EMOTIONAL INTELLIGENCE AND COGNITIVE ABILITIES

EDITED BY: Pablo Fernández-Berrocal and Purificación Checa PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychology





Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2016 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-922-8 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-922-8

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: **researchtopics@frontiersin.org**

EMOTIONAL INTELLIGENCE AND COGNITIVE ABILITIES

Topic Editors:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Málaga, Spain **Purificación Checa,** University of Cádiz, Spain

Nowadays, not only psychologists are interested in the study of Emotional Intelligence (EI). Teachers, educator, managers, employers, and people, in general, pay attention to EI. For example, teachers would like to know how EI could affect student's academic results, and managers are concerned about how EI influences their employees' performance. The concept of EI has been widely used in recent years to the extent that people start to applying it in daily life. EI is broadly defined as the capacity to process and use emotional information. More specifically, according to Mayer and Salovey, EI is the ability to: "1) accurate perception, appraise, and expression of emotion; 2) access and/or generation of feelings when they facilitate thought; 3) understand emotions and emotional knowledge; and 4) regulate emotions to promote emotional and intellectual growth" (Mayer and Salovey 1997, p. 10).

When new information arises into one specific area of knowledge, the work of the scientists is to investigate the relation between this new information and other established concepts. In this sense, EI could be considered as a new framework to explain human behaviour. As a young concept in Psychology, EI could be used to elucidate the performance in the activities of everyday life.

Over the past two decades, studies of EI have tried to delimitate how EI is linked to other competences. A vast number of studies have reported a relation between EI and a large list of competences such as academic and work success, life satisfaction, attendee to emotions, assertiveness, emotional expression, emotional-based decision making, impulsive control, stress management, among others. Moreover, recent researches have shown that EI plays an important role in the prediction of behaviour besides personality and cognitive factors.

However, it is not until quite recently, that studies on EI have considered the importance of individual differences in EI and their interaction with cognitive abilities.

The general issue of this Research Topic was to expose the role of individual differences on EI in the development of a large number of competencies that support a more efficient performance in people's everyday life. The present Research Topic provide an extensive review that may give light to the better understanding of how individual differences in EI affect human behaviour. We have considered studies that analyse: 1) how EI contributes to emotional, cognitive and social process beyond the well-known contribution of IQ and personality traits, as well as the brain system that supports the EI; 2) how EI contributes to relationships among emotions and health and well-being, 3) the roles of EI during early development and the evaluation in different populations, 4) how implicit beliefs about emotions and EI influence emotional abilities.

Citation: Fernández-Berrocal, P., Checa, P., eds. (2016). Emotional Intelligence and Cognitive Abilities. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88919-922-8

Table of Contents

Conceptual framework

- **05** *Editorial: Emotional intelligence and cognitive abilities* Pablo Fernández-Berrocal and Purificación Checa
- 07 Integrating emotion regulation and emotional intelligence traditions: a metaanalysis

Ainize Peña-Sarrionandia, Moïra Mikolajczak and James J. Gross

Empirical Research

34 The role of intelligence quotient and emotional intelligence in cognitive control processes

Purificación Checa and Pablo Fernández-Berrocal

- **42 El competencies as a related but different characteristic than intelligence** Richard E. Boyatzis, Joan M. Batista-Foguet, Xavier Fernández-i-Marín and Margarida Truninger
- 56 Beyond fluid intelligence and personality traits in social support: the role of ability based emotional intelligence
 Annamaria Di Fabio
- 62 The associations among the dopamine D2 receptor Taq1, emotional intelligence, creative potential measured by divergent thinking, and motivational state and these associations' sex differences

Hikaru Takeuchi, Hiroaki Tomita, Yasuyuki Taki, Yoshie Kikuchi, Chiaki Ono, Zhiqian Yu, Atsushi Sekiguchi, Rui Nouchi, Yuka Kotozaki, Seishu Nakagawa, Carlos M. Miyauchi, Kunio lizuka, Ryoichi Yokoyama, Takamitsu Shinada, Yuki Yamamoto, Sugiko Hanawa, Tsuyoshi Araki, Hiroshi Hashizume, Keiko Kunitoki, Yuko Sassa, and Ryuta Kawashima

- 74 *Emotional intelligence and the Occupational Personality Questionnaire (OPQ)* Adrian Furnham, Mary-Clare Race and Adrienne Rosen
- 82 Dimensions of emotional intelligence related to physical and mental health and to health behaviors

Enrique G. Fernández-Abascal and María Dolores Martín-Díaz

- *96 Emotional intelligence and recovering from induced negative emotional state* Joaquín T. Limonero, Jordi Fernández-Castro, Jordi Soler-Oritja and María Álvarez-Moleiro
- 104 Perceived emotional intelligence as a moderator variable between cybervictimization and its emotional impact

Paz Elipe, Joaquín A. Mora-Merchán, Rosario Ortega-Ruiz and José A. Casas

115 Long term impact of emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies and GMAT on career and life satisfaction and career success Emily Amdurer, Richard E. Boyatzis, Argun Saatcioglu, Melvin L. Smith and Scott N. Taylor

Frontiers in Psychology

130 Maintaining life satisfaction in adolescence: Affective mediators of the influence of perceived emotional intelligence on overall life satisfaction judgments in a two-year longitudinal study

Nicolás Sánchez-Álvarez, Natalio Extremera and Pablo Fernández-Berrocal

- 139 READING and FEELING: The effects of a literature-based intervention designed to increase emotional competence in second and third graders
 Irina R. Kumschick, Luna Beck, Michael Eid, Georg Witte, Gisela Klann-Delius, Isabella Heuser, Rüdiger Steinlein and Winfried Menninghaus
- 150 PERVALE-S: a new cognitive task to assess deaf people's ability to perceive basic and social emotions

José M. Mestre, Cristina Larrán, Joaquín Herrero, Rocío Guil and Gabriel G. de la Torre

163 Implicit theories and ability emotional intelligence Rosario Cabello and Pablo Fernández-Berrocal





Editorial: Emotional Intelligence and Cognitive Abilities

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal^{1*} and Purificación Checa²

¹ Department of Basic Psychology, Faculty of Psychology, University of Málaga, Málaga, Spain, ² Department of Psychology, Faculty of Education Science, University of Cádiz, Cádiz, Spain

Keywords: emotions, emotional intelligence, cognitive abilities, personality, health

The Editorial on the Research Topic

Emotional Intelligence and Cognitive Abilities

A quarter-century after Peter Salovey and John Mayer introduced the concept of emotional intelligence (EI; Salovey and Mayer, 1990), it remains an important and growing research area. EI is usually analyzed from the perspective of the ability model or mixed models. The ability model focuses on an individual's mental abilities to apply information provided by emotions for the improvement of cognitive processing. Mixed models conceptualize EI as the combination of mental abilities, stable behavioral traits and personality variables (see Mayer et al., 2008). The present research topic brings together 14 articles that, building on previous studies (Mayer et al., 2008; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2014; Webb et al., 2014), analyze the relevance of EI in different domains of daily life, including health-related outcomes, social functioning, and academic and workplace performance. These articles approach the problem from different theoretical perspectives using different measurements.

different measurements. The research topic opens with a review by Peña-Sarrionandia et al. on studies that apply the emotion regulation conceptual framework to understanding how emotion regulation processes underlie EI. This review offers an integrated view of the field that may help the reader better understand the other articles in this research topic.

Researchers continue to debate whether EI contributes significantly to emotional, cognitive, and social processes beyond the well-known contribution of IQ and personality traits. The link between cognitive ability and general intelligence is well-established, and evidence also suggests a link between cognitive ability and EI. Checa and Fernández-Berrocal show that the Managing Emotions dimension of EI measured by the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT) is negatively related to impulsivity during cognitive tasks. Boyatzis et al. report that the association of general intelligence with the behavioral dimension of EI differs from its association with other EI dimensions. Individuals with greater EI ability (based on the MSCEIT) perceive more available social support, after controlling for fluid intelligence and personality traits (Di Fabio). EI abilities have also been implicated in divergent thinking and motivational state (Takeuchi et al.). At the same time, not all studies suggest a significant contribution of EI beyond IQ or personality. Furnham et al. examine associations of personality traits with self- and other-reported EI (based on the Bar-on EQ-I) in business settings, and they find poor incremental benefit of this EI measure beyond personality testing. Together, these studies suggest that EI is a relevant and useful variable for understanding and explaining various human processes, though further research should clarify its importance relative to IQ and personality.

The importance of EI in cognitive and behavioral processes prompts the question: what is the brain system that supports EI? Studies have implicated the ventromedial and dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (Krueger et al., 2009), as well as the dopaminergic system (Takeuchi et al.).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Douglas Kauffman, Boston University School of Medicine, USA

Reviewed by:

Paola Verónica Paoloni, Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Científicas y Tecnológicas – Universidad Nacional de Río Cuarto, Argentina

> ***Correspondence:** Pablo Fernández-Berrocal berrocal@uma.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 14 April 2016 **Accepted:** 09 June 2016 **Published:** 23 June 2016

Citation:

Fernández-Berrocal P and Checa P (2016) Editorial: Emotional Intelligence and Cognitive Abilities. Front. Psychol. 7:955. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00955 Recent studies suggest that EI contributes to relationships among emotions, health, and well-being. Some articles in this research topic focus on this contribution in different contexts. Fernández-Abascal and Martin-Diaz suggest that dimensions of self-report EI are better predictors of Mental Health than of Physical Health in adults. Limonero et al. suggest that the Emotional Facilitation and Emotional Understanding branches of MSCEIT are related to previous mood states and to mood recovery after induction of negative mood. Elipe et al. analyze perceived EI as a moderator between cyber-victimization and its emotional impact on university students, while Amdurer et al. provides longitudinal data suggesting that EI predicts career satisfaction and success. Sánchez-Álvarez et al. confirm in a 2year longitudinal study that positive and negative affect mediate the relationships between EI and life satisfaction in adolescents.

EI also appears to play important roles during early development (Mayer et al., 2008). This provides a clear example of where knowledge about EI may lead to useful interventions to improve quality of life. During middle childhood, reading and discussing children's books with emotional content can improve emotional competence (Kumschick et al.). Efforts to evaluate EI in different populations, such as deaf people (Mestre et al.), may open up promising avenues for designing interventions to improve integration, reduce alienation and enrich quality of life. Indeed, the research topic closes with an article by Cabello and Fernandez-Berrocal that provides the first evidence that implicit beliefs about emotions and EI may influence emotional abilities

REFERENCES

- Cabello, R., and Fernandez-Berrocal, P. (2015). Under which conditions can introverts achieve happiness? Mediation and moderation efects of the quality of social relationships and emotion regulation ability on happiness. *Peer J.* 3:e1300. doi: 10.7717/peerj.1300
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Extremera, N., Lopes, P. N., and Ruiz-Aranda, D. (2014). When to cooperate and when to compete: emotional intelligence in interpersonal decision-making. J. Res. Pers. 49, 21–24. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2013.12.005
- Krueger, F., Barbey, A. K., McCabe, K., Strenziok, M., Zamboni, G., Solomon, J., et al. (2009). The neural bases of key competencies of emotional intelligence. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 22486–22491. doi: 10.1073/pnas.09125 68106
- Mayer, J. D., Roberts, R. D., and Barsade, S. G. (2008). Human abilities: emotional intelligence. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 59, 507–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006.093646

(based on MSCEIT). This may have important consequences for personal and professional EI training.

While this research topic answers some important questions from various perspectives, it does not address several other questions and it also raises new ones. For example, longitudinal and interventional studies should examine how different EI measures may interact with socio-demographic, educational and cultural factors, as well as with psychological factors such as IQ and personality, to impact personal, professional, and social outcomes (Cabello et al.; Cabello and Fernandez-Berrocal, 2015; Peña-Sarrionandia et al.).

We hope that this research topic highlights new knowledge and raises further questions about how individual differences in EI explain differences in cognitive processes and emotion regulation, which can have important real-world consequences.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed, have made substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This research was financed by the Spanish Ministry of Economy (PSI2012-37490) and the Innovation and Development Agency of Andalusia, Spain (SEJ-07325).

- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 9, 185–211.
- Webb, C. A., DelDonno, S., and Killgore, W. D. S. (2014). The role of cognitive versus emotional intelligence in Iowa Gambling Task performance: what's emotion go to do with it? *Intelligence* 44, 112–119. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2014.03.008

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2016 Fernández-Berrocal and Checa. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Ainize Peña-Sarrionandia¹, Moïra Mikolajczak²* and James J. Gross³

¹ Faculty of Psychology, Department of Personality, Evaluation and Psychological Treatments, University of the Basque Country, Donostia-San Sebastian, Spain

² Department of Psychology, Research Unit for Emotion Cognition and Health, Université Catholique de Louvain, Louvain-la-Neuve, Belgium

³ Department of Psychology, Standford University, Standford, USA

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Rosalux Falquez, University of Heidelberg, Germany Carmen Morawetz, Freie Universität Berlin, Germany

*Correspondence:

Moïra Mikolajczak, Department of Psychology, Research Unit for Emotion Cognition and Health, Université Catholique de Louvain, Place Cardinal Mercier 10, B-1348 Louvain-la-Neuve, Belgium e-mail: moira.mikolajczak@ uclouvain.be Two relatively independent research traditions have developed that address emotion management. The first is the *emotion regulation* (ER) tradition, which focuses on the processes which permit individuals to influence which emotions they have, when they have them, and how they experience and express these emotions. The second is the *emotional intelligence* (EI) tradition, which focuses—among other things—on individual differences in ER. To integrate these two traditions, we employed the process model of ER (Gross, 1998b) to review the literature on EI. Two key findings emerged. First, high EI individuals shape their emotions from the earliest possible point in the emotion trajectory and have many strategies at their disposal. Second, high EI individuals regulate their emotions to emerge. We argue that ER and EI traditions stand to benefit substantially from greater integration.

Keywords: emotional intelligence, emotional competence, emotion regulation, coping, review, meta-analysis

INTRODUCTION

Contemporary accounts of emotions emphasize the important role they play in adaptation (e.g., Cosmides and Tooby, 2000). Numerous studies support this view, showing that emotions facilitate adaptation by optimizing sensory intake (Susskind et al., 2008; Vermeulen et al., 2009), improving detection of threatening stimuli (e.g., Ohman et al., 2001; Williams et al., 2004; Pessoa et al., 2005), readying behavioral responses (e.g., Frijda, 1987; Roseman et al., 1994), assisting decision making (Damasio, 1994), enhancing memory for important events (Phelps, 2006; Luminet and Curci, 2009), and guiding interpersonal interactions (Keltner and Kring, 1998).

It is also evident, however, that emotions are by no means *always* helpful (e.g., Salovey and Mayer, 1990; Parrott, 1993; Gruber et al., 2011). Indeed, emotions can at times lead us to do very unhelpful things. This is the case, for instance, when anger toward a stubborn administrator only worsens our situation, or when excitement leads us to buy a house that we cannot afford. Emotions may thus be said to be *maladaptive* when they are of the wrong type, when they come at the wrong time, or when they occur at the wrong intensity level. At such times, we often try to *regulate* our emotions (Gross, 1998b).

Because our emotions are crucial determinants of how well we function in everyday life, researchers from different perspectives have energetically sought to understand how emotions best can be managed for optimal functioning. In this article, we focus on two relatively independent research traditions that have examined this question. The first is the emotion regulation (ER) tradition, which has mainly focused on *how* a person can effectively manage his/her emotions. The second is the emotional intelligence (EI) tradition, which has focused-among other things-on understanding who makes the most of his/her emotions. Thus far, the ER literature principally has been concerned with basic processes, and only recently has begun to place more emphasis on individual differences. Conversely, the EI literature principally has been concerned with individual differences, and only recently has begun to focus on basic processes. The present paper constitutes an attempt to bring these two traditions together in the hopes that they will both inform and benefit from each other. This effort draws upon prior contributions by Barrett and Gross (2001), Barrett and Salovey (2002), and Matthews et al. (2002), who have all underlined the necessity for the science of emotional intelligence to integrate knowledge acquired in other areas of the affective sciences. This effort is predicated on the belief that EI research can reciprocally inform and complement fundamental research traditions such as ER, first by calling attention to the differences among individuals and second, by emphasizing the consequences of such differences in real life settings (e.g., at work, in education, in marital relationships).

THE EMOTION REGULATION (ER) TRADITION

Emotion regulation refers to the processes by which individuals modify the trajectory of one or more component(s) of an emotional response. Emotion regulation can thus serve to influence the type (i.e., which emotion one has), intensity (i.e., how intense the emotion is), time course (i.e., when the emotion starts and how long it lasts), and quality (i.e., how the emotion is experienced or expressed) of the emotion. Such regulation may be automatic or effortful, conscious or unconscious (Mauss et al., 2006). It occurs every time one (consciously or unconsciously) activates the goal to influence the emotion-generative process (Gross et al., 2011).

Emotion regulation may be intrinsic/intrapersonal (regulating one's own emotions) or extrinsic/interpersonal (regulating someone else's emotions) (Gross and Jazaieri, 2014). In this paper, we will focus on intrapersonal emotion regulation. Although people typically try to decrease the experiential and/or behavioral aspects of negative emotions (Gross et al., 2006), positive emotions are also down-regulated. This is the case when we try to look less happy than we are when we have passed a difficult exam that a friend has failed, when we try to decrease feelings of attraction for a colleague who is married, or when we try to avoid laughing at an inappropriate moment (Giuliani et al., 2008). It is important to note that emotion regulation needn't involve down-regulation. It can also involve maintaining or increasing emotion, as when we maintain enthusiasm in order to achieve a long and difficult task, increase the expression of sadness at a funeral or increase our amusement at a colleague's supposedly funny joke.

The emotion regulation tradition aims to understand the myriad ways individuals regulate their emotions. One critical part of the study of ER has been the conceptual analysis of emotion regulation strategies and the development of a model to organize them. Before presenting this model, it is noteworthy that the ER tradition has learned to avoid classifying ER strategies as a priori adaptive or maladaptive. An emotion regulation strategy is said to be contextually adaptive if the resulting emotion meets the regulator's goals, regardless of social norms or longterm adaptive value (Thompson and Calkins, 1996; Gross and Thompson, 2007). If the goal of a boss is to have his subordinates work overtime, his anger up-regulation process will be deemed successful if it results in increased anger and if his subordinates work overtime. The same emotion-regulation strategy can thus be adaptive or maladaptive, depending on the specific individual, the emotion, its intensity, and the context (Bonanno et al., 2004; Sheppes et al., 2011; Aldao and Nolen-Hoeksema, 2012). According to the ER tradition, the adaptive nature of a given emotion-regulation episode is the product of three factors: awareness, goals, and strategies (Gross and Jazaieri, 2014). The awareness of one's emotion and the context in which it occurs makes it possible to determine whether or not the emotion should be regulated (which creates space for flexibility), and to access knowledge about how to do so (Barrett et al., 2001; Farb et al., 2014). The emotion-regulation goal determines whether emotion experience, expression, or physiology must be increased, maintained or decreased in duration and/or intensity. Once the emotion-regulation goal has specified the ends, emotion-regulation strategies specify the means which can be more or less efficient to reach the goal (Gross and Jazaieri, 2014).

The process model of emotion regulation (Gross, 1998b) provides a framework for classifying emotion regulation processes regardless of their potential (mal)adaptive value. This model categorizes strategies according to the point at which they have their primary impact in the emotion generative process. During the milliseconds and seconds following the occurrence of a potentially emotion-eliciting situation (micro-level), there are five points in time at which individuals might intervene in order to modify their emotion trajectory. These points represent five families of emotion regulation strategies (see **Figure 1**). Although sequential at the micro-level, these strategies can be used in parallel or in any order at the macro-level (i.e., at the level of minutes, hours, or days following the emotional situation). Put differently, if the emotion trajectory was not altered or if the emotion was illregulated at the micro-level, one can still regulate it later by using any of the five families of strategies.

SITUATION SELECTION

Situation selection involves choosing or avoiding some activities, people or places as a function of their expected emotional impact. It is placed at the left-most point in **Figure 1** because it affects the situation to which a person is exposed, and thus shapes the emotion trajectory at the earliest possible point. Adaptive situation selection involves knowing oneself and one's needs, forecasting the emotions that various situations are expected to produce (which is not as simple as it may sound; Wilson and Gilbert, 2005), and taking these emotions into account when selecting the situations to which one will be exposed (Loewenstein, 2007; Gross, 2008). Naturally, the costs and benefits in the short and long term must be carefully weighed before making the choice. Two situation selection strategies are confrontation and avoidance.

Confrontation involves choosing to face a situation in spite of the negative emotions it might potentially elicit. This strategy is particularly efficient if the situation is likely to bring long-term benefits. Speaking in public often induces negative emotions in the short term, but avoiding oral presentations in front of one's team might turn counterproductive for future promotions. Two meta-analyses indeed confirm that while confrontation often produces negative emotion in the short-term, it is an efficient strategy to maximize long-term happiness and mental health (Suls and Fletcher, 1985; Aldao et al., 2010).

Avoidance refers to the escape of the situation as a whole. If a situation is unlikely to bring future benefits and if there are no avoidance-related side effects (or if a situation has more detrimental than beneficial effects), then avoidance is often the best strategy. In the other cases, avoidance is likely to become dysfunctional. Research has shown that the chronic use of avoidance is associated with poor indicators of long-term well-being and health (see Suls and Fletcher, 1985; Penley et al., 2002; Aldao et al., 2010 for meta-analyses and reviews).

Although situation selection may be an efficient strategy, one cannot always avoid negative situations/emotions. The families of ER strategies presented next are useful in three main situations: (1) situations that are expected to induce negative emotions but that cannot be avoided due to positive long-term benefits, (2) unexpected situations that cause an unwanted emotion, and (3) situations that induce a conditioned negative emotion.

SITUATION MODIFICATION

Situation modification, shown in **Figure 1**, encompasses the strategies aimed at modifying the situation so as to alter its emotional impact. Three strategies have received special attention: direct situation modification, support-seeking, and conflict resolution.



Direct situation modification (also called *problem-focused coping* in the stress tradition; Folkman and Lazarus, 1980) involves taking practical actions that impact directly on the situation (e.g., fixing the broken printer; rehearsing one's presentation). This strategy is usually associated with increased well-being and less psychological disorders (see Aldao et al., 2010 for a meta-analysis) as well as better health outcomes (see Penley et al., 2002 for a meta-analysis).

Help/support-seeking involves seeking others' assistance in modifying the situation (e.g., asking a classmate for some help in order to finish homework by the deadline or seeking the help of a counselor to deal with a difficult child). Although there are situations in which instrumental benefits come at a certain psychological cost (Nadler, 1991), the ability to seek—and obtain help from others has long been judged adaptive by clinical and educational psychologists (Wills, 1987; Newman, 1994).

Conflict resolution involves taking steps to modify (defuse) a conflict situation (e.g., the conflict that my husband and I are having concerning whether to send our daughter to boarding school). While many different strategies can be used (Wall and Callister, 1995), they are not all efficient in reducing conflict (Deutsch et al., 2011). Moreover, while some techniques make it possible to achieve one's ends (e.g., I won: my daughter will stay at home), they can be unsuccessful at addressing the relationship

dimensions of the conflict (my husband now agrees with my decision but remains bitter). The opposite could also be true (I may finally agree with my husband but be resentful). Only a few techniques engender satisfaction with both the decision and the relationship (Demoulin, 2014).

Although situation modification strategies make an early impact on the emotion generation process, it is not possible to modify every emotion-eliciting situation: one can neither prevent a sick colleague from coughing loudly every 5 min, nor easily get rid of a tyrannical boss. Other strategies must thus be considered.

ATTENTIONAL DEPLOYMENT

Attentional deployment involves altering how we feel by selecting the information we attend to. It comes after situation modification in **Figure 1**. Existing literature has mainly focused on three forms of attentional deployment: distraction, rumination, and mindfulness.

Distraction involves a shift in attention, either away from the situation altogether or away from emotional aspects of the situation. It therefore includes the physical withdrawal (such as covering the eyes in front of a severely injured body) or the internal redirection of attention (such as focusing on the non-emotional aspects of the situation, or thinking about something else). Distraction has been found to decrease negative emotions

(see Webb et al., 2012 for a meta-analysis), especially when associated with problem-focused coping (Shimazu and Schaufeli, 2007).

Rumination refers to a perseverative focus on thoughts and feelings associated with a negative emotion-eliciting event. It has been found to increase the duration and intensity of negative emotions (Morrow and Nolen-Hoeksema, 1990; Bushman, 2002) and to predict the onset, number and duration of depressive episodes over a 2.5 year follow-up of initially non-depressed individuals (Robinson and Alloy, 2003). Accordingly, this emotion regulation strategy is highly prevalent in clinical populations (see Aldao et al., 2010 for a meta-analysis).

Mindfulness (also called "mindful attention awareness" to distinguish it from the ritualized practice of mindfulness meditation) involves purposefully paying attention to the present moment in a non-judgmental way. It consists in observing what is happening moment by moment in one's internal (thoughts, motives, emotions, bodily sensations) and external world, without judging it. Numerous cross-sectional, experience-sampling, experimental and intervention studies show that mindful attention increases happiness (Killingsworth and Gilbert, 2010) and decreases negative affects such as stress, anxiety, or depression (Brown and Ryan, 2003; Hofmann et al., 2010). It is worth noting that the balance between internal attention (what I think/feel) and external attention (what I do) is essential. Simply focusing on one's emotions and sensations does not produce the same benefits and can even be counter-productive (see Webb et al., 2012 for a meta-analysis).

COGNITIVE CHANGE

Cognitive change (shown fourth in line in **Figure 1**) refers to changing the way we think in order to change the way we feel. We can either change how we think about the situation itself or about our capacity to manage its demands. Like the other strategies, cognitive change can be automatic or effortful. As it is difficult to determine whether the conscious appraisal of a situation is the spontaneous initial appraisal of the situation or the product of an automatic reappraisal, we chose to include both appraisals and re-appraisals in this section. The four forms of (re)appraisals that have received the most attention are self-efficacy appraisals, challenge/threat appraisals, positive reappraisal, and acceptance.

Self-efficacy appraisal captures an individual's confidence that s/he is able to deal with the situation (Bandura, 1997). Higher levels of self-efficacy lead to both lower subjective stress and increased cellular immunity (e.g., Wiedenfield et al., 1990).

Challenge and threat appraisals (Lazarus and Folkman, 1984; Tomaka et al., 1997) refer to the gains and losses perceived in an adverse situation. Threat appraisal is thought to occur when an individual appraises a given situation as exceeding his or her resources and/or focuses on the potential/actual losses inherent to the situation (e.g., loss of love and security in the case of a divorce). By contrast, challenge appraisal occurs in situations appraised as taxing resources but in which the individual, while recognizing the potential or actual losses—which makes it different from unrealistic optimism—focuses on the potential or actual gains inherent to the situation (e.g., increase in autonomy and decrease in quarrels in the case of a divorce). Challenge appraisals lead to less subjective stress and less hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal axis activation than threat appraisals (e.g., Tomaka et al., 1993; Gaab et al., 2005).

Positive reappraisal refers to reappraising a situation or one's response to it in a more positive way. It may consist for instance in looking for the silver lining in the situation, in putting things into perspective or in reinterpreting one's negative emotional response as normal given the circumstances. Studies have shown that reappraisal strategies generally lead to a decrease in negative emotion experience and expression (see Webb et al., 2012 for a metaanalysis). Findings regarding its efficiency to modify physiology are mixed (Webb et al., 2012). While some studies show that reappraisal decreases neuroendocrine and autonomic responses (e.g., Dandoy and Goldstein, 1990; Abelson et al., 2005; Jamieson et al., 2012; Ben-Naim et al., 2013), other studies show that reappraisal increases them (e.g., Denson et al., 2014. Alternative studies have found that reappraisal neither increases nor decreases these responses (e.g., Gross, 1998a). Future studies should uncover the moderators of its effect.

Acceptance refers to accepting the situation and/or one's incapacity to deal with it. It is especially useful in situations that cannot be easily modified or reappraised (e.g., abuse as a child; incurable disease). The acceptance of uncontrollable negative events and the emotions that they elicit has been found to be protective at both psychological (decreases negative emotions) and physical (provides immunity and decreases pain) levels (e.g., Burns et al., 2002; McCracken and Eccleston, 2003). This strategy is not frequently used by people suffering from psychological disorders (see Aldao et al., 2010 for a meta-analysis).

RESPONSE MODULATION

Response modulation is shown on the right side of **Figure 1**. As this placement indicates, it occurs late in the emotion-generative process, after response tendencies have developed. These strategies can target the experiential (i.e., when one shares one's emotion or drinks a glass of alcohol in order to decrease feelings of anxiety), physiological (i.e., when one smokes marijuana in order to decrease the heart rate, or acts aggressively to defuse physical tension), and/or behavioral (when one attempts to hides one's emotion from others) components of the emotional response. Among response modulation forms, emotion sharing, aggression, substance abuse, and expressive suppression have received the most attention.

Emotion sharing refers to expressing one's emotions in a socially shared language (Rimé, 2007). It typically consists in describing the emotional event that one has just experienced or witnessed. If I just saw a pedestrian hit by a car, I will probably call someone I know to tell him or her about it. People share emotion primarily because they expect it to foster emotional recovery (catharsis effect). Research has however shown that sharing *per se* does not foster emotional recovery. Nevertheless, sharing emotion is beneficial to mental health due to several indirect effects such as the construction or reinforcement of social bonds and the transference of affection and warmth (see Rimé, 2007 for a review).

Verbal/physical aggression is a strategy used to reduce the bodily tension that arises from an emotional situation (which may

or may not be related to the person targeted). Although expressing one's emotions is generally beneficial for both mental and physical health (e.g., Taylor et al., 1997), a number of studies suggest that hostility—and especially its "expressive" dimension—leads to exaggerated cardiovascular reactivity in response to provocative stressors (Suls and Wan, 1993). It also increases the possibility of developing coronary-heart disease (see Miller et al., 1996 for a meta-analysis). Needless to say, this strategy is also very detrimental to social relationships.

Substance use refers to exaggerated consumption of alcohol, drugs, or medicines in order to anesthetize thoughts, feelings, and/or physiological arousal. Although moderate alcohol consumption can have health benefits (for a review, see Baum-Baicker, 1985), the regular use (and thus abuse) of alcohol and drugs as a coping style is associated with poor outcomes in terms of mental and physical health (e.g., Single et al., 2000; Teesson et al., 2000).

Expressive suppression consists of inhibiting the behavioral expression of unwanted emotions (e.g., hiding one's anger). Research has found that suppression is highly prevalent in several psychological disorders (see Aldao et al., 2010 for a meta-analysis). While it does decrease the observable emotion, suppression rarely changes the negative emotion experience (although it may decrease positive emotion). Moreover, it actually *increases* sympathetic activation of the cardiovascular system (e.g., Gross and Levenson, 1993, 1997; Gross, 1998a; Harris, 2001; Demaree et al., 2006; see Webb et al., 2012 for a meta-analysis). This may explain why expressive suppression decreases well-being (Gross and John, 2003) and increases vulnerability to cardiovascular diseases (see Mauss and Gross, 2004 for review).

Finally, it is worth noting that although it has received little attention, physical exercise can also be used as an emotion regulation strategy.

THE EMOTIONAL INTELLIGENCE (EI) TRADITION

A second tradition that has examined emotion management is the EI tradition. This tradition places emphasis on individual differences rather than on basic processes. It argues that the various instances of emotion regulation are not totally independent of one another within a given individual. On the contrary, individuals show some consistency in their regulation habits (i.e., when, how and which emotion component they regulate). Each individual can thus be characterized by a certain emotion regulation style, which contributes to make him/her predictable in the eyes of others and also carries certain consequences for long-term adaptation (e.g., Bar-On, 1997; Mayer and Salovey, 1997; Gross and John, 2003).

The emotional intelligence (EI) tradition aims to provide a scientific framework for studying individual differences with regard to how individuals identify, understand, express, regulate, and use their own emotions and those of others (Mayer and Salovey, 1997; Petrides and Furnham, 2003; Brasseur et al., 2013). One critical part of the study of EI has been the analysis of individual differences in emotion regulation (Akerjordet and Severinsson, 2007; Roberts et al., 2007). Regardless of the EI model or measure, people scoring high on EI tests are assumed to regulate their emotions better than people scoring low on EI tests.

INTELLIGENT EMOTION REGULATION

The emotional intelligence tradition is outcome-oriented rather than process-oriented in the sense that it seeks to capture the outcome of emotion regulation. Individuals are said to display intelligent emotion regulation if they are able to use emotion regulation in a flexible manner and in a way that is consistent with their goals and thus adaptive (Mayer and Salovey, 1995; Bar-On et al., 2003; Mayer et al., 2008). Put differently, emotionally intelligent individuals are those who carefully review the context before deciding whether and how they should regulate their emotion. These individuals take into account and maximize intra-individual and inter-individual long-term survival and welfare. For instance, a boss who up-regulates his anger in order to have his subordinates work overtime will be said to be manipulative but not emotionally intelligent because his emotional behavior will most likely impair his social adaptation in the longterm and lead his subordinates to burn-out. Another feature of emotionally intelligent regulation is that it takes into account the emotional display rules of the culture in which one lives.

In accordance with this adaptation-oriented view, EI has been associated with indicators of superior adaptation in many domains of life. Examples of this are higher life satisfaction (e.g., Petrides et al., 2007b; Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014b), better health, both objectively measured (Mikolajczak et al., in press) and subjectively reported (see Schutte et al., 2007; Martins et al., 2010 for a meta-analyses), increased social support (e.g., Mikolajczak et al., 2007a), better quality of social and marital relationships (e.g., Schutte et al., 2001a; Lopes et al., 2004; Petrides et al., 2006b; Malouff et al., 2014), and enhanced academic and work performance (see Van Rooy and Viswesvaran, 2004; O'Boyle et al., 2011 for a meta-analysis).

EI: TRAIT AND ABILITY PERSPECTIVES

Is EI a form of intelligence as has been suggested by authors such as Salovey and Mayer (1990) or is it a constellation of emotion-related traits as authors like Petrides and Furnham (2003) argue? Is it best measured using intelligence-like tests or using personality-like questionnaires? After nearly two decades of debate on the status of EI as intelligence or trait, a tripartite model of EI has been proposed to reconcile these perspectives (see Mikolajczak et al., 2009b).

This model posits three levels of EI: knowledge, abilities, and traits. The knowledge level refers to what people know about emotions and emotional competencies (e.g., *Do I know how* to express my emotions constructively?). The ability level refers to the capability to apply this knowledge in an emotional situation (e.g., *Am I able to* express my emotions constructively?). The focus here is not on what people know but rather on what they do. For instance, even though people know that they should not shout when angry, many are simply unable to refrain from doing so. The trait level refers to emotion-related dispositions, namely, the propensity to behave in a certain way in emotional situations (*Do I typically* express my emotions in a constructive manner?). The focus here is not on what people know or on what they are able

to do, but on what they typically do. For instance, some individuals might be able to express their emotions constructively if explicitly asked to do so, but they would be unable to do this spontaneously. These three levels of EI are loosely connected. Knowledge does not always translate into ability, and ability does not always translate into typical behavior. These three levels of EI are therefore assessed using different instruments. Knowledge and ability are assessed using intelligence-like tests such as the MSCEIT¹, the STEU², or the GERT³ while usual emotional behavior is usually assessed using personality-like questionnaires such as the TEIQUE⁴, the EQ-I⁵ or, more recently, the PEC⁶.

Davis and Humphrey (2012) confirmed the construct differentiation and complementary theoretical conceptualizations between ability and trait EI. The findings from a large sample of adolescents revealed that the two measures of EI were only weakly associated. Moreover, each measure showed the expected pattern of associations with personality dimensions (to which trait EI was more robustly associated than ability EI) and general cognitive ability GCA (to which ability EI was more strongly linked than trait EI).

The enthusiasm for the study of emotional intelligence stems in part from its practical implications. Outcomes as different as professional success, well-being, social adjustment, and marital satisfaction could be associated and viewed in a new light. Emotional intelligence indeed predicts a significant portion of variance in these outcomes (see, e.g., O'Boyle et al., 2011 regarding work performance, Schutte et al., 2007 regarding mental health; Mikolajczak et al., in press, for physical health, and Malouff et al., 2014 for marital satisfaction). Partly characterizing these differences as a function of individual differences in emotion regulation processes contributes to explaining—and not simply predicting—these social, health, educational, and occupational outcomes. It also allows researchers and practitioners to identify new avenues for intervention.

INTEGRATING EMOTION REGULATION AND EMOTIONAL INTELLIGENCE TRADITIONS

The ER and EI traditions each capture an important aspect of emotion management. Although the ER tradition has shed light on basic emotion regulation processes, it has not placed emphasis on *individual differences* in these processes. By contrast, the EI tradition has documented the consequences of individual differences in emotion regulation on social, health, educational, and occupational outcomes. However, until recently, EI did not primarily focus on the *processes* generating these individual differences in emotion regulation efficiency. The reason for this is historical: the success of EI in organizational settings has led most EI researchers to focus on the development of measures to improve the quality of EI predictions, rather than on underlying processes.

Our goal in this article is to provide a conceptual map and a review of findings useful to anyone interested in individual differences in emotion regulation processes. In the next section, we will use the process model of emotion regulation described above to organize our review of EI findings in emotion regulation. In each sub-section, the studies reviewed have been meta-analyzed in order to provide an estimate of the effect size reported in the Tables 2, 3 (for trait and ability EI, respectively). Two complementary points must be outlined from the outset. First, due to the paucity of EI research in childhood, we have focused on adult literature. Second, several constructs (e.g., social intelligence, alexithymia) have frequently been described as quasi measures of EI. However, as there is a distinction between EI and other related constructs (Van Rooy and Viswesvaran, 2004), the current review only includes studies that use measures that specifically refer to measuring "emotional intelligence."

METHOD

Literature search

Relevant studies published until October 2014 were identified using Scopus, PsycINFO, and Pubmed online databases. A combination of the following key words was used: emotional intelligence, emotion regulation, situation selection, situation modification, attention deployment, cognitive change, response modulation, avoidance, forecasting, coping, conflict resolution, problem solving, support seeking, distraction, concentration, rumination, mindfulness, mind wandering, threat appraisal, challenge appraisal, self-efficacy, reappraisal, acceptance, surface acting, suppression, substance use, self-harm. We also wrote to 12 authors of relevant articles and asked for information about unpublished studies between EI and ER (coping). Sixty seven percent of these authors replied but 75% of them did not have unpublished data. We identified four more studies using this method.

Inclusion criteria

Studies were included in the review if they met the following criteria:

- 1. The study presented a correlation between Emotional intelligence (EI) and (at least) one Emotion Regulation (ER) strategy.
- 2. The sample was constituted of adults.
- 3. The article was written in English.
- 4. The sample was constituted of healthy individuals.

Articles were not included if only one subscale of an EI instrument was used (e.g., Gohm and Clore, 2002; Salovey et al., 2002). Additionally, nine studies were not included because we failed to obtain the necessary information from the authors (Pellitteri, 2002; Bond and Donaldson-feilder, 2004; Morrison, 2008; Deniz et al., 2009; Chow, 2011; Frewen et al., 2012; Gawali, 2012; Gooty et al., 2014; Hen and Goroshit, 2014).

Another study was excluded from the meta-analysis because of its unrealistic effect size (Animasahun, 2008 reported a correlation of 0.955 between EI and conflict resolution behavior).

¹Mayer Salovey Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (Mayer et al., 2002).

 ² Situational Test of Emotional Understanding (MacCann and Roberts, 2008).
 ³ Geneva Emotion Recognition Test (Schlegel et al., 2014).

⁴Trait Emotional Intelligence Questionnaire (Petrides, 2009).

⁵Emotional Quotient Inventory (Bar-On, 2004).

⁶Profile of Emotional Competence (Brasseur et al., 2013).

Coding studies

The studies were coded with respect to the sample characteristics, the family of emotion regulation strategy based on Gross's process model (i.e., situation selection, situation modification, attentional deployment, cognitive change, and response modulation), the specific ER strategy used, the type of emotional intelligence measure used (ability or trait), the emotional intelligence scale, and the statistical information required to compute the effect size and confidence interval. One researcher coded the relevant articles (A. P.) and another one (M.M.) checked the coding. The two coders settled any disagreement by consensus. A total of 90 studies were coded to produce 200 effect sizes based on 23,174 participants. Twenty five of the effect sizes refer to the situation selection family, 57 effect sizes to the situation modification family, 21 to the attention deployment family, 51 to the cognitive change family, and 46 to the response modulation family. Results are summarized in Table 1.

Statistical analyses

Each study provided us with a measure of association between EI and (at least) one ER strategy. The effect size of EI on this strategy was expressed in Pearson's r in the papers and we therefore computed all the individual confidence intervals around r. In order to compute these confidence intervals, Fisher's r-to-z' transformation was used. First, r was converted to z'. Second, the confidence intervals were computed in terms of z'. Taking into account that the z for a 95% confidence interval $(Z_{0.95})$ is 1.96 and that the standard error is calculated by the formula $1/\sqrt{N-3}$, the lower limit confidence interval was computed by the next formula: lower limit z' = z' - (1.96) (standard error). Regarding the upper limit confidence interval, the used formula was this: upper limit z' = z' + (1.96)(standard error). Finally, these confidence intervals (computed in terms of z') were then back-transformed to r getting the confidence intervals in terms of r. As readers are usually more familiar with effect sizes expressed in Cohen's "d" (whose interpretation is facilitated by Cohen's norms), each effect size "r" was then converted into "d." The formula for converting between r and d were taken from Rosenthal (1994, p. 239). In a third step, we aggregated the relevant individual effect sizes to obtain the aggregate effect size of EI on each ER family. When several effects of a given family came from the same study, they were first aggregated and this aggregated effect size was then aggregated with the effect sizes of the other studies. In order to give more weight to the effect sizes coming from studies with larger samples, we used the methods suggested by Lipsy and Wilson (2000): The "Inverse Variance Weight" was used to compute the standard error and the weight of each effect. The aggregated effect size consists of the sum of the weight and the effect size multiplication, divided by the sum of the weights. Finally, confidence intervals were calculated by taking the effect size (Cohen's d) and the standard error into account.

RESULTS

We review below the findings of the studies that have investigated the relationship between EI and ER. Each family is presented in turn. Each section begins with results relative to trait EI which form the majority of the studies analyzed. The sections then turn to results regarding ability EI when these are available. The effect sizes (with confidence interval) of EI in each study are reported in **Table 1**. The aggregated effect size (with confidence interval) of EI on each ER family is reported in **Table 2** for trait EI and **Table 3** for ability EI.

EI AND SITUATION SELECTION

As we previously mentioned, selecting situations depending on the expected emotional impact requires being able to accurately forecast how one is likely to feel in different situations, and then use that information to confront situations that are likely to bring long-term benefits, while avoiding the others. Accordingly, we hypothesized that high EI people would make more accurate affective forecasts comparing to their low EI peers. We also hypothesized that high EI individuals would do their best to prevent negative situations to occur (which should result in less daily hassles) but that they not avoid negative/stressful situations if they were to bring long-term benefits. In the latter case, high EI people would on the contrary struggle to deal with the situation rather than giving up their goal.

Empirical evidence suggests that trait EI increases affective forecasting accuracy (Hoerger et al., 2012). It must nonetheless be noted that Dunn et al. (2007) found only a non-significant trend in a smaller sample. Schutte et al. (2009) have shown that people with high trait EI use that knowledge to select situations more effectively (i.e., spend time in situations that boost wanted emotions or prevent unwanted emotions, seek out situations that inspire positive emotions or avoid those that arouse negative emotions). This may explain why two studies (Ciarrochi et al., 2002; Day et al., 2005) found negative correlations between trait EI and the self-reported frequency of various daily hassles such as marital, professional, health, financial and relationship hassles. It is also congruent with the findings that high trait EI people take more time to relax and wind down (Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005).

It is noteworthy that high EI individuals do not simply avoid all situations that could cause them negative emotions. As shown in Table 2, they actually report using less avoidant coping strategies than their peers (Gerits et al., 2004; Petrides et al., 2007a,b; Mikolajczak et al., 2009a, Studies 1 and 2; Rogers et al., 2006; Velasco et al., 2006; Shah and Thingujam, 2008; Kim and Agrusa, 2011; although see Monaci et al., 2013 for insignificant results). This is probably because many situations that cause negative emotions in the short-term have long-term benefits (academic exams for instance). Experimental and field studies support the idea that high trait EI individuals tend to struggle (confront) rather than give up (escape/avoid) in the face of adversity if the confrontation is likely to bring about more substantial long-term benefits. For example, an experimental study by Schutte et al. (2001b) showed that participants who scored higher in trait emotional intelligence solved more problems after encountering a very difficult and frustrating set of problems. This held true even when initial performance was held constant. In the same vein, a field study by Petrides et al. (2006a) showed that trait EI was positively related to the length of musical training among music school students, suggesting that high trait EI individuals do not let themselves be discouraged by the obstacles that stand in their way.

Table 1 | Linking emotional intelligence to the use of emotion regulation strategies.

| Authors | N | ER Family | Specific variable | T/A | Measure used | Facet | r | Cl <i>r</i> (lower bound) | Cl <i>r</i> (upper bound) | d |
|---|-----|-----------|-----------------------------|-----|---------------------|-------|-------|------------------------------|------------------------------|-------|
| Schutte et al., 2009 | 73 | SS | Situation selection | Т | AES | | 0.30 | 0.08 | 0.49 | 0.63 |
| Ciarrochi et al., 2002 | 302 | SS | Daily hassles | Т | EIS | | -0.01 | -0.12 | 0.10 | -0.02 |
| Day et al., 2005 | 133 | SS | Daily hassles | Т | EQ-I | AGS | -0.43 | -0.51 | -0.27 | -0.94 |
| Kim and Agrusa, 2011 | 385 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | WLEIS | | 0.15 | 0.05 | 0.25 | 0.30 |
| Shah and Thingujam, 2008 | 197 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | EIS | AGS | -0.08 | -0.22 | 0.06 | -0.16 |
| Rogers et al., 2006 | 253 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | SREIT | | -0.04 | -0.16 | 0.08 | -0.08 |
| Velasco et al., 2006 | 593 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | TMMS-alex F1 | | -0.16 | -0.24 | -0.08 | -0.32 |
| Petrides et al., 2007a (study 1) | 166 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | modified EQ-i | | -0.34 | -0.47 | -0.20 | -0.72 |
| Petrides et al., 2007a (study2 sample1) | 200 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | TEIQue-LF | | -0.39 | -0.50 | -0.27 | -0.84 |
| Petrides et al., 2007b | 274 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.01 | -0.11 | 0.13 | 0.02 |
| MacCann et al., 2011 | 159 | SS | Avoidant coping | А | MSCEIT | AGS | -0.21 | -0.35 | -0.06 | -0.43 |
| Gerits et al., 2004 | 380 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | EQ-i | | -0.23 | -0.32 | -0.13 | -0.47 |
| Monaci et al., 2013 | 198 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | SEIS | | 0.01 | -0.13 | 0.15 | 0.02 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2009a | 490 | SS | Avoidant coping | Т | TEIQue-ASF | | -0.26 | -0.34 | -0.18 | -0.54 |
| Petrides et al., 2006a | 37 | SS | Perseverance | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.53 | 0.25 | 0.74 | 1.25 |
| Dunn et al., 2007 | 84 | SS | Forecast accuracy | А | MSCEIT | | -0.19 | 0.06 | 0.62 | -0.38 |
| Dunn et al., 2007 | 84 | SS | Forecast accuracy | Т | SREIS | | -0.09 | -0.39 | 0.02 | -0.18 |
| Hoerger et al., 2012 (study 1) | 81 | SS | Forecast accuracy | Т | SEI/SREIS/TEIQ | ue | 0.22 | -0.30 | 0.13 | 0.45 |
| Hoerger et al., 2012 (study 1) | 81 | SS | Forecast accuracy | А | JET+IJI | | 0.36 | -0.01 | 0.41 | 0.77 |
| Hoerger et al., 2012 (study 2) | 81 | SS | Forecast accuracy | Т | TEIQue-SF | | 0.27 | 0.16 | 0.54 | 0.56 |
| Hoerger et al., 2012 (study 2) | 81 | SS | Forecast accuracy | А | JET + IJI + STEU | | 0.39 | 0.07 | 0.47 | 0.84 |
| Schutte et al., 2001b | 38 | SS | Persistence | Т | SEIS | | 0.37 | 0.19 | 0.56 | 0.79 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SS | Behavioral disengagement | Т | TMMS + AES | R+C | -0.24 | -0.35 | -0.12 | -0.49 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SS | Behavioral disengagement | А | MSCEIT | | -0.16 | -0.28 | -0.04 | -0.32 |
| Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005 | 365 | SS | Time to relax | Т | TEIQ | | 0.43 | 0.35 | 0.51 | 0.95 |
| Schutte et al., 2009 | 73 | SM | Modifying situations | Т | EIS | | 0.20 | -0.03 | 0.42 | 0.41 |
| Moradi et al., 2011 | 200 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | TMMS | R+C | 0.27 | 0.14 | 0.40 | 0.56 |
| Petrides et al., 2007a (study 1) | 166 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | modified EQ-i | | 0.57 | 0.46 | 0.67 | 1.38 |
| Petrides et al., 2007a (study 2. sample 1) | 200 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.67 | 0.59 | 0.75 | 1.80 |
| Petrides et al., 2007b | 274 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.64 | 0.57 | 0.71 | 1.66 |
| MacCann et al., 2011 | 159 | SM | Problem-focused coping | А | MSCEIT | AGS | 0.14 | -0.02 | 0.29 | 0.28 |
| Shah and Thingujam, 2008 | 197 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | EIS | AGS | 0.21 | 0.07 | 0.34 | 0.43 |
| Goldenberg et al., 2006 | 223 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | SREIS | | 0.55 | 0.46 | 0.64 | 1.31 |
| Goldenberg et al., 2006 | 223 | SM | Problem-focused coping | А | MSCEIT | | 0.17 | 0.04 | 0.30 | 0.34 |

| Authors | N | ER Family | Specific variable | T/A | Measure used | Facet | r | Cl <i>r</i> (lower bound) | Cl <i>r</i> (upper bound) | d |
|-----------------------------------|-----|-----------|--------------------------------|-----|--------------|-------|-------|------------------------------|------------------------------|-------|
| Kluemper, 2008 | 180 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | WLEIS | | 0.61 | 0.51 | 0.70 | 1.54 |
| Rogers et al., 2006 | 253 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | SREIT | | 0.30 | 0.19 | 0.41 | 0.63 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2008 | 203 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.40 | 0.29 | 0.51 | 0.87 |
| Salovey et al., 2002 (study 3) | 48 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | TMMS | R+C | 0.34 | 0.06 | 0.57 | 0.71 |
| Saklofske et al., 2007 | 362 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | EIS | | 0.38 | 0.29 | 0.46 | 0.82 |
| Almran and Punamaki, 2008 | 312 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | EQ-I:YV-S | | 0.25 | 0.14 | 0.36 | 0.51 |
| Velasco et al., 2006 | 593 | SM | Problem-focused coping | Т | TMMS-alex F1 | | 0.20 | 0.12 | 0.28 | 0.41 |
| Rahim and Minors, 2003 | 222 | SM | Problem solving | Т | EQ-Index | AGS | 0.44 | 0.33 | 0.54 | 0.98 |
| Monaci et al., 2013 | 198 | SM | Direct confrontation | Т | SEIS | | 0.43 | 0.31 | 0.54 | 0.95 |
| Montes-Berges and Augusto, 2007 | 119 | SM | Active coping | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.05 | -0.13 | 0.23 | 0.11 |
| Gerits et al., 2004 | 380 | SM | Active coping | Т | EQ-I | | 0.38 | 0.29 | 0.46 | 0.82 |
| Tsarenko and Strizhakova, 2013 | 252 | SM | Active coping | Т | SREIS | | 0.45 | 0.34 | 0.54 | 1.01 |
| Zomer, 2012 | 300 | SM | Active coping | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.15 | 0.04 | 0.26 | 0.30 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Active coping + planning | Т | TMMS + AES | R+C | 0.40 | 0.28 | 0.51 | 0.87 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Active coping + planning | A | MSCEIT | | 0.05 | -0.08 | 0.18 | 0.10 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Problem Solving Inventory | Т | TMMS + AES | R+C | -0.43 | -0.53 | -0.32 | -0.94 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Problem Solving Inventory | A | MSCEIT | | -0.04 | -0.17 | 0.09 | -0.08 |
| Austin et al., 2010 | 475 | SM | Task-oriented coping | Т | EQ:i-S | AGS | 0.38 | 0.30 | 0.45 | 0.82 |
| Saklofske et al., 2012 | 238 | SM | Task-oriented coping | Т | EQ:i S | AGS | 0.48 | 0.38 | 0.57 | 1.09 |
| Kim and Agrusa, 2011 | 385 | SM | Task coping | Т | WLEIS | | 0.54 | 0.46 | 0.61 | 1.28 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2009a | 490 | SM | Rational coping | Т | TEIQue-ASF | | 0.46 | 0.39 | 0.53 | 1.03 |
| Monaci et al., 2013 | 198 | SM | Social support | Т | SEIS | | 0.36 | 0.24 | 0.48 | 0.77 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Instrumental social support | Т | TMMS+AES | R+C | 0.24 | 0.11 | 0.35 | 0.49 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Instrumental social support | A | MSCEIT | | 0.06 | -0.07 | 0.19 | 0.12 |
| Zomer, 2012 | 300 | SM | Support from others | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.11 | 0.00 | 0.22 | 0.21 |
| Gerits et al., 2004 | 380 | SM | Social support seeking | Т | EQ-i | | 0.21 | 0.11 | 0.31 | 0.43 |
| Shah and Thingujam, 2008 | 197 | SM | Social support seeking | Т | EIS | AGS | 0.07 | -0.08 | 0.21 | 0.13 |
| Ciarrochi and Deane, 2001 | 300 | SM | Social support seeking | Т | EIS | AGS | 0.15 | 0.05 | 0.25 | 0.26 |
| Velasco et al., 2006 | 593 | SM | Social support seeking | Т | TMMS-alex F1 | | 0.13 | 0.05 | 0.21 | 0.26 |
| Goldenberg et al., 2006 | 223 | SM | Social support seeking | Т | SREIS | | 0.32 | 0.20 | 0.43 | 0.67 |

| Authors | N | ER Family | Specific variable | T/A | Measure used | Facet | r | Cl <i>r</i> (lower bound) | Cl <i>r</i> (upper bound) | d |
|----------------------------------|------|-----------|-------------------------------------|-----|---------------|-------|-------|------------------------------|------------------------------|-------|
| Goldenberg et al., 2006 | 223 | SM | Social support seeking | А | MSCEIT | | 0.42 | 0.31 | 0.52 | 0.92 |
| Zeidner and Kloda, 2013 | 200 | SM | Conflict res.(constructive) | А | MSCEIT | | 0.24 | 0.11 | 0.37 | 0.49 |
| Zeidner and Kloda, 2013 | 200 | SM | Conflict res.(avoidance) | A | MSCEIT | | -0.39 | -0.50 | -0.26 | -0.84 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2004 | 350 | SM | Conflict res. (integrate) | Т | WEIP6 | | 0.35 | 0.25 | 0.44 | 0.74 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2004 | 350 | SM | Conflict res. (avoid) | Т | WEIP6 | | -0.12 | -0.23 | -0.01 | -0.24 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2004 | 350 | SM | Conflict res. (dominate) | Т | WEIP6 | | 0.19 | 0.09 | 0.29 | 0.38 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2002 | 139 | SM | Conflict res. (collaborate) | Т | WEIP6 | | 0.53 | 0.40 | 0.64 | 1.25 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2002 | 139 | SM | Conflict res. (avoidance) | Т | WEIP6 | | -0.12 | -0.28 | 0.04 | -0.24 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2002 | 139 | SM | Conflict resolution (force) | Т | WEIP6 | | 0.02 | -0.15 | 0.19 | 0.04 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2002 | 139 | SM | Conflict res. (accommodate) | Т | WEIP6 | | -0.08 | -0.24 | 0.08 | -0.01 |
| Jordan and Troth, 2002 | 139 | SM | Conflict res. (compromise) | Т | WEIP6 | | 0.09 | -0.08 | 0.25 | 0.02 |
| Salami, 2010b | 320 | SM | Conflict res. (confronting) | Т | WLEIS | | 0.20 | 0.10 | 0.30 | 0.41 |
| Salami, 2010b | 320 | SM | Conflict res. (withdrawal) | Т | WLEIS | | 0.12 | 0.01 | 0.23 | 0.24 |
| Salami, 2010b | 320 | SM | Conflict resolution (forcing) | Т | WLEIS | | 0.12 | 0.01 | 0.23 | 0.24 |
| Salami, 2010b | 320 | SM | Conflict res. (smoothe) | Т | WLEIS | | 0.19 | 0.08 | 0.29 | 0.38 |
| Salami, 2010b | 320 | SM | Conflict res. (compromise) | Т | WLEIS | | 0.21 | 0.10 | 0.31 | 0.43 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Restraint | Т | TMMS+AES | | 0.08 | -0.05 | 0.21 | 0.16 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | SM | Restraint | А | MSCEIT | | -0.04 | -0.17 | 0.09 | -0.08 |
| Schutte et al., 2009 | 73 | AD | Attention deployment | Т | EIS | | 0.38 | 0.17 | 0.56 | 0.82 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | AD | Mental disengagement | Т | TMMS+AES | | -0.05 | -0.18 | 0.08 | -0.10 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | AD | Mental disengagement | A | MSCEIT | | -0.05 | -0.18 | 0.08 | -0.10 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2008 | 203 | AD | Trait distraction | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.41 | 0.29 | 0.52 | 0.89 |
| Salovey et al., 2002 (study 3) | 48 | AD | State distraction | Т | TMMS | R+C | 0.36 | 0.08 | 0.59 | 0.77 |
| Saklofske et al., 2012 | 238 | AD | Distraction | Т | EQ-i: S | | -0.11 | -0.23 | 0.02 | -0.21 |
| Austin et al., 2010 | 475 | AD | Distraction | Т | EQ-i: S | | 0.18 | 0.09 | 0.27 | 0.37 |
| Lanciano et al., 2012 | 157 | AD | Dysfunctional rumination | A | MSCEIT | AGS | -0.44 | -0.56 | -0.30 | -0.98 |
| Petrides et al., 2007b | 274 | AD | Trait rumination | Т | TEIQue-LF | | -0.47 | -0.56 | -0.38 | -1.06 |
| Petrides et al., 2007a (study 1) | 166 | AD | Trait rumination | Т | modified EQ-i | | -0.53 | -0.64 | -0.42 | -1.25 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2008 | 203 | AD | Trait Rumination | Т | TEIQue-LF | | -0.10 | -0.24 | 0.04 | -0.20 |
| Ramos et al., 2007 | 144 | AD | State rumination | Т | TMMS | R+C | -0.11 | -0.27 | 0.05 | -0.21 |
| Salovey et al., 2002 (study 3) | 48 | AD | State rumination | Т | TMMS | R+C | -0.27 | -0.51 | 0.02 | -0.55 |
| Salguero et al., 2013 | 1154 | AD | Rumination | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | -0.11 | -0.17 | -0.05 | -0.22 |
| Brown and Ryan, 2003 | 645 | AD | Mindful attention | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.40 | 0.33 | 0.46 | 0.87 |

| Authors | N | ER Family | Specific variable | T/A | Measure used | Facet | r | Cl <i>r</i> (lower bound) | Cl <i>r</i> (upper bound) | d |
|--|-----|-----------|--------------------------------------|-----|--------------|-------|-------|------------------------------|------------------------------|-------|
| Wang and Kong, 2014 | 321 | AD | Mindful attention | Т | WLEIS | | 0.33 | 0.23 | 0.42 | 0.70 |
| Schutte and Malouff, 2011 | 125 | AD | Mindful attention | Т | AES | | 0.65 | 0.53 | 0.74 | 1.71 |
| Kokinda, 2010 | 108 | AD | Mindful attention | Т | AES | | 0.47 | 0.31 | 0.63 | 1.06 |
| Charoensukmongkol, 2014 | 317 | AD | Mindful attention | Т | WLEIS | | 0.32 | 0.22 | 0.42 | 0.68 |
| Baer et al., 2004 (study 4) | 130 | AD | Mindful attention | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.24 | 0.07 | 0.40 | 0.49 |
| Totterdell and Holman, 2003 | 18 | AD | Focus on positive | Т | EIS | | 0.46 | -0.01 | 0.79 | 1.03 |
| Schutte et al., 2009 | 73 | CC | Cognitive change | Т | AES | | 0.26 | 0.03 | 0.46 | 0.54 |
| Charoensukmongkol, 2014 | 317 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | WLEIS | | 0.68 | 0.61 | 0.74 | 1.86 |
| Brown et al., 2003 | 288 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | EII-R | | 0.25 | 0.14 | 0.36 | 0.50 |
| Chan, 2004 | 158 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | EIS | | 0.32 | 0.17 | 0.45 | 0.66 |
| Martin et al., 2004 | 140 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | EJI | | 0.54 | 0.41 | 0.65 | 1.27 |
| Durán et al., 2006 | 373 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | TMMS | R+C | 0.34 | 0.24 | 0.42 | 0.72 |
| Kaur et al., 2006 | 117 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | EIS | | 0.42 | 0.26 | 0.56 | 0.92 |
| Villanueva and Sanchez, 2007 | 70 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | SSRI | | 0.36 | 0.13 | 0.54 | 0.77 |
| Di Fabio and Palazzeschi, 2008 | 169 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | EQ-i | | 0.34 | 0.20 | 0.47 | 0.72 |
| Adeyemo, 2007 | 300 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | EQ-i | | 0.17 | 0.06 | 0.28 | 0.34 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2006 | 95 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.66 | 0.53 | 0.76 | 1.75 |
| Mikolajczak and Luminet, 2008 (study1) | 27 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.50 | 0.15 | 0.75 | 1.15 |
| Mikolajczak and Luminet, 2008 (study2) | 15 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | TEIQue-SF | | 0.29 | -0.27 | 0.70 | 0.60 |
| Kirk et al., 2008 | 207 | CC | Self-efficaccy | Т | AES | | 0.73 | 0.66 | 0.79 | 2.13 |
| Kirk et al., 2008 | 207 | CC | Self-efficaccy | А | MSCEIT | | 0.34 | 0.22 | 0.46 | 0.72 |
| Animasahun, 2008 | 300 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | EIS | | 0.43 | 0.33 | 0.52 | 0.95 |
| Salami, 2010a | 242 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | WLEIS | | 0.08 | -0.05 | 0.21 | 0.16 |
| Tsarenko and Strizhakova, 2013 | 252 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | SREIS | | 0.57 | 0.48 | 0.65 | 1.38 |
| Mouton et al., 2013 | 119 | CC | Self-efficacy | Т | TEIQue | | 0.28 | 0.11 | 0.44 | 0.58 |
| Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014b | 164 | CC | Core self-evaluation ^a | Т | TEIQue/EQ-i | | 0.56 | 0.45 | 0.65 | 1.35 |
| Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014b | 164 | CC | Core self-evaluation | А | MSCEIT | | 0.02 | -0.13 | 0.17 | 0.04 |
| Kluemper, 2008 | 180 | CC | Core self-evaluation | Т | WLEIS | | 0.73 | 0.65 | 0.79 | 2.14 |
| Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014a | 194 | CC | Self-Efficacy | А | MSCEIT | | 0.23 | 0.09 | 0.35 | 0.47 |
| Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014a | 194 | CC | Self-Efficacy | Т | EQ-i | | 0.67 | 0.58 | 0.74 | 1.80 |
| Mikolajczak and Luminet, 2008 (study2) | 15 | CC | Ratio challenge/threat | Т | TEIQue-SF | | 0.72 | 0.33 | 0.9 | 2.07 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2006 | 70 | CC | Challenge appraisal | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.02 | -0.22 | 0.26 | 0.04 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2006 | 70 | СС | Threat appraisal | Т | TEIQue-LF | | -0.41 | -0.60 | -0.20 | -0.89 |
| Schutte et al., 2009 | 73 | СС | Reappraisal | Т | AES | | 0.46 | 0.26 | 0.62 | 1.03 |
| Shah and Thingujam, 2008 | 197 | CC | Positive reappraisal | Т | EIS | AGS | 0.21 | 0.07 | 0.34 | 0.43 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2008 | 203 | СС | Reappraisal | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.46 | 0.34 | 0.56 | 1.03 |
| Velasco et al., 2006 | 593 | CC | Positive reappraisal | Т | TMMS-alex F1 | | 0.23 | 0.15 | 0.31 | 0.47 |
| Kafetsios and Loumakou, 2007 | 475 | CC | Reappraisal | Т | EQ-I | | 0.04 | -0.08 | 0.16 | 0.08 |
| Cabello et al., 2013 | 866 | CC | Reappraisal | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.34 | 0.28 | 0.40 | 0.72 |
| Coumans, 2005 | 31 | CC | Reappraisal | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.02 | -0.34 | 0.38 | 0.04 |

| Authors | N | ER Family | Specific variable | T/A | Measure used | Facet | r | Cl <i>r</i> (lower bound) | Cl <i>r</i> (upper bound) | d |
|-----------------------------------|------|-----------|----------------------------|-----|--------------|-------|-------|------------------------------|------------------------------|-------|
| Totterdell and Holman, 2003 | 18 | СС | Perspective taking | Т | EIS | | 0.21 | -0.29 | 0.62 | 0.43 |
| Moradi et al., 2011 | 200 | СС | Reappraisal | Т | TMMS | R+C | 0.45 | 0.34 | 0.56 | 1.01 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | CC | Positive interpretation | Т | TMMS+AES | R+C | 0.50 | 0.40 | 0.59 | 1.15 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | CC | Positive interpretation | А | MSCEIT | | 0.11 | -0.02 | 0.24 | 0.21 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | СС | Adaptive Humour | Т | TMMS+AES R+C | | 0.14 | 0.01 | 0.26 | 0.28 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | CC | Adaptive Humour | A | MSCEIT | | 0.04 | -0.09 | 0.17 | 0.08 |
| Zomer, 2012 | 300 | CC | Adaptive Humour | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.01 | -0.10 | 0.12 | 0.02 |
| Greven et al., 2008 | 1038 | CC | Adaptive Humour | Т | TEIQue-LF | | 0.45 | 0.40 | 0.50 | 0.99 |
| Greven et al., 2008 | 1038 | CC | Maladaptive Humour | Т | TEIQue-LF | | -0.27 | -0.33 | -0.21 | -0.55 |
| Tsarenko and Strizhakova, 2013 | 252 | CC | Denial | Т | SREIS | | -0.09 | -0.21 | 0.03 | -0.18 |
| Zomer, 2012 | 300 | CC | Denial | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | -0.16 | -0.27 | -0.05 | -0.32 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | CC | Denial | Т | TMMS+AES | | -0.15 | -0.27 | -0.02 | -0.30 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | CC | Denial | А | MSCEIT | | -0.20 | -0.32 | -0.08 | -0.41 |
| Zomer, 2012 | 300 | CC | Acceptance | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | 0.09 | -0.02 | 0.20 | 0.17 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | CC | Acceptance | Т | TMMS+ AES | | 0.38 | 0.26 | 0.48 | 0.82 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | CC | Acceptance | А | MSCEIT | | 0.10 | -0.03 | 0.23 | 0.21 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2008 | 203 | CC | Acceptance | Т | TEIQue-LF | | -0.06 | -0.20 | 0.08 | -0.12 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | RM | Venting | Т | TMMS+AES | | 0.05 | -0.08 | 0.18 | 0.10 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | RM | Venting | А | MSCEIT | | 0.02 | -0.11 | 0.15 | 0.03 |
| Zomer, 2012 | 300 | RM | Venting | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | -0.27 | -0.37 | -0.16 | -0.56 |
| Schutte et al., 2009 | 73 | RM | suppression (ERQ) | Т | EIS | | -0.50 | -0.66 | -0.31 | -1.15 |
| Johnson and Spector, 2007 | 176 | RM | Suppression | Т | WLEIS | | -0.08 | -0.23 | 0.07 | -0.16 |
| Austin et al., 2008 | 247 | RM | Suppression | Т | TEIQue-SF | | -0.45 | -0.55 | -0.35 | -1.01 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2007b | 124 | RM | Suppression | Т | TEIQue-SF | | -0.31 | -0.46 | -0.14 | -0.65 |
| Totterdell and Holman, 2003 | 18 | RM | Suppression | Т | EIS | | -0.18 | -0.60 | 0.31 | -0.36 |
| Velasco et al., 2006 | 593 | RM | Suppression | Т | TMMS-alex F1 | | -0.28 | -0.35 | -0.21 | -0.58 |
| Kafetsios and Loumakou, 2007 | 475 | RM | Suppression (ERQ) | Т | EQ-I | | -0.08 | -0.20 | 0.04 | -0.16 |
| Cabello et al., 2013 | 866 | RM | Suppression | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | -0.13 | -0.20 | -0.06 | -0.26 |
| Lee and Ok, 2012 | 309 | RM | Emotional dissonance | Т | WLEIS | | -0.22 | -0.33 | -0.11 | -0.45 |
| Rivers et al., 2013 | 243 | RM | Aggressive behavior | A | MSCEIT | | -0.25 | -0.36 | -0.13 | -0.51 |
| Brackett et al., 2004 | 330 | RM | Deviant behavior | А | MSCEIT | | -0.27 | -0.37 | -0.17 | -0.56 |
| Brackett and Mayer, 2003 | 207 | RM | Social deviance | Т | EQ-i/SREIT | | -0.14 | -0.27 | 0.00 | -0.28 |
| Shahzad et al., 2013 | 140 | RM | Aggression | Т | TEIQue-ASF | | -0.31 | -0.45 | -0.15 | -0.64 |
| Mikolajczak et al., 2009a | 490 | RM | Self-harm | Т | TEIQue-ASF | | -0.31 | -0.39 | -0.23 | -0.65 |
| Karim and Shah, 2014 | 192 | RM | Suicidal ideation | А | MSCEIT | AGS | -0.30 | -0.42 | -0.16 | -0.63 |
| Aradilla-Herrero et al., 2014 | 93 | RM | Suicide risk | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | -0.21 | -0.40 | -0.01 | -0.43 |
| Gardner et al., 2014 | 235 | RM | Bulimic symptoms | Т | MEIA | | -0.22 | -0.34 | -0.10 | -0.45 |
| Gardner et al., 2014 | 235 | RM | Bulimic symptoms | A | MSCEIT | | -0.07 | -0.20 | 0.06 | -0.14 |
| Gardner et al., 2014 | 235 | RM | Binge eating | Т | MEIA | | -0.21 | -0.33 | -0.08 | -0.43 |

Frontiers in Psychology | Educational Psychology

| Authors | N | ER Family | Specific variable | T/A | Measure used | Facet | r | Cl <i>r</i> (lower bound) | Cl <i>r</i> (upper bound) | d |
|-----------------------------|-----|-----------|------------------------------|-----|--------------|-------|-------|------------------------------|------------------------------|-------|
| Gardner et al., 2014 | 235 | RM | Binge eating | А | MSCEIT | | -0.03 | -0.16 | 0.10 | -0.06 |
| Pettit et al., 2010 | 402 | RM | Bulimia/Food preocupation | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | -0.13 | -0.23 | -0.03 | -0.26 |
| Markey and Vander Wal, 2007 | 154 | RM | Bulimic symptoms | Т | EQ- i:S | | -0.31 | -0.45 | -0.16 | -0.65 |
| Brackett et al., 2004 | 330 | RM | Illegal drug use | А | MSCEIT | | -0.11 | -0.22 | 0.00 | -0.22 |
| Brackett et al., 2004 | 330 | RM | Alcohol use | А | MSCEIT | | -0.13 | -0.24 | -0.02 | -0.26 |
| Rossen and Kranzler, 2009 | 150 | RM | Alcohol use | А | MSCEIT | | -0.21 | -0.35 | -0.07 | -0.43 |
| Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005 | 365 | RM | Alcohol units | Т | TEIQ | | -0.07 | -0.17 | 0.03 | -0.14 |
| Austin et al., 2005 | 115 | RM | Acohol consumption | Т | REIS | | -0.19 | -0.37 | -0.01 | -0.38 |
| Ghee and Johnson, 2008 | 214 | RM | Alcohol consumption | Т | EIS | | -0.02 | -0.15 | 0.11 | -0.04 |
| Riley and Schutte, 2003 | 141 | RM | Acohol consumption | Т | EIS | | -0.34 | -0.48 | -0.2 | -0.72 |
| Brackett and Mayer, 2003 | 207 | RM | Alcohol consumption | Т | EQ-i/SREIT | | -0.13 | -0.26 | 0.01 | -0.26 |
| Trinidad and Johnson, 2002 | 205 | RM | Alcohol consumption | А | MEIS | | -0.12 | -0.26 | 0.01 | -0.25 |
| Saklofske et al., 2007 | 362 | RM | Alcohol consumption | Т | EIS | | -0.05 | -0.15 | 0.05 | -0.10 |
| Brackett and Mayer, 2003 | 207 | RM | Illegal drug user scale | Т | EQ-i/SREIT | | -0.14 | -0.27 | -0.003 | -0.28 |
| Riley and Schutte, 2003 | 141 | RM | Drug abuse | Т | EIS | | -0.42 | -0.55 | -0.29 | -0.92 |
| Limonero et al., 2006 | 133 | RM | Canabis smoking | Т | TMMS | R+C | -0.01 | -0.19 | 0.16 | -0.02 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | RM | Substance use | Т | TMMS+AES | | -0.05 | -0.18 | 0.08 | -0.10 |
| Bastian et al., 2005 | 246 | RM | Substance use | А | MSCEIT | | -0.02 | -0.14 | 0.11 | -0.03 |
| Rivers et al., 2013 | 243 | RM | Substance abuse | А | MSCEIT | | -0.18 | -0.31 | -0.06 | -0.36 |
| Schutte et al., 2011 | 100 | RM | Alcohol problems | А | MSCEIT | | -0.30 | -0.46 | -0.11 | -0.63 |
| Schutte et al., 2011 | 100 | RM | Alcohol problems | Т | AES | | -0.27 | -0.45 | -0.08 | -0.56 |
| Zomer, 2012 | 300 | RM | Drugs | Т | TMMS-24 | R+C | -0.11 | -0.22 | 0.00 | 0.21 |
| Monaci et al., 2013 | 198 | RM | Alcohol use | Т | SEIS | | -0.05 | -0.19 | 0.09 | -0.10 |
| Solanki and Lane, 2010 | 315 | RM | Exercise mood regulating | Т | EIS | | 0.45 | 0.35 | 0.53 | 1.01 |

SS, Situation Selection; SM, Situation Modification; AD, Attentional Deployment; CC, Cognitive Change; RM, Response Modulation; T/A, Trait or Ability EI measure: T, trait EI measure, A, ability EI measure; AGS, Aggregated Global Score; R + C, Repair + Clarity; AES, Assessing Emotions Scale; EIS, Emotional Intelligence Scale; EQ-i/YV/S, Emotional Quotient Inventory/Young Version/Short; WLEIS, The Wong and Law Emotional Intelligence Scale; SREIT, Self Report Emotional Intelligence Test; TMMS-24, Trait Meta Mood Scale; TEIQ, The Traits Emotional Intelligence Questionnaire; TEIQue/SF/LF/ASF, Trait Emotional Intelligence Questionnaire/Short-Form/Long-Form/Adolescent Short-Form; MSCEIT, The Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test; SEIS, Schutte Emotional Intelligence Scale; SREIS, Self-Reported Emotional Intelligence Scale; EQ-Index, Emotional Quotient Index; WEIP6, Workgroup Emotional Intelligence Profile-Version 6; EII-R, Emotional Intelligence Inventory Revised; MEIS, Multifactoral Emotional Intelligence Scale; SEI, Survey of Emotional Intelligence. JET, Judgment of Emotions Test; JJI, Interpersonal Judgment Inventory; STEU, Situational Test of Emotional Understanding.

*The forecast accuracy indices were calculated such that higher numbers indicate poorer accuracy.

^a The core self-evaluation construct is a fundamental part of self-evaluated values, efficacy and abilities. It includes self-esteem, self-efficacy, internal locus of control, and absence of pessimism.

Consistent with these results, Bastian et al. $(2005)^7$ found that EI was associated to "behavioral disengagement" as people with high

EI made an effort to deal with the stressor, and did not give up the attempt to attain goals with which the stressor was interfering.

The studies that investigated ability EI in relation to situation selection strategies show that people with high ability EI make more accurate affective forecasts (Dunn et al., 2007; Hoerger et al.,

⁷The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Behavioral Disengagement" subscale of the COPE.

Table 2 | Linking emotional intelligence (trait) to the use of emotion regulation strategies.

| ER family | ER strategy | Number of studies | Total N | Dir. of effect | Effect-size (<i>d</i>) | 95% Confidence Interva Interval around <i>d</i> |
|------------------------|--|-------------------|---------|----------------|--------------------------|--|
| Situation selection | Forecast accuracy* | 1 | 84 | _ | -0.18 | [-0.40; 0.04] |
| | Forecast accuracy | 2 | 162 | + | 0.51 | [0.35; 0.66] |
| | Situation selection | 1 | 73 | + | 0.63 | [0.39; 0.86] |
| | Daily hassles | 2 | 435 | _ | -0.30 | [-0.39; -0.20] |
| | Time to relax | 1 | 365 | + | 0.95 | [0.85; 1.06] |
| | Avoidant-coping | 10 | 3136 | _ | -0.27 | [-0.31; -0.24] |
| | Perseverance | 2 | 75 | + | 1.02 | [0.78; 1.25] |
| | Behavioral disengagement | 1 | 246 | - | -0.49 | [-0.58; -0.40] |
| Situation modification | Situation modification | 1 | 73 | + | 0.41 | [0.17; 0.64] |
| | Problem solving | 24 | 6516 | + | 0.92 | [0.90; 0.94] |
| | Problem solving (negative) | 1 | 492 | _ | -1.06 | [-1.19; -0.93] |
| | Social support search | 8 | 2437 | + | 0.38 | [0.34; 0.40] |
| | Constructive conflict resolution | 5 | 1268 | + | 0.56 | [0.50; 0.61] |
| | Conflict resolution (avoid) | 4 | 948 | _ | -0.04 | [-0.11; 0.02] |
| | Conflict resolution (dominate) | 3 | 809 | + | 0.27 | [0.20; 0.34] |
| | Restraint | 1 | 246 | + | 0.16 | [0.03; 0.29] |
| Attentional deployment | Attention deployment | 1 | 73 | + | 0.82 | [0.59; 1.06] |
| | Focus on positive | 1 | 18 | + | 1.04 | [0.53; 1.54] |
| | Rumination | 6 | 1989 | _ | -0.43 | [-0.47; -0.38] |
| | Distraction | 5 | 1210 | + | 0.26 | [0.21; 0.32] |
| | Mindfulness | 6 | 1646 | + | 0.85 | [0.80; 0.90] |
| Cognitive Change | Challenge appraisal | 2 | 85 | + | 0.35 | [0.13; 0.57] |
| | Threat appraisal | 1 | 70 | - | -0.90 | [-1.14; -0.66] |
| | Self-efficacy | 20 | 3727 | + | 1.08 | [1.05; 1.11] |
| | Reappraisal | 10 | 2902 | + | 0.61 | [0.58; 0.65] |
| | Adaptive humour | 3 | 1584 | + | 0.72 | [0.67; 0.76] |
| | Maladaptive humour | 1 | 1038 | - | -0.55 | [-0.61; -0.49] |
| | Denial | 3 | 798 | _ | -0.27 | [-0.34; -0.20] |
| | Acceptance | 3 | 749 | + | 0.31 | [0.23; 0.38] |
| | Cognitive change | 1 | 73 | + | 0.54 | [0.30; 0.77] |
| Response modulation | Exercise as a mood regulating strategy | 1 | 315 | + | 1.01 | [0.90; 1.12] |
| | Venting | 2 | 546 | _ | -0.26 | [-0.35; -0.18] |
| | Suppression | 9 | 2881 | _ | -0.43 | [-0.47; -0.39] |
| | Aggressivity | 2 | 347 | _ | -0.43 | [-0.53; -0.33] |
| | Self-harm | 2 | 583 | _ | -0.62 | [-0.70; -0.53] |
| | Substance use | 13 | 2729 | _ | -0.25 | [-0.29; -0.21] |
| | Bullimia/Food preocupation | 4 | 1026 | _ | -0.40 | [-0.46; -0.34] |

*The forecast accuracy indices were calculated such that higher numbers indicate poorer accuracy.

2012), use less avoidant coping strategies (MacCann et al., 2011) and strive more to attain their goals (Bastian et al., 2005)⁸.

EI AND SITUATION MODIFICATION

We hypothesized that high EI individuals would take steps to modify a disadvantageous situation. We also expect them to make use of both their social skills and their aptitude to express emotions to prompt situation modification when

⁸See footnote 7.

this requires the intervention of a third party. Therefore, we predicted that high EI individuals would use constructive conflict resolutions rather than avoidant ones. Finally, we hypothesized a positive relationship between EI and restraint (i.e., waiting for the appropriate moment to act, avoiding to act prematurely).

Empirical evidence indicates that when confronted with a negative situation, high trait EI individuals are more likely to modify the situation (Schutte et al., 2009) and take action to change things than their low trait EI counterparts (Salovey et al.,

| ER family | ER strategy | Number of studies | Total N | Dir. of effect | Effect-size (<i>d</i>) | 95% Confidence Interval around <i>d</i> |
|------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------|---------|----------------|--------------------------|--|
| Situation selection | Forecast accuracy* | 1 | 84 | _ | -0.45 | [-0.67; -0.23] |
| | Forecast accuracy | 2 | 162 | + | 0.81 | [0.65; 0.97] |
| | Avoidant coping | 1 | 159 | _ | -0.43 | [-0.59; -0.27] |
| | Behavioral disengagement | 1 | 246 | - | -0.32 | [-0.44; -0.19] |
| Situation modification | Problem solving | 3 | 628 | + | 0.23 | [0.15; 0.31] |
| | Problem solving (negative) | 1 | 246 | _ | -0.08 | [-0.21; 0.05] |
| | Social support seeking | 2 | 469 | + | 0.50 | [0.41; 0.59] |
| | Conflict resolution | 1 | 200 | + | 0.49 | [0.35; 0.63] |
| | Conflict resolution (avoid) | 1 | 200 | _ | -0.85 | [-0.99; -0.71] |
| | Restraint | 1 | 246 | + | 0.15 | [0.02; 0.28] |
| Attentional deployment | Rumination | 1 | 157 | _ | -0.98 | [-1.14; -0.82] |
| | Mental disengagement | 1 | 246 | - | -0.10 | [-0.23; 0.03] |
| Cognitive change | Self-efficacy | 3 | 564 | + | 0.47 | [0.33; 0.61] |
| | Positive interpretation | 1 | 246 | + | 0.21 | [0.08; 0.34] |
| | Humour | 1 | 246 | + | 0.08 | [-0.05; 0.21] |
| | Denial | 1 | 246 | _ | -0.41 | [-0.54; -0.28] |
| | Acceptance | 1 | 246 | + | 0.21 | [0.08; 0.34] |
| Response modulation | Venting | 1 | 246 | + | 0.27 | [0.14; 0.40] |
| | Aggressive behavior | 2 | 573 | _ | -0.54 | [-0.62; -0.46] |
| | Self-harm | 1 | 192 | _ | -0.63 | [-0.77; -0.49] |
| | Substance use | 7 | 1604 | _ | -0.27 | [-0.32; -0.22] |
| | Bulimia/Food preocupation | 2 | 470 | _ | -0.10 | [-0.19; -0.01] |

Table 3 | Linking emotional intelligence (ability) to the use of emotion regulation strategies.

*The forecast accuracy indices were calculated such that higher numbers indicate poorer accuracy.

2002 (Study 3); Rahim and Minors, 2003; Gerits et al., 2004; Bastian et al., 2005⁹; Goldenberg et al., 2006; Rogers et al., 2006; Velasco et al., 2006; Petrides et al., 2007a,b; Saklofske et al., 2007, 2012; Almran and Punamaki, 2008; Kluemper, 2008; Mikolajczak et al., 2008, 2009a; Shah and Thingujam, 2008; Austin et al., 2010; Noorbakhsh et al., 2010; Kim and Agrusa, 2011; Moradi et al., 2011; Zomer, 2012; Monaci et al., 2013; Tsarenko and Strizhakova, 2013; although see Montes-Berges and Augusto, 2007 for null results). The relationship between trait EI and the restraint coping strategy does not reach significance though. Namely, people with high trait EI are not significantly more able than people with low trait EI to await the appropriate opportunity before taking action (that is, holding one-self back and not acting prematurely) (Bastian et al., 2005)¹⁰.

Direct problem solving is not the only strategy used by high trait EI individuals when it comes to modifying a situation. As expected, these individuals also make use of indirect modification strategies. First, high trait EI individuals report being more willing to seek help from friends, family, and health professionals in case of problems (Ciarrochi and Deane, 2001; Gerits et al., 2004; Bastian et al., 2005¹¹; Goldenberg et al., 2006; Velasco et al., 2006; Zomer, 2012; Monaci et al., 2013; although see Shah and Thingujam, 2008, for insignificant results). Note that obtaining adequate support may also be easier for them because EI has been associated with increased perceived quantity and quality of social support (e.g., Austin et al., 2005; Mikolajczak et al., 2007a).

Second, high EI people are, by definition, more able and inclined to freely express both positive and negative emotions which, according to Petrides and Furnham's model (2003), translates into higher assertiveness. Thus, instead of fuming at the cigarette smoke of their neighbor at table, high EI individuals would typically ask to have the cigarette put out. However, studies are needed to further test this claim. Third, EI seems to be related to more constructive conflict resolution strategies, although the pattern of results is not entirely clear (Jordan and Troth, 2002, 2004; Salami, 2010b).

Regarding ability EI, the results obtained are consistent with those that use trait measures. Higher ability EI is associated with greater use of problem-focused coping (Goldenberg et al., 2006; MacCann et al., 2011; but see Bastian et al., 2005¹² for

⁹The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Active Coping" and "Planning Coping" subscales of the COPE.

¹⁰The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Restraint Coping" subscale of the COPE.

¹¹The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Instrumental Social Support" subscale of the COPE.

 $^{^{12}{\}rm The}$ authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Active Coping" and "Planning Coping" subscales of the COPE.

non-significant results), although there is no significant relationship between an individual's ability to restrain him or herself (wait for the appropriate moment to act and avoid acting prematurely) and EI (Bastian et al., 2005)¹³. Ability EI also relates to more social support seeking (Goldenberg et al., 2006; although see Bastian et al., 2005¹⁴ for non-significant results) and individuals with high ability EI also use more constructive than avoidant conflict resolution strategies (Zeidner and Kloda, 2013).

EI AND ATTENTIONAL DEPLOYMENT

Given that high EI people are characterized by greater positive trait affectivity, we hypothesized that they would pay greater attention to positive stimuli/events and ruminate less about negative events. It has indeed been shown that rumination on sad or angry events increases the duration and intensity of negative emotions (Morrow and Nolen-Hoeksema, 1990; Bushman, 2002). Unlike rumination, it is not clear how EI should be related to distraction.

Empirical evidence indicates that high trait EI people rely heavily on attentional deployment techniques to regulate their emotions. First, people with higher trait EI report more mindful attention awareness and pay greater, non-judgmental attention to the present moment (Brown and Ryan, 2003; Baer et al., 2004 (Study 4); Kokinda, 2010; Schutte and Malouff, 2011; Charoensukmongkol, 2014; Wang and Kong, 2014). Consistent with this finding, they report ruminating less about negative/stressful events than their lower EI counterparts (Salovey et al., 2002 (Study 3); Petrides et al., 2007a,b; Ramos et al., 2007; Salguero et al., 2013, although see Mikolajczak et al., 2008 for non-significant results). Schutte et al. (2009) show that higher trait EI people report paying greater attention to things that either help arouse the emotions they desire or prevent them from experiencing emotions they seek to avoid. Similarly, Totterdell and Holman (2003) have shown that high trait EI individuals focus more on positive things than people with low trait EI. These individuals also report that they make more use of distraction to regulate their emotions than their peers (Salovey et al., 2002 (Study 3); Bastian et al., 200515; Mikolajczak et al., 2008; Saklofske et al., 2012; although see Austin et al., 2010 for non-significant results).

Results concerning ability EI seem to be less consistent. While Lanciano et al. (2012) found that high ability EI individuals ruminate less than their equivalents, Bastian et al. (2005)¹⁶ showed no significant relationship between ability EI and mental disengagement. Future studies need to examine further the relationship between ability EI and attentional deployment strategies.

EI AND COGNITIVE CHANGE

We predicted a positive relationship with challenge appraisal because high EI individuals' positive dispositions should lead

¹⁶See footnote 15.

them to consider not only the potential losses but also potential gains inherent to a situation. Likewise, we predicted a positive link between EI and self-efficacy because high EI individuals' previous successful attempts to regulate their emotions should enhance their confidence to deal with negative events. We also predicted a positive relationship with strategies such as reappraisal and adaptive humor which are useful when the situation cannot be prevented, directly modified, or cognitively avoided (e.g., an academic exam). Finally, we predicted a positive relationship between trait EI and acceptance, but only for problems that could not be modified or reappraised (e.g., being diagnosed with terminal cancer).

Empirical studies show that trait EI is related to how one views a given situation. When asked in January (exam period) how threatening/challenging they appraised the exam session, high EI freshmen judged it as much less threatening than their low EI peers (Mikolajczak et al., 2006). These findings were replicated twice in a laboratory setting. Mikolajczak and Luminet (2008) found that high EI individuals tended to appraise an upcoming arithmetic task as a challenge whereas low trait EI individuals tended to appraise it as a threat.

In addition to influencing how people perceive a given situation, EI also affects how one views one's ability to manage the demands the situation poses (naturally, the two are related). In the above-mentioned study (Mikolajczak et al., 2006), when asked at the beginning of the academic year about their selfefficacy to manage the January exam session, high EI freshmen reported higher self-efficacy than low EI individuals. This was all the more interesting as there was no correlation between trait EI and general cognitive ability (IQ; e.g., Mikolajczak et al., 2007a). In order to rule out potentially confounding variables such as prior knowledge of the subjects or social support, the study was replicated within a laboratory setting (two studies). High trait EI people reported greater self-efficacy to deal with the tasks (analysis of the psychological profile of a movie character in Study 1; an arithmetic task in Study 2) than their low trait EI peers (Mikolajczak and Luminet, 2008). These results are consistent with many others that reveal a relationship between trait EI and self-efficacy (see Adeyemo, 2007 for self-efficacy to pass university exams; Brown et al., 2003 for career decision-making selfefficacy; Animasahun, 2008 for generalized self-efficacy; Chan, 2004 for general self-efficacy; Charoensukmongkol, 2014 for general self-efficacy; Di Fabio and Palazzeschi, 2008 for self-efficacy of teachers to deal with their classroom; Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014a,b for core self-evaluation and career decision self-efficacy; Durán et al. (2006) for general self-efficacy and self-efficacy to succeed at university; Kaur et al., 2006 for self-efficacy to restrain from gambling; Kirk et al., 2008 for emotional self-efficacy; Kluemper, 2008 for core self-evaluation; Martin et al., 2004 for self-efficacy in counseling; Mouton et al., 2013 for self-efficacy among physical education teachers; Tsarenko and Strizhakova, 2013 for consumer self-efficacy; and Villanueva and Sanchez, 2007 for self-efficacy to perform a laboratory task and to coach and lead followers to perform a laboratory task; although see Salami, 2010a for a non-significant effect of trait EI on general self-efficacy).

¹³The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Restraint Coping" subscale of the COPE.

¹⁴The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Instrumental Social Support" subscale of the COPE.

¹⁵The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Mental Disengagement" subscale of the COPE.

When the initial¹⁷ appraisal of a situation and of one's ability to manage it is not sufficient to achieve the desired emotional state, individuals with higher trait EI report being more prone to change the way they think in order to feel or prevent particular emotions (Schutte et al., 2009). In line with this, high trait EI people report greater use of reappraisal strategies than low EI people (Totterdell and Holman, 2003; Bastian et al., 2005¹⁸; Velasco et al., 2006; Mikolajczak et al., 2008; Shah and Thingujam, 2008; Schutte et al., 2009; Moradi et al., 2011; Cabello et al., 2013 although see Kafetsios and Loumakou, 2007, for unsignificant correlations). It must be noted that these results were not replicated by Coumans (2005) who asked participants about the utilization of several coping strategies after a forced failure in a cognitive task. She found that high EI individuals were not more likely than their low EI peers to report using positive reappraisal strategies such as self-esteem rebuilding, putting things into perspective, trying to accept the situation as a part of life, or looking for the silver lining. Future studies are clearly needed to delineate the moderators and boundary conditions of this effect. It is worth noting that the tendency of high EI people to change the way they think in order to modify their feelings does not go as far as denying the problem. Indeed, people with high trait EI report using less denial strategies (Bastian et al., 2005¹⁹; Zomer, 2012; Tsarenko and Strizhakova, 2013). Besides positive reappraisal, it seems that higher trait EI is associated with greater use of humor (Bastian et al., 2005²⁰; Greven et al., 2008; although see Zomer, 2012 for non-significant results) and less maladaptive humor (Greven et al., 2008). Finally, it must be noted that to date, how trait EI relates to acceptance remains unclear. Although Bastian et al. (2005)²¹ found that high EI individuals reported accepting life events more easily, two other studies found no significant correlation between high EI and acceptance (Mikolajczak et al., 2008; Zomer, 2012).

As regards ability EI, these studies are consistent with the results obtained using trait measures in various ways. First, there is a positive relationship between high ability EI and self-efficacy (Kirk et al., 2008; Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014a,b). Second, people with a high ability EI score report using less denial compared to their peers (Bastian et al., 2005)²². However, the relationship between ability EI and positive interpretation, acceptance and humor is not significant (Bastian et al., 2005)²³.

EI AND RESPONSE MODULATION

Because high EI people are expected to have achieved their regulatory goal (namely, the desired emotional state) through the use of the four families of strategies reviewed above, we predicted a negative relationship between trait EI and response-modulation strategies.

As predicted, there is a negative relationship between EI and most response modulation strategies, or at least those strategies whose relationship with EI has been investigated. The only exception concerns "exercise as a mood-regulation strategy," which shows a positive correlation with trait EI (Solanki and Lane, 2010). To the best of our knowledge, no study has yet examined the relationship between EI and the social sharing of emotions. We would nevertheless expect a negative relationship between EI and the number of times a given emotional episode is shared. Indeed, the more intense the emotion, the greater the extent of sharing (Rimé, 2009). As high scoring EI people have more (and more functional) strategies at their disposal to regulate their emotions, we would expect that they would have less need for emotion sharing. Moreover, we would expect them to better choose the recipient and moment for sharing; they would thus feel better listened to, thereby reducing the need for further sharing.

While no study on trait EI and social sharing exists, two studies have examined the relationship between trait EI and venting (i.e., expressing negative feelings, usually one's anger). Consistent with our expectations, one study found that higher trait EI participants were less likely to vent (Zomer, 2012). However, the other study found no relationship between trait EI and venting (Bastian et al., 2005)²⁴.

A number of studies have analyzed EI and other responsemodulation strategies such as expressive suppression, aggression, and substance abuse. As far as expressive suppression is concerned, high trait EI people report suppressing their emotions less (Totterdell and Holman, 2003; Velasco et al., 2006; Johnson and Spector, 2007; Mikolajczak et al., 2007b; Austin et al., 2008; Schutte et al., 2009; Lee and Ok, 2012; Cabello et al., 2013; although see Kafetsios and Loumakou, 2007 for null findings), probably because they have already achieved their desired emotional state and/or because they value genuine emotion expression. Two pieces of evidence support the hypothesis that high trait EI individuals' lesser use of suppression is attributable to a lesser need rather than a lesser capacity. First, although high trait EI people report making less use of suppression, they do not report feeling less capable than their low EI peers to use it when required (Mikolajczak et al., unpublished data). Second, in a study of service workers' emotional labor²⁵, high trait EI employees reported experiencing less emotional dissonance (i.e., dissonance between their inner feelings and the feelings required by organizational display rules) than low EI people. High EI individuals thus needed to perform reappraisal and suppression less frequently than low EI individuals (Mikolajczak et al., 2007b).

¹⁷The terms initial appraisal and reappraisal are used here for conceptual clarity. In practice, however, it is difficult to distinguish initial appraisal from reappraisal because appraisals are not a single perception emerging directly after encountering the potentially stressful situation then stopping. Rather, appraisals are continuously updated as the situation and one's own actions/feelings change over time.

¹⁸The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Positive Reinterpretation" subscale of the COPE.

¹⁹The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Denial" subscale of the COPE.

²⁰The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "positive reappraisal" and "Humour" subscales of the COPE.

²¹The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Acceptance" subscale of the COPE.

²²See footnote 19.

²³The authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "positive reappraisal," "acceptance," and "Humour" subscales of the COPE.

 $^{^{\}rm 24}{\rm The}$ authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Venting" subscale of the COPE.

²⁵Emotional labor refers to the act of managing emotions and emotional expressions in order to be consistent with organizational "display rules," defined as the organizationally required emotions during interpersonal service transactions (Hochschild, 1983).

As expected, trait EI was also negatively linked to both verbal and physical aggression (Brackett and Mayer, 2003; Shahzad et al., 2013), suggesting that high EI people can defuse their anger and frustration through other means. We must draw attention to the fact that people with high trait EI do not seem to turn their aggressiveness against themselves. There is indeed a negative correlation between trait EI and self-harm (Mikolajczak et al., 2009a), including suicidal attempts (Aradilla-Herrero et al., 2014). High EI people do not therefore need to resort to self-harm to reduce unwanted emotions.

Finally, trait EI is negatively associated with the consumption of alcohol (Brackett and Mayer, 2003; Austin et al., 2005; Schutte et al., 2011; although see Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005; Saklofske et al., 2007; Ghee and Johnson, 2008; Monaci et al., 2013 for null results), suggesting that high trait EI people do not need alcohol to anesthetize their feelings. Moreover, they do not seem to (ab)use food to regulate their emotions as there is a negative relationship between trait EI and both Body-Mass Index (Swami et al., 2010), binge eating (Gardner et al., 2014), and bulimia (Markey and Vander Wal, 2007; Pettit et al., 2010; Gardner et al., 2014). It must be noted that the findings on the relationship between trait EI and the use of cannabis and other drugs are inconsistent. While some studies have found the expected negative relationship (Brackett and Mayer, 2003; Riley and Schutte, 2003; Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005; Limonero et al., 2006; Rivers et al., 2013), other studies have found non-significant correlations (Bastian et al., 2005²⁶; Limonero et al., 2006; Saklofske et al., 2007; Zomer, 2012).

Regarding ability EI, results are more or less consistent with studies that have used trait measures. There is no significant association between ability EI and venting emotions (Bastian et al., 2005)²⁷. Subjects with high EI ability display less aggressive behavior (Brackett et al., 2004; Rivers et al., 2013), less suicidal ideation, fewer suicidal attempts (Karim and Shah, 2014) and are less likely to use drugs (Trinidad and Johnson, 2002; Brackett and Mayer, 2003; Brackett et al., 2004; Rossen and Kranzler, 2009; Schutte et al., 2011; Rivers et al., 2013; although see Bastian et al., 2005²⁸ for null results). The correlation between ability EI and bulimic symptoms and binge eating is non-significant (Gardner et al., 2014).

TOWARD A PROCESS CONCEPTION OF EI

Our review suggests that different levels of EI are associated with different patterns of emotion regulation use. In particular, high EI individuals shape their emotion trajectory at the earliest possible point. This hardly implies that they only expose themselves to positive situations. Indeed, high EI individuals confront rather than avoid negative situations if this may lead to more considerable or sustainable long-term benefits (e.g., university exams). However, when caught in a negative situation, high EI individuals use all possible means to modify the situation and alter its

²⁸See footnote 26.

emotional impact. If possible, they directly attempt to modify the situation (e.g., study sufficiently in order to make the examination less stressful). They also seek and make use of their social support (e.g., call parents for reassurance or ask a friend to explain to them a poorly understood subject). If high EI individuals cannot modify a situation, they are likely to try and transform it indirectly. For instance, they can achieve this by expressing their emotions (e.g., telling a professor that they feel stressed in order to make him or her more compassionate and sensitive). If there is no way to modify the situation (e.g., if they anticipate that telling the professor how stressed they are would make him or her react negatively), high EI individuals distract themselves instead of ruminating about it. In addition, they strive to remain confident about their ability to cope with the situation. They also try to change the way they perceive the situation in order to change how they feel about it (e.g., thinking that the exam is nothing more than a test of knowledge and that the stakes are ridiculously low compared to people risking their lives during the war). Because high EI individuals are able to alter the trajectory of their emotional experience early on, they do not need to suppress their behavioral emotional manifestations (e.g., control one's hand or voice trembling) or anesthetize their feelings using alcohol, food, or self-harm.

Because different forms of emotion regulation have divergent outcomes, the *consequences* of a potentially emotion-eliciting event should be markedly different for high and low EI people. Since high levels of emotional intelligence are associated with strategies traditionally viewed as adaptive (i.e., generally associated with decreased subjective experience and peripheral physiological arousal), high EI individuals are expected to display less emotional reactivity in response to negative emotion-eliciting situations.

One approach to examining this issue is using stressful laboratory tasks. These situations typically involve a task (e.g., public speaking, arithmetic) to be performed under stressful conditions (e.g., the presence of an evaluative audience, time pressure). This paradigm is of interest as it induces negative emotions but, at the same time, creates implicit pressure toward emotion regulation because performance is impaired by excessive emotional reactivity. Using a similar paradigm on several occasions, Mikolajczak and colleagues repeatedly found that high EI individuals displayed lesser emotional reactivity than low EI individuals. Specifically, compared to low EI participants, high EI participants displayed less mood deterioration (Mikolajczak et al., 2007c, 2009b), less emotional intensity, action tendencies, bodily sensations (Mikolajczak et al., 2007a), and less cortisol secretion (Mikolajczak et al., 2007c) in response to the stressor. Consistent with these findings, other researchers have found that high EI people display less regret after failed negotiations than their low EI peers (Sevdalis et al., 2007). This higher ego-resiliency has also been revealed by Schutte et al. (2002). Their study found that following a negative mood-induction using the Velten method (sentences meant to provoke a drop in self-esteem), there was a lesser decrease in positive affect and self-esteem among higher trait EI individuals than among lower trait EI individuals.

An important question raised by these studies is whether high trait EI individuals regulate their emotions better than

 $^{^{26}{\}rm The}$ authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Alcohol/Drug Use" subscale of the COPE.

 $^{^{27}{\}rm The}$ authors provided us with subcorrelations between Trait EI and the "Venting" subscale of the COPE.

their lower counterparts, or whether they are merely less reactive to affective stimuli/situations in general. The results of a second type of studies provide preliminary evidence that trait EI is not associated with uniform lower sensitivity to affective cues. Rather, it appears to be linked to a relatively flexible functioning, promoting either increased or decreased sensitivity to affect-laden stimuli, depending on the context.

The studies reviewed above examined sensitivity to stressful situations, which, by definition, threaten one's goals and integrity, and therefore call for immediate mood regulation. By contrast, a second kind of studies did not involve any implicit or explicit pressure toward emotion regulation. These studies simply presented research participants with neutral, negative (e.g., sad, anger-eliciting) and/or cheerful (e.g., amusing) video clips. Contrary to "stress-inducing" studies, the second type of studies either found no clear moderating effect of EI on immediate reactivity to the videos (Ciarrochi et al., 2001) or found higher EI scores associated with increased reactivity (Petrides and Furnham, 2003). These results suggest that EI is actually sensitive to affective cues and leaves room for emotions to emerge. Nevertheless, these studies also show that high EI individuals are more likely to implement efficient regulation strategies after the negative videos than their low EI peers. Specifically, Ciarrochi et al. (2001) found a significant moderating effect of EI on the valence of stories composed following the clips, suggesting that high EI participants are more able to generate positive stories in order to maintain a positive mood/repair a negative mood than low EI people. Likewise, Petrides and Furnham (2003) found that high EI individuals were more able to use subsequent cheerful videos to repair their mood than low EI people.

Taken together, these findings suggest that trait EI is associated with differences in emotion regulation rather than with differences in reactivity to emotion-laden stimuli (see also Sevdalis et al., 2007). Early EI theorists proposed that the salient feature of "emotionally intelligent regulation" was its flexibility: EI could not be characterized by a constant regulation resulting in the absence of emotion. On the contrary, emotionally intelligent individuals could be quite open to emotions, take advantage of the information they convey, and efficiently regulate this information when it became redundant or inappropriate (Mayer and Salovey, 1997). The findings reviewed above are clearly in line with this conceptualization.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS IN THE STUDY OF EMOTIONAL INTELLIGENCE AND EMOTION REGULATION

In the previous section, we analyzed how EI relates to emotion regulatory processes and outcomes. It is noteworthy that although many processes were reviewed, not all emotion-regulation processes were mentioned because some processes were not investigated in relation to EI. Some of the processes awaiting investigation in relation to EI include those pertaining to interpersonal emotion regulation (see, e.g., Rimé, 2007 for the benefits of the social sharing of emotions) or to the processing of emotional information (see, e.g., Philippot et al., 2003 for the benefits of specificity in emotional information processing). In addition to highlighting the need to further address these specific issues, the present review also opens up broad avenues for future research. In the following sections, we will present several promising directions, each of which is likely to broaden and extend our understanding of the relationship between EI and emotion regulation.

UP-REGULATION vs. DOWN-REGULATION

The studies reviewed above have focused on the down-regulation of negative emotions, by far the most common target of emotion regulation efforts (Gross et al., 2006). However, although this is a reasonable starting point, much remains to be done. As emphasized elsewhere (Gross, 2014), emotion regulation can occur anywhere in the 2×2 matrix formed by crossing negative and positive emotions with up- and down-regulation. Consequently, people not only try to decrease negative emotions (Gross et al., 2006), they also try to increase positive ones (Quoidbach et al., 2010, 2015). On some occasions, they also strategically increase negative emotions (e.g., anger when collecting debts, Sutton, 1991; anger before engaging in a confrontational task, Tamir et al., 2008; worry and fear when anticipating a threatening task, Tamir et al., 2007), or decrease positive emotions (e.g., amusement during a serious meeting; Gruber et al., 2011).

We believe that research on individual differences in emotion regulation would greatly benefit from integrating research all four facets of the emotion regulation goals matrix. For instance, are high EI individuals are as efficient in *up*regulating negative emotions as in *down*regulating them? The up- and down-regulation of *positive* emotions must also be examined. This kind of research is especially warranted as it is not obvious, for instance, that EI will be conductive of efficient down-regulation of *positive* emotions. It may well be the case that high trait EI individuals experience difficulties in down-regulating positive emotions and up-regulating negative emotions. Studies that delve deeper into these questions are crucial as this issue has both theoretical and practical implications.

At the theoretical level, it is important to know whether an individual can perform at above average levels in each of the 2×2 ER matrix cells, or whether the price to pay for above average down-regulation of negative emotions/up-regulation of positive emotions is below average up-regulation of negative emotions/down-regulation of positive emotions. If the latter is true, EI definitions and theories should be amended accordingly. At the practical level, if measures of trait EI capture people who are skilled in the down-regulation of negative emotions/up-regulation of positive emotions but whose downregulation of positive emotions/up-regulation of negative emotions is impaired, then those scoring high on EI measures would not be suitable candidates for positions such as bill collectors, funeral directors and so on. Research is also needed to understand how EI affects composite instances of emotion regulation. Indeed, individuals sometimes try to regulate multiple and conflicting emotions such as simultaneous feelings of pride about one's achievement and sadness/concern about the failure of a friend, or both joy and guilt when one indulges in some forbidden pleasure.

AUTOMATIC vs. EFFORTFUL EMOTION REGULATION

Contemporary dual-process models contrast automatic (also called implicit or non-conscious) processes with deliberate (also called explicit, conscious or controlled) processes (e.g., Strack and Deutsch, 2004). Whereas deliberate processes require attentional resources, are volitional, conscious, and goal-driven, automatic processes require neither attention nor intention, occur outside of awareness, and are stimulus driven.

The notion that relatively high-level self-regulatory processes such as emotion regulation can be performed automatically may seem counterintuitive (Bargh, 2004). However, there is ample evidence that the full sequence of goal pursuit-from goal setting to the completion of the goal-can proceed outside of conscious awareness. For instance, Bargh et al. (2001) have shown that priming the goal of achievement led research participants to outperform a control group on a variety of tasks, and subliminal priming of cooperation led participants to make a greater number of cooperative responses in a "commons dilemma" situation. Interestingly, participants behaved in line with these goals without knowing why or even that they were acting this way. Even more remarkable, the outcomes were the same when the goal was primed and operated outside of awareness as when the goal was explicitly stated in the task instructions (see Fitzsimons and Bargh, 2004 for a review).

The few studies that have investigated whether emotion regulation can also operate automatically have provided preliminary support for this idea. For instance, Mauss et al. (2007) have shown that participants primed with emotion control reported less anger than participants primed with emotion expression following an anger-induction manipulation.

EI research to date has not sought to determine whether emotion regulation processes displayed by high vs. low EI people are automatic or effortful. One may be inclined to conclude that high EI is associated with largely automatic regulation processes. There are two main arguments in favor of this view. First, as suggested by Bargh and Williams (2007), insofar as an individual performs emotion regulation routinely and in a relatively consistent manner, this process must follow the principles of skills acquisition and become progressively more automatic. Second, and according to the same authors, automatic emotion regulation processes are much more consistent and reliable than conscious processes and have the advantage of operating effectively even in the presence of cognitive load (because automatic processes do not require attentional resources). Thus, insofar as high EI individuals are able to regulate their emotions while under a cognitive load (e.g., preparing a public speech in Mikolajczak et al., 2007c, or reading sentences in Schutte et al., 2002), one might reasonably assume that emotion regulation processes occur somewhat automatically.

But things may not be quite so simple. As stated above, automatic processes occur outside of awareness and are thus stimulusdriven, which in the case of emotion regulation means "driven by emotion." If regulatory processes were automatically initiated in response to emotions, this would leave little room for flexibility. Yet we earlier demonstrated that high EI individuals are rather open to emotions, which they regulate only when these are deemed problematic in a particular context. In view of this consideration, we are forced to conclude that high EI individuals' emotion regulatory processes cannot be fully automatic. Further research is thus needed to understand which stimuli/contexts give rise to automatic vs. effortful emotion regulation, as well as the moment when automatic processes take place (too early in the case of overly controlled individuals, too late or never in low EI individuals?).

LONG-TERM MENTAL AND PHYSICAL HEALTH CONSEQUENCES

We have provided some evidence that high EI individuals are open to emotions and leave room for their emergence. Thus, they do not *always* regulate their emotions, but appear to know how to do so efficiently when necessary. Although findings reported so far seem to associate EI with the wise utilization of emotion regulation, the ultimate evidence in favor of the adaptive nature of EI would be to show that it correlates with superior indicators of adaptation, such as better mental and physical health.

A recent meta-analysis of the relationships between EI and health (105 effect sizes, 19,815 participants; by Martins et al., 2010) showed that EI was positively associated with mental health (r = 0.36) and self-reported physical health (r = 0.27). Mikolajczak et al. (in press) recently confirmed the positive association between trait EI and health using objective indicators of physical health available from participants' Mutual Benefit Society records (i.e., doctor consultations, hospitalization, drug consumption) (r = 0.11). This relationship between trait EI and physical health is not surprising as mounting evidence suggests that different emotion regulation strategies exert a distinct influence on physical health (Gross, 2013). For instance, researchers found that reappraisal was associated with lower levels of Creactivity protein, whereas suppression was associated with higher levels of C-reactivity protein (Appleton et al., 2013). In another study, Kubzansky et al. (2011) found that self-regulation (understood as a psychological asset that enables individuals to manage feelings, thoughts, impulses, and behavior, with the capacity to regulate emotions serving as a central component) predicted a decreased subsequent risk of heart attacks and coronary heart disease in men, even when controlling for traditional coronary risk factors.

Several other factors may explain this relationship between EI and physical health. First, if high EI individuals regulate their emotions at the earliest possible point, they should experience less prolonged arousal in response to a negative situation/stimuli and thus be protected vis-à-vis the deleterious consequences of chronic arousal on physical health (e.g., coronary heart disease, gastro-intestinal disorders, asthma, psoriasis, migraine etc; Chrousos, 2000; Thurin and Baumann, 2003). Second, if high EI people do not need alcohol and drugs to anesthetize unwanted feelings, they should be consequently less at risk for substance-use related health problems such as cirrhosis of the liver, pancreatitis, and polyneuropathy. Third, their increased emotion regulation efficiency should have a positive effect on their sleep, which is known to be crucial to health (Belloc and Breslow, 1972; Pilcher and Ott, 1998; Gottlieb et al., 2006). Brown and Schutte (2006) indeed showed that higher trait EI is associated with better quality and more refreshing sleep.

REGULATION STRATEGIES vs. REGULATION STYLES

Authors in the ER tradition have repeatedly warned against classifying strategies as irremediably (i.e., always) good or bad (Barrett and Gross, 2001; Gross and Thompson, 2007). They argue that the efficiency of a strategy depends on the context and the angle from which we see things (Aldao et al., 2015).

To illustrate, we can take the example of a man who prides himself on being strong and independent, and thus suppresses his anger and sadness when his girlfriend confesses that she cheated on him. The success or value of this strategy depends on the criteria adopted. In this case, his reaction could be deemed successful with respect to the regulator's goals (the strategy used allows him to meet his goal: appearing strong and independent in the eyes of his girlfriend), with respect to some social norms (i.e., his reaction is aligned with social norms concerning avoidance of unmanly reactions such as crying and violent reactions such as hitting), and with respect to the relationship from a short-term perspective (the strategy used makes it possible to avoid a fight). This same strategy could be deemed unsuccessful with respect to the relationship from a long-term perspective (his girlfriend does not get a chance to know how hurt he really is. She might therefore cheat on him again, leading eventually to a breakup), and possibly with respect to the man's long-term adaptation (by hiding his emotions, he prevents people from sensing his needs and exposes himself to further negative emotions, thereby endangering his long-term well-being and health).

Whereas we believe that it is crucial to understand that a given emotion regulation strategy cannot be considered as adaptive or maladaptive per se-namely, irrespective of the context, the temporal perspective, and the individual's goals-this review nonetheless supports the idea that different emotion regulation styles (i.e., the repeated use of a given emotion regulation pattern) carry different consequences for longer-term adaptation. Inasmuch as EI predicts successful adaptation in a number of domains (e.g., work performance, marital/social relationships), the fact that it is positively associated with some strategies (e.g., problem-focused coping, reappraisal) and negatively with others (e.g., rumination, substance use) suggests that some regulation styles are more adaptive than others. This view is consistent with preliminary empirical evidence obtained in the emotion regulation tradition (e.g., Gross and John, 2003; John and Gross, 2007) and the accumulated evidence in coping research (e.g., Zeidner and Endler, 1996) and in other specific domains (e.g., Nolen-Hoeksema et al., 1993 regarding rumination).

REAL-WORLD CONSEQUENCES OF EMOTION REGULATION FAMILIES

The foregoing theoretical consideration suggests that research in the ER tradition would benefit from delving more deeply into the investigation of the consequences of different emotion regulation styles for adaptation. For instance, what are the relative costs and benefits of each regulation family? Aldao et al.'s (2010) meta-analysis showed that some ER strategies are most represented in psychopathological groups, thereby suggesting that these may be less effective. The meta-analysis carried out by Webb et al. (2012) nicely complemented these findings by comparing the relative efficiency of the various ER strategies regarding experimentally-induced emotions. A meta-analysis that could compare the relative short- and long-term efficiency of ER strategies regarding real-life events is needed to complete the picture, but the current paper provides a preliminary idea of what the findings may look like (at least in the long-term perspective).

We further believe that the real-world contexts explored by EI researchers constitute a crucial testing-ground for the predictions made in the ER tradition. Gross (2002) and Gross and John (2003) have investigated the social consequences of the use of reappraisal and suppression but this work should be extended to other regulation strategies and other domains of life. One important issue to be addressed concerns the outcomes of different emotion regulation styles in family, friendship, educational, and work settings. For instance, do people who chronically use reappraisal have better social and marital relationships? Are they more efficient at work than those who use distraction or emotion expression? Another issue that needs to be addressed concerns the nature of the benefits/costs of each regulation style. Indeed, as we have emphasized above, strategies can be differentially successful depending on the criteria adopted (short term vs. long term, self vs. other vs. the relationship, emotion regulation vs. task efficiency). Accordingly, it is conceivable that reappraisal and distraction are equally efficient in decreasing the negative affect induced by a given task, but that the former is more efficient than the latter regarding one's performance of the task. Studies such as these are needed to determine whether some strategies are more successful than others in maximizing adaptation in a large number of domains.

Finally, it is possible that the key to successful adaptation lies not only in the use of effective strategies but also in the breadth of one's ER repertoire and in the flexibility with which one uses these regulation strategies. Studies are urgently needed to address strategic flexibility, namely the ability to modify one's regulation style when it is not appropriate for the situation at hand (Bonanno et al., 2004; Aldao et al., 2015). Strategic flexibility seems indeed essential for one's adaptation to a complex and changing environment such as ours, in which a usually functional regulation style can at times turn out to be dysfunctional (e.g., the rigid utilization of a usually functional regulation style such as problem-focused coping can have serious costs in uncontrollable situations such as an incurable disease).

CONCLUDING COMMENT

In this article, we have drawn together two relatively independent research traditions that both capture an important aspect of emotion management. The ER tradition has shed light on emotion regulation processes while the EI tradition has documented the consequences of individual differences in emotion regulation on social, health, educational and work outcomes.

The goal of the present paper was to use the ER conceptual framework (i.e., the process model of emotion regulation) to characterize and organize the emotion regulation processes underlying the construct of emotional intelligence. The benefit for the EI tradition is an enhanced understanding of *why* high levels of EI are associated with better outcomes, whereas the benefit for the ER tradition is a better understanding of the social, health, educational, and occupational consequences of certain emotion regulation styles. Although much research remains to be done to clarify the relationship between emotional intelligence and emotion regulation, the present paper suggests that EI is a useful construct to capture individual differences in emotion regulation. This probably explains why trait EI has demonstrated incremental validity to predict emotion-related processes and outcomes over and above the five-factor model of personality in many studies (e.g., Petrides and Furnham, 2003; Petrides et al., 2006a, 2007a; Mikolajczak et al., 2007a,c). It is our hope that this article will help to bridge the gap between ER and EI traditions and stimulate research on individual differences in emotion regulation processes and their real-world consequences.

AUTHOR NOTE

Preparation of this paper was facilitated by a pre-doctoral research grant from the Basque Government, a post-doctoral research grant from the Belgian National Fund for Scientific Research (FNRS) and a post-doctoral travel grant from the Université catholique de Louvain to the second author, and NIH Grant R01 MH58147 to the third author.

REFERENCES

- Abelson, J. L., Liberzon, I., Young, E. A., and Khan, S. (2005). Cognitive modulation of the endocrine stress response to a pharmacological challenge in normal and panic disorder subjects. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 62, 668–675. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.668
- Adeyemo, D. A. (2007). Moderating influence of emotional intelligence on the link between academic self-efficacy and achievement of university students. *Psychol. Dev. Soc.* 19, 199–213. doi: 10.1177/097133360701900204
- Akerjordet, K., and Severinsson, E. (2007). Emotional intelligence: a review of the literature with specific focus on empirical and epistemological perspectives. J. Clin. Nurs. 16, 1405–1416. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2006. 01749.x
- Aldao, A., and Nolen-Hoeksema, S. (2012). When are adaptive strategies most predictive of psychopathology? J. Abnorm. Psychol. 121, 276–281. doi: 10.1037/a0023598
- Aldao, A., Nolen-Hoeksema, S., and Schweizer, S. (2010). Emotion-regulation strategies across psychopathology: a meta-analytic review. *Clin. Psychol.* 30, 217–237. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2009.11.004
- Aldao, A., Sheppes, G., and Gross, J. J. (2015). Emotion regulation flexibility. Cogn. Ther. Res. doi: 10.1007/s10608-014-9662-4. (in press).
- Almran, J. I., and Punamaki, R. (2008). Relationship between gender, age, academic achievement, emotional intelligence, and coping styles in Bahraini adolescents. *Individ. Diff. Res.* 6, 104–119.
- Animasahun, R. A. (2008). Predictive estimates of emotional intelligence, spiritual intelligence, self-efficacy and creativity skills on conflict resolution behaviour among the NURTW in the south-western Nigeria. *Pak. J. Life Soc. Sci.* 6, 68–74.
- Appleton, A. A., Buka, S. L., Loucks, E. B., Gilman, S. E., and Kubzansky, L. D. (2013). Divergent associations of adaptive and maladaptive emotion regulation strategies with inflammation. *Health Psychol.* 32, 748–756. doi: 10.1037/a0030068
- Aradilla-Herrero, A., Tomás-Sábado, J., and Gómez-Benito, J. (2014). Associations between emotional intelligence, depression and suicide risk in nursing students. *Nurse Educ. Today* 34, 520–525. doi: 10.1016/j.nedt.2013.07.001
- Austin, E. J., Dore, T. C. P., and O'Donovan, K. M. (2008). Associations of personality and emotional intelligence with display rule perceptions and emotional labour. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 44, 679–688. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.10.001
- Austin, E. J., Saklofske, D. H., and Egan, V. (2005). Personality, well-being and health correlates of trait emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 38, 547–558. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.05.009
- Austin, E. J., Saklofske, D. H., and Mastoras, S. M. (2010). Emotional intelligence, coping and exam-related stress in Canadian undergraduate students. *Aust. J. Psychol.* 62, 42–50. doi: 10.1080/00049530903312899

- Baer, R. A., Smith, G. T., and Allen, K. B. (2004). Assessment of mindfulness by selfreport: the Kentucky Inventory of Mindfulness Skills. Assessment 11, 191–206. doi: 10.1177/1073191104268029
- Bandura, A. (1997). Self-Efficacy: The Exercise of Control. New York, NY: WH Freeman.
- Bargh, J. A. (2004). "Being here now: is consciousness necessary for human freedom?" in *Handbook of Experimental Existential Psychology*, eds J. Greenberg, S. L. Koole, and T. Pyszczynski (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 385–397.
- Bargh, J. A., Gollwitzer, P. M., Lee-Chai, A., Barndollar, K., and Trötschel, R. (2001). The automated will: nonconscious activation and pursuit of behavioral goals. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 81, 1014–1027. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.81.6.1014
- Bargh, J. A., and Williams, L. E. (2007). "The case for nonconscious emotion regulation," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, ed J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 429–445.
- Bar-On, R. (1997). Bar-On Emotional Quotient Inventory: Technical Manual. Toronto, ON: MHS (Multi-Health Systems).
- Bar-On, R. (2004). "The baron emotional quotient inventory (EQ-i): rationale, description, and summary of psychometric properties" in *Measuring Emotional Intelligence: Common Ground and Controversy*, ed G. Geher (Hauppauge, NY: Nova Science Publishers), 111–142.
- Bar-On, R., Tranel, D., Denburg, N. L., and Bechara, A. (2003). Exploring the neurological substrate of emotional and social intelligence. *Brain* 126, 1790–1800. doi: 10.1093/brain/awg177
- Barrett, L. F., and Gross, J. J. (2001). "Emotion intelligence: a process model of emotional representation and regulation," in *Emotions: Current Issues and Future Directions*, eds T. J. Mayne and G. A. Bonnano (New York, NY: Guilford), 286–310.
- Barrett, L. F., Gross, J., Conner, T., and Benvenuto, M. (2001). Knowing what you're feeling and knowing what to do about it: mapping the relation between emotion differentiation and emotion regulation. *Cogn. Emot.* 15, 713–724. doi: 10.1080/02699930143000239
- Barrett, L. F., and Salovey, P. (eds.). (2002). The Wisdom in Feeling: Processes Underlying Emotional Intelligence. New York, NY: Guilford.
- Bastian, V. A., Burns, N. R., and Nettelbeck, T. (2005). Emotional intelligence predicts life skills, but not as well as personality and cognitive abilities. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 39, 1135–1145. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.04.006
- Baum-Baicker, C. (1985). The health benefits of moderate alcohol consumption: a review of the literature. *Drug Alcohol Depend.* 15, 207–227. doi: 10.1016/0376-8716(85)90001-8
- Belloc, N. B., and Breslow, L. (1972). Relationship of physical health status and health practices. *Prev. Med. (Baltim)* 1, 409–421. doi: 10.1016/0091-7435(72)90014-X
- Ben-Naim, S., Hirschberger, G., Ein-Dor, T., and Mikulincer, M. (2013). An experimental study of emotion regulation during relationship conflict interactions: the moderating role of attachment orientations. *Emotion* 13, 506–519. doi: 10.1037/a0031473
- Bonanno, G. A., Papa, A., Lalande, K., Westphal, M., and Coifman, K. (2004). The importance of being flexible: the ability to both enhance and suppress emotional expression predicts long-term adjustment. *Psychol. Sci.* 15, 482–487. doi: 10.1111/j.0956-7976.2004.00705.x
- Bond, F. W., and Donaldson-feilder, E. J. (2004). The relative importance of psychological acceptance and emotional intelligence to workplace well-being. *Br. J. Guid. Couns.* 32, 187–203. doi: 10.1080/08069880410001692210
- Brackett, M. A., and Mayer, J. D. (2003). Convergent, discriminant, and incremental validity of competing measures of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 29, 1147–1158. doi: 10.1177/0146167203254596
- Brackett, M. A., Mayer, J. D., and Warner, R. M. (2004). Emotional intelligence and its relation to everyday behaviour. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 36, 1387–1402. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(03)00236-8
- Brasseur, S., Grégoire, J., Bourdu, R., and Mikolajczak, M. (2013). The Profile of Emotional Competence (PEC): development and validation of a measure that fits dimensions of emotional competence theory. *PLoS ONE* 8:e62635. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0062635
- Brown, C., George-Curran, R., and Smith, M. L. (2003). The role of emotional intelligence in the career commitment and decision-making process. J. Career Assess. 11, 379–392. doi: 10.1177/1069072703255834
- Brown, R. F., and Schutte, N. S. (2006). Direct and indirect relationships between emotional intelligence and subjective fatigue in university students. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 60, 585–593. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2006.05.001

- Brown, K. W., and Ryan, R. M. (2003). The benefits of being present: mindfulness and its role in psychological well-being. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 84, 822–848. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.84.4.822
- Bushman, B. J. (2002). Does venting anger feed or extinguish the flame? Catharsis, rumination, distraction, anger, and aggressive responding. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 28, 724–731. doi: 10.1177/0146167202289002
- Burns, V. E., Carroll, D., Ring, C., Harrison, L. K., and Drayson, M. (2002). Stress, coping, and hepatitis B antibody status. *Psychosom. Med.* 64, 287–293. doi: 10.1097/00006842-200203000-00012
- Cabello, R., Salguero, J. M., Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Gross, J. J. (2013). A Spanish adaptation of the Emotion Regulation Questionnaire. *Eur. J. Psychol.* Assess. 29, 234–240. doi: 10.1027/1015-5759/a000150
- Chan, D. W. (2004). Perceived emotional intelligence and self-efficacy among Chinese secondary school teachers in Hong Kong. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 36, 1781–1795. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2003.07.007
- Charoensukmongkol, P. (2014). Benefits of mindfulness meditation on emotional intelligence, general self-efficacy, and perceived stress: evidence from Thailand. *J. Spirit. Ment. Health* 16, 171–192. doi: 10.1080/19349637.2014.925364
- Chow, H. P. H. (2011). Procrastination among undergraduate students: effects of emotional intelligence, school life, self-evaluation, and self-efficacy. *Alberta J. Educ. Res.* 57, 234–240.
- Chrousos, G. P. (2000). The role of stress and the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in the pathogenesis of the metabolic syndrome: neuro-endocrine and target tissue-related causes. *Int. J. Obes.* 24, S50–S55. doi: 10.1038/sj.ijo.0801278
- Ciarrochi, J., Chan, A. Y. C., and Bajgar, J. (2001). Measuring emotional intelligence in adolescents. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 31, 1105–1119. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00207-5
- Ciarrochi, J., Deane, F. P., and Anderson, S. (2002). Emotional intelligence moderates the relationship between stress and mental health. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 32, 197–209. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(01)00012-5
- Ciarrochi, J. V., and Deane, F. P. (2001). Emotional competence and willingness to seek help from professional and nonprofessional sources. *Br. J. Guid. Couns.* 29, 233–246. doi: 10.1080/03069880124843
- Cosmides, L., and Tooby, J. (2000). "Evolutionary psychology and the emotions" in *Handbook of Emotions*, eds M. lewis and J. M. Haviland-Jones (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 91–115.
- Coumans, N. (2005). L'Influence de l'Intelligence Émotionnelle sur les Processus Mnésiques Impliqués dans la Régulation Émotionnelle: Analyse du Décours Temporel [Impact of Emotional Intelligence on the Memory Processes Involved in Emotion Regulation: A Temporal Analysis]., Louvain-la-Neuve: Université Catholique de Louvain.

Damasio, A. (1994). L'erreur de Descartes. Paris: Odile Jacob.

- Dandoy, A. C., and Goldstein, A. G. (1990). The use of cognitive appraisal to reduce stress reactions: a replication. J. Soc. Behav. Pers. 5, 275–285.
- Davis, S., and Humphrey, N. (2012). Emotional intelligence predicts adolescent mental health beyond personality and cognitive ability. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 52, 144–149. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.09.016
- Day, A. L., Therrien, D. L., and Carroll, S. A. (2005). Predicting psychological health: assessing the incremental validity of emotional intelligence beyond personality, type A behaviour, and daily hassles. *Eur. J. Pers.* 19, 519–536. doi: 10.1002/per.552
- Demaree, H. A., Schmeichel, B. J., Robinson, J. L., Pu, J., Everhart, D. E., and Berntson, G. G. (2006). Up- and down-regulating facial disgust: affective, vagal, sympathetic, and respiratory consequences. *Biol. Psychol.* 71, 90–99. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2005.02.006
- Demoulin, S. (2014). *Psychologie de la Négociation: du Contrat de Travail au Choix des Vacances*. Bruxelles: Editions Mardaga.
- Deniz, M. E., Tras, Z., and Aydogan, D. (2009). An investigation of academic procrastination, locus of control, and emotional intelligence. *Educ. Sci. Theory Pract.* 9, 623–632.
- Denson, T. F., Creswell, J. D., Terides, M. D., and Blundell, K. (2014). Cognitive reappraisal increases neuroendocrine reactivity to acute social stress and physical pain. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 49, 69–78. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2014.07.003
- Deutsch, M., Coleman, P. T., and Marcus, E. C. (eds.). (2011). The Handbook of Conflict Resolution: Theory and Practice. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons.
- Di Fabio, A., and Palazzeschi, L. (2008). Emotional intelligence and self-efficacy in a sample of Italian high school teachers. *Soc. Behav. Pers.* 36, 315–326. doi: 10.2224/sbp.2008.36.3.315

- Di Fabio, A., and Saklofske, D. H. (2014a). Comparing ability and self-report trait emotional intelligence, fluid intelligence, and personality traits in career decision. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 64, 174–178. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.02.024
- Di Fabio, A., and Saklofske, D. H. (2014b). Promoting individual resources: the challenge of trait emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 65, 19–23. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.026
- Dunn, E. W., Brackett, M. A., Ashton-James, C., Schneiderman, E., and Salovey, P. (2007). On emotionally intelligent time travel: individual differences in affective forecasting ability. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 33, 85–93. doi: 10.1177/0146167206294201
- Durán, A., Extremera, N., Rey, L., Fernandez-Berrocal, P., and Montalban, F. (2006). Predicting academic burnout and in educational settings: assessing the incremental validity of perceived emotional intelligence beyond perceived stress and general self-efficacy. *Psicotherma* 18, 158–164.
- Farb, N. A. S., Anderson, A. K., Irving, J. A., and Segal, Z. V. (2014). "Mindfulness interventions and emotion regulation," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, eds J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 548–567.
- Fitzsimons, G. M., and Bargh, J. A. (2004). "Automatic self-regulation," in Handbook of Self-Regulation: Research, Theory, and Applications, eds R. Baumeister and K. Vohs (New York, NY: Guilford), 151–170.
- Folkman, S., and Lazarus, R. S. (1980). An analysis of coping in a middleaged community sample. J. Health Soc. Behav. 21, 219–239. doi: 10.2307/213 6617
- Frewen, P. A., Dozois, D. J. A., Neufeld, R. W. J., and Lanius, R. A. (2012). Disturbances of emotional awareness and expression in posttraumatic stress disorder: meta-mood, emotion regulation, mindfulness, and interference of emotional expressiveness. *Psychol. Trauma* 4, 152–161. doi: 10.1037/a0023114
- Frijda, N. H. (1987). Emotion, cognitive structure, and action tendency. Cogn. Emot. 1, 115–143. doi: 10.1080/02699938708408043
- Gaab, J., Rohleder, N., Nater, U. M., and Ehlert, U. (2005). Psychological determinants of the cortisol stress response: the role of anticipatory cognitive appraisal. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 30, 599–610. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2005. 02.001
- Gardner, K. J., Quinton, S., and Qualter, P. (2014). The role of trait and ability emotional intelligence in bulimic symptoms. *Eat. Behav.* 15, 237–240. doi: 10.1016/j.eatbeh.2014.02.002
- Gawali, K. C. (2012). Relationship between emotional intelligence and coping among college teachers. J. Psychosoc. Res. 7, 25–32.
- Gerits, L., Derksen, J. J. L., and Verbruggen, A. B. (2004). Emotional intelligence and adaptive success of nurses caring for people with mental retardation and severe behavior problems. *Ment. Retard. Law* 42, 106–121. doi: 10.1352/0047 -6765(2004)42<106:EIAASO>2.0.CO;2
- Ghee, A. C., and Johnson, C. S. (2008). Emotional intelligence: a moderator of perceived alcohol peer norms and alcohol use. J. Drug Educ. 38, 71–83. doi: 10.2190/DE.38.1.f
- Giuliani, N. R., McRae, K., and Gross, J. J. (2008). The up- and down-regulation of amusement: experiential, behavioral, and autonomic consequences. *Emotion* 8, 714–719. doi: 10.1037/a0013236
- Gohm, C. L., and Clore, G. L. (2002). Four latent traits of emotional experience and their involvement in well-being, coping, and attributional style. *Cogn. Emot.* 16, 495–518. doi: 10.1080/02699930143000374
- Goldenberg, I., Matheson, K., and Mantler, J. (2006). The assessment of emotional intelligence: a comparison of performance-based and self-report methodologies. J. Pers. Assess. 86, 33–45. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa8601_05
- Gooty, J., Gavin, M. B., Ashkanasy, N. M., and Thomas, J. S. (2014). The wisdom of letting go and performance: the moderating role of emotional intelligence and discrete emotions. J. Occup. Organ. Psychol. 87, 392–413. doi: 10.1111/joop.12053
- Gottlieb, D. J., Redline, S., Nieto, F. J., Baldwin, C. M., Newman, A. B., Resnick, H. E., et al. (2006). Sleep duration and hypertension. Association of usual sleep duration with hypertension: the sleep heart health study. *Sleep* 29, 1009–1014.
- Greven, C., Chamorro-Premuzic, T., Arteche, A., and Furnham, A. (2008). A hierarchical integration of dispositional determinants of general health in students: the Big Five, trait emotional intelligence, and humor styles. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 44, 1562–1573. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.01.012
- Gross, J. J. (1998a). Antecedent-and response-focused emotion regulation: divergent consequences for experience, expression, and physiology. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 74, 224–237. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.74.1.224

- Gross, J. J. (1998b). The emerging field of emotion regulation: an integrative review. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 2, 271–299. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.2.3.271
- Gross, J. J. (2002). Emotion regulation: affective, cognitive, and social consequences. *Psychophysiology* 39, 281–291. doi: 10.1017/S0048577201393198
- Gross, J. J. (2008). "Emotion regulation," in *Handbook of Emotions, 3rd Edn*, eds M. Lewis, J. M. Haviland-Jones, and L. F. Barrett (New York, NY: Guilford), 497–512.
- Gross, J. J. (2013). Emotion regulation: taking stock and moving forward. *Emotion* 13, 359–365. doi: 10.1037/a0032135
- Gross, J. J. (2014). "Emotion regulation: conceptual and empirical foundations," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, ed J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 3–20.
- Gross, J. J., and Jazaieri, H. (2014). Emotion, emotion regulation, and psychopathology: an affective science perspective. *Clin. Psychol. Sci.* 2, 387–401. doi: 10.1177/2167702614536164
- Gross, J. J., and John, O. P. (2003). Individual differences in two emotion regulation processes: implications for affect, relationships, and well-being. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 85, 348–362. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.85.2.348
- Gross, J. J., and Levenson, R. W. (1993). Emotional suppression: physiology, self-report, and expressive behavior. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 64, 970–986. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.64.6.970
- Gross, J. J., and Levenson, R. W. (1997). Hiding feelings: the acute effects of inhibiting negative and positive emotion. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 106, 95–103. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.106.1.95
- Gross, J. J., Richards, J. M., and John, O. P. (2006). "Emotion regulation in everyday life," in *Emotion Regulation in Families: Pathways to Dysfunction and Health*, eds D. K. Snyder, J. A. Simpson, and J. N. Hughes (Washington, DC: American Psychological Association), 13–35.
- Gross, J. J., Sheppes, G., and Urry, H. L. (2011). Emotion generation and emotion regulation: a distinction we should make (carefully). *Cogn. Emot.* 25, 765–781. doi: 10.1080/02699931.2011.555753
- Gross, J. J., and Thompson, R. A. (2007). "Emotion regulation: conceptual foundations," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, ed J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 3–24.
- Gruber, J., Mauss, I. B., and Tamir, M. (2011). A dark side of happiness? How, when, and why happiness is not always good. *Perspect. Psychol. Sci.* 6, 222–233. doi: 10.1177/1745691611406927
- Harris, C. R. (2001). Cardiovascular responses of embarrassment and effects of emotional supression in a social setting. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 81, 886–897. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.81.5.886
- Hen, M., and Goroshit, M. (2014). Academic procrastination, emotional intelligence, academic self-efficacy, and GPA: a comparison between students with and without learning disabilities. *J. Learn. Disabil.* 47, 116–124. doi: 10.1177/0022219412439325
- Hochschild, A. R. (1983). The Managed Heart: Commercialization of Human Feeling. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Hoerger, M., Chapman, B. P., Epstein, R. M., and Duberstein, P. R. (2012). Emotional intelligence: a theoretical framework for individual differences in affective forecasting. *Emotion* 12, 716–725. doi: 10.1037/a0026724
- Hofmann, S. G., Sawyer, A. T., Witt, A. A., and Oh, D. (2010). The effect of mindfulness-based therapy on anxiety and depression: a meta-analytic review. *J. Consult. Clin. Psychol.* 78, 169–183. doi: 10.1037/a0018555
- Jamieson, J. P., Nock, M. K., and Mendes, W. B. (2012). Mind over matter: reappraising arousal improves cardiovascular and cognitive responses to stress. *J. Exp. Psychol.* 141, 417–422. doi: 10.1037/a0025719
- John, O. P., and Gross, J. J. (2007). "Individual differences in emotion regulation strategies: links to global trait, dynamic, and social cognitive constructs," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, ed J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 351–372.
- Johnson, H. A. M., and Spector, P. E. (2007). Service with a smile: do emotional intelligence, gender, and autonomy moderate the emotional labour process? J. Occup. Health Psychol. 12, 319–333. doi: 10.1037/1076-8998.12.4.319
- Jordan, P. J., and Troth, A. C. (2002). Emotional intelligence and conflict resolution: implications for human resource development. *Adv. Dev. Hum. Resour.* 4, 62–79. doi: 10.1177/1523422302004001005
- Jordan, P. J., and Troth, A. C. (2004). Managing emotions during team problem solving: emotional intelligence and conflict resolution. *Hum. Perform.* 17, 195–218. doi: 10.1207/s15327043hup1702_4

- Kafetsios, K., and Loumakou, M. (2007). A comparative evaluation of the effects of trait emotional intelligence and emotion regulation on affect at work and job satisfaction. *Int. J. Work Org. Emot.* 2, 71–87. doi: 10.1504/JJWOE.2007.013616
- Karim, J., and Shah, S. H. (2014). Ability emotional intelligence predicts quality of life beyond personality, affectivity, and cognitive intelligence. *Appl. Res. Qual. Life* 9, 733–747. doi: 10.1007/s11482-013-9267-1
- Kaur, I., Schutte, N. S., and Thorsteinsson, E. B. (2006). Gambling control selfefficacy as a mediator of the effects of low emotional intelligence on problem gambling. J. Gambl. Stud. 22, 405–411. doi: 10.1007/s10899-006-9029-1
- Keltner, D., and Kring, A. M. (1998). Emotion, social function, and psychopathology. Rev. Gen. Psychol. 2, 320–342. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.2.3.320
- Killingsworth, M. A., and Gilbert, D. T. (2010). A wandering mind is an unhappy mind. *Science* 330, 932–932. doi: 10.1126/science.1192439
- Kim, H. J., and Agrusa, J. (2011). Hospitality service employees' coping styles: the role of emotional intelligence, two basic personality traits, and socio-demographic factors. *Int. J. Hosp. Manag.* 30, 588–598. doi: 10.1016/j.ijhm.2010.11.003
- Kirk, B. A., Schutte, N. S., and Hine, D. W. (2008). Development and preliminary validation of an emotional self-efficacy scale. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 45, 432–436. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.06.010
- Kluemper, D. H. (2008). Trait emotional intelligence. The impact of core-self evaluations and social desirability. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 44, 1402–1412. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.12.008
- Kokinda, L. (2010). The Effects of Meditation on Openness, Awareness, and Acceptance: A Correlational Study. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University Los Angeles.
- Kubzansky, L. D., Park, N., Peterson, C., Vokonas, P., and Sparrow, D. (2011). Healthy psychological functioning and incident coronary heart disease: the importance of self-regulation. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 68, 400–408. doi: 10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.23
- Lanciano, T., Curci, A., Kafetsios, K., Elia, L., and Zammuner, V. L. (2012). Attachment and dysfunctional rumination: the mediating role of emotional intelligence abilities. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 53, 753–758. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.05.027
- Lazarus, R. S., and Folkman, S. (1984). Stress, Appraisal, and Coping. New York, NY: Springer
- Lee, J. H., and Ok, C. (2012). Reducing burnout and enhancing job satisfaction: critical role of hotel employees' emotional intelligence and emotional labour. *Int. J. Hosp. Manag.* 31, 1101–1112. doi: 10.1016/j.ijhm.2012.01.007
- Limonero, J. T., Tomás-Sábado, J., and Fernández-Castro, J. (2006). Perceived emotional intelligence and its relation to tobacco and cannabis use among university students. *Psicothema* 18, 95–100.
- Lipsy, M. W., and Wilson, D. (2000). *Practical Meta-Analysis*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Loewenstein, G. (2007). "Affective regulation and affective forecasting," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, ed J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 180–203.
- Lopes, P. N., Brackett, M. A., Nezlek, J. B., Schutz, A., Sellin, I., and Salovey, P. (2004). Emotional intelligence and social interaction. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 30, 1018–1034. doi: 10.1177/0146167204264762
- Luminet, O., and Curci, A. (2009). Flashbulb Memories: New Issues and New Perspectives. Hove; New York: Psychology Press.
- MacCann, C., Fogarty, G. J., Zeidner, M., and Roberts, R. D. (2011). Coping mediates the relationship between emotional intelligence (EI) and academic achievement. *Contemp. Educ. Psychol.* 36, 60–70. doi: 10.1016/j.cedpsych.2010. 11.002
- MacCann, C., and Roberts, R. D. (2008). New paradigms for assessing emotional intelligence: theory and data. *Emotion* 8, 540–551. doi: 10.1037/ a0012746
- Malouff, J. M., Schutte, N. S., and Thorsteinsson, E. B. (2014). Trait emotional intelligence and romantic relationship satisfaction: a meta-analysis. Am. J. Fam. Ther. 42, 53–66. doi: 10.1080/01926187.2012.748549
- Markey, M. A., and Vander Wal, J. S. (2007). The role of emotional intelligence and negative affect in bulimic symptomatology. *Compr. Psychiatry* 48, 458–464. doi: 10.1016/j.comppsych.2007.05.006
- Martin, W. E., Easton, C., Wilson, S., Takemoto, M., and Sullivan, S. (2004). Salience of emotional intelligence as core characteristics of being a counselor. *Couns. Educ. Superv.* 44, 17–30. doi: 10.1002/j.1556-6978.2004.tb01857.x

- Martins, A., Ramalho, N., and Morin, E. (2010). A comprehensive meta-analysis of the relationship between emotional intelligence and health. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 49, 554–564. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.05.029
- Matthews, G., Zeidner, M., and Roberts, R. D. (2002). *Emotional Intelligence: Science and Myth.* Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Mauss, I. B., Cook, C. L., and Gross, J. J. (2007). Automatic emotion regulation during an anger provocation. J. Exp. Soc. Psychol. 43, 698–711. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2006.07.003
- Mauss, I. B., Evers, C., Wilhelm, F. H., and Gross, J. J. (2006). How to bite your tongue without blowing your top: implicit evaluation of emotion regulation predicts affective responding to anger provocation. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 32, 589–602. doi: 10.1177/0146167205283841
- Mauss, I. B., and Gross, J. J. (2004). "Emotion suppression and cardiovascular disease: is hiding feelings bad for your heart?" in *Emotional Expression and Health: Advances in Theory, Assessment, and Clinical Applications*, eds I. Nyklicek, L. Temoshok, and A.Vingerhoets (New York, NY: Brunner-Routledge), 62–81.
- Mayer, J. D., Roberts, R. D., and Barsade, S. G. (2008). Human abilities: emotional intelligence. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 59, 507–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006.093646
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (1995). Emotional intelligence and regulation of feelings. Appl. Prev. Psychol. 4, 197–208. doi: 10.1016/S0962-1849(05)80058-7
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (1997). "What is emotional intelligence?" in *Emotional Development and Emotional Intelligence: Educational Implications*, eds P. Salovey and D. J. Sluyter (New York, NY: Harper Collins), 3–31.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2002). Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT) User's Manual. Toronto, ON: MHS Publishers.
- McCracken, L. M., and Eccleston, C. (2003). Coping or acceptance: what to do about chronic pain? *Pain* 105, 197–204. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3959(03) 00202-1
- Mikolajczak, M., Avalosse, H., Vancorenland, S., Verniest, R., Callens, M., van Broeck, N., et al. (in press). A nationally representative study of emotional competence and health. *Emotion*.
- Mikolajczak, M., and Luminet, O. (2008). Trait emotional intelligence and the cognitive appraisal of stressful events: an exploratory study. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 44, 1445–1453. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.12.012
- Mikolajczak, M., Luminet, O., Leroy, C., and Roy, E. (2007a). Psychometric properties of the trait emotional intelligence questionnaire: factor structure, reliability, construct, and incremental validity in a French-speaking population. J. Pers. Assess. 88, 338–353. doi: 10.1080/00223890701333431
- Mikolajczak, M., Luminet, O., and Menil, C. (2006). Predicting resistance to stress: incremental validity of trait emotional intelligence over alexithymia and optimism. *Psicothema* 18, 79–88.
- Mikolajczak, M., Menil, C., and Luminet, O. (2007b). Explaining the protective effect of trait emotional intelligence regarding occupational stress: exploration of emotional labor processes. J. Res. Pers. 41, 1107–1117. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2007.01.003
- Mikolajczak, M., Nelis, D., Quoidbach, J., and Hansenne, M. (2008). If you can regulate sadness, you can probably regulate shame: impact of emotional intelligence on emotion regulation and coping efficiency across discrete emotions. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 44, 1356–1368. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.12.004
- Mikolajczak, M., Petrides, K. V., Coumans, N., and Luminet, O. (2009b). The moderating effect of trait emotional intelligence on mood deterioration following laboratory-induced stress. *Int. J. Clin. Health Psychol.* 9, 455–477.
- Mikolajczak, M., Petrides, K. V., and Hurry, J. (2009a). Adolescents choosing self-harm as an emotion regulation strategy: the protective role of trait emotional intelligence. *Br. J. Clin. Psychol.* 48, 181–193. doi: 10.1348/014466508X 386027
- Mikolajczak, M., Roy, E., Luminet, O., Fillée, C., and de Timary, P. (2007c). The moderating impact of emotional intelligence on free cortisol responses to stress. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 32, 1000–1012. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2007.07.009
- Miller, T. Q., Smith, T. W., Turner, C. W., Guijarro, M. L., and Hallet, A. J. (1996). A meta-analytic review of research on hostility and physical health. *Psychol. Bull.* 119, 322–348. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.119.2.322
- Monaci, M. C., Scacchi, L., Posa, M., and Trentin, R. (2013). Peer pressure and alcohol consumption among university students: the moderating effect of emotional intelligence. *Boll. Psicol. Appl.* 267, 17–31.
- Montes-Berges, B., and Augusto, J. M. (2007). Exploring the relationship between perceived emotional intelligence, coping, social support and mental health

in nursing students. J. Psychiatr. Ment. Health Nurs. 14, 163–171. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2850.2007.01059.x

- Moradi, A., Pishva, N., Ehsan, H. B., Hadadi, P., and Pouladi, F. (2011). The relationship between coping strategies and emotional intelligence. *Soc. Behav. Sci.* 30, 748–751. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.10.146
- Morrison, J. (2008). The relationship between emotional intelligence competencies and preferred conflict-handling styles. J. Nurs. Manag. 16, 974–983. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2834.2008.00876.x
- Morrow, J., and Nolen-Hoeksema, S. (1990). Effects of responses to depression on the remediation of depressive affect. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 58, 519–527. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.58.3.519
- Mouton, A., Hansenne, M., Delcour, R., and Cloes, M. (2013). Emotional intelligence and self-efficacy among physical education teachers. *J. Teach. Phys. Educ.* 32, 342–354.
- Nadler, A. (1991). "Help-seeking behavior: instrumental benefits and psychological costs" in *Prosocial Behavior. Review of Personality and Social Psychology*, ed M.S. Clark (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications), 290–311.
- Newman, R. S. (1994). "Adaptive help seeking: a strategy of self-regulated learning" in Self-Regulation of Learning and Performance: Issues and Educational Applications, eds D. H. Schunk and B. J. Zimmerman (Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum), 283–301.
- Nolen-Hoeksema, S., Morrow, J., and Fredrickson, B. L. (1993). Response styles and the duration of episodes of depressed mood. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 102, 20–28. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.102.1.20
- Noorbakhsh, S. N., Besharata, M. A., and Zarei, J. (2010). Emotional intelligence and coping styles with stress. *Proc. Soc. Behav. Sci.* 5, 818–822. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2010.07.191
- O'Boyle, E. H., Humphrey, R. H., Pollack, J. M., Hawver, T. H., and Story, P. A. (2011). The relation between emotional intelligence and job performance: a meta-analysis. *J. Org. Behav. Manag.* 32, 788–818. doi: 10.1002/job.714
- Ohman, A., Flykt, A., and Esteves, F. (2001). Emotion drives attention: detecting the snake in the grass. J. Exp. Psychol. 130, 466–478. doi: 10.1037/0096-3445.130.3.466
- Parrott, W. G. (1993). "Beyond hedonism: motives for inhibiting good moods and for maintaining bad moods," in *Handbook of Mental Control*, eds D. M. Wegner and J. W. Pennebaker (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall), 278–305.
- Pellitteri, J. (2002). The relationship between emotional intelligence and ego defense mechanisms. *J. Psychol. Interdiscip. Appl.* 136, 182–194. doi: 10.1080/00223980209604149
- Penley, J. A., Tomaka, J., and Wiebe, J. S. (2002). The association of coping to physical and psychological health outcomes: a meta-analytic review. *J. Behav. Med.* 25, 551–603. doi: 10.1023/A:1020641400589
- Pessoa, L., Japee, S., and Ungerleider, L. G. (2005). Visual awareness and the detection of fearful faces. *Emotion* 5, 243–247. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.5.2.243
- Petrides, K. V. (2009). Technical Manual for the Trait Emotional Intelligence Questionnaires (TEIQue). London: London Psychometric Laboratory.
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2003). Trait emotional intelligence: behavioural validation in two studies of emotion recognition and reactivity to mood induction. *Eur. J. Pers.* 17, 39–57. doi: 10.1002/per.466
- Petrides, K. V., Niven, L., and Mouskounti, T. (2006a). The trait emotional intelligence of ballet dancers and musicians. *Psicothema* 18, 101–107.
- Petrides, K. V., Pérez-González, J. C., and Furnham, A. (2007a). On the criterion and incremental validity of trait emotional intelligence. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 26–55. doi: 10.1080/02699930601038912
- Petrides, K. V., Pita, R., and Kokkinaki, F. (2007b). The location of trait emotional intelligence in personality factor space. Br. J. Psychol. 98, 273–289. doi: 10.1348/000712606X120618
- Petrides, K. V., Sangareau, Y., Furnham, A., and Frederickson, N. (2006b). Trait emotional intelligence and children's peer relations at school. *Soc. Dev.* 15, 537–547. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2006.00355.x
- Pettit, M. L., Jacobs, S. C., Page, K. S., and Porras, C. V. (2010). An assessment of perceived emotional intelligence and eating attitudes among college students. Am. J. Health Educ. 41, 46–52. doi: 10.1080/19325037.2010. 10599126
- Phelps, E. A. (2006). Emotion and cognition: insights from studies of the human amygdala. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 57, 27–53. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.56.091103. 070234
- Philippot, P., Schaefer, A., and Herbette, G. (2003). Consequences of specific processing of emotional information: impact of general versus specific

autobiographical memory priming on emotion elicitation. *Emotion* 3, 270–283. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.3.3.270

- Pilcher, J. J., and Ott, E. S. (1998). The relationships between sleep and measures of health and well-being in college students: a repeated measures approach. *Behav. Med.* 23, 170–178. doi: 10.1080/08964289809596373
- Quoidbach, J., Berry, E., Hansenne, M., and Mikolajczak, M. (2010). Positive emotion regulation and well-being: comparing the impact of eight savoring and dampening strategies. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 49, 368–373. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.03.048
- Quoidbach, J., Mikolajczak, M., and Gross, J. J. (2015). Positive interventions: an emotion regulation perspective. *Psychol. Bull.* doi: 10.1037/a0038648. [Epub ahead of print].
- Rahim, M. A., and Minors, P. (2003). Effects of emotional intelligence on concern for quality and problem solving. *Manag. Audit. J.* 18, 150–155. doi: 10.1108/02686900310455146
- Ramos, N., Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Extremera, N. (2007). Perceived emotional intelligence facilitates cognitive-emotional processes of adaptation to an acute stressor. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 758–772. doi: 10.1080/02699930600845846
- Riley, H., and Schutte, N. S. (2003). Low emotional intelligence as a predictor of substance-use problems. J. Drug Educ. 33, 391–398. doi: 10.2190/6DH9-YT0M-FT99-2X05
- Rimé, B. (2007). "Interpersonal emotion regulation," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, ed J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 466–485.
- Rimé, B. (2009). Emotion elicits the social sharing of emotion: theory and empirical review. *Emot. Rev.* 1, 60–85. doi: 10.1177/1754073908097189
- Rivers, S. E., Brackett, M. A., Omori, M., and Sickler, C. (2013). Emotion skills as a protective factor for risky behaviors among college students. *J. Coll. Stud. Dev.* 54, 172–183. doi: 10.1353/csd.2013.0012
- Roberts, R. D., Zeidner, M., and Matthews, G. (2007). "Emotional intelligence: knowns and unknowns," in *The Science of Emotional Intelligence: Knowns and Unknowns*, eds G. Matthews, M. Zeidner, and R. Roberts (Oxford: Oxford University Press), 419–474.
- Robinson, M. S., and Alloy, L. B. (2003). Negative cognitive styles and stressreactive rumination interact to predict depression: a prospective study. *Cogn. Ther. Res.* 27, 275–291. doi: 10.1023/A:1023914416469
- Rogers, P., Qualter, P., Phelps, G., and Gardner, K. (2006). Belief in the paranormal, coping and emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 41, 1089–1105. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.04.014
- Roseman, I. J., Wiest, C., and Swartz, T. S. (1994). Phenomenology, behaviors, and goals differentiate discrete emotions. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 67, 206–221. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.67.2.206
- Rosenthal, R. (1994). "Parametric measures of effect size," in *The Handbook of Research Synthesis*, eds H. Cooper and L. V. Hedges (New York, NY: Sage), 239.
- Rossen, E., and Kranzler, J. H. (2009). Incremental validity of the Mayer– Salovey–Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test Version 2.0 (MSCEIT) after controlling for personality and intelligence. J. Res. Pers. 43, 60–65. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2008.12.002
- Saklofske, D. H., Austin, E. J., Galloway, J., and Davidson, K. (2007). Individual difference correlates of health-related behaviours: preliminary evidence for links between emotional intelligence and coping. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 42, 491–502. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.08.006
- Saklofske, D. H., Austin, E. J., Mastoras, S. M., Beaton, L., and Osborne, S. E. (2012). Relationships of personality, affect, emotional intelligence and coping with student stress and academic success: different patterns of association for stress and success. *Learn. Individ. Diff.* 22, 251–257. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2011. 02.010
- Salami, S. O. (2010a). Emotional intelligence, self-efficacy, psychological well-being and students' attitudes: implications for quality education. *Eur. J. Educ. Stud.* 2, 247–257.
- Salami, S. O. (2010b). Conflict resolution strategies and organizational citizenship behavior: the moderating role of trait emotional intelligence. Soc. Behav. Pers. 38, 75–86. doi: 10.2224/sbp.2010.38.1.75
- Salguero, J. M., Extremera, N., and Fernandez-Berrocal, P. (2013). A meta-mood model of rumination and depression: preliminary test in a non-clinical population. Scand. J. Psychol. 54, 166–172. doi: 10.1111/sjop.12026
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Salovey, P., Stroud, L. R., Woolery, A., and Epel, E. (2002). Perceived emotional intelligence, stress reactivity, and symptom reports: further explorations

using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. Psychol. Health 17, 611-627. doi: 10.1080/08870440290025812

- Schlegel, K., Grandjean, D., and Scherer, K. R. (2014). Introducing the Geneva Emotion Recognition Test: an example of Rasch-based test development. *Psychol. Assess.* 26, 666–672. doi: 10.1037/a0035246
- Schutte, N., Malouff, J., Simunek, M., McKenley, J., and Hollander, S. (2002). Characteristic emotional intelligence and emotional well-being. *Cogn. Emot.* 16, 769–785. doi: 10.1080/02699930143000482
- Schutte, N. S., and Malouff, J. M. (2011). Emotional intelligence mediates the relationship between mindfulness and subjective well-being. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 50, 1116–1119. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.01.037
- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., Bobik, C., Coston, T. D., Greeson, C., Jedlicka, C., et al., (2001a). Emotional intelligence and interpersonal relations. J. Soc. Psychol. 141, 523–536. doi: 10.1080/00224540109600569
- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., and Hine, D. W. (2011). The association of ability and trait emotional intelligence with alcohol problems. *Addict. Res. Theory* 19, 260–265. doi: 10.3109/16066359.2010.512108
- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., Thorsteinsson, E. B., Bhullar, N., and Rooke, S. E. (2007). A meta-analytic investigation of the relationship between emotional intelligence and health. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 42, 921–933. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.09.003
- Schutte, N. S., Manes, R. R., and Malouff, J. M. (2009). Antecedent-focused emotion regulation, response modulation and well-being. *Curr. Psychol.* 28, 21–31. doi: 10.1007/s12144-009-9044-3
- Schutte, N. S., Schuettpelz, E., and Malouff, J. M. (2001b). Emotional intelligence and task performance. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 20, 347–354. doi: 10.2190/J0X6-BHTG-KPV6-2UXX
- Sevdalis, N., Petrides, K. V., and Harvey, N. (2007). Trait emotional intelligence and decision-related emotions. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 42, 1347–1358. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.10.012
- Shah, M., and Thingujam, N. S. (2008). Perceived emotional intelligence and ways of coping among students. J. Indian Acad. Appl. Psychol. 34, 83–91.
- Shahzad, S., Begum, N., and Khan, A. (2013). Understanding emotions in adolescents: linkage of trait emotional intelligence with aggression. *Asian J. Soc. Sci. Hum.* 2, 386–394.
- Sheppes, G., Scheibe, S., Suri, G., and Gross, J. J. (2011). Emotion-regulation choice. *Psychol. Sci.* 22, 1391–1396. doi: 10.1177/0956797611418350
- Shimazu, A., and Schaufeli, W. B. (2007). Does distraction facilitate problemfocused coping with job stress? A 1 year longitudinal study. J. Behav. Med. 30, 423–434. doi: 10.1007/s10865-007-9109-4
- Single, E., Rehm, J., Robson, L., and Van Truong, M. (2000). The relative risks and etiologic fractions of different causes of death and disease attributable to alcohol, tobacco and illicit drug use in Canada. *Can. Med. Assoc. J.* 162, 1669–1675.
- Solanki, D., and Lane, A. M. (2010). Relationships between exercise as a mood regulation strategy and trait emotional intelligence. *Asian J. Sports Med.* 1, 195–200.
- Strack, F., and Deutsch, R. (2004). Reflective and impulsive determinants of social behavior. Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev. 8, 220–247. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr0803_1
- Suls, J., and Fletcher, B. (1985). The relative efficacy of avoidant and nonavoidant coping strategies: a meta-analysis. *Health Psychol.* 4, 249–288. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.4.3.249
- Suls, J., and Wan, C. (1993). The relationship between trait hostility and cardiovascular reactivity: a quantitative review and analysis. *Psychophysiology* 30, 615–626. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.1993.tb02087.x
- Susskind, J. M., Lee, D. H., Cusi, A., Feiman, R., Grabski, W., and Anderson, A. K. (2008). Expressing fear enhances sensory acquisition. *Nat. Neurosci.* 11, 843–850. doi: 10.1038/nn.2138
- Sutton, R. I. (1991). Maintaining norms about expressed emotions: the case of bill collectors. Adm. Sci. Q. 36, 245–268. doi: 10.2307/2393355
- Swami, V., Begum, S., and Petrides, K. V. (2010). Associations between trait emotional intelligence, actual-ideal weight discrepancy, and positive body image. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 49, 485–489. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.05.009
- Tamir, M., Chiu, C., and Gross, J. J. (2007). Business or pleasure? Utilitarian versus hedonic considerations in emotion regulation. *Emotion* 7, 546–554. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.7.3.546
- Tamir, M., Mitchell, C., and Gross, J. J. (2008). Hedonic and instrumental motives in anger regulation. *Psychol. Sci.* 19, 324–328. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2008.02088.x

- Taylor, G., Bagby, R., and Parker, J. (1997). Disorders of Affect Regulation. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511526831
- Teesson, M., Hall, W., Lynskey, M., and Degenhardt, L. (2000). Alcohol-and druguse disorders in Australia: implications of the National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Aust. N. Z. J. Psychiatry 34, 206–213. doi: 10.1080/j.1440-1614.2000.00715.x
- Thompson, R. A., and Calkins, S. D. (1996). The double-edged sword: emotional regulation for children at risk. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 8, 163–182. doi: 10.1017/S0954579400007021
- Thurin, J. M., and Baumann, N. (2003). Stress, Pathologies et Immunité. Paris: Flammarion.
- Tomaka, J., Blascovich, J., Kelsey, R. M., and Leitten, C. L. (1993). Subjective, physiological, and behavioral effects of threat and challenge appraisal. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 65, 248–260. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.65.2.248
- Tomaka, J., Blascovich, J., Kibler, J., and Ernst, J. M. (1997). Cognitive and physiological antecedents of threat and challenge appraisal. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 73, 63–72. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.73.1.63
- Totterdell, P., and Holman, D. (2003). Emotion regulation in customer service roles: testing a model of emotional labor. J. Occup. Health Psychol. 8, 55–73. doi: 10.1037/1076-8998.8.1.55
- Trinidad, D. R., and Johnson, C. A. (2002). The association between emotional intelligence and early adolescent tobacco and alcohol use. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 32, 95–105. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(01)00008-3
- Tsaousis, I., and Nikolaou, I. (2005). Exploring the relationship of emotional intelligence with physical and psychological health functioning. *Stress Health* 21, 77–86. doi: 10.1002/smi.1042
- Tsarenko, Y., and Strizhakova, Y. (2013). Coping with service failures. *Eur. J. Market.* 47, 71–92. doi: 10.1108/03090561311285466
- Van Rooy, D. L., and Viswesvaran, C. (2004). Emotional intelligence: a metaanalytic investigation of predictive validity and nomological net. *J. Vocat. Behav.* 65, 71–95. doi: 10.1016/S0001-8791(03)00076-9
- Velasco, C., Fernández, I., Páez, D., and Campos, M. (2006). Perceived emotional intelligence, alexithymia, coping and emotional regulation. *Psicothema* 18, 89–94.
- Vermeulen, N., Godefroid, J., and Mermillod, M. (2009). Emotional modulation of attention: fear increases but disgust reduces the attentional blink. *PLoS ONE* 4:e7924. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0007924
- Villanueva, J. J., and Sanchez, J. C. (2007). Trait emotional intelligence and leadership self-efficacy: their relationship with collective efficacy. *Span. J. Psychol.* 10, 349–357. doi: 10.1017/S1138741600006612
- Wall, J. A., and Callister, R. R. (1995). Conflict and its management. J. Manag. 21, 515–558. doi: 10.1177/014920639502100306
- Wang, Y., and Kong, F. (2014). The role of emotional intelligence in the impact of mindfulness on life satisfaction and mental distress. *Soc. Indic. Res.* 116, 843–852. doi: 10.1007/s11205-013-0327-6

- Webb, T. L., Miles, E., and Sheeran, P. (2012). Dealing with feeling: a meta-analysis of the effectiveness of strategies derived from the process model of emotion regulation. *Psychol. Bull.* 138, 775–808. doi: 10.1037/ a0027600
- Wiedenfield, S. A., O'Leary, A., Bandura, A., Brown, S., Levine, S., and Raska, K. (1990). Impact of perceived self-efficacy in coping with stressors on components of the immune system. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 59, 1082–1094.
- Williams, L. M., Liddell, B. J., Rathjen, J., Brown, K. J., Gray, J., Phillips, M., et al. (2004). Mapping the time course of nonconscious and conscious perception of fear: an integration of central and peripheral measures. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 21, 64–74. doi: 10.1002/hbm.10154
- Wills, T. A. (1987). "Help-seeking behavior as a coping mechanism" in *Coping with Negative Life Events*, eds C. R. Snyder and C. E. Ford (New York, NY: Springer), 19–50. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4757-9865-4_2
- Wilson, T. D., and Gilbert, D. T. (2005). Affective Forecasting. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 14, 131–134. doi: 10.1111/j.0963-7214.2005.00355.x
- Zeidner, M., and Endler, N. S. (1996). Handbook of Coping: Theory, Research, Applications. New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons.
- Zeidner, M., and Kloda, I. (2013). Emotional intelligence (EI), conflict resolution patterns, and relationship satisfaction: actor and partner effects revisited. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 54, 278–283. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012. 09.013
- Zomer, L. M. A. (2012). The Relationships among Emotional Intelligence, Gender, Coping Strategies, and Well-Being in the Management of Stress in Close Interpersonal Relationships and the Workplace. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of Toronto.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 19 December 2014; accepted: 01 February 2015; published online: 24 February 2015.

Citation: Peña-Sarrionandia A, Mikolajczak M and Gross JJ (2015) Integrating emotion regulation and emotional intelligence traditions: a meta-analysis. Front. Psychol. **6**:160. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00160

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2015 Peña-Sarrionandia, Mikolajczak and Gross. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Role of Intelligence Quotient and Emotional Intelligence in Cognitive Control Processes

Purificación Checa^{1*} and Pablo Fernández-Berrocal²

¹ Department of Psychology, Faculty of Education Science, University of Cádiz, Cádiz, Spain, ² Department of Basic Psychology, Faculty of Psychology, University of Málaga, Málaga, Spain

The relationship between intelligence quotient (IQ) and cognitive control processes has been extensively established. Several studies have shown that IQ correlates with cognitive control abilities, such as interference suppression, as measured with experimental tasks like the Stroop and Flanker tasks. By contrast, there is a debate about the role of Emotional Intelligence (EI) in individuals' cognitive control abilities. The aim of this study is to examine the relation between IQ and EI, and cognitive control abilities evaluated by a typical laboratory control cognitive task, the Stroop task. Results show a negative correlation between IQ and the interference suppression index, the ability to inhibit processing of irrelevant information. However, the Managing Emotions dimension of EI measured by the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT), but not self-reported of EI, negatively correlates with the impulsivity index, the premature execution of the response. These results suggest that not only is IQ crucial, but also competences related to EI are essential to human cognitive control processes. Limitations and implications of these results are also discussed.

Keywords: interference suppression, impulsivity, Stroop, emotional intelligence, intelligence, cognitive abilities

INTRODUCTION

The relation between intelligence quotient (IQ) and cognitive control skills is well established (Blair, 2006; Shamosh and Gray, 2008). The IQ is commonly divided into two factors: fluid and crystallized intelligence. Fluid intelligence refers to the capacity to solve and think logically about novel problems. It is independent of the acquired knowledge. It is measured by a non-verbal test that requires abstract reasoning, such as a Matrices test. These tests are designed to reduce the influence of culture, educational level and verbal comprehension. On the other hand, crystallized intelligence depends on experience and knowledge and it could be defined as the ability to use these factors. Generally, Vocabulary and Verbal tests are used as a measure of this aspect of intelligence (Cattell and Raymond, 1963; Sternberg, 1999, 2005). Two important cognitive control abilities are filtering out interfering information and controlling impulsiveness. Interference suppression, i.e., filtering out interfering information, is a process that requires sustained attention in order to process relevant information and ignore irrelevant information. Furthermore, impulsivity could be considered as the consequence of dysfunctional inhibitory processes and strong impulses (premature execution of the response) and is modulated by dispositional and situational variables (Hofmann et al., 2009). These abilities are often measured by laboratory tasks such as the Stroop and Flanker tests. The common key to these tasks is that the participants must filter out interfering information as quickly as possible.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Carl Senior, Aston University, UK

Reviewed by:

Bruce Douglas Homer, The Graduate Center, USA María Dolores Martín Díaz, National University of Distance Education, Spain Sarah Joanne Carrington, Aston University, UK

*Correspondence:

Purificación Checa purificacion.checa@uca.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 20 February 2015 Accepted: 16 November 2015 Published: 01 December 2015

Citation:

Checa P and Fernández-Berrocal P (2015) The Role of Intelligence Quotient and Emotional Intelligence in Cognitive Control Processes. Front. Psychol. 6:1853. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01853

It is well-known that IQ, both fluid and crystallized intelligence is positively associated with some cognitive control processes (Detterman and Daniel, 1989; Duncan, 2000; Klingberg et al., 2005; Checa and Rueda, 2011; Duan and Shi, 2011; Rueda et al., 2012). The interference tasks require similar processes to be solved as those involved in the Matrices test of intelligence (fluid intelligence). Both tasks require processes such as representing information, attending to relevant information and inhibiting premature responses. Moreover, resolving interference tasks not only requires one to solve and think logically, but also it is an important ability to use previous experience and knowledge. The relation between IQ and cognitive control abilities could be suggesting that when resolving interference tasks, it is important to combine abstract reasoning (Matrices) and learned knowledge (Vocabulary). The association between IQ and cognitive control processes could be explained by assuming that crystallized intelligence may partially depend on fluid intelligence (Carroll, 1993), that is, a combination of both intelligences is important to resolve interference. However, the relation between impulsivity and IQ are more divergent. While some studies show a negative relation between impulsivity and IQ (Corr and Kumari, 1998; Lozano et al., 2014) others show that impulsivity is relatively independent of IQ (Plomin and Buss, 1973; Messer, 1976; Larsen, 1982).

Moreover, interference suppression and impulsivity have been related negatively to emotion regulation. Interference suppression has been associated with disruptive behavior and poor sociability in school (Checa et al., 2008), presence of externalizing and internalizing behavior problems (Olson et al., 2005; Valiente et al., 2007; Eisenberg et al., 2009). Impulsivity has also been conceptually and empirically linked to gratification delay, which requires the capacity to control impulses and postpone an immediate reward in order to obtain a larger reward (Mischel et al., 1989). Casey et al. (2011) showed that preschool children with less capacity to control impulses, as measured by delayed gratification tasks, display low self-control as adults 40 years later.

In contrast, there has been less research on the relation between Emotional Intelligence (EI) and performance of cognitive control tasks. EI constitutes another form of intelligence and the most widely applied theoretical models are mixed models and the ability model (Mayer et al., 2008). Mixed models conceptualize EI as a conglomeration of mental abilities and personality traits such as optimism, motivation, and stress tolerance (Mayer et al., 2008; Webb et al., 2013). The ability model, in contrast, defines EI as the integration of several capacities: "the ability to perceive accurately, appraise, and express emotion; the ability to access and/or generate feelings when they facilitate thought; the ability to regulate emotion and emotional knowledge; and the ability to regulate emotions to promote emotional and intellectual growth" (Mayer and Salovey, 1997). In this research, we followed the EI ability model.

In recent years, there has been increasing interest in studying how these individual differences in EI affect cognitive skills and self-regulation. Emotionally intelligent people may use the capacity to adapt to others' strategy and context in order to attain their goals (Ford and Tamir, 2012). Some research has explored the influence of EI on cognitive processes, such as decision making and problem solving (Day and Carroll, 2004; Jordan and Troth, 2004; Reis et al., 2007; Demaree et al., 2010; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2014; Webb et al., 2014). EI enhances the ability to learn and solve problems. People with a higher EI are able to generate a mood that allows them to do better on challenging cognitive tasks. Schutte and colleagues showed that participants with a higher self-reported EI resolved more cognitive tasks and did so better than those with a lower EI (Schutte et al., 2001). Also, the degree to which people focus on their feelings (Salovev et al., 1995), has also been associated with a better performed emotional Stroop task in general (Coffey et al., 2003). Additionally, and consistent with the idea that EI involves both crystallized and fluid components (Webb et al., 2013), the meta-analytic evidence indicates that ability EI using the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligent Test (MSCEIT) is positively correlated with verbal intelligence (0.26) and nonverbal intelligence (0.27; Kong, 2014).

EI is also important in self-regulated behavior, which can include impulse control. For instance, the EI ability to manage emotions using the MSCEIT is associated with aggression, and irresponsible behavior, such as alcohol and drug abuse (Riley and Schutte, 2003; Lomas et al., 2012; García-Sancho et al., 2014; Kopera et al., 2015). In recent years, a specific impulsive behavior has become extended in the population, the abuse of Smartphones and the Internet, and has also been related to low EI abilities (Billieux et al., 2008; Beranuy et al., 2009).

The aim of this study is to examine the relation between IQ and EI, and cognitive control abilities. It is novel to include a taskbased measure of EI that allows more fine-grained investigation of the association between cognitive control and different aspects of EI. Three scores are derived from the Stroop task, including two interference indices (incongruent minus congruent trials) obtained for each participant, both in reaction times (RT) and errors (ER), and an impulsivity index, which is obtained by subtracting the mean RT for errors from the mean RT for correct responses. We explore the relation among the three cognitive control indices derived from the Stroop task, the IQ as measured by the Kaufman Brief Intelligence Test (K-BIT; Kaufman and Kaufman, 2000), and two commonly employed measures of EI following the ability model: the MSCEIT (Mayer et al., 2002; Extremera et al., 2006) and the Schutte Emotional Intelligence Scale (SEIS; Schutte et al., 1998). Many studies have shown that the process involved in resolving interference in a cognitive task is similar to the process involved in resolving the IQ test. For that reason, we expect that IQ will be related to performance in cognitive control tasks when the interference has to be resolved. Although many studies only examined the relation between cognitive control and fluid intelligence, we are interested in the relation between cognitive control and both crystallized and fluid intelligence. Like Carroll (1993), we think that crystallized intelligence (Vocabulary) may depend partly on fluid intelligence (Matrices), and that similar processes involved in resolving crystallized and fluid intelligence tasks are needed to resolve interference tasks. On other hand, there is evidence suggesting a positive relation between cognitive control and EI. We are interested in exploring the relation between EI
measured by MSCEIT and two specific cognitive control indices: impulsivity and interference suppression. Moreover, there is data regarding the relation between cognitive control and emotional regulation. For that reason, we expect that both impulsivity and interference suppression, should also be negatively associated with self-regulation of emotions in the EI measures, such as Managing Emotions in the MSCEIT.

METHODS

Procedure

Participants were tested at the Emotion Laboratory of the University of Málaga. Upon arrival, participants were informed of the general procedure of the sessions and given a few minutes to get comfortable in the laboratory setting before starting. The study involved two sessions. The first session took ~ 2 h, including time for instructions and breaks between questionnaires. Participants filled in the EI questionnaires (MSCEIT and SEIS) and completed the intelligence test (KBIT). In the second session, 1 week later, participants were verbally instructed on how to complete the experimental tasks (Stroop: described below). Task completion required about 1 h. The experimenter was present in the testing room throughout the sessions, but did not provide feedback to the participants apart from encouraging them to complete the task during breaks.

Participants

Ninety-two undergraduate students from the University of Málaga participated in this study (73 women; mean age: 22 years; SD = 2.6 years). The age range was from 20 to 38 years. All participants came from Spain, and their first language was Spanish. The participants gave their written consent prior to participation. Participation in the study was voluntary.

The study was carried out in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethics approval was obtained from the Research Ethics Committee, University of Málaga.

Instruments

Kaufman Brief Intelligence Test (KBIT; Kaufman and Kaufman, 2000)

The KBIT is an individually administered test with two subscales, Vocabulary and Matrices. The Vocabulary Scale is a measure of language and experience-related knowledge, and the Matrices Scale assesses abstract reasoning or fluid intelligence skills. The test provides scores for the two subscales as well as a composite IQ score. The Spanish version of this instrument has shown satisfactory psychometric properties (Cronbach alphas), Vocabulary $\alpha = 0.76$, Matrices $\alpha = 0.82$, and Composite IQ $\alpha = 0.83$. In this study, we focused on the Vocabulary and Matrices Scales of the KBIT, and not on the total measure of KBIT, in order to know separately the relation between cognitive control and crystallized intelligence, the ability to use the previous knowledge (Vocabulary), and the relation between cognitive control and fluid intelligence, that includes abstract reasoning and problem solving in novel situations independently of experience (Matrices).

Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT v. 2.0; Mayer et al., 2002)

EI ability was measured using a Spanish translation of the MSCEIT that has similar psychometric properties to the original instrument (Extremera et al., 2006). This test has been validated for adults aged 17 years and older. The MSCEIT is not a selfreported measure. The MSCEIT uses two tasks to measure each of the four branches of EI (Perceiving, Facilitating, Understanding, and Managing Emotions), comprising a total of eight tasks. The instrument provides separate scores for each branch as well as an overall score for total EI; scores can be calculated based on expert or consensus norms. These two types of norms strongly correlate with each other (r > 0.90; Mayer et al., 2003), and the correlation between the two varies between 0.76 and 0.91 for each of the four branches separately (Mayer et al., 2003). In the present study, we used consensus norms to calculate scores for each of the four branches and for total EI. Scores computed by the test publishers are standardized (M = 100, SD = 15), and the split half reliability is 0.93, based on the consensus criterion.

Schutte Emotional Intelligence Scale (SEIS; Schutte et al., 1998)

This scale is used to assess perceived EI. The SEIS is a selfreport measure of EI consistent with the Salovey and Mayer (1990) model. The measure includes 33 items, which respondents rate on a five-point Likert scale ($1 = strongly \ disagree$; $5 = strongly \ agree$). Prior work with the SEIS has found evidence of discriminant and criterion validity (Ciarrochi et al., 2002; Saklofske et al., 2003). We used the total score of the SEIS in this study. The Spanish version of this instrument has shown satisfactory psychometric properties (Ferrándiz et al., 2006). Cronbach's alpha in this study was 0.87.

Numerical Stroop Task

We used the numerical Stroop paradigm. Each trial started with a fixation point of 1500 ms duration. The target was presented until a response was given or for 800 ms, the target display consisted of two numbers. For half of the trials, the display was congruent, the numerically larger number was also physically larger (2, 6); and for the other half of the trial, it was incongruent, the numerically larger number was physically smaller (2, 6). The distance between the two numbers was two units, to control for the distance effect. The participants were required to indicate the numerically larger number. Thus, they had to press the left hand key "c" when the larger number was on the left or the right hand key "m" when the larger number was to the right. Following the response, a 500-ms feedback was provided. The feedback was a written word ("correct" for correct response; "error" for incorrect response; and "late" for omissions or off-time responses). After the feedback disappeared, the screen remained empty for a variable duration, randomly selected between 1000 and 1500 ms. Then the next trial began. Participants completed 336 trials divided into four blocks with small breaks between blocks. The dependent measures were RTs and the percentage of errors both in congruent and incongruent trials. We calculated two interference scores: interference in RT by subtracting the mean RT for incongruent trials from the mean RT for congruent trials, and interference in percentage of errors (% errors) by subtracting the percentage of errors for incongruent trials from the percentage of errors for congruent trials. We also obtained an index of impulsivity by subtracting the mean RT for error responses from the mean RT for correct responses.

RESULTS

Descriptive statistics on all measures are presented in Table 1.

Behavioral Task: Stroop

We conducted *t*-tests with RTs and percentage of errors as dependent measures when checking the effects of the Stroop task. For RT, results revealed a significant effect of condition type (congruent and incongruent), $t_{(91)} = 26.6$, p < 0.0001, d = 1.37, indicating faster responses in congruent (417 ms; SD = 33.2) compared to incongruent (472 ms; SD = 45.4) trials. Using the percentage of errors as dependent variables, we found a significant mean effect of condition type, $t_{(91)} = 23.5$, p < 0.0001, d = -2.83, indicating a smaller percentage of errors in congruent (2.9%; SD = 2.6) compared to incongruent trials (17.5%; SD = 6.8). The effect sizes for these analyses were found to exceed Cohen's convention for a larger effect (d = 0.80; Cohen, 1988).

We also examined differences in RT for correct compared to incorrect responses. Participants were faster when their responses were incorrect (351 ms; SD = 60) compared to correct (433 ms; SD = 94) responses, $t_{(91)} = 9.5$, p < 0.0001. The effect size was larger for this analysis (d = 1.05).

Correlations

The correlation results are shown in **Table 2**. We have used the Cohen's effect size ranged from 0.10 (weak) to 0.50 (stronger). A correlation coefficient of 0.30 is considered a moderate correlation (Cohen, 1988). Correlations among the interference and impulsivity indices and the four MSCEIT branches and

| TABLE 1 Descriptive stat | istics of the m | neasures. | | |
|----------------------------|-----------------|-----------|------|------|
| | Mean | Min | Max | SD |
| STROOP TASK | | | | |
| Interference RT | 54.3 | 17.0 | 95.5 | 19.5 |
| Interference % errors | 14.7 | 1.2 | 29.8 | 6.0 |
| Impulsivity | 82.5 | 2.0 | 42.6 | 8.3 |
| MSCEIT | | | | |
| Perceiving emotions | 0.5 | 0.3 | 0.1 | 0.1 |
| Facilitating emotions | 0.4 | 0.3 | 0.5 | 0.0 |
| Understanding emotions | 0.5 | 0.4 | 0.6 | 0.0 |
| Managing emotions | 0.4 | 0.1 | 0.5 | 0.1 |
| SEIS | | | | |
| Total | 4.0 | 2.4 | 4.7 | 0.4 |
| KBIT | | | | |
| Vocabulary | 98.3 | 72 | 122 | 9.4 |
| Matrices | 98.7 | 72 | 116 | 7.9 |
| Total | 195.3 | 123 | 229 | 18 |

intelligence showed that impulsivity was negatively correlated with Managing Emotions, r = -0.23, p < 0.05, whereas interference (RT) was negatively correlated with Vocabulary, r = -0.25, p < 0.05, and Matrices, r = -0.24, p < 0.05. The Vocabulary measure of KBIT was also positively related to Facilitating Emotions, r = 0.22, p < 0.05, and Understanding Emotions, r = 0.28, p < 0.01. SEIS did not correlate with either interference or impulsivity scores.

Principle Component Factor Analysis (PCA)

We conducted PCA using Varimax rotation with the data as exploratory analysis of the association found in the correlational analysis between EI and impulsivity and IQ and interference. Initially, the factorability was examined. The Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin measure of sampling adequacy was 0.58, although values between 0.5 and 0.7 are considered quite low (Hutchenson and Sofrionou, 1999), the commonly recommended value is 0.5. Bartlett's test of sphericity was significant [$\chi^2_{(10)} = 60.04, p < 0.001$]. Two components were found: (a) Vocabulary and Matrices scores of the KBIT and the RT interference index, and (b) EI Managing Emotions and impulsivity index. The Vocabulary and Matrices scores of intelligence and the RT interference scores loaded highly on the first component (Eigenvalue = 1.66, explained variance = 33.36%), with rotated component loadings of 0.79 for Vocabulary, 0.77 for Matrices, and -0.61 for the RT interference. This component was interpreted as a cognitive component. The Managing Emotions and impulsivity scores loaded high on the second component (Eigenvalue = 1.24, explained variance = 24.74%) with rotated component loadings of 0.76 for Managing Emotions and -0.80 for impulsivity. This component was interpreted as the emotional component.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we analyzed the relationship among IQ and EI, and cognitive control abilities using the interference and impulsivity indices obtained with Stroop tasks.

We observed that IQ, both Vocabulary and Matrices scores, correlated negatively with the interference index measured by the Stroop task, whereas Managing Emotions of the MSCEIT was related negatively to the impulsivity index. In this study the correlations ranged from r = 0.22 to r = 0.28, correlation coefficients indicated that a small/medium correlation exists. These coefficients are similar to those reported for other studies (Friedman et al., 2006; Billieux et al., 2008; Duan and Shi, 2011). Moreover, the PCA yielded two separate components: cognitive and emotional. Whereas, Vocabulary, Matrices and interference scores load on the first component, the second component is made up of impulsivity and Managing Emotions scores. Data from the correlations and from PCA both suggest an interesting association between the two types of intelligence and the two types of control processes. Our data suggests that impulsivity (premature execution of the response), but not interference (ability to inhibit processing of irrelevant information), is important for regulation of emotional information. However, interference, but not impulsivity, is

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 STROOP 1. RT Interference 2. Interference % errors 0.11 3. Impulsivity 0.03 -0.12MSCEIT 4. Perceiving emotions -0.110.01 -0.06 5. Facilitating emotions 0.11 0.07 -0.04 0 40** 6. Understanding emotions -0.06 -0.01 -0.13 0.22* 0.00 7. Managing emotions 0.09 _0.04 -0.23* 0.12 0.18 0.05 SEIS 8 SEIS 0.14 0.07 0.13 -0.060.12 0.15 -0.11KBIT 9. Vocabulary -0.25° -0.02 -0.120.15 0.22* 0.28** -0.070.11 10. Matrices -0.24* 0.01 -0.01 -0.08-0.060.14 -0.12-0.01 0.42** 11 Total -0.27** 0.04 -0.04 -0.07 -0.05 0 19 -0.07 0.05 0.54** 0.68*

TABLE 2 | Pearson correlation between Stroop task, emotional, and cognitive intelligences.

p = 0.05. p = 0.01.

related to IQ. These associations may not have a unique or simple explication.

One explication about the two relations between: (a) IQ: Vocabulary and Matrices scores and the interference suppression and (b) EI: Managing Emotions and the impulsivity could be found in the processes employed to carry out each one of these abilities. We used to think, as other authors claim (Dempster, 1991; Das, 2002), that interference or the ability to resist/suppress interference is an important component of intelligence. First, we found a relation between the intelligence scores of Matrices and the suppression of interfering information, like many other authors in the literature (Detterman and Daniel, 1989; Checa and Rueda, 2011; Duan and Shi, 2011; Rueda et al., 2012). The correlation between interference and Matrices ranged from r =0.26 to r = 0.59. The first hallmark of fluid intelligence is abstract reasoning (Sternberg, 1999, 2005). We considered that interference, as a measure of cognitive control, is particularly important when it comes to solving tasks with a high load of reasoning, such as the task involved in the Matrices subscale of the KBIT. Solving information interference tasks requires representing information, attending to relevant elements and inhibiting task-irrelevant elements as well as other potentially distracting information. Although obviously, fluid intelligence is not reducible to interference, the mental process responsible for cognitive monitoring and control could be similar to that involved in the Matrices subscales. Using the Stroop test, we found divergent results. Whereas, Duan and Shi (2011) found that Stroop interference correlated with Raven's Progressive Matrices (r = -0.26), Friedman et al. (2006) and Benedek et al. (2014) failed to report a significant correlation between Raven's Progressive Matrices and Stroop interference. The inconsistent findings in the literature may be due to the dependent variables used in the Stroop tasks. Whereas, in the present study and in the studies of Checa and Rueda (2011) and Duan and Shi (2011), the interference index in the cognitive tasks was calculated as

the RT for incongruent trials minus the RT for congruent trials, Friedman et al. (2006) calculated the interference index as the RT for incongruent trials minus the RT for neutral trials. The same measures of interference must be used to clarify this aspect in the future research. Many studies examining the relations between cognitive control and intelligence have focused on fluid intelligence and have largely ignored crystallized intelligence. We are also interested in examining the relation between crystallized intelligence (Vocabulary) and interference, as we expect that both Matrices and Vocabulary scores of intelligence are related to interference. In the literature reviewed, the correlation between Vocabulary and interference ranged from r = 0.16 to r =0.35. For instance, Checa and Rueda (2011) showed that high Vocabulary scores are related to resolving interference in a Flanker task (r = -0.35). Friedman et al. (2006), using a naming Stroop task, found a correlation between interference and Vocabulary (r = 0.16). It could indicate that similar processes involved in resolving matrices and verbal/vocabulary test of intelligence are needed to resolve interference tasks. Our results also reveal a positive correlation between fluid (Matrices) and crystallized (Vocabulary) intelligence. It seems that crystallized intelligence may depend partly on fluid intelligence (Carroll, 1993). In contrast, we have not found a relation between impulsivity and both fluid and crystallized intelligence as other studies show (Corr and Kumari, 1998; Lozano et al., 2014). Our data is in line with some evidence that shows that impulsivity is relatively independent of IQ when impulsivity is measured with the reaction time tasks (Plomin and Buss, 1973; Messer, 1976; Larsen, 1982). Our measure of impulsivity seems to be more related to speedy response execution, while IQ seems to be related to information processing.

Previous findings have suggested a relationship between the MSCEIT and both fluid and crystallized intelligence (Webb et al., 2013; Kong, 2014). In our study, we found a positive correlation between the MSCEIT and Vocabulary scores of intelligence

(KBIT), but not with Matrices scores. The current findings support a positive stronger association of EI with crystallized than with fluid intelligence. In any case, these associations between crystallized intelligence and EI should be considered with caution because the sample characteristics (e.g., high percentage of females) limit the possibility of generalizing the results. Regarding impulsivity, our data indicates that impulsivity correlates negatively with the Managing Emotions branch of the MSCEIT. Impulsivity could be seen as a response inhibition or a prevention of premature execution of the response: stopping or postponing a response (Nigg, 2001). In the present study, we found a negative correlation between the Managing Emotion measures of the MSCEIT and impulsivity. This data is congruent with studies from the cognitive literature showing that individuals who exhibited more impulsive behaviors displayed poor emotional control, using the same index of impulsivity as the one used in the present research (Pailing et al., 2002; Checa et al., 2014). Impulsivity has been related to emotion regulation even in early infancy. Children who showed short latency to grasp objects, or impulsivity, at six, ten, and 13 months also showed high anger frustration and aggression at age 7 years (Derryberry and Reed, 1996; Rothbart et al., 2000). The relation between impulsivity and emotion regulation seems to become stable over time. Impulsive children show low emotion regulation in their mid-forties (Casey et al., 2011). From the EI literature, there is evidence that EI is a determinant factor for impulse control. Lower EI, using self-reported measures, has been associated with behaviors reflecting a lack of control of impulsivity, such as drug, alcohol, Smartphone, and Internet abuse (Billieux et al., 2008; Beranuy et al., 2009). Using the MSCEIT, the relevance of managing emotions to deal with aggression or to regulate conflictive behaviors has been pointed out (Lomas et al., 2012; García-Sancho et al., 2014). It is important to note the relevance of the measure used in our study. Although the relation between emotional regulation and impulsivity has been found before, this is to our knowledge, the first testing of the relation using execution measures: impulsivity, as measured by a Stroop task, and emotion regulation, as measured by the Managing Emotions scale of the MSCEIT. In the EI literature, impulsive behaviors such as abuse of technology, alcohol, drugs, bullying, and aggression are usually assessed through questionnaires, but not through a behavioral performance task, such as the Stroop. We suggest that all measures used in this study based in the participant's execution reflect more objectively the processes implicated in each task examined. Self-report of EI seems to assume that participants can accurately assess and report their abilities. In contrast, the Managing Emotions of the MSCEIT is a measure based on participants' performance revealing EI abilities to resolve the task and emotional problems of the test. Some evidence shows that the MSCEIT measures EI abilities more accurately and reliably than self-report of EI (Brackett et al., 2006; Goldenberg et al., 2006; Webb et al., 2013; Cabello and Fernández-Berrocal, 2015). Moreover, when we used execution measures to evaluate IQ, EI and cognitive control processes in the same sample an interesting association appears between IQ and EI and the cognitive processes related to each other. This is exciting but only speculative and needs to be supported by future research using the same measures.

Evidence suggests a positive relation between EI in general and cognitive control (Day and Carroll, 2004; Jordan and Troth, 2004; Reis et al., 2007; Demaree et al., 2010; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2014; Webb et al., 2014), but this study demonstrated that it is specifically a negative association between Managing Emotions and impulsivity. However, we did not find any association between self-reported measures of EI (SEIS) and impulsivity. It could be due to both Managing Emotions and impulsivity being measured based on participant's performance. Using the MSCEIT give us the opportunity to know which of the abilities of the EI could be associated with control. In the MSCEIT, the ability to regulate emotion is evaluated by the Managing Emotions ability. Moreover, the indices measured in the Stroop task target the processes involved in controlling the information (interference) or the response (impulsivity) in a controlled situation, in other words, the ability of the person to regulate or manage information and response. However, the rest of the EI abilities could be related to other cognitive processes. For example, we suggest that the ability of Perceiving Emotions could be related to some cognitive processes such as target detection.

In summary, data from our study provides evidence that people with higher IQs also resolve the interference Stroop tasks better. In the recent past, mounting evidence indicates that, although IQ is not reducible to interference, the ability to suppress interfering information is important to resolve tasks requiring abstract reasoning (IQ; Detterman and Daniel, 1989; Checa and Rueda, 2011; Duan and Shi, 2011; Rueda et al., 2012). Second, our data also shows a negative relation between EI abilities, specifically Managing Emotions, and impulsivity. Again, these data indicate that people who exhibit more emotion regulation are less impulsive when responding to cognitive tasks such as the Stroop task. We could consider this measure of impulsivity and Managing Emotions in EI as evaluating the same construct; emotional control that operates in "hot" situations but not reducible to each other. This negative relation between Managing Emotions in EI and impulsivity has to be replicated in future investigations using different samples.

LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The sample is small. This problem limits the future performance of further confirmatory analysis. The future studies have to replicate the results in a larger sample in order to generalize from a sample to the population. Concerning the Principal Component Analysis, it has to be seen as exploratory analysis in order to confirm the existence of two factors, which explain the 58% of variability. Moreover, inconsistency when measuring the same construct is a problem when comparing our results and the results shown in the literature. For example, we failed to find a relation between interference and emotional control although this relation has been found in the literature (Oldehinkel et al., 2004; Olson et al., 2005; Simonds et al., 2007; Checa et al., 2008). Also, self-reported EI in general or dimensions, such as Appraisal of Emotions or Emotional Attention (Austin, 2004), have also been related to performance in the Stroop task (Coffey et al., 2003). However, we found that interference is related to intelligence but not to emotion regulation as measured by the MSCEIT, as we expected. Previous research has provided support for the relation between self- or other-reported cognitive control, which includes interference suppression, and emotion regulation (Olson et al., 2005; Checa et al., 2008). We suggest that the discrepancy found could be due to the different methods used to evaluate both emotion regulation and cognitive control. The above-mentioned studies used self-reports or parents' reports of cognitive control, and they not only measured interference suppression, but also attention control (the capacity to control attention and to shift attention when desired) and activation control (the capacity to perform an action when there is a strong tendency to avoid it). Also, these cognitive ability measures are

REFERENCES

- Austin, E. J. (2004). An investigation of the relationship between trait emotional intelligence and emotional task performance. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 36, 1855–1864. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2003.07.006
- Benedek, M., Jauk, E., Sommer, M., Arendasy, M., and Neubauer, A. C. (2014). Intelligence, creativity, and cognitive control: the common and differential involvement of executive functions in intelligence and creativity. *Intelligence* 46, 73–83. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2014.05.007
- Beranuy, M., Oberst, U., Carbonell, X., and Chamarro, A. (2009). Problematic Internet and mobile phone use and clinical symptoms in college students: the role of emotional intelligence. *Comput. Human Behav.* 25, 1182–1187. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2009.03.001
- Billieux, J., Van Der Linden, M., and Rochat, L. (2008). The role of impulsivity in actual and problematic use of the mobile phone. *Appl. Cogn. Psychol.* 22, 1195–1210. doi: 10.1002/acp.1429
- Blair, C. (2006). How similar are fluid cognition and general intelligence? A developmental neuroscience perspective on fluid cognition as an aspect of human cognitive ability. *Behav. Brain Sci.* 29, 109–160. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X06009034
- Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., Shiffman, S., Lerner, N., and Salovey, P. (2006). Relating emotional abilities to social functioning: a comparison of self-report and performance measures of emotional intelligence. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 91, 780–795. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.91.4.780
- Cabello, R., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2015). Implicit theories and ability emotional intelligence. *Front. Psychol.* 6:700. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00700
- Carroll, J. B. (1993). Human Cognitive Abilities: A Survey of Factor-Analytic Studies. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Casey, B. J., Somerville, L. H., Gotlib, I. H., Ayduk, O., Franklin, N. T., Askren, M. K., et al. (2011). Behavioral and neural correlates of delay of gratification 40 years later. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 14998–15003. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1108561108
- Cattell, R. B., and Raymond, B. (1963). Theory of fluid and crystallized intelligence: a critical experiment. *J. Educ. Psychol.* 54, 1–22. doi: 10.1037/h0046743
- Checa, P., Castellanos, M. C., Abundis-Gutiérrez, A., and Rosario Rueda, M. (2014). Development of neural mechanisms of conflict and error processing during childhood: implications for self-regulation. *Front. Psychol.* 5:326. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00326
- Checa, P., Rodríguez-Bailón, R., and Rueda, M. R. (2008). Neurocognitive and temperamental systems of self-regulation and early adolescents' social and academic outcomes. *Mind Brain Educ.* 2, 177–187. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-228X.2008.00052.x
- Checa, P., and Rueda, M. R. (2011). Behavioral and brain measures of executive attention and school competence in late childhood. *Dev. Neuropsychol.* 36, 1018–1032. doi: 10.1080/87565641.2011.591857
- Ciarrochi, J., Deane, F. P., and Anderson, S. (2002). Emotional intelligence moderates the relationship between stress and mental health. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 32, 197–209. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(01)00012-5

evaluated in the cited studies through a broad range of everyday situations, whereas our measure of interference is related to performance in the laboratory setting. Again, we recommend that future research use the same measures to assess cognitive control abilities, such as interference and impulsivity, and emotional abilities, such as Managing Emotions of the MSCEIT.

In summary, our data suggests that not only IQ is fundamental to human cognitive control processes, but also points out the significance of exploring the influence of EI.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was partially supported by projects SEJ-07325 and PSI2012-37490 (Spain).

- Coffey, E., Berenbaum, H., and Kerns, J. G. (2003). The dimensions of emotional intelligence, alexithymia, and mood awareness: associations with personality and performance on an emotional stroop task. *Cogn. Emot.* 17, 671–679. doi: 10.1080/02699930244000174
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. New York, NY: Psychology Press.
- Corr, P. L., and Kumari, V. (1998). Impulsivity, time of day, and stress: effects on Intelligence Test performance. J. Res. Pers. 32, 1–12. doi: 10.1006/jrpe.1997.2202
- Das, J. P. (2002). A better look at intelligence. Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci. 11, 28–33. doi: 10.1111/1467-8721.00162
- Day, A. L., and Carroll, S. A. (2004). Using an ability-based measure of emotional intelligence to predict individual performance, group performance, and group citizenship behaviours. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 36, 1443–1458. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(03)00240-X
- Demaree, H. A., Burns, K. J., and DeDonno, M. A. (2010). Intelligence, but not emotional intelligence, predicts Iowa Gambling Task performance. *Intelligence* 38, 249–254. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2009.12.004
- Dempster, F. N. (1991). Inhibitory processes: a negleted dimension of intelligence. Intelligence 15, 157–173. doi: 10.1016/0160-2896(91)90028-C
- Derryberry, D., and Reed, M. A. (1996). Regulatory processes and the development of cognitive representations. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 8, 215–234. doi: 10.1017/S0954579400007057
- Detterman, D. K., and Daniel, M. H. (1989). Correlations of mental tests with each other and with cognitive variables are highest for low IQ groups. *Intelligence* 13, 349–359. doi: 10.1016/S0160-2896(89)80007-8
- Duan, X., and Shi, J. (2011). Intelligence does not correlate with inhibitory ability at every age. Procedia Soc. Behav. Sci. 12, 3–8. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2011.02.003
- Duncan, J. (2000). A neural basis for general intelligence. Science 289, 457–460. doi: 10.1126/science.289.5478.457
- Eisenberg, N., Valiente, C., Spinrad, T. L., Liew, J., Zhou, Q., Losoya, S. H., et al. (2009). Longitudinal relations of children's effortful control, impulsivity, and negative emotionality to their externalizing, internalizing, and cooccurring behavior problems. *Dev. Psychol.* 45, 988–1008. doi: 10.1037/a00 16213
- Extremera, N., Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Salovey, P. (2006). Spanish version of the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). Version 2.0: reliabilities, age and gender differences. *Psicothema* 18, 42–48. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.3.1.97
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Extremera, N., Lopes, P. N., and Ruiz-Aranda, D. (2014). When to cooperate and when to compete: emotional intelligence in interpersonal decision-making. *J. Res. Pers.* 49, 21–24. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2013.12.005
- Ferrándiz, C., Marín, F., Gallud, L., Ferrando, M., López, J. A., and Prieto, M. D. (2006). Validez de la escala de inteligencia emocional de Schutte en una muestra de estudiantes universitarios [Validity of the Schutte Self-Report Inventory of emotional intelligence in a sample of university students]. *Ansiedad Estrés* 12, 167–179.

- Ford, B. Q., and Tamir, M. (2012). When getting angry is smart: emotional preferences and emotional intelligence. *Emotion* 12, 685–689. doi: 10.1037/a0027149
- Friedman, N. P., Miyake, A., Corley, R. P., Young, S. E., DeFries, J. C., and Hewitt, J. K. (2006). Not all executive functions are related to intelligence. *Psychol. Sci.* 17, 172–179. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2006.01681.x
- García-Sancho, E., Salguero, M., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2014). Relationship between emotional intelligence and aggression: a systematic review. Agress. Violent Behav. 19, 584–591. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2014.07.007
- Goldenberg, I., Matheson, K., and Mantler, J. (2006). The assessment of emotional intelligence: a comparison of performance-based and self-report methodologies. J. Pers. Assess. 86, 33–45. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa8601_05
- Hofmann, W., Friese, M., and Strack, F. (2009). Impulse and self-control from a dual-systems perspective. *Perspect. Psychol. Sci.* 4, 162–176. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-6924.2009.01116.x
- Hutchenson, G., and Sofrionou, N. (1999). The Multivariate Social Scientist: Introductory Statistics Using Generalized Linear Models. London: Sage.
- Jordan, P. J., and Troth, A. C. (2004). Managing emotions during team problem solving: emotional intelligence and conflict resolution. *Hum. Perform.* 17, 195–218. doi: 10.1207/s15327043hup1702_4
- Kaufman, A. S., and Kaufman, N. L. (2000). K-BIT, Test Breve de Inteligencia de Kaufman. Madrid: TEA Ediciones.
- Klingberg, T., Fernell, E., Olesen, P. J., Johnson, M., Gustafsson, P., Dahlström, K., et al. (2005). Computerized training of working memory in children with ADHD - a randomized, controlled trial. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 44, 177–186. doi: 10.1097/00004583-200502000-00010
- Kong, D. T. (2014). Mayer–Salovey–Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT/MEIS) and overall, verbal, and nonverbal intelligence: meta-analytic evidence and critical contingencies. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 66, 171–175. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.03.028
- Kopera, M., Jakubczyk, A., Suszek, H., Glass, J. M., Klimkiewicz, A., Wnorowska, A., et al. (2015). Relationship between emotional processing, drinking severity and relapse in adults treated for alcohol dependence in Poland. *Alcohol Alcohol.* 50, 73–79. doi: 10.1093/alcalc/agu099
- Larsen, W. (1982). The relationship of relection- impulsivity to intelligence and field dependence in older adults. J. Psychol. 111, 31–34. doi: 10.1080/00223980.1982.9923509
- Lomas, J., Stough, C., Hansen, K., and Downey, L. A. (2012). Brief report: emotional intelligence, victimisation and bullying in adolescents. J. Adolesc. 35, 207–211. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2011.03.002
- Lozano, J. H., Gordillo, J., and Pérez, M. A. (2014). Impulsivity, intelligence, and academic performance: testing the interaction hypothesis. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 61–62, 63–68. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.013
- Mayer, J. D., Roberts, R. D., and Barsade, S. G. (2008). Human abilities: emotional intelligence. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 59, 507–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006.093646
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (1997). "What is emotional intelligence?" in *Emotional Development and Emotional Intelligence: Implications for Educators*, eds P. Salovey and D. Sluyter (New York, NY: Basic Books), 3–31.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2002). *Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT) User Manual.* Toronto, ON: MHS.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., Caruso, D. R., and Sitarenios, G. (2003). Measuring emotional intelligence with the MSCEIT V2.0. *Emotion* 3, 97–105. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.3.1.97
- Messer, S. B. (1976). Reflection-impulsivity: a review. *Psychol. Bull.* 83, 1026–1052. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.83.6.1026
- Mischel, W., Shoda, Y., and Rodriguez, M. I. (1989). Delay of gratification in children. *Science* 244, 933–938. doi: 10.1126/science.2658056
- Nigg, J. T. (2001). Is ADHD a disinhibitory disorder? *Psychol. Bull.* 127, 571–598. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.127.5.571
- Oldehinkel, A. J., Hartman, C. A., De Winter, A. F., Veenstra, R., and Ormel, J. (2004). Temperament profiles associated with internalizing and externalizing problems in preadolescence. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 16, 421–440. doi: 10.1017/s0954579404044591
- Olson, S. L., Sameroff, A. J., Kerr, D. C. R., Lopez, N. L., and Wellman, H. M. (2005). Developmental foundations of externalizing problems in young children: the role of effortful control. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 17, 25–45. doi: 10.1017/S0954579405050029

- Pailing, P. E., Segalowitz, S. J., Dywan, J., and Davies, P. L. (2002). Error negativity and response control. *Psychophysiology* 39, 198–206. doi: 10.1111/1469-8986.3920198
- Plomin, R., and Buss, A. (1973). Reflection- impulsivity and intelligence. *Psychol. Rep.* 33, 726. doi: 10.2466/pr0.1973.33.3.726
- Reis, D. L., Brackett, M. A., Shamosh, N. A., Kiehl, K. A., Salovey, P., and Gray, J. R. (2007). Emotional intelligence predicts individual differences in social exchange reasoning. *Neuroimage* 35, 1385–1391. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.12.045
- Riley, H., and Schutte, N. S. (2003). Low emotional intelligence as a predictor of substance-use problems. *J. Drug Educ.* 33, 391–398. doi: 10.2190/6DH9-YT0M-FT99-2X05
- Rothbart, M. K., Derryberry, D., and Hershey, K. (2000). "Stability of temperament in childhood: laboratory infant assessment to parent report at seven years," in *Temperament and Personality Development Across The Life Span*, edsV. J. Molfese and D. L. Molfese (New York, NY: Routledge), 85–119.
- Rueda, M. R., Checa, P., and Cómbita, L. M. (2012). Enhanced efficiency of the executive attention network after training in preschool children: immediate and after two months effects. *Dev. Cogn. Neurosci.* 2S, S192–S204. doi: 10.1016/j.dcn.2011.09.004
- Saklofske, D. H., Austin, E. J., and Minski, P. S. (2003). Factor structure and validity of a trait emotional intelligence measure. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 34, 707–721. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00056-9
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185–211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Salovey, P., Mayer, J. D., Goldman, S. L., Turvey, C., and Palfai, T. P. (1995). "Emotional attention, clarity, and repair: exploring emotional intelligence using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale," in *Emotion, Disclosure, and Health*, ed J. W. Pennebaker (Washington, DC: Psychological Assn), 125–154. doi: 10.1037/10182-006
- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., Hall, L. E., Haggerty, D. J., Cooper, J. T., Golden, C. J., et al. (1998). Development and validation of a measure of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 25, 167–177. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(98) 00001-4
- Schutte, N. S., Schuettpelz, E., and Malouff, J. M. (2001). Emotional intelligence and task performance. *Imagin. Cogn. Pers.* 20, 347–354. doi: 10.2190/J0X6-BHTG-KPV6-2UXX
- Shamosh, N. A., and Gray, J. R. (2008). Delay discounting and intelligence: a meta-analysis. *Intelligence* 36, 289–305. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2007. 09.004
- Simonds, J., Kieras, J. E., Rueda, M. R., and Rothbart, M. K. (2007). Effortful control, executive attention, and emotional regulation in 7–10-year-old children. *Cogn. Dev.* 22, 474–488. doi: 10.1016/j.cogdev.2007.08.009
- Sternberg, R. J. (1999). Successful intelligence: finding a balance. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 3, 436–442. doi: 10.1016/S1364-6613(99)01391-1
- Sternberg, R. J. (2005). The theory of successful intelligence. Interam. J. Psychol. 39, 189–202. doi: 10.1177/1069072703011002002
- Valiente, C., Lemery-Chalfant, K., and Castro, K. S. (2007). Children's effortful control and academic competence mediation through school liking. *Merril Palmer Q.* 53, 1–25. doi: 10.1080/10409289.2010.505259
- Webb, C. A., DelDonno, S., and Killgore, W. D. S. (2014). The role of cognitive versus emotional intelligence in Iowa Gambling Task performance: what's emotion got to do with it? *Intelligence* 44, 112–119. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2014.03.008
- Webb, C. A., Schwab, Z. J., Weber, M., DelDonno, S., Kipman, M., Weiner, M. R., et al. (2013). Convergent and divergent validity of integrative versus mixed model measures of emotional intelligence. *Intelligence* 41, 149–156. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2013.01.004

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Checa and Fernández-Berrocal. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



El competencies as a related but different characteristic than intelligence

Richard E. Boyatzis¹*, Joan M. Batista-Foguet², Xavier Fernández-i-Marín² and Margarida Truninger²

¹ Department of Organizational Behavior, Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland, OH, USA ² ESADE Business School, Barcelona, Spain

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Norbert Jausovec, University of Maribor, Slovenia Maciej Karwowski, Academy of Special Education, Poland Craig Seal, California State University, San Bernardino, USA

*Correspondence:

Richard E. Boyatzis, Department of Organizational Behavior, Case Western Reserve University, 10900 Euclid Avenue, Cleveland, OH 44106, USA

e-mail: richard.boyatzis@case.edu

Amid the swarm of debate about emotional intelligence (EI) among academics are claims that cognitive intelligence, or general mental ability (*g*), is a stronger predictor of life and work outcomes as well as the counter claims that EI is their strongest predictor. Nested within the tempest in a teapot are scientific questions as to what the relationship is between *g* and EI. Using a behavioral approach to EI, we examined the relationship of a parametric measure of *g* as the person's GMAT scores and collected observations from others who live and work with the person as to the frequency of his or her EI behavior, as well as the person's self-assessment. The results show that EI, as seen by others, is slightly related to *g*, especially for males with assessment from professional relations. Further, we found that cognitive competencies are more strongly related to GMAT than EI competencies. For observations from personal relationships or self-assessment, there is no relationship between EI and GMAT. Observations from professional relations reveal a positive relationship between cognitive competencies and GMAT and EI and GMAT for males, but a negative relationship between EI and GMAT for females.

Keywords: emotional intelligence, cognitive ability, emotional intelligence competency, social intelligence competency, cognitive competency

INTRODUCTION

General cognitive ability (g) has been consistently shown to predict job performance in many studies and meta-analyses over the decades (Nisbett et al., 2012). But in the last 10-15 years, emotional intelligence (EI) has also been shown to predict job performance in an increasing number of studies (Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera, 2006; Joseph and Newman, 2010; O'Boyle et al., 2011; Joseph et al., 2014). A debate has emerged as to whether these two individual characteristics are the same, different, or complimentary. A meta-analysis of published papers as of 2009 claimed that g showed more predictive ability of job performance than EI (Joseph and Newman, 2010), although both were significant. In some recent studies EI has been shown to have greater predictive ability than g (Côté and Miners, 2006; Boyatzis et al., 2012). This study is an attempt to examine the relationship between a behavioral approach to EI and g and help create a more comprehensive perspective on these characteristics and the implications for future research.

A major criticism of the EI concept was found in Matthews et al. (2002), but they confused theoretical distinctions and measurement issues. More recently, Webb et al. (2013) said, "Although there is general agreement that the ultimate relevance of EI lies in its ability to predict important life outcomes (e.g., quality of interpersonal relationships, academic or occupational success), debate persists in how best to operationalize...and measure EI..." (p. 154). The debate is confusing at times because EI itself has been conceptualized and measured in various ways.

In some approaches, EI is viewed as the ability to be aware of and manage one's emotions and those of others which have been called stream 1 and stream 2 measures (Ashkanasy and Daus, 2005; O'Boyle et al., 2011). For example, Mayer et al. (1999) see their concept of ability EI as a formal type of intelligence specialized in the field of emotions and thus related to *g*. Initially, while they had no intention to relate EI to job and life outcomes, later studies have shown ability EI to associate with performance but not as strongly as other approaches (O'Boyle et al., 2011; Miao et al., unpublished). Another perspective sees EI as a set of self-perceptions, which are different from but related to personality traits (Bar-On, 1997) more than *g*. Although this approach along with some measures known as Trait EI (Petrides and Furnham, 2001) have been shown to predict job performance (O'Boyle et al., 2011), they also show a consistently strong relationship to personality traits (Webb et al., 2013). Regardless, it has been filed under the uninformative label of "mixed models" (Mayer et al., 1999).

Another way to understand EI involves observing behavioral manifestations of EI, in terms of how a person acts, as seen by others (Boyatzis, 2009; Cherniss, 2010; Cherniss and Boyatzis, 2013). Known as behavioral EI, it offers a closer link to job and life outcomes. Notably, it has been shown to predict job performance above and beyond *g* and personality (Boyatzis and Goleman, 2007). Nonetheless, this approach has been clustered incorrectly with self-perception approaches and filed under the same label of mixed models (Mayer et al., 1999), also called stream 3 (Ashkanasy and Daus, 2005; O'Boyle et al., 2011).

Although many issues emerging from these varied studies and meta-analyses call for further research, in this paper, we focus on examining the relationship between behavioral EI and g, and assessing the potential moderator effects of gender and type of observer or rater.

BEHAVIORAL EI

Because all of the papers in this special issue of Frontiers in Psychology are devoted to EI and *g*, we will forego an in-depth review of the literature on EI, and instead focus directly on behavioral EI. As mentioned above, EI competencies can be viewed as the behavioral level of EI (Boyatzis, 2009; Cherniss, 2010; Cherniss and Boyatzis, 2013). Competencies have been derived inductively from studies of human performance in many occupations and in many countries (Boyatzis, 2009). Because the identification of a competency and its refinement emerges from performance based criterion sampling, they are expected to be closely related to job and life outcomes. As a result, the EI competencies were discovered and measured as behaviors which were later clustered around intent and became each competency (Boyatzis, 2009).

In Boyatzis and Goleman (2007), EI includes two factors, EI and social intelligence (SI) competencies. EI includes competencies called emotional self-awareness, emotional self control, adaptability, achievement orientation, and positive outlook. In their model, SI includes: empathy, organizational awareness, influence, inspirational leadership, conflict management, coach and mentor, and teamwork. For this paper, we are treating EI and SI competencies as a single construct of EI. When universities wish to use this EI model for student development and/or outcome assessment, two cognitive competencies which have a history of predicting effective leadership, management and professional performance are added. They are: systems thinking and pattern recognition (Boyatzis, 2009).

Behavioral EI as seen and measured through others' assessment (as compared to self-assessment) shows a consistent prediction or relationship to job and life outcomes (Boyatzis, 1982, 2006; McClelland, 1998; Nel, 2001; Cavallo and Brienza, 2002; Dulewicz et al., 2003; Law et al., 2004; Sy et al., 2006; Dreyfus, 2008; Hopkins and Bilimoria, 2008; Koman and Wolff, 2008; Williams, 2008; Boyatzis and Ratti, 2009; Ramo et al., 2009; Ryan et al., 2009, 2012; Young and Dulewicz, 2009; Boyatzis et al., 2011, 2012; Aliaga Araujo and Taylor, 2012; Gutierrez et al., 2012; Sharma, 2012; Amdurer et al., 2013; Victoroff and Boyatzis, 2013; Mahon et al., 2014; Badri, unpublished). Boyatzis et al. (2012) showed behavioral EI predicted job performance with significant unique variance, controlling for g and personality.

According to the dominant classification in Ashkanasy and Daus (2005), there are three different streams of EI research. Salovey and Mayer's Ability EI as measured by the MSCEIT is stream 1. Although it has shown relationships with school (Brack-ett et al., 2004), job and life outcomes (Mayer et al., 2008), these were not of primary consideration in its development (Mayer et al., 1999). Whereas ability EI shows no relationship to personality measures, it has shown consistent prediction of *g*, even when controlling for personality (Webb et al., 2013).

Self-perceptions and peer-report measures based on the Ability EI model are clustered within stream 2 (Ashkanasy and Daus, 2005). These measures such as the Trait EI Questionnaire (TEIQue; Petrides and Furnham, 2000, 2001), show similar validity patterns to the MSCEIT but are not as strongly related to *g*, nor job and life outcomes, yet they do show a significant relationship to personality (Webb et al., 2013). Meanwhile, stream 3 (Ashkanasy and Daus, 2005) clusters both those EI measures based on self-perception and others' behavioral assessments (i.e., 360°, coded behavior from audiotape or videotape work samples or simulations). Consequently, there is a partition in results within this stream: some measures such as the ESCI (Boyatzis and Goleman, 2007) show a strong relationship and unique variance to life and job outcomes beyond *g* and personality (Byrne et al., 2007; Downey et al., 2011), while others such as the EQ-i (Bar-On, 1997) show a consistent relationship in predicting personality (Joseph and Newman, 2010; O'Boyle et al., 2011). We therefore, claim that clustering self-perception and coded or other perception measures confuses these relationships.

Instead, we support Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera's (2006, p. 8) comprehensive view of the EI field by which all "approaches try to discover the emotional components that underlie *emotionally intelligent* people and the mechanisms and processes that set off the use of these abilities in our everyday life" (emphasis added). In the authors' review of the first 15 years of EI research, behavioral EI as seen by others in 360° assessments is considered separately from self-perception approaches focused on moods and internal states, as well as personality traits such as Bar-On's (1997, 2007; Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera, 2006). Therefore, Boyatzis (2009) extends the work of Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera (2006) to propose an organization of the literature that is framed by the three existing methodological themes: EI ability methods; EI self-perception methods; and EI behavior methods.

In sum, the relationships of EI assessed at any level or with any method are still debated with comparative arguments about its link to *g* and personality. In this paper, we will focus on the relationship between behavioral EI and a measure of *g*.

GENERAL COGNITIVE ABILITY (g) AND INTELLIGENCE

According to Carroll's (1993) model of intelligence, the various mental abilities are structured hierarchically. General cognitive ability, located at its apex, is "the general efficacy of intellectual processes" (Ackerman et al., 2005, p. 32). Also known as general mental ability, general intelligence, or simply g, it is a wellresearched construct with a large body of evidence supporting its predictive validity for such important outcomes as job performance and career success (e.g., O'Reilly III and Chatman, 1994; Schmidt and Hunter, 1998; Ferris et al., 2001). As a global ability, g can be thought of as the underlying common factor to all types of cognitive processing (i.e., verbal, mathematical, spatial, logical, musical, and emotional). From this perspective, g cannot be observed nor measured directly, it must be inferred from the positive correlations among distinct ability measures (Spearman, 1904; Jensen, 1998). As such, g subsumes different sets of abilities, each corresponding to a specialization of general intelligence.

General cognitive ability can be assessed through a variety of measures, such as IQ tests (Jensen, 1992; i.e., Ravens Progressive Matrices, Wechsler, Stanford Binet; Nisbett et al., 2012). Similarly, standardized admissions tests have been shown to "fit the general requisites of a measure of general cognitive ability" (O'Reilly III and Chatman, 1994). They also measure verbal and mathematical or quantitative reasoning skills separately. These tests such as the SAT, GRE, GMAT, MCAT, LSAT, and DAT are usually found to have

strong correlations with the more direct measures of *g*, (Detterman and Daniel, 1989).

The GMAT is a standardized test that assesses a person's analytical, writing, quantitative, verbal and reading skills for admission into graduate management programs worldwide. Although the GMAT is not formally validated as a measure of general cognitive ability, it is strongly correlated with the Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT; e.g., Gottesman and Morey, 2006), which is shown to be a valid measure of g (Frey and Detterman, 2004). Considering the structural similarity of these tests (both consist of multiple choice questions that measure verbal and quantitative skills) and the general consensus that the g-factor can be measured by obtaining factorial scores across tests of different specific aptitudes, usually verbal and quantitative (O'Reilly III and Chatman, 1994), Hedlund et al. (2006, p. 102) concluded that "like the SAT, the GMAT can be characterized as a traditional measure of intelligence, or a test of general cognitive ability (g)." Indeed numerous studies have already used the GMAT as a measure of g (e.g., O'Reilly III and Chatman, 1994; Kumari and Corr, 1996; Mueller and Curhan, 2006), the latest of which is a study published in Intelligence (Piffer et al., 2014).

We suggest that the EI competencies may show a small, if any relationship to g. In fact, correlations between behavioral EI competencies coded from audiotapes of critical incident interviews about work samples and GMAT were not significant (r = -0.015, n = 200, p = ns; Boyatzis et al., 2002). In assessing predictors of sales leadership effectiveness in the financial services industry, Boyatzis et al. (2012) reported that EI as assessed by others showed a non-significant correlation with Ravens Progressive Matrices (r = 0.04, n = 60, p = ns).

In the inductive competency studies, two cognitive competencies repeatedly appeared to differentiate effective performance of managers, executives and professionals (Boyatzis, 1982, 2009; Spencer and Spencer, 1993). They were systems thinking and pattern recognition. The former is defined as seeing phenomenon as a series of causal relationships affecting each other. The latter is defined as perceiving themes or patterns in seemingly random information. As competencies, they are assessed both with a selfassessment and with observations of others as to how often a person demonstrates these behaviors. They are not defined or assessed as an intelligence measure but an indication of how often a person appears to be using these thought processes. As such, we expect them to be related to g more than EI competencies even though they are not a measure of g.

This leads us to the first two hypotheses for this study:

Hypothesis 1: EI competencies will have a slight relationship to g. Hypothesis 2: Cognitive competencies will be more related to g than EI competencies.

SELF AND MULTI-RATER ASSESSMENTS

Differences in raters or sources of assessment are likely to play an important role in the findings. Self-perception and multi-rater assessment are different approaches to perceiving and collecting observations of a person's behavior (Luthans et al., 1988; Church, 1997; Furnham and Stringfield, 1998; Antonioni and Park, 2001; Taylor and Hood, 2010). Self-assessment measures generally address how individuals respond to questions pertaining to their own emotions, perceptions or thoughts. These measures are easier and faster to administer than others, allowing for low costs of administration (Saris and Gallhofer, 2007). Social desirability is often an issue in self-reported measures (Paulhus and Reid, 1991). That is, respondents may base their answers on a desired state that often leads to inflated views of themselves. The validity of these measures can be improved by including questions that help control for social desirability (e.g., Paulhus and Reid, 1991; Steenkamp et al., 2010).

Used as a stand-alone measure, self-assessment of personality traits, attitudes or behavioral tendencies show acceptable validity (e.g., Furnham et al., 1999; Petrides and Furnham, 2000; Furnham, 2001; Petrides et al., 2006; Bar-On, 2007). Similarly, self-assessed measures of EI show acceptable validity (Bar-On, 1997; Petrides and Furnham, 2000, 2001). However, with regard to EI, self-assessments are also used in combination with others' ratings. Notably, the difference between self and others' perceptions is known as the self-other-agreement. This difference is a highly reliable measure of self-awareness (Yammarino and Atwater, 1997).

Multi-rater or multi-source assessments involve different raters from work such as a person's peers, collaborators, subordinates or bosses, and possibly raters from one's personal environment. Raters provide observations of a person's behavior (i.e., what they have *seen* the person do). Research on social cognition reveals that people give more weight to their own thoughts and feelings than to their behavior when forming self-perceptions, but this effect is reversed when forming perceptions of others (Vazire, 2010). Different types of raters may offer unique information about the person being assessed (Borman, 1997). People may behave differently depending on the situation (e.g., at home vs. work; Lawler, 1967).

Other behavioral assessments such as coding from audio or videotapes of critical incidents or simulations may be considered "pure" behavioral measures, but even these measures require people to code them. In the coding, observers are engaged in subjective perceptions and labeling. In such qualitative research, the scholars increase confidence in the data reported by assessing inter-rater reliability. In 360° assessments, greater confidence in the data is developed from a consensual perception of multiple raters. In EI studies, both types of measures attempt to assess how a person has been acting as seen by others (i.e., a behavioral approach to measurement of EI).

A number of studies show that there are differences among boss's, peers' and subordinates' views, and sometimes even others like consultants, customers or clients. Atkins and Wood (2002) claimed specific types of raters were best positioned to observe and evaluate certain types of competencies depending on the personal and working relationships they had with the person being evaluated. For example, subordinates were found to be the best evaluators of competencies such as coaching and developing people, when compared to bosses or peers (Luthans et al., 1988). Similarly Gralewski and Karwowski (2013) showed how, even though teachers are often accurate at assessing the intelligence and academic achievement of their students (Südkamp et al., 2012), they lack the ability to assess less conventional skill areas, such as

Behavioral EI and g

students' creativity. Different sources of raters might interpret the same observed behavior in different ways (Tsui and Ohlott, 1988). At the same time each rater source may have idiosyncratic tendencies leading to different observations and measurement error, like errors of leniency, central tendency, and range restriction (Saal et al., 1980). These are likely to be moderated by cultural assumptions (Ng et al., 2012). The research in assessing performance as well as skills and behavior with 360° assessments is summarized in Bracken et al. (2001). Social identity theory would contend that people find more legitimacy in assessing themselves with regard to those of higher status rather than merely more power (Taylor and Hood, 2010), suggesting that raters from work will be more potent than those from home.

Outside of family business, consulting or family therapy, the sources or raters that have been studied do not include family or friends (Bracken et al., 2001), with the exception of Rivera-Cruz (2004). She reported that female managers showed more EI competencies (as seen by others) at home versus work. In a desire to be comprehensive in assessments, data was collected in this study from a wide range of a person's relations – those from work and from their personal life (Boyatzis, 2009).

With regard to intelligence, it is expected that professional sources (i.e., sources from work) will have more of an opportunity to see and label behavior related to cognitive ability rather than those at home or in one's personal life.

This leads us to the third hypothesis for this study:

Hypothesis 3: Among personal, professional and self-assessment of a person's competencies, professional sources will show the strongest relationship of EI and cognitive competencies to g.

GENDER DIFFERENCES

In self-assessment, an extensive body of literature validated by a recent meta-analysis showed strong evidence of male hubris and female humility: the tendency of males to have inflated views of their abilities, opposite to females' propensity to under-estimate their worth (Furnham, 2001; Szymanowicz and Furnham, 2011). At the same time, there may be a gender bias in the type of g measures themselves as Furnham (2001) proposes that results may be based on the fact that most of these measures are "male normative". That is, they include specific tasks, such as spatial processing or mathematical reasoning at which males have been shown to do better than females.

As to others' ratings of EI competencies, stereotyping will likely affect peers perceptions of males versus females, even in the same setting (Taylor and Hood, 2010). Social identity theory, along with social comparison theory and self-categorization theory are expected to result in attributions made to females differently than those made to males even if their behavior was the same (Sturm et al., 2014). For example, Taylor and Hood (2010) reports that even though female MBAs appear to be more assertive and self-confident than other female samples, sexist bias in perception results in males being seen as more assertive and confident than females. However they did find that predicted ratings of others showed a gender difference: "women leaders believed that others would rate them lower than the actual ratings they received" (p. 542).

In light of these findings, we propose females may be subject to sexist discrimination in their multi-source assessments, particularly those from raters at work. This suggests there may be an interaction of both gender and rater in the relationship between EI and *g*.

This leads us to the fourth hypothesis for this study:

Hypothesis 4: Gender moderates the relationship of EI and cognitive competencies to g.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Data were collected on 641 part-time and full-time MBA students from 23 countries, in a leading European business school, between 2006 and 2013. 30% were females, with an average age of 33 years for females and 34 years for males. As part of the MBA, the students took a required course called Leadership Assessment and Development which is based on the Intentional Change Theory (Boyatzis, 2008). In the course, students were asked to complete a self and multi-rater assessment of EI competencies. All data were collected under the informed consent an ethical guidelines of ESADE Business School.

MEASURES

Emotional Intelligence Competencies

We used the Emotional and Social Competency Inventory -University Edition (ESCI-U; Boyatzis and Goleman, 2007), a 70-item survey instrument which measures 14 competencies of two types: cognitive and emotional. The first type is composed of two cognitive competencies: systems thinking and pattern recognition. The other, includes 12 EI competencies: emotional self-awareness, emotional self control, adaptability, achievement orientation, positive outlook, empathy, organizational awareness, influence, inspirational leadership, conflict management, coach and mentor, and teamwork. Because the behavioral manifestations of these competencies are frequently observed in a variety of different situations they have been operationalized with as many as five indicators per competency. Psychometric properties of the test based on samples of 62,000 completions of the ESCI and 21,000 of the ESCI-U both reveals each scale shows model fit and satisfies criteria for discriminant and convergent validity (Boyatzis et al., 2014). A wide variety of validation studies on the test were reviewed earlier in this paper and in Wolff (2008).

Competencies can be considered to be the behavioral approach to emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence (Boyatzis, 2009). As such, the student is asked to solicit others from their work and life to complete the test about their behavior. The students had an average of 4.2 others complete the test for each of the 641 subjects in this analysis (standard deviation equals to 1.6). It is believed that multi-source assessment, such as 360°, provides protection against social desirability because of the distinct sources of responses.

Researchers have traditionally placed more emphasis on testing hypotheses on the relationships among constructs than on bridging the gap between abstract theoretical constructs and their measurements (i.e., epistemic relationships; Bagozzi, 1984). In our case, measurement error is particularly dangerous because it affects ESCI as a GMAT predictor leading to biased estimates of the structural effects (Frost and Thompson, 2000). Therefore, before estimating these effects, we examined the ESCI construct validity¹.

Since we suspected that the ESCI factorial structure provided by the personal and the professional raters could be different as a function of their different perspectives² of the MBA students' behavior, we have modeled the data separately. Two confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) models have shown that both sets of raters were consistent with the hypothesized 13-factor (i.e., the competencies) model³.

For purposes of exploring our research question, we distinguished three types of sources, or assessments in this study. We used a classification provided by each respondent at the time of completing the test. The responses were grouped as either: self, personal, or professional. One is the assessment provided by the student about himself or herself. Another source was personal, such as a spouse/partner, friends, or family members. Professional sources were bosses, peers, subordinates or clients from work or classmates in the MBA program. There were a few cases in which personal or professional assessments were missing, these cases were dropped resulting in a final sample of 624 individuals with personal and 611 with professional assessments available. All had self-assessment.

MBA participants and their raters were asked to indicate the frequency of the behavior on each item on an eleven point-scale ranging from (0) 'the behavior is never shown' to (10) 'the behavior is consistently shown.' This response set provides higher quality data on this predominantly European MBA population than the usual 5-point scale (Batista-Foguet et al., 2009). The final ESCI-U scores have been mean-centered to ease the interpretation of the parameters in the model. To compute the 360° assessments on the 70 items that constitute the ESCI-U survey, we first obtained for each item, its average score across all professional and personal raters separately, and then averaged across the five items per each competency. This way, our database consisted of 26,264 competency scores from 3 types of raters, on the 12 + 1 emotional, social, and cognitive competencies.

General cognitive ability (g)

We used the Graduate Management Admission Test (GMAT) as a measure of g. For this study we chose to collect our GMAT data from the GMAC, the entity that owns and administers the GMAT, and not through the Admissions Office at the University. We collected the students' GMAT scores from the first time they took the test. Using GMAT first time scores as compared to the scores with which students were admitted in the MBA program (usually obtained after repeatedly taking the test), enabled a wider range of variation in GMAT with higher dispersion and lower means. We, thus, attempted to minimize the issue of range restriction in GMAT (Oh et al., 2008) and the resulting attenuation bias in the model coefficients. In our sample, the GMAT mean is 602.4, which is a little higher than the overall GMAT for all test takers of 545. The sample's standard deviation of the GMAT is 79.3, almost two thirds of the reported GMAT deviation (at 121). Therefore, our sample contains individuals with slightly higher GMAT and less "heterogeneous" scores than the population of GMAT applicants.

The ESCI-U data are configured in two non-nested structures: (1) the rater groups, varying between self, personal or professional raters; and (2) the competencies category with 13 competencies divided into two types of competencies: cognitive and EI. The hierarchal structure of the data model is shown in **Figure 1**.

The relationship between the ESCI-U and the GMAT scores might be affected by whether the ESCI-U scores on each competency are independent or not from the rater group. Therefore, treating each competency and group of raters as independent might mask important information. To adjust for this possibility, we allowed for a possible dependent relationship between the rater source and the competency category to be freely estimated in our model.

In order to be able to accommodate such a complex data structure and the relationships among the competencies (13 in two groups) and three types of raters, we need a specified model with sufficient flexibility to assign the proper systematic and stochastic variations. A multilevel/hierarchical model with non-nested structures in the first level (raters and competencies) and a nested structure in one of the components (competencies in two groups) is needed.

BAYESIAN MODEL SPECIFICATION

We chose to analyze the data and test our hypotheses by specifying a Bayesian hierarchical model. The choice to work with a Bayesian model was due to two main factors: (1) the sample





¹We define validity as "the degree to which evidence and theory support the interpretation of test scores entailed by proposed uses of tests" (American Educational Research Association et al., 1999, p. 9).

²Since we didn't assume that Personal and Professional raters have the same perception and aggregate them under the usual "other" category of raters, we have tested their measurement or factorial equivalence (Meredith, 1993).

 $^{^{3}}$ Exploratory Factor Analysis (EFA, Promax rotation) has already shown that systems thinking and pattern recognition competencies correlate on both raters' perceptions above 0.94. The subsequent confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) didn't reject the unidimensionality of the 5 + 5 items corresponding to the two competencies, that had ex-ante been assumed as distinct competencies. As a result, in this analysis, we used thirteen instead of the usual 14 factors underlying the ESCI model on this MBA population by having combined the two cognitive competencies into one scale.

was an entire population in and by itself; and (2) it was not a random sample. These issues pose problems in many statistical analyses because traditional frequentist methods are based upon the assumption that the data are created by a repeatable stochastic mechanism. While mainstream statistics treat the observable data as random and the unknown parameters of the population are assumed fixed and unchanging, in the Bayesian view, it is the observed variables that are seen as fixed whereas the unknown parameters are assumed to vary randomly according to a probability distribution. Therefore, in Bayesian models, the parameters of the population are no longer treated as fixed and unchanging as a frequentist approach would assume⁴.

In sum, the main advantages of the Bayesian approach are twofold: (1) it enables highly flexible model specifications (as the one needed to account for the hierarchical structure of our data); and (2) is more appropriate for settings where the data is not a random sample, but the entire population. In addition, it offers a clear and intuitive way to present results. For example, it appears more intuitive by generating *probability* statements about the findings (for more readings on the advantages of Bayesian inference, check the introductory chapters of Gill, 2002; Gelman et al., 2003; Jackman, 2009).

To best accommodate the structure of our data, we used a multilevel or hierarchical model non-nested structure (by competency and rater group). Equation 1 below represents our model specification, which assumes a linear association between GMAT and ESCI-U scores.

| <i>GMAT i</i> , <i>c</i> , <i>r</i> | ~ | $N\left(\mu_{i},\sigma ight)$ |
|-------------------------------------|---|---|
| μ_i | = | $ \alpha_{c, r} + ESCI - U \theta_{c, r} + Female \beta_r + Female^* ESCI - U \delta_{c, r} $ |
| σ | ~ | U (0,100) |
| α _{c, r} | ~ | N (0,1000) |
| $\theta_{c,r}$ | ~ | $N\left(\Theta_{r,t},\sigma_{\theta}\right)$ |
| $\Theta_{r,t}$ | ~ | N (0,1000) |
| $\sigma_{	heta}$ | ~ | <i>U</i> (0,10) |
| β_r | ~ | $N(0,\sigma_{\beta})$ |
| σ_{β} | ~ | U (0, 100) |
| $\delta_{c,r}$ | ~ | $N\left(\Delta_{r,t},\sigma_{\delta}\right)$ |
| $\Delta_{r,t}$ | ~ | N (0,1000) |
| σ_{δ} | ~ | U (0,10) |
| | | |

⁴Instead of a frequentist approach, in this approach a parameter is assigned a prior distribution (based on previous research in the field), which is then updated with the actual data by means of a specified likelihood function, so as to produce a posterior distribution of the parameter (Wagner and Gill, 2005). In fact, in our approach we are not entitled to use a *p*-value (as in frequentist statistics) as the probability of obtaining the observed sample results under the null hypothesis. As mentioned the data is not a sample of a larger population but it is a population.

The *i* subscript refers to the individual, the *c* subscript refers to the competency and the *r* subscript refers to the rater group (self, personal or professional). The intercept, $\alpha_{c,r}$, varies by competency and rater group. The parameters that account for the ESCI-U effect, $\theta_{c,r}$, have a hyper-parameter⁵, $\Theta_{r,t}$, that varies by rater group and by type of competency (i.e., cognitive or emotional).

Additionally, the model includes gender as a source of variation, with coefficient β_r varying by group of raters. The moderator effect of gender on the association between ESCI-U and GMAT is also specified, an interaction that is parameterized as $\delta_{c,r}$ – varying by competency category and rater group, with hyper-prior specification that depends on the type of competency.

In total, there are six main parameters of interest to be estimated, which are compared regarding the type of competency (cognitive or emotional) and the rater group. Estimating a model like the one above is not possible using "canned" procedures from mainstream statistical packages. This confounds the other seemingly inappropriate assumptions from frequentist approaches based on maximum likelihood. One technical solution is to use Bayesian simulation techniques, which allow for highly flexible model specifications⁶.

RESULTS

To test the structure of the 13 competency scales, we used LISREL 8.80 with the covariance matrix to estimate the factorial composition. The same CFA model was specified for professional and personal raters. The fit indexes of the measurement model were satisfactory, as shown in **Table 1**. Factor loadings of the items per competency were above 0.65. The usual global indexes shown in **Table 1** are below or close the appropriate thresholds (Hu and Bentler, 1999). The relatively high values of chi-square were actually due to some irrelevant misspecifications which were magnified due to the high power situation (large sample size and high reliability). We could have released a few constraints on uncorrelated uniqueness but their estimated values would be negligible.

In addition, it is well known that these global fit indexes may have limitations resulting in erroneous conclusions (Saris et al., 2009). Therefore, we checked whether: (1) all the estimated values were reasonable and of the expected sign; (2) the correlation

⁵Hyper-parameters provide a clear illustration of the Bayesian view on population parameters. That is, there are no static assumptions made about the mean of a parameter, rather the mean is allowed to fluctuate according to its own probability function. The subscript r on the hyper-parameter refers to the gender and the subscript t refers to the type of competency, Cognitive or Emotional.

⁶As mentioned earlier, Bayesian inference requires researchers to provide prior distributions for the parameters of the model. Given the lack of previous research on this topic, however, the current prior distributions were weakly informative. Consequently, our model has been estimated using Markov Chain Monte Carlo methods, more specifically, the Gibbs sampler. JAGS (Plummer, 2003) has been used for the estimation, while the chains have been analyzed under R with the coda and ggmcmc libraries (Plummer et al., 2006; Fernández-i-Marín, 2013; R Development Core Team, 2013). A total of 5,000 samples of two chains of simulated posteriors have been acquired under different initial values, with a burn-in period of 1,000 iterations. There is no evidence of non-convergence of the series according to the Geweke (1992) test.

| Raters CFA model | Satorra-Bentler χ^2 (df) | 90% CI RMSEA | <i>P</i> -value for test of close fit (RMSEA < 0.05) | CFI | SRMR |
|------------------|-------------------------------|------------------|---|-------|--------|
| Professional | 4751 (2261) | (0.0404; 0.0437) | 1.000 | 0.992 | 0.0525 |
| Personal | 5399 (2261) | (0.0456; 0.0488) | 0.994 | 0.988 | 0.0579 |

Table 1 Confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) model fit for different sources of raters (n = 641).

residuals suggested the addition of parameters; and (3) the modification indexes and expected parameter changes led to plausible estimates. This process focuses more attention on the detection of misspecification errors rather than solely on the global fit (Saris et al., 2009). It considers the power of the test in addition to the significance levels. The results did not show any significant misspecifications in our CFA model for each set of raters.

Results from a discriminant validity analysis show that all the competencies are adequately discriminated⁷. Discriminant validity was assessed by comparing the square root of the AVE, as shown in **Table 2**, of each reflective construct with the correlations between the constructs, as shown in **Tables 3** and **4**. Despite the relatively high magnitude of some correlations among competencies as shown in **Tables 3** and **4**, the results suggested that the 13 competencies were adequately discriminated. To be sure, the two cognitive competencies were integrated into one scale for this analysis. Any model that specified a correlation between two competencies constrained to one has been rejected. Therefore, these results suggested the appropriateness of maintaining the 13 competencies rated by others as separate scales.

With this evidence supporting validity of the scales, we addressed reliability. In **Table 2** we used Cronbach's α for assessing the internal consistency of each set of five items within each competency. However, for those competencies in which tauequivalence (Bollen, 1989) was not fulfilled, we used Heise and Bohrnstedt's (1970) W, which only requires fitting a unidimensional factor analysis model.

Although the two models shown in **Table 2** fulfill the *configural invariance* (same CFA model for personal and professional raters), they showed support for rejecting the condition that the item loadings were the same in both groups of raters (i.e., they had measurement equivalence). Intraclass correlation indexes were not considered because we did not need to aggregate raters into one category of "others." As a result, the two raters' perspectives were considered under a hierarchical model specification.

The outcome of a Bayesian model is not a point estimate of the coefficient with an associated standard error, but a complete density distribution of the parameter, which can then be simply summarized by using its median and standard deviation to resemble the traditional frequentist approach of parameter estimates and standard errors. Moreover, percentiles of the parameter's distribution are used to summarize its credible interval (which is the Bayesian equivalent to a parameter's confidence interval in classical statistics). In addition, results and substantial interpretations of some of the parameters are presented using graphical figures, in accordance with statisticians' advice of "turning tables into graphs" (Gelman et al., 2002).

COGNITIVE VS. EMOTIONAL COMPETENCIES

As mentioned earlier, the main parameters of interest, $\Theta_{r,t}$, are those that describe the association between GMAT and ESCI-U competencies depending on which type of competency, cognitive or EI, and which of the three groups of raters are considered. A caterpillar plot is shown in Figure 2 with the median of the posterior distribution of each parameter and the 90 and 95 percent credible intervals. The parameters can be interpreted as follows: (a) if the distribution crosses the zero point, there is no consistent relationship of significance; and (b) if the line is to the right or the left of the zero point, then it tells us about the relative impact. For example, in Figure 2, the cognitive competencies assessed by professional sources have a positive relationship to g. The distribution can be said to show that an increase of one unit in the cognitive competencies, as scored by professional raters, is expected to produce an on average increase of around 8.5 units in the GMAT scores. EI and cognitive competencies show no relationship to g with observations from personal sources. Observations from professional sources show a positive relationship between EI and g. Observations from self-assessment show a negative relationship between EI and g. In all three groups of raters the association between GMAT scores and the raters' evaluation of the cognitive competencies is considerably higher than with the raters' evaluation of EI competencies. This clearly indicates that GMAT scores are associated in a different way with the ESCI-U scores produced by the three groups of raters. Adding to the main effects mentioned, these results show that the rater group has a moderator effect on the association between ESCI-U and GMAT scores. Therefore we find support for hypothesis 1, strong support for hypothesis 2, and clarity as to the different sources for hypothesis 3.

Figure 2 also shows that others' ratings of behavior agree more with each other than they do with self-perceptions. This is a well-established result (Atwater and Yammarino, 1992; Carless et al., 1998) that brings further support to our claim that clustering self-report with others' ratings or 360° based approaches confuses the relationships of EI to different constructs.

Another way to examine these results is by using probability statements, which is one of the advantages of using Bayesian inference. In this sense, the probability that cognitive competencies are more strongly associated with GMAT scores than the EI competencies ranges between 81.5 percent for professional raters, 92.7 for personal raters and 97.8 for self-evaluations. Therefore, the data offers strong evidence for hypotheses 3.

⁷In addition, as indexes of discriminant and convergent validity (Bagozzi and Yi, 1988), we first checked the average variance extracted (AVE; i.e., the average communalities per competency). As mentioned, the results showed that all items have loadings above 0.65, with competencies having always an AVE above or close to 0.5. In addition, cross-loadings from a previous EFA showed that all the items have much higher loadings with their respective construct (as suggested by Chin, 1998) than with any other competency.

| Table 2 AVE, Cronbach's α and Omega of the 13 competencies (a) personal and (b) professional (the two cognitive competencies were | |
|---|--|
| combined into one factor for this analysis; $n = 641$). | |

| | Constructs | A | /E | Cronb | ach′s α | 5 | Ω |
|-------|--------------------------|-------|-------|-------|---------|-------|-------|
| | | Pers | Prof | | | | |
| | | (a) | (b) | (a) | (b) | (a) | (b) |
| AO] | Achievement orientation | 0.519 | 0.587 | 0.842 | 0.875 | 0.860 | 0.880 |
| [A] | Adaptability | 0.558 | 0.591 | 0.856 | 0.875 | 0.890 | 0.910 |
| [CFM] | Conflict management | 0.497 | 0.521 | 0.824 | 0.854 | | |
| [CM] | Coach and mentor | 0.610 | 0.617 | 0.882 | 0.888 | | |
| ESA] | Emotional self-awareness | 0.589 | 0.591 | 0.874 | 0.847 | | |
| ESC] | Emotional self-control | 0.676 | 0.731 | 0.905 | 0.920 | | |
| E] | Empathy | 0.610 | 0.654 | 0.885 | 0.896 | | |
| 1] | Influence | 0.498 | 0.534 | 0.828 | 0.847 | 0.840 | 0.870 |
| IL] | Inspirational leadership | 0.693 | 0.702 | 0.913 | 0.920 | | |
| OA] | Organizational awareness | 0.555 | 0.578 | 0.852 | 0.869 | | |
| PO] | Positive outlook | 0.652 | 0.572 | 0.902 | 0.868 | | |
| T] | Teamwork | 0.654 | 0.695 | 0.902 | 0.914 | | |
| [C] | Cognitive | 0.543 | 0.561 | 0.909 | 0.916 | 0.920 | 0.929 |

Table 3 | Correlation matrix of competencies as scored by personal raters (n = 641).

| | | AO | Α | CFM | СМ | ESA | ESC | Е | I | IL | OA | РО | т |
|-------|--------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| [A] | Adaptability | 0.817 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| [CFM] | Conflict management | 0.685 | 0.865 | | | | | | | | | | |
| [CM] | Coach and mentor | 0.626 | 0.705 | 0.853 | | | | | | | | | |
| [ESA] | Emotional self-awareness | 0.560 | 0.597 | 0.726 | 0.749 | | | | | | | | |
| [ESC] | Emotional self-control | 0.566 | 0.720 | 0.809 | 0.534 | 0.460 | | | | | | | |
| [E] | Empathy | 0.588 | 0.726 | 0.905 | 0.814 | 0.720 | 0.721 | | | | | | |
| [I] | Influence | 0.582 | 0.805 | 0.802 | 0.666 | 0.605 | 0.500 | 0.587 | | | | | |
| [IL] | Inspirational leadership | 0.724 | 0.802 | 0.827 | 0.786 | 0.644 | 0.557 | 0.596 | 0.845 | | | | |
| [OA] | Organizational awareness | 0.651 | 0.870 | 0.841 | 0.693 | 0.568 | 0.646 | 0.746 | 0.783 | 0.764 | | | |
| [PO] | Positive outlook | 0.619 | 0.696 | 0.670 | 0.575 | 0.534 | 0.553 | 0.517 | 0.552 | 0.734 | 0.566 | | |
| [T] | Teamwork | 0.640 | 0.780 | 0.890 | 0.824 | 0.594 | 0.675 | 0.787 | 0.653 | 0.786 | 0.811 | 0.674 | |
| [C] | Cognitive | 0.781 | 0.900 | 0.793 | 0.641 | 0.629 | 0.632 | 0.646 | 0.797 | 0.769 | 0.806 | 0.601 | 0.646 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

To provide deeper insight into the consistency of the distributions, **Figure 3** shows the caterpillar plot of all the 52 $\theta_{c,r}$ parameters, one per each of the 14 ESCI-U competencies, and the three rater groups. As can be seen, the parameters' distributions are quite consistent within the EI and cognitive types of competencies results shown in **Figure 2**. The figure can be read as follows, taking as an example the first element of **Figure 3**: an increase of 1 unit in the competency score of pattern recognition by professional raters is expected to generate an on average increase of about 7.5 in the GMAT score. Yet, regardless of which rater perceptions are considered, cognitive competencies always show higher association with GMAT scores than EI competencies.

THE MODERATOR EFFECT OF GENDER

Regarding the moderator effects of gender, females showed substantially lower associations between EI and g than males, as shown in **Figure 4**. In fact, it is negative for observations from each of the self and professional observers and non-significant for personal observers for females. Meanwhile, there is a positive relationship between EI and g for males as viewed from professional observers. Although varying in intensity, for all sources for both EI and cognitive competencies, males show a stronger relationship to gthan females. Regarding cognitive competencies, the relationship to g is stronger for males than females from all sources. This provides further support for hypotheses 3 and clarifies why hypothesis 4 is important.

| | | AO | Α | CFM | СМ | ESA | ESC | Е | I | IL | OA | РО | т |
|-------|--------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| [A] | Adaptability | 0.892 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| [CFM] | Conflict management | 0.770 | 0.840 | | | | | | | | | | |
| [CM] | Coach and mentor | 0.740 | 0.743 | 0.875 | | | | | | | | | |
| [ESA] | Emotional self-awareness | 0.674 | 0.730 | 0.799 | 0.777 | | | | | | | | |
| [ESC] | Emotional self-control | 0.509 | 0.627 | 0.799 | 0.593 | 0.527 | | | | | | | |
| [E] | Empathy | 0.637 | 0.752 | 0.930 | 0.854 | 0.784 | 0.788 | | | | | | |
| [1] | Influence | 0.762 | 0.853 | 0.888 | 0.785 | 0.803 | 0.603 | 0.784 | | | | | |
| [IL] | Inspirational leadership | 0.757 | 0.786 | 0.793 | 0.833 | 0.682 | 0.538 | 0.689 | 0.867 | | | | |
| [OA] | Organizational awareness | 0.686 | 0.854 | 0.829 | 0.738 | 0.729 | 0.680 | 0.825 | 0.858 | 0.722 | | | |
| [PO] | Positive outlook | 0.734 | 0.742 | 0.759 | 0.662 | 0.603 | 0.600 | 0.683 | 0.705 | 0.781 | 0.669 | | |
| [T] | Teamwork | 0.683 | 0.753 | 0.877 | 0.903 | 0.683 | 0.698 | 0.887 | 0.757 | 0.741 | 0.830 | 0.692 | |
| [C] | Cognitive | 0.848 | 0.908 | 0.832 | 0.743 | 0.776 | 0.589 | 0.720 | 0.869 | 0.769 | 0.797 | 0.652 | 0.696 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

Table 4 | Correlation matrix of competencies as scored by professional raters (n = 641).



FIGURE 2 | Caterpillar plot of the posterior distribution of the effects of types of competencies on GMAT scores, by rater. Credible intervals (median, 90 -thick line- and 95% -thin line-) of the distribution of the Δ parameters that account for the association between the type of competency and the GMAT score. Hence, for the first element (Emotional-Personal), one unit increase in emotional competencies is expected to decrease the GMAT by around one point. However, since the credible interval overlaps zero, there may be weak evidence of an actual decrease.

DISCUSSION

The study examined the relationship between behavioral EI and g. We found that cognitive competencies are more strongly related to g than EI competencies. EI, as seen by others, is slightly related to g, in particular for observations from professional raters for males, but there is no relationship from observations of personal raters, and a slightly negative relationship of EI and g from self-assessment. When we examined gender moderating effects, there appears to be a relationship between EI and g for males with observations from professional

raters. With females, there is no relationship between EI and *g* with observations from personal raters, and a slight negative relationship with observations from professional raters and self-assessment.

In alignment with both Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera (2006) and Boyatzis (2009) frameworks of the research on EI, these results offer further support to distinguish between approaches to EI that are based on self-perception and those that are behavioral. This would add to the literature by supplementing the other approaches and levels of EI with the behavioral approach and helps us develop a more holistic model of the EI. Even with this approach, for males with assessment from professional colleagues, there is a relationship between EI and g. It is not as strong as the relationship with cognitive competencies and g. But it is there. These findings support the idea reported in other studies that to be effective in management, leadership or professions, we probably need some distribution of EI, cognitive competencies and g (Boyatzis, 2006; O'Boyle et al., 2011).

Self-assessment showed a slight negative relationship between EI and g. This raises the question as to whether self-perception approaches to EI will be as good in predicting job performance (Taylor and Hood, 2010). But a recent meta-analysis of self-assessment methods did show consistent predictive effects of EI (Joseph et al., 2014). Perhaps for those jobs and professions that involve more analytic activities and tasks which require a higher level of g - e.g., a bench scientist, engineering programmer, creative artist or mathematician, self-perceived EI may be relatively less accurate in performance prediction than a behavioral approach.

The gender moderating effects noted may be interpreted as a result of the different expectations and attributions from others to males and females. Whether emerging from stereotyping or social comparison processes, they force what appears to be a more generous attribution of the link between EI and g to males than females. One dilemma is that some studies may confound such processes by using a measure of g that appears gender biased. For example, the Ravens Progressive Matrices, although considered



one of the best measures of g, is a visual comparison task (i.e., choosing a figure that fits into a sequence more than others). Since males appear to handle such spatial reasoning more quickly, as a result of prior gender based training and socialization, may give males a different distribution on the results than females. It is recommended that these "male normative" intelligence tests (Furnham, 2001), are paired with the Mill Hill Vocabulary or some such similar test that balances a measure of g with specific skills in which females do better than males (Boyatzis et al., 2012).

Overall, the different results from different raters is a reminder that the reality of what you see depends on the direction in which you look, and the color of the lenses you wear.

IMPLICATIONS

The results suggest that research on EI should examine at more than one level within studies, the ability, trait, self-perception or behavioral levels. It may help in understanding the relevance of EI to life and work outcomes, as well as other constructs in psychology. They also suggest that research on EI should include measures



of *g* to show the unique variance contributed by each concept and show the relative power of each. When collecting behavioral EI data, these results suggest that analyses should examine the sources of the observations as a possible moderator or mediator on the dependent variables. For example in this research, it is likely that the professional environment provides more opportunities for the raters to assess *g*-related competencies than the personal environment. It is also crucial to analyze data for gender effects that may not be apparent in more direct, statistical analysis.

Professionals using 360° assessments to coach or develop EI should be prepared to identify systemic differences across gender and rater types. Otherwise, individuals may leave their coaching session thinking they have an actual "problem" with certain raters, when in reality it is a systematic bias shared across the population.

LIMITATIONS

One of the limitations of this study emerges because the data came from a single school with diverse nationalities. As such, it threatens external validity. The study should be replicated in other schools to insure that a specific school's selection and admissions criteria have not biased results.

By focusing on MBA students, we also threatened construct validity. Social desirability is one of the most common validity threats associated with the use of questionnaires in this postgraduate population. Raters provided by the individual rated might create a halo effect, an overall positive feeling leading to inflate their perception of how often desirable behaviors are present. Specially, self-assessment is often misguided for this overall positive feeling about oneself, or because being competent is desirable, thus increased positive self-assessment tends to occur. Future research should address this issue as well.

CONCLUSION

Emotional intelligence exists at multiple levels. The behavioral level of EI shows a different relationship to g than other levels or approaches to EI. Different people around us, at home and at work, will see different facets of our behavior, depending on the kind of relationship and rapport they have established. Some raters are best equipped to assess certain competencies than others because they witness frequently the activities that elicit those behaviors. While our study reveals that raters from a professional sphere are more apt to evaluate cognitive competencies, future research would benefit from looking further into discovering which rater type among professionals (boss, colleagues or subordinates) is best suited to assess which ESCI-U competency. The same can be said of the pervasive impact that gender stereotypes and social comparison processes have on observations of others and their interpretations of it. Regarding EI, to be of most help in discovering insights that will be useful to improving our lives, we should be more comprehensive about the variety in approaches to EI and more sensitive to their differences at the same time.

REFERENCES

- Ackerman, P. L., Beier, M. E., and Boyle, M. O. (2005). Working memory and intelligence: the same or different constructs? *Psychol. Bull.* 131, 30. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.131.1.30
- Aliaga Araujo, S. V., and Taylor, S. N. (2012). The influence of emotional and social competencies on the performance of Peruvian refinery staff. *Cross Cult. Manag.* 19, 19–29. doi: 10.1108/13527601211195600
- Amdurer, E., Boyatzis, R. E., Saatcioglu, A., Smith, M., and Taylor, S. (2013). Longitudinal impact of emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies on career and life satisfaction and career success. *Acad. Manage Proc.* 2013(Suppl.), 10928.
- American Educational Research Association, American Psychological Association, and National Council on Measurement in Education. (1999). Standards for Educational and Psychological Tests. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Antonioni, D., and Park, H. (2001). The relationship between rater affect and three sources of 360-degree feedback ratings. J. Manag. 27, 479–495. doi: 10.1177/014920630102700405
- Ashkanasy, N. M., and Daus, C. S. (2005). Rumors of the death of emotional intelligence in organizational behavior are vastly exaggerated. *J. Organ. Behav.* 26, 441–452. doi: 10.1002/job.320
- Atkins, P. W. B., and Wood, R. E. (2002). Self- versus others' ratings as predictors of assessment center ratings: Validation evidence of 360-degree feedback programs. *Pers. Psychol.* 55, 871–904. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6570.2002.tb00133.x
- Atwater, L. E., and Yammarino, F. J. (1992). Does self-other agreement on leadership perceptions moderate the validity of leadership and performance predictions? *Pers. Psychol.* 48, 35–59. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6570.1995. tb01745.x
- Bagozzi, R. P. (1984). Expectancy-value attitude models: an analysis of critical theoretical issues. Int. J. Res. Mark. 1, 295–310. doi: 10.1016/0167-8116(84) 90017-X
- Bagozzi, R. P., and Yi, Y. (1988). On the evaluation of structural equation models. J. Acad. Mark. Sci. 16, 74–94. doi: 10.1007/BF02723327
- Bar-On, R. (1997). Bar-On Emotional Quotient Inventory: Technical Manual. Toronto: Multi-Health Systems.
- Bar-On, R. (2007). The Bar-On model of emotional intelligence: a valid, robust and applicable EI model. Organ. People 14, 27–34.
- Batista-Foguet, J. M., Saris, W., Boyatzis, R. E., Guillén, L., and Serlavós, R. (2009). Effect of response scale on assessment of emotional intelligence competencies. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 46, 575–580. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.12.011

Bollen, K. A. (1989). Structural Equations with Latent Variables. New York: Wiley.

- Borman, W. C. (1997). 360° ratings: an analysis of assumptions and a research agenda for evaluating their validity. *Hum. Res. Manag. Rev.* 7, 299–315. doi: 10.1016/S1053-4822(97)90010-3
- Boyatzis, R. E. (1982). *The Competent Manager: A Model for Effective Performance*. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Boyatzis, R. E. (2006). Using tipping points of emotional intelligence and cognitive competencies to predict financial performance of leaders. *Psicotema* 18, 124–131.
- Boyatzis, R. E. (2008). Leadership development from a complexity perspective. *Consult. Psychol. J. Pract. Res.* 60, 298–313. doi: 10.1037/1065-9293.60.4.298
- Boyatzis, R. E. (2009). A behavioral approach to emotional intelligence. J. Manag. Dev. 28, 749–770. doi: 10.1108/02621710910987647
- Boyatzis, R. E., Brizz, T., and Godwin, L. (2011). The Effect of religious leaders' emotional and social competencies on improving parish vibrancy. J. Leadersh. Organ. Stud. 18, 192–206. doi: 10.1177/1548051810369676
- Boyatzis, R. E., Gaskin, J., and Wei, H. (2014). "Emotional and social intelligence and Behavior," in *Handbook of Intelligence: Evolutionary, Theory, Historical Perspective,* and Current Concepts, Chap. 17, eds D. Princiotta, S. Goldstein, and J. Naglieri (New York, NY: SpringPress), 243–262.
- Boyatzis, R. E., and Goleman, D. (2007). *Emotional Competency Inventory*. Boston: The Hay Group.
- Boyatzis, R. E., Massa, R., and Good, D. (2012). Emotional, social and cognitive intelligence as predictors of sales leadership performance. *J. Leadersh. Organ. Stud.* 19, 191–201. doi: 10.1177/1548051811435793

- Boyatzis, R. E., and Ratti, F. (2009). Emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competenciesdistinguishing effective Italian managers and leaders in a private company and cooperatives. J. Manag. Dev. 28, 821–838. doi: 10.1108/02621710910987674
- Boyatzis, R. E., Stubbs, E. C., and Taylor, S. N. (2002). Learning cognitive and emotional intelligence competencies through graduate management education. Acad. Manag. J. Learn. Educ. 1, 150–162. doi: 10.5465/AMLE.2002. 8509345
- Bracken, D. W., Timmreck, C. W., and Church, A. H. (eds). (2001). The Handbook of Multisource Feedback: The Comprehensive Resource for Designing and Implementing MSF Processes. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Brackett, M. A., Mayer, J. D., and Warner, R. M. (2004). Emotional intelligence and its relation to everyday behavior. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 36, 1387–1402. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(03)00236-8
- Byrne, J. C., Dominick, P. G., Smither, J. W., and Reilly, R. R. (2007). Examination of the discriminant, convergent, and criterion-related validity of self-ratings on the emotional competence inventory. *Int. J. Select. Assess.* 15, 341–353. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2389.2007.00393.x
- Carless, S. A., Mann, L., and Wearing, A. J. (1998). Leadership, managerial performance and 360 -degree feedback. *Appl. Psychol. Int. Rev.* 47, 481–496. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-0597.1998.tb00039.x
- Carroll, J. B. (1993). Human Cognitive Abilities: A Survey of Factor-Analytic Studies. New York: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511571312
- Cavallo, K., and Brienza, D. (2002). Emotional Competence and Leadership Excellence at Johnson & Johnson: The Emotional Intelligence and Leadership Study. Available at: http://www.eiconsortium.org/ [accessed May 2, 2002]
- Cherniss, C. (2010). Emotional intelligence: toward clarification of a concept. Ind. Organ. Psychol. 3, 110–126. doi: 10.1111/j.1754-9434.2010.01231.x
- Cherniss, C., and Boyatzis, R. E. (2013). "Using a multi-level theory of performance based on emotional intelligence to conceptualize and develop 'soft' leader skills," in *Leader Interpersonal and Influence skills: The Soft Skills of Leadership*, eds R. Riggio and S. J. Tan (New York, NY: Routledge), 53–72.
- Chin, W. W. (1998). "The partial least squares approach for structural equation modeling," in *Modern Methods for Business Research*, ed. G. A. Marcoulides (Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates), 295–336.
- Church, A. H. (1997). Do you see what I see? An exploration of congruence in ratings from multiple perspectives. J. Appl. Soc. Psychol. 27, 983–1020. doi: 10.1111/j.1559-1816.1997.tb00283.x
- Côté, S., and Miners, C. T. H. (2006). Emotional intelligence, cognitive intelligence and jobperformance. Adm. Sci. Q. 51, 1–28.
- Detterman, D. K., and Daniel, M. H. (1989). Correlations of mental tests with each other and with cognitive variables are highest for low IQ groups. *Intelligence* 13, 349–359. doi: 10.1016/S0160-2896(89)80007-8
- Downey, L. A., Lee, B., and Stough, C. (2011). Recruitment consultant revenue: relationships with IQ, personality, and emotional intelligence. *Int. J. Select. Assess.* 19, 280–286. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2389.2011.00557.x
- Dreyfus, C. (2008). Identifying competencies that predict effectiveness of R and D Managers. J. Manag. Dev. 27, 76–91. doi: 10.1108/026217108108 40776
- Dulewicz, V., Higgs, M., and Slaski, M. (2003). Measuring emotional intelligence: content, construct and criterion-related validity. J. Manag. Psychol. 18, 405–420. doi: 10.1108/02683940310484017
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Extremera, N. (2006). Emotional intelligence: a theoretical and empirical review of its first 15 years of history. *Psycotema* 18, 7–12.
- Fernández-i-Marín, X. (2013). Using the ggmcmc Package. Available at: http://xavier-fim.net/packages/ggmcmc/using_ggmcmc.pdf (accessed August 13, 2013).
- Ferris, G. L., Witt, A., and Hochwarter, W. A. (2001). Interaction of social skill and general mental ability on job performance and salary. J. Appl. Psychol. 86, 1075–1082. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.86.6.1075
- Frey, M. C., and Detterman, D. K. (2004). Scholastic assessment or g? The relationship between the scholastic assessment test and general cognitive ability. *Psychol. Sci.* 15, 373–378. doi: 10.1111/j.0956-7976.2004.00687.x
- Frost, C., and Thompson, S. (2000). Correcting for regression dilution bias: comparison of methods for a single predictor variable. J. R. Stat. Soc. Ser. A 163, 173–190. doi: 10.1111/1467-985X.00164
- Furnham, A. (2001). Self-estimates of intelligence: culture and gender difference in self and other estimates of both general (g) and multiple

intelligences. Pers. Individ. Dif. 31, 1381–1405. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00) 00232-4

- Furnham, A., Fong, G., and Martin, N. (1999). Sex and cross-cultural differences in the estimated multi-faceted intelligence quotient score for self, parents and siblings. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 26, 1025–1034. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(98) 00201-3
- Furnham, A., and Stringfield, P. (1998). Congruence in job-performance ratings: A study of 360(feedback examining self, manager, peers, and consultant ratings. *Hum. Relat.* 51, 517–530. doi: 10.1177/001872679805100404
- Gelman, A., Carlin, J. B., Stern, H. S., and Rubin, D. B. (2003). *Bayesian Data Analysis*, 2nd Edn. Boca Ratón, FL: Chapman & Hall/CRC.
- Gelman, A., Pasarica, C., and Dodhia, R. (2002). Let's practice what we preach: turning tables into graphs. *Am. Stat.* 56, 121–130. doi: 10.1198/000313002317572790
- Geweke, J. (1992). "Evaluating the accuracy of sampling-based approaches to the calculation of posterior moments," in *Bayesian statistics*, eds J. O. Berger, J. M. Bernardo, A. P. Dawid, and J. F. M. Smith (Oxford, UK: Clarendon Press), 169–193.
- Gill, J. (2002). Bayesian Methods: A Social and Behavioral Sciences Approach. Boca Ratón, FL:Chapman & Hall/CRC.
- Gottesman, A. A., and Morey, M. R. (2006). Manager education and mutual fund performance. *J. Empir. Finance* 13, 145–182. doi: 10.1016/j.jempfin.2005. 10.001
- Gralewski, J., and Karwowski, M. (2013). Polite girls and creative boys? Students' gender moderates accuracy of teachers' ratings of creativity. J. Creat. Behav. 47, 290–304. doi: 10.1002/jocb.36
- Gutierrez, B., Spencer, S. M., and Zhu, G. (2012). Thinking globally, leading locally: Chinese, Indian, and Western leadership. *Cross Cult. Manag.* 19, 67–89. doi: 10.1108/13527601211195637
- Hedlund, J., Wilt, J. M., Nebel, K. L., Ashford, S. J., and Sternberg, R. J. (2006). Assessing practical intelligence in business school admissions: a supple-ment to the graduate management admission test. *Learn. Individ. Dif.* 16, 101–127. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2005.07.005
- Heise, D. R., and Bohrnstedt, G. W. (1970). "Validity, invalidity and reliability," in *Sociological Methodology*, eds E. F. Borgatta and G. W Bohrnstedt (San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass), 104–129.
- Hopkins, M., and Bilimoria, D. (2008). Social and emotional competencies predicting success for female and male executives. J. Manag. Dev. 12, 13–35.
- Hu, L., and Bentler, M. P. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 6, 1–55. doi: 10.1080/10705519909540118
- Jackman, S. (2009). Bayesian Analysis for the Social Sciences. New Jersey: John Wiley & Sons. doi: 10.1002/9780470686621
- Jensen, A. R. (1992). Understandingg in terms of information processing. Educ. Psychol. Rev. 4, 271–308. doi: 10.1007/BF01417874
- Jensen, A. R. (1998). The g Factor: The Science of Mental Ability. Westport, CT: Praeger.
- Joseph, D., Jin, J., Newman, D., and O'Boyle, E. H. (2014). Why does self-reported emotional intelligence predict job performance? A meta-analytic investigation of mixed EI. J. Appl. Psychol. doi: 10.1037/a0037681 [Epub ahead of print].
- Joseph, D. L., and Newman, D. A. (2010). Emotional intelligence: an integrative meta-analysis and cascading model. J. Appl. Psychol. 95, 54–78. doi: 10.1037/a0017286
- Koman, L., and Wolff, S. (2008). Emotional intelligence competencies in the team and team leader. J. Manag. Dev. 12, 56–75.
- Kumari, V., and Corr, P. J. (1996). Menstrual cycle, arousal-induction, and intelligence test performance. *Psychol. Rep.* 78,51–58. doi: 10.2466/pr0.1996.78.1.51
- Law, K. S., Wong, C., and Song, L. J. (2004). The construct and criterion validity of emotional intelligence and its potential utility in management research. J. Appl. Psychol. 87, 483–496. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.89.3.483
- Lawler, E. E. (1967). The multitrait-multirater approach to measuring managerial job performance. J. Appl. Psychol. 51, 369–381. doi: 10.1037/h0025095
- Luthans, F., Hodgetts, R. M., and Rosenkrantz, S. A. (1988). *Real Managers*. Cambridge, MA: Ballinger Press.
- Mahon, E., Taylor, S. N., and Boyatzis, R. E. (2014). Antecedents of organizational engagement: exploring vision, mood and perceived organizational support with emotional intelligence as a moderator. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1322. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01322

- Matthews, G., Zeidner, M., and Roberts, R. D. (2002). Emotional Intelligence. Science and Myth. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- Mayer, J. D., Roberts, R. D., and Barsade, S. G. (2008). Human abilities: emotional intelligence. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 59, 507–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006.093646
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (1999). Emotional intelligence meets traditional standards for an intelligence. *Intelligence* 2, 267–298. doi: 10.1016/S0160-2896(99)00016-1
- McClelland, D. C. (1998). Identifying competencies with behavioral event interviews. Psychol. Sci. 9, 331–339. doi: 10.1111/1467-9280.00065
- Meredith, W. (1993). Measurement invariance, factor analysis and factorial invariance. *Psychometrika* 58, 525–543. doi: 10.1007/BF02294825
- Mueller, J. S., and Curhan, J. R. (2006). Emotional intelligence and counterpart mood induction in a negotiation. *Int. J. Conf. Manag.* 17, 110–128. doi: 10.1108/10444060610736602
- Nel (2001). An Industrial Psychological Investigation into the Relationship Between Emotional Intelligence and Performance in the Call Centre Environment. Unpublished Master's thesis, Department of Industrial Psychology, University of Stellenbosch, Stellenbosch.
- Ng, A. H., Hynie, M., and MacDonald, T. K. (2012). Culture moderates the pliability of ambivalent attitudes. J. Cross Cult. Psychol. 43, 1313–1324. doi: 10.1177/0022022111429718
- Nisbett, R. E., Aronson, J., Blair, C., Dickens, W., Flynn, J., Halpern, D. F., et al. (2012). Intelligence: New findings and theoretical developments. *Am. Psychol.* 67, 130–159. doi: 10.1037/a0026699
- O'Boyle, E. H. Jr., Humphrey, R. H., Pollack, J. M., Hawver, T. H., and Story, P. A. (2011). The relation between emotional intelligence and job performance: A meta-analysis. *J. Organ. Behav.* 32, 788–818. doi: 10.1002/ job.714
- Oh, I.-S., Schmidt, F. L., Shaffer, J. A., and Le, H. (2008). The graduate management admission test (GMAT) is even more valid than we thought: a new development in meta-analysis and its implications for the validity of the GMAT. *Acad. Manag. Learn. Educ.* 7, 563–570. doi: 10.5465/AMLE.2008.35882196
- O'Reilly III, C. A., and Chatman, J. A. (1994). Working smarter and harder: a longitudinal study of managerial success. *Adm. Sci. Q.* 39, 603–627. doi: 10.2307/2393773
- Paulhus, D. L., and Reid, D. B. (1991). Enhancement and denial in socially desirable responding. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 60, 307. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514. 60.2.307
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2000). On the dimensional structure of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 29, 313–320. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00195-6
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2001). Trait emotional intelligence: psychometric investigation with reference to established trait taxonomies. *Eur. J. Pers.* 15, 425– 448. doi: 10.1002/per.416
- Petrides, K. V., Niven, L., and Mouskounti, T. (2006). The trait emotional intelligence of ballet dancers and musicians. *Psicothema* 18, 101–107.
- Piffer, D., Ponzi, D., Sapienza, P., Zingales, L., and Maestripieri, D. (2014). Morningness–eveningness and intelligence among high-achieving U.S students: night owls have higher GMAT scores than early morning types in a topranked MBA program. *Intelligence* 47, 107–112. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2014. 09.009
- Plummer, M. (2003). "JAGS: a program for analysis of Bayesian graphical models using Gibbs sampling," in *Proceedings of the 3rd International Workshop on Distributed Statistical Computing (DSC 2003)*, Vienna.
- Plummer, M., Best, N., Cowles, K., and Vines, K. (2006). CODA: Convergence diagnosis and output analysis for MCMC. *R news* 6, 7–11.
- Ramo, L., Saris, W., and Boyatzis, R. E. (2009). The impact of emotional and social competencies on effectiveness of Spanish executives. J. Manag. Dev., 28, 771–793. doi: 10.1108/02621710910987656
- R Development Core Team. (2013). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing.
- Rivera-Cruz, B. (2004). Across Contexts Comparison of Emotional Intelligence Competencies: Discovery of Gender Differences. Unpublished Ph.D. degree dissertation, Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland.
- Ryan, G., Emmerling, R. J., and Spencer, L. M. (2009). Distinguishing high performing European executives: the role of emotional, social and cognitive competencies. J. Manag. Dev. 28, 859–875. doi: 10.1108/026217109109 87692

- Ryan, G., Spencer, L. M., and Bernhard, U. (2012). Development and validation of a customized competency-based questionnaire: Linking Social, emotional, and cognitive competencies to business unit profitability. *Cross Cult. Manag.* 19, 90–103. doi: 10.1108/13527601211195646
- Saal, F. E., Downey, R. G., and Lahey, M. A. (1980). Rating the ratings: assessing the psychometric quality of rating data. *Psychol. Bull.* 88, 413–428. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.88.2.413
- Saris, W. E., and Gallhofer, I. N. (2007). Design, Evaluation, and Analysis of Questionnaires for Survey Research. New York, NY: Wiley-Interscience. doi: 10.1002/9780470165195
- Saris, W. E., Satorra, A., and Van der Veld, W. M. (2009). Testing structural equation models, or detection of misspecifications. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 16, 561–582. doi: 10.1080/10705510903203433
- Schmidt, F. L., and Hunter, J. E. (1998). The validity and utility of selection methods in personnel psychology: Practical and theoretical implications of 85 years of research findings. *Psychol. Bull.* 124, 262. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.124.2.262
- Sharma, R. (2012). Measuring social and emotional intelligence competencies in the Indian context. Cross Cult. Manag. 19, 30–47. doi: 10.1108/13527601211195619
- Spearman, C. (1904). General intelligence, objectively determined and measured. *Am. J. Psychol.* 15, 201–292. doi: 10.2307/1412107
- Spencer, L. M., and Spencer, S. M. (1993). Competence at Work: Models for Superior Performance. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Steenkamp, J.-B. E. M., de Jong, M. G., and Baumgartner, H. (2010). Socially Desirable Response Tendencies in Survey Research. J. Marketing Res. 47, 199–214. doi: 10.1509/jmkr.47.2.199
- Sturm, R. E., Taylor, S. N., Atwater, L., and Braddy, P. W. (2014). Leader self-awareness: an examination and implications of women's under-prediction. *J. Organ. Behav.* 35, 657–677. doi: 10.1002/job.1915
- Südkamp, A., Kaiser, J., and Möller, J. (2012). Accuracy of teachers' judgments of students' academic achieve-ment: A meta-analysis. J. Educ. Psychol. 104, 743–762. doi: 10.1037/a0027627
- Sy, T., Tram, S., and O'Hara, L. A. (2006). Relation of employee and manager emotional intelligence to job satisfaction and performance. J. Vocat. Behav. 68, 461–473. doi: 10.1016/j.jvb.2005.10.003
- Szymanowicz, A., and Furnham, A. (2011). Gender differences in self-estimates of general, mathematical, spatial and verbal intelligence: four meta analyses. *Learn. Individ. Dif.* 21, 493–504. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2011.07.001
- Taylor, S. N., and Hood, J. N. (2010). It may not be what you think: gender differences in predicting emotional and social competence. *Hum. Relat.* 64, 627–652. doi: 10.1177/0018726710387950
- Tsui, A. S., and Ohlott, P. (1988). Multiple assessment of managerial effectiveness: interrater agreement and consensus in effectiveness models. *Pers. Psychol.* 41, 779–803. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-6570.1988.tb00654.x

- Vazire, S. (2010). Who knows what about a person? The self-other knowledge asymmetry (SOKA) model. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 98, 281–300. doi: 10.1037/a0017908
- Victoroff, K., and Boyatzis, R. E. (2013). An examination of the relationship between emotional intelligence and dental student clinical performance. J. Dent. Educ. 77, 416–426.
- Wagner, K., and Gill, J. (2005). Bayesian inference in public administration research: substantive differences from some what different assumptions. *Int. J. Admin.* 28, 5–35. doi: 10.1081/PAD-200044556
- Webb, C. A., Schwab, Z. J., Weber, M., DelDonno, S., Kipman, M., Weiner, M. R., and Killgore, W. D. S. (2013). Convergent and divergent validity of integrative versus mixed model measures of emotional intelligence. *Intelligence* 41, 149–156. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2013.01.004
- Williams, H. (2008). Characteristics that distinguish outstanding urban principals. J. Manag. Dev. 27, 36–54. doi: 10.1108/02621710810 840758
- Wolff, S. B. (2008). Emotional and Social Competency Inventory: Technical Manual Up-Dated ESCI Research Titles and Abstracts. Boston: The Hay Group.
- Yammarino, F. J., and Atwater, L. E. (1997). Do managers see themselves as other see them? Implications of self-other rating agreement for human resources management. Organ. Dyn. 25, 35–44. doi: 10.1016/S0090-2616(97) 90035-8
- Young, M., and Dulewicz, V. (2009). "A study into leadership and management competenciespredictive superior performance in the British royal navy." J. Manag. Dev. 28, 794–820. doi: 10.1108/02621710910987665

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 03 November 2014; accepted: 13 January 2015; published online: 10 February 2015.

Citation: Boyatzis RE, Batista-Foguet JM, Fernández-i-Marín X and Truninger M (2015) EI competencies as a related but different characteristic than intelligence. Front. Psychol. 6:72. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00072

- This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.
- Copyright © 2015 Boyatzis, Batista-Foguet, Fernández-i-Marín and Truninger. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Beyond fluid intelligence and personality traits in social support: the role of ability based emotional intelligence

Annamaria Di Fabio*

Department of Education and Psychology, University of Florence, Florence, Italy

Social support represents an important individual resource that has been associated with multiple indices of adaptive functioning and resiliency. Existing research has also identified an association between emotional intelligence (EI) and social support. The present study builds on prior research by investigating the contributions of ability based EI to social support, beyond the effects of fluid intelligence and personality traits. The Advanced Progressive Matrices, the Big Five Questionnaire, the Mayer Salovey Caruso EI test (MSCEIT), and the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support were administered to 149 Italian high school students. The results showed that ability based EI added significant incremental variance in explaining perceived social support, beyond the variance due to fluid intelligence and personality traits. The results underline the role of ability based EI in relation to perceived social support. Since ability based EI can be increased through specific training, the results of the present study highlight new possibilities for research and intervention in a preventive framework.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Britt Anderson, University of Waterloo, Canada Christian Webb, McLean Hospital/Harvard Medical School, USA

*Correspondence:

Annamaria Di Fabio, Department of Education and Psychology, University of Florence, via di San Salvi 12, Complesso di San Salvi, Padiglione 26, Firenze, Italy adifabio@psico.unifi.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 23 December 2014 Accepted: 19 March 2015 Published: 08 April 2015

Citation:

Di Fabio A (2015) Beyond fluid intelligence and personality traits in social support: the role of ability based emotional intelligence. Front. Psychol. 6:395. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00395 Keywords: fluid intelligence, personality traits, ability based emotional intelligence, social support, prevention

Introduction

Social support represents an important human resource that can be understood from multiple theoretical perspectives (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b; Blustein and Di Fabio, 2013). Relational theory (Blustein, 2001), for example, highlights the value of social support, noting the natural human aspiration for personal connection, and relationships (Bowlby, 1982; Josselson, 1992; Blustein, 2001, 2006). The aspiration for connection is evident across the life span through friendships, romantic relationships, familial connections, and work relationships (Blustein, 2006). Research has documented the importance of relational experiences and interpersonal relationships both for career development and work success (Blustein et al., 1995; Schultheiss et al., 2001; Kenny et al., 2003; Blustein, 2006; Richardson, 2012). According to the inclusive psychology of working (Blustein, 2011), work is an inherently relational act such that each decision, experience, and interaction with the world of work is understood, influenced and shaped by relationships. Accordingly, career development interventions now highlight the importance of relationships in designing a career or Career project (Savickas, 2011) and as integral to the Life project (Guichard, 2013).

Social support also serves important preventive and protective functions in fostering positive development and buffering stress (Hage et al., 2007; Kenny and Di Fabio, 2009; Kenny and Hage, 2009; Hage and Romano, 2013; Kenny et al., 2014; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2015). Research has found

social support to be related to quality of life (Petito and Cummins, 2000; Helgeson, 2003) and well-being (Rigby, 2000; Ben-Ari and Gil, 2004). Evidence suggests, furthermore, that positive relationships can help to buffer the negative effects of psychosocial stress and job loss (Aquino et al., 1996; Blustein et al., 1997; Greenhaus and Parasuraman, 1999; Blustein, 2006). Relationships thus offer valuable resources for responding to the challenges of the 21st century and in helping people to build their work lives (Hage et al., 2007; Richardson, 2012; Kenny et al., 2014; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2015). The positive youth development (Lerner, 2001; Kenny, 2007, 2014) and developmental-contextual frameworks (Walsh et al., 2002) also emphasize the important role of the social context at the family, school, and community levels in moderating risks and fostering academic success and productive societal participation (Dryfoos, 1994; Paavola et al., 1995; Airasian and Walsh, 1997; Schorr, 1997; Ferry et al., 2000; Kenny et al., 2014; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2015). Building supportive relationships is thus important for prevention efforts in early life and across the life course (Hage et al., 2007; Kenny and Hage, 2009; Blustein, 2011).

Positive Lifelong Self and Relational Management (PLS&RM, Di Fabio, 2014a; Di Fabio et al., in press) is a new theoretical integration that emanates from Positive Psychology (Seligman and Csikszentmihalyi, 2000; Seligman, 2002), brings into consideration the dialectic of self in relationship, and is aligned with developmental-contextualism (Lerner, 2002; Kenny, 2007), career construction (Savickas, 2005), self-construction and lifeconstruction (Guichard, 2005, 2013), and the relational theory of working (Blustein, 2011). PLS&RM refers to the promotion of effective and lifelong self and relational management across numerous personal and professional transitions and complex challenges of 21st century life. PLS&RM is comprised of three constructs: Positive Lifelong Life Management, Positive Lifelong Self Management, and Positive Lifelong Relational Management. The first construct is operationalized by the Pemberton Happiness Index (PHI, Hervás and Vázquez, 2013) and the Authenticity Scale (AS, Wood et al., 2008); the second construct by the Intrapreneurial Self-Capital Scale (ISC, Di Fabio, 2014b), the Career Adapt-Abilities Inventory (Savickas and Porfeli, 2012), and the Life Project Reflexivity Scale (Di Fabio, in press b); the third construct by the Trait Social-Emotional Intelligence Questionnaire (TEIQue, Petrides and Furnham, 2004; the Bar-On EQ-I, Bar-On, 1997), the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS, Zimet et al., 1988), and the Positive Relational Management Scale (Di Fabio, in press c), encompassing respect for others, respect by others for oneself, respect for oneself; caring for others, caring by others for oneself, caring for oneself; and connection with family, connection with friends, connection with significant others.

Following a preventive orientation, PLS&RM (Di Fabio, 2014a; Di Fabio et al., in press) focuses on building strengths at the person (Di Fabio and Blustein, 2010; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2011, 2012a; Di Fabio and Palazzeschi, 2012; Di Fabio et al., 2012, 2013; Kenny et al., 2014; Di Fabio, in press a) and relational levels (Blustein, 2006, 2011; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b). Given prior

research on the value of social support for prevention and positive development, social support is of clear relevance to the PLS&RM model as a strength for promoting positive lifelong management and wellness.

Social support has been widely researched over the years, with attention to its relationship with personality traits. Early research established positive relationships with extraversion and negative relationships with neuroticism (Sarason et al., 1983, 1986). More recent research has documented positive relationships between perceived social support and the personality traits of agreeableness and conscientiousness (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b). Recent research has also explored the relationship of perceived social support with emotional intelligence (EI; Austin et al., 2005; Montes-Berges and Augusto, 2007; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b). While EI is considered a variable that can be increased through specific training with potential for prevention (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2011), personality traits are considered generally stable and less amenable to modification through intervention (Costa and McCrae, 1992). Given evidence that EI is associated with perceived social support (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2011, 2012b), EI has promise for promoting personal well-being and PLS&RM.

The term EI was introduced by Salovey and Mayer (1990) to describe the individual's ability to monitor his or her own feelings and those of others, discriminating among the various types of emotions and utilizing this information to guide thoughts and actions. Salovey and Mayer (1990) affirm that EI is composed of three categories of adaptive abilities: Appraisal and expression of emotions, Regulation of emotions, Utilization of emotions in solving problems. Subsequently Mayer and Salovey (1997) expanded their definition to include the ability to perceive emotions, to compare emotions and feelings connected to them, to understand information derived from emotions, and to manage these emotions. Saklofske et al. (2003) and Stough et al. (2009) distinguish two principal EI models: ability based models refer to EI abilities (Mayer et al., 2000) and trait EI models refer to self-reported EI (Bar-On, 1997) and EI self-efficacy (Petrides and Furnham, 2000, 2001).

Recent research on EI (Di Fabio and Palazzeschi, 2008a,b, 2009; Di Fabio and Blustein, 2010; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012a; Di Fabio et al., 2012, 2013; Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014a,b) has examined the incremental contribution of EI to varied indices of adaptive functioning beyond the contribution of personality traits. Prior research has established relationships between trait EI and perceived social support (Austin et al., 2005; Montes-Berges and Augusto, 2007; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b) and between ability based EI and perceived social support (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b).

Aim and Hypotheses

Following from the theoretical frameworks and prior research delinated above, social support represents an important individual resource associated with multiple indices of adaptive functioning (Blustein et al., 1997; Petito and Cummins, 2000; Rigby, 2000; Helgeson, 2003; Ben-Ari and Gil, 2004; Blustein and Di Fabio, 2013). Social support also represents an important preventive and protective factor in fostering positive development (Hage et al., 2007; Kenny and Di Fabio, 2009; Kenny and Hage, 2009; Hage and Romano, 2013; Kenny et al., 2014; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2015). Existing research has also identified a specific association between EI and social support (Austin et al., 2005; Montes-Berges and Augusto, 2007; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b). The present study builds on prior research by investigating the contribution of ability based EI to social support, beyond the effects of fluid intelligence and personality traits in Italian high school students attending the last year. The decision to examine these aspects in a sample of students attending the last year of an Italian high school was determined by this critical stage in the life of the participants examined, since they had to cope with important choices and transitions at the end of high schoolregarding their development and career. The following two hypotheses were formulated.

H1: Personality traits will explain a significant percentage of incremental variance over variance explained by fluid intelligence in relation to perceived social support (Sarason et al., 1983, 1986; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b).

H2: Ability based EI will explain a significant percentage of incremental variance over the variance due to fluid intelligence and personality traits in relation to perceived social support (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b).

Materials and Methods

Participants

One hundred and forty-nine students attending the last year of high school in the Tuscan school system participated in the study. All final-year high school students in the school system were invited to participate. With regard to gender, 58 (38.41%) of the participants were boys and 91 (60.26%) were girls. The participants ranged in age from 18 to 20 years (M = 19.48, SD = 0.56).

Measures

Advanced Progressive Matrices (APM)

The Italian version by Di Fabio and Clarotti (2007) of the Advanced Progressive Matrices (APM) test by Raven (1962) was used to evaluate fluid intelligence. The test is composed of two series of items, with12 items in Series I and 36 items in Series II. Participants select one response for each item among eight possible alternatives. Cronbach's alpha was 0.91.

Big Five Questionnaire (BFQ)

The Big Five Questionnaire (BFQ, Caprara et al., 1993) was used to evaluate personality traits. The questionnaire is composed of 132 items with response options on a 5-point Likert scale format ranging from 1 = Absolutely false to 5 = Absolutely true. The questionnaire measures five personality dimensions. In the Italian sample, the Cronbach's alpha coefficients were:0.81 for Extraversion, 0.73 for Agreeableness, 0.81 for Conscientiousness, 0.90 for Emotional Stability, and 0.75 for Openness.

Mayer Salovey Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT)

The Italian version by D'Amico and Curci (2010) of the Mayer Salovey Caruso EI Test (MSCEIT, Mayer et al., 2002) was used to evaluate ability based EI. The measure has 141 items and provides a total score and four branch scores: Perceiving Emotions (PE), Facilitating Thought (FT), Understanding Emotions (UE), Managing Emotions (ME). For the Italian version, split half reliabilities were: 0.90 for PE, 0.77 for FT, 0.75 for UE, 0.72 for ME (D'Amico and Curci, 2010).

Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS)

The Italian version by Di Fabio and Busoni (2008) of the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS, Zimet et al., 1988) was used to evaluate perceived social support. The scale is composed of 12 items with response options on a 7-point Likert-type scale, ranging from 1 (*absolutely false*) to 7 (*absolutely true*). The instrument measures support from family (Example of item: "My family works very hard to help me"), friends (Example of item: "I can speak about my problems with my friends"), and significant others (Example of item: "When I need someone, there is always a special person who stands by me"). For the Italian version, the Cronbach's alpha coefficient was 0.90.

Procedure and Data Analysis

The measures were administered collectively in the classroom by trained staff. The administration order was counterbalanced to check for potential presentation order effects.

The measures were administered at a time agreed upon with the school and with due adherence to the requirements of privacy and informed consent requested by the Italian law (Law Decree DL-196/2003). Regarding the ethical standards for research, the study referred to the last version of the Declaration of Helsinki (Fortaleza, 2013).

Descriptive statistics, Pearson's *r* correlation and hierarchical regressions were calculated for the data.

Results

Means, SDs and correlations between APM, BFQ, MSCEIT, and MSPSS are reported in **Table 1**.

With the MSPSS as criterion variable, a hierarchical regression was conducted with fluid intelligence at the first step, personality traits at the second step, and ability based EI at the third step (see **Table 2**).

Fluid intelligence did not account for significant variance at the first step. At the second step, personality traits accounted for 18% of the variance; at the third step, ability based EI accounted for an additional 12%. The overall model explained 30% of variance.

In the regression model the following personality traits are significant: Extraversion ($\beta = 0.28$, p < 0.01), Emotional Stability ($\beta = 0.25$, p < 0.01), Openness ($\beta = 0.22$, p < 0.01), Agreeableness ($\beta = 0.18$, p < 0.05). The MSCEIT Total Score is also significant ($\beta = 0.32$, p < 0.01).

TABLE 1 | Means, SDs, and correlations relative to APM, BFQ, MSCEIT, MSPSS.

| | | М | SD | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 |
|---|-------------------------|-------|-------|------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|---|
| 1 | APM | 34.94 | 6.57 | _ | | | | | | | |
| 2 | BFQ Extraversion | 76.02 | 10.63 | 0.02 | - | | | | | | |
| 3 | BFQ Agreeableness | 76.26 | 9.21 | 0.09 | 0.34** | - | | | | | |
| 4 | BFQ Consciousness | 78.96 | 9.63 | 0.09 | 0.28** | 0.23** | - | | | | |
| 5 | BFQ Emotional Stability | 61.69 | 13.81 | 0.10 | 0.39** | 0.32** | 0.31** | - | | | |
| 6 | BFQ Openness | 79.25 | 9.36 | 0.13 | 0.42** | 0.39** | 0.37** | 0.40** | - | | |
| 7 | MSCEIT total score | 42.74 | 7.05 | 0.19 | 0.09 | 0.07 | 0.08 | 0.10 | 0.11 | - | |
| 8 | MSPSS total score | 42.23 | 8.35 | 0.05 | 0.35** | 0.24** | 0.21** | 0.32** | 0.29** | 0.52** | _ |

N = 149, **p < 0.01.

TABLE 2 | Hierarchical regression.

| PM 0.00 Step 2 0.00 BFQ Extraversion 0.28** BFQ Agreeableness 0.18* BFQ Consciousness 0.15 BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25** BFQ Openness 0.22** Step 3 0.00 ΔR^2 step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 3 0.18*** | | | |
|---|-------------------------|-------------------|--|
| Step 1 APM fluid intelligence 0.00 Step 2 -2 BFQ Extraversion 0.28** BFQ Agreeableness 0.18* BFQ Consciousness 0.15 BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25** BFQ Openness 0.22** Step 3 -32^{**} MSCEIT Total Score 0.32^{**} A^P step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 3 -12^{***} | | MSPSS total score | |
| APM fluid intelligence0.00Step 2 0.00 BFQ Extraversion 0.28^{**} BFQ Agreeableness 0.18^{*} BFQ Consciousness 0.15 BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25^{**} BFQ Openness 0.22^{**} Step 3 0.00 ΔR^2 step 2 0.18^{***} ΔR^2 step 3 0.12^{***} | | β | |
| Step 2BFQ Extraversion 0.28^{**} BFQ Agreeableness 0.18^{*} BFQ Consciousness 0.15 BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25^{**} BFQ Openness 0.22^{**} Step 3 | Step 1 | | |
| Product BFQ Extraversion 0.28^{**} BFQ Agreeableness 0.18^{*} BFQ Consciousness 0.15 BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25^{**} BFQ Openness 0.22^{**} Step 3 $NSCEIT Total Score$ R^2 step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 2 0.18^{***} ΔR^2 step 3 0.12^{***} | APM fluid intelligence | 0.00 | |
| BFQ Agreeableness 0.18^* BFQ Consciousness 0.15 BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25^{**} BFQ Openness 0.22^{**} Step 3 | Step 2 | | |
| BFQ Consciousness 0.15 BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25^{**} BFQ Openness 0.22^{**} Step 3 0.22^{**} MSCEIT Total Score 0.32^{**} R^2 step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 2 0.18^{***} ΔR^2 step 3 0.12^{***} | BFQ Extraversion | 0.28** | |
| BFQ Emotional Stability 0.25^{**} BFQ Openness 0.22^{**} Step 3 3 MSCEIT Total Score 0.32^{**} R^2 step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 2 0.18^{***} ΔR^2 step 3 0.12^{***} | BFQ Agreeableness | 0.18* | |
| BFQ Openness 0.22^{**} Step 3 0.32^{**} MSCEIT Total Score 0.32^{**} R^2 step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 2 0.18^{***} ΔR^2 step 3 0.12^{***} | BFQ Consciousness | 0.15 | |
| Step 3 MSCEIT Total Score 0.32^{**} R^2 step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 2 0.18^{***} ΔR^2 step 3 0.12^{***} | BFQ Emotional Stability | 0.25** | |
| AR^2 step 1 0.32^{**} ΔR^2 step 2 0.18^{***} ΔR^2 step 3 0.12^{***} | BFQ Openness | 0.22** | |
| R^2 step 1 0.00 ΔR^2 step 2 0.18*** ΔR^2 step 3 0.12*** | Step 3 | | |
| $\Delta R^2 step 2$ 0.18*** $\Delta R^2 step 3$ 0.12*** | MSCEIT Total Score | 0.32** | |
| Δ <i>R</i> ² step 3 0.12*** | R ² step 1 | 0.00 | |
| | ΔR^2 step 2 | 0.18*** | |
| R ² total 0.30*** | ΔR^2 step 3 | 0.12*** | |
| | R ² total | 0.30*** | |

The contributions of fluid intelligence (APM), personality traits (BFQ), and abilitybased emotional intelligence (MSCEIT) to perceived social support (MSPSS). N = 149, *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001.

Discussion

The aim of the present study was to analyze the role of personality traits and ability based EI after controlling for the effects of fluid intelligence in relation to perceived social support in Italian high school students. Given the interest in promoting EI as a preventive resource (Hage et al., 2007; Kenny and Di Fabio, 2009; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2011, 2015; Kenny et al., 2014), we were interested in verifying the contribution of EI to social support beyond the effect of more static personality traits.

The results confirmed the first hypothesis as personality traits explained a significant percentage of variance in relation to perceived social support. As in prior research (Sarason et al., 1983, 1986; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b), personality was related to perceived social support. More specifically, the current study suggests that more extraverted, agreeable and emotionally stable people perceive a greater level of available social support.

The second hypothesis was also confirmed as ability based EI added significant incremental variance beyond that accounted for by personality traits in relation to perceived social support. These results are also consistent with existing literature (Di Fabio and

Kenny, 2012b), documenting the relationship of ability based EI with perceived social support. These findings suggest that people who possess greater ability in perceiving, understanding, and managing emotions and in using emotions to facilitate thought also perceive more available social support (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2012b).

Despite the contributions of the present study in affirming existing research on the relationship of ability based EI with perceived social support, it is necessary to highlight some limitations. A first limitation is the exclusive use of a group of Italian high school students (ages of 18-20) attending the last year of school from the region of Tuscany, who are not representative of the overall Italian high school context. Future research should consider a group of participants who are more representative of the Italian population, including high school students from other geographical areas in Italy. Furthermore, future research could also involve other groups such as university students and workers. The results of the present study could also be replicated in other international contexts. Another limitation is relative to the fact that the present research is a cross-sectional study. In future research, longitudinal studies could be useful to assess the directionality of effects.

Notwithstanding the above-mentioned limitations, the results of the present study add to existing reaserch by providing an indepth look within an Italian context at the role of ability based EI in perceived social support, beyond the effects of cognitive ability and personality. If the results of the present study are further confirmed in future research, this could also suggest the need for more intervention that seeks to build EI through specific training (Di Fabio and Kenny, 2011) and thus foster positive development and enhanced resiliency (Hage et al., 2007; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2011, 2015; Kenny et al., 2014).

Such training would be aligned with the growing interest in developing effective relational skill-building interventions for promoting positive development and functioning (Blustein and Di Fabio, 2013). Consistent with the PLS&RM framework and a prevention and positive development agenda (Hage et al., 2007; Di Fabio, 2014a; Kenny et al., 2014; Di Fabio and Kenny, 2015), group-level and systemic programs could serve to prevent relational conflict and enhance relational support (Blustein and Di Fabio, 2013). Furthermore, training specifically developed to increase EI represents an example of a relational skill-building approach that is evidenced-based.

References

- Airasian, P. W., and Walsh, M. E. (1997). Constructivist cautions. *Phi Delta Kappan* 78, 444–449.
- Aquino, J., Russell, D., Cutrona, C., and Altmaier, E. (1996). Employment status, social support, and life satisfaction among the elderly. J. Couns. Psychol. 43, 480–489. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.43.4.480
- Austin, E. J., Saklofske, D. H., and Egan, V. (2005). Personality, well-being and health correlates of trait emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 38, 547–558. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.05.009
- Bar-On, R. (1997). The Emotional Intelligence Inventory (EQ-i): Technical Manual. Toronto, ON: Multi-Health Systems.
- Ben-Ari, A., and Gil, S. (2004). Well-being among minority students: the role of perceived social support. J. Soc. Work 4, 215–225. doi: 10.1177/1468017304045510
- Blustein, D. L. (2001). The interface of work and relationships: a critical knowledge base for 21st century psychology. *Couns. Psychol.* 29, 179–192. doi: 10.1177/0011000001292001
- Blustein, D. L. (2006). The Psychology of Working: A New Perspective for Counseling, Career Development, and Public Policy. Mahway, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Blustein, D. L. (2011). A relational theory of working. *J. Vocat. Behav.* 79, 1–17. doi: 10.1016/j.jvb.2010.10.004
- Blustein, D. L., and Di Fabio, A. (2013). "Creating optimal conditions for managing relational support and strain at work," in *Relational Strengths and Challenges: Implications for Prevention and Positive Development. Symposium Conducted at the Annual Meeting of the American Psychological Association*, ed. D.L. Blustein (Chair) Honolulu, HI.
- Blustein, D. L., Phillps, S. D., Jobin-Davis, K., Finkelberg, S. L., and Roarke, A. E. (1997). A theory-building investigation of the school-to-work transition. *Couns. Psychol.* 25, 364–402. doi: 10.1177/0011000097253002
- Blustein, D. L., Prezioso, M. S., and Schultheiss, D. P. (1995). Attachment theory and career development current status and future directions. J. Couns. Psychol. 23, 416–432. doi: 10.1177/0011000095233002
- Bowlby, J. (1982). Attachment and loss: retrospect and prospect. Am. J. Orthopsychiatry 52, 664–678. doi: 10.1111/j.1939-0025.1982.tb01456.x
- Caprara, G. V., Barbaranelli, C., and Borgogni, L. (1993). *BFQ: Big Five Questionnaire*, 2nd Edn. Firenze: Giunti O.S.
- Costa, P. T., and McCrae, R. R. (1992). *NEO PI-R Professional Manual*. Odessa, FL: Psychological Assessment Resources.
- D'Amico, A., and Curci, A. (2010). Mayer–Salovey–Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). Firenze: Giunti O.S.
- Di Fabio, A. (in press a). Career counseling and positive psychology in the 21st century: New constructs and measures for evaluating the effectiveness of intervention. *J. Counsell.*
- Di Fabio, A. (in press b). Life Project Reflexivity Scale: psychometric properties. Counseling. *Giorn. Ital. di Ricerca e Appl.*
- Di Fabio, A. (in press c). Positive Relational Management Scale: psychometric properties. Counseling. *Giorn. Ital. di Ricerca e Appl.*
- Di Fabio, A. (2014a). "In light of the changing work scene: new challenges for research and intervention," in *Invited Keynote at the Symposium Sponsored by the Lynch School of Education of Boston College. Career Development and the Psychology of Working*, ed. D.L. Blustein (Chair) Boston College, Boston.
- Di Fabio, A. (2014b). Intrapreneurial self-capital: a new construct for the 21st century. *J. Employ. Couns.* 51, 98–111. doi: 10.1002/j.2161-1920.2014. 00045.x
- Di Fabio, A., and Blustein, D. L. (2010). Emotional intelligence and decisional conflict styles: some empirical evidence among Italian high school students. J. Career Assess. 18, 71–81. doi: 10.1177/1069072709350904
- Di Fabio, A., and Busoni, L. (2008). Misurare il supporto sociale percepito: proprietà psicometriche della multidimensional scale of perceived social support (MSPSS) in un campione di studenti universitari [measuring perceived social support: psychometric properties of the multidimensional scale of perceived social support (MSPSS) in a sample of university students]. *Risorsa Uomo* 14, 339–350
- Di Fabio, A., and Clarotti, S. (2007). *Matrici Progressive di Raven. Adattamento Italiano* [Progressive Matrices by Raven. Italian Adaptation]. Firenze: Giunti O.S.

- Di Fabio, A., and Kenny, M. E. (2011). Promoting emotional intelligence and career decision making among Italian high school students. *J. Career Assess.* 19, 21–34. doi: 10.1177/1069072710382530
- Di Fabio, A., and Kenny, M. E. (2012a). The contribution of emotional intelligence to decisional styles among Italian high school students. J. Career Assess. 20, 404–414. doi: 10.1177/1069072712448893
- Di Fabio, A., and Kenny, M. E. (2012b). Emotional intelligence and perceived social support among Italian high school students. J. Career Dev. 39, 461–475. doi: 10.1177/0894845311421005
- Di Fabio, A., and Kenny, M. E. (2015). The contributions of emotional intelligence and social support for adaptive career progress among Italian youth. *J. Career Dev.* 42, 48–49. doi: 10.1177/0894845314533420
- Di Fabio, A., Kenny, M. E., and Claudius, M. (in press). "Fostering adaptive career management and psychological well-being in uncertain times," in *Cambridge Handbook of International Prevention Science*, eds M. Israelashvili and J. L. Romano (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press).
- Di Fabio, A., and Palazzeschi, L. (2008a). Emotional intelligence and self-efficacy in a sample of Italian high school teacher. *Soc. Behav. Personal.* 36, 315–326. doi: 10.2224/sbp.2008.36.3.315
- Di Fabio, A., and Palazzeschi, L. (2008b). Indécision vocationnelle et intelligence émotionnelle: quelques données empiriques sur un échantillon d'apprentis italiens. *Prat. Psychol.* 14, 213–222.
- Di Fabio, A., and Palazzeschi, L. (2009). Emotional intelligence, personality traits and career decision difficulties. *Int. J. Educ. Vocat. Gui.* 9, 135–146. doi: 10.1007/s10775-009-9162-3
- Di Fabio, A., and Palazzeschi, L. (2012). Incremental variance of the core selfevaluation construct compared to fluid intelligence and personality traits in aspects of decision-making. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 53, 196–201.
- Di Fabio, A., Palazzeschi, L., Asulin-Peretz, L., and Gati, I. (2013). Career indecision versus indecisiveness: associations with personality traits and emotional intelligence. J. Career Assess. 21, 42–56. doi: 10.1177/1069072712454698
- Di Fabio, A., Palazzeschi, L., and Bar-On, R. (2012). The role of personality traits, core self-evaluation and emotional intelligence in career decision-making difficulties. J. Employ. Couns. 49, 118–129. doi: 10.1002/j.2161-1920.2012.00012.x
- Di Fabio, A., and Saklofske, D. H. (2014a). Comparing ability and self-report trait emotional intelligence, fluid intelligence, and personality traits in career decision. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 64, 174–178. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.02.024
- Di Fabio, A., and Saklofske, D. H. (2014b). Promoting individual resources: the challenge of trait emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 65, 19–23. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.026
- Dryfoos, J. (1994). Full-Service Schools. A Revolution in Health and Social Services for Children, Youth and Families. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Ferry, T. R., Fouad, N. A., and Smith, P. L. (2000). The role of family context in a social cognitive model for career-related choice behavior: a math and science perspective. J. Vocat. Behav. 57, 348–364. doi: 10.1006/jvbe. 1999.1743
- Greenhaus, J., and Parasuraman, S. (1999). "Research on work, family, and gender: current status and future directions," in *Handbook of Gender and Work*, ed. G. N. Powell (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage), 391–412.
- Guichard, J. (2005). Life-long self-construction. Int. J. Educ. Vocat. Gui. 5, 111–124. doi: 10.1007/s10775-005-8789-y
- Guichard, J. (2013). Forms of reflexivity and transformations of systems of subjective identity forms during life designing dialogues. Lecture Presented at the SIO International Conference "Life Designing and Career Counseling: Building Hope and Resilience," Padua.
- Hage, S., and Romano, J. L. (2013). *Best Practices in Prevention*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Hage, S. M., Romano, J. L., Conyne, R. K., Kenny, M., Matthews, C., Schwartz, J. P., et al. (2007). Best practice guidelines on prevention practice, research, training, and social advocacy for psychologists. *Couns. Psychol.* 35, 493–566. doi: 10.1177/0011000006291411
- Helgeson, V. S. (2003). Social support and quality of life. *Qual. Life Res.* 12, 25–31. doi: 10.1023/A:1023509117524
- Hervás, G., and Vázquez, C. (2013). Construction and validation of a measure of integrative well-being in seven languages: The Pemberton Happiness Index. *Health Qual. Life Outcomes* 11:66. doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-11-66
- Josselson, R. (1992). The Space Between Us: Exploring the Dimensions of Human Relationships. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

- Kenny, M. E. (2007). "Positive youth development and social justice in U.S. urban schools," in Proceedings of the XI Simposio Internacional e Multidisciplinar do Centro de Psicopedagogia da Univeridade, Coimbra.
- Kenny, M. E. (2014). "Fostering positive youth development by enhancing contextual assets," in Proceedings of the 7th Italian Conference on Positive Psychology "Positive Psychology and the Challenge of Complexity," (Florence: University of Florence).
- Kenny, M. E., Blustein, D. L., Chaves, A., Grossman, J. M., and Gallagher, L. A. (2003). The role of perceived barriers and relational support in the educational and vocational lives of urban high school students. *J. Couns. Psychol.* 50, 142–155. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.50.2.142
- Kenny, M., and Di Fabio, A. (2009). Prevention and career development. Risors. Uomo. Rivist. di Psicol. del Lav. e dell'Org., 15, 361–374.
- Kenny, M. E., Di Fabio, A., and Minor, K. (2014). "Emotional intelligence: schoolbased research and practice in Italy," in *Handbook of Positive Psychology in the Schools*, 2nd Edn, eds M. J. Furlong, R. Gilman, and E. S. Huebner (New York, NY: Routledge, Taylor and Francis), 450–464.
- Kenny, M. E., and Hage, S. M. (2009). The next frontier: prevention as an instrument of social justice. J. Prim. Prev. 30, 1–10. doi: 10.1007/s10935-008-0163-7
- Lerner, R. M. (2001). Promoting promotion in the development of prevention science. Appl. Dev. Sci. 5, 254–257. doi: 10.1207/S1532480XADS0504_06
- Lerner, R. M. (2002). *Concepts and Theories of Human Development* 3rd Edn. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (1997). "What is emotional intelligence?" in Emotional Development and Emotional Intelligence: Educational Implications, eds P. Salovey and D. Sluyter (New York, NY: Basic Books), 3–31.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2000). "Selecting a measure of emotional intelligence: the case of ability scales," in *The Handbook of Emotional Intelligence*, eds R. Bar-On and J. D. Parker (San Francisco: Jossey Bass), 320–342.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2002). Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT): User's Manual. Toronto: Multi-Health Systems.
- Montes-Berges, B., and Augusto, J. M. (2007). Exploring the relationship between perceived emotional intelligence, coping, social support and mental health in nursing students. J. Psychiatr. Ment. Health Nurs. 14, 163–171. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2850.2007.01059.x
- Paavola, J. C., Cobb, C., Illback, R. J., Joseph, H. M., Torruellaa, A., and Talley, R. C. (1995). Comprehensive and Coordinated Psychological Services for Children: A Call for Service Integration. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Petito, F., and Cummins, R. A. (2000). Quality of life in adolescence: the role of perceived control, parenting style, and social support. *Behav. Change* 17, 196–207. doi: 10.1375/bech.17.3.196
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2000). On the dimensional structure of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 29, 313–320. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99) 00195-6
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2001). Trait emotional intelligence: Psychometric investigation with reference to established trait taxonomies. *Eur. J. Pers.* 15, 425–428. doi: 10.1002/per.416
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2004). *Technical Manual of the Trait Emotional Intelligence Questionnaire (TEIQue)*. London: University of London, Institute of Education.
- Raven, J. C. (1962). Advanced Progressive Matrices. Firenze: Organizzazioni Speciali.
- Richardson, M. S. (2012). Counseling for work and relationship. *Couns. Psychol.* 40, 190–242. doi: 10.1177/0011000011406452

- Rigby, K. (2000). Effects of peer victimization in schools and perceived social support on adolescent well-being. J. Adolesc. 23, 57–68. doi: 10.1006/jado.1999.0289
- Saklofske, D. H., Austin, E. J., and Minski, P. (2003). Factor structure and validity of a trait emotional intelligence measure. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 34, 707–721. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00056-9
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Sarason, I. G., Levine, H. M., Basham, R. B., and Sarason, B. R. (1983). Assessing social support: The Social Support Questionnaire. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 44, 127–139. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.44.1.127
- Sarason, I. G., Sarason, B. R., and Shearin, E. N. (1986). Social support as an individual difference variable: it's stability, origins, and relational aspects. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 50, 845–855. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.50.4.845
- Savickas, M. L. (2005). "The theory and practice of career construction," in *Career Development and Counseling: Putting Theory and Research to Work*, eds S. D. Brown and R. W. Lent (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons), 42–70.
- Savickas, M. L. (2011). *Career Counseling*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Savickas, M. L., and Porfeli, E. J. (2012). Career Adapt-Abilities Scale: construction, reliability, and measurement equivalence across 13 countries. J. Vocat. Behav. 80, 661–673. doi: 10.1016/j.jvb.2012.01.011
- Schorr, L. B. (1997). Common Purpose: Strengthening Families and Neighborhoods to Rebuild America. New York, NY: Anchor.
- Schultheiss, D. E. P., Kress, H. M., Manzi, A. J., and Glasscock, J. M. J. (2001). Relational influences in career development: a qualitative inquiry. *Couns. Psychol.* 29, 216–241. doi: 10.1177/0011000001292003
- Seligman, M. E. P. (2002). "Positive psychology, positive prevention, and positive therapy," in *Handbook of Positive Psychology*, eds C. R. Snyder and S. J. Lopez (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 3–9.
- Seligman, M. E., and Csikszentmihalyi, M. (2000). Positive Psychology: An Introduction. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Stough, C., Saklofske, D., and Parker, J. (2009). Assessing Emotional Intelligence: Theory, Research, and Applications. New York, NY: Springer.
- Walsh, M. E., Galassi, J. P., Murphy, J. A., and Park-Taylor, J. (2002). A conceptual frame work for counseling psychologists in schools. *Couns. Psychol.* 30, 682–704. doi: 10.1177/0011000002305002
- Wood, A. M., Linley, P. A., Maltby, J., Baliousis, M., and Joseph, S. (2008). The authentic personality: a theoretical and empirical conceptualization and the development of the Authenticity Scale. J. Couns. Psychol. 55, 385–399. doi: 10.1037/0022-0167.55.3.385
- Zimet, G. D., Dahlem, N. W., Zimet, S. G., and Farley, G. K. (1988). The multidimensional scale of perceived social support. J. Pers. Assess. 52, 30–41. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa5201_2

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Di Fabio. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



The associations among the dopamine D2 receptor Taq1, emotional intelligence, creative potential measured by divergent thinking, and motivational state and these associations' sex differences

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Purificación Checa, University of Cádiz, Spain

Reviewed by:

Barbara Colombo, Catholic University of the Sacred Heart, Italy Ai-Girl Tan, Nanyng Technological University, Singapore

*Correspondence:

Hikaru Takeuchi, Division of Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, 4-1 Seiryo-cho, Aoba-ku, Sendai 980-8575, Japan takehi@idac.tohoku.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 16 January 2015 Accepted: 18 June 2015 Published: 07 July 2015

Citation:

Takeuchi H, Tomita H, Taki Y, Kikuchi Y, Ono C, Yu Z, Sekiguchi A, Nouchi R, Kotozaki Y, Nakagawa S, Miyauchi CM, Iizuka K, Yokoyama R, Shinada T, Yamamoto Y, Hanawa S, Araki T, Hashizume H, Kunitoki K, Sassa Y and Kawashima R (2015) The associations among the dopamine D2 receptor Taq1, emotional intelligence, creative potential measured by divergent thinking, and motivational state and these associations' sex differences. Front. Psychol. 6:912. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00912 Hikaru Takeuchi^{1*}, Hiroaki Tomita², Yasuyuki Taki^{1,3,4}, Yoshie Kikuchi², Chiaki Ono², Zhiqian Yu², Atsushi Sekiguchi^{3,5}, Rui Nouchi⁶, Yuka Kotozaki⁷, Seishu Nakagawa⁵, Carlos M. Miyauchi⁸, Kunio lizuka^{5,9}, Ryoichi Yokoyama^{5,10}, Takamitsu Shinada⁵, Yuki Yamamoto⁵, Sugiko Hanawa⁵, Tsuyoshi Araki⁷, Hiroshi Hashizume¹, Keiko Kunitoki¹¹, Yuko Sassa¹ and Ryuta Kawashima^{1,5,7}

¹ Division of Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ² Department of Disaster Psychiatry, International Research Institute of Disaster Science, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ³ Division of Medical Neuroimage Analysis, Department of Community Medical Supports, Tohoku Medical Megabank Organization, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁴ Department of Nuclear Medicine and Radiology, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁶ Department of Functional Brain Imaging, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁶ Department of Functional Brain Imaging, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁶ Human and Social Response Research Division, International Research Institute of Disaster Science, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁷ Smart Ageing International Research Center, Institute of Development, Aging and Cancer, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan, ⁸ Department of General Systems Studies, Graduate School of Arts and Sciences, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan, ⁹ Department of Psychiatry, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan, ¹⁰ Japan Society for the Promotion of Science, Tokyo, Japan, ¹¹ Faculty of Medicine, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan

Previous neuroscientific studies have shown that the dopaminergic system plays an important role in creative potential measured by divergent thinking (CPMDT), emotional control, and motivational state. However, although associations between two of these four components have been previously established (e.g., the association between CPMDT and emotional control, the association between CPMDT and motivational state, etc.), the interactions between these four remain unknown. The purpose of this study was to reveal these interactions using path analyses. The Taq1A polymorphism of the dopamine D2 receptor (DRD2) gene was used for this purpose. For measuring emotional intelligence (EI), we used the Japanese version of the Emotional Intelligence Scale. CPMDT was measured using the S-A creativity test. Motivational state was measured using the Vigor subscale of the Japanese version of the Profile of Mood Scale (POMS). Data from 766 healthy, right-handed individuals (426 men and 340 women; 20.7 ± 1.9 years of age) were used in this study. There were significant and robust positive relationships among measures of CPMDT, EI, and motivational state across sex. In addition, the polymorphism of the DRD2 gene was significantly associated with EI, specifically in females. Path analysis in females indicates that the model in which (a) the DRD2 polymorphism primarily facilitates EI, (b) EI in turn facilitates CPMDT and leads to

a better motivational state, and (c) a better motivational state also directly facilitates CPMDT explains the data in the most accurate manner. This study suggested a comprehensive picture of the cascade of the associations among dopamine, El, motivational state, and CPMDT at least in females.

Keywords: emotional intelligence, mood, dopamine, creativity, divergent thinking, motivation, creative potential

Introduction

The broadly accepted standard definition of creativity is the ability to produce work that is both novel and useful within a certain social context (Stein, 1953; Runco and Jaeger, 2012). Creative production has been the key to the development of our culture and civilization (Takeuchi et al., 2013a). In the laboratory setting, divergent thinking measures are widely used to measure individual differences in abilities of creative cognition (Takeuchi et al., 2011a), and they have been shown to be reliable and valid indicators of a person's creative potential (Runco and Acar, 2012; Benedek et al., 2014). Divergent thinking is defined as the generation and application of several different ideas to solve a given problem (Runco, 1990). A meta-analysis has shown that divergent thinking can strongly predict individual creativity achievement (Kim, 2008).

Psychological studies have shown that creative potential measured by divergent thinking (CPMDT) is associated with individual differences in perspectives of emotion, mood, and motivation. Creativity has been traditionally and essentially linked to motivation; specifically, it is predicted that brain motivational systems are critically relevant to creativity (for review, see Flaherty, 2005). In addition, it is assumed that motivation increases the number of ideas produced and that the number of novel and useful ideas increases proportionately (for review, see Flaherty, 2005). Furthermore, motivation increases CPMDT (Halpin and Halpin, 1973). Although a wide range of mood and emotional states is thought to be important for CPMDT (Baas et al., 2008); among mood states, motivational state (state with full vigor and vitality) is shown to be particularly important for CPMDT. And there is a rather distinct positive association between CPMDT and higher motivational state (Takeuchi and Kawashima, 2013). On the other hand, emotional intelligence (EI) is defined as "the subset of social intelligence that involves the ability to monitor one's own and others' feelings and emotions, to discriminate among them and to use this information to guide one's thinking and actions" (Salovey and Mayer, 1990, p. 189). In addition, EI is known to promote better mood and emotional states (Uchiyama et al., 2001) including motivational state (Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005). In addition, the theoretical models of EI assume that motivation or the ability to motivate oneself is an essential part of EI (Goleman, 1998; Uchiyama et al., 2001). On the contrary, some theories suggest that higher EI leads to higher creativity (Mayer et al., 1999). Theoretically, it was also assumed that EI facilitates positive mood, which in turn facilitates creative thinking (Ivcevic et al., 2007). CPMDT has been shown to be positively associated with EI (Guastello et al., 2004). Given the aforementioned distinct association between CPMDT and motivational state, motivational state may be the link between CPMDT and EI.

Previous neuroscientific studies have shown that the dopaminergic system plays an important role in CPMDT, emotional control, and motivational state. A wide range of evidence has established the role of dopamine in motivation (Carlson, 2001). With regard to creativity or creative potential, recent neuroimaging studies have shown an association between CPMDT and dopamine receptor binding potential (De Manzano et al., 2010). Furthermore, mean diffusivity (MD) in the areas of the dopaminergic system, which is associated with dopamine synthesis capacity (Kawaguchi et al., 2014), displays an association with CPMDT (Takeuchi et al., 2015). These findings are congruent with the theory based on a wide range of evidence stating that the dopaminergic neural system may facilitate creativity through motivation as well as other dopamine-dependent cognitive processes, such as goal-directed thoughts and seeking behaviors (Flaherty, 2005). Finally, given the aforementioned essential link between motivation and EI, the dopamine neural system may also be theoretically linked to EI. Finally, the polymorphism of the dopamine D2 receptor (DRD2) gene is shown to be associated with emotional control (Blasi et al., 2009). Dopamine D2 function has been shown to be important for regulatory self-control (Pattij et al., 2007). While deficit EI has been shown to underlie disorders involving addiction or substance abuse, such as alcohol dependence (Schutte et al., 2011), so is the dopamine D2 function (Volkow et al., 2006).

One way to look at dopamine D2 function is to consider the polymorphism of the DRD2 gene. Among these, the Taq1A polymorphism (rs1800497) of the DRD2 gene is a substitution located in a noncoding region of the DRD2 locus. The A1 allele (as opposed to the A2 allele) of this polymorphism was shown to be robustly associated with alcohol dependence through a meta-analysis (Munafo et al., 2007). A previous metaanalysis of the association between this DRD2 polymorphism and substance dependence (Munafò et al., 2009). Furthermore, a physiological study (Thompson et al., 1997) revealed that the effect of this polymorphism has sex differences on dopamine physiology; therefore, the interaction effects between the DRD2 polymorphism and sex on phenotypes may exist. Moreover, for processing emotion and motivation as well as emotional and motivational responses to stimuli, sex differences are known to exist (e.g., Willner et al., 1998; Bradley et al., 2001). Additionally, there are sex differences in mood disorders (Kessler et al., 1993). Furthermore, concerning dopamine release and dopamine binding potential, sex differences are known to exist (Andersen and Teicher, 2000; Munro et al., 2006). Moreover, sex differences are also known to exist concerning the effects of polymorphisms that are related to emotions (Walderhaug et al., 2007).

From these lines of evidence, we hypothesized that dopamine D2 functional difference measured by DRD2 Taq1A polymorphism, EI, CPMDT and motivational states are associated with one another and each component mediates the others' associations. And we also assumed possible interaction effects between the DRD2 polymorphism and sex on other variables. As described previously, the associations among EI, CPMDT, and motivational state have been well established, and other polymorphisms of DRD2 known to be linked to emotion control have been previously established. However, the following remain unknown: (a) the associations of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism with EI, CPMDT, and motivational state, (b) these associations' possible sex differences, and (c) the mechanism by which the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism, EI, CPMDT, and motivational state affect one another in the causal pathway. The purpose of this study was to reveal these mechanisms.

Materials and Methods

Subjects

Data from 766 healthy, right-handed individuals (426 men and 340 women; 20.7 \pm 1.9 years of age) were used in this study as a part of an ongoing project, consisting of various types of MRI scanning and psychological test batteries besides the ones analyzed in this manuscript, to investigate associations among brain imaging, cognitive functions, aging, genetics, and daily habits (Takeuchi et al., 2012a, 2013b,c, 2014a,b). The description of the basic information of subjects in this study, was reproduced from our previous study (Takeuchi et al., 2013d, p. 320). All subjects were university, college, or post-graduate students or subjects who had graduated from these institutions within 1 year before the experiment and had normal vision. None had a history of neurological or psychiatric illness. Handedness was evaluated using the Edinburgh Handedness Inventory (Oldfield, 1971). This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Tohoku University. Written informed consent was obtained from each subject and for nonadult subjects, written informed consent was obtained from the parent (guardian) of each subject by signing a form and in accordance with the World Medical Association (1991).

Divergent Thinking Assessment

The methods outlined here are reproduced from our previous studies (Takeuchi et al., 2010a, pp. 12–13; 2010b, pp. 579–580; 2011a, p. 682; 2011b, p. 2; 2012b, pp. 2923–2924).

The S-A creativity test (Society_for_Creative_Minds, 1969) was used to assess CPMDT. J.P. Guilford generated the draft plan of this test. He also supervised the development of the test (Society_for_Creative_Minds, 1969). The test was standardized for Japanese speakers (Society_for_Creative_Minds, 1969).

The test is used to evaluate verbal CPMDT (Society_for_Creative_Minds, 1969), and it involves three types of tasks. The practice (and real) tasks are administered in the following order: (1) practice of the first task (2 min), (2) the

first task (5 min), (3) practice of the second task (2 min), (4) the second task (5 min), (5) practice of the third task (2 min), and (6) the third task (5 min). Each task involves two questions. In total, the test takes 30 min. This test was administered in a group setting. The first task requires subjects to generate unique ways of using typical objects (e.g., "Other than reading, how can we use newspapers?" An example answer is "We can use them to wrap things."). The second task requires subjects to imagine desirable functions of ordinary objects (e.g., "What are the characteristics of a good TV? Write down as many characteristics as possible." An example answer is "A TV can receive broadcasts from all over the world."). The third task requires subjects to imagine the consequences of "unimaginable things" happening (e.g., "What would happen if all the mice in the world disappeared?" An example answer is "The world would become more hygienic."). Each task requires subjects to generate as many answers as possible. The S-A creativity test provides a total score, which was used in this study, as well as scores for the following dimensions of the creative process: (a) Fluency: Fluency is measured by the number of relevant responses to questions and is related to the ability to produce and consider several alternatives. Fluency scores are determined by the total number of questions answered after excluding inappropriate responses or responses that are difficult to understand. (b) Flexibility: Flexibility is the ability to produce responses from a wide perspective. Flexibility scores are determined by the sum of the (total) number of category types to which the responses are assigned based on a criteria table or an almost equivalent judgment. (c) Originality: Originality is the ability to produce ideas that differ from those of others. Originality scoring is based on the sum of idea categories that are weighted based on a criteria table or an almost equivalent judgment. (d) Elaboration: Elaboration is the ability to produce detailed ideas (Society_for_Creative_Minds, 1969). Elaboration scores are determined by the sum of responses that are weighted based on a criteria table or an almost equivalent judgment. These four dimensions correspond to the same concepts as those of the Torrance tests of creative thinking (TTCT; Torrance, 1966).

The total score is the sum of the originality score and that of elaboration in the version of the S-A creativity test (Society_for_Creative_Minds, 1969) used here. This is because the Fluency and Flexibility scores are highly correlated with those of Elaboration (Society_for_Creative_Minds, 1969). Scoring of the tests was performed by the Tokyo Shinri Corporation.

The analysis was limited to the total score, and it did not include the score for each dimension. This is because in this test, the score of each dimension is highly correlated with the total score and with those of other dimensions (Takeuchi et al., 2010a). This phenomenon is consistent with another similar divergent thinking test (Heausler and Thompson, 1988), namely TTCT (Torrance, 1966). Heausler and Thompson (1988) concluded that the correlations among the subscales in TTCT are so high that each subscale could not meaningfully provide dissociated information. Treffinger (1985) also warned that separate interpretations of TTCT subscores should be avoided. Consistent with this notion, a previous study (Chávez-Eakle et al., 2007) that investigated the association between regional

cerebral flow (rCBF) and each dimension revealed that different dimensions were correlated with rCBF in similar regions. Thus, we believe that using only the total score serves the purpose of this study. However, another study using different approaches found two-factor structures in the subscales of figural TTCT, which contains six subscales (Kim, 2006). Furthermore, a previous study of the association of polymorphisms of dopaminerelated genes and CPMDT found significant associaitons in some subscales but not in others, although whether the patterns of the results are statistically significantly different between different subscales is not clear from the report (Runco et al., 2011). In light of these findings, we assessed whether the correlations between the DRD2 polymorphism (for details, see the subsection below) and the four subscale scores were different in this study. The zeroorder correlation coefficients of these correlations ranged from 0.086 to 0.10 in females and from -0.01 to 0.02 in males. Thus, apparently, there were no statistically distinguishable differences among the results of the correlation analyses between the four subscales of this test and the DRD2 polymorphism in this study.

Please refer to the Appendix for a sample and the manner in which the tests were scored.

For the information of the external validity of this scale, we quote our previous study (Takeuchi et al., 2010b, p. 579). S-A creativity test scores are significantly correlated with various other external measures, such as various personality factors and problem-solving abilities in daily life, suggesting its ability to predict performance in everyday situations (Shimonaka and Nakazato, 2007). Furthermore, S-A creativity test scores are significantly correlated with the frequency of visual hypnagogic experiences, which in turn are correlated with the vividness of mental imagery and neuroticism (Watanabe, 1998).

Emotional Intelligence Scale

The methods outlined here are reproduced from our previous studies (Takeuchi et al., 2011c, p. 1499; 2013d, p. 320; 2013e, pp. 1026–1027).

The Japanese version of the EI scale (EIS) (Fukunishi et al., 2001b; Uchiyama et al., 2001) was used to assess EI as it was in our previous studies (Takeuchi et al., 2011c, 2013d,e). The Emotional Intelligence Scale is a self-reported measurement that provides an estimate of emotional and social intelligence. The scale was developed and standardized for use with Japanese subjects. The Emotional Intelligence Scale comprises 65 items and a five-point Likert scale with a response format ranging from "not true of me" to "very often true of me." The subjects' responses were categorized into the following three composite scale scores (factors): (a) intrapersonal factor (comprised of self-insight, self-motivation, and self-control), (b) interpersonal factor (comprised of empathy, altruism, and interpersonal control), and (c) situation management factor (comprised of insight into and control over a situation). Each composite scale score is composed of three subscale scores.

The intrapersonal factor evaluates (1) self-awareness, (2) the ability to sustain one's behavior, and (3) the ability to act appropriately. The interpersonal factor evaluates the ability

to maintain appropriate personal relationships based on the understanding and empathy toward another person's emotions. The situation management factor evaluates (1) the ability of an individual to endure and adapt to a change, (2) provide leadership, and (3) exhibit flexibility in the control and use of their abilities in dynamic situations.

The following are examples of items on the Emotional Intelligence Scale.

"I know when my emotions change" (self-insight subscale in the Intrapersonal factor).

"I do not want to say something that offends someone else" (altruism subscale in the Interpersonal factor).

"I can respond to situational changes effectively" (control toward situation subscale in the Situation Management factor).

Other than this three-component model of EI, there are a fourcomponent model of EI (Salovey and Mayer, 1990) and a fivecomponent model of EI (Bar-On, 1997). The Bar-On model of EI (Bar-On, 1997) consists of two major factors, an intrapersonal and an interpersonal factor, as well as other minor factors, such as stress coping, adaptability, and general mood. On the contrary, based on a literature review, Otake et al. (2001) proposed a third major factor (situation management), which is equal to the minor factors of the Bar-On model. Basically, they proposed that EI is not limited to the self-related abilities and other-related abilities which previous models consistently included, and they proposed a factor to manage the situation. Moreover, based on these models, items were gathered and described. Then, based on the factor analyses, these three factor models were supported (Uchiyama et al., 2001).

The Emotional Intelligence Scale is an established test based on normative data with a large sample size (n = 703) (Uchiyama et al., 2001). The scoring of each factor is based on a test manual. Confirmatory factor analyses validate the model of this test (Otake et al., 2001; Uchiyama et al., 2001). According to the test manual (Uchiyama et al., 2001), the internal consistencies of the three factors (intrapersonal, interpersonal, and situation management factors) are 0.894, 0.915, 0.915 respectively (Cronbach's coefficient alpha).

In this study, we used the total score (sum of the three factors) of EIS, as in the case of the previous study (Takeuchi et al., 2013d). The previous study suggested that the polymorphism of EI is associated with not only aspects of self control (Blasi et al., 2009) but also social and situational aspects (Ponce et al., 2003). We therefore focused on the total EI score in this study. The associations of each factor with motivational state, CPMDT, and the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism were highly similar and could not be statistically differentiated.

Scores on the Emotional Intelligence Scale are associated with EI related measurements such as the Toronto Alexithymia Scale (Fukunishi et al., 2001a). This indicates the external validity of the Emotional Intelligence Scale. All three factors of the Emotional Intelligence Scale are associated with improved mental health as determined by a general health questionnaire as well as increased optimism as determined by the LOT Optimism scale (Uchiyama et al., 2001). Specifically, the situation management factor was strongly associated with better mental health (Uchiyama et al., 2001). These results are consistent with the idea that higher TEI leads to better mental health (Salovey et al., 2000).

Profile of Mood States

Vigor subscale of the shortened Japanese version (Yokoyama, 2005) of the Profile of Mood States (POMS) (McNair et al., 1992), which measures participants' motivation, was used. In this study, we used the score of each participant's experience of mood during the week preceding the experiment (Takeuchi et al., 2011b) (which means the experience of the mood on the day of the experiment as well as that during the past week before the experiment). Cronbach's alpha of this subscale is 0.869 (Yokoyama, 2005). The score of this subscale is decreased in a number of diseases and after exhausting work (Yokoyama, 2005).

Genotyping of DRD2/ANKK1 Taq1A Polymorphism

High-molecular-weight DNA was isolated from the saliva of subjects using Oragene containers (DNA Genotek Inc., Canada), according to the manufacturer's protocol. DRD2/ANKK1 Taq1A polymorphism (rs1800497) was genotyped utilizing the Taqman Allelic Discrimination Assay System (assay ID: C_7486676_10) obtained from Applied Biosystems (Foster City, CA, USA). Each genomic DNA (20 ng) was mixed with 0.25 ml of primer/TaqMan Probe mixture and 5 ml of TaqMan Universal PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems) within 10 ml of the total volume. Thermal cycling conditions were 95°C for 10 min, followed by 50 cycles of 92°C for 15 s and 59°C for 1 min in the CFX96 Real-Time System (BioRad, Hercules, CA, USA). Alleles were determined on the basis of allelic discrimination features of the CFX Manager software (BioRad). qRT-PCRbased genotyping data was validated on the basis of sequencing of PCR products (635 bp) of representative subjects, utilizing the following primers: forward: ccctgcatctagcagcctac, reverse: gagacagggttttgccatgt, spanning the polymorphic site.

DRD2 was coded A1/A1, A1/A2, and A2/A2. Among the 778 participants whose psychological and genetic data were obtained in this study, data for the polymorphism were successfully obtained from 766 subjects (426 men and 340 women; 20.7 \pm 1.9 years of age); genotyping data of 12 subjects were not available because of failures either in proper extraction of a DNA sample from the saliva or in amplification in the PCR procedure or failure to provide a (proper) saliva sample. The genotypic distributions of the 766 subjects were as follows: DRD2 Taq1A A1/A1 (men, n = 57, 7.4%; women, n = 37, 4.8%), DRD2 Taq1A A1/A2 (men, n = 197, 25.7%; women, n = 153, 20.0%), and DRD2 Taq1A A2/A2 (men, n = 172, 22.5%; women, n =150, 19.6%). Allele frequencies of A1 and A2 alleles were 35.1% and 64.9%, respectively, which were concordant with previous findings (Tsuchimine et al., 2012). Tests for the Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium exhibited no deviations from the expected genotype distribution (p > 0.05).

As described in the previous study (Stice et al., 2010), the DRD2 Taq1A site exists in exon 8 of the ANKK1 gene on the opposite strand. This SNP results in a glutamate-to-lysine (E713K) substitution within the eleventh ankyrin repeat of ANKK1. This suggests that changes in the function of ANKK1

may be relevant to some associations that are attributed to DRD2 (Neville et al., 2004). Keeping this in mind, we refer to the polymorphism as DRD2 Taq 1A in this study.

Statistical Analyses of the Effects of the DRD2 Taq1A Polymorphism

Behavioral data were analyzed using SPSS 22.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). First, the associations between the DRD2 Taq1A polymorphism (DRD2 Taq1A A1/A1 = 1, DRD2 Taq1A A1/A2 =2; DRD2 Taq1A A2/A2 = 3) and the scores for the cognitive measures that were common to both sexes were analyzed using multiple regression analyses. Additional covariates for each analysis were age and sex. Second, the interaction effects between sex and the DRD2 Tag1A polymorphism on cognitive measures were analyzed using analyses of covariance (ANCOVAs). Sex was a fixed factor, and additional covariates were the DRD2 Tag1A polymorphism and age. These three variances and the interaction between sex and the DRD2 Taq1A polymorphism were included in the model. Finally, associations between the DRD2 Taq1A polymorphism (DRD2 Taq1A A1/A1 = 1, DRD2 Taq1A A1/A2 = 2; DRD2 Taq1A A2/A2 = 3) and the scores for the cognitive measures in each sex were analyzed using multiple regression analyses with age as a covariate.

In psychological analyses, results with a threshold of p < 0.05, corrected for false discovery rate (FDR) using the twostage sharpened method (Benjamini et al., 2006), were considered statistically significant. The correction for multiple comparisons using this method were applied to the results of abovementioned three ANCOVAs (analyses for interactions between sex and DRD2 Taq1A polymorphism on Vigor subscale of POMS, the total score of EIS, and the score of S-A creativity test) and 18 multiple regression analyses (analyses for associations between two of the polymorphism of DRD, Vigor subscale of POMS, the total score of EIS, and the score of S-A creativity test for both sexes, men, women).

Path Analysis of the Associations between the DRD2 Taq1A Polymorphism, EI, CPMDT, and Motivational State

The results of analyses described above suggested that there were sex differences in the associations between the polymorphism of DRD2 and psychological variables. There were also associations among the DRD2 Taq1A polymorphism on the Vigor subscale of POMS, the total score of EIS, and the score of the S-A creativity test in females.

We then proceeded to path analyses for identifying the association among these variables, particularly in females. As described in a previous study (Charlton et al., 2008), structural equation modeling (SEM) was used to simultaneously estimate the relationships among the abovementioned four variables. Intercepts were allowed in the structural equations, and models were fitted using maximum likelihood methods. SEM was performed using the Amos software (version 22.0, IBM, SPSS). We included the abovementioned four variables.

In constructing the initial models, we assumed that the polymorphism affected the psychological variables and not the



FIGURE 1 | Path analysis of the associations among the polymorphism, CPMDT, motivational state, and emotional intelligence in females. (A) The initial model is shown. Depending on the directionality of the paths among four variables, there were eight initial models. From each initial model, the paths with the





other way around. We did not make any further assumptions in this study. Thus, there were eight initial models for each sex because we could not presume the direction of paths between psychological variables (Figures 1A, 2A). Subsequently, as described in the previous study (Charlton et al., 2008), we considered whether the paths of relatively complex literaturederived models shown in Figures 1A, 2A could be reduced by removing pathways that lacked statistically significant associations and the models could be improved. To obtain a better model, we employed stepwise removal or alternation procedure that fitted the model, as described in the previous studies (Charlton et al., 2008; Fjell et al., 2012). The models were evaluated by comparing the fit of nested models that included and excluded a path in question and by using Akaike information criterion (AIC) and statistics of fitness. Once a final model was obtained, regression coefficients were estimated for all the remaining paths. To check that the final model fitted the data adequately, two verifications were performed: (a) a test to check for the lack of fit was performed using chi-squared statistics, and (b) the following fit indices were calculated: AIC, the comparative fit index (CFI), and the root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA).

Based on the initial models, the paths with the highest *P*-value were deleted recursively one-by-one, and the analyses were rerun after each path was removed until the model fit stopped improving.

Results

The Basic Demographic and Psychological Characteristics of Each Genotype

The basic demographic variables and psychological variables of each genotype and each sex are presented in **Table 1**.

The Associations among Psychological Variables and the Polymorphism of DRD2 Across Sexes

The associations among the EIS score, Vigor subscale score of POMS, score of the S-A creativity test, and DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism were tested using multiple regression analyses correcting for age and sex. The statistical values are presented in **Table 2**. The correlations between (a) the EIS score and S-A creativity test score, (b) the EIS score and the score of the Vigor subscale of POMS, and (c) the S-A creativity test score and Vigor subscale of POMS were significant, and were all positive correlations. However, the correlations of the DRD2 polymorphism with other psychological scores were not significant. Note that this result (c) is reported using the smaller sample in this project (Takeuchi et al., 2013a).

The Effects of the Interaction between Sex and the Polymorphism on Psychological Variables

ANCOVA with age as a covariate revealed the significant effect of the interaction between sex and the polymorphism of the DRD2

| | | Men | | | Women | |
|------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| | DRD2-Taq1 A1/A1 (n = 57) | DRD2-Taq1 A1/A2 (n = 197) | DRD2-Taq1 A2/A2 (n = 172) | DRD2-Taq1 A1/A1 (n = 37) | DRD2-Taq1 A1/A2 (n = 153) | DRD2-Taq1 A2/A2 (n = 150) |
| Age | 20.68±2.14 | 20.71 ± 1.86 | 20.91 ± 2.01 | 20.16 ± 1.48 | 20.51 ± 1.61 | 20.68±1.71 |
| S-A creativity test | 36.88 ± 10.94 | 35.96 ± 9.61 | 36.19 ± 10.97 | 35.51 ± 7.54 | 38.00 ± 9.72 | 39.09 ± 10.02 |
| Vigor subscale of POMS | 8.37 ± 3.8 | 8.51 ± 3.86 | 8.12 ± 3.97 | 7.14 ± 3.59 | 7.86 ± 3.83 | 8.40 ± 4.18 |
| Total score of EIS | 133.39 ± 31.17 | 127.22 ± 33.82 | 126.61 ± 37.38 | 123.03 ± 30.13 | 124.56 ± 36.84 | 134.83 ± 28.77 |

TABLE 1 | The descriptive data for each genotype of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism in each sex.

gene on the total score of EIS (F = 7.114, uncorrected P = 0.008, P-value corrected for FDR in a studywise manner = 0.009) but not on the score of the Vigor subscale of POMS (F = 3.269, uncorrected P = 0.071, P-value corrected for FDR in a studywise manner = 0.057) and the score of the S-A creativity test (F = 2.460, uncorrected P = 0.117, P-value corrected for FDR in a studywise manner = 0.082). For the descriptive data, see **Table 1**.

The Association among Psychological Variables and the Polymorphism of DRD2 in Each Sex

Post-hoc multiple regression analyses using data from either one of two sexes revealed that there was a significant relationship between the polymorphism and the total score of EIS only in females in that the number of A2 alleles was significantly and positively correlated with the total score of EIS. In addition, for both sexes, significant associations were found between any two of the total score of EIS, the score of the Vigor subscale of POMS, and the score of the S-A creativity test. For statistical values, see **Table 2**.

Path Analysis Involving CPMDT, Motivational State, EI, and the DRD2 polymorphism

The eight initial models created to generate the model involving CPMDT, motivational state, EI, and the DRD2 polymorphism were presented in **Figure 1A** (males) and **Figure 2A** (females).

For females, from each initial model (AIC = 28, CFI = 1.0, RMSEA = 0.111), the paths with the highest *P*-values were deleted recursively one by one, and analyses were rerun after each path was removed, until the model fit stopped improving. One of the final models showed the best statistic for the fit of the models (**Figure 1B**, chi-squared statistic = 3.284, df = 2, P = 0.194, AIC = 27.284, CFI = 0.973, RMSEA = 0.041). In this final model, all the paths reached significance. In this final model, (a) the DRD2 polymorphism primarily facilitated EI (the total score of EIS), (b) EI in turn facilitated CPMDT (the score of the S-A creativity test) and led to a better motivational state (the score of the Vigor subscale of POMS), and (c) the better motivational state also directly facilitated CPMDT.

For males, from each initial model (AIC = 28, CFI = 1.0, RMSEA = 0.142), the paths with the highest *P*-values were deleted recursively one by one, and analyses were rerun after each path was removed, until the model fit stopped improving. The three paths from the DRD2 polymorphism were removed. However, the directions of the paths among the three

psychological variables could not be determined and there were eight final models that showed the same statistics for the fit of the models (**Figure 2B**, chi-squared statistic = 1.303, df = 3, P = 0.728, AIC = 23.303, CFI = 1.0, RMSEA < 0.001).

Discussion

In this study, we demonstrated that there were significant positive relationships among CPMDT, EI, and motivational state across sex. In addition, the polymorphism of the DRD2 gene was significantly associated with EI, specifically in females. Path analysis in females indicated that the model in which (a) the DRD2 polymorphism primarily facilitates EI, (b) EI in turn facilitates CPMDT and leads to a better motivational state, and (c) the better motivational state also directly facilitates CPMDT explained the data in the most accurate manner. Thus, our hypothesis was at least partially confirmed in females. However, it should be noted that the results of path analysis do not prove that the finalized model is statistically significantly better than the other models and that it does not account for the variables that are not in the models. For males, the associations among EI, CPMDT, and a better motivational state were confirmed and the polymorphisms of DRD2 did not show an association with any of these factors.

This study depicted a comprehensive picture of the association among dopamine, EI, motivational state, and CPMDT at least in females. As described in the Introduction, the associations between two of these factors have been previously reported. These include the association between emotional regulation and the polymorphism of the DRD2 gene (Blasi et al., 2009), the association between EI and CPMDT (Guastello et al., 2004), the association between EI and better mood (Uchiyama et al., 2001), and the association between motivational state and CPMDT (Takeuchi et al., 2013a). In addition, we previously analyzed the iron mineral which is critical to dopamine processing and suggested that dopaminergic physiology is indirectly associated with CPMDT (Takeuchi et al., 2013a). We also showed that microstructural properties of the areas of the dopaminergic system are indirectly associated with CPMDT through personalities that are related to motivation (Takeuchi et al., 2015). The results of the present study are congruent with those of these previous studies and have advanced our understanding of the interactions among dopamine, EI, motivational state, and CPMDT. In particular,

it has been theoretically assumed that motivation increases divergent thinking and creativity and not vice versa (for review, see Flaherty, 2005), and at least some theories suggest that EI facilitates positive mood, which in turn facilitates creative thinking (and not vice versa) (Ivcevic et al., 2007). In addition, it has been theoretically assumed that dopamine systems underlie these cognitive processes. The results in females are congruent with the theoretical views and empirically support these views. In addition, the twin study already demonstrated the role of the substantial contribution of genetics to EI (Vernon et al., 2008). In addition, our results extended this previous finding from the twin study, indicating that polymorphisms of dopamine-related genes may at least partly contribute to the genetics of EI.

One interesting speculation arising from this study is that in females, because the physiology of dopamine receptor D2 is associated with EI, by modulating this physiology through agonist and antagonist, we may be able to modulate EI. On the other hand, it has been shown that EI can be trained and consequently improve well-being (Slaski and Cartwright, 2003). Thus, through such training, we may be able to enhance CPMDT as well.

The studies of polymorphism suffer from low effect sizes of the polymorphism (Murphy et al., 2012), and this study may suffer from the same limitation. Although we focused on the polymorphism that is shown to have robust effects on the phenotypes through meta-analyses (Munafo et al., 2007; Munafo et al., 2009), the effect in females was not very marked and the effect in males was negative. To show the association between dopamine physiology and EI more robustly and in a brain region-specific manner, neuroimaging techniques such as dopamine receptor binding potential measures of positron emission tomography (PET) can be utilized (Hirvonen et al., 2004).

The possible mechanism of how the A1 allele of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism is associated with behaviors that are apparently related to less EI is summarized in a previous study (Bowirrat and Oscar-Berman, 2005). Basically, in this model, the A1 allele of this polymorphism is associated with less density of the DRD2 receptor. Substances of abuse such as alcohol and tobacco and other most positive reinforcers cause dopamine release in the brain, which can decrease negative feelings and satisfy cravings. The deficiency of the DRD2 receptor in people with the A1 allele reduces their capacity for enjoying this reward naturally and their requirement of positive reinforcers is greater and less controllable. These conditions lead to their addictive, impulsive, and compulsive behaviors. These descriptions correspond well with at least conditions of parts of less EI (Uchiyama et al., 2001) and explain well the negative impact of the A1 allele of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism on EI.

One possible speculation about why there was a femalespecific effect of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism in the present sample is related to environmental and cultural backgrounds. As hypothesized in the Introduction, a previous meta-analytic study showed sex differences in the effects of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism on substance dependence (Munafò et al., 2009). However, in this case, the A1 allele was associated with the phenotype more strongly in males. On the other hand, other

| Dependent | | | | Male | | | | Female | | | | AII | |
|--------------------|--------------------|--------|--------|-------------------------|--------------------------|-------|-------|------------------------|------------------------|-------|-------|-------------------------|-------------------------|
| variables | variables | શ્ર | ÷ | P (unc) | P (FDR) | B | + | P (unc) | P (FDR) | æ | + | P (unc) | P (FDR) |
| S-ACT ^a | Vigor ^b | 0.198 | 4.149 | 4.030×10^{-5} | 6.045×10^{-5} | 0.173 | 3.203 | 0.001 | 0.001 | 0.187 | 5.232 | 2.169×10^{-7} | 4.554×10^{-7} |
| S-ACT | EISc | 0.301 | -6.573 | 1.454×10^{-10} | -5.089×10^{-10} | 0.133 | 2.446 | 0.015 | 0.014 | 0.231 | 6.571 | 9.283×10^{-11} | 4.874×10^{-10} |
| S-ACT | DRD2 ^d | -0.013 | -0.277 | 0.782 | 0.391 | 0.097 | 1.777 | 0.076 | 0.057 | 0.034 | 0.932 | 0.351 | 0.217 |
| Vigor | EIS | 0.295 | 6.278 | 8.518×10^{-10} | 2.236×10^{-9} | 0.261 | 4.927 | 1.311×10^{-6} | 2.294×10^{-6} | 0.280 | 7.972 | 5.713×10^{-15} | 5.999×10^{-14} |
| Vigor | DRD2 | -0.034 | -0.696 | 0.487 | 0.269 | 0.097 | 1.785 | 0.075 | 0.057 | 0.024 | 0.654 | 0.513 | 0.269 |
| EIS | DRD2 | -0.059 | -1.229 | 0.220 | 0.144 | 0.140 | 2.587 | 0.010 | 0.011 | 0.025 | 0.672 | 0.502 | 0.269 |

DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism (number of A2 allele)

Vigor subscale score of POMS.

Total score of EIS.

studies showed that the A1 allele was associated with phenotypes more strongly in females. For example, Lee et al. (2003) showed that in an Asian sample of their study (Korea), the A1 allele was associated with a higher reward dependency only in females. Related to this, one recent study using a huge sample showed that the effects of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism on the harshness of mothers' parenting are modulated by the economic situation; when the macroeconomic conditions are deteriorating, the A1 allele is associated with mothers' harsh parenting, but when it is not, the allele does not necessarily have such impact (Lee et al., 2013). These results suggest that the effects of the DRD2 polymorphism appear only under certain conditions such as stress. On the other hand, it has been said that in Japan, women are oppressed in many aspects and women from universities tend to feel more stressed than males (Suzuki et al., 1997). These cultural backgrounds may explain the present female-specific effects of the DRD2 Taq1 polymorphism. However, certainly, these are speculative possibilities that we propose to explain the present results. Future study is required to investigate this issue. In addition, it is generally known that sex differences in cognition are small when they exist (Zell et al., 2015). Furthermore, the measures we used hold true to such patterns (see Table 1). However, apparently, men and women are culturally exposed to different environments during development. Moreover, the environment and genes are assumed to interact and affect phenotype (Caspi and Moffitt, 2006). The aforementioned view may hold true to this pattern.

It should be noted that perhaps, the present finding of the positive associations among EI, CPMDT, and better motivational state does not apply to the group in the field of art. While a previous study has identified the positive relationship between EI and verbal divergent thinking using a large sample (Guastello et al., 2004), another previous study using the figurative divergent thinking test and a small sample revealed a negative relationship between divergent thinking performance and measures of EI in the field of art (but there was an opposite insignificant pattern in the groups of science) (Sánchez-Ruiz et al., 2011). In addition, a meta-analysis (Feist, 1998) revealed that personalities that lead to higher creativity in science and those of artists are at least partially different. For example, with regard to personalities related to EI, artists are characterized as personalities displaying less tolerance and less sociability, whereas creative scientists are the opposite. Our sample did not include the students belonging

References

- Andersen, S. L., and Teicher, M. H. (2000). Sex differences in dopamine receptors and their relevance to ADHD. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 24, 137–141. doi: 10.1016/S0149-7634(99)00044-5
- Baas, M., De Dreu, C. K., and Nijstad, B. A. (2008). A meta-analysis of 25 years of mood-creativity research: hedonic tone, activation, or regulatory focus? *Psychol. Bull.* 134, 779–806. doi: 10.1037/a0012815
- Bar-On, R. (1997). Bar-on Emotional Quotient Inventory: Technical Manual. Toronto, ON: Multi-Health Systems.
- Benedek, M., Beaty, R., Jauk, E., Koschutnig, K., Fink, A., Silvia, P. J., et al. (2014). Creating metaphors: the neural basis of figurative language production. *Neuroimage* 90, 99–106. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013. 12.046

to the faculty of typical art. Thus, the model of the associations among the polymorphism, EI, motivational state, and CPMDT can be different in the group of arts.

This study had at least a few limitations. One was common to our previous studies and other studies that used college cohorts (Song et al., 2008; Jung et al., 2010; Takeuchi et al., 2010a,b) and since this problem is common across relevant studies. We quote our study (Takeuchi et al., 2011a, p. 686) for this matter. "Limited sampling of the full range of intellectual abilities is a common hazard when sampling from college cohorts. However, given the correlation between intelligence and creativity among subjects with normal and inferior intelligence (but not subjects with higher intelligence, Sternberg, 1999), focusing on highly intelligent subjects (or subjects with higher education) was certainly warranted for the purpose of this study." Another limitation is common to our previous studies using the S-A creativity test. To measure creativity, we only used the S-A creativity test, which is a measure of verbal CPMDT, and we did not use tests for figural divergent thinking. However, as summarized by Jung et al. (2010), and as we quoted previously (Takeuchi et al., 2015, p. 1823), "several cognitive processes are important for creativity or creative measures, such as flow (Csikszentmihalyi, 1997), insight (Jung-Beeman et al., 2004), perseverance in the face of social acceptance or resistance, such as that of personality variables, creative achievements, and remote association of ideas." Divergent thinking tests are by far the most used measure in the field to measure creative potential (Dietrich, 2007), and their validity to predict creative achievement has been established (Kim, 2008). However, different creative processes and measures may exhibit different patterns of associations with variables used in the study. Future studies need to investigate this issue.

Acknowledgments

We thank Haruka Nouchi for conducting the psychological tests, the subjects, Mutsumi Oohashi for performing the genotyping, all other assistants for helping with the experiments and the study, and the study participants and all our other colleagues at IDAC, Tohoku University for their support. This study was supported by JST/RISTEX, JST/CREST, a Grant-in-Aid for Young Scientists (B) (KAKENHI 23700306) and a Grant-in-Aid for Young Scientists (A) (KAKENHI 25700012) from the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science, and Technology.

- Benjamini, Y., Krieger, A. M., and Yekutieli, D. (2006). Adaptive linear step-up procedures that control the false discovery rate. *Biometrika* 93, 491–507. doi: 10.1093/biomet/93.3.491
- Blasi, G., Bianco, L. L., Taurisano, P., Gelao, B., Romano, R., Fazio, L., et al. (2009). Functional variation of the dopamine D2 receptor gene is associated with emotional control as well as brain activity and connectivity during emotion processing in humans. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 14812–14819. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3609-09.2009
- Bowirrat, A., and Oscar-Berman, M. (2005). Relationship between dopaminergic neurotransmission, alcoholism, and reward deficiency syndrome. Am. J. Med. Genet. B Neuropsychiatr. Genet. 132, 29–37. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.b.30080
- Bradley, M. M., Codispoti, M., Sabatinelli, D., and Lang, P. J. (2001). Emotion and motivation II: sex differences in picture processing. *Emotion* 1, 300–319. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.1.3.300

Carlson, N. R. (2001). Physiology of Behavior. Boston, MA: Allyn and Bacon

- Caspi, A., and Moffitt, T. E. (2006). Gene–environment interactions in psychiatry: joining forces with neuroscience. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 7, 583–590. doi: 10.1038/nrn1925
- Charlton, R., Landau, S., Schiavone, F., Barrick, T., Clark, C., Markus, H., et al. (2008). A structural equation modeling investigation of age-related variance in executive function and DTI measured white matter damage. *Neurobiol. Aging* 29, 1547–1555. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.03.017
- Chávez-Eakle, R. A., Graff-Guerrero, A., García-Reyna, J. C., Vaugier, V., and Cruz-Fuentes, C. (2007). Cerebral blood flow associated with creative performance: a comparative study. *Neuroimage* 38, 519–528. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.07.059
- Csikszentmihalyi, M. (1997). Creativity: Flow and the Psychology of Discovery and Invention. New York, NY: Harper Collins.
- De Manzano, Ö., Cervenka, S., Karabanov, A., Farde, L., and Ullen, F. (2010). Thinking outside a less intact box: thalamic dopamine D2 receptor densities are negatively related to psychometric creativity in healthy individuals. *PLoS ONE* 5:e10670. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0010670
- Dietrich, A. (2007). Who's afraid of a cognitive neuroscience of creativity? *Methods* 42, 22–27. doi: 10.1016/j.ymeth.2006.12.009
- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2005). Perceived emotional intelligence and life satisfaction: predictive and incremental validity using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 39, 937–948. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.03.012
- Feist, G. J. (1998). A meta-analysis of personality in scientific and artistic creativity. Pers. Soc. Psychol. Rev. 2, 290–309. doi: 10.1207/s15327957pspr0204_5
- Fjell, A. M., Westlye, L. T., Amlien, I. K., and Walhovd, K. B. (2012). A multi-modal investigation of behavioral adjustment: post-error slowing is associated with white matter characteristics. *Neuroimage* 61, 195–205. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.03.007
- Flaherty, A. W. (2005). Frontotemporal and dopaminergic control of idea generation and creative drive. J. Comp. Neurol. 493, 147–153. doi: 10.1002/cne.20768
- Fukunishi, I., Wise, T. N., Sheridan, M., Shimai, S., Otake, K., Utsuki, N., et al. (2001a). Association of emotional intelligence with alexithymic characteristics. *Psychol. Rep.* 89, 651–658. doi: 10.2466/pr0.2001.89.3.651
- Fukunishi, I., Wise, T. N., Sheridan, M., Shimai, S., Otake, K., Utsuki, N., et al. (2001b). Validity and reliability of the Japanese version of the Emotional Intelligence Scale among college students and psychiatric outpatients. *Psychol. Rep.* 89, 625–632. doi: 10.2466/pr0.2001.89.3.625
- Goleman, D. (1998). Working with Emotional Intelligence. New York, NY: Bantam.
- Guastello, S. J., Guastello, D. D., and Hanson, C. A. (2004). Creativity, mood disorders, and emotional intelligence. J. Creat. Behav. 38, 260–281. doi: 10.1002/j.2162-6057.2004.tb01244.x
- Halpin, G., and Halpin, G. (1973). The effect of motivation on creative thinking abilities. *J. Creat. Behav.* 7, 51–53. doi: 10.1002/j.2162-6057.1973.tb00946.x
- Heausler, N. L., and Thompson, B. (1988). Structure of the Torrance Tests of creative thinking. *Educ. Psychol. Meas.* 48, 463–468. doi: 10.1177/0013164488482021
- Hirvonen, M., Laakso, A., Någren, K., Rinne, J., Pohjalainen, T., and Hietala, J. (2004). C957T polymorphism of the dopamine D2 receptor (DRD2) gene affects striatal DRD2 availability *in vivo. Mol. Psychiatry* 9, 1060–1061. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4001561
- Ivcevic, Z., Brackett, M. A., and Mayer, J. D. (2007). Emotional intelligence and emotional creativity. J. Pers. 75, 199–236. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2007.00437.x
- Jung, R. E., Segall, J. M., Bockholt, H. J., Flores, R. A., Smith, S. M., Chavez, R. S., et al. (2010). Neuroanatomy of creativity. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 31, 398–409. doi: 10.1002/hbm.20874
- Jung-Beeman, M., Bowden, E. M., Haberman, J., Frymiare, J. L., Arambel-Liu, S., Greenblatt, R., et al. (2004). Neural activity when people solve verbal problems with insight. *PLoS Biol.* 2, 500–510. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0020097
- Kawaguchi, H., Obata, T., Takano, H., Nogami, T., Suhara, T., and Ito, H. (2014). Relation between dopamine synthesis capacity and cell-level structure in human striatum: a multi-modal study with positron emission tomography and diffusion tensor imaging. *PLoS ONE* 9:e87886. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0087886
- Kessler, R. C., McGonagle, K. A., Swartz, M., Blazer, D. G., and Nelson, C. B. (1993). Sex and depression in the National Comorbidity Survey I: lifetime prevalence,

chronicity and recurrence. J. Affect. Disord. 29, 85-96. doi: 10.1016/0165-0327(93)90026-G

- Kim, K. H. (2006). Is creativity unidimensional or multidimensional? Analyses of the torrance tests of creative thinking. *Creat. Res. J.* 18, 251–259. doi: 10.1207/s15326934crj1803_2
- Kim, K. H. (2008). Meta-analyses of the relationship of creative achievement to both IQ and divergent thinking test scores. J. Creat. Behav. 42, 106–130. doi: 10.1002/j.2162-6057.2008.tb01290.x
- Lee, D., Brooks-Gunn, J., McLanahan, S. S., Notterman, D., and Garfinkel, I. (2013). The Great Recession, genetic sensitivity, and maternal harsh parenting. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 110, 13780–13784. doi: 10.1073/pnas.13123 98110
- Lee, H. J., Lee, H. S., Kim, Y. K., Kim, L., Lee, M. S., Jung, I. K., et al. (2003). D2 and D4 dopamine receptor gene polymorphisms and personality traits in a young Korean population. Am. J. Med. Genet. B Neuropsychiatr. Genet. 121, 44–49. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.b.20054
- Mayer, J. D., Caruso, D. R., and Salovey, P. (1999). Emotional intelligence meets traditional standards for an intelligence. *Intelligence* 27, 267–298. doi: 10.1016/S0160-2896(99)00016-1
- McNair, D. M., Lorr, M., and Droppleman, L. F. (1992). *Profile of Mood States*. San Diego, CA: Educational and Industrial Testing Service.
- Munafo, M., Matheson, I., and Flint, J. (2007). Association of the DRD2 gene Taq1A polymorphism and alcoholism: a meta-analysis of case-control studies and evidence of publication bias. *Mol. Psychiatry* 12, 454–461. doi: 10.1038/sj.mp.4001938
- Munafò, M., Timpson, N., David, S., Ebrahim, S., and Lawlor, D. (2009). Association of the DRD2 gene Taq1A polymorphism and smoking behavior: a meta-analysis and new data. *Nicotine Tob. Res.* 11, 64–76. doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntn012
- Munro, C. A., McCaul, M. E., Wong, D. F., Oswald, L. M., Zhou, Y., Brasic, J., et al. (2006). Sex differences in striatal dopamine release in healthy adults. *Biol. Psychiatry* 59, 966–974. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.01.008
- Murphy, S., Norbury, R., Godlewska, B., Cowen, P., Mannie, Z., Harmer, C., et al. (2012). The effect of the serotonin transporter polymorphism (5-HTTLPR) on amygdala function: a meta-analysis. *Mol. Psychiatry* 18, 512–520. doi: 10.1038/mp.2012.19
- Neville, M. J., Johnstone, E. C., and Walton, R. T. (2004). Identification and characterization of ANKK1: a novel kinase gene closely linked to DRD2 on chromosome band 11q23. 1. *Hum. Mutat.* 23, 540–545. doi: 10.1002/humu.20039
- Oldfield, R. C. (1971). The assessment and analysis of handedness: the Edinburgh inventory. *Neuropsychologia* 9, 97–113. doi: 10.1016/0028-3932(71)90067-4
- Otake, K., Shimai, S., Uchiyama, K., and Utsuki, N. (2001). Development of Japanese Emotional Intelligence Scale (EQS) and its validity and reliability. *Job Stress Res.* 8, 153–161.
- Pattij, T., Janssen, M. C., Vanderschuren, L. J., Schoffelmeer, A. N., and Van Gaalen, M. M. (2007). Involvement of dopamine D1 and D2 receptors in the nucleus accumbens core and shell in inhibitory response control. *Psychopharmacology* 191, 587–598. doi: 10.1007/s00213-006-0533-x
- Ponce, G., Jimenez-Arriero, M., Rubio, G., Hoenicka, J., Ampuero, I., Ramos, J., et al. (2003). The A1 allele of the DRD2 gene (TaqI A polymorphisms) is associated with antisocial personality in a sample of alcohol-dependent patients. *Eur. Psychiatry* 18, 356–360. doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2003.06.006
- Runco, M. A. (1990). The divergent thinking of young children: implications of the research. *Gifted Child Today* 13, 37–39.
- Runco, M. A., and Acar, S. (2012). Divergent thinking as an indicator of creative potential. *Creat. Res. J.* 24, 66–75. doi: 10.1080/10400419.2012.652929
- Runco, M. A., and Jaeger, G. J. (2012). The standard definition of creativity. *Creat. Res. J.* 24, 92–96. doi: 10.1080/10400419.2012.650092
- Runco, M. A., Noble, E. P., Reiter-Palmon, R., Acar, S., Ritchie, T., and Yurkovich, J. M. (2011). The genetic basis of creativity and ideational fluency. *Creat. Res. J.* 23, 376–380. doi: 10.1080/10400419.2011.621859
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imagination Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Salovey, P., Rothman, A. J., Detweiler, J. B., and Steward, W. T. (2000). Emotional states and physical health. Am. Psychol. 55, 110–121. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.55.1.110
- Sánchez-Ruiz, M., Hernández-Torrano, D., Pérez-González, J., Batey, M., and Petrides, K. (2011). The relationship between trait emotional intelligence
and creativity across subject domains. Motiv. Emot. 35, 461-473. doi: 10.1007/s11031-011-9227-8

- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., and Hine, D. W. (2011). The association of ability and trait emotional intelligence with alcohol problems. *Addict. Res. Theory* 19, 260–265. doi: 10.3109/16066359.2010.512108
- Shimonaka, Y., and Nakazato, K. (2007). Creativity and factors affecting creative ability in adulthood and old age. *Jpn. J. Educ. Psychol.* 55, 231–243. doi: 10.5926/jjep1953.55.2_231
- Slaski, M., and Cartwright, S. (2003). Emotional intelligence training and its implications for stress, health and performance. *Stress Health* 19, 233–239. doi: 10.1002/smi.979
- Society_for_Creative_Minds. (1969). Manual of S-A Creativity Test. Tokyo: Tokyo shinri Corporation.
- Song, M., Zhou, Y., Li, J., Liu, Y., Tian, L., Yu, C., et al. (2008). Brain spontaneous functional connectivity and intelligence. *Neuroimage* 41, 1168–1176. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.02.036
- Stein, M. I. (1953). Creativity and culture. J. Psychol. 36, 311-322. doi: 10.1080/00223980.1953.9712897
- Sternberg, R. J. (ed.). (1999). Handbook of Creativity. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Stice, E., Yokum, S., Bohon, C., Marti, N., and Smolen, A. (2010). Reward circuitry responsivity to food predicts future increases in body mass: moderating effects of DRD2 and DRD4. *Neuroimage* 50, 1618–1625. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.01.081
- Suzuki, S.-I., Shimada, H., Miura, M., Kaatayanagi, K., Umano, R., and Sakano, Y. (1997). Development of a new psychological stress response scale (SRS-18) and investigation of the reliability and the validity. *Jpn. J. Behav. Med.* 4, 22–29.
- Takeuchi, H., and Kawashima, R. (2013). "Neural bases of individual differences of creativity measured by the divergent thinking test (symposium)," in Association for Psychological Science 25th Annual Convention (Washington DC).
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., Nagase, T., Nouchi, R., et al. (2011a). Failing to deactivate: the association between brain activity during a working memory task and creativity. *Neuroimage* 55, 681–687. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.11.052
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., Nagase, T., Nouchi, R., et al. (2011b). Cerebral blood flow during rest associates with general intelligence and creativity. *PLoS ONE* 6:e25532. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025532
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., Nagase, T., Nouchi, R., et al. (2012b). The association between resting functional connectivity and creativity. *Cereb. Cortex* 22, 2921–2929. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhr371
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Nouchi, R., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., Sekiguchi, A., et al. (2014b). Anatomical correlates of quality of life: evidence from voxel-based morphometry. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 35, 1834–1846. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22294
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Nouchi, R., Hashizume, H., Sekiguchi, A., Kotozaki, Y., et al. (2013b). Anatomical correlates of self-handicapping tendency. *Cortex* 49, 1148–1154. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2013.01.014
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Nouchi, R., Sekiguchi, A., Hashizume, H., Sassa, Y., et al. (2013d). Resting state functional connectivity associated with trait emotional intelligence. *Neuroimage* 83, 318–328. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.06.044
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Nouchi, R., Sekiguchi, A., Kotozaki, Y., Miyauchi, C., et al. (2014a). Regional gray matter density is associated with achievement motivation: evidence from voxel-based morphometry. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 219, 71–83. doi: 10.1007/s00429-012-0485-3
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Nouchi, R., Sekiguchi, A., Kotozaki, Y., Miyauchi, C. M., et al. (2012a). A voxel-based morphometry study of gray and white matter correlates of a need for uniqueness. *Neuroimage* 63, 1119–1126. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.08.037
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sassa, Y., Hashizume, H., Sekiguchi, A., Fukushima, A., et al. (2010a). White matter structures associated with creativity: evidence from diffusion tensor imaging. *Neuroimage* 51, 11–18. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.02.035
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sassa, Y., Hashizume, H., Sekiguchi, A., Fukushima, A., et al. (2010b). Regional gray matter volume of dopaminergic system associate with creativity: evidence from voxel-based morphometry *Neuroimage* 51, 578–585. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.02.078
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sassa, Y., Hashizume, H., Sekiguchi, A., Fukushima, A., et al. (2011c). Regional gray matter density associated with emotional intelligence: evidence from voxel-based morphometry. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 32, 1497–1510. doi: 10.1002/hbm.21122

- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sassa, Y., Hashizume, H., Sekiguchi, A., Fukushima, A., et al. (2013c). Brain structures associated with executive functions during everyday events in a non-clinical sample. *Brain Struc. Funct.* 218, 1017–1032. doi: 10.1007/s00429-012-0444-z
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sassa, Y., Hashizume, H., Sekiguchi, A., Nagase, T., et al. (2013e). White matter structures associated with emotional intelligence: evidence from diffusion tensor imaging. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 34, 1025–1034. doi: 10.1002/hbm.21492
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sekiguchi, A., Nouchi, R., Kotozaki, Y., Nakagawa, S., et al. (2013a). Association of hair iron levels with creativity and psychological variables related to creativity. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 7:875. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013.00875
- Takeuchi, H., Taki, Y., Sekuguchi, A., Hashizume, H., Nouchi, R., Sassa, Y., et al. (2015). Mean diffusivity of globus pallidus associated with verbal creativity measured by divergent thinking and creativity-related temperaments in young healthy adults. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 36, 1808–1827. doi: 10.1002/hbm.22739
- Thompson, J., Thomas, N., Singleton, A., Piggot, M., Lloyd, S., Perry, E., et al. (1997). D2 dopamine receptor gene (DRD2) Taql A polymorphism: reduced dopamine D2 receptor binding in the human striatum associated with the A1 allele. *Pharmacogenet. Genomics* 7, 479–484. doi: 10.1097/00008571-199712000-00006
- Torrance, E. P. (1966). *Torrance tests of Creative Thinking*. Bensenville, IL: Scholastic Testing Service Bensenville, Ill.
- Treffinger, D. J. (1985). "Review of the torrance tests of creative thinking," in *The Ninth Mental Measurements Yearbook*, ed V.J. Mitchell Jr. (Lincoln: University of Nebraska, Buros Institute of Mental Measurements), 1632–1634.
- Tsuchimine, S., Yasui-Furukori, N., Sasaki, K., Kaneda, A., Sugawara, N., Yoshida, S., et al. (2012). Association between the dopamine D2 receptor (DRD2) polymorphism and the personality traits of healthy Japanese participants. *Prog. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry* 38, 190–193. doi: 10.1016/j.pnpbp.2012.03.008
- Uchiyama, K., Shimai, T., Utsuki, N., and Otake, K. (2001). *EQS Manual*. Tokyo: Jitsumukyoiku Syuppan (Practical Education Press).
- Vernon, P. A., Petrides, K., Bratko, D., and Schermer, J. A. (2008). A behavioral genetic study of trait emotional intelligence. *Emotion* 8, 635–642. doi: 10.1037/a0013439
- Volkow, N. D., Wang, G.-J., Begleiter, H., Porjesz, B., Fowler, J. S., Telang, F., et al. (2006). High levels of dopamine D2 receptors in unaffected members of alcoholic families: possible protective factors. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 63, 999–1008. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.63.9.999
- Walderhaug, E., Magnusson, A., Neumeister, A., Lappalainen, J., Lunde, H., Refsum, H., et al. (2007). Interactive effects of sex and 5-HTTLPR on mood and impulsivity during tryptophan depletion in healthy people. *Biol. Psychiatry* 62, 593–599. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2007.02.012
- Watanabe, T. (1998). A study on the individual differences of the experience of hypnagogic imagery. *Shinrigaku Kenkyu* 68, 478–483. doi: 10.4992/jjpsy.68.478
- Willner, P., Field, M., Pitts, K., and Reeve, G. (1998). Mood, cue and gender influences on motivation, craving and liking for alcohol in recreational drinkers. *Behav. Pharmacol.* 9, 631–642. doi: 10.1097/00008877-199811000-00018
- World Medical Association. (1991). Declaration of Helsinki. Law Med. Soc. Law Med. 19, 264.
- Yokoyama, K. (2005). POMS Shortened Version (in Japanese). Tokyo: Kanekoshobo.
- Zell, E., Krizan, Z., and Teeter, S. R. (2015). Evaluating gender similarities and differences using metasynthesis. Am. Psychol. 70, 10–20. doi: 10.1037/a0038208

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Takeuchi, Tomita, Taki, Kikuchi, Ono, Yu, Sekiguchi, Nouchi, Kotozaki, Nakagawa, Miyauchi, Iizuka, Yokoyama, Shinada, Yamamoto, Hanawa, Araki, Hashizume, Kunitoki, Sassa and Kawashima. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Appendix

We quote the manner by which the S-A creativity test is scored from our previous study (Takeuchi et al., 2010b, pp. 583–584) as follows:

"This appendix presents sample answers to a problem in the S-A creativity test, and the manner in which they were scored."

Sample question: Other than for storing milk, how can we use milk bottles?

Sample answers:

- 1. Make a hole in it and use it as a coin bank.
- 2. Use it as a weight.
- 3. Use it as an instrument.
- 4. Use it as an object for shooting.
- 5. Beat on it and make a sound.

6. Eat it.

The manner in which they were scored is as follows.

- (1) Inappropriate answers were excluded. In this case, the sixth answer (Eat it) was excluded.
- (2) If the answer is included in categories on the criteria table, the answer is categorized and elaborate scoring is performed based on the table. Each category has an originality score. In the criteria table, the score is determined on the basis of how rare the category of certain answers is (If the category of a certain answer appears in more than 5% of the answers, the category has 0 originality points. If the category of a certain answer appears in less than 5%, but more than 1% of the answers, the category has 1 originality point. If the category of a certain answer appears in less than 1% of the answers, the category has 2 originality points.).
- (3) If the answer is not included in the categories on the criteria table, and if it cannot be considered to belong to the same category as any of the other answers that are not included in the categories on the criteria table, then it is categorized as a new category and scoring of Elaboration

score is performed in a similar manner to that of the criteria table.

Scores of each answer are as follows.

- 1. Make a hole in it and use it as a coin bank." Category: To use it as a vessels Originality of the category = 0, Category number = 1, Elaboration = 2
- 2. Use it as a weight. Category: To use it as a measure or to use its shape or weight Originality of the category = 1, Category number = 2, Elaboration = 1
- 3. Use it as an instrument. Category: To use it as an instruments Originality of the category = 1, Category number = 3, Elaboration = 0
- 4. Use it as an object of shooting. Category: Others 1
 Originality of the category = 2, Category number = 4, Elaboration = 2
- 5. Beat on it and make a sound. Category: To use it as an instruments Originality of the category = 1, Category number = 3, Elaboration = 1

6. *Eat it*.

Inappropriate answer

The total score of the sample answers are as follows.

- Fluency = Number of appropriate answers = 5.
- Flexibility = Number of different categories = 4.
- Originality = The sum of the originality scores of the different categories = 4. (In this case, category number 1 = 0 points, category number 2 = 1 point, category number 3 = 1 point, category number 4 = 2 points).

Elaboration = The sum of the elaboration scores of all the answers = 6.

 $Total \ score = Originality + Elaboration = 10.$ "



Emotional intelligence and the Occupational Personality Questionnaire (OPQ)

Adrian Furnham *, Mary-Clare Race and Adrienne Rosen

Department of Clinical, Educational, and Health Psychology, University College London, London, UK

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Min Liu, University of Hawaii at Manoa, USA Xi Liang, Capital Normal University, China (in collaboration with Min Liu) Rosario Cabello, Universidad de Huelva, Spain

*Correspondence:

Adrian Furnham, Research Department of Clinical, Educational and Health Psychology, University College London, 26 Bedford Way, London WC1 0AP, UK e-mail: a.furnham@ucl.ac.uk This study explores the relationship between the Bar-on EQ-I and the Occupational Personality Questionnaire OPQ32i to determine if there is a link between self- and other-reported Emotional Intelligence and personality traits. Data was obtained from 329 managers working in the IT and Finance sectors and included multi-source (360°) measures of Emotional Intelligence. Results indicated construct overlap and correlations between some elements of Emotional Intelligence and the OPQ32i with a stronger relationship between 360 measures of Emotional Intelligence and personality. On both the self-report measure of EQ-I and the 360 measure the mood scale showed a strongest link with personality factors. Measures of Emotional Intelligence which include a 360 component may thus provide a more useful indicator of an individual's ability to manage their own feelings and those of others.

Keywords: Emotional Intelligence, self concept, other person perception, personality inventory, mood

INTRODUCTION

There is a rapidly growing literature on Emotional Intelligence: definition, measurement, origin, and consequences (Matthews et al., 2002; Murphy, 2006). The idea of emotional intelligence is discussed and debated widely within the mainstream business world with a growing claim that it can be a better predictor of high performance than the traditional measure of general intelligence (Furnham, 2008a; Weinberger, 2009).

Measures of emotional intelligence vary widely in both content and method of assessment and tend to fall into two broad camps; those that focus on *ability* and are derived from the original EI conceptualization (with a focus on being able to reason validly about emotions) and measures of *self-report* (trait) (which focus on the behavioral dispositions and self perceptions of one's ability to recognize and understand emotions (Petrides and Furnham, 2001, 2003). Empirical work in this field would suggest that trait EI is more robustly related to, but distinct from, personality as measured by the Big Five (Petrides and Furnham, 2001) and is quite different from ability EI (Petrides et al., 2007). There are, however, personality correlates of ability measures of EQ, particularly Agreeableness (Fiori and Antonakis, 2011).

Critics of ability measures of EI highlight the misconception that EI or competencies can be measured through self-report (Cooper and Petrides, 2010) and the potential for faking on selfreport EI measures. Similar criticisms of the measure used in this study have been made (Petrides et al., 2007).

Other views position EI, and in particular trait EI, as an individual difference construct and therefore argue that EI exists within the same space as personality accounting for very little criterion variance above and beyond that of basic personality dimensions (Matthews et al., 2002). Petrides et al. (2007) explore this in more detail and, in their study found evidence to suggest that EI is a distinct construct, partially because it is determined by a number of personality factors and "exists at the lower levels of personality hierarchies" (p.48) thus somewhat dispelling the myth that EI is simply personality "rebranded."

This study focuses on the relationship between two popular measures of emotional intelligence and personality in business settings though neither are used in mainstream psychological research on individual differences (Furnham, 2008a). Both are embedded in a separate theoretical framework but appear to have considerable conceptual overlap. The central question in this study is the empirical relationship between these two measures.

THE Bar-On MEASURE

The measure used in this study is the Bar-On Emotional Quotient Inventory (EQ-i), which is designed to measure competencies including awareness, stress tolerance, problem solving, and happiness (Bar-On, 1997). Doubts have been expressed about the Bar-On model in the literature especially the factorial structure of the test and the selection of facets (Petrides et al., 2007). Matthews et al. (2002) noted that the theory behind the measure is vague and others have found the model to be highly susceptible to faking (Grubb and McDaniel, 2007; Day and Carroll, 2008). However, despite these criticisms the model continues to be applied in a variety of academic and real world settings (Lievens et al., 2011). Furthermore, the measure has been shown to have acceptable psychometric properties like internal consistency, convergent validity, and resistance to response style and bias (Dawda and Hart, 2000). Various attempts have been made to assess various different versions and translations of the measure with different degrees of support for such issues as factor structure (Kun et al., 2012) and concurrent validity (Al Said et al., 2013).

THE OPO PERSONALITY MEASURE

Measurement of personality has equally attracted vast amounts of attention and many commercial organizations, rather than academic institutions, have developed measures which are now commonplace in the HR professional's toolkit. One such measure that has expanded greatly over the past 20 years all around the world is Saville et al. (1984) who claim several advantages for their "Occupational Personality Questionnaire" (OPQ) derived in part from the 16PF. The most comprehensive versions of the OPQ measure 30 scales which are grouped into three categories, associated with Relationships with People, Thinking Style, and Feelings and Emotions, respectively. Robertson and Kinder (1993) carried out a meta-analysis of some 21 different populations who had all completed the OPO. They showed that, if specific hypotheses were tested, there was strong evidence of the criterion-related validity of the OPQ. It continues to attract attention with a recent study yielding a six factor solution interpretable within the Five Factor Model space (Woods and Hardy, 2012).

Early evaluations of the OPQ were critical (Barrett et al., 1996) however the measure has undergone significant development and an extensive report by the British Psychological Society concluded that there was good evidence of the tests norms, reliability as well as construct and criterion-related validity (British Psychological Society, 2007).

PERSONALITY AND EMOTIONAL INTELLIGENCE

This study is concerned with the degree of association between a popular model of personality and the Bar-on model of emotional intelligence. In the current study we used two EQ measures: the original self-report measure and the 360 measure where different raters—typically a manager (boss), peers, direct reports, and others rate a specific person. It has been suggested that observer data is less prone to dissimilation and hence more accurate (Furnham, 2008a,b).

Van der Zee et al. (2002) present a summary of early findings which point to a stronger relationship between emotional intelligence and personality than the relationship between emotional intelligence and general intelligence. In a study to determine the relationship between emotional intelligence, cognitive ability, and personality with academic achievement Newsome et al. (2000) found that many of the factors in the Bar-on measure of emotional intelligence were closely related to traditional personality traits. Similarly Bar-On (1997) reported significant correlations between many sub-scales of the EQ-i and the 16 Personality Factor Questionnaire (16PF 5th edition; Cattell et al., 1999). Research by Ciarrochi et al. (2000) found that emotional intelligence, as assessed by the MEIS, correlates with empathy, but shares little overlap with extraversion and neuroticism. This would suggest that the link between emotional intelligence and personality is largely determined by the measure used. This study is partly exploratory, but three tentative hypotheses will be made.

SELF vs. OBSERVER RATINGS

There is an extensive literature in psychology concerned with self vs. other/observer difference in ratings of various behaviors (Conway and Huffcutt, 1997; Pronin et al., 2004; Connolly et al., 2007; Bollich et al., 2011). This is variously called multi-source

feedback, 360° feedback or inter-rater reliability (Stolarova et al., 2014). A wide variety of issues have been considered such as the duration of acquaintance, observer type (peers, boss, subordinate), personality of the raters etc. and how these influence the ratings of observers and which may account for the difference between self and other. There are also a list of cognitive biases that may also account for the differences. Finally, there is also an academic literature going back well over 20 years which suggests a positive-self bias which indicates that managers tend to rate themselves overall more positively than those they work with. There appear few studies on self-other differences in emotional intelligence.

There are however various papers measured vs. self-estimated emotional intelligence which showed evidence of estimation bias (Petrides and Furnham, 2000; Siegling et al., 2014).

HYPOTHESES

In line with the idea that 360 measures of EI (i.e., reports by others) are better predictors of actual performance than self report measures because of less dissimulation and other biases (poor self-insight) it is hypothesized that:

H1. 360 measures of emotional intelligence as assessed by the EQ-I show a stronger link with personality traits than self report measures of emotional intelligence.

To test the thinking that emotional competence is directly related to one's ability to manage feelings and relationships it is proposed that elements of personality measures that focus on interpersonal skills and ability to build relationships will show more overlap with emotional intelligence and as such:

- H2. The OPQ "Feelings" factors will show a significant correlation with self report measures of Emotional Intelligence.
- H3. The OPQ "Relationships" factors will show a significant correlation with the 360 measure of Emotional Intelligence.

METHODS

PARTICIPANTS

In all 329 people took part of which 301 were males. They were all British, ranged in age from 30 to 50 years old and were senior middle managers and executives taking part on leadership development programmes working in the financial or IT sector.

MEASURES

Bar-on emotional quotient inventory (Bar-On, 2004)

The Emotional Quotient Inventory (EQ-i), EQ-360 and EQ-i: YV were developed to assess the Bar-On model of emotional-social intelligence. The EQ-I is a self-report measure designed to measure a number of constructs related to EI. The EQ-I consists of 133 items and takes approximately 30 min to complete. It gives an overall EQ score as well as scores for the five composite scales and 15 subscales (Bar-On, 2004, 2006). In addition to the self report measure a 360 version of the tool was also administered with data collected from participants' peers. This has similar psychometric properties as the self-report table.

Occupational personality questionnaire

In order to assess personality, respondents completed the 230 item Occupational Personality Questionnaire (OPQ). The OPQ measures personality at three levels. First are six factors, five of which describe the "Big Five" factors plus an achievement factor. At the next level is a 16-factor solution. Third is the deductively-rather than factor analytically-derived "Concept Model" consisting of 30 scales. Subjects register their level of agreement with each statement on a five point Likert scale.

PROCEDURE

Participants were tested during a management training programme. They had ethical committee permission to proceed. All were told to be as honest as possible, and given feedback on their results at a later date. Furthermore, those who worked with the target person also evaluated them on the EQi. Efforts were made to get full 360 data such that the target person (who completed all the measures) was evaluated by the boss (superior), peers, reports (subordinates), and clients. Inevitably these varied greatly between individuals both in terms of the number of people who completed the observer version of the questionnaire but their specific role with respect to the target person. For the purposes of this study the observer ratings were combined to get an other/observer score. On average each person had more than two observer reports combined.

RESULTS

First, the data was inspected for outliers, and highly skewed distributions however, none appeared. Given the imbalance between males and females in this sample a MANOVA was run comparing the sexes on the 30 OPQ scores and the five EQi scores. Neither was statistically significant.

The total EQi score for self was 105.22 (SD = 16.77) while the total score for others was 100.59 (SD = 8.9). This was significant: [$t_{(212)} = 3.45, p < 0.001$].

The next step involved subjecting the 32 OPQ scales to a Promax and then Varimax rotated factor analysis. The scales failed to load onto three factors in line with the conceptual model underpinning the OPQ and therefore further analysis was carried out on all of the OPQ scale scores. Interestingly the result of this analysis indicated a five factor solution suggesting a factor model aligned with the Big 5 model of personality (Costa and McCrae, 1992). The results were similar to those of Woods and Hardy (2012) who factor analyzed the results of a similar number of British participants. The fact that the OPQ scales failed to load on the three factors does challenge the conceptual model of the test.

Next, the five factors of the EQi measure were subjected to similar factor analysis, using both orthogonal and oblique rotations. In both cases a single factor emerged with all scales loading on the single factor. Again factor analysis of this scale fails to meet theoretical expectations.

However, for comparison with other studies further analysis will be performed on the total score, and the various subscale scores.

All three hypotheses received partial support. The three OPQ facet scales (Relationships, Thinking, Feelings) were then

correlated with both the self and 360 measures of the five EI scales. **Tables 1–3** below presents these correlations. Given their numbers and the possibility of Type 1 errors, Bonferroni corrections were made though tables show un-corrected correlations. **Table 1** shows that the relationships element of personality correlates more significantly with the 360 measures of emotional intelligence than the self report measure although overall the correlations are low.

Table 2 shows there are more significant correlations between the OPQ Thinking scale facets and EQi than with the Relationships scale. Conventional, Rational and Forward thinking all correlate negatively with both self measures of EQi. In **Table 3** the Worrying and Emotionally Controlled measures of "Feelings" correlate most significantly with both self and 360 measures of EQi although there is little other evidence to suggest a link between the OPQ Feelings scale and Emotional Intelligence. Across all 3 OPQ scales (Relationships, Thinking, Feelings) there was some evidence of a relationship with Emotional Intelligence and this was more evident with the 360 measures of EQi.

Table 4 shows the self and other scores as well as *t*-test results for each analysis. Three things are noticeable from these data. *First*, nearly all (16 out of 21) analyses showed a significant difference all in the same direction. Overall participants thought that they were more emotionally intelligent than did observers. The only exception was the interpersonal total scale and sub-scale scores where the lack of significant difference seems mainly attributable to the participants giving slightly below average scores. *Second*, participants tended to give themselves scores between a third and a half of a standard deviation above the mean while observers gave scores one of two points above or below the mean of 100. *Third*, in nearly all instances the SD of the observers were lower than that of the estimates of the participants.

Significant correlations on each of the three OPQ scales were regressed against EQi. Six, step-wise multiple regressions were computed with the Self 360 EI score and the five subscales as the criterion variable and the 9 significant OPQ scales as the predictor variables.

Following this a series of regression were performed with the total and five EI scales as the criterion variable and all nine OPQ scores as the predictor variables. The aim was to examine which OPQ facets were most strongly linked to the EI facets.

Four regressions were significant: the Independent Minded scale on the OPQ was a significant predictor of the total self-report EI score and accounted for 4% of the variance. The regression which accounted for most of the variance (17%) was the Mood factor and it showed that higher scores on Independent Minded and Outgoing and low scores on Conventional were associated with high scores on Mood Intelligence as. Higher scores on Outgoing were associated with higher scores on Mood Intelligence. The Stress subscale did not show any significant relationships with personality. On the Intrapersonal subscale, there was a significant negative relationship with Independent Minded but this accounted for a very small amount of variance (less than 1%).

A series of regressions were then computed similar to those reported in **Table 5** however this time the criteria variable was the observer rather than the self-reported scores on the EQ1. These are shown in **Table 6**.

| | | | Mean | SD | (SIR) | (SIA) | (SS) | (SA) | (NS) | (OIR) | (OIA) | (OS) (V | | (OA) | (MO) | (d | (CN) | (NO) |) (MI) | (DC) | (¥ | (sc) |) E | (D) (CR) |
|----|--|---------|------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|---------------|--------|----------------|--|----------|---------------|-----------|----------|----------|---------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|---------|----------|--------|-----------|----------|
| 1 | Self inter | (SIR) | 98.22 | 11.82 | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Self intra | (SIA) | 103.58 | 17.37 | 0.08 | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Self stress | (SS) | 105.56 | 11.23 | -0.03 | -0.00 | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Self adapt | (SA) | 107.58 | 13.81 | 0.14* | 0.09 | 0.06 | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Self mood | (SM) | 104.54 | 10.16 | 0.11 | 0.11 | 0.15* | * 0.03 | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Other inter | (OIR) | 97.96 | 10.48 | 0.12 | 0.10 | 0.10 | 0.12 | 0.48** | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Other intra | (OIA) | 99.79 | 8.64 | 0.10 | 0.10 | 0.08 | 0.05 | 0.40** | 0.24** | ۱ * | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Other stress | (SO) | 102.67 | 6.99 | 0.01 | 0.07 | 0.41** | ** 0.09 | 0.49** | 0.45** | * 0.24** | ** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Other adapt | (OA) | 102.29 | 7.42 | 0.08 | 0.07 | 0.17* | 0.08 | 0.47** | 0.50** | * 0.33** | ** 0.67** | **2 | I | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Other mood | (MO) | 98.55 | 10.53 | 0.11 | 0.12 | 0.15* | * 0.03 | 0.41** | 0.49** | * 0.40** | ** 0.49** | | 0.47** | I | | | | | | | | | |
| | Persuasive | (L) | 5.13 | 2.09 | 0.00 | -0.03 | 0.00 | -0.00 | 0.20 | 0.10 | 0.16 | -0.09 | 9 -0.03 | | 0.10 | I | | | | | | | | |
| 12 | Controlling | (CN) | 6.42 | 1.69 | 0.05 | 0.10 | -0.05 | 0.04 | 0.07 | 0.02 | 0.16* | * -0.00 | 0.01 | | 0.14** | 0.35 | I | | | | | | | |
| 13 | Outspoken | (NO) | 5.79 | 2.13 | -0.05 | 0.06 | -0.02 | 0.12 | 0.04 | -0.03 | 0.16* | * -0.05 | 5 0.06 | | 0.07 | 0.09 | 0.21 | I | | | | | | |
| 14 | Independent minded | (IM) | 5.93 | 2.03 | -0.19 | -0.12 | 0.08 | 0.06 | -0.18** | -0.12 | -0.09 | -0.13 | 3 -0.06 | | -0.04 | -0.02 | 0.02 | 0.21 | I | | | | | |
| 15 | Outgoing | (DC) | 5.28 | 2.22 | 0.06 | -0.01 | -0.10 | 0.06 | 0.29** | 0.26** | * 0.11 | -0.06 | 3 -0.04 | | 0.05 | 0.28 | 0.25 | 0.29 | -0.02 | I | | | | |
| 16 | Affiliative | (Y | 5.36 | 2.02 | 0.04 | -0.03 | -0.02 | 0.06 | 0.14* | 0.15* | 0.04 | -0.02 | 2 -0.09 | | 0.14* | 0.17 | 0.07 | 0.01 - | -0.09 | 0.41 | I | | | |
| 17 | Socially | (SC) | 5.16 | 2.00 | 0.10 | 0.02 | -0.04 | 0.05 | 0.29** | 0.24** | * 0.11 | 0.16* | 5* 0.03 | | 0.16** | 0.29 | 0.17 | 0.03 - | -0.14 (| 0.38 (| 0.30 | I | | |
| | confident | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Modest | (M) | 5.80 | 4.16 | -0.04 | -0.02 | -0.01 | -0.01 | -0.18** | -0.03 | -0.10 | I | 0.05 | | -0.11 - | -0.22 - | -0.17 - | -0.11 | | | -0.09 -0 | -0.08 | I | |
| 19 | Democratic | (D | 5.49 | 2.01 | 0.10 | -0.09 | -0.03 | 0.05 | 0.02 | 0.06 | 0.05 | 0.09 | 00.0 | | 0.03 | 0.05 - | -0.04 - | -0.07 | -0.29 (| 0.03 (| 0.17 0 | 0.10 0 | 0.03 | I |
| 20 | Caring | (CR) | 5.51 | 1.97 | 0.17* | 0.17**_0.01 | -0.12 | 0.00 | 0.06 | 0.23** | * -0.05 | 0.15* | 5* 0.12 | | 0.12 - | -0.06 - | -0.07 - | -0.17 | -0.28 -(| -0.03 (| 0.18 0 | 0.05 0 | 0.07 0 | 0.30 |
| Q | ** <i>p</i> < 0.01; * <i>p</i> < 0.05 | .05. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0 | Table 2 Pearson product-moment correlation between measu | product | -momen | t correl. | ation b | etweel | n meas | | es of Emotional Intelligence and OPQ Thinking Scale. | nal Inte | lligence | and OF | Q Thin | king Sc. | ale. | | | | | | | | | |
| 1 | | Ž | Mean <i>SD</i> | (Sir) | (SIA) | (SS) | (SA) | | (WS) (I | (OIR) | (OIA) |) (so) | (OA) (C | I) (INO) | (R) (E) | (B) | (CV) | v) (CP) | () () | (SV) | (Þ) | (E) | (DC) (CS) | CS) (RF) |
| | Rational Evaluative | (E) (E) | 5.22 1.90 5.59 2.45 | 0 -0.07 5 0.01 | , 0.03 -0.02 | 0.11 -0.04 | -0.04 | -0.16 -0.07 | | -0.19** | -0.07 0.06 | 0.01 | 0.01 -0 | -0.03 - | 0.14 | | | | | | | | | |
| | Behavioral | | | | . ' | | | | | | | 0.12 | | | | 0.04 – | | | | | | | | |
| | Conventional | | | I | | | | * | * | * | | | | | | 1 | | | | | | | | |
| | Conceptual | (CP) | 5.58 2.06 F F 2.06 | 6 0.04 0.04 | t 0.01 | 0.01 | 0.03 | I | -0.05 0 | 0.00 | -0.04 - | -0.05 | -0.03 | 0.03 | 0.01 0. | 0.12 0. | 0.22 -0.19 | 19 - | | | | | | |
| | Varietv sk | ĩ | | 1 | 1 | | | | | | | | I | | | 1 | | | - 10 | 1 | | | | |
| | Adaptable | | | | | 1 | | | | * | | | | | | | | | | 1 0.02 | 2 | | | |
| | Forward thk | | | 1 | | | | 1 | * | | * | | | -0.03 0 | | | | | | | 3 0.15 | I | | |
| 10 | Detail Cons | (DC) | 4.77 1.99 | 90.0- 6 | 0.05 | 0.04 | -0.08 | | -0.14* -0 | -0.04 | -0.07 | 0.03 - | -0.01 -0 | -0.05 0. | 0.33 0. | 0.13 -0.20 | | 0.37 -0.13 | 13 -0.34 | 4 -0.22 | 2 0.10 | 0.04 | I | |
| | Conscientious | (CS) 4 | 4.61 2.16 | 3 -0.01 | 0.04 | 0.08 | -0.00 | -0.06 | | 0.02 | 0.06 | 0.07 | 0.12 -0 | -0.11 0. | 0.27 0. | 0.12 -0.11 | | 0.30 -0.18 | 18 -0.20 | 0 -0.25 | 5 0.09 | 0.04 | 0.58 | I |
| 12 | Rule follow | (RF) 5 | 5.39 1.92 | 2 -0.06 | 3 0.07 | 0.06 | .0.06 | -0.09 | · | -0.02 | -0.06 | 0.00 | -0.02 -0 | -0.05 0 | 0.19 0. | 0.02 -0.16 | | 0.50 -0.08 | 08 -0.30 | 0 -0.31 | 1 0.05 | 0.04 | 0.45 | 0.40 |
| Т | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

 $^{**}p < 0.01; \ ^{*}p < 0.05.$

| | | | Mean | SD | Mean <i>SD</i> (SIR) (SIA) (SS) | (SIA) | (SS) | (SA) | (NS) | (OIR) | (OIA) | (SO) | (OA) | (MO) | RX | WR | Σ | P | TR | EC | ٩G | S | A DC |
|----|-----------------------|-------|------|------|---------------------------------|-------------|--------|---------|---------|---------|---------|-------|-------|--------|-------|-------|-------|-------|---------|-------|------|---------|--------|
| - | Relaxed | (RX) | 5.38 | 2.05 | 0.01 | 0.01 | 0.08 | -0.02 | 0.10 | 0.08 | 0.01 | | 0.07 | 0.02 | I | | | | | | | | |
| 2 | Worrying | (MVR) | 5.11 | 2.21 | -0.15** | -0.06 | -0.08 | -0.12 | -0.24** | -0.11 | -0.14* | | | -0.02 | -0.33 | I | | | | | | | |
| со | Tough mind | (TM) | 5.21 | 1.88 | -0.01 | | | 0.13 | 0.16 | 0.18 | 0.02 | | | -10 | 0.27 | -0.31 | I | | | | | | |
| 4 | Optimistic | (OP) | 6.12 | 3.75 | 0.03 | | | -0.01 | 0.01 | -0.10 | -0.06 | | -0.09 | 0.02 | 0.09 | 0.01 | -0.04 | I | | | | | |
| വ | Trusting | (TR) | 6.45 | 4.67 | 0.04 | | 0.00 | -0.03 | | 0.03 | -0.01 | -0.06 | -0.02 | -0.04 | 0.07 | 0.02 | 0.00 | 0.08 | I | | | | |
| 9 | Emotionally | (EC) | 5.63 | 2.06 | -0.16* | -0.07 | -0.05 | -0.17** | -0.18** | -0.10 | -0.22** | | -0.06 | -0.15* | 0.03 | 0.28 | 0.04 | -0.05 | 0.03 | I | | | |
| | controlled | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 7 | Vigorous | (DV) | 5.13 | 1.98 | 0.06 | 0.08 -0.13* | -0.13* | 0.01 | 0.01 | 0.03 | | -0.04 | -0.08 | 0.01 | 0.00 | 0.09 | -0.06 | -0.07 | -0.01 | | I | | |
| ω | Competitive | (CV) | 5.91 | 2.3 | | -0.13* | 0.05 | 0.01 | | -0.21** | | -0.08 | -0.06 | -0.07 | 0.03 | -0.06 | -0.21 | 0.03 | -0.12 - | -0.08 | 0.08 | I | |
| 6 | Achieving | (Þ | 5.13 | 2.13 | 0.05 | 0.02 -0.01 | -0.01 | 0.06 | | -0.04 | 0.04 | 0.03 | 0.02 | 0.03 | -0.01 | -0.17 | 0.00 | -0.08 | - 60.0- | -0.21 | 0.29 | 0.43 | |
| 10 | 10 Decisive | (DC) | 5.98 | 2.02 | 0.07 | 0.03 | 0.04 | 0.08 | | -0.04 | | -0.09 | -0.02 | -0.01 | -0.01 | -0.15 | -0.13 | 0.05 | -0.02 - | -0.15 | 0.07 | 0.07 0. | 0.04 – |
| * | **n / 0.01· *n / 0.05 | 105 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| - | V V 0.01, V V | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

Table 4 | Self and other rated EQi scores.

| | Se | lf | Oth | er | Difference | t |
|------------------------------|--------|-------|--------|-------|------------|---------|
| | x | SD | x | SD | | |
| Intrapersonal total | 103.58 | 17.37 | 99.79 | 8.64 | 5.80 | 4.79*** |
| IA1. Self-regard | 106.43 | 9.20 | 100.63 | 7.83 | 5.79 | 9.14*** |
| IA2. Self-awareness | 102.18 | 11.91 | 96.92 | 8.74 | 5.26 | 4.29*** |
| IA3. Assertiveness | 106.39 | 12.78 | 101.92 | 8.73 | 4.47 | 5.36*** |
| IA4. Independence | 105.77 | 12.73 | 99.81 | 8.76 | 5.96 | 6.83*** |
| IA5. Self-actual | 104.39 | 10.51 | 98.62 | 8.68 | 5.77 | 6.67** |
| Interpersonal total | 98.22 | 11.82 | 97.96 | 10.48 | 0.26 | 0.29 |
| IE1. Empathy | 98.46 | 12.71 | 97.91 | 8.48 | 0.56 | 0.67 |
| IE2. Social responsibility | 99.45 | 11.91 | 97.99 | 11.73 | 1.48 | 1.69 |
| IE3. Interpersonal relations | 97.65 | 12.53 | 98.79 | 9.12 | -1.13 | 1.49 |
| Stress management total | 105.56 | 11.23 | 102.67 | 6.99 | 3.29 | 4.58** |
| S1. Stress tolerance | 108.55 | 10.38 | 102.67 | 6.99 | 5.58 | 7.69*** |
| S2. Impulse control | 101.80 | 12.41 | 101.53 | 7.91 | 0.27 | 0.39 |
| Adaptability | 107.58 | 13.81 | 102.29 | 7.42 | 5.29 | 7.36*** |
| A1. Reality testing | 105.67 | 10.87 | 102.87 | 10.87 | 2.82 | 3.90*** |
| A2. Flexibility | 107.80 | 11.64 | 101.32 | 11.42 | 6.48 | 8.07*** |
| A3. Problem solving | 105.32 | 10.35 | 101.68 | 6.73 | 3.03 | 5.19** |
| General mood | 104.54 | 10.16 | 98.55 | 10.53 | 5.57 | 7.98*** |
| GM1. Optimism | 104.84 | 9.90 | 99.40 | 7.53 | 5.44 | 7.91*** |
| GM2. Happiness | 103.89 | 10.84 | 98.92 | 8.80 | 4.96 | 7.03*** |
| Total | 104.54 | 17.23 | 100.48 | 7.74 | 4.06 | 3.45*** |

 $p^{***}p < 0.001; p^{**}p < 0.01.$

Four regressions were significant: the conventional scale on the OPQ was a significant predictor of the total 360 EI score and accounted for 17% of the variance. Similarly with the Interpersonal factor, Outgoing, Tough minded and Caring accounted for 15% of the variance and for the Mood factor, Independent Minded, Outgoing and Conventional accounted for 17% of the variance. The regression which accounted for most of the variance (17%) was the Mood factor and it showed that higher scores on Independent Minded and Conventional were associated with lower scores on Mood Intelligence as assessed. Higher scores on Outgoing were associated with higher scores on Mood Intelligence. Two factors predicted the Stress subscale; Tough Minded was associated with a higher ability to Manage Stress and Conventional was associated with a lower ability to manage stress. The intrapersonal scale did not report any significant relationships with personality.

DISCUSSION

Factor analyses of both scales failed to confirm theoretical expectations. This could be a function of this particular modest-sized and relatively homogeneous sample. Yet previous studies have shown the same thing: namely failure to confirm the theoretical structure of the two models and psychometric tests used in this study. Next, the data do suggest modest overlap between these two measures but clearly more some scales more than others. Few, if any correlations exceeded r = 0.30 and fewer than half were significant.

Table 3 | Pearson product-moment correlation between measures of Emotional Intelligence and OPQ Feelings Scale.

| | | То | tal | Intrape | ersonal | Interpe | rsonal | Stress | manag | Ad | apt | N | lood |
|------------------|------------------------|-------|-------|---------|---------|---------|--------|--------|-------|-------|------|-------|---------|
| | | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t |
| 1 | Independent minded | -0.13 | 2.01* | -0.14 | 2.06* | -0.158 | 2.40* | 0.07 | 1.03 | 0.05 | 0.70 | -1.77 | 2.66** |
| 2 | Outgoing | 0.04 | 0.50 | -0.04 | 0.54 | 0.00 | 0.02 | -0.11 | 1.46 | -0.01 | 0.13 | 0.19 | 2.65** |
| 3 | Socially confident | 0.04 | 0.56 | -0.03 | 0.36 | 0.02 | 0.23 | -0.02 | 0.22 | -0.02 | 0.31 | 0.11 | 1.46 |
| 4 | Caring | 0.06 | 0.84 | -0.02 | 0.30 | 0.13 | 1.90 | -0.11 | 1.61 | 0.02 | 0.26 | 0.01 | 0.14 |
| 5 | Behavioral | -0.06 | 0.82 | -0.06 | 0.87 | -0.02 | 0.32 | 0.02 | 0.23 | -0.06 | 0.95 | 0.02 | 0.32 |
| 6 | Conventional | -0.11 | 1.61 | -0.12 | 1.70 | -0.07 | 1.07 | 0.13 | 1.82 | -0.17 | 2.45 | -0.19 | -2.70** |
| 7 | Tough minded | 0.00 | 0.01 | 0.05 | 0.72 | -0.05 | 0.78 | -0.02 | 0.24 | 0.13 | 2.01 | 0.09 | 1.39 |
| 8 | Worrying | -0.14 | 1.82 | -0.01 | 0.14 | -0.11 | 1.41 | -0.11 | 1.50 | -0.00 | 0.03 | -0.08 | 1.11 |
| 9 | Emotionally controlled | -0.03 | 0.45 | -0.07 | 1.00 | -0.12 | 1.54 | -0.08 | 1.20 | -0.17 | 2.50 | -0.04 | -0.50 |
| F _{(9,} | 238) | 2.2 | 20* | 0. | 99 | 2.6 | 1** | 1. | 54 | 2.3 | 31* | 6. | 10*** |
| Adj | usted R Square | 0.0 |)4 | 0. | 00 | 0.06 | 3 | 0. | 02 | 0.0 |)5 | 0. | 17 |

Table 5 | Results of the Regression with EI self total and subscale scores as the criterion (independent) variables and the significant OPQ (dependent) variables as the predictor.

p < 0.001; p < 0.01; p < 0.01; p < 0.05.

Table 6 | Results of the Regression with El 360 total and subscale scores as the criterion (independent) variables and the significant OPQ (dependent) variables as the predictor.

| | | То | tal | Intrap | ersonal | Interp | personal | Stress | manag | Ac | lapt | М | ood |
|------------------|------------------------|-------|--------|--------|---------|--------|----------|--------|--------|-------|-------|-------|--------|
| | | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t | Beta | t |
| 1 | Independent minded | -0.13 | 1.89 | -0.11 | 1.51 | -0.05 | 0.76 | -0.09 | 1.31 | -0.06 | 0.76 | -0.18 | 2.66** |
| 2 | Outgoing | 0.10 | 1.41 | 0.02 | 0.22 | 0.22 | 2.93** | -0.12 | 1.62 | -0.06 | 0.81 | 0.19 | 2.65** |
| 3 | Socially confident | 0.10 | 1.39 | 0.04 | 0.54 | 0.09 | 1.14 | 0.12 | 1.53 | -0.04 | 0.51 | 0.12 | 1.46 |
| 4 | Caring | 0.10 | 1.48 | -0.11 | 1.46 | 0.22 | 3.23*** | 0.12 | 1.67 | 0.10 | 1.35 | 0.01 | 0.14 |
| 5 | Behavioral | 0.07 | 0.10 | 0.06 | 0.80 | 0.03 | 0.40 | 0.03 | 0.45 | 0.03 | 0.43 | 0.02 | 0.32 |
| 6 | Conventional | -0.19 | 2.76** | -0.05 | 0.67 | -0.10 | 1.47 | -0.15 | 2.10* | -0.15 | 1.98 | -0.19 | 2.70** |
| 7 | Tough minded | 0.09 | 1.34 | -0.00 | 0.01 | 0.15 | 2.20* | 0.22 | 3.10** | 0.09 | 1.28 | 0.09 | 1.40 |
| 8 | Worrying | -0.06 | 0.78 | -0.02 | 0.18 | -0.01 | 0.17 | -0.04 | 0.56 | -0.08 | 0.96 | -0.08 | 1.11 |
| 9 | Emotionally controlled | -0.11 | 1.60 | -0.18 | 2.40 | 0.02 | 0.21 | 0.05 | 0.63 | -0.03 | -0.37 | -0.04 | 0.50 |
| F _{(9,} | 202) | 5.8 | 1*** | 1. | 62 | 5.0 |)1*** | 4.04 | 1*** | 1. | 71 | 6.1 | 1*** |
| | usted R Square | 0.1 | 7 | 0. | 03 | 0. | 15 | 0.1 | I | 0 | .03 | 0.1 | 7 |

p < 0.001; p < 0.01; p < 0.01; p < 0.05.

One of the most interesting issues was self-other differences in the EQ scores. Table 4 shows that of the 21 self-other differences participants rated themselves significantly higher on all but five. The biggest differences were on Flexibility, Independence and Self-regard. Participants gave themselves highest rating for stress tolerance. There are numerous possible explanations for these findings. It is possible that the participants gave inflated scores either because they were dissimulating to try to create a good impression in a work setting or else because they lacked selfawareness into their actual abilities and behavior. Equally it is possible but unlikely that observer ratings were lower either because they did not feel the pressure to do impression management or else that they did not have sufficient data on the person they rated. Indeed, there is a large literature on self-serving bias which suggests that compared to both objective and observer data, people tend to over-estimate their abilities (Furnham, 2008a).

There are two further interesting features of this part of the study. The first is the exception of the interpersonal EQi total

and subscale scores where there was no difference between selfand other-reports possibly because of the fact that the participants scored themselves below average on this scale. This component and subscale scores indicate Social Adeptness, the Ability to Understand Others, and to interact and relate well to people. It is interesting, but unclear, why this sample scored themselves consistently lower on this component and scales, particularly on Interpersonal Relations. The second is the size of the difference which is, on average, around a third of a standard deviation.

The 360 scores on Emotional Intelligence also reported a stronger link with personality than the self report measure. In **Table 5** only 4% of the variance in Total Self scores on Emotional Intelligence was accounted for by personality vs. Seventeen percent of the variance in Total Other scores. This suggests that measures of emotional intelligence which include a 360 component may provide a more useful indicator of an individual's ability to manage own feelings and those of others.

The second aspect of the study was exploring the link between personality and Emotional Intelligence. The Relationship scale on the OPQ produced a greater number of significant relationships than the Feelings and Thinking scale. This indicates that those individuals with a natural ability to manage relationships are perceived by others to be more emotionally intelligent. In particular it would appear that those who are Socially Confident and exhibit a caring nature are regarded more highly in terms of emotional intelligence by their colleagues. On the other hand there was little relationship between an individual's score on the "Feelings" component of the OPQ and emotional intelligence suggesting that those elements of personality related to the management of feelings may not be linked to ability measures of emotional intelligence such as the Bar-on. This would support the argument that emotional intelligence offers little more than a measure of personality: that is, the incremental benefits of using this EQ measure over this personality test is poor.

The component of emotional intelligence which showed the greatest linked with personality on both self and 360 data was the Mood Scale accounting for 17% of the variance in both instances. The link between mood and personality has been studied extensively with most studies assuming that personality influences mood (Harris and Lucia, 2003; Brown et al., 2011). Some researchers including Zajenkowski et al. (2012) challenge this view and suggest that the correlations could in fact be interpreted in the opposite direction whereby self-report personality measures are influenced by an individual's mood in particular situations. In the current study though the fact that both the 360 and self-report measure correlated highly with personality would give weight to the more common view that mood is significantly affected by personality.

Like all studies this one has limitations. We were unable to obtain data on the participant's age and job experience which may have been relevant to their individual scores. More importantly we were unable to examine the internal reliability of the 360 "other" reports which may mean that that data is potentially unstable. Furthermore, despite that both measures are used extensively in business settings (Furnham, 2008b) it would be most desirable to relate both tests to objective work outcome measures attempting to establish which test and which scales have strongest predictive validity, and indeed the incremental validity of the one test over the other. Another limitation of this study is the external validity, i.e., whether the conclusion could be generalized to the general population since all the sample subjects came from a business setting.

REFERENCES

- Al Said, T., Birdsey, N., and Stuart-Hamilton, I. (2013). Psychometric properties of Bar-On emotional quotient inventory version among omani children. *Int. J. Learn. Manage. Syst.* 1, 13–24. doi: 10.12785/ijlms/010202
- Bar-On, R. (1997). Bar-On Emotional Quotient Inventory (EQ-i): Technical Manual. Toronto, ON: Multi-health Systems.
- Bar-On, R. (2004). "The bar-on emotional quotient inventory (EQ-i): rationale, description and psychometric properties," in *Measuring Emotional Intelligence*, ed G. Geher (Hauppauge, NY: Nova Science; Common ground and controversy), 111–192.
- Bar-On, R. (2006). The Bar-On model of emotional-social intelligence (ESI). *Psicothema* 18, 13–25. doi: 10.1177/1470595809335725

- Barrett, P., Kline, P., Paltiel, L., and Eysenck, H. (1996). An evaluation of the psychometric properties of the concept 5.2 Occupational Personality Questionnaire. J. Occu. Organ. Psychol. 69, 1–19. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8325.1996. tb00595.x
- Bollich, K., Johannet, P., and Vazire, S. (2011). In search of our own true selves. Front. Psychol. 2:312. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2011.00312
- British Psychological Society. (2007). Psychological Testing Centre Test Reviews: Occupational Personality Questionnaire (OPQ32). Leicester: BPS.
- Brown, C. M., Diekman, A. B., Tennial, R. E., and Solomon, E. D. (2011). Alone and happy: personality moderates the effect of happy mood on social approach. *J. Res. Pers.* 45, 702–705. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2011.08.007
- Cattell, R. B., Cattell, A. K., and Cattell, H. E. (1999). *The 16PF, 5th Edn.* St. Antonia: Pearson.
- Ciarrochi, J., Chan, A. Y. C., and Caputi, P. (2000). A critical evaluation of the emotional intelligence construct. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 28, 539–561. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00119-1
- Connolly, J., Kavanagh, E., and Viswesvaran, C. (2007). The convergent validity between self and observer ratings of personality: a meta-analytic review. *Int. J. Selec. Assess.* 15, 1–17. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2389.2007.00371
- Conway, J., and Huffcutt, A. (1997). Psychometric properties of multisource performance ratings. *Hum. Perform.* 10, 331–360. doi: 10.1207/s15327043hup 1004_2
- Cooper, A., and Petrides, K. V. (2010). A psychometric analysis of the Trait Emotional Intelligence Questionnaire-Short Form (TEIQue-SF) using item response theory. J. Pers. Assess. 92, 449–457. doi: 10.1080/00223891.2010. 497426
- Costa, P., and McCrae, R. (1992). Revised NEO Personality Inventory (NEO-PI-R) and NEO Five-Factor Inventory (NEO-FFI). Odessa, FL: PAR.
- Dawda, D., and Hart, S. (2000). Assessing emotional intelligence: reliability and validity of the Bar-On Emotional Quotient Inventory (EQ-i) in university students. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 28, 797–812. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00139-7
- Day, A., and Carroll, S. (2008). Faking emotional intelligence (EI). J. Organ. Behav. 29, 761–784. doi: 10.1002/job.485
- Fiori, M., and Antonakis, J. (2011). The ability model of emotional intelligence. Pers. Individ. Dif. 50, 329–334. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.10.010
- Furnham, A. (2008a). Personality and Intelligence at Work. London: Routledge. doi: 10.4324/9780203938911
- Furnham, A. (2008b). HR Professionals' beliefs about, and knowledge of, assessment techniques and psychometric tests. *Int. J. Sel. Assess.* 16, 300–305. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2389.2008.00436.x
- Grubb, W. L., and McDaniel, M. A. (2007). The fakability of Bar-On's Emotional Quotient Inventory short form: catch me if you can. *Hum. Perfom.* 20, 43–59. doi: 10.1080/08959280709336928
- Harris, J. A., and Lucia, A. (2003). The relationship between self-report mood and personality. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 35, 1903–1909. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(03)00039-4
- Kun, B., Urban, R., Paksi, B., Csobor, L., Olah, A., and Demetrovics, Z. (2012). Psychometric characteritics of the Emotional Quotient Inventory, youth version, short form, in Hungarian high school students. *Psychol. Assess.* 24, 518–523. doi: 10.1037/a0026013
- Lievens, F., Klehe, U.-C., and Libbrecht, N. (2011). Applicant versus employee scores on self-report emotional intelligence measures. J. Pers. Psychol. 10, 89–95. doi: 10.1027/1866-5888/a000036
- Matthews, G., Zeidner, M., and Roberts, R. D. (2002). *Emotional Intelligence: Science and Myth.* Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Murphy, K. (ed.). (2006). A Critique of Emotional Intelligence. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Newsome, S., Day, A., and Catano, V. (2000). Assessing the predictive validity of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 29, 1005–1016. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00250-0
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2000). Gender differences in measured and self-estimated trait emotional intelligence. Sex Roles 42, 449–458. doi: 10.1023/A:1007006523133
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2001). Trait emotional intelligence: psychometric investigation with reference to established trait taxonomies. *Eur. J. Pers.* 15, 425–448. doi: 10.1002/per.416
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2003). Trait emotional intelligence: behavioural validation in two studies of emotion recognition and reactivity to mood induction. *Eur. J. Pers.* 17, 39–57. doi: 10.1002/per.466

- Petrides, K. V., Pérez-González, J.-C., and Furnham, A. (2007). On the criterion and incremental validity of trait emotional intelligence. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 26–55. doi: 10.1080/02699930601038912
- Pronin, E., Gilovich, T., and Ross, L. (2004). Objectivity in the eye of the beholder. *Psychol. Rev.* 111, 781–799. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.111.3.781
- Robertson, I., and Kinder, A. (1993). Personality and job competency. *J. Occu. Organ. Psychol.* 66, 225–244. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8325.1993. tb00534.x
- Saville, P., Holdsworth, R., Nyfield, G., Cramp, L., and Mabey, W. (1984). Occupational Personality Questionnaire. London: Saville & Holdsworth (UK) Ltd.
- Siegling, A., Sfeir, M., and Smyth, H. (2014). Measured and self-estimated trait emotional intelligence in a UK sample of managers. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 65, 59–64. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.027
- Stolarova, M., Wolf, C., Rinker, T., and Brielmann, A. (2014). How to assess and compare inter-rater reliability,agreement and correlations of ratings. *Front. Psychol.* 5:509. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00509
- Van der Zee, K., Schakel, L., and Thijs, M. (2002). The relationship of emotional intelligence with academic intelligence and the big five. *Eur. J. Pers.* 16, 103–125. doi: 10.1002/per.434
- Weinberger, L. (2009). Emotional intelligence, leadership style and perceived leadership effectiveness. Adv. Develop. Hum. Resour. 11, 747–772. doi: 10.1177/1523422309360811

- Woods, S., and Hardy, C. (2012). The higher-order factor structures of five personality. Pers. Individ. Dif. 52, 552–558. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.11.001
- Zajenkowski, M., Goryńska, E., and Winiewski, M. (2012). Variability of the relationship between personality and mood. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 52, 858–861. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.01.007

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 03 June 2014; accepted: 05 August 2014; published online: 15 September 2014.

Citation: Furnham A, Race M-C and Rosen A (2014) Emotional intelligence and the Occupational Personality Questionnaire (OPQ). Front. Psychol. 5:935. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.00935

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Furnham, Race and Rosen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Dimensions of emotional intelligence related to physical and mental health and to health behaviors

Enrique G. Fernández-Abascal * and María Dolores Martín-Díaz

Department of Basic Psychology II, Faculty of Psychology, National University of Distance Education, Madrid, Spain

In this paper the relationship between emotional intelligence (EI) and health is examined. The current work investigated the dimensions of EI are sufficient to explain various components of physical and mental health, and various categories of health-related behaviors. A sample of 855 participants completed two measures of EI, the Trait Meta-Mood Scale and trait emotional intelligence questionnaire, a measure of health, the Health Survey SF-36 Questionnaire (SF-36); and a measure of health-related behaviors, the health behavior checklist. The results show that the EI dimensions analyzed are better predictors of mental health than of physical health. The EI dimensions that positively explain the Mental Health Component are Well-Being, Self-Control and Sociability, and negatively, Attention. Well-Being, Self-Control and Sociability positively explain the Physical Health Component. EI dimensions predict a lower percentage of health-related behavior category, and only one dimension, Self-Control, predicts the Risk Taking Behavior category. Older people carry out more preventive behaviors for health.

Keywords: trait emotional intelligence, mental health, physical health, health protective behavior, ager differences, gender differences

Introduction

Current studies suggest that higher emotional intelligence (EI) is linked to improved psychological and physical health, and a meta-analysis further emphasizes that the link between trait EI and mental health is important (Martins et al., 2010).

Emotional intelligence can be broadly defined as the ability to perceive, control, and evaluate emotions (Johnson et al., 2009). This set of characteristics, which deal with the perception, expression, and regulation of moods and emotions, suggests that there must be a direct link between EI and physical as well as psychological health (Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005).

There are different conceptualizations of EI in the research literature including: ability approaches, which examine relatively discrete mental abilities that process emotional information (Mayer et al., 2008); and trait approaches where trait EI is postulated to be a personality trait occupying the lower levels of the personality hierarchies (Petrides et al., 2007c). Peña-Sarrionandia et al. (2015) in a recent meta-analysis suggest that EI is a useful construct to capture individual differences in emotion regulation.

Emotional intelligence has been operationalized in different ways that can be divided into two general tendencies: maximum performance tests, which assess actual levels of EI performance

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

K. V. Petrides, University College London, UK Americo Gomes Baptista, Universidade Lusofona, Portugal

*Correspondence:

Enrique G. Fernández-Abascal, Department of Basic Psychology II, Faculty of Psychology, National University of Distance Education, 28040 Madrid, Spain egarcia@psi.uned.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> Received: 22 January 2015 Accepted: 05 March 2015 Published: 25 March 2015

Citation:

Fernández-Abascal EG and Martín-Díaz MD (2015) Dimensions of emotional intelligence related to physical and mental health and to health behaviors. Front. Psychol. 6:317. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00317 (known as ability EI), and self-report questionnaires, which reflect typical EI functioning (known as trait EI or emotional self-efficacy; Pérez et al., 2005; Siegling et al., 2014).

Within the measures to assess trait EI, as indicated by Martins et al. (2010) in their comprehensive meta-analysis, two of the most frequently used are the Trait Meta-Mood Scale (TMMS; Salovey et al., 1995) and the trait emotional intelligence questionnaire (TEIQue; Petrides and Furnham, 2003a).

The TMMS is based on Salovey and Mayer's (1990) EI model. This self-report measure evaluates three facets of the reflective processes that accompany mood states, termed the meta-mood experience (Salovey et al., 1995). The TMMS evaluates a "reasonable operationalization of aspects of EI" (Salovey et al., 1995, p. 147). This scale does not directly tap people's emotional abilities but rather their perceived beliefs about their emotional abilities. Given its subjective nature, this instrument provides an index of what researchers have called a proxy for perceived EI (PEI; Salovey et al., 2002; Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005; Paek, 2006).

The TEIQue is based on Petrides's model (Petrides and Furnham, 2001; Petrides et al., 2007c). Basically, this model, whose initial sampling domain was identified through content analysis of early EI and related models, aims at organizing in a single framework all affect-related aspects of personality. The construct seems to encompass variance of two kinds: a portion that is scattered across the higher-order dimensions of established personality taxonomies and a portion of variance that lies outside these dimensions (Petrides et al., 2007c). Trait EI is defined as a constellation of emotion-related self-perceptions and dispositions located at the lower levels of personality hierarchies (Petrides et al., 2007a).

Various works have studied the relation between EI and physical and mental health, emotional adjustment, psychological well-being, and life satisfaction (e.g., Goldman et al., 1996; Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2002; Salovey et al., 2002; Saklofske et al., 2003; Petrides et al., 2007b; Johnson et al., 2009; Mavroveli et al., 2009; Andrei and Petrides, 2013; Costa et al., 2014; Laborde et al., 2014). However, as reported by Martins et al. (2010) in their meta-analysis, once the relation between EI and health is established, we need to focus on incremental validity issues. Another area of interest they point out is the relation between EI and specific types of health conditions. Some studies have also examined the relation between EI and consumption of substances such as alcohol and tobacco (e.g., Austin et al., 2005; Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005; Saklofske et al., 2007; Hill and Maggi, 2011), but the relation between EI, health behaviors, and addictions is still unclear (Kun and Demetrovics, 2010; Martins et al., 2010).

Health behaviors can be broadly defined as actions undertaken to maintain or improve health (Vickers et al., 1990). Research indicates that, rather than being independent, health behaviors occur in clusters or dimensions (Harris and Guten, 1979; Vickers et al., 1990). Summarizing the empirical patterns of association between behaviors, it has been shown that health behaviors tend to occur in combinations requiring between two and six dimensions or clusters (Harris and Guten, 1979; Tapp and Goldenthal, 1982; Krick and Sobal, 1990). When developing a measure to assess health behaviors, the health behavior checklist (HBC), Vickers et al. (1990), found that individual differences in health behavior can be conceptualized in terms of a hierarchical model. At the most general level, health behaviors formed two broad categories or dimensions, Preventive Health Behavior and Risk Taking Behavior.

Present Study

The purpose of this investigation is to provide more evidence about the relationship of EI with physical and mental health, and with health behaviors.

The main objective of the work is to delimit the specific dimensions of EI that best predict various components of physical and mental health, and various categories of health-related behaviors.

For this purpose, we applied the two most frequently used measures of EI, which appraise different EI dimensions, thus including the greatest possible number of EI dimensions.

The investigations carried out have usually applied a single EI measure to verify the relation between this construct and health. In this paper we apply two measures of EI that assess different dimensions to obtain all possible dimensions of EI to determine the best physical and mental health.

Another objective is to determine if the dimensions of EI that predict better physical and mental health are the same for both types of health. We also intend to find out if the dimensions of EI are better predictors of physical or mental health.

As dependent variables, we assessed physical and mental health with a generic measure of health, and health behaviors with a measure of health-related behaviors.

Materials and Methods

Participants and Procedure

Participants were 855 undergraduate students, 188 male and 668 female, with a mean age of 34.27 years (SD = 9.61), and an age range between 18 and 64 years, volunteered to take part in this study.

There were 188 (22%) men in the sample, mean age 36.29 years (SD = 9.96), age range between 18 and 61 years; and 668 (78%) women, mean age 33.7 years (SD = 9.43), age range between 18 and 64 years. These people were recruited in the National Open University (UNED). The participants were not compensated for taking part in the study.

Measures

Trait El Measures

Trait Meta-Mood Scale (Salovey et al., 1995)

The TMMS was designed to assess the way people reflect on their moods, and thus, it was conceived as an index of PEI (Salovey et al., 2002). The scale has three factors that provide three subscale scores: Attention or Attention to Feelings, which evaluates the extent to which people attend to and value their emotions and moods; Clarity or Clarity of Feelings, relating to the ability to discriminate between emotions and moods, to feel clear rather than confused about one's feelings; and Repair or Mood Repair, relating to the ability to regulate unpleasant moods or maintain

pleasant modos and to using positive thinking to repair negative moods.

We used the well-validated Spanish shorter version of the TMMS (Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2004), which includes 24 items from the original version (eight for each subscale). The original 48 items were subjected to a principal components analysis with a varimax rotation. The analysis showed a three-factor solution with Attention, Clarity and Repair as dimensions, consistent with the findings of Salovey et al. (1995) for the English version. This Spanish version has shown aceptable internal consistency and satisfactory test–retest reliability. Further details on the scoring, reliability, and validity of the Spanish version of TMMS can be found in Fernández-Berrocal et al. (2004).

The final Spanish version consists of three subscales, as in the original version, each measuring different aspects of PEI: Attention (eight items corresponding to Items 7, 8, 13, 14, 35, 38, 41, and 46 of the English version), Clarity (eight items corresponding to Items 9, 12, 19, 26, 37, 42, 45, and 48 of the English version), and Repair (eight items corresponding to Items 2, 3, 6, 10, 16, 17, 40, and 43 of the English version; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2004). In the final version of the TMMS, participants rate the extent to which they agreed with each item on a 5-point Likert-type scale ranging from 1 (Strongly disagree) to 5 (Strongly agree).

Table 1 shows the results of internal consistency and the descriptive statistics of the three factors of this scale in the population of our study.

Trait emotional intelligence questionnaire (Petrides and Furnham, 2003a; Petrides, 2009a,b)

The TEIQue operationalizes the model of Petrides (Petrides and Furnham, 2001; Petrides et al., 2007c).

We used the most recent versión of this questionnaire, the TEIQue v 1.50 (Petrides, 2009a). This versión consists of 153 items (rated on a 7-point Likert scale) and 13 facets, organized in four factors: Well-being, Self-control, Emotionality, and Sociability. Two additional facets (Adaptability, Self-motivation) contribute directly to the Global Trait EI score.

The Well-Being factor refers to a generalized sense of wellbeing extending from past achievements to future expectations,

TABLE 1 | Cronbach's alphas, means, SDs of the variables examined.

| | Total sam | ple <i>N</i> = 855 | | Male A | / = 188 | Female | ≥ N = 667 |
|---|----------------|--------------------|-------|--------|---------|--------|-----------|
| Scale (number of ítems) | Cronbach Alpha | М | SD | М | SD | М | SD |
| Trait Meta-Mood Scale (TMMS) | | | | | | | |
| Attention (8) | 0.89 | 27.32 | 6.29 | 25.45 | 6.20 | 27.85 | 6.21 |
| Clarity (8) | 0.90 | 28.27 | 6.10 | 29.00 | 6.50 | 28.07 | 5.97 |
| Repair (8) | 0.87 | 28.29 | 6.15 | 29.21 | 5.87 | 28.03 | 6.20 |
| Trait emotional intelligence questionnaire (TEIQue) | | | | | | | |
| Well-Being (3) | 0.86 | 5.27 | 0.94 | 5.33 | 0.89 | 5.25 | 0.95 |
| Emotionality (4) | 0.73 | 5.28 | 0.70 | 5.10 | 0.74 | 5.33 | 0.69 |
| Sociability (3) | 0.77 | 4.76 | 0.75 | 4.89 | 0.80 | 4.72 | 0.73 |
| Self-Control (3) | 0.82 | 4.66 | 0.84 | 4.96 | 0.84 | 4.58 | 0.82 |
| Global Trait El | 0.90 | 5.01 | 0.63 | 5.06 | 0.67 | 4.99 | 0.62 |
| Health survey SF-36 questionnaire (SF-36) | | | | | | | |
| Physical Functioning (10) | 0.83 | 28.74 | 2.26 | 29.29 | 1.83 | 28.58 | 2.34 |
| Role Physical (4) | 0.92 | 17.84 | 3.15 | 18.43 | 2.69 | 17.67 | 3.25 |
| Bodily Pain (2) | 0.76 | 8.73 | 2.05 | 9.28 | 1.77 | 8.57 | 2.10 |
| General Health (5) | 0.81 | 19.98 | 3.52 | 20.63 | 3.16 | 19.79 | 3.60 |
| Vitality (4) | 0.83 | 14.20 | 3.07 | 15.20 | 2.72 | 13.92 | 3.10 |
| Social Functioning (2) | 0.83 | 8.64 | 1.75 | 9.03 | 1.48 | 8.53 | 1.81 |
| Role Emotional (3) | 0.91 | 13.03 | 2.55 | 13.32 | 2.38 | 12.94 | 2.59 |
| Mental Health (5) | 0.84 | 19.45 | 3.55 | 20.22 | 3.40 | 19.23 | 3.56 |
| Physical Health Component (21) ^a | 0.88 | 75.33 | 8.55 | 77.63 | 6.96 | 74.66 | 8.85 |
| Mental Health Component (14) ^b | 0.92 | 55.37 | 9.20 | 57.96 | 8.22 | 54.63 | 9.34 |
| Health behavior checklist (HBC) | | | | | | | |
| Wellness Maintenance and Enhancement Behaviors (10) | 0.70 | 28.54 | 6.90 | 27.78 | 7.13 | 28.76 | 6.82 |
| Accident Control Behaviors (6) | 0.64 | 16.87 | 4.99 | 16.75 | 5.15 | 16.90 | 4.94 |
| Preventive Health Behavior (16) ^c | 0.77 | 45.41 | 10.22 | 44.53 | 10.53 | 45.66 | 10.13 |
| Traffic Risk Taking (7) | 0.65 | 17.09 | 4.68 | 18.14 | 5.20 | 16.80 | 4.48 |
| Substance Risk Taking (3) | 0.55 | 6.77 | 3.12 | 7.19 | 3.34 | 6.65 | 3.05 |
| Risk Taking Behavior (10) ^d | 0.62 | 23.85 | 6.02 | 25.33 | 6.68 | 23.43 | 5.76 |

^aPhysical Health Component is the sum of Physical Functioning, Role Physical, Bodily Pain, and General Health. ^bMental Health Component is the sum of Vitality, Social Functioning, Role Emotional and Mental Health. ^cPreventive Health Behavior is the sum of Wellness Maintenance and Enhancement Behaviors and Accident Control Behaviors. ^dRisk Taking Behavior is the sum of Traffic Risk Taking and Substance Risk Taking.

accompanied by high self-esteem, and includes the facets of self-esteem, trait happiness, and trait optimism.

The Emotionality factor reflects the ability to identify and express feelings, and to use these faculties to maintain close relationships with significant others, and it includes the facets of emotion perception, emotion expression, trait empathy, and relationships.

The Sociability factor, regarding the capacity to assert oneself as well as to influence others' emotions and decisions, includes the facets of social awareness, emotion management, and assertiveness.

The Self-Control factor, concerning the ability to regulate one's impulses and emotions, as well as managing external pressures and stress, includes the facets of emotion regulation, stress management and impulsiveness.

In the 1.50 version of the TEIQue, participants rate their degreee of agreement with each ítem on a 7-point Likert-type scale ranging from 1 (Completely disagree) to 7 (Completely agree).

Regarding the validation of trait EI, Petrides and colleagues (Petrides and Furnham, 2001, 2003b; Petrides et al., 2007c) found an oblique trait EI factor both in Eysenckian and the Big Five factor space. Trait EI therefore provides evidence of its discriminant validity versus well-established personality dimensions.

The instrument has shown excellent psychometric properties in a series of studies (for detailed psychometric analyses of the TEIQue, see Mikolajczak et al., 2007; Freudenthaler et al., 2008; Jolic-Marjanovic and Altaras-Dimitrijevic, 2014).

 Table 1 presents the results of internal consistency and descriptive statistics of the four factors that make up this questionnaire in the population of our study.

Health Measures

Health survey SF-36 questionnaire (SF-36; Ware and Sherbourne, 1992)

This instrument was developed from the Medical Outcome Study (MOS; Ware and Sherbourne, 1992), and measures concepts that represent excellent basic human values for health. It is applicable to the general population as well as to clinical groups (McHorney et al., 1992, 1994). The SF-36 is a generic measure of health status as opposed to one that targets a specific age, disease, or treatment group (Ware and Gandek, 1998).

It is comprised of 36 items that report positive and negative states of physical health and emotional well-being. It identifies eight dimensions of health: Physical Functioning, Role Physical, Bodily Pain, General Health, Vitality, Social Functioning, Role Emotional, and Mental Health. Subsequently, a new dimension has been included, called Health Transition, which refers to the changes in the perception of the present state of health compared to how it was a year ago. Higher scores indicate a better state of health and/or a better quality of life in different areas (e.g., Physical Functioning, Mental Health, Vitality). Summary scores for a Physical Health Component (Physical Functioning, Role Physical, Bodily Pain, and General Health) and a Mental Health Component (Vitality, Social Functioning, Role Emotional, and Mental Health) can also be derived.

The reliability and validity of the SF-36 have been well documented by the developers of the instrument (Ware and Sherbourne, 1992; Ware et al., 1995).

We applied the version that asks participants about all the health dimensions of the past 4 weeks, except for those of physical functioning and general health.

We used a Spanish version, which has shown good internal consistency, reliability, and validity in clinical samples (Alonso et al., 1995, 1998).

Table 1 shows the results of internal consistency and the descriptive statistics of the eight scales of this questionnaire and the two general health components in the population of this study.

Health behavior checklist (Vickers et al., 1990)

This is a 40-item scale designed to assess health behaviors. Twenty-six of the items assess four factor-analytically derived health behaviors (see Vickers et al., 1990, for instrument content). The HBC measures four replicable factors: Wellness Maintenance and Enhancement Behaviors, consisting of 10 items (e.g., "I exercise to stay healthy"); Accident Control Behaviors, with six items (e.g., "I fix broken things around my house right away"); Traffic Risk Taking, with seven items (e.g., "I speed while driving"); and Substance Risk Taking, which consists of three the items (e.g., "I do not drink alcohol"). Participants indicate how well each item describes their typical behavior on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (Disagree strongly) to 5 (Agree strongly).

Health behaviors form two broader categories or dimensions: Preventive Health Behavior and Risk Taking Behavior. Preventive Health Behavior is the sum of the scores of Wellness Maintenance and Enhancement Behaviors and Accident Control Behaviors. Risk Taking Behavior is the sum of the scores of Traffic Risk Taking and Substance Risk Taking. In the categories of Traffic Risk Taking, Substance Risk Taking, and the broad category Risk Taking Behavior, a higher score indicates greater risk.

The procedures used to develop the HBC are described in Vickers et al. (1990), as well as the reliability and validity of the scale. There is also evidence of criterion-referenced validity in comparison with relevant measures (Vickers et al., 1990; Booth-Kewley and Vickers, 1994).

Table 1 presents the results of internal consistency and the descriptive statistics of the four factors of this scale, and of the two broad categories from the population of this study.

Statistical Analysis

We used SPSS (version 20) for all data analyses. Correlations were reported as Pearson product moment correlations (twotailed) for all continuous variables. To explore the predictive value of the EI dimensions as the independent variables, stepwise multiple regression analysis were performed, with the components of physical and mental health and the categories of health-related behaviors as the dependent variables.

Results

Internal Consistencies and Descriptive Statistics

Cronbach alphas, means, and SDs were calculated for each scale. **Table 1** present the results for the total sample of participants, and by gender. All the internal consistency values are within aceptable levels.

Correlations Between the El Dimensions and the Physical and Mental Health Components

To test the relationship between the EI dimensions and the health components, Pearson product moment correlations were computed between the dimensions of the EI measures (TMMS, TEIQue) and the physical and mental health components (SF-36). We also examined the relation between participants' age and the health components.

As shown in **Table 2**, in general, almost all the EI dimensions had a significant and positive correlation with the two broad Physical and Mental Health Components, and also with the specific components, except for the Attention dimension of TMMS, which had significant but negative correlations with these components.

The only dimensions with no significant relations were: Attention, Clarity, and Emotionality did not correlate with Physical Functioning; Clarity, Repair, and Sociability did not correlate with Role Physical.

Age presented significant and positive relationship with General Health, Vitality, Social Functioning, Role Emotional, Mental Health, and with the broad Mental Health Component; but its relation with Physical Functioning was negative and it did not correlate with Role Physical, Bodily Pain, or with the broad Physical Health Component.

Correlations Between the El Dimensions and the Categories of Health-Related Behaviors

To test the relationship between the EI dimensions and healthrelated behaviors, Pearson product moment correlations were computed between the EI dimensions (TMMS, TEIQue) and these categories (HBC). We also examined the relation between participants' age and the health-related behaviors.

As shown in **Table 2**, almost all the EI dimensions had significant and positive relations with the specific categories of Wellness Maintenance and Enhancement Behaviors, and Accident Control Behaviors, and with the broad category Preventive Health Behavior. The EI dimensions also had significant and negative correlations with the specific categories of Traffic Risk Taking, and Substance Risk Taking, and with the broad category Risk Taking Behavior, except for the Attention dimension, which had a positive relation with the broad category of Risk Taking Behavior. Attention had no significant correlations with any of the specific health-related behaviors. Clarity did not correlate with Traffic Risk Taking. Repair, Well-Being, and Sociability had no significant relation with Traffic Risk Taking, Substance Risk Taking, or with the broad category Risk Taking Behavior.

Age had significant relationships with all the health-related behaviors, which were positive in the case of Wellness Maintenance and Enhancement Behaviors, Accident Control Behaviors, and with the broad category Preventive Health Behavior, and negative in the case of Traffic Risk Taking, Substance Risk Taking, and the broad category Risk Taking Behavior.

Stepwise Multiple Regression with El Dimensions as Predictor Variables, and Criterial Variables Each One of the Physical and Mental Health Components

Prior to the stepwise multiple regression analysis, the relationships between independent variables (TMMS, TEIQue) and the dependent variables (SF-36) were examined. Independent variables significantly associated with the physical and mental health components were considered candidate predictors and were entered into the stepwise multiple regression analysis.

In order to avoid the collinearity problem with the TEIQue factors, and also because our focus was on the study of the EI dimensions and not on general EI, we did not enter the general EI measure from this questionnaire in any analysis.

We followed the same procedure as with the EI dimensions with the independent variable age, considering it an independent variable in the situations in which it had a significant relation with some health component.

In all the analyses, gender was entered as an independent variable to determine whether it predicted health. The assigned code for the analyses was 1 = men and 2 = women.

In this type of regression analysis, the sign of the partial regression coefficient (f) of a variable should not be the same as the sign of the simple correlation coefficient between that variable and the dependent variable because of the adjustments made to obtain the best possible equation.

The results are presented in **Table 3**. In general, the EI dimensions predicted mental health more strongly than physical health. Starting with the two broad health components, the EI dimensions explained the Mental Health Component better than they explained the Physical Health Component.

Regarding the broad health component, Physical Health Component, the prediction model contained five predictors and was reached in five steps, F(5,849) = 30.047, p < 0.001, accounting for 15.6% of the variance of the Physical Health Component ($R^2 = 0.156$). The significant predictors of this model were Well-Being ($R^2 = 0.114$), Gender ($R^2 = 0.016$), Sefl-Control ($R^2 = 0.01$), Sociability ($R^2 = 0.01$), and Age ($R^2 = 0.007$), with the men obtaining higher scores than the women in this component (see the mean score of men and women in **Table 1**).

Regarding the Mental Health Component, the model contained five predictors and include five steps, F(5,849) = 153.342, p < 0.001, accounting for 48.4% of the variance of this component ($R^2 = 0.484$). The significant predictors of this model were

| nents. |
|--------------|
| Compo |
| e Health |
| and the |
| dimensions |
| e (EI) |
| ntelligenc |
| motional ir |
| the e |
| between |
| correlations |
| Pearson |
| TABLE 2 |

| | Physical Functioning | Role Physical | Bodily Pain | General Health | Vitality | Social Functioning | Role Emotional | Mental Health | Physical Health Component ^a | Mental Health Component ^b |
|------------------------------|---|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|--|
| Trait Meta-Mood Scale (TMMS) | d Scale (TMMS) | | | | | | | | | |
| Attention | -0.023 ($p = 0.510$) | -0.130^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | -0.111^{***} ($p = 0.001$) | -0.161*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | -0.213*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | -0.277^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | -0.318^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | -0.311^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | -0.153^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | -0.331^{***} ($p = 0.000$) |
| Clarity | 0.062 ($p = 0.069$) | 0.041 ($p = 0.231$) | 0.075^* ($p = 0.029$) | 0.146*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.206*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.152^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.086^{*} ($p = 0.012$) | 0.208^{***} (p = 0.000) | 0.104^{**} ($p = 0.003$) | 0.194^{***} (p = 0.000) |
| Repair | 0.086* (<i>p</i> = 0.012) | 0.052 ($p = 0.130$) | 0.082^* ($p = 0.017$) | 0.238*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.314*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.230*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.226^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.348*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.160*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.344^{***} ($p = 0.000$) |
| Trait emotional i | Trait emotional intelligence questionnaire (TElQue) | innaire (TElQue) | | | | | | | | |
| Well-Being | 0.179^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.182*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.189*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.438*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.544^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.418^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.425^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.647^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.345^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.623^{***} (p = 0.000) |
| Emotionality | 0.035 ($p = 0.314$) | 0.088** (<i>p</i> = 0.010) | 0.082^{*} ($p = 0.017$) | 0.224*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.310*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.255^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.232^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.356^{***} (p = 0.000) | 0.153*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.344^{***} ($p = 0.000$) |
| Sociability | 0.072^* ($p = 0.035$) | 0.054 ($p = 0.114$) | 0.069^* ($p = 0.046$) | 0.191*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.303*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.205^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.144*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.306^{***} (p = 0.000) | 0.127^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.294^{***} (p = 0.000) |
| Self-Control | 0.128*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.198*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.159^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.332*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.427^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.380^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.411^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.585^{***} (p = 0.000) | 0.288^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.549^{***} ($p = 0.000$) |
| Age | -0.145^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.008 ($p = 0.823$) | -0.001 ($p = 0.979$) | 0.090^{**} ($p = 0.010$) | 0.168*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.112^{***} ($p = 0.001$) | 0.223*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.173^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.002 ($p = 0.952$) | 0.204^{***} ($p = 0.000$) |

(Continued)

| | Wellness Maintenance and | Accident Control | Preventive Health | Traffic Risk | Substance Risk | Risk Taking |
|-----------------|---|---------------------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|
| | Enhancement Behaviors | Behaviors | Behavior ^c | Taking | Taking | Behavior ^d |
| Trait Meta-Moo | Trait Meta-Mood Scale (TMMS) | | | | | |
| Attention | 0.013 ($p = 0.701$) | -0.056 ($p = 0.100$) | -0.019 (<i>p</i> = 0.589) | 0.066 ($p = 0.056$) | 0.045 (<i>p</i> = 0.195) | 0.074^* ($p = 0.031$) |
| Clarity | 0.124^{***} | 0.206**** | 0.184*** | -0.051 | -0.068^{*} | -0.074^{*} |
| | ($p = 0.000$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | ($p = 0.137$) | ($p = 0.047$) | ($p = 0.030$) |
| Repair | 0.156^{***} ($p = 0.000$) | 0.176*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | 0.191*** (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | -0.057 ($p = 0.100$) | -0.015 ($p = 0.668$) | -0.051 ($p = 0.137$) |
| Trait emotional | Trait emotional intelligence questionnaire (TEIQue) | | | | | |
| Well-Being | 0.210^{***} | 0.162*** | 0.221*** | -0.032 | -0.060 | -0.056 |
| | ($p = 0.000$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | ($p = 0.348$) | ($p = 0.079$) | ($p = 0.104$) |
| Emotionality | 0.183^{***} | 0.224*** | 0.233*** | -0.145^{***} | -0.096** | -0.162^{***} |
| | ($p = 0.000$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | ($p = 0.000$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.005) | ($p = 0.000$) |
| Sociability | 0.125*** | 0.158*** | 0.161*** | 0.045 | 0.003 | 0.037 |
| | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | ($p = 0.186$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.937) | ($p = 0.286$) |
| Self-Control | 0.101^{**} | 0.190**** | 0.161*** | -0.143^{***} | -0.142*** | -0.184^{***} |
| | ($p = 0.003$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | ($p = 0.000$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | ($p = 0.000$) |
| Age | 0.152*** | 0.175*** | 0.188*** | -0.192^{***} | -0.107** | -0.207^{***} |
| | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | (<i>p</i> = 0.000) | ($p = 0.000$) | (<i>p</i> = 0.002) | ($p = 0.000$) |

Frontiers in Psychology | www.frontiersin.org

TABLE 2 | Continued

Well-Being ($R^2 = 0.381$), Self-Control ($R^2 = 0.068$), Attention ($R^2 = 0.027$; the relation is negative, see **Table 2**), Sociability ($R^2 = 0.003$), and Gender ($R^2 = 0.003$). The men presented higher scores than the women in the Mental Health Component (see the mean score of men and women in **Table 1**). The results are similar to those of the Physical Health Component, except that in the Mental Health Component Age was not a predictor, but Attention was.

Regarding the specific health components, Mental Health, the model F(4,850) = 221.801, p < 0.001, accounted for approximately 52% of the variance of the Mental Health ($R^2 = 0.516$). Significant predictors were Well-Being ($R^2 = 0.410$), Self-Control ($R^2 = 0.084$), Attention ($R^2 = 0.018$; the relation was negative, see **Table 2**), and Sociability ($R^2 = 0.005$).

The EI dimensions also predicted a considerable percentage of the variance of Vitality 33.8% ($R^2 = 0.338$), Role Emotional 28.7% ($R^2 = 0.287$), Social Functioning 22.8% ($R^2 = 0.228$), and General Health 20.3% ($R^2 = 0.203$).

As seen in **Table 3**, the EI dimensions that do not emerge as predictors of health components are Clarity, Repair, and Emotionality. The EI dimension that most strongly predicts health behaviors is Well-Being, followed by Attention and Self-Control, but predicting a much lower percentage.

Stepwise Multiple Regression with El Dimensions as Predictor Variables, and Criterial Variables Each One of the Categories of Health-Related Behaviors

The same procedure as in the former stepwise multiple regression analyses was followed to select the possible predictors. In these analyses, the dependent variables were each one of the categories of the HBC scale. The same procedure was followed to enter age into the analyses. Gender was entered in all the analyses; the assigned code was 1 = men and 2 = women.

As in the analyses with the health components, we did not enter general the measure of EI from the TEIQue questionnaire in the analyses to avoid the colinearity problem with the TEIQue factors, and also because our focus was on the study of the EI dimensions and not on general EI.

The results can be seen in **Table 3**. EI dimensions predict almost equally the two broad categories of health-related behaviors, Preventive Health Behavior and Risk Taking Behavior.

In the broad category of Risk Taking Behavior, the prediction model contained three predictors and was reached in three steps, F(3,851) = 29.659, p < 0.001, accounted for 9.6% of the variance ($R^2 = 0.096$). Significant predictors of this model were Age ($R^2 = 0.023$), the relation was negative, see **Table 2**), Gender ($R^2 = 0.023$), with men assuming more risk behaviors related to traffic safety, and in consumption of substances such as alcohol and tobacco (see mean scores of men and women in **Table 1**). The only EI predictor was Self-Control ($R^2 = 0.030$; the relation was negative, see **Table 2**).

In the other broad category, Preventive Health Behavior, the prediction model also contained three predictors, F(3,851) = 26.205, p < 0.001, accounting for 8.6% of the variance ($R^2 = 0.086$). Significant predictors of this model were Emotionality ($R^2 = 0.052$), Age ($R^2 = 0.025$), and Repair ($R^2 = 0.009$).

The EI dimensions of Attention and Sociability did not emerge as predictors of health-related behaviors. The EI dimensions of Emotionality and Well-Being, followed by Self-Control, were the ones that best predicted this type of behaviors.

Conclusion

The current research investigated the EI dimensions that can explain various general, physical, and mental health components, and various categories of health-related behaviors.

Most of the studies carried out to verify the relation between EI and health have observed a relation with general EI. Nevertheless, some studies have used EI measures that provide scores in specific dimensions that predict health (Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2002; Salovey et al., 2002; Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005; Johnson et al., 2009). In our study, we extended the number of EI dimensions by using two measures that assess different dimensions, and the results obtained provide sets of EI dimensions that predict health.

One of our goals was to obtain outcomes with the greatest possible number of EI dimensions in order to delimit those that best predict health and health-related behaviors. Hence, in our investigation, we extended the assessment of EI, applying the two most used measures, the TMMS and the TEIQue (Martins et al., 2010), which appraise different EI dimensions. Similarly, to expand the study to the greatest possible number of health components, we applied a general health questionnaire, the SF-36, which provides two general measures of physical and mental health, and various more specific health components.

In addition to this measure of general health, due to the scarcity of studies carried out to establish an association between EI and health-related behaviors, and between EI and addiction-related behaviors (Kun and Demetrovics, 2010; Martins et al., 2010), we also wished to appraise this relation in our study, applying the HBC, a scale specifically designed to assess healthy behaviors, which provides two broad categories, Preventive Health Behavior and Risk Taking Behavior, and four more specific factors.

From the regression analyses, it can be concluded that the EI dimensions analyzed are better predictors of mental health (48.4%) than of physical health (15.6%). The data obtained provide significant results to be able to delimit the specific EI dimensions most closely related to health.

Regarding the broad Mental Health Component, where a higher score predicts better mental health, the group of EI dimensions that explain it positively are Well-Being, Self-Control and Sociability, and negatively in the case of Attention.

The EI dimensions that positively explain the Physical Health Component, where a higher score predicts better physical health, are Well-Being, Self-Control and Sociability of the TEIQue.

With regard to TMMS, Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal (2002) also applied regression analysis to obtain the dimensions that best predict the health components, but we cannot compare our results with theirs because, in our study, we entered more

TABLE 3 | Stepwise multiple regression analysis.

| Model | R | R ² | R ² adjusted | R ² change | F(df) | ß | ß standarized | t |
|-------------------------------------|------------------|----------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|------------------|------------------|---------------------------------|
| Dependent variables: compor | nents of the he | alth survey \$ | SF-36 questionr | naire (SF-36) | | | | |
| ndependent variables: dimen | isions of the Tr | ait Meta-Mo | od Scale (TMM | S) and Trait E | motional Intelligence Q | uestionnaire | (TEIQue) | |
| ependent variable: Physical | Functioning | | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.178 | 0.032 | 0.031 | 0.032 | 27.317 (1,853)*** | 0.436 | 0.178 | 5.232*** |
| Model 2: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.518 | 0.212 | 6.218*** |
| Age | 0.254 | 0.064 | 0.062 | 0.033 | 28.814 (2,852)*** | -0.044 | -0.184 | -5.416*** |
| Model 3: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.512 | 0.209 | 6.206*** |
| Age | | | | | | -0.047 | -0.199 | -5.889*** |
| Gender | 0.291 | 0.085 | 0.082 | 0.020 | 25.820 (3,851)*** | -0.787 | -0.144 | -4.315*** |
| ependent variable: Role Phy | vsical | | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Self-Control | 0.200 | 0.040 | 0.039 | 0.040 | 34.901 (1,853)*** | 0.748 | 0.200 | 5.908*** |
| Model 2: Self-Control | | | | | | 0.534 | 0.143 | 3.591*** |
| Well-Being | 0.220 | 0.049 | 0.046 | 0.008 | 21.263 (2,852)*** | 0.367 | 0.108 | 2.713** |
| Model 3: Self-Control | | | | | | 0.446 | 0.120 | 2.913** |
| Well-Being | | | | | | -0.041 | -0.081 | -2.286* |
| Attention | 0.233 | 0.054 | 0.051 | 0.006 | 15.990 (3,851)*** | 0.365 | 0.107 | 2.705** |
| ependent variable: Bodily Pa | ain | | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.180 | 0.033 | 0.031 | 0.033 | 28.095 (1,853)*** | 0.400 | 0.180 | 5.300*** |
| Model 2: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.388 | 0.175 | 5.178*** |
| Gender | 0.224 | 0.050 | 0.048 | 0.018 | 22.109 (2,852)*** | -0.662 | -0.134 | -3.954*** |
| ependent variable: General | Health | | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.424 | 0.180 | 0.179 | 0.180 | 179.839 (1,853)*** | 1.595 | 0.424 | 13.410* |
| Model 2: Well-Being | | | | | | 1.322 | 0.352 | 9.470** |
| Self-Control | 0.439 | 0.193 | 0.191 | 0.013 | 97.960 (2,852)*** | 0.566 | 0.136 | 3.656*** |
| Model 3: Well-Being | | | | | | 1.488 | 0.396 | 9.632** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 0.609 | 0.146 | 3.925** |
| Sociability | 0.446 | 0.199 | 0.196 | 0.006 | 67.749 (3,851)*** | -0.434 | -0.092 | -2.471* |
| Model 4: Well-Being | | | | | | 1.519 | 0.404 | 9.809** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 5.48 | 0.132 | 3.475*** |
| Sociability Gender | 0.451 | 0.203 | 0.199 | 0.004 | 52.101 (4,850)*** | -0.459 -0.557 | -0.098 -0.066 | -2.612** -2.081* |
| | | | | | | | | |
| ependent variable: Vitality | 0.540 | 0.001 | 0.000 | 0.004 | 0.40,000 (1,050)*** | 1 700 | 0.540 | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.540 | 0.291 | 0.290 | 0.291 | 342.622 (1,853)*** | 1.788 | 0.540 | 18.510* |
| Model 2: Well-Being Self-Control | 0.563 | 0.317 | 0.316 | 0.026 | 193.728 (2,852)*** | 1.450 0.696 | 0.437 0.192 | 12.925* 5.663** [;] |
| | 0.000 | 0.517 | 0.310 | 0.020 | 193.720 (2,032) | 1.488 | 0.449 | 13.360* |
| Model 3: Well-Being Self-Control | | | | | | 0.587 | 0.449 | 4.718*** |
| Gender | 0.576 | 0.332 | 0.330 | 0.014 | 137.811 (3,851)*** | -0.910 | -0.123 | -4.248*** |
| Model 4: Well-Being | | | | | | 1.485 | 0.448 | 13.374* |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 0.509 | 0.140 | 3.997*** |
| Gender | | | | | | -0.851 | -0.115 | -3.967*** |
| Attention | 0.581 | 0.338 | 0.334 | 0.006 | 105.877 (4,850)*** | -0.039 | -0.079 | -2.658** |
| ependent variable: Social Fu | unctioning | | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.406 | 0.165 | 0.164 | 0.165 | 164.231 (1,853)*** | 0.764 | 0.406 | 12.815* |
| Model 2: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.700 | 0.372 | 11.886* |
| Attention | 0.456 | 0.208 | 0.206 | 0.043 | 108.715 (2,852)*** | -0.058 | -0.209 | -6.677*** |
| Model 3: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.540 | 0.287 | 7.978*** |
| Attention | o 177 | 0.000 | 0.005 | 0.000 | | -0.048 | -0.172 | -5.379*** |
| Self-Control | 0.477 | 0.228 | 0.225 | 0.020 | 81.509 (3,851)*** | 0.358 | 0.173 | 4.655*** |
| ependent variable: Role Em | otional | | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.421 | 0.177 | 0.176 | 0.177 | 180.389 (1,853)*** | 1.152 | 0.421 | 13.431* |
| | | | | | | | | (Continued |

(Continued)

TABLE 3 | Continued

| odel | R | R ² | R ² adjusted | R ² change | F(df) | ß | ß standarized | t |
|----------------------------------|--------------|-------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------|-----------------|------------------|-----------------------|
| Model 2: Well-Being Attention | 0.489 | 0.239 | 0.237 | 0.062 | 131.350 (2,852)*** | 1.040 0.102 | 0.380 0.252 | 12.439** |
| Model 3: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.762 | 0.279 | 7.975*** |
| Attention | | | | | | -0.084 | -0.208 | -6.698*** |
| Self-Control | 0.517 | 0.268 | 0.265 | 0.028 | 101.608 (3,851)*** | 0.617 | 0.205 | 5.682*** |
| Model 4: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.920 | 0.336 | 8.699*** |
| Attention | | | | | | -0.078 | -0.194 | -6.225*** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 0.670 | 0.223 | 6.145*** |
| Sociability | 0.527 | 0.278 | 0.274 | 0.010 | 80.044 (4,850)*** | -0.411 | -0.120 | -3.393*** |
| Model 5: Well-Being | | | | | | 0.895 | 0.327 | 8.486*** |
| Attention | | | | | | -0.073 | -0.181 | -5.815*** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 0.632 | 0.210 | 5.804*** |
| Sociability | | | | | | -0.412 | -0.121 | -3.427*** |
| Age | 0.536 | 0.287 | 0.283 | 0.009 | 66.962 (5,849)*** | 0.026 | 0.100 | 3.294*** |
| pendent variable: Mental He | ealth | | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.640 | 0.410 | 0.409 | 0.410 | 578.526 (1,853)*** | 2.432 | 0.640 | 24.053** |
| Model 2: Well-Being | | | | | | 1.745 | 0.459 | 15.800** |
| Self-Control | 0.703 | 0.494 | 0.492 | 0.084 | 406.000 (2,852)*** | 1.429 | 0.342 | 11.758** |
| Model 3: Well-Being | | | | | | 1.741 | 0.458 | 16.039** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 1.256 | 0.300 | 10.172** |
| Attention | 0.715 | 0.512 | 0.510 | 0.018 | 290.434 (3,851)*** | -0.079 | -0.140 | -5.525*** |
| Model 4: Well-Being | | | | | | 1.892 | 0.498 | 15.739** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 1.307 | 0.313 | 10.523** |
| Attention | | | | | | -0.073 | -0.130 | -5.112*** |
| Sociability | 0.719 | 0.516 | 0.514 | 0.005 | 221.801 (4,850)*** | -0.396 | -0.084 | -2.877** |
| pendent variable: Physical I | Health Compo | nent ^a | | | | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.337 | 0.114 | 0.113 | 0.114 | 104.464 (1,853)*** | 3.097 | 0.337 | 10.221** |
| Model 2: Well-Being | | | | | | 3.049 | 0.332 | 10.143** |
| Gender | 0.361 | 0.130 | 0.128 | 0.016 | 60.770 (2,852)*** | -2.618 | -0.128 | -3.905*** |
| Model 3: Well-Being | 0.001 | 01100 | 01120 | 01010 | 001110 (2,002) | 2.473 | 0.269 | 6.976*** |
| Gender | | | | | | -2.219 | -0.108 | -3.263*** |
| Self-Control | 0.374 | 0.140 | 0.137 | 0.010 | 43.968 (3,851)*** | 1.206 | 0.119 | 3.024** |
| Model 4: Well-Being | 0.011 | 01110 | 01101 | 01010 | | 3.005 | 0.327 | 7.634*** |
| Gender | | | | | | -2.348 | 115 | -3.464*** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 1.322 | 0.130 | -3.404 3.317*** |
| Sociability | 0.387 | 0.149 | 0.145 | 0.010 | 35.628 (4,850)*** | -1.360 | -0.118 | -3.044** |
| - | 0.007 | 0.143 | 0.140 | 0.010 | 00.020 (4,000) | | | |
| Model 5: Well-Being | | | | | | 3.088 | 0.336 | 7.848*** |
| Gender Self-Control | | | | | | -2.487 1.443 | -0.121 0.142 | -3.670*** 3.608*** |
| Sociability | | | | | | -1.374 | -0.120 | -3.086** |
| Age | 0.396 | 0.156 | 0.151 | 0.007 | 30.047 (5,849)*** | -0.077 | -0.086 | -3.000 -2.592** |
| pendent variable: Mental He | | | | | (-,) | | | |
| Model 1: Well-Being | 0.617 | 0.381 | 0.380 | 0.381 | 506.709 (1,853)*** | 6.084 | 0.617 | 22.510** |
| Model 2: Well-Being | | | | | | 4.472 | 0.454 | 14.863* |
| Self-Control | 0.670 | 0.449 | 0.448 | 0.068 | 335.442 (2,852)*** | 3.341 | 0.308 | 14.803 |
| | 0.070 | 0.443 | 0.440 | 0.000 | 000.442 (2,002) | | | |
| Model 3: Well-Being | | | | | | 4.459 | 0.452 | 15.193** |
| Self-Control | 0.000 | 0.477 | 0.475 | 0.007 | | 2.781 | 0.257 | 8.334*** -6.549*** |
| Attention | 0.690 | 0.477 | 0.475 | 0.027 | 249.324 (3,851)*** | -0.253 | -0.173 | |
| Model 4: Well-Being | | | | | | 4.790 | 0.486 | 14.742** |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 2.901 | 0.268 | 8.615*** |
| Attention | 0.000 | 0.400 | 0.470 | 0.000 | 100 007 (4 050)*** | -0.241 | -0.165 | -6.177*** |
| Sociability | 0.693 | 0.480 | 0.478 | 0.003 | 189.387 (4,850)*** | -0.871 | -0.071 | -2.343* |
| Model 5: Well-Being | | | | | | 4.871 | 0.494 | 14.942* |
| Self-Control | | | | | | 2.767 | 0.255 | 8.120*** |
| Attention | | | | | | -0.231 | -0.158 | -5.901*** |
| Sociability | | 0.484 | 0.480 | 0.003 | 153.342 (5,849)*** | -0.939 | -0.076 -0.059 | -2.524* |
| Gender | 0.695 | | | | | -1.307 | | -2.290* |

TABLE 3 | Continued

| Dependent variables: categ Independent variables: dim Dependent variables: dim Dependent variables: Wellne Model 1: Well-Being Age Model 3: Well-Being Age Gender Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Age Model 2: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 2: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prever Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Traffic Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 1: Age | R | R ² | R ² adjusted | R ² change | F(df) | ß | ß standarized | t |
|---|-------------------|-------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|------------------|------------------|--|
| Dependent variable: Well-Being Model 1: Well-Being Age Model 3: Well-Being Age Model 3: Well-Being Age Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 1: Emotionality Age Model 1: Emotionality Age Model 3: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Model 3: Age | - | | • • | | notional Intelligence C | Juestionnaire | (TEIQue) | |
| Model 2: Well-Being Age Model 3: Well-Being Age Gender Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Traffic Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | | | • | | | | (| |
| Model 2: Well-Being Age Model 3: Well-Being Age Gender Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Traffic Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 1: Age Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | 0.206 | 0.042 | 0.041 | 0.042 | 37.124 (1,853)*** | 1.535 | 0.206 | 6.093** |
| Age Model 3: Well-Being Age Gender Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Traffic Model 2: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | | | | | | 1.372 | 0.184 | 5.392** |
| Age Gender Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Traffic Model 2: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | 0.238 | 0.057 | 0.054 | 0.014 | 25.071 (2,852)*** | 0.087 | 0.121 | 3.537** |
| Gender Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Traffic Model 2: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | | | | | | 1.382 | 0.185 | 5.444** |
| Model 4: Well-Being Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preveat Model 1: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control | | | | | | 0.093 | 0.129 | 3.767** |
| Age Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | 0.251 | 0.063 | 0.059 | 0.006 | 18.660 (3,851)*** | 1.325 | 0.079 | 2.359* |
| Gender Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | | | | | | 1.233 | 0.166 | 4.678** |
| Clarity Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preveit Model 1: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Model 3: Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | | 0.091 | 0.127 | 3.709** |
| Dependent variable: Accide Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | 0.260 | 0.067 | 0.063 | 0.005 | 15.078 (4,850)*** | 1.381 0.081 | 0.083 0.071 | 2.458* 2.031* |
| Model 1: Emotionality Age Model 2: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | 0.000 | 0.000 | 10.070 (4,000) | 0.001 | 0.071 | 2.001 |
| Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Gender Model 1: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | | | | |
| Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender | 0.221 | 0.049 | 0.048 | 0.049 | 42.945 (1,853)*** | 1.566 | 0.221 | 6.553** |
| Model 3: Emotionality Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substat Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | 0.064 | 0.070 | 0.068 | 0.001 | 01 000 (0 050)*** | 1.418 | 0.200 | 5.936*** |
| Age Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | 0.264 | 0.070 | 0.068 | 0.021 | 31.362 (2,852)*** | 0.076 | 0.146 | 4.343*** |
| Clarity Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substat Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | | 0.975 0.075 | 0.137 0.145 | 3.498** [,] 4.323** [,] |
| Model 4: Emotionality Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 1: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | 0.283 | 0.080 | 0.077 | 0.010 | 24.224 (3,851)*** | 0.098 | 0.119 | 3.054** |
| Age Clarity Self-Control Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Gender Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substat Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | (-,, | 0.771 | 0.109 | 2.615** |
| Self-Control Dependent variable: Preven Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst: Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | | 0.069 | 0.133 | 3.917** |
| Dependent variable: Prevent Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | | 0.091 | 0.111 | 2.827* |
| Model 1: Emotionality Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | 0.291 | 0.085 | 0.080 | 0.005 | 19.327 (4,850)*** | 0.465 | 0.079 | 2.084* |
| Model 2: Emotionality Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | ntive Health Beha | vior ^c | | | | | | |
| Age Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Self-Control Model 3: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | 0.228 | 0.052 | 0.051 | 0.052 | 46.071 (1,853)*** | 3.327 | 0.228 | 6.788*** |
| Model 3: Emotionality Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | | 2.996 | 0.206 | 6.127*** |
| Age Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | 0.278 | 0.077 | 0.075 | 0.025 | 34.948 (2,852)*** | 0.170 | 0.160 | 4.757*** |
| Repair Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control | | | | | | 2.427 | 0.167 | 4.612*** |
| Dependent variable: Traffic Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | | | | | | 0.159 | 0.149 | 4.441*** |
| Model 1: Age Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substant Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.293 | 0.086 | 0.083 | 0.009 | 26.205 (3,851)*** | 0.174 | 0.103 | 2.850** |
| Model 2: Age Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age | Risk Taking | | | | | | | |
| Gender Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.190 | 0.036 | 0.035 | 0.036 | 31.597 (1,853)*** | -0.093 | -0.190 | -5.621*** |
| Model 3: Age Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | | | | | | -0.100 | -0.206 | -6.101*** |
| Gender Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.237 | 0.056 | 0.054 | 0.020 | 24.896 (2,852)*** | -1.599 | -0.141 | -4.192*** |
| Self-Control Dependent variable: Subst. Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | | | | | | -0.088 | -0.180 | -5.262*** |
| Dependent variable: Substa Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.270 | 0.073 | 0.070 | 0.017 | 22.028 (3,851)*** | -1.856 -0.754 | -0.164 | -4.835*** -3.929*** |
| Model 1: Self-Control Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.270 | 0.073 | 0.070 | 0.017 | 22.028 (3,851)*** | -0.754 | -0.136 | -3.929 |
| Model 2: Self-Control Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | ance Risk Taking | | | | | | | |
| Gender Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.146 | 0.021 | 0.020 | 0.021 | 18.141 (1,853)*** | 540 | -0.146 | -4.259*** |
| Model 3: Self-Control Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | | | | | | -0.612 | -0.165 | -4.759*** |
| Gender Age Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.177 | 0.031 | 0.029 | 0.010 | 13.442 (2,852)*** | -0.767 | -0.102 | -2.929** |
| Age Dependent variable: Risk T | | | | | | -0.546 | -0.147 | -4.180*** |
| Dependent variable: Risk T | 0.196 | 0.038 | 0.035 | 0.007 | 11.133 (3,851)*** | -0.812 -0.029 | -0.108 -0.088 | -3.103** -2.518* |
| | | 0.000 | 0.000 | 0.007 | 11.100 (0,001) | -0.028 | -0.000 | -2.010 |
| Model 1: Age | - | | | | | | | |
| | 0.208 | 0.043 | 0.042 | 0.043 | 37.775 (1,853)*** | -0.130 | -0.208 | -6.146*** |
| Model 2: Age | | 0 | | | | -0.140 | -0.224 | -6.661*** |
| Gender | 0.257 | 0.066 | 0.064 | 0.023 | 29.539 (2,852)*** | -2.207 | -0.152 | -4.519*** |
| Model 3: Age | | | | | | -0.118 | -0.189 | -5.585*** |
| Gender Self-Control | 0.310 | 0.096 | 0.093 | 0.030 | 29.659 (3,851)*** | -2.654 -1.290 | -0.183 -0.181 | -5.438*** -5.291*** |

Total sample N = 855, *** $p \le 0.001$; ** $p \le 0.01$; * $p \le 0.05$. ^aPhysical Health Component is the sum of Physical Functioning, Role Physical, Bodily Pain and General Health. ^bMental Health Component is the sum of Vitality, Social Functioning, Role Emotional and Mental Health. ^cPreventive Health Behavior is the sum of Wellness Maintenance and Enhancement Behaviors and Accident Control Behaviors. ^dRisk Taking Behavior is the sum of Traffic Risk Taking and Substance Risk Taking.

EI dimensions as predictor variables. Nevertheless, some of the results are common: in both studies, the dimension of Attention coincides as a negative predictor of Role Physical, Vitality, Social Functioning, Role Emotional, and Mental Health.

Regarding the health-related behaviors, the results of the regression analyses, show that the EI dimensions predict a lower percentage of health-related behaviors than of health components. In the broad category, Risk Taking Behavior, the only EI dimension that predicts assuming health risks is Self-Control (TEIQue), a high score in this EI dimension predicts taking fewer risks. In the category of Preventive Health Behavior, two EI dimensions emerge that predict preventive behaviors, Emotionality and Repair.

As with the relation between EI and health, a single measure of EI is usually employed to examine the relation between EI and health-related behaviors, and only one or two unhealthy behaviors, such as alcohol and tobacco consumption, are tested (Austin et al., 2005; Tsaousis and Nikolaou, 2005; Limonero et al., 2006; Hill and Maggi, 2011). In this work, in addition to the results for the risk behaviors of alcohol and tobacco consumption, we also obtained results concerning traffic risk taking and preventive health-related behaviors.

Lastly, we note that gender emerges as a predictor of health, with the men obtaining higher values than the women both in the Mental Health and the Physical Health Component. Men also seem to display more health risk behaviors.

Age predicts fewer health risk behaviors, and it is a protector element, older people carry out more preventive behaviors for health.

These results can help future research to continue delimiting the specific EI dimensions that contribute to better health and to promoting the mechanisms through which emotional management can influence physical and mental health.

Regarding the data obtained from the correlations between the EI dimensions and the physical and mental health components, the results show that almost all the EI dimensions assessed are positively related to the Physical and Mental Health Components, except for Attention, which has a negative relation.

When examining the same relation between EI (TMMS) and health (SF-36), Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal (2002) only found a positive relation of the dimension of Attention with Role Emotional, but no relation was found with the remaining health components. Regarding the Clarity dimension, our results are similar to those obtained by these authors, although in our study, positive and significant relations were established with a larger number of health components. Lastly, these authors found a significant but negative relation between the Repair and Bodily Pain dimensions, and in our study, the relation between these dimensions was positive; that is, EI dimension of Repair is related to having fewer symptoms of bodily pain. This EI dimension has significant and positive relations with other health components, and our results are fairly similar to those obtained by these authors.

Salovey et al. (2002), found no relation between the Attention dimension and physical symptoms, but they did find a relation between the dimensions of Clarity and Repair with physical symptoms, both these EI dimensions were associated with lower levels of symptom reporting, social anxiety, and depression. Freudenthaler et al. (2008), applying the TEIQue questionnaire, found a negative relation between somatic complaints, referring to various physical symptoms and bodily sensations scale, and the dimensions of Well-Being, Self-Control, and Sociability. Also with the TEIQue questionnaire, Mikolajczak et al. (2006) found a positive relation between physical and mental health and the four EI dimensions, Well-being, Self-Control, Emotionality, and Sociability. The results of these studies are similar to those obtained in this work, in which we verified that the dimensions of the TEIQue questionnaire present significant and positive relationships with the physical and mental health components.

In the results of this work, age had positive relations with almost all the components of physical and mental health, because these components—except for Physical Functioning and General Health—reflect information referring to the past 4 weeks before completing the questionnaire. Physical Functioning, which had a negative relation with age, appraises limitations to perform all kinds of physical activity, such as swimming, dressing, walking, squatting, going upstairs, lifting weights, and moderate and intense efforts. All these activities may be affected by age.

Regarding health-related behaviors, not all the EI dimensions are related to these behaviors. Attending to the two broad categories, all the EI dimensions except for Attention have a positive relation with Preventive Health Behavior, such that higher values in these dimensions imply preventive health behaviors. In the other broad category, Risk Taking Behavior, where a high score implies performing health risk behaviors, such as traffic risk taking, alcohol consumption, and smoking, not all the EI dimensions have a relation. Specifically, those that do not are Repair, Well-Being, and Sociability. The Attention dimension is positively related to this category, such that a high score in Attention is related to health risk behaviors, although the relation is not very high. The negatively related EI dimensions, in which a high score implies assuming fewer health risks, are Clarity, Emotionality, and Self-Control.

Tsaousis and Nikolaou (2005), examined the relation between EI and health behaviors, finding a negative relation between total EI and smoking and drinking, and a positive relation with exercising.

Limonero et al. (2006), applied the TMMS to determine the relation between EI and tobacco and cannabis use among university students, finding that the students who consumed tobacco or cannabis and who presented lower levels of the Repair dimension had started consuming tobacco or cannabis at an earlier age. The dimension of Clarity appears to be related to the occasional consumption of cannabis, such that the students obtaining high scores consumed less, whereas the dimension of Attention was not involved in the consumption of these substances. In our study, the dimension of Repair did not have a significant relation with health risk behaviors. Clarity presented a negative relation, and Attention was related to tobacco consumption in addition to other health risk behaviors.

Several limitations of the present study must be mentioned. This study was conducted with self-report measures, so it is likely that social desirability may have influenced the responses. Due to the cross-sectional design of our study, the assumption of causality should be considered with caution, and a follow-up longitudinal study would be valuable to address this limitation, so that future research using prospective designs is needed to confirm our findings.

References

- Alonso, J., Prieto, L., and Antó, J. M. (1995). La versión española del SF-36 health survey (Cuestionario de Salud SF-36): un instrumento para la medida de los resultados clínicos. *Med. Clín.* 104, 771–776.
- Alonso, J., Prieto, L., Ferrer, M., Vilagut, G., Broquetas, J. M., Roca, J., et al. (1998). Testing the measurement properties of the Spanish version of the SF-36 health survey among male patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Quality of life in COPD study group. *J. Clin. Epidemiol.* 51, 1087–1094. doi: 10.1016/S0895-4356(98)00100-0
- Andrei, F., and Petrides, K. V. (2013). Trait emotional intelligence and somatic complaints with reference to positive and negative mood. *Psihologija* 46, 5–15. doi: 10.2298/PSI1301005A
- Austin, E. J., Saklofske, D. H., and Egan, V. (2005). Personality, well-being and health correlates of trait emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 38, 547–558. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.05.009
- Booth-Kewley, S., and Vickers, R. R. (1994). Associations between major domains of personality and health behavior. J. Pers. 62, 281–298. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.1994.tb00298.x
- Costa, S., Petrides, K. V., and Tillmann, T. (2014). Trait emotional intelligence and inflammatory diseases. *Psychol. Health Med.* 19, 180–189. doi: 10.1080/13548506.2013.802356
- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2002). Relation of perceived emotional intelligence and health-related quality of life of middle-aged women. *Psychol. Rep.* 9, 47–59. doi: 10.2466/pr0.2002.91.1.47
- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2005). Perceived emotional intelligence and life satisfaction: predictive and Incremental validity using the trait metamood scale. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 39, 937–948. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.03.012
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Extremera, N., and Ramos, N. (2004). Validity and reliability of the Spanish modified version of the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. *Psychol. Rep.* 94, 751–755. doi: 10.2466/pr0.94.3.751-755
- Freudenthaler, H. H., Neubauer, A. C., Gabler, P., Scherl, W. G., and Rindermann, H. (2008). Testing and validating the trait emotional intelligence questionnaire (TEIQue) in a German-speaking simple. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 45, 673–678. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.07.014
- Goldman, S. L., Kramer, D. T., and Salovey, P. (1996). Beliefs about mood moderate the relationship of stress to illness and symptom reporting. J. Psychosom. Res. 41, 115–128. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(96)00119-5
- Harris, D. M., and Guten, S. (1979). Health protective behavior: an exploratory study. J. Health Soc. Behav. 20, 17–29. doi: 10.2307/2136475
- Hill, E. M., and Maggi, S. (2011). Emotional intelligence and smoking: protective and risk factors among Canadian young adults. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 51, 45–50. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.03.008
- Johnson, S. J., Batey, M., and Holdsworth, L. (2009). Personality and health: the mediating role of trait emotional intelligence and work locus of control. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 47, 470–475. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2009.04.025
- Jolic-Marjanovic, Z., and Altaras-Dimitrijevic, A. (2014). Reliability, construct and criterion-related validity of the serbian adaptation of the trait emotional intelligence questionnaire (TEIQue). *Psihologija* 47, 249–262. doi: 10.2298/PSI1402249J
- Krick, J., and Sobal, J. (1990). Relationships between health protective behaviors. J. Community Health 15, 19–34. doi: 10.1007/BF01350183
- Kun, B., and Demetrovics, Z. (2010). Emotional intelligence and addictions: a systematic review. Subst. Use Misuse 45, 1131–1160. doi: 10.3109/10826080903567855
- Laborde, S., Lautenbach, F., Allen, M. S., Herbert, C., and Achtzehn, S. (2014). The role of trait emotional intelligence in emotion regulation and performance under pressure. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 57, 43–47. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2013.09.013
- Limonero, J. T., Tomás-Sábado, J., and Fernández-Castro, J. (2006). Perceived emotional intelligence and its relation to tobacco and cannabis use among university students. *Psicothema* 18(Suppl. 1), 95–100.

Despite these limitations, this study provides preliminary evidence of some of the EI dimensions that could explain each one of the general components of physical and mental health, as well as some representative categories of health-related behaviors.

- Martins, A., Ramalho, N., and Morin, E. (2010). A comprehensive meta-analysis of the relationship between emotional intelligence and health. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 49, 554–564. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.05.029
- Mavroveli, S., Petrides, K. V., Sangareau, Y., and Furnham, A. (2009). Relating trait emotional intelligence to objective socioemotional outcomes in childhood. *Br. J. Educ. Psychol.* 79, 259–272. doi: 10.1348/000709908X368848
- Mayer, J., Roberts, R. D., and Barsade, S. G. (2008). Human abilities: trait EI. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 59, 507–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006. 093646
- McHorney, C. A., Ware, J. E., Lu, J. F. R., and Sherbourne, C. D. (1994). The MOS 36-item short-form health survey (SF-36): III. Tests of data quality, scaling assumptions and reliability across diverse patient groups. *Med. Care* 32, 40–66. doi: 10.1097/00005650-199401000-00004
- McHorney, C. A., Ware, J. E., Rogers, W., Raczek, A., and Lu, J. F. R. (1992). The validity and relative precision of MOS sort- and long-form health status scales and Dartmouth COOP charts: results from the medical outcomes study. *Med. Care* 30, 253–265. doi: 10.1097/00005650-199205001-00025
- Mikolajczak, M., Luminet, O., Leroy, C., and Roy, E. (2007). Psychometric properties of the trait emotional intelligence questionnaire: factor structure, reliability, construct, and incremental validity in a French-speaking population. J. Pers. Assess. 88, 338–353. doi: 10.1080/00223890701333431
- Mikolajczak, M., Luminet, O., and Menil, C. (2006). Predicting resistance to stress: incremental validity of trait emotional intelligence over alexithymia and optimism. *Psicothema* 18 (Suppl. 1), 79–88.
- Paek, E. (2006). Religiosity and perceived emotional intelligence among christians. Pers. Individ. Dif. 41, 479–490. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.01.016
- Peña-Sarrionandia, A., Mikolajczak, M., and Gross, J. J. (2015). Integrating emotion regulation and emotional intelligence traditions: a meta-analysis. Front. Psychol. 6:160. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00160
- Pérez, J. C., Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2005). "Measuring trait emotional intelligence," in *International Handbook of Emotional Intelligence*, eds R. Schulze and R. D. Roberts (Cambridge, MA: Hogrefe & Huber), 123–143.
- Petrides, K. V. (2009a). Technical Manual for the Trait Emotional Intelligence Questionnaires (Teique). London: London Psychometric Laboratory.
- Petrides, K. V. (2009b). "Psychometric properties of the trait emotional intelligence questionnaire," in Advances in the Assessment of Emotional Intelligence: Theory, Research, And Applications, eds C. Stough, D. H. Saklofske, and J. D. Parker (New York, NY: Springer), 85–101.
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2001). Trait emotional intelligence: psychometric investigation with reference to established trait taxonomies. *Eur. J. Pers.* 15, 425–448. doi: 10.1002/per.416
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2003a). Technical Manual of the Trait Emotional Intelligence Questionnaire (Teique). London: Institute of Education, University of London.
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2003b). Trait emotinal intelligence: behavioral validation in two studies of emotion recognition and reactivity to mood induction. *Eur. J. Pers.* 17, 39–57. doi: 10.1002/per.466
- Petrides, K. V., Furnham, A., and Mavroveli, S. (2007a). "Trait emotional intelligence. Moving forward in the field of EI," in *Emotional Intelligence. Knowns* and Unknowns (Series in Affective Science), eds G. Matthews, M. Zeidner, and R. Roberts (Oxford: Oxford University Press).
- Petrides, K. V., Pérez-González, J. C., and Furnham, A. (2007b). On the criterion and incremental validity of trait emotional intelligence. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 26–55. doi: 10.1080/02699930601038912
- Petrides, K. V., Pita, R., and Kokkinaki, F. (2007c). The location of trait emotional intelligence in personality factor space. Br. J. Psychol. 98, 273–289. doi: 10.1348/000712606X120618
- Saklofske, D. H., Austin, E. J., Galloway, J., and Davidson, K. (2007). Individual difference correlates of health-related behaviors: preliminary evidence for links between emotional intelligence and coping. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 42, 491–502. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.08.006

- Saklofske, D. H., Austin, E. J., and Minski, P. S. (2003). Factor structure and validity of a trait emotional intelligence measure. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 34, 707–721. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00056-9
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185–211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Salovey, P., Mayer, J. D., Goldman, S. L., Turvey, C., and Palfai, T. P. (1995). Emotional attention, clarity, and repair: exploring emotional intelligence using the trait meta-mood scale," in *Emotion, Disclosure, and Health*, ed. J. W. Pennebaker (Washington: American Psychological Association), 125–154.
- Salovey, P., Stroud, L. R., Woolery, A., and Epel, E. S. (2002). Perceived emotional intelligence, stress reactivity, and symptom reports: further explorations using the trait meta-mood scale. *Psychol. Health* 17, 611–627. doi: 10.1080/08870440290025812
- Siegling, A. B., Saklofske, D. H., and Petrides, K. V. (2014). "Measures of ability and trait emotional intelligence," in *Measures of Personality and Social Psychological Constructs*, eds G. J. Boyle, G. Matthews, and D. H. Saklofske (San Diego: Elsevier/Academic Press), 381–414.
- Tapp, J. T., and Goldenthal, P. (1982). A factor analytic study of health habits. *Prev. Med.* 11, 724–728. doi: 10.1016/0091-7435(82) 90035-4
- Tsaousis, I., and Nikolaou, I. (2005). Exploring the relationship of emotional intelligence with physical and psychological health functioning. *Stress Health* 21, 77–86. doi: 10.1002/smi.1042

- Vickers, R. R., Conway, T. L., and Hervig, L. K. (1990). Demonstration of replicable dimensions of health behaviors. *Prev. Med.* 19, 377–401. doi: 10.1016/0091-7435(90)90037-K
- Ware, J. E., and Gandek, B. (1998). Overview of the SF-36 health survey and the international quality of life assessment (IQOLA) project. J. Clin. Epidemiol. 51, 903–912. doi: 10.1016/S0895-4356(98)00081-X
- Ware, J. E., Kosinski, M., Bayliss, M. S., McHorney, C. A., Rogers, W. H., and Raczek, A. (1995). Comparison of methods for the scoring and statistical analysis of SF-36 health profile and summary measures: summary of results from the medical outcomes study. *Med. Care* 33(Suppl. 4), AS264–AS279.
- Ware, J. E., and Sherbourne, C. D. (1992). The MOS 36-item short-form health survey (SF-36): I. conceptual framework and ítem selection. *Med. Care* 30, 473–483. doi: 10.1097/00005650-199206000-00002

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Fernández-Abascal and Martín-Díaz. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Emotional intelligence and recovering from induced negative emotional state

Joaquín T. Limonero¹*, Jordi Fernández-Castro¹, Jordi Soler-Oritja^{1,2} and María Álvarez-Moleiro¹

¹ Research Group on Stress and Health, Facultat de Psicologia, Departament de Psicologia Bàsica, Evolutiva i de l'Educació, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ² Facultat de Psicologia, Department of Clinical and Health Psychology, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Enrique G. Fernández-Abascal, Universidad Nacional de Educación a Distancia, Spain Michel Tousignant, University of Quebec in Montreal, Canada

*Correspondence:

Joaquín T. Limonero, Research Group on Stress and Health, Facultat de Psicologia, Departament de Psicologia Bàsica, Evolutiva i de l'Educació, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Campus de Bellaterra s/n., 08193 Bellaterra (Cerdanyola del Vallès), Barcelona, Spain joaquin.limonero@uab.cat

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 27 February 2015 Accepted: 29 May 2015 Published: 19 June 2015

Citation:

Limonero JT, Fernández-Castro J, Soler-Oritja J and Álvarez-Moleiro M (2015) Emotional intelligence and recovering from induced negative emotional state. Front. Psychol. 6:816. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00816 The aim of the present study was to examine the relationship between emotional intelligence (EI) and recovering from negative emotions induction, using a performance test to measure EI. Sixty seven undergraduates participated in the procedure, which lasted 75 min and was divided into three stages. At Time 1, subjects answered the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI)-S, Profile of Mood States (POMS)-A, and EI was assessed by Mayer–Salovey–Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). At Time 2, negative emotions were induced by nine pictures taken from the International Affective Picture System and participants were asked to complete a second STAI-S and POMS-B questionnaires. At Time 3 participants were allowed to rest doing a distracting task and participants were asked to complete a third STAI-S and POMS-A questionnaires. Results showed that the branches of the MSCEIT emotional facilitation and emotional understanding are related to previous mood states and mood recovery, but not to mood reactivity. This finding contrasts nicely with studies on which emotional recovery was assessed in relation to EI self-reported measures, highlighting the perception and emotional regulation.

Keywords: emotional intelligence, emotional induction, IAPS, recovery, MSCEIT

Introduction

Over the last decades a substantial body of research has showed a positive association between emotional intelligence (EI) and adaptive use of emotions (Martins et al., 2010). EI has been defined as the ability of individuals to recognize, understand and regulate emotions, to discriminate among them, to use this information and to guide the thoughts and actions (Salovey and Mayer, 1990; Mayer and Salovey, 1997; Mayer et al., 2004). Mayer and Salovey (1997) model of emotional intelligence involves four branches, each of which represents a class of ability: (1) Perception of Emotions (2) Emotions to Facilitate Thinking; (3) Understanding and Analyzing Emotional Information and (4) Regulation of Emotion (Mayer and Salovey, 1997; Salovey et al., 2008).

Prior EI works were based in assessing this construct from self-reports (as e.g., Salovey et al., 1995, 2002; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2004; Limonero et al., 2006b) or more extensive self-reported measures, including social processes and personality (i.e., Bar-On, 1997, 2000; Petrides et al., 2007; Siegling et al., 2015). Currently, most research measures EI through ability tests similar to those used in the measure of intelligence or cognitive performance. Out of these tests, one of the most used is the Mayer–Salovey–Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEI; Mayer et al., 2002, 2003),

developed by those who are considered the pioners of EI, term first used by Salovey and Mayer (1990). EI is one of the best predictors of adaptive coping strategies to stressful situations (Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2002; Limonero et al., 2004, 2006a,b, 2012; Cabello et al., 2014). Limonero et al. (2006a) proposed that EI is a mediating variable between life events and their consequences on well-being. EI would facilitate appropriate responses to different events that a person would has to face daily and would decreases maladaptive emotional reactions by enhancing positive moods and reducing negative ones (Mayer and Salovey, 1997; MacCann et al., 2011). In other words, this set of abilities included in EI explains important personal life outcomes, and how a person differs from another one to face life events.

Furthermore, EI could be related to a simple emotional recovery, since a quick recovery from negative emotions would be very useful to cope faster in an adaptive way. Emotional recovery is the process of restoring equilibrium to the organism in terms of returning psychological and physiological activation to prior levels of an emotional reaction, especially if the emotional reaction comes from a negative external situation. Linden et al. (1997) observed that an impaired capacity of recovery from negative emotional states is more harmful to health than an acute rise of activation. Fredrickson (1998, 2001) and Fredrickson and Levenson (1998) have shown that recovery process from negative emotional states is not a passive change in terms of activation, but it is an active process that is promoted by positive emotions. Moreover, resilient individuals use positive emotions in order to recover from negative emotional states (Tugade and Fredrickson, 2004).

Only a handful of researches have related EI to emotional recovery (Salovey et al., 1995, 2002; Ciarrochi et al., 2001; Schutte et al., 2002; Petrides and Furnham, 2003; Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera, 2006; Arora et al., 2011). Overall, these studies indicate that individuals with high EI show lower negative mood states before and during emotion induction and in recovery, than lower EI individuals. In addition, Arora et al. (2011) concluded that individuals with high EI not only show a lower level of negative mood state in the recovery phase, but also a sharper recovery. However, it is worthy to note that in these studies the EI were based on self-reported measures resulting an important limitation because they did not really evaluate the EI of people since they are based on their self-perception. Given that, according to Brackett et al. (2006) and Joseph and Newman (2010) self-rated measures of EI may not be an accurate indicator of performance measures, and it may be valuable to check if relationship between emotional induction and recovery emotional and self-reported measures of EI, also occurs when the EI is measured by performance tests.

Aim

The purpose of the present study was to examine the relationship between EI and recovering from negative emotions induction, measuring EI by a performance test. The first hypothesis was that individuals with higher EI will show lower negative states and higher positive states along a negative emotion induction process, including measurement at three time-points: previous to induction, during induction, and recovery after induction. The second hypothesis was that an interaction between EI and the process induction-recovery will arise; this means that people with high EI may react less on the induction phase and recover more in the third phase that people with low EI.

Materials and Methods

Participants

Undergraduate psychology students of the Autonomous University of Barcelona were asked to participate in a study on cognition and emotion; attendance was voluntary and participants received course credits to do so. Subjects signed also a consent form.

At first, 67 participants agreed, out of which three were excluded for not finishing any of the questionnaires administered. The final sample consisted of 64 participants. The average age was 22.32 (SD = 4.3). Most were female (78%).

Assessment Instruments

Mayer–Salovey–Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT version 2.0; Mayer et al., 2002). EI was measured by using a Spanish translation of the MSCEIT that shows similar psychometric properties to the original instrument (Extremera et al., 2006). The MSCEIT is a 141-item, ability-based measure with four branches of EI (perceiving, facilitating, understanding, and managing emotions) according to the theoretical model of Mayer and Salovey (1997). The instrument provides separate scores for each branch as well as an overall score for total EI. The scale had adequate reliability in this study (Cronbach's alpha, 0.73). MSCEIT was scored using consensus criteria where each respondent's answer is scored against the proportion of the sample that endorsed the same MSCEIT answer.

State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (STAI-S; Spielberger et al., 1970). The STAI is a 40-item questionnaire which provides separate measures of state and trait anxiety with 20 questions each. The Spanish validated form of STAI State was used (Buela-Casal et al., 2011) to measure subjective level of state anxiety experienced at the time of assessment. This 20-item questionnaire captures cognitive, emotional, and physical responses of anxiety. Participants rated each item on a 4-point scale (1: "not at all" to 4: "very much"), resulting in a minimum score of 0 and a maximum score of 60. Higher scores indicate greater levels of anxiety. The scales had adequate reliability (Cronbach's alphas in the different time-points ranged between 0.92 to 0.94).

Profile of Mood States (POMS; McNair et al., 1971). The reduced Spanish validated form of POMS was used (Balaguer et al., 1993; Fuentes et al., 1995). This reduced version presents two equivalent forms: A and B. Each form has a 5-point scale (from 0: "*not at all*" to 4: "*extremely*") of 15 items created to assess the following five affective mood states: Anger, Depression, Tension, Fatigue, and Vigor. The total mood disturbance score (TMDS) is obtained from scores of the other subscales. In this

study the POMS presents an adequate reliability for all factors with Cronbach's alphas ranging between 0.65 and 0.92, similar to the original scales (McNair et al., 1971). Participants completed three times the Spanish reduced version (A two times, and B one time).

Procedure

Induction of Negative Emotional State

Participants individually arrived at the laboratory and were told that the study was designed to examine people' emotional state and reactions to different situations. All participants voluntarily signed the written consent form after receiving a summary of the study. The procedure lasted 75 min and was divided into three stages (**Figure 1**). *Time1*. The subjects answered the different scales: STAI-S, POMS-A, MSCEIT, and also completed demographics variables (gender and age).

Time 2

For emotion induction, participants were individually shown nine pictures taken from the International Affective Picture



System (IAPS; Lang et al., 1988, 2001). The 21-inch monitor was located at 1 m away from the participants, who were seated in a comfortable chair. The images were presented in the same sequence with an inter-trial interval of 18 s for all the participants. Images were chosen for negative valence and high activation (Table 1) in accordance with the Spanish validation norms of the IAPS (Moltó et al., 1999; Vila et al., 2001). Before passing out these pictures, three images were used as examples to explain subjects how to assess throughout the Self-Assessment Manikin (SAM; Lang, 1980). SAM is a non-verbal pictorial affective rating system that uses graphic figures to depict values along the dimensions of activation and valence in a 9-point rating scale ranging from 1 (the lowest rating) to 9 (the highest rating). These images were different from those used in emotional induction. The images chosen in the present study present medium high activation (M = 7.32, SD = 1.96) and negative valence (M = 1.69, SD = 1.13) measured by SAM and their reference identifications are indicated in Table 1. After participants viewed the pictures from IAPS they completed a second STAI-S and POMS in form B. Then participants were allowed to rest in the same laboratory room for 15 min doing a distracting task, which involved answering the following five questions: "What are your favorite colors?" "What are your favorite songs?" "What are your favorite movies?" "Describe three important memories of your life," and "What are your favorite flavors?

Time 3

After the 15 min break, participants were asked to complete a third STAI-S and POMS-A form. Finally, the researchers debriefed participants.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (Version 20.0; IBM, USA). The internal consistency reliability of the different scales was evaluated by Cronbach's alpha coefficient. Comparison of means and repeated measures General Linear Models (GLM) with two between-subject factors were used to test the hypotheses. The extreme groups in the

TABLE 1 \mid Valence and Arousal Values of the IAPS for the selected images of the study.

| Presentation order | | Valence | | Arousal | |
|--------------------|---------------|---------|--------|---------|-------|
| Reference | Description | м | SD | М | SD |
| 2683 | War | 1.68 | 1.14 | 7.55 | 1.74 |
| 1525 | Attack dog | 2.72 | 1.64 | 7.79 | 1.61 |
| 6315 | Beaten fem | 1.81 | 1.23 | 7.55 | 1.77 |
| 9635.1 | Man on fire | 1.77 | 1.28 | 7.45 | 1.84 |
| 9433 | Dead man | 1.55 | 1.29 | 6.88 | 2.45 |
| 3015 | Accident | 1.46 | 1.14 | 7.48 | 1.9 |
| 2095 | Toddler | 1.23 | 0.67 | 7.19 | 2.13 |
| 3301 | Injured child | 1.54 | 0.94 | 7.05 | 2.04 |
| 9265 | Hung man | 1.45 | 0.85 | 6.94 | 2.19 |
| | Mean (SD) | 1.69 | (1.13) | 7.32 | (1.96 |

IAPS, International Affective Picture System; IAPS Spanish validation norms (Moltó et al., 1999; Vila et al., 2001).

different branches of EI (Perception, Facilitation, Understanding, and Managing) were formed with the quartile 1 and 3 criteria. Results were considered statistically significant at p < 0.05. Bonferroni correction was used to adjust significance levels for multiple pair comparisons.

Results

There were no significant differences between male and female students on the variables of the study (**Table 2**).

As shown in **Table 3**, mood induction conditions had a powerful impact on STAI State and on POMS Total and on each of their components. Mood induction had elicited more negative than positive sentences in recovery phase (t = 9.28, df = 63; p < 0.001). This result indicates that the experimental manipulation had the desired effect.

| TABLE 2 Descriptive statistics of the different variables of the scales and |
|---|
| comparison between sex. |

| Variables | <i>M</i> (SD) | CI 95% | p * |
|-------------------------------|----------------|------------------|------------|
| MSCEIT Branch 1 Perceiving | 0.48 (0.093) | (0.46, 0.51) | 0.615 |
| MSCEIT Branch 2 Facilitating | 0.41 (.059) | (0.40, 0.43) | 0.408 |
| MSCEIT Branch 3 Understanding | 0.49 (0.052) | (0.47, 0.50) | 0.745 |
| MSCEIT Branch 4 Managing | 0.39 (0.047) | (0.38, 0.41) | 0.626 |
| MSCEIT Experiential Area | 0.45 (0.069) | (0.43, 0.46) | 0.516 |
| MSCEIT Strategic Area | 0.44 (0.035) | (0.43, 0.45) | 0.935 |
| Overall MSCEIT | 0.44 (0.044) | (0.43, 0.45) | 0.721 |
| STAI-S Pre-IAPS | 15.16 (8.592) | (13.01, 17.3) | 0.531 |
| STAI-S Post-IAPS | 25.91 (11.790) | (22.96, 28.85) | 0.531 |
| STAI-S Follow-up | 19.64 (11.773) | (16.7, 22.58) | 0.102 |
| POMS Overall Pre-IAPS | 107.34 (9.058) | (105.08, 109.61) | 0.495 |
| POMS Tension Pre-IAPS | 4.91 (2.659) | (4.24, 5.57) | 0.694 |
| POMS Depression Pre-IAPS | 2.20 (2.154) | (1.67, 2.74) | 0.384 |
| POMS Anger Pre-IAPS | 2.70 (2.355) | (2.11, 3.29) | 0.824 |
| POMS Fatigue Pre-IAPS | 4.64 (2.698) | (3.97, 5.31) | 0.781 |
| POMS Vigor Pre-IAPS | 7.11 (2.761) | (6.42, 7.8) | 0.119 |
| POMS Overall Post-IAPS | 110.58 (9.498) | (108.21, 112.95) | 0.217 |
| POMS Tension Post-IAPS | 5.94 (3.221) | (5.13, 6.74) | 0.183 |
| POMS Depression Post-IAPS | 2.05 (2.264) | (1.48, 2.61) | 0.309 |
| POMS Anger Post-IAPS | 3.86 (3.241) | (3.05, 4.67) | 0.838 |
| POMS Fatigue Post-IAPS | 3.73 (2.632) | (3.08, 4.39) | 0.600 |
| POMS Vigor Post-IAPS | 5.00 (2.417) | (4.4, 5.6) | 0.217 |
| POMS Overall Follow-up | 99.84 (8.175) | (97.8, 101.89) | 0.134 |
| POMS Tension Follow-up | 2.41 (2.926) | (1.68, 3.14) | 0.170 |
| POMS Depression Follow-up | 0.86 (1.542) | (0.47, 1.24) | 0.179 |
| POMS Anger Follow-up | 0.91 (2.187) | (0.36, 1.45) | 0.643 |
| POMS Fatigue Follow-up | 2.39 (1.857) | (1.93, 2.85) | 0.527 |
| POMS Vigor Follow-up | 6.72 (2.367) | (6.13, 7.31) | 0.113 |
| IAPS Mean Valence | 1.66 (.609) | (1.51, 1.81) | 0.281 |
| IAPS Mean Arousal | 7.19 (1.131) | (6.9, 7.47) | 0.056 |

MSCEIT, Mayer–Salovey–Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test; STAI-S, State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (State); POMS, Profile of Mood States; IAPS, International Affective Picture System. *p = value of significance related to Mann–Whitney U test.

TABLE 3 | Mean of STAI-S and POMS Total and each of their components in each time-point.

| | Time 1 | Time 2 | Time 3 | |
|-----------------|----------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| | Baseline | Post emotional induction | Recovery | |
| | <i>M</i> (SD) | <i>M</i> (SD) | <i>M</i> (SD) | |
| STAI-S Anxiety | 15.16 (8.592) | 25.91 (11.790) ^a ** | 19.64 (11.773) ^b ** | |
| POMS Total | 107.34 (9.058) | 110.58 (9.498) ^a * | 99.84 (8.175) ^b ** | |
| POMS Tension | 4.91 (2.659) | 5.94 (3.221) ^a * | 2.41 (2.926) ^b ** | |
| POMS Depression | 2.20 (2.154) | 2.05 (2.264) ^a * | 0.86 (1.542) ^b ** | |
| POMS Anger | 2.70 (2.355) | 3.86 (3.241) ^a * | 0.91 (2.187) ^b ** | |
| POMS Fatigue | 4.64 (2.698) | 3.73 (2.632) ^a * | 2.39 (1.857) ^b ** | |
| POMS Vigor | 7.11 (2.761) | 5.00 (2.417) ^a ** | 6.72 (2.370) ^b ** | |

STAI-S, State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (State); POMS, Profile of Mood States. M. Mean: SD, Standard Deviation.

^acomparison time 1 vs. time 2.

^bcomparison times 2 vs. time 3.

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.001.

The hypotheses of this study were tested separately for each of the branches of the IE way, so results will be exposed for each of them.

El Perception

A GLM of the effects of negative emotional induction on STAI-S showed that there was a significant effect of mood induction conditions (F = 19.721, p < 0.001). *Post hoc* analysis revealed that STAI-S score at time 3 (recovery) was higher than score at Time 1 (F = 13.070, p < 0.001) and lower than score at Time 2 (F = 8.533, p < 0.01). The difference between pre induction (Time 1) and mood induction (Time 2) was significant (F = 45.87, p < 0.001). A slightly main effect of EI-Perception was found (F = 3.797, p = 0.061), and there was no interaction between factors.

A GLM of the effects of negative emotional induction on the total score of POMS also showed a significant effect of mood induction conditions (F = 20.29, p < 0.001), with statistically differs along the three time-points. However, there was no effect related to Emotional Perception. Then, there were performed two different GLM: the first one of the Vigor score of POMS and the other one for the Tension score. The GLM of Vigor showed none main effect due to Emotional Perception, however, the GLM of Tension showed a slightly main effect of Emotional Perception (F = 3.298, p = 0.070) and there was not interaction between factors.

In summary, for the perception branch of EI, neither of the two hypotheses of the study has been confirmed. However, people with higher values in Emotional Perception showed less recall of negative phrases (U = 72, p < 0.05) and more of positive ones (U = 184, p < 0.05) in the recuperation phase.

El Facilitation

The GLM of the effects on STAI-S showed that there was a significant effect of mood induction conditions (F = 22.063, p < 0.001). *Post hoc* analysis revealed that STAI-S score at Time 3 (recovery) was higher than score at Time 1 (F = 8.609,

p < 0.01) and lower than score at Time 2 (F = 17.482, p < 0.001). A main effect of Emotional Facilitation was found (F = 13.767, p < 0.001), and there was no interaction between factors (see **Figure 2**, upper left frame).

The GLM of the effects on total score of POMS showed a significant effect of mood induction conditions (F = 16.887, p < 0.001), with statistical differences along the three times. There was a main effect of EI Facilitation (F = 4.374, p < 0.05) and there was no interaction between factors (see **Figure 2**, lower left frame).

The GLM of Vigor showed no main effect due to Emotional Facilitation, however, the GLM of Tension showed a main effect of Emotional Facilitation (F = 10.183, p < 0.01) and there was an interaction between Tension scores and EI Facilitation (F = 4.835, p < 0.001). Post hoc contrasts revealed that the group with higher EI Facilitation showed a decrease between Time 1 and Time 3 steeper than the lower EI Facilitation group (F = 8.388, p < 0.01). In short, the first hypothesis was confirmed: individuals with higher facilitation branch of EI showed lower levels of anxiety along the three times of measurement. Regarding the second hypothesis, which refers to

the interaction between EI and recovery, is only true in relation to the negative mood states, being individuals with more facilitation which decrease more the negative mood states during recovery. Furthermore, in the Recovery phase, people with higher values in Emotional Facilitation showed less recall of negative phrases (U = 76, p < 0.05) and more of positive ones (U = 180, p < 0.05).

El Understanding

The GLM of the effects on STAI-S showed that there was a significant effect of mood induction conditions (F = 14.181, p < 0.001). *Post hoc* analysis revealed that STAI-S score at Time 3 (recovery) was higher than score at Time 1 (F = 7.829, p < 0.01) and lower than score at Time 2 (F = 7.193, p < 0.01). A main effect of Emotional Understanding was found (F = 5.113, p < 0.05), and there was no interaction between factors (see **Figure 2**, upper right frame).

The GLM of the effects on the total score of POMS showed a significant effect of mood induction conditions (F = 19.353, p < 0.001), with statistical differences along the three times. There was a main effect of Emotional Understanding (F = 5.113,



p < 0.05) and there was no interaction between factors (see **Figure 2**, lower right frame).

The GLM of Vigor showed no main effect due to Emotional Understanding, however, the GLM of tension showed a main effect of Emotional Understanding (F = 5.735, p < 0.05) and there was no interaction between factors. In short, individuals with higher understanding branch of EI show lower levels of anxiety and negative mood states along the three times of measurement, so the first hypothesis was fulfilled. But the second hypothesis related to interaction was not confirmed. Furthermore, no difference was observed between the high and low levels of Emotional Understanding and the number of positive (U = 136, p > 0.05) and negative sentences (U = 120, p > 0.05) recalled.

El Management

There were performed GLM of STAI and POMS with the comparison between the group of higher EI Management and the group of lower Emotional Management. No effects were found when Vigor scores or tension scores of POMS were analyzed, either. So, for the perception branch of EI, neither of the two hypotheses of the study has been confirmed. Furthermore, no difference were observed between the high and low levels of Emotional Management and the number of positive (U = 155.5, p > 0.05) and negative sentences (U = 105.5, p > 0.05) recalled.

Discussion

The induction of negative mood has been effective since subjects showed more anxiety, more negative moods (POMS total) and less vigor during the induction. Moreover, recovery after induction took place. Also we have observed that mood induction elicited more negative than positive sentences demonstrating the goodness of mood induction through selected IAPS pictures as observed in others studies (Mikels et al., 2005; Feliu-Soler et al., 2013).

Overall, results suggest that the branches of the MSCEIT Emotional Facilitation and Emotional Understanding are aspects of EI related to previous mood states and mood recovery, but not to mood reactivity. Emotional Facilitation has a main effect on anxiety and mood state. This means that emotional intelligence has two influences: first the negative emotional levels are lower in individuals with higher EI along the three phases of the process, and second, these individuals shown high recuperation. The analysis of the components of POMS shows that the influence of EI is mainly dropping down negative mood states and rising up the positive ones. This means that it has been found an interaction effect in individuals with higher EI recover n more than individuals with lower EI.

People with higher levels of Emotional Facilitation showed a more positive mood state. This state influences what people think and plays an important role in the recovering process toward generating positive thoughts (Mayer and Salovey, 1997), in our case, positive memories. In line with this, Baikie and Wilhelm (2005) have observed that writing about a meaningful aspect of life when one person is under negative emotional state may result in enhanced positive emotions and reduce the effect of negative ones. On the other hand, the perception branch of EI also produces positive memories during recovering, but has neither effect on the negative mood states nor in the anxiety level. This incongruous fact should be clarified in future studies.

Emotional Understanding influences also recovery from negative emotional states. Emotional Understanding influences recovery in the same way as facilitation does, but no interactive effect has been found. In this sense, what gives rise to different emotions is a key component of EI. This fact includes the ability to understand emotional information, the manner in which they combine, and their causes and consequences. In the above-cited study of Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera (2006), the authors found that Emotional Perception (dimension of perceived emotional intelligence measured by Trait Meta-Mood Scale, Salovey et al., 1995) moderated mood reactivity, diminishing intrusive thoughts and negative mood. In another natural setting, Limonero et al. (2004) found that a higher level of Emotional Clarity reduces stress levels of nurses to facilitate the understanding of personal relationships, professional and intragroup communication. Ruiz-Aranda et al. (2014) found that among female student health professionals global EI measured by MSCEIT was an important predictor of well-being to assess situations as less stressful.

Emotional Perception has a weak effect on emotional induction and recovery. In fact this is not a surprise because the perception doesn't need to be related to the intensity and the change of emotional states, but with emotional states identification. In this point, it is important to note that perception has been measured by performance test. To believe that oneself has a good perception of his emotions it is not the same as to prove this skill for real. This effect has been observed in other applications of EI. For instance, empirical studies on burnout show that while perceived EI has been clearly related to burnout, even controlling for personality traits (Mikolajczak et al., 2007), the results are mixed in terms of the relationships between EI as a skill and emotional exhaustion, either no relationships were found (Brackett et al., 2010) or relations were only found with some components of EI (Palser, unpublished doctoral dissertation).

Emotional Management has not showed influence on recovery from mood induction. This result was not expected because people with higher Emotional Management or emotion regulation should show more emotional recovery to experience less stress (Limonero et al., 2004; Ruiz-Aranda et al., 2014; Peña-Sarrionandia et al., 2015). One possible explanation to these unexpected results could be related to the experimental procedure: subjects experienced negative emotions from mood induction procedure, and they did not face any active task to cope with negative moods afterward, so they might not mobilized active resources related to management emotion as for example, repairing or reducing the negative emotions.

The results provide mixed support for the initial hypothesis; only the Emotional Facilitation and Emotional Understanding components of EI were related to the recovery process after mood induction. In relation to the second hypothesis, we note that it was also partially confirmed.

In summary, in this study it has been found that Emotional Understating and Emotional Facilitation assessed by an abilitybased measure are the key branches in promoting recovery in negative emotions induction settings, while EI is evaluated by self-report measures the main branches are perception and management. This result invited to reflect and draw practical conclusions: people believe that perceiving and controlling emotions help to recover better from negative emotional states, but in fact, according to the presented results, people who do use emotions to guide cognitive process are those who recover better. This suggests that recovery does not depend on controlling emotions, but it is related to more undirected processes as Fredrickson (1998, 2001) claims. His model promotes positive things to restore equilibrium. Therefore training for managing stressful situations would be based on facilitation of resources more than on direct control activities. Having said this, it would be useful to promote emotional capacities related to the components of emotional facilitation and understanding to cope more effectively with negative situations.

These findings are particularly applicable to situations of communicating bad news as serious diagnoses in a clinical setting, since it is a passive situation of receiving threat information. In this case, emotional facilitation and understanding could reduce the levels of negative emotions

References

- Arora, S., Russ, S., Petrides, K. V., Sirimanna, P., Aggarwal, R., Darzi, A., et al. (2011). Emotional intelligence and stress in medical students performing surgical tasks. *Acad. Med.* 86, 1311–1317. doi: 10.1097/ACM.0b013e31822bd7aa
- Baikie, K., and Wilhelm, K. (2005). Emotional and physical health benefits of expressive writing. Adv. Psychiatr. Treat. 11, 338–346. doi: 10.1192/apt.11.5.338
- Balaguer, I., Fuentes, I., Meliá, J. L., García-Merita, M. L., and Pérez Recio, G. (1993). El perfil de los estados de ánimo (POMS): baremo para estudiantes valencianos y su aplicación en el contexto deportivo. *Rev. Psicol. Deport.* 4, 39–52.
- Bar-On, R. (1997). The Bar-On Emotional Quotient Inventory (EQ-i): Technical Manual. Toronto, ON: Multi-Health Systems.
- Bar-On, R. (2000). "Emotional and social intelligence: insights from the emotional quotient inventory (EQ-i)," in *Handbook of Emotional Intelligence: Theory, Development, Assessment and Application at Home, School and in the Workplace,* eds R. Bar-On and J. D. A. Parker (San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass), 363–388.
- Brackett, M. A., Palomera, R., Mojsa-Kaja, J., Reyes, M., and Salovey, P. (2010). Emotion-regulation ability, burnout, and job satisfaction among British secondary-school teachers. *Psychol. Sch.* 47, 406–417. doi: 10.1002/pits.20478
- Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., Shiffman, S., Lerner, N., and Salovey, P. (2006). Relating emotional abilities to social functioning: a comparison of self-report and performance measures of emotional intelligence. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 91, 780–795. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.91.4.780
- Buela-Casal, G., Guillén-Riquelme, A., and Seisdedos-Cubero, N. (2011). Cuestionario de Ansiedad Estado-Rasgo (STAI). Madrid: TEA Ediciones.
- Cabello, R., Navarro Bravo, B., Latorre, J. M., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2014). Ability of universitylevel education to prevent age-related decline in emotional intelligence. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 6:37. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2014.00037
- Ciarrochi, J., Chan, A., and Bajgar, J. (2001). Measuring emotional intelligence in adolescents. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 31, 1105–1119. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(00)00207-5
- Edo, S., Torrents-Rodas, D., Rovira, T., and Fernández-Castro, J. (2012). Impact when receiving a diagnosis: additive and multiplicative effects between illness severity and perception of control. *J. Health Psychol.* 17, 1152–1160. doi: 10.1177/1359105311429727

and thereby improve patient's understanding and retention of information. It also facilitates the involvement in their treatment plan and in the different ways of coping with a diagnosis of illness or with the illness (Edo et al., 2012).

Limitations and Future Research

Despite the insights that the present study provides, it does have several limitations. Firstly, a high percentage of the participants were female, so there is a possibility that findings may not be generalized to males. Secondly, participants were university students, so we must be cautious about generalizing the results to the general population. Future studies should increase the sample and include general population and increase the proportion of men to analyze data for possible gender differences. Another limitation of this research is that it has only been induced one kind of negative emotion, anxiety. In future research the induction and recovery of anxiety should be compared with other emotions as sadness and/or anger and it would also be interesting to identify the resources and strategies that emotionally intelligent people use to reduce negative effect.

Regardless of these limitations, the present study suggests that Emotional Facilitation and Emotional Understanding branches of EI are related to previous mood states and with mood recovery from negative mood induction.

- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2002). Relation of perceived emotional intelligence and health-related quality of life of middleaged women. *Psychol. Rep.* 91, 47–59. doi: 10.2466/pr0.2002.91. 1.47
- Extremera, N., Fernández-Berrocal, P., Ruiz-Aranda, D., and Cabello, R. (2006). Inteligencia emocional, estilos de respuesta y depresión. *Ansiedad Estrés* 12, 191–205.
- Feliu-Soler, A., Pascual, J. C., Soler, J., Pérez, V., Armario, A., Carrasco, J., et al. (2013). Emotional responses to a negative emotion induction procedure in Borderline Personality Disorder. *Int. J. Clin. Health Psychol.* 13, 9–17. doi: 10.1016/S1697-2600(13)70002-4
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Extremera, N. (2006). Emotional intelligence and emotional reactivity and recovery. *Psicothema* 18, 72–78.
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Extremera, N., and Ramos, N. (2004). Validity and reliability of the spanish version of the trait meta-mood scale. *Psychol. Rep.* 94, 751–755. doi: 10.2466/pr0.94.3.751-755
- Fredrickson, B. L. (1998). What good are positive emotions? *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 2, 300–319. doi: 10.1037/1089-2680.2.3.300
- Fredrickson, B. L. (2001). The role of positive emotions in positive psychology: the broaden-and-build theory of positive emotions. Am. Psychol. 56, 218–226. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.56.3.218
- Fredrickson, B. L., and Levenson R. W. (1998). Positive emotions speed recovery from the cardiovascular sequelae of negative emotions. *Cogn. Emot.* 12, 191– 220. doi: 10.1080/026999398379718
- Fuentes, I., Balaguer, I., Meliá, J. L., and García-Merita, M. (1995). "Forma abreviada del perfil de estado de ánimo (POMS)," in V Congreso Nacional de Psicología de la Actividad Física y el Deporte, ed. E. Cantón (Valencia: Universitat de València), 19–26.
- Joseph, D. L., and Newman, D. A. (2010). Emotional intelligence: an integrative meta-analysis and cascading model. J. Appl. Psychol. 95, 54–78. doi: 10.1037/a0017286
- Lang, P. J. (1980). "Behavioral treatment and bio-behavioral assessment: computer applications," in *Technology in Mental Health Care Delivery Systems*, eds J. B. Sidowski, J. H. Johnson, and T. A. Williams (Norwood, NJ: Ablex Publishing), 119–137.
- Lang, P. J., Bradley, M. M., and Cuthbert, B. N. (2001). International Affective Picture System (IAPS): Technical Manual and Affective Ratting. Technical

Report A-5, NIMH Center for the Study of Emotion and Attention. Gainesville, FL: University of Florida.

- Lang, P., Ohman, A., and Vaitl, D. (1988). The International Affective Picture System. Gainesville, FL: University of Florida, The Centre for Research in Psychophysiology.
- Limonero, J. T., Tomás-Sábado, J., and Fernández-Castro, J. (2006a). Relación entre inteligencia emocional percibida y ansiedad ante la muerte en estudiantes universitarios. Ansiedad Estrés 12, 267–278.
- Limonero, J. T., Tomás-Sábado, J., and Fernández-Castro, J. (2006b). Perceived emotional intelligence and its relation to tobacco and cannabis use among university students. *Psicothema* 18(Suppl.), 95–100.
- Limonero, J. T., Tomás-Sábado, J., Fernández-Castro, J., and Gómez-Benito, J. (2004). Influencia de la inteligencia emocional percibida en el estrés laboral de enfermería. Ansiedad Estrés 10, 29–41.
- Limonero, J. T., Tomás-Sábado, J., Fernández-Castro, J., Gómez- Romero, M. J., and Aradilla-Herrero, A. (2012). Estrategias de afrontamiento resilientes y regulación emocional: predictores de satisfacción con la vida. *Psicol. Conductual* 20, 183–196.
- Linden, W., Eaerle, T. L., Gerin, W., and Christenfeld, N. (1997). Physiological stress reactivity and recovery: conceptual siblings separated at birth? J. Psychosom. Res. 42, 117–135. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00240-1
- MacCann, C., Fogarty, G. J., Zeidner, M., and Roberts, R. D. (2011). Coping mediates the relationship between emotional intelligence (EI) and academic achievement. *Contemp. Educ. Psychol.* 36, 60–70. doi: 10.1016/j.cedpsych.2010.11.002
- Martins, A., Ramalho, N., and Morin, E. (2010). A comprehensive meta-analysis of the relationship between emotional intelligence and health. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 49, 554–564. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2010.05.029
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (1997). "What is emotional intelligence?," in Emotional Development and Emotional Intelligence: Implications for Educators, eds P. Salovey and D. Sluyter (Nueva York, NY: Basic Books), 3–31.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2002). Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT) User Manual. Toronto, CA: MHS.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2004). Emotional intelligence: theory, findings, and implications. *Psychol. Inq.* 15, 197–215. doi: 10.1207/s15327965pli1503_02
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., Caruso, D. R., and Sitarenios, G. (2003). Measuring emotional intelligence with the MSCEIT V.2.0. *Emotion* 3, 97–105. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.3.1.97
- McNair, D. M., Lorr, M., and Droppleman, L. F. (1971). Manual for the Profile of Mood States. San Diego, CA: EdITS/Educational and Industrial Testing Services.
- Mikels, J., Fredrickson, B. L., Larkin, G. R., Lindberg, C. M., Maglio, S. J., and Reuter-Lorenz, P. (2005). Emotional category data on images from the international affective picture system. *Behav. Res. Methods* 37, 626–630. doi: 10.3758/BF03192732
- Mikolajczak, M., Menil, C., and Luminet, O. (2007). Explaining the protective effect of trait emotional intelligence regarding occupational stress: exploration of emotional labour processes. J. Res. Pers. 41, 1107–1117. doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2007.01.003
- Moltó, J., Montañés, S., Poy, R., Segarra, P., Pastor, M. C., Tormo, M. P., et al. (1999). Un método para el estudio experimental de las emociones: el International Affective Picture System (IAPS). *Rev. Psicol. Gen. Aplic.* 52, 55–87.

- Peña-Sarrionandia, A., Mikolajczak, M., and Gross, J. J. (2015). Integrating emotion regulation and emotional intelligence traditions: a meta-analysis. *Front. Psychol.* 6:160. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00160
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2003). Trait emotional intelligence: behavioural validation in two studies of emotion recognition and reactivity to mood induction. *European J. Pers.* 17, 39–57. doi: 10.1002/per.466
- Petrides, K. V., Pérez-González, J. C., and Furnham, A. (2007). On the criterion and incremental validity of trait emotional intelligence. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 26–55. doi: 10.1080/02699930601038912
- Ruiz-Aranda, D., Extremera, N., and Pineda-Galán, C. (2014). Emotional intelligence, life satisfaction and subjective happiness in female student health professionals: the mediating effect of perceived stress. J. Psychiatr. Ment. Health Nurs. 21, 106–113. doi: 10.1111/jpm.12052
- Salovey, P., Detweiler-Bedell, B. T., Detweiler-Bedell, J. B., and Mayer, J. D. (2008). "Emotional intelligence," in *Handbook of Emotions*, 3rd Edn, eds M. Lewis, J. M. Haviland-Jones, and L. Feldman Barrett (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 533–547.
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional Intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Salovey, P., Mayer, J. D., Goldman, S. L., Turvey, C., and Palfai, T. P. (1995). "Emotional attention, clarity and repair: exploring emotional intelligence using the trait meta-mood scale," in *Emotion, Disclosure and Health*, ed. J. W. Pennebaker (Washington: American Psychological Association), 125–154.
- Salovey, P., Stroud, L. R., Woolery, A., and Epel, E. S. (2002). Perceived emotional intelligence, stress reactivity and symptom reports: further explorations using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. *Psychol. Health* 17, 611–627. doi: 10.1080/08870440290025812
- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J., Simunek, M., Hollander, S., and McKenley, J. (2002). Characteristic emotional intelligence and emotional wellbeing. *Cogn. Emot.* 16, 769–785. doi: 10.1080/02699930143000482
- Siegling, A. B., Furnham, A., and Petrides, K. V. (2015). Trait emotional intelligence and personality: gender-invariant linkages across different measures of the big five. J. Psychoeduc. Assess. 33, 57–67. doi: 10.1177/0734282914550385
- Spielberger, C. D., Gorsuch, R. L., and Lushene, R. E. (1970). The State-Trait Anxiety Inventory: Test Manual. Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologist Press.
- Tugade, M. M., and Fredrickson, B. L. (2004). Resilient individuals use positive emotions to bounce back from negative emotional experiences. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 86, 320–333. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.86.2.320
- Vila, J., Sánchez, M., Ramírez, I., Fernández, M. C., Cobos, P., Rodríguez, S., et al. (2001). El sistema internacional de imágenes afectivas (IAPS). Adaptación española. Segunda parte. *Rev. Psicol. Gen. Aplic.* 54, 635–657.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Limonero, Fernández-Castro, Soler-Oritja and Álvarez-Moleiro. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Perceived emotional intelligence as a moderator variable between cybervictimization and its emotional impact

Paz Elipe1*, Joaquín A. Mora-Merchán2, Rosario Ortega-Ruiz3 and José A. Casas3

¹ Department of Psychology, Faculty of Humanities and Education, University of Jaén, Jaén, Spain, ² Department of Developmental and Educational Psychology, University of Seville, Seville, Spain, ³ Faculty of Psychology, University of Córdoba, Córdoba, Spain

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Málaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Ai-Girl Tan, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore Natalie Gasson, Curtin University, Australia

*Correspondence:

Paz Elipe, Department of Psychology, Faculty of Humanities and Education, University of Jaén, Campus Las Lagunillas s/n, Jaén, Jaén, Spain mpelipe@ujaen.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 22 January 2015 Accepted: 03 April 2015 Published: 23 April 2015

Citation:

Elipe P, Mora-Merchán JA, Ortega-Ruiz R and Casas JA (2015) Perceived emotional intelligence as a moderator variable between cybervictimization and its emotional impact. Front. Psychol. 6:486. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00486

The negative effects of traditional bullying and, recently, cyberbullying on victims are well-documented, and abundant empirical evidence for it exists. Cybervictimization affects areas such as academic performance, social integration and self-esteem, and causes emotions ranging from anger and sadness to more complex problems such as depression. However, not all victims are equally affected, and the differences seem to be due to certain situational and personal characteristics. The objective of this study is to analyze the relationship between perceived emotional intelligence (PEI) and the emotional impact of cybervictimization. We hypothesize that EI, which has previously been found to play a role in traditional bullying and cyberbullying, may also affect the emotional impact of cyberbullying. The participants in our study were 636 university students from two universities in the south of Spain. Three selfreport questionnaires were used: the "European Cyberbullying Intervention Project Questionnaire," the "Cyberbullying Emotional Impact Scale"; and "Trait Meta-Mood Scale-24." Structural Equation Models were used to test the relationships between the analyzed variables. The results support the idea that PEI, by way of a moderator effect, affects the relationship between cybervictimization and emotional impact. Taken together, cybervictimization and PEI explain much of the variance observed in the emotional impact in general and in the negative dimensions of that impact in particular. Attention and Repair were found to be inversely related to Annoyance and Dejection, and positively related to Invigoration. Clarity has the opposite pattern; a positive relationship with Annoyance and Dejection and an inverse relationship with Invigoration. Various hypothetical explanations of these patterns are discussed.

Keywords: perceived emotional intelligence, cyberbullying, cybervictimization, emotional impact, emotions

Introduction

Cyberbullying has been defined as intentional, unjustified attacks carried out repeatedly using computers, cell phones, and other electronic devices from which victims cannot easily defend themselves (Patchin and Hinduja, 2012). According to the review conducted by Kowalski et al. (2014), most of the studies that have addressed this problem show that between 10 and 40% of secondary school pupils have been involved in cyberbullying, while other research suggests that as

many as 72% have at some time experienced it (Juvonen and Gross, 2008). As all aggressive acts, and especially those sustained over a period of time, cyberbullying is or may be harmful to its victims. Cyberbullying negatively affects different areas of victims' lives, above all their emotional balance and social adjustment. Cyberbullying victimization has been associated with negative emotions such as sadness, shame, guilt, loneliness, and helplessness (Ortega et al., 2009, 2012b; Sahin, 2012), psychosomatic problems (Carter, 2011; Beckman et al., 2012), depressive symptomatology (Perren et al., 2010; Olenik-Shemesh et al., 2012), anxiety symptomatology (Sontag et al., 2011), low selfesteem and having a negative self-concept (Didden et al., 2009), and with alcohol, tobacco, and drug use (Ybarra and Mitchell, 2004). Cybervictimization has even been related to an increased likelihood of self-harm (Kessel Schneider et al., 2012) and suicidal thoughts (Bonanno and Hymel, 2013). Considerable overlap has also been identified between cybervictimization and traditional victimization (Gradinger et al., 2009; Katzer et al., 2009; Del Rey et al., 2012).

However, the effects of cybervictimization are not found with the same degree of intensity in all victims (Ortega et al., 2012a; Dredge et al., 2014; McVie, 2014), and different cybervictim profiles have been identified based on the type of experienced emotions (Ortega et al., 2009, 2012b). Different theoretical models have been proposed to help understand the relationship between cyberbullying - and aggression in general - and its effects on victims (see Kowalski et al., 2014), most of which focus almost exclusively on cognitive variables (Lazarus and Folkman, 1984; Crick and Dodge, 1994; Anderson and Bushman, 2002). Nevertheless, sufficient empirical evidence exists to suggest that other kinds of variables are also important in determining the relationship between cybervictimization and its final impact. These variables relate to two dimensions: the aggressive behavior itself, including the type of cyberbullying (Smith et al., 2008; Ortega et al., 2009; Staude-Müller et al., 2009), its duration and severity (Dyer and Teggart, 2007; Aluede et al., 2008); and the personal features of victims of cyberbullying. Besides cognitive variables, the latter dimension includes social and emotional variables: social skills, which can alleviate or reduce the risk of developing depressive symptoms (Vassallo et al., 2014); coping strategies, which help victims play down the importance of the problem and its consequences (Perren et al., 2012); resilience, with resilient individuals showing less vulnerability and a greater capacity to recover from adversity (Ttofi et al., 2014); personality traits, some of which – such as the tendency to over-control - are linked to a higher probability of a greater impact (Overbeek et al., 2010); social intelligence, which has been found to be negatively related to traditional victimization and cybervictimization (Schultze-Krumbholz and Scheithauer, 2009; Hunt et al., 2012); and emotional intelligence (EI), with higher levels of EI being associated with a lower likelihood of being involved in cyberbullying (Elipe et al., 2012; Baroncelli and Ciucci, 2014). This study focuses on the last of these variables.

Emotional intelligence is a concept established in the 1990s by Salovey and Mayer (1990; Mayer and Salovey, 1997). It refers to those aspects of intelligence that relate to the management of one's own emotions and those of others. In the model proposed by these authors, EI is composed of four branches: recognizing or perceiving emotions, i.e., the capacity to perceive emotions in oneself and others efficiently; using emotions to facilitate thinking; understanding emotions; and managing emotions. Mayer et al. (2008) found that those individuals who are better at perceiving, understanding, using and managing both their own emotions and those of others display higher levels of social adjustment. Other empirical studies have found correlations between these skills and different social and emotional adaptation strategies (for an overview see Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005; Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera, 2008).

A related concept is emotional metacognition, or perceived emotional intelligence (PEI), a term used to refer to an individuals' perception of their own emotional skills. The most widely used instrument for measuring PEI is the Trait Meta-Mood Scale (TMMS; Salovey et al., 1995), which includes the following dimensions: Attention, defined as the perceived ability to focus on one's own emotions; Clarity, defined as the perceived ability to understand one's own emotional moods; and Repair, defined as the perceived ability to manage and control one's own emotions. Studies carried out in this area have revealed the existence of a link between the different components of PEI and different aspects of emotional adjustment. More specifically, high scores in Clarity and Repair are inversely associated with depressive symptoms (Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2006; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2006), social anxiety (Salovey et al., 2002) and personality disorders (Leible and Snell, 2004), but positively associated with levels of well-being and life satisfaction (Extremera et al., 2011). It has also been shown that individuals with higher levels of psychological adaptation generally score low on Attention, and high on Clarity and emotional Repair (Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005). So, whereas high levels of Clarity and Repair are related to understanding and managing emotions, Attention is related to perceiving one's own emotions, but too much of this without the accompaniment of good emotional management can lead to ruminative thought processes.

A number of studies have analyzed the relationship between aggressive behavior in general and EI, and most of them find significant empirical evidence to suggest a link does indeed exist. In a systematic review of the literature by García-Sancho et al. (2014) just over 94% of the listed studies found an inverse relationship between EI and aggressive behavior, regardless of the socio-cultural context of the studies, the age of the subjects in the samples or the type of aggression. Peláez-Fernández et al. (2014) revealed that PEI helps explain aggressive conduct over and above the effect of age, sex, and personality traits. In their study, the PEI dimensions moderate the relationship between aggression and personality. Research looking specifically at the relationship between EI and bullying has also found empirical evidence of the importance of this link (Oluyinka, 2009; Mavroveli and Sanchez-Ruiz, 2011; Kokkinos and Kipritsi, 2012). Several studies have explored the correlation in greater depth by looking at the different dimensions of EI separately. Lomas et al. (2012) showed that understanding

others' emotions is negatively related to the involvement in bullying, and that low scores in "emotion management and control" were linked to higher levels of self-reported victimization. Elipe et al. (2012) concluded that victims and bullyvictims of traditional bullying are more likely to show higher levels of Attention and lower levels of Clarity, confirming results of an earlier study (Elipe et al., 2011), but they did not find these relationships to be significant in the case of cyberbullying. Other researchers have linked EI to certain dimensions of the dynamics of bullying and cyberbullying. Downey et al. (2010) found that people with lower scores in EI tend to use non-productive coping strategies, attempting to reduce their stress rather than to seek a solution to the conflict. Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal (2005) had previously argued that difficulty in identifying one's own emotions, often linked to high scores in Attention, could mean a decrease in the cognitive resources dedicated to choosing efficient coping strategies, i.e., individuals need to understand what is happening to them and without this may find it harder to successfully address the problem. Taking into account that coping strategies are considered key elements in tackling bullying and cyberbullying (e.g., Hunter and Borg, 2006; Nabuzoka et al., 2009), understanding the relationship between EI and coping could be important.

Despite the considerable attention in the literature given to the relationship between EI and (cyber)bullying, it is still not fully understood, especially with regard to EI's role in moderating the emotional impact. The aim of this study is precisely to make progress in this direction, and to learn more about how to counter or eliminate that impact.

Our principal objective is to analyze the role of PEI with regard to the emotional impact of cybervictimization. Our starting hypothesis is that PEI acts as a moderator between cybervictimization and emotional impact. More specifically, following earlier empirical evidence, we hypothesize the existence of a positive link between the level of focus on one's own emotions and negative emotional impact, and an inverse link between understanding and, above all, management of emotions and negative emotional impact.

Materials and Methods

Participants

The participants were 638 undergraduates from the Humanities and Educational Sciences faculties of the University of Jaén (n = 328) and the University of Seville (n = 308), in the south of Spain. Two uncompleted questionnaires were discarded, and the final sample therefore comprised 636 students, 68.7% of whom were girls. The age range was 18–61, with 95% of the population being between 18 and 25 (M = 20.45, SD = 4.13). The students were enrolled in courses leading to qualifications in Teacher Training (n = 409), Psychology (n = 173) and Psychopedagogy (n = 54). The participation in the study was voluntary. Data were collected following the general principles and the ethical research standards of the American Psychological Association (APA).

Procedure

After obtaining authorization from the teachers of the different courses, an informative talk was conducted with the students in which the objectives of the study were explained and the students were invited to collaborate. After informed consent, those interested completed a pencil and paper questionnaire during class time, which took \sim 30 min. The voluntary nature of participating in the study was highlighted so that any student could leave the class at that time if they did not want to participate. In addition, the complete anonymity of the questionnaires was explained to participants, and a guarantee was given that the data would only be used for research purposes.

Instruments

The instruments used to evaluate the variables under study were self-report questionnaires with Likert-type multiple-choice scales.

Cyberbullying was evaluated using the Spanish version of the "European Cyberbullying Intervention Project Questionnaire, ECIPQ" (Del Rey et al., in press). This questionnaire has 22 items covering cyberbullying in the 2 months prior to participation in the survey, with one subscale for cybervictimization (11 items) and another for cyber-aggression (11 items). Answers are entered on a scale of 1 to 5: 1 Never; 2 Once or twice; 3 Once or twice monthly; 4 About once a week; 5 More than once a week. The included forms of cyberconduct are: Insults said to me; Insults about me said to others; Threats; Identity theft; Use of personal identity without permission; Private information theft; Display of private information; Embarrassing videos or pictures; Manipulation of pictures; Social exclusion; and Spreading of rumors. This scale has displayed good psychometric properties in studies carried out to date (Ortega-Ruiz et al., 2012; Casas et al., 2013). However, since this study employed only the cybervictimization (CV) subscale, a confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) was used in order to test its appropriateness. The results indicated a good-fit for the measurement model, except for the Chi-square (due to its sensitivity to sample size): $X^{2}_{S-B} = 102.95$; DF = 49; NNFI = 0.99, CFI = 0.99; GFI = 0.98; RMSEA = 0.038; SRMR = 0.047; ECVI = 0.78 (for more details about the analysis and the interpretation of indices, see the statistical analysis section). The internal consistency, Cronbach's alpha, was 0.90.

Emotional impact was evaluated using the "Cyberbullying Emotional Impact, CBEI" scale (Elipe et al., unpublished). This scale is an adaptation of the PANAS scale specifically designed to analyze cyberbullying situations. It lists a series of emotions and asks subjects to grade the extent to which they would feel those emotions if they were a cybervictim on a scale of 1 to 5 (Not at all [1] to A lot [5]). The scale has three subscales for different types of impact: Invigoration (including Animated; Energetic, Lively; Satisfied, Proud; Determined, Daring; Active); Dejection (Tense, Distressed; Guilty; Lonely; Ashamed; Defenseless; Depressed; Worried; Scared); and Annoyance (Upset, Bothered; Angry, Annoyed; Irritable, In a bad mood). Since this scale had not been validated beforehand, a measurement model was estimated to test whether the observed items reliably reflected the latent variables. The results confirmed the proposed model's goodness-of-fit: $X_{S-B}^2 = 305.48$; DF = 101; NNFI = 0.967, CFI = 0.97; GFI = 0.99; RMSEA = 0.057; SRMR = 0.059; ECVI = 2.26. Cronbach's Alpha was 0.71 for the overall scale, 0.84 for Invigoration, 0.90 for Dejection, and 0.76 for Annoyance.

Perceived emotional intelligence was evaluated using the Spanish version of the "Trait Meta-Mood Scale-24" (Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2004), a scale comprising 24 items with which subjects are asked to express their degree of agreement on a Likert-type scale of 1 to 5 (Not at all [1] to Totally [5]). The scale, which has three subscales – Attention, Clarity, and Repair – has displayed good psychometric properties in earlier studies (Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2004), and the CFA confirmed its appropriateness for the sample in our study: $X^2_{S-B} = 1052.96$; DF = 249; NNFI = 0.95, CFI = 0.96; GFI = 0.95; RMSEA = 0.071; SRMR = 0.074; ECVI = 1.82. In this case, Cronbach's Alpha was 0.91 for the overall scale, 0.90 for Attention, 0.88 for Clarity, and 0.85 for Repair.

Statistical Analysis

The proposed models were tested using structural equation methods. Taking into account the ordinal nature of the variables involved, robust methods were employed (Flora and Curran, 2004). Specifically, in those analyses which included the cybervictimization variable - the CFA of the cybervictimization scale and Models 1 and 3 - the unweighted least squares (ULSs) method was used to take into account deviations due to non-normally distributed variables. This was necessary because neither the normality nor the kurtosis conditions were satisfied (see Table 1). This method has proved to be one of the most accurate and reliable methods for estimating models with ordinal variables that do not fulfill normality conditions (Forero et al., 2009). In the other analyses - the CFA of the emotional impact and EI scales and Model 2, in which the included variables (PEI and emotional impact) did not significantly deviate from normality conditions robust maximum likelihood (RML) was adopted as the most appropriate method (Hu and Bentler, 1998).

Since this scale had not been validated previously, both exploratory factor analysis (EFA) and CFA were used to do so. The sample was randomly divided into two halves, using EFA to assess the factor structure from sample A (n = 298) and then using CFA to confirm the obtained factor structure using Sample B (n = 338).

To compare the suitability of the proposed models, we adhered to the recommendations by Hu and Bentler (1995, 1999), and combined different fit indices with the recommended cutoff values: Chi-square over degrees of freedom ratio with a recommended cutoff of <3; root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA) with recommended cutoff values <0.08; standardized root mean square residual (SRMR) <0.05; goodness of fit index (GFI); non-normed fit index (NNFI), and comparative fit index (CFI) with recommended values >0.90; and expected crossvalidation index (ECVI), for which the smallest values indicate the greatest potential for replication (Browne and Cudeck, 1989).

Since missing data for the different variables did not exceed 2% (13 cases), and for most variables being lower than 1%, they were not imputed.

The analyses were performed using the SPSS 21 statistical package, and LISREL 9.1 (Jöreskog and Sörbom, 2012), a package that allows the estimation of polychoric correlations, which are best suited to the variables involved (Jöreskog, 1994).

Results

Over half of the subjects (54%) reported having experienced one or more of the 11 listed types of cybervictimization in the past 2 months (**Figure 1**). The most frequently experienced forms were insults about me said to others via internet or SMS messages, followed by direct personal insults via email or SMS messages (one out of every four pupils). Just over one in ten reported having been excluded or ignored in a social network or chat site and having been the subject of rumors spread via internet. Only 2.2% said that somebody had created a false Facebook or MSN account to steal their identity; in those cases this happened once or twice.

With regard to the distribution of the latent variables included in the study, **Table 1** shows the main univariate descriptive statistics and the correlation between the variables. It is interesting to note the existence of significant correlation between all the EI factors and the different emotional impact factors. Attention is

| | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 |
|------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|--------|--------|-------|
| (1) CV | 1 | | | | | | |
| (2) Invigoration | 0.06 | 1 | | | | | |
| (3) Dejection | 0.01 | -0.44** | 1 | | | | |
| (4) Annoyance | -0.05 | -0.24** | 0.53** | 1 | | | |
| (5) Attention | 0.06 | -0.07 | 0.25** | 0.16** | 1 | | |
| (6) Clarity | -0.21** | 0.11* | -0.13** | -0.05 | 0.13** | 1 | |
| (7) Repair | -0.11* | 0.24** | -0.21** | -0.12** | -0.01 | 0.41** | 1 |
| M (range: 1–5) | 1.14 | 1.72 | 3.03 | 3.64 | 3.44 | 3.47 | 3.49 |
| SD | 0.24 | 0.84 | 1.01 | 0.98 | 0.78 | 0.74 | 0.76 |
| Skewness | 2.99 | 1.43 | -0.19 | -0.54 | -0.19 | -0.14 | -0.15 |
| Kurtosis | 11.94 | 1.63 | -0.96 | -0.34 | -0.50 | -0.39 | -0.46 |

* $p < 0.01; **p \le 0.001.$


positively related to the Dejection and Annoyance Impacts, while Repair is inversely related to those factors and positively related to Invigoration. Clarity was found to have a significant positive link with Invigoration and an inverse link with Dejection. There was also an inverse link between CV and Clarity, and CV and Repair.

Structural Models

The correlations between the different constructs were analyzed using structural equation models. First, two simple models were created to analyze how CV and PEI correlated with emotional impact. A third model was then designed, incorporating both variables simultaneously.

The fit indices of these models are shown in **Table 2**. **Figures 2**, **3**, and **4** show the models themselves, including their standardized regression coefficients. For ease of viewing, observed items of the latent variables and error terms have both been omitted from the figures.

As can be seen in **Table 2**, the fit of the first model (**Figure 2**), which describes the relationship between CV and emotional

impact, is not satisfactory; most of the index values lie outside the proposed cut-off points.

In contrast, all fit indicators of Model 2 (Figure 3) lie within the commonly accepted cut-off points. However, as can be seen in the figure, the explained variance for each impact factor is rather low, not exceeding 21%. Whereas Attention has a significant positive correlation with the three impact factors, especially with Annoyance and Dejection, Repair correlates positively with Invigoration and inversely with Dejection and Annoyance. Clarity was found to have no significant correlations with emotional impact.

The third model (see **Figure 4**) produced better fit indices than the first two models. The explained variance of the included variables can also be considered satisfactory, rising as high as 85% for Dejection. Analysis of the beta coefficients showed that when the two constructs were included in the same model, significant correlation appears between all variables. Specifically, in the case of Attention, the simultaneous inclusion of CV considerably altered the correlations with emotional impact, leaving a significant positive link only with Invigoration and changing the

| TABLE 2 M | odel fit indicators | | | | | | | |
|-------------|---------------------|------|------|------|------|-----------------------------------|------|------|
| | X ² S-B | df | GFI | NNFI | CFI | RMSEA | SRMR | ECVI |
| Model 1 | 1786.04 | 321 | 0.79 | 0.89 | 0.85 | 0.085 (0.081; 0.089) ^a | 0.17 | 2.99 |
| Model 2 | 1963.00 | 725 | 0.95 | 0.96 | 0.96 | 0.036 (0.030; 0.039) ^a | 0.04 | 2.86 |
| Model 3 | 3555.88 | 1202 | 0.98 | 0.95 | 0.95 | 0.042 (0.040; 0.044) ^a | 0.09 | 5.98 |

^aConfidence interval 90%.





FIGURE 3 | Model of the direct link between perceived emotional intelligence and emotional impact. *p < 0.05. The discontinuous arrows indicate non-significant correlations.



earlier positive links with Annoyance and Dejection into inverse ones. Correlations between Clarity and emotional impact became significant, showing an inverse link with Invigoration (that is to say, the greater the clarity the lower the impact) and positive links with Annoyance and Dejection. Repair displayed the same correlations as in the earlier model – a positive link with Invigoration and inverse links with Annoyance and Dejection – although the magnitude of those correlations increased considerably. CV was found to correlate significantly with all three types of impact, inversely in the case of Invigoration and positively in the case of the other two.

Discussion

The results obtained in this study show that cyberbullying is a problem, albeit not an excessively serious one, among university students. Over half the subjects in the sample reported to have experienced some type of cybervictimization in the 2 months prior to the survey. For two reasons, this prevalence rate is difficult to compare to those found in other studies: (a) major conceptual and methodological differences can cause substantial variation in prevalence rates; and (b) very few studies investigating this phenomenon have used samples drawn from university populations. In fact, of the 131 studies in the meta-analysis conducted by Kowalski et al. (2014), only eight had samples made up of university students.

The most common forms of cyberbullying found in this study are defamation, insults and exclusion from social networks and/or chat or messaging groups. Defamation and insults were also found to be the most frequent types of conduct in earlier studies on cyberbullying (Katzer and Fetchenhauer, 2007; Staude-Müller et al., 2009). Moreover, these three types of behavior insults, defamation and social exclusion - also constitute the most frequent forms of conduct found in studies into traditional bullying (e.g., Nansel et al., 2001; Díaz-Aguado et al., 2010; Lemstra et al., 2011). This supports the idea that cyberbullying, or part of cyberbullying, should be understood as a variation or an indirect form of traditional bullying (Ortega and Mora-Merchán, 2008; Olweus, 2013; Ortega-Ruiz et al., 2014). Several studies have shown how cyberbullying, and more specifically cybervictimization, occur as the result of, and can be predicted by, traditional victimization, although this relationship is not seen in the other direction (Del Rey et al., 2012; Hemphill et al., 2012; Kowalski et al., 2012; Olweus, 2012).

The principal objective of this study was to analyze the role of PEI with regard to the emotional impact of cybervictimization. The first interesting discovery was that CV and PEI have no clear, significant link with emotional impact when the two variables are analyzed separately. Models created to explore these links resulted in a poor model fit in the case of CV and in low proportions of explained variance in the case of PEI. However, including both variables together improved the model fit, and led to a considerably higher proportion of variance explained for each emotional impact factor. These results appear to confirm our starting hypothesis, that PEI acts as a moderator variable between cybervictimization and emotional impact, attenuating or increasing the different dimensions of emotional impact – Invigoration, Annoyance, and Dejection – depending on the factor being considered.

Contrary to what might have been expected, CV was found to have no direct relationship with emotional impact. This was indicated both by the absence of any significant correlations and by the poor fit of model 1. These results seem to contradict studies that have identified links between frequency of harassment and emotional impact of traditional bullying (Dyer and Teggart, 2007; Aluede et al., 2008). The explanation may lie in their use of repetition as a defining criterion of cyberbullying. Due to the nature of ICT, one single episode of cyberbullying can live on in time and/or may be witnessed by a very large audience (Vandebosch and Van Cleemput, 2008; Menesini et al., 2012). Therefore, in the case of CV, the emotional impact may not depend on frequency. However, when PEI is included in the analysis, the results become very different and reveal that CV and emotional impacts are linked. This suggests the existence not of a direct link but of an indirect one, which is moderated by PEI. As Dredge et al. (2014) pointed out when discussing the varying impact of cyberbullying on victims, it is necessary to identify which variables affect and/or moderate the correlation. Without these variables it is impossible to gain a full understanding of the relationship.

The same applies to the link between PEI and emotional impact. Although in this study we found a model with good fit indices, the low proportion of variance explained shows that, when analyzed separately, PEI cannot sufficiently explain the emotional response to cyberbullying (at best it explained 21% of the variance of the Dejection response). However, PEI becomes much more important when it is included in the model alongside CV, explaining up to 85% of the variance of the Dejection response, and also reaching high levels for the two other categories of emotional impact. This highlights the importance of meeting the challenge to understand the true weight of the emotional variables. That is to say, it is only when the needs or the specific problem at hand - in this case CV - are taken into account that emotional skills take on importance as an aid in understanding the impact. When considered in an abstract manner they do not produce the same results. This appears to concur with findings in certain coping strategy analyses, which suggest it is not possible to evaluate the effectiveness of coping responses abstractly, because they are only effective when linked to a specific result (Somerfield and McCrae, 2000).

With regard to the relationship between the specific dimensions of PEI and emotional impact, the results in part support our hypotheses and in part contradict what we expected. The results of the second model confirm the proposed hypothesis that there exists an inverse relationship between Repair and negative emotional impact – Annoyance and Dejection – and a positive relationship between Attention and these two responses. These findings also corroborate the results obtained in earlier studies, in which comparative profiles between PEI and different emotional adjustment indicators follow the same pattern (Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005; Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera, 2008; Elipe et al., 2011; Ortega et al., 2011; Lomas et al., 2012; Peláez-Fernández et al., 2014).

When PEI is considered together with CV, however, the results are more difficult to interpret, especially those pertaining to the Attention and Clarity dimensions. Contrary to our expectations, the Attention variable had the same profile as the Repair variable – a positive link with Invigoration and an inverse link with Annoyance and Dejection – while Clarity showed just the opposite – an inverse link with Invigoration and a positive link with Annoyance and Dejection. It therefore appears that in cybervictimization high levels of Attention together with high levels of

Repair tend to reduce both anger and depression-related manifestations of negative emotional impact, while at the same time facilitating a more dynamic response, which would presumably trigger more effective coping strategies. In contrast, Clarity seems to work the other way round, which leads us to think that a high level of Clarity when unaccompanied by an ability to change emotions cannot abate the negative emotional impact of CV and merely makes individuals more aware of the discomfort they are experiencing. In other words, knowing how you feel but do not knowing how to handle these feelings is not helpful in adapting to the situation. It is possible that our results are influenced by variables not considered in this study. As Peláez-Fernández et al. (2014) found in their study, PEI dimensions interact with personality variables in such a manner that, generally speaking, a high level of Attention tends to maximize the emotional experience and prolong negative moods, especially when accompanied by low levels of Clarity and Repair but this may vary with personality type. The above mentioned study also showed that understanding one's own emotional state may contribute to an increase in anger, especially in provocation scenarios.

Once PEI was included in the model, the relationship between CV and emotional impact was as expected: CV had a positive link with the two negative emotional dimensions - Annoyance and Dejection - and an inverse link with Invigoration. This result supports the findings of earlier studies into cyberbullying, in which the most prevalent emotions among victims were, firstly, those associated with anger, such as anger and upset, followed by range of other negative emotions, such as helplessness, fear and worry (Katzer and Fetchenhauer, 2007; Ortega et al., 2009). The inverse relationship with Invigoration may indicate that it is those students who have not experienced cyberbullying or have experienced it very infrequently, who detect and report these types of emotions. If true, it could indicate the existence of differences between perceptions prior to experiencing the problem and perceptions once the problem is being experienced. Exploration of this possibility is beyond the scope of this study, but constitutes a possible avenue for future research.

Summarizing the obtained results, it can be concluded that PEI is clearly a variable which affects emotional impact, although its importance mainly emerges when considered in the context of a specific cause of that emotional impact, such a CV. Our findings suggest that strengthening emotional skills, especially emotional repair, could be an interesting addition to the traditionally used variables (e.g., improving social skills or giving information about ICT) in programs to prevent cyberbullying or to minimize its negative consequences.

Strengths, Limitations, and Future Research

This study has a number of strengths and limitations worth mentioning. The first strength to highlight is its analysis of emotional impact. Numerous earlier studies have focused on the "most devastating" consequences of cybervictimization, such as depression and personality disorders, but few have proposed any way of measuring its specific, "immediate" emotional impact. Moreover, as far as we know, no other study on this theme has ever included a "non-negative" dimension of emotional impact such as Invigoration. Although it may seem logical to assume that all the emotional consequences of cybervictimization are emphatically negative, the fact that some students, albeit very few, reported non-negative responses may suggest that this assumption is a distortion of reality. Another strong point of the study is its sample of university students. As mentioned earlier, very few studies to date have analyzed cyberbullying in this layer of the population. Our results reveal the need for further research within the university population, given the confirmed presence of cyberbullying therein.

The study's limitations mainly have to do with its sample and design. Although, as mentioned above, the sample is one of the strengths of this research project, it would nevertheless be interesting to extend it to subjects from lower education levels secondary and high school pupils - to make evolutionary comparisons. In addition, a bigger sample would have allowed us to study the effect of gender and age on the relationship between our variables with enough statistical and methodological rigor. Furthermore, the study's transversal design limited interpretation with regard to the directionality of the found relationships. A more dynamic approach, using longitudinal data, would make it possible to monitor the way cybervictimization evolves in subjects with specific emotional profiles, and this would contribute much toward our understanding of the phenomenon. It would reveal, for example, whether impact profiles remain the same or alter in the same person depending on the length of time they are ensnared in cyberbullying.

While providing answers to some questions, this study has also opened up avenues to future research. One of the first issues to emerge in the analysis was whether impact profiles were linked to specific courses of action or coping strategies. Key for understanding this aspect is to clarify the sequence of phases from initial subjection to cyberbullying, its emotional impact, to the conduct displayed by the victim, and to determine how the situation changes depending on the impact and the victim's reaction. It is important to unravel the dynamic entanglement of actions and responses which shape the process of cybervictimization. Besides, it should be pointed out that although this study has focused exclusively on cybervictims, sufficient empirical evidence exists to show that emotional and behavioral problems are also experienced by perpetrators (Leiner et al., 2014). In view of the practical implications, specific analysis of the role played by PEI with regard to students' different forms of involvement - as cybervictims, cyberbully-victims or cyberbullies - may also improve our understanding of the phenomenon and suggest courses of action to help the different parties.

Finally, it would be useful to replicate the study using instruments capable of evaluating the phenomena from other perspectives. In the case of EI, it would be interesting to compare the results found here with those obtained using an ability-based EI test such as the MSCEIT (Brackett and Salovey, 2006).

Acknowledgments

This work was developed in the framework of the projects "Coping with cyberbullying: analysis of strategies used and evaluation of their impact (SEJ-6156)," funded by the Science, Innovation, Economy and Employment Office (Consejería de Economía, Innovación, Ciencia y Empleo) of the Andalusian Government, and "Violencia escolar y juvenil: riesgos del cortejo violento, la agresión sexual y el cyberbullying" (Ps-2010-17246)

References

- Aluede, O., Adeleke, F., Omoike, D., and Afen-Akpaida, J. (2008). A review of the extent, nature, characteristics and effects of bullying behaviour in school. J. Instr. Psychol. 35, 151–158.
- Anderson, C. A., and Bushman, B. J. (2002). Human aggression. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 53, 27–51. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135231
- Baroncelli, A., and Ciucci, E. (2014). Unique effects of different components of trait emotional intelligence in traditional bullying and cyberbullying. J. Adolesc. 37, 807–815. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2014.05.009
- Beckman, L., Hagquist, C., and Hellström, L. (2012). Does the association with psychosomatic health problems differ between cyberbullying and traditional bullying? *Emot. Behav. Diffic.* 17, 421–434. doi: 10.1080/13632752.2012. 704228
- Bonanno, R. A., and Hymel, S. (2013). Cyber bullying and internalizing difficulties: above and beyond the impact of traditional forms of bullying. J. Youth Adolesc. 42, 685–697. doi: 10.1007/s10964-013-9937-1
- Brackett, M., and Salovey, P. (2006). Measuring emotional intelligence with the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). *Psicothema* 18(Suppl.), 34–41.
- Browne, M. W., and Cudeck, R. (1989). Single sample cross-validation indices for covariance structures. *Multivariate Behav. Res.* 24, 445–455. doi: 10.1207/s15327906mbr2404_4
- Carter, J. M. (2011). Examining the Relationship Among Physical and Psychological Health, Parent and Peer Attachment, and Cyberbullying in Adolescents in Urban and Suburban Environments. Ph.D. dissertation, Wayne State University, Detroit.
- Casas, J. A., Del Rey, R., and Ortega-Ruiz, R. (2013). Bullying and cyberbullying: convergent and divergent predictor variables. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 29, 580–587. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2012.11.015
- Crick, N. R., and Dodge, K. A. (1994). A review and reformulation of social information-processing mechanisms in children's social adjustment. *Psychol. Bull.* 115, 74–101. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.115.1.74
- Del Rey, R., Casas, J. A., Ortega-Ruiz, R., SchultzeKrumbholz, A., Scheithauer, H., Peter, S. K., et al. (in press). Structural validation and cross-cultural robustness of the European Cyberbullying Intervention Project Questionnaire. *Comput. Human Behav.* doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2015.03.065
- Del Rey, R., Elipe, P., and Ortega-Ruiz, R. (2012). Bullying and cyberbullying: overlapping and predictive value of the co-occurrence. *Psicothema* 24, 608–613.
- Díaz-Aguado, M. J., Martínez-Arias, R., and Martín, J. (2010). Estudio Estatal Sobre la Convivencia Escolar en la Educación Secundaria Obligatoria. Madrid: Ministerio de Educación.
- Didden, R., Scholte, R. H. J., Korzilius, H., de Moor, J. M. H., Vermeulen, A., O'Reilly, M., et al. (2009). Cyberbullying among students with intellectual and developmental disability in special education settings. *Dev. Neurorehabil.* 12, 146–151. doi: 10.1080/17518420902971356
- Downey, L., Johnston, P., Hansen, K., Birney, J., and Stough, C. (2010). Investigating the mediating effects of emotional intelligence and coping on problem behaviours in adolescents. *Aust. J. Psychol.* 62, 20–29. doi: 10.1080/00049530903312873
- Dredge, R., Gleeson, J., and Garcia, X. P. (2014). Cyberbullying in social networking sites: an adolescent victim's perspective. *Comput. Hum. Behav.* 36, 13–20. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2014.03.026
- Dyer, K., and Teggart, T. (2007). Bullying experiences of child and adolescent mental health service-users: a pilot survey. *Child Care Pract.* 13, 351–365. doi: 10.1080/13575270701488733
- Elipe, P., Ortega, R., Del Rey, R., and Mora-Merchán, J. A. (2011). "Inteligencia emocional percibida y bullying en adolescentes," in *Inteligencia Emocional: 20 Años de Investigación y Desarrollo*, eds P. Fernández-Berrocal, N. Extremera, R. Palomera, D. Ruiz-Aranda, J. M. Salguero, and R. Cabello (Santander: Fundación Marcelino Botín), 383–388.

and "Sexting, ciberbullying y riesgos emergentes en la red: claves para su comprensión y respuesta educativa" (EDU2013-44627-P), funded by the National Research Plan I +D. The authors are grateful for the support received.

- Elipe, P., Ortega, R., Hunter, S. C., and Del Rey, R. (2012). Inteligencia Emocional Percibida e Implicación en Diversos Tipos de Acoso Escolar (Perceived Emotional Intelligence and Involvement in Several Kinds of School Bullying). *Psicol. Conductual Behav. Psychol.* 20, 169–181.
- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2005). Inteligencia emocional percibida y diferencias individuales en el meta-conocimiento de los estados emocionales: una revisión de los estudios con el TMMS. Ansiedad Estrés 11, 101–122.
- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2006). Emotional intelligence as predictor of mental, social, and physical health in university students. Span. J. Psychol. 9, 45–51. doi: 10.1017/S1138741600005965
- Extremera, N., Salguero, J. M., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2011). Trait metamood and subjective happiness: a 7-week prospective study. J. Happiness Stud. 12, 509–517. doi: 10.1007/s10902-010-9233-7
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Alcaide, R., Extremera, N., and Pizarro, D. (2006). The role of emotional intelligence in anxiety and depression among adolescents. *Individ. Differ. Res.* 4, 16–27.
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Extremera, N. (2008). A review of trait metamood research. Int. J. Psychol. Res. 2, 39–67. doi: 10.1177/07342829145 50384.0.94
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Extremera, N., and Ramos, N. S. (2004). Validity and reliability of the Spanish modified version of the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. *Psychol. Rep.* 94, 751–755. doi: 10.2466/pr0.94.3.751-755
- Flora, D. B., and Curran, P. J. (2004). An empirical evaluation of alternative methods of estimation for confirmatory factor analysis with ordinal data. *Psychol. Methods* 9, 466–491. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.9.4.466
- Forero, C. G., Maydeu-Olivares, A., and Gallardo-Pujol, D. (2009). Factor analysis with ordinal indicators: a Monte Carlo study comparing DWLS and ULS estimation. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 16, 625–641. doi: 10.1080/10705510903203573
- García-Sancho, E., Salguero, J. M., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2014). Relationship between emotional intelligence and aggression: a systematic review. Aggression Violent Behav. 19, 584–591. doi: 10.1016/j.avb.2014.07.007
- Gradinger, P., Strohmeier, D., and Spiel, C. (2009). Traditional bullying and cyberbullying. J. Psychol. 217, 205–213. doi: 10.1027/0044-3409. 217.4.205
- Hemphill, S. A., Kotevski, A., Tollit, M., Smith, R., Herrenkohl, T. I., Toumbourou, J. W., et al. (2012). Longitudinal predictors of cyber and traditional bullying perpetration in Australian Secondary School students. *J. Adolesc. Health* 51, 59–65. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2011.11.019
- Hu, L., and Bentler, P. M. (1995). "Evaluating model fit," in *Structural Equation Modeling: Concepts, Issues and Applications*, ed. R. H. Hoyle (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage), 1–15.
- Hu, L., and Bentler, P. M. (1998). Fit indices in covariance structure modeling: sensitivity to underparameterized model misspecification. *Psychol. Methods* 3, 424–453. doi: 10.1037/1082-989X.3.4.424
- Hu, L., and Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Struct. Equ. Modeling* 6, 1–55. doi: 10.1080/10705519909540118
- Hunt, C., Peters, L., and Rapee, R. M. (2012). Development of a measure of the experience of being bullied in youth. *Psychol. Assess.* 24, 156–165. doi: 10.1037/a0025178
- Hunter, S. C., and Borg, M. G. (2006). The influence of emotional reaction on help seeking by victims of school bullying. *Educ. Psychol.* 26, 813–826. doi: 10.1080/01443410600941946
- Jöreskog, K. G. (1994). On the estimation of polychoric correlations and their asymptotic covariance matrix. *Psychometrika* 59, 381–389. doi: 10.1007/BF02296131
- Jöreskog, K. G., and Sörbom, D. (2012). *LISREL 9.1 [Computer Software]*. Lincolnwood, IL: Scientific Software International.
- Juvonen, J., and Gross, E. F. (2008). Extending the school grounds? Bullying experiences in cyberspace. J. School Health 78, 496–505. doi: 10.1111/j.1746-1561.2008.00335.x

- Katzer, C., and Fetchenhauer, D. (2007). "Cyberbullying: aggression und sexuelle viktimisierung in chatrooms," in GewaltprumlAvention bei Kindern und Jugendlichen. Band I: Grundlagen zu Aggression und Gewalt in Kindheit und Jugend, eds M. Gollwitzer, J. Pfetsch, V. Schneider, A. Schulz, T. Steffke, and C. Ulrich (Göttingen: Hogrefe), 123–138. doi: 10.1027/1864-1105.21.1.25
- Katzer, C., Fetchenhauer, D., and Belschak, F. (2009). Cyberbullying: who are the victims? A comparison of victimization in internet chatrooms and victimization in school. J. Media Psychol. 21, 25–36. doi: 10.1027/1864-1105.21.1.25
- Kessel Schneider, S., O'Donnell, L., Stueve, A., and Coulter, R. W. S. (2012). Cyberbullying, school bullying, and psychological distress: a regional census of high school students. *Am. J. Public Health* 102, 171–177. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2011.300308
- Kokkinos, C. M., and Kipritsi, E. (2012). The relationship between bullying, victimization, trait emotional intelligence, self-efficacy and empathy among preadolescents. Soc. Psychol. Educ. 15, 41–58. doi: 10.1007/s11218-011-9168-9
- Kowalski, R. M., Giumetti, G. W., Schroeder, A. N., and Lattanner, M. R. (2014). Bullying in the digital age: a critical review and meta-analysis of cyberbullying research among youth. *Psychol. Bull.* 140, 1073–1137. doi: 10.1037/ a0035618
- Kowalski, R. M., Morgan, C. A., and Limberg, S. E. (2012). Traditional bullying as a potential warning sign of cyberbullying. *School Psychol. Int.* 33, 505–519. doi: 10.1177/0143034312445244
- Lazarus, R. S., and Folkman, S. (1984). Stress, Appraisal, and Coping. New York, NY: Springer.
- Leible, T. L., and Snell, W. E. Jr. (2004). Borderline personality disorders and aspects of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Differ.* 37, 393–404. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2003.09.011
- Leiner, M., Dwivedi, A. K., Villanos, M. T., Singh, N., Blunk, D., and Peinado, J. (2014). Psychosocial profile of bullies, victims, and bully-victims: a crosssectional study. *Front. Pediatr.* 2:1. doi: 10.3389/fped.2014.00001
- Lemstra, M., Rogers, M., Redgate, L., Garner, M., and Moraros, J. (2011). Prevalence, risk indicators and outcomes of bullying among on-reserve first nations youth. *Can. J. Public Health* 102, 462–466.
- Lomas, J., Stough, C., Hansen, K., and Downey, L. A. (2012). Brief report: emotional intelligence, victimization and bullying in adolescents. J. Adolesc. 35, 207–211. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2011.03.002
- Mavroveli, S., and Sanchez-Ruiz, M. J. (2011). Trait emotional intelligence influences on academic achievement and school behavior. Br. J. Educ. Psychol. 81, 112–134. doi: 10.1348/2044-8279.002009
- Mayer, J. D., Roberts, R. D., and Barsade, S. G. (2008). Human abilities: emotional intelligence. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 59, 507–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.59.103006.093646
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (1997). "What is emotional intelligence?" in *Emotional Development and Emotional Intelligence: Educational Applications*, eds P. Salovey and D. Sluyter (New York, NY: Basic Books), 3–31.
- McVie, S. (2014). The impact of bullying perpetration and victimization on later violence and psychological distress: a study of resilience among a Scottish youth cohort. *J. Sch. Violence* 13, 39–58. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2013. 841586
- Menesini, E., Nocentini, A., Palladino, B. E., Frisén, A., Berne, S., Ortega-Ruiz, R., et al. (2012). Cyberbullying definition among adolescents: a comparison across six European countries. *Cyberpsychol. Behav. Soc. Netw.* 15, 455–463. doi: 10.1089/cyber.2012.0040
- Nabuzoka, D., and Rønning, J. A., Handegård, B. H. (2009). Exposure to bullying, reactions and psychological adjustment of secondary school students. *Educ. Psychol.* 7, 849–866. doi: 10.1080/01443410903326613
- Nansel, T. R., Overpeck, M., Ramani S., Pilla, R. S., Ruan, J. W., Simons-Morton, B., et al. (2001). Bullying behaviors among us youth: prevalence and association with psychosocial adjustment. *JAMA* 285, 2094–2100. doi: 10.1001/jama.285.16.2094
- Olenik-Shemesh, D., Heiman, T., and Eden, S. (2012). Cyberbullying victimisation in adolescence: relationships with loneliness and depressive mood. *Emot. Behav. Diffic.* 17, 361–374. doi: 10.1080/13632752.2012.704227
- Oluyinka, O. A. (2009). Mediatory role of emotional intelligence on the relationship between self-reported misconduct and bullying behaviour among secondary school students. *Ife Psychol.* 17, 106–120. doi: 10.4314/ifep.v17i2.45305
- Olweus, D. (2012). Cyberbullying: an overrated phenomenon? *Eur. J. Dev. Psychol.* 9, 520–538. doi: 10.1080/17405629.2012.682358

- Olweus, D. (2013). School bullying: development and some important challenges. Annu. Rev. Clin. Psychol. 9, 751–780. doi: 10.1146/annurev-climpsy-050212-185516
- Ortega, R., Elipe, P., and Monks, C. (2012a). The emotional responses of victims of cyberbullying: worry and indifference. *Br. J. Educ. Psychol. Monogr. Ser. II* 9, 139–153.
- Ortega, R., Elipe, P., Mora-Merchán, J. A., Genta, M. L., Brighi, A., Guarini, A., et al. (2012b). The emotional impact of bullying and cyberbullying on victims: a European cross-national study. *Aggress. Behav.* 38, 342–356. doi: 10.1002/ab.21440
- Ortega, R., Elipe, P., Mora-Merchán, J. A., Calmaestra, J., and Vega, E. (2009). The emotional impact on victims of traditional bullying and cyberbullying: a study of Spanish adolescents. *J. Psychol.* 217, 197–204. doi: 10.1027/0044-3409.217.4.197
- Ortega, R., Elipe, P., Mora-Merchán, J. A., and Del Rey, R. (2011). "Inteligencia emocional percibida en adolescentes implicados en cyberbullying," in *Inteligencia Emocional: 20 Años de Investigación y Desarrollo*, eds P. Fernández-Berrocal, N. Extremera, R. Palomera, D. Ruiz-Aranda, J. M. Salguero, and R. Cabello (Santander: Fundación Marcelino Botín), 449–453.
- Ortega, R., and Mora-Merchán, J. A. (2008). Las redes de iguales y el fenómeno del acoso escolar: explorando el esquema dominio-sumisión. *Infancia Aprendizaje* 31, 515–528. doi: 10.1174/021037008786140922
- Ortega-Ruiz, R., Casas, J. A., and Del Rey, R. (2014). Towards the construct of cyberconvivencia / Hacia el constructo ciberconvivencia. *Infancia Aprendizaje* J. Study Educ. Dev. 37, 602–628. doi: 10.1080/02103702.2014.957537
- Ortega-Ruiz, R., Del Rey, R., and Casas, J. A. (2012). Knowing, building and living together on internet and social networks: the conred cyberbullying prevention program. *Int. J. Confl. Violence* 6, 303–313.
- Overbeek, G., Zeevalkink, H., Vermulst, A., and Scholte, R. H. (2010). Peer victimization, self-esteem, and ego resilience types in adolescents: a prospective analysis of person-context interactions. *Soc. Dev.* 19, 270–284. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2008.00535.x
- Patchin, J. W., and Hinduja, S. (2012). "Cyberbullying: an update and synthesis of the research," in *Cyberbullying Prevention and Response: Expert Perspectives*, eds J. W. Patchin and S. Hinduja (New York, NY: Routledge), 13–36.
- Peláez-Fernández, M. A., Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2014). Incremental prediction and moderating role of the perceived emotional intelligence over aggressive behavior. *Span. J. Psychol.* 17, e15. doi: 10.1017/sjp.2014.17
- Perren, S., Corcoran, L., Cowie, H., Dehue, F., Garcia, D. J., McGuckin, C., et al. (2012). Tackling cyberbullying: review of empirical evidence regarding successful responses by students, parents, and schools. *Int. J. Confl. Violence* 6, 283–292.
- Perren, S., Dooley, J., Shaw, T., and D. Cross, D. (2010). Bullying in school and cyberspace: associations with depressive symptoms in Swiss and Australian adolescents. *Child Adolesc. Psychiatry Ment. Health* 4, 28. doi: 10.1186/1753-2000-4-28
- Sahin, M. (2012). The relationship between the cyberbullying/cybervictimization and loneliness among adolescents. *Child. Youth Serv. Rev.* 34, 834–837. doi: 10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.01.010
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Salovey, P., Mayer, J. D., Goldman, S. L., Turvey, C., and Palfai, T. P. (1995). "Emotional attention, clarity, and repair: exploring emotional intelligence using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale," in *Emotion, Disclosure, and Health,* ed. J. R. Pennebaker (Washington, DC: American Psychological Association), 125–154.
- Salovey, P., Stroud, L. R., Woolery, A., and Epel, E. S. (2002). Perceived emotional intelligence, stress reactivity, and symptom reports: further explorations using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. *Psychol. Health* 17, 611–627. doi: 10.1080/08870440290025812
- Schultze-Krumbholz, A., and Scheithauer, H. (2009). Social-behavioral correlates of cyberbullying in a German student sample. J. Psychol. 217, 224–226. doi: 10.1027/0044-3409.217.4.224
- Smith, P. K., Mahdavi, J., Carvalho, M., Fisher, S., Russell, S., and Tippett, N. (2008). Cyberbullying: its nature and impact in secondary school pupils. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* 49, 376–385. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610. 2007.01846.x

- Somerfield, M. R., and McCrae, R. (2000). Stress and coping research: methodological challenges, theoretical advances, and clinical applications. *Am. Psychol.* 55, 620–625. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.55.6.620
- Sontag, L. M., Clemans, K. H., Graber, J. A., and Lyndon, S. T. (2011). Traditional and cyber aggressors and victims: a comparison of psychosocial characteristics. J. Youth Adolesc. 40, 392–404. doi: 10.1007/s10964-010-9575-9
- Staude-Müller, F., Bliesener, T., and Nowak, N. (2009). Cyberbullying und Opfererfahrungen von Kindern und Jugendlichen im Web 2.0. Kinder Jugendschutz Wissenschaft Praxis 54, 42–47.
- Ttofi, M. M., Farrington, D. P., and Lösel, F. (2014). Interrupting the continuity from school bullying to later internalizing and externalizing problems: findings from cross-national comparative studies. J. Sch. Violence 13, 1–4. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2013.857346
- Vandebosch, H., and Van Cleemput, K. (2008). Defining cyberbullying: a qualitative research into the perceptions of youngsters. *Cyberpsychol. Behav.* 11, 499–503. doi: 10.1089/cpb.2007.0042

- Vassallo, S., Edwards, B., Renda, J., and Olsson, C. A. (2014). Bullying in early adolescence and antisocial behavior and depression six years later: what are the protective factors? *J. Sch. Violence* 13, 100–124. doi: 10.1080/15388220.2013.840643
- Ybarra, M. L., and Mitchell, K. J. (2004). Online aggressor/targets, aggressors, and targets: a comparison of associated youth characteristics. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 45, 1308–1316. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00328.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Elipe, Mora-Merchán, Ortega-Ruiz and Casas. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Long term impact of emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies and GMAT on career and life satisfaction and career success

Emily Amdurer^{1,2}, Richard E. Boyatzis¹*, Argun Saatcioglu³, Melvin L. Smith¹ and Scott N. Taylor⁴

¹ Department of Organizational Behavior, Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland, OH, USA

² YSC Ltd, New York, NY, USA

³ Department of Educational Leadership and Policy Studies, University of Kansas, Lawrence, KS, USA

⁴ Management Division, Babson College, Wellesley, MA, USA

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Kuan-Chung Chen, National University of Tainan, Taiwan Christine Roland-Levy, University of Reims Champagne-Ardenne, France

*Correspondence:

Richard E. Boyatzis, Department of Organizational Behavior, Case Western Reserve University, 10900 Euclid Avenue, Cleveland, 44106 OH, USA e-mail: richard.boyatzis@case.edu

Career scholars have called for a broader definition of career success by inviting greater exploration of its antecedents. While success in various jobs has been predicted by intelligence and in other studies by competencies, especially in management, long term impact of having intelligence and using competencies has not been examined. Even in collegiate outcome studies, few have examined the longer term impact on graduates' careers or lives. This study assesses the impact of demonstrated emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competencies assessed at graduation and g measured through GMAT at entry from an MBA program on career and life satisfaction, and career success assessed 5 to 19 years after graduation. Using behavioral measures of competencies (i.e., as assessed by others), we found that emotional intelligence competencies predict career satisfaction and success. Adaptability had a positive impact, but influence had the opposite effect on these career measures and life satisfaction. Life satisfaction was negatively affected by achievement orientation and positively affected by teamwork. Current salary, length of marriage, and being younger at time of graduation positively affect all three measures of life and career satisfaction and career success. GMAT (as a measure of g) predicted life satisfaction and career success to a slight but significant degree in the final model analyzed. Meanwhile, being female and number of children positively affected life satisfaction but cognitive intelligence competencies negatively affected it, and in particular demonstrated systems thinking was negative.

Keywords: Intelligence, life satisfaction, career satisfaction, Emotional Intelligence, competencies

INTRODUCTION

Perhaps more than ever before, the career environment appears to be in constant flux. Even with the key work that emphasized a career model wherein individuals become more self-directed or "protean" (Hall, 2002), few could anticipate the impact technology (e.g., Internet, Google, LinkedIn, etc.) and market instability (e.g., the great recession) would have on individuals' careers. Technological advances have made career boundaries more permeable than ever before. Vast amounts of information are now available to us and global collaborations between individuals are daily, routine occurrences. Changes are so rapid and evolving, that it is doubtful we fully understand the impact they are having on how we characterize the concept of a career.

Amidst this flux, there has been an ongoing call for greater clarity as to the drivers of career success (Gunz and Heslin, 2005; Heslin, 2005). Career success has long been defined by objective outcomes (e.g., pay, promotion, etc.). Yet, these have not always been shown to be what equates with career or life satisfaction (Heslin, 2005). This has led researchers to explore subjective outcomes to define career success (e.g., career satisfaction, life satisfaction, etc.) (Hall, 2002; Greenhaus, 2003; Heslin, 2005). Over the years, the findings that g (i.e., general mental ability) is a predictor of performance in jobs and success has steadily gained ground, but the relatively low predicted variance and mixed results of unique variance have raised questions (Nisbett et al., 2012).

At the same time, other career scholars argue that careers are becoming increasingly more interdependent as the need for support from others (i.e., career support and psychosocial support) increases (Higgins et al., 2010). Higgins et al. (2010) showed that, as people receive increasing amounts of support over time, they are more positive about their careers later in life. This key support from others to help navigate through increasing career complexity comes to those who have the interpersonal skills to develop relationships whereby others will want to offer such support. Thus, what inherently emerges from the complexity found in today's career environment, is the importance of individuals' ability to learn via relationships with others, for it is in collaboration with others where we begin to make sense of current circumstances and innovate to succeed in the future. Whether these relationships are dyadic, in teams, or assembled in organizations, we propose that career success will depend more than ever on having the emotional and social skills essential to developing strong, trusting, and resonant relationships with others (Boyatzis and McKee, 2005).

In addition, while effectiveness in various jobs has been predicted by demonstrated emotional and social competencies, especially in management (Boyatzis, 1982, 2009; Spencer and Spencer, 1993; Goleman, 1998; O'Boyle et al., 2011; Joseph et al., 2014; Miao et al., 2014), long term impact of using competencies has not been examined. Competency and job performance theory both predict that people will be more effective in managerial and professional jobs when they use competencies relevant to performance frequently (Boyatzis, 1982). Holistic theories of adult development would, therefore, predict that the use of these same competencies would predict life satisfaction (Schein, 1978).

In programs seeking to develop people for promising careers whether undergraduate or MBA programs—one of the objectives has always been to prepare people to perform well in their professional roles by helping them develop or enhance management and leadership competencies during their programs. In fact, MBA programs have been shown to increase these competencies (e.g., Boyatzis et al., 2002; Boyatzis and Saatcioglu, 2008). On the other hand, surprisingly, no outcome studies have examined the longer-term impact of key emotional and social competencies on graduates' careers or lives.

Our work is unique in contrast to prior work in that it (1) focuses on outcome assessment of MBA management education, (2) presents a long term, lagged impact study, and (3) explores the impact key emotional and social competencies have on three areas of wellbeing related to careers (i.e., life and career satisfaction and career success) and its relationship to g. We draw upon theoretical and empirical work on emotional and social competence, intelligence, career and life satisfaction, and career success to inductively explore the relationship between these constructs. To date, there is no single theory that accounts for the relationship among the constructs in question.

Our study contributes to the literature on careers, competency development, and management education outcome assessment in several ways. First, although growing as a viable stream of research, emotional and social intelligence competence is still relatively new and certainly new to investigation in management education programs (e.g., Jordan et al., 2002; Cote and Miners, 2006; Petrides et al., 2007; Lindebaum, 2009; Cherniss, 2010; Walter et al., 2011). Further, the relationship of these competencies to career constructs is a neglected and highly promising area for research.

This study could help link competency theory with career and adult development theory. Our study examines the impact of emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competence on important constructs of wellbeing. Specifically, we investigate the impact of demonstrated emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competencies 5 to 19 years after graduation from an MBA program on career and life satisfaction and career success. We hypothesize that the more emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competence a person demonstrates, as seen by others at graduation, the greater will be the person's life and career satisfaction and career success years after graduation. Second, unlike many studies that have relied on selfassessment of emotional intelligence (Carmeli et al., 2009), our study assesses students' behavioral demonstration of competence as rated by other informants. In doing so, we overcome many of the challenges related to student self-assessment (Taylor, 2014). Namely, it has been consistently shown that people are frequently both biased and unreliable when they assess their own abilities (Dunning et al., 2004).

Third, although more of an empirical than theoretical contribution, among the MBA outcome studies that have been conducted, none, to our knowledge, have taken a long term approach or endeavored to look at both career and life satisfaction together.

THEORY AND HYPOTHESES

EMOTIONAL, SOCIAL AND COGNITIVE INTELLIGENCE COMPETENCIES

Emotional intelligence emerged from research done on emotion and social intelligence (Matthews et al., 2002) and was made popular in the 1990s by several scholars (e.g., Salovey and Mayer, 1990; Goleman, 1995). Emotional intelligence encompasses abilities like emotional self-regulation that are not assessed by IQ tests. Emotional intelligence mingles neocortical and subcortical skills, combining affective and cognitive abilities (Goleman, 2006). Competency and job performance theories claim that to be an effective leader, manager or professional, a person needs to apply knowledge in order to influence people toward desired outcomes (Boyatzis, 1982). These capabilities can be called competencies, which Boyatzis (1982) defined as "the underlying characteristics of a person that lead to or cause effective and outstanding performance" (pp. 20–21). Emotional intelligence competencies are the behavioral level of emotional intelligence (Boyatzis, 2009; Cherniss and Boyatzis, 2013).

Although some scholars claim these are not intelligences but competencies (Ashkanasy and Daus, 2005), others as cited above claim that they are a capability emanating from neural activity that appear at a different level than an internal processing ability. Emotional intelligence and emotional competence are intimately related; one emerges from the other (Goleman, 2006; (Cherniss, 2010). Specifically, emotional intelligence competencies are based on a platform of emotional intelligence wherein emotional intelligence competencies mark a fundamental difference from competencies like technical skills, which rely solely on cognitive, IQ-type abilities based in the Task Positive Network (TPN) predominantly in the neocortex.

In their comprehensive meta-analysis, O'Boyle et al. (2011) showed that although all measures of EI had predictive ability regarding job performance, what they called stream 3 measures had the strongest relationship to performance, not MSCETI which is stream 1 or self-perception measures based on the MSCEIT model which is stream 2. This is consistent with the meta-analysis from Joseph et al. (2014). But stream 3 results may mask even stronger relationships because the variety of measures include self-perception measures, like the EQ-i and behavioral measures, like 360 views from informants or coded video and audio tapes of work samples or simulations. In this study, we chose to focus on the behavioral level of EI and SI, and even include a behavioral level variable for cognitive intelligence. The emotional intelligence (EI), social intelligence (SI) and cognitive

intelligence (CI) competencies are the behavioral level of the larger constructs called EI, SI and g.

Emotional intelligence competencies have empirically been shown to cause or predict outstanding leader, manager, or professional performance (Boyatzis, 1982, 2009; Kotter, 1982; Thornton and Byham, 1982; Luthans et al., 1988; Druskat et al., 2005)¹. Conceptual syntheses have also shown a relationship between emotional intelligence competencies and effectiveness (Campbell et al., 1970; Spencer and Spencer, 1993; Goleman, 1998). Cognitive intelligence competencies have also been shown to be effective in these studies.

Synthesizing this prior work, these competencies appear in three clusters: (1) Cognitive intelligence (CI) competencies, such as systems thinking or pattern recognition; (2) Emotional intelligence (EI) competencies, such as adaptability, emotional self-control, self-confidence, initiative, emotional self-awareness, positive outlook, and achievement orientation; and (3) Social intelligence (SI) competencies, such as empathy, organizational awareness, inspirational leadership, influence, coaching and mentoring, conflict management (i.e., negotiation), and teamwork. Several other cognitive capabilities appear to be "threshold competencies" from the research cited (Boyatzis, 1982), meaning they are needed to be adequate, but more use of them does not lead to effectiveness. Given research to date, such threshold competencies would include: knowledge (technical and functional); deductive reasoning, and quantitative reasoning (Boyatzis, 1982).

Two measures of g will be assessed in this study. One behavioral level measure is composed of the two cognitive intelligence competencies, Systems Thinking and Pattern Recognition. The other is a more traditional measure of g, the GMAT (Detterman and Daniel, 1989).

OUTCOME ASSESSMENT: PREDICTING LIFE AND CAREER SATISFACTION AND CAREER SUCCESS

Although outcome studies have shown that an MBA program can add value to a person's competencies, the longer term impact of outcomes from their development in such programs (i.e., how students act at the time of graduation) has not been shown (Pascarella and Terenzini, 1991; Mentkowski and Associates, 2000). Many argue that the most relevant outcome from management programs is the amount of money people earn. But salary and bonuses are only one possible measure of success in life and careers and often a short term indicator (Luthans et al., 1988). As outcome measures, salary and bonuses are also contaminated by other factors. For example, wages and bonuses vary tremendously according to the type of industry and country. In addition, those graduates going into careers in non-profit organizations or public sector organizations will generally not be making as much as those in large, for-profit companies. A more inclusive set of desired outcomes than salary is life and career satisfaction. Life satisfaction refers to a cognitive assessment of one's entire life (Diener et al., 1985). Career satisfaction refers to the satisfaction one receives from internal and external aspects of one's career, including income, advancement and developmental opportunities (Greenhaus et al., 1990). Although subject to progress on one's aspirations and expectations, a sense of how well one is doing in life and work appears a more holistic measure of one's progress than simply assessing one's salary.

Components of career and adult development theories claim that early successes stimulate self-confidence, efficacy and a selfimage that enhances goal seeking behavior (Alexander et al., 1990). Using competencies in jobs early in one's career would lead to positive reinforcement (i.e., early "wins"). It is likely that this would alter a person's expectations and strivings. In turn, this would lead to greater striving and, if successful, greater satisfaction.

Competency theory would predict that early career use of EI and SI competencies would result in a person being seen as "good with people." This may lead to more leadership opportunities and positive feedback (Boyatzis, 2009). In contrast, early career use of CI competencies may result in being seen as a problem solver, analyst or strategic thinker, which in turn could lead to opportunities in staff jobs but not necessarily ones associated with moving up the managerial hierarchy (McClelland, 1985).

EI and SI might lead to greater sense of satisfaction with one's career and progress in terms of personal expectations and social comparison theory (Miao et al., 2014). CI might lead to early career success, but interfere with further advancement because people high on CI might focus more on the analytics of the work than on the people, in a similar way that McClelland and Boyatzis (1982) found that Need for Achievement helped people get promoted to middle level management but was negatively related to further promotion over a 20 follow-up. Satisfaction in one's life, assuming that is a larger sense than career satisfaction, might rely more on EI and SI than CI. In part, the differences may be a result of repeated socialization and rewards for using one's CI and neural TPN which also suppresses the Default Mode Network (DMN) and ability to work well with others (Jack et al., 2012).

Recent research has shown a positive relationship between emotional and social intelligence and psychological wellbeing at work (Carmeli et al., 2009). In their study, Carmeli et al. (2009) found that employees with higher EI reported greater self-esteem, life satisfaction, and self-acceptance. There is also evidence to suggest that having greater emotional management abilities is related to feeling more satisfied with one's career (Lounsbury et al., 2003). Cote et al. (2011) investigated whether a prosocial orientation has an effect on career satisfaction, when mediated and moderated by empathetic accuracy and power. Their findings illustrate that when people have greater prosocial orientations and higher power positions their empathetic accuracy is associated with greater career satisfaction. This result implies that people who are able to accurately infer emotions may be more likely to evaluate their career experiences in a favorable light. Unfortunately, the findings do not show predictive power, only an association, leading the scholars to call for more research to investigate the causal link between ability to understand others and career satisfaction. On

¹See also the special issue of the *Journal of Management Development* in February, 2008 on "Competencies in the 21st Century,"; special issue of the *Journal of Management Development* in April, 2009 on "Competencies in the EU"; special issue of the *Journal of Cross-Cultural Management*, 2012, called "Emotional and Social Intelligence Competencies: Cross Cultural Implications).

the other hand, these recent findings lead us to believe there will be a positive relationship between emotional, social, and cognitive competencies and career and life satisfaction and career success.

This study is, in part, a response to the call for further exploration between EI and wellbeing related outcomes. From the literature just reviewed, it appears that emotional and social intelligence are linked to important life and career outcomes in the workplace. However, what is unknown is whether showing high emotional and social competence upon graduation from an MBA program will later predict greater career and life satisfaction.

Another important measure for graduates of professional programs, like MBAs, is career success. Career success refers to a subjective reaction to one's career experiences (Heslin, 2005). Few enter an MBA with the primary concern to grow, mature, or morally and esthetically develop. Most enter such professional programs because they wish to enter a new career or enhance their success in an existing career. Rode et al. (2008) hypothesized that emotional intelligence for recent graduates should be linked to early career success upon entry into the workplace. They explain that people with greater emotional intelligence show a greater ability to adapt to new environments and build strong bonds with others (Lopes et al., 2003), which should help them acquire necessary support in transitioning to the workplace. This study is encouraging since it looks at how emotional intelligence levels in students predict early career success within 2 years of graduation and entry into the workplace. Unfortunately these findings are not significant. Their results show that in early careers only personality predicted career success, whereas behavioral skills and abilities did not. The authors conclude that it is likely that those with less personality but greater abilities may experience success only later in their careers, once knowledge and skills are developed (Dreher and Bretz, 1991). We extend research in this area by examining how emotional, social, and cognitive competence developed through an MBA program can predict career success throughout people's careers.

In sum, given the above review of the discussed relationship emotional and social competence have shown to important outcomes, this study was designed to examine the relationship of emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competence with three dependent career variables, namely life and career satisfaction and career success. Therefore, the model being tested in this study is shown in **Figure 1**. The specific hypotheses we explore are:

- H1. The greater a person's demonstration of emotional intelligence competencies, as seen by others at graduation, the greater the person's life and career satisfaction and career success.
- H2. The greater a person's demonstration of social intelligence competencies, as seen by others at graduation, the greater the person's life and career satisfaction and career success.
- H3. The greater a person's demonstration of cognitive intelligence competencies, as seen by others at graduation, the greater the person's life and career satisfaction and career success.

METHODS

SAMPLE AND PROCEDURE

This study utilizes longitudinal data on the graduates of the MBA program at the Weatherhead School of Management (WSOM), Case Western Reserve University. It focuses on how students'



competencies, at the time of graduation, predict their perceived career satisfaction, career success and life satisfaction later on in their work lives. Starting in the early 1990's, data have been collected from all MBA students in the Leadership Assessment and Development (LEAD) course. For a detailed description of the course, see Boyatzis (1994) and Goleman et al. (2002). For past studies examining the impact of the MBA program on the development of emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies, see Boyatzis et al. (2002), Boyatzis et al. (1995), Boyatzis et al. (1995) and Boyatzis and Saatcioglu (2008).

We compiled data on the emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies from full-time MBA students who graduated between 1992 and 2006. The total number of full-time MBA students graduating between 1992 and 2006 was 1382 (plus the graduates of 1996 and 2003 for whom outcome data was not collected). However, we only had permission to keep data from some of the graduates. Additionally, some of the data was lost over the 15 year span, which resulted in a sample of complete data for 1108 of the graduates.

A number of factors contributed to the smaller number of students' data being available for study. First, letters of informed consent were asked of each student upon completion of the LEAD course. Between 1992 and 2006, the typical permission rate was 85–90%, but in several years of social disarray in the school's administration the permission rate dropped to about 50%, (for further explanation see Boyatzis and Saatcioglu, 2008). When a student did not grant permission, the reasons appeared to be concerns over their privacy, especially for those coming from countries in which such data might be used to harm them, or suspicion about the nature of such outcome research. Second, for early years of 1992 through 1995, randomized sub-samples were used for cost and administrative purposes. For example, the critical incident interview is highly labor intensive for both the researchers and students, so these sub-samples were often 33 to 50% of the graduating group. Third, although attendance at the exit assessment prior to graduation became required in 1998, not all students attending the class completed all of the assessments.

With the sample of 1108, we next matched the graduating data with current addresses from our alumni services department. This narrowed our sample to 975, but we only had graduating data on 625 (46%). Finally, From February 2010 to January 2011, we sent out five email and three direct mail requests for alumni to participate in the present study. The study consisted of one online survey that asked participants to rate their life satisfaction, career satisfaction and career success. Of the letter and email invitations sent, 148 were returned as non-deliverable, which further reduced the potential pool for this study to 477. Graduates had moved, changed companies, countries, or otherwise eluded the donation seeking alumni relations office. In exchange for participating in the study we entered participants in a raffle. We retained a final sample for analysis of 266 of eligible graduates from these cohort years (266/477 = 56%).

Alumni who graduated between the years 1992–1996 made up 21% of the sample. Data from graduates of 1997–1999 and 2002 were accidentally destroyed in two computer crashes and a clerical error of discarding two boxes of data. As such, data from those years do not appear in this paper. Alumni who graduated in

2000, 2001, and 2003 made up 40% of the sample. Finally, alumni who graduated between the years 2004–2006 made up 39% of the sample.

Of this usable sample, 71% were male and the average age was 39. Alumni worked in a number of different industries, such as financial services (20%), manufacturing (14%), consulting services (12%), healthcare (11%), and information technology (9%). The remaining 34% percent were in industries including agriculture, architecture/engineering, construction, education, government, hospitality/tourism, insurance, legal, manufacturing, media services, mining, not-for-profit, publishing, professional science, property management, real estate, transportation, waste management, and retail.

Due to the possible mortality of the sample, we decided to run t-tests between the study sample (n = 266) and the original entire sample on whom graduating data was available (n = 975) with the original sample. We found no statistically significant differences between the two groups on graduating competencies and the demographic and control variables. Therefore, we conclude that the study sample is a reasonably representative sample.

DEPENDENT VARIABLES

Life satisfaction was measured with a five item scale (Diener et al., 1985). Sample items included "In most ways my life is close to my ideal" and "If I could live my life over, I would change almost nothing." Participants rated the extent to which they agreed or disagreed with the statement, using a 7-point Likert scale (1 = strongly disagree to 7 = strongly agree). The scale showed good reliability with $\alpha = 0.93$.

Career satisfaction was measured with Greenhaus et al.'s (1990) five item scale. Sample items were: "I am satisfied with the progress I have made toward meeting my overall career goals" and "I am satisfied with the progress I have made toward meeting my goals for income." Participants were asked to rate the extent to which they agreed or disagreed with the statement, using a 5-point Likert scale (1 = strongly disagree to 5 = strongly agree). This scale yielded $\alpha = 0.94$, in this study.

Career success was measured with Heslin's (2003) two item scale. The first item asked participants the following, "Everything considered, how successful do you consider your career to date?" Participants used a Likert scale (1= not too successful to 7= very successful). The second item asked participants to rate the level of their success compared to their peers, using Likert responses (1= below average to 7= above average). This scale had good reliability with $\alpha = 0.88$ in this study.

INDEPENDENT VARIABLES

The emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competency assessment items were measured using two different instruments. These instruments included: (1) the Critical Incident Interview (CII), which was a 1-h, audiotaped interview (Flanagan, 1954; Boyatzis, 1982; Spencer and Spencer, 1993) on which the competencies were coded; (2) a 360-degree informant based assessment (i.e., the EAQ and later the ECI-U) (Boyatzis et al., 2002; Boyatzis and Saatcioglu, 2008).

In the CII, coders, who were PhD students, coded 16 competencies in the audiotapes according to the number of

times the student displayed each competency. The competencies included: Efficiency Orientation, Planning, Initiative, Attentionto-Detail, Self- Control, Flexibility, Self-Confidence, Empathy, Social Objectivity, Persuasiveness, Networking, Negotiating, Group Management, Developing Others, Systems-Thinking and Pattern Recognition. All of the competencies were coded independently by two or three people and the coders averaged an 89% inter-rater reliability on 16 of the competencies. Because of the cost of doing and coding these interviews, random subsamples of full time students graduating in the years 1992–1995 were assessed at the time using the CII.

The External Assessment Questionnaire (EAQ) is a 73item 360-degree format questionnaire in which informants rate the participants on a 1-4 scale on the frequency of which the person being assessed demonstrates each behavior. Informants include a boss, work colleagues, subordinates, professionals, family, fellow students, or friends. There were 21 competencies included in this inventory including: Efficiency Orientation, Planning, Initiative, Attention-to-Detail, Self-Control, Flexibility, Self-Confidence, Empathy, Social Objectivity, Persuasiveness, Networking, Negotiating, Group Management, Developing Others, Systems-Thinking, Pattern Recognition, Oral Communication, Use-of-Concepts, Quantitative Analysis, Useof-Technology, and Written Communication. The last five items were dropped in 2002, because they did not predict effectiveness in management, leadership or professional jobs (Boyatzis and Saatcioglu, 2008). Students graduating in the years 2000-2004 were rated with the EAQ.

The Emotional Competence Inventory - University (ECI-U) is an expanded version of the EAQ and directly assesses emotional and social intelligence (Wolff, 2007). The ECI-U has the same 360-degree format as the EAQ and asks informants to rate many of the same competencies.

Since three different measures were involved in the outcome assessment studies at different years, we selected only those competencies that had 67% or more of the items the same across measures. That resulted in 12 competencies being analyzed in this study. *Emotional Intelligence* was measured with the five following competencies: Self-Confidence, Emotional Self-Control, Achievement Orientation, Initiative and Adaptability. ($\alpha = 0.75$). *Social Intelligence* was measured with the five following competencies: Empathy, Negotiating, Networking, Influence and Teamwork ($\alpha = 0.82$). *Cognitive Intelligence* included the final two competencies of Systems Thinking and Pattern Recognition ($\alpha = 0.76$).

Since the competencies were measured using three different instruments with different measurement scales (CII, EAQ, ECI-U), we transformed the data by breaking the scores into deciles. We ran frequencies on each of the competencies, and identified the cut-off points for 10 deciles along the percentile distribution. Since each alumnus was only rated with one inventory, we treated the decile scores to represent ability for each competency. For instance, an alumnus who scored in the 70th percentile of displaying influence on the ECI-U, received a score of 7 for the influence competency. As a last step, we created the emotional intelligence, social intelligence and cognitive intelligence clusters, by taking the averages of the decile competencies for each of the respective clusters. For the emotional intelligence cluster we took the average decile scores of self-confidence, emotional selfcontrol, achievement orientation, initiative and adaptability. For the social intelligence cluster we took the average decile scores of empathy, negotiating, networking, influence and teamwork. Finally for the cognitive intelligence cluster we took the average decile scores of systems thinking and pattern recognition.

CONTROLS

Several variables were specified as controls that prior research has shown to have some impact on either career or life satisfaction, or career success. We included common demographic, work-related controls and general life status controls that may affect satisfaction and success. Specifically we included gender, age at the time of graduation, GMAT percentile, current salary, time since graduation, number of children, and length of marriage.

RESULTS

Descriptive statistics and two-way correlations for the constructs used in the analysis are shown in **Table 1**. All correlations among the key measures are in the expected direction. Life satisfaction is correlated only to adaptability (0.13, $p \le 0.05$), while career satisfaction is related to achievement orientation (0.16, $p \le 0.05$) as well as adaptability (0.17, $p \le 0.01$). Career success, on the other hand, is correlated strongly to self-confidence (0.13, $p \le 0.05$), achievement orientation (0.14, $p \le 0.05$), adaptability (0.16, $p \le 0.01$), and networking (0.13, $p \le 0.05$). Subsequent analyses test these relationships in a multivariate context, accounting for the effects of several control measures.

Regarding the relationships of EI and SI to g, we find that EI, SI and CI show non- significant correlations with GMAT, which is an approximation of g. We can also see that GMAT shows non-significant first order correlations with each of the dependent variables: life satisfaction, career satisfaction and career success.

We conducted a series of structural equation modeling (SEM) analyses to test the central hypotheses. The general form of the basic structural model is shown in Figure 1. The SEM approach involves two important advantages. First it allows testing effects on several dependent variables simultaneously. As seen in **Figure 1**, three different dependent variables are predicted by seven covariates and three distinct competence measures, and are also allowed to correlate with one another. The procedure involves three consecutive SEMs. In Model 1, the controls are specified as the only predictors (the baseline model) and GMAT. Model 2 includes emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competence measures in composite form (no subscales) along with the controls and GMAT. Model 3 is similar to Model 2 but includes the emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competence subscales rather than the composite measures to examine the independent effects of the specific competencies that collectively constitute the composite competence measures.

The second advantage of the SEM approach is that it includes a latent factor, labeled "Common Intelligence Factor" (CIF) in **Figure 1**. CIF is specified in Model 2 and Model 3 in order to capture potential overlaps among emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence measures. To model these overlaps, CIF loadings on

Table 1 | Means, Standard Deviations and Correlations.

| Variables | М | SD | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 |
|--|--|---|---|--|--|--|---|--|---|
| 1. Life satisfaction | 5.30 | 1.28 | (0.93) | | | | | | |
| 2. Career satisfaction | 5.43 | 1.29 | 0.61** | (0.94) | | | | | |
| 3. Career success | 4.90 | 1.33 | 0.62** | 0.73** | (0.88) | | | | |
| 4. Emotional Intelligence | 5.40 | 1.96 | 0.06 | 0.15* | 0.15* | (0.75) | | | |
| 5. Social Intelligence | 5.39 | 2.12 | 0.06 | 0.08 | 0.09 | 0.69** | (0.82) | | |
| 6. Cognitive Intelligence | 5.35 | 2.53 | -0.02 | 0.05 | 0.06 | 0.66** | 0.51** | (0.76) | |
| 7. Self Confidence | 5.41 | 2.67 | 0.02 | 0.09 | 0.13* | 0.71** | 0.48** | 0.43** | - |
| 8. Emotional Self-Control | 5.42 | 2.78 | 0.02 | 0.07 | 0.04 | 0.58** | 0.48** | 0.34** | 0.22** |
| 9. Achievement Orientation | 5.41 | 2.82 | -0.01 | 0.16* | 0.14* | 0.75** | 0.47** | 0.53** | 0.45** |
| 10. Initiative | 5.41 | 2.83 | 0.07 | 0.07 | 0.08 | 0.72** | 0.43** | 0.52** | 0.41** |
| 11. Adaptability | 5.34 | 2.75 | 0.13* | 0.17** | 0.16** | 0.78** | 0.59** | 0.51** | 0.45** |
| 12. Empathy | 5.37 | 2.84 | 0.02 | 0.10 | 0.05 | 0.49** | 0.77** | 0.43** | 0.23** |
| 13. Negotiation | 5.41 | 2.70 | 0.06 | 0.04 | 0.02 | 0.53** | 0.78** | 0.43** | 0.37** |
| 14. Networking | 5.38 | 2.83 | 0.08 | 0.08 | 0.13* | 0.50** | 0.75** | 0.30** | 0.38** |
| 15. Influence | 5.40 | 2.82 | -0.02 | -0.02 | 0.03 | 0.53** | 0.72** | 0.40** | 0.48** |
| 16. Teamwork | 5.38 | 2.74 | 0.09 | 0.10 | 0.09 | 0.59** | 0.79** | 0.37** | 0.37** |
| 17. Systems Thinking | 5.30 | 2.84 | -0.05 | 0.01 | 0.01 | 0.57** | 0.42** | 0.90** | 0.34** |
| 18. Pattern Recognition | 5.41 | 2.81 | 0.01 | 0.08 | 0.10 | 0.61** | 0.49** | 0.90** | 0.44** |
| 19. Time Since Graduation | 9.73 | 4.12 | 0.07 | 0.10 | 0.01 | -0.12 | -0.09 | -0.09 | -0.12 |
| 20. Current Salary | 112.25 | 83.79 | 0.16** | 0.29** | 0.38** | 0.06 | -0.04 | 0.04 | 0.10 |
| 21. GMAT Percentile | 46.78 | 41.67 | 0.04 | 0.03 | 0.12 | -0.02 | -0.09 | 0.09 | 0.02 |
| 22. Number of Children | 1.25 | 1.27 | 0.28** | 0.16** | 0.15* | 0.12 | 0.07 | 0.01 | 0.04 |
| 23. Length of Marriage | 7.79 | 7.10 | 0.22** | 0.15* | 0.12 | 0.06 | 0.02 | 0.00 | 0.02 |
| 24. Age at Graduation | 29.55 | 4.06 | -0.12 | -0.14* | -0.13* | 0.01 | 0.05 | 0.02 | -0.09 |
| 25. Gender | 0.71 | 0.45 | -0.05 | -0.02 | 0.12 | 0.00 | 0.02 | 0.02 | 0.00 |
| Variables | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| 8. Emotional Self-Control | - | | | | | | | | |
| 9. Achievement Orientation | 0.25** | - | | | | | | | |
| 10. Initiative | 0.18** | 0.49** | _ | | | | | | |
| 11. Adaptability | 0.21** | 0.46** | 0.45** | — | | | | | |
| 12. Empathy | 0.50** | 0.34** | 0.23** | 0.44** | _ | | | | |
| 13. Negotiation | 0.31** | 0.38** | 0.36** | 0.44** | 0.53** | — | | | |
| 14. Networking | 0.33** | 0.32** | 0.29** | 0.43** | 0.41** | 0.49** | _ | | |
| 15. Influence | 0.22** | 0.36** | 0.39** | 0.44** | 0.43** | 0.46** | 0.41** | - | |
| 16. Teamwork | 0.49** | 0.39** | 0.35** | 0.50** | 0.54** | 0.50** | 0.53** | 0.44** | - |
| 17. Systems Thinking | 0.29** | 0.50** | 0.44** | 0.45** | 0.40** | 0.35** | 0.24** | 0.33** | 0.29** |
| | | | | | | 0 12** | 0.29** | 0.40** | 0.37** |
| 18. Pattern Recognition | 0.32** | 0.46** | 0.49** | 0.46** | 0.37** | 0.42** | | | |
| 19. Time Since Graduation | -0.12 | -0.06 | -0.06 | -0.07 | -0.04 | -0.02 | -0.10 | -0.07 | -0.12 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary | -0.12 0.00 | -0.06 0.08 | -0.06 0.04 | -0.07 -0.02 | -0.04 -0.03 | -0.02 -0.02 | -0.10 0.05 | -0.10 | -0.04 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 | -0.02 -0.02 -0.02 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 | -0.10 -0.05 | -0.04 -0.12 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary | -0.12 0.00 | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 | -0.04 -0.03 | -0.02 -0.02 -0.02 0.14* | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 | -0.10 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 | -0.02 -0.02 -0.02 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 | -0.10 -0.05 | -0.04 -0.12 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile 22. Number of Children 23. Length of Marriage 24. Age at Graduation | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 0.10 | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 0.07 | -0.02 -0.02 -0.02 0.14* | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 | -0.10 -0.05 -0.02 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile 22. Number of Children 23. Length of Marriage | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 0.10 0.07 | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 0.04 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 0.08 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 -0.01 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 0.07 0.02 | -0.02 -0.02 -0.02 0.14* 0.09 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 -0.01 | -0.10 -0.05 -0.02 -0.01 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 -0.01 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile 22. Number of Children 23. Length of Marriage 24. Age at Graduation | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 0.10 0.07 0.08 | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 0.04 0.08 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 0.08 0.01 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 -0.01 -0.06 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 0.07 0.02 0.08 | -0.02 -0.02 -0.02 0.14* 0.09 0.12 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 -0.01 0.02 | -0.10 -0.05 -0.02 -0.01 -0.04 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 -0.01 0.02 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile 22. Number of Children 23. Length of Marriage 24. Age at Graduation 25. Gender | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 0.10 0.07 0.08 0.09 | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 0.04 0.08 0.01 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 0.08 0.01 -0.04 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 -0.01 -0.06 -0.05 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 0.07 0.02 0.08 -0.12 | -0.02 -0.02 0.14* 0.09 0.12 -0.07 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 -0.01 0.02 -0.02 | -0.10 -0.05 -0.02 -0.01 -0.04 -0.10 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 -0.01 0.02 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile 22. Number of Children 23. Length of Marriage 24. Age at Graduation 25. Gender Variables 17. Time Since Graduation | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 0.10 0.07 0.08 0.09 17 - | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 0.04 0.08 0.01 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 0.08 0.01 -0.04 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 -0.01 -0.06 -0.05 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 0.07 0.02 0.08 -0.12 | -0.02 -0.02 0.14* 0.09 0.12 -0.07 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 -0.01 0.02 -0.02 | -0.10 -0.05 -0.02 -0.01 -0.04 -0.10 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 -0.01 0.02 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile 22. Number of Children 23. Length of Marriage 24. Age at Graduation 25. Gender Variables 17. Time Since Graduation 18. Current Salary | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 0.10 0.07 0.08 0.09 17 -0.61** | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 0.04 0.08 0.01 18 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 0.08 0.01 -0.04 19 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 -0.01 -0.06 -0.05 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 0.07 0.02 0.08 -0.12 | -0.02 -0.02 0.14* 0.09 0.12 -0.07 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 -0.01 0.02 -0.02 | -0.10 -0.05 -0.02 -0.01 -0.04 -0.10 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 -0.01 0.02 |
| 19. Time Since Graduation 20. Current Salary 21. GMAT Percentile 22. Number of Children 23. Length of Marriage 24. Age at Graduation 25. Gender Variables 17. Time Since Graduation | -0.12 0.00 -0.04 0.10 0.07 0.08 0.09 17 - | -0.06 0.08 -0.01 0.11 0.04 0.08 0.01 18 | -0.06 0.04 0.00 0.08 0.08 0.01 -0.04 | -0.07 -0.02 -0.04 0.09 -0.01 -0.06 -0.05 | -0.04 -0.03 -0.08 0.07 0.02 0.08 -0.12 | -0.02 -0.02 0.14* 0.09 0.12 -0.07 | -0.10 0.05 -0.09 -0.00 -0.01 0.02 -0.02 | -0.10 -0.05 -0.02 -0.01 -0.04 -0.10 | -0.04 -0.12 0.07 -0.01 0.02 |

(Continued)

Table 1 | Continued

| Variables | 17 | 18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 |
|------------------------|-------|------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|------|
| 22. Number of Children | 0.07 | 0.09 | 0.32** | 0.24** | -0.04 | _ | | |
| 23. Length of Marriage | 0.00 | 0.02 | 0.47** | 0.22** | -0.05 | 0.70** | _ | |
| 24. Age at Graduation | -0.00 | 0.01 | -0.02 | -0.08 | -0.07 | 0.16* | 0.35** | _ |
| 25. Gender | -0.02 | 0.05 | -0.03 | 0.18** | 0.21** | 0.18* | 0.14* | 0.03 |

N ranges from 255-266 for all variables except GMAT Percentile which has an N of 238. Higher numbers represent more Life Satisfaction, Career Satisfaction, Career Success, Emotional Intelligence, Social Intelligence, Cognitive Intelligence, Self-Confidence, Emotional Self-Control, Achievement Orientation, Initiative, Adaptability, Empathy, Negotiating, Networking, Influence, Teamwork, Systems Thinking, Pattern Recognition GMAT Percentile, Number of Children and Age at Graduation. Time since Graduation is 2011 minus the year of graduation and measured in years. Current Salary is rounded to the nearest thousand dollars, 100 = \$100,000. Length of Marriage is measured in years. For Gender, 0 = female, 1 = male. Alpha coefficients are on the diagonal in parentheses. **p < 0.01, *p < 0.05. Numbers in italics in parentheses on the diagonal are the Cronbach's alpha for these constructed scales.

emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence measures were constrained to be *equal*, depicted by "=" signs on the respective loadings. Model 2 includes only three such equality constraints for CIF loadings, since only three composite competence measures are used. In Model 3, however, a total of 12 equality constraints are specified, one for each of the 12 specific competencies that collectively constitute the composite competence measures. The results of the SEM analyses are presented in **Table 2**.

The results for Model 1 indicate that people who have higher salaries ($\beta = 0.002$, $p \le 0.05$), more children ($\beta = 0.247$, $p \le 0.01$), longer marriages ($\beta = 0.034$, $p \le 0.10$), are younger at the time of graduation ($\beta = -0.070$, $p \le 0.01$), and are female ($\beta = -0.43$, $p \le 0.05$), are more satisfied with their lives. These relationships remain relatively stable across Models 2 and 3, suggesting that the predictors do not interact with the controls in confounding ways. Being further away from graduation appears to have no effect on life satisfaction in Model 1. However, this relationship changes in Model 3, indicating that net of the 12 competencies, being further away from graduation, matters to some degree ($\beta = -0.037$, $p \le 0.100$).

Regarding g, having stronger GMAT scores does not predict how satisfied people are with their lives in Model 1, but they do in Model 3 ($\beta = 0.003$, $p \le 0.050$). This is indicative of a likely suppression effect. We address this dynamic further in our later discussion of Model 3.

Graduates with higher salaries ($\beta = 0.005$, $p \le 0.010$), longer marriages ($\beta = 0.043$, $p \le 0.050$) and who are younger at the time of graduation ($\beta = -0.066$, $p \le 0.010$) are more satisfied with their careers. It should be noted that number of children does not significantly predict feeling greater career satisfaction, like it does with life satisfaction. As with life satisfaction, the effects of control measures on career satisfaction remain stable in Models 2 and 3, when the competence measures are introduced.

A similar pattern is observed for career success. Graduates who earned their degrees in more recent years ($\beta = -0.064, p \le 0.010$), those who have higher salaries ($\beta = 0.005, p \le 0.010$) and longer marriages ($\beta = 0.042, p \le 0.05$), and those who were younger at the time of graduation ($\beta = -0.054, p \le 0.010$) feel more successful in their careers. People who have been working for a shorter period of time since graduation also feel more successful, however, as time passes since graduation, sense of achieved success declines ($\beta = -0.064, p \le 0.010$). The control variables again remain stable in Models 2 and 3.

However, like with life satisfaction, GMAT scores become predictive of career success ($\beta = 0.003$, $p \le 0.100$) only when entered along with competencies in Model 3. This effect is discussed later with the predictor effects in Model 3. Given how stable the control effects are across the models we do not see a pattern of interaction or mediation effects that affect the model.

Model 2 introduces the composite predictors of emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence competence and is significant overall for model fit (chi square= 31.5, p < 0.085; CFI= 0.905; TLI= 0.961; RMSEA= 0.044). While having greater emotional competence does not significantly predict how satisfied people feel about their lives, it predicts satisfaction with career ($\beta = 0.161$, $p \le 0.050$) and career success ($\beta = 0.115$, $p \le 0.100$). People who have higher cognitive intelligence competence are less likely to be satisfied with their lives ($\beta = -0.085$, $p \le 0.050$).

Model 3 introduces the 12 individual intelligence competencies as predictors of life satisfaction, career satisfaction and career success. While this models fits the data well (chi square= 298.3, p < 0.001; CFI= 0.894; TLI= 0.850; RMSEA= 0.068), a slight drop in fit indices is observed relative to Model 2. This drop plausibly stems from the limited degree of residual dependence among clusters of individual competencies that constitute emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence. When these clusters of competencies are entered as three composite intelligence scores in Model 2 (rather than as 12 distinct measures as in Model 3), residual dependence among them (no matter how small, both within and across clusters) remains a non-issue, resulting in a slightly better overall model fit. The 12 individual intelligence competencies are included in Model 3, in order to provide a broader sense of the drivers of the composite factors. The findings suggest that those with greater achievement drive tend to be less satisfied with their current situation in life ($\beta = -0.061$, $p \le 0.100$), which is consistent with the expectation that high achievers often strive for greater accomplishments. Adaptability is highly predictive of later life satisfaction ($\beta = 0.079$, $p \le 0.050$) and career satisfaction ($\beta = 0.089$, $p \le 0.05$), as well as career success ($\beta = 0.097$, $p \le 0.010$). It appears that when people are able to accommodate life and career demands, they are better able to appreciate their life and career circumstances.

When it comes to social intelligence competencies, people who use more influence (i.e., which can be viewed as "selling") are less satisfied with their lives ($\beta = -0.071$, $p \le 0.050$) and careers ($\beta = -0.099$, $p \le 0.010$) and view their level of success

Model 1 Model 2 Model 3 Life Career Career Life Career Career Life Career Career satisfaction satisfaction success satisfaction satisfaction success satisfaction satisfaction success Controls Time Since Graduation -0.035 -0.025 -0.064*** -0.036 -0.017 -0.058** -0.037* -0.020 -0.060*** (0.024) (0.023) (0.022) (0.023) (0.024)(0.023) (0.023) (0.023) (0.022)0.004*** Current Salary 0.002** 0.005*** 0.005*** 0.002* 0.004*** 0.005*** 0.002* 0.005*** (0.001)(0.001)(0.001)(0.001) (0.001) (0.001) (0.001)(0.001)(0.001) **GMAT** Percentile 0.002 0.001 0.002 0.003 0.001 0.003 0.003* 0.001 0.003* (0.002)(0.002)(0.002)(0.002)(0.002) (0.002)(0.002) (0.002)(0.002)Number of Children 0.247*** 0.039 0.237*** 0.010 0.247*** 0.016 -0.010 -0.012 -0.018 (0.089)(0.093)(0.089) (0.088) (0.092) (0.088)(0.087) (0.091) (0.087) 0.034* 0.048*** 0.044** Length of Marriage 0.043** 0.042** 0.033* 0.041** 0.041** 0.035** (0.018) (0.019) (0.018) (0.018) (0.019) (0.018) (0.018) (0.019) (0.018) -0.070*** -0.066*** -0.054*** -0.072*** -0.062** -0.053*** -0.066*** -0.067*** -0.051** Age at Graduation (0.020)(0.021)(0.020)(0.020) (0.021) (0.020)(0.020) (0.021)(0.020)Male -0.423** -0.280 0.062 -0.419** -0.282 0.086 -0.445** -0.293 0.096 (0.182) (0.190) (0.182)(0.182) (0.188) (0.181) (0.178) (0.187) (0.180) **Emotional Intelligence** 0.070 0.161** 0.115* (0.062) (0.064) (0.062) Self Confidence -0.001 -0.001 0.008 (0.037)(0.038)(0.037)**Emotional Self-Control** -0.025 -0.009-0.050(0.034) (0.035) (0.034)Achievement Orientation -0.061* 0.057 0.026 (0.034) (0.035) (0.034) Initiative 0.055 0.012 0.009 (0.034) (0.035) (0.034) Adaptability 0.079** 0.089** 0.097*** (0.036)(0.038) (0.036)Social Intelligence 0.019 -0.037 0.024 (0.050)(0.052) (0.050)Empathy -0.021 0.026 0.030 (0.036) (0.037) (0.036) Negotiation 0.002 -0.017 -0.024 (0.038) (0.039)(0.038) Networking 0.033 0.012 0.039 (0.034) (0.035)(0.034)Influence -0.099*** -0.071** -0.062* (0.035) (0.036) (0.035) Teamwork 0.069* 0.027 0.033 (0.038) (0.040)(0.038) **Cognitive Intelligence** -0.085 -0.043 -0.059 (0.041)** (0.042)(0.041)Systems Thinking -0.067* -0.046 -0.051 (0.036) (0.037) (0.036) Pattern Recognition 0.017 -0.0250.017 (0.039) (0.039) (0.040) 6.704*** Intercept 7.168*** 7.000*** 6.108*** 7.165*** 6.424*** 5.588*** 7.117** 5.664*** (0.664)(0.694)(0.667)(0.712)(0.738) (0.711)(0.699)(0.731)(0.704)

Table 2 | Results of structural equation models predicting the effects of emotional intelligence, social intelligence, and cognitive intelligence life and career outcomes.

(Continued)

Table 2 | Continued

| | Мо | del 1 | | Мо | del 2 | | Мо | del 3 | |
|---------------------|----------------------|---------------------|-------------------|----------------------|---------------------|-------------------|----------------------|---------------------|-------------------|
| | Life satisfaction | Career satisfaction | Career success | Life satisfaction | Career satisfaction | Career success | Life satisfaction | Career satisfaction | Career success |
| Correlations | | | | | | | | | |
| Life Satisfection | | 0.703*** | 0.778*** | | 0.688*** | 0.757*** | | 0.640*** | 0.703*** |
| | | (0.100) | (0.100) | | (0.098) | (0.097) | | (0.091) | (0.091) |
| Career Satisfection | | | 0.875*** | | | 0.838*** | | | 0.772*** |
| | | | (0.106) | | | (0.103) | | | (0.096) |
| Model fit | | | | | | | | | |
| Chi-Square (d.£) | | 0.000(0) | | | 31.572(22) | | | 298.343(148) | |
| p-value | | | | | 0.085 | | | 0.000 | |
| CFI | | 1.000 | | | 0.985 | | | 0.894 | |
| TLI | | 1.000 | | | 0.961 | | | 0.850 | |
| RMSEA | | 0.000 | | | 0.044 | | | 0.068 | |

Standardized estimates are reported. Loadings on the common intelligence factor (CIF) constrained to be equal, as shown in **Figure 1**, are 0.918 ($p \le 0.010$) in Model 2 for El, Sl, and Cl, and 1.245 ($p \le 0.010$) in Model 3 for the subscales of intelligence measures. Intercepts for these loadings are not shown. *p < 0.100; **p < 0.05; *** p < 0.01 (two tailed tests).

as inadequate ($\beta = -0.062$, $p \le 0.100$). As shown here, people with greater teamwork abilities feel more satisfied with their lives ($\beta = 0.069$, $p \le 0.100$).

The relationship between greater cognitive intelligence competence and feeling less satisfied with life appears to be due to the factor level, since neither systems thinking nor pattern recognition are individually predictive of life satisfaction and thus, the relationship is not being driven by either of the competencies separately. People who show systems thinking in their behavior and communications with others feel less career success ($\beta =$ -0.067, p < 0.050).

Finally, it is important to note that while the other control variables mainly remain stable in Model 3, having a higher GMAT score changes to significantly predict higher life satisfaction and career success. As noted earlier, these changes are likely due to a suppression effect. In Model 1 the suppression is likely due to the omission of the cognitive competencies. This suppression likely reoccurs in Model 2, since cognitive intelligence competence is only introduced in the composite form.

By contrast, in Model 3, when cognitive competence is broken into systems thinking and pattern recognition, systems thinking gains significance with negative career success. It appears to adjust GMAT percentile upward, which suggests that without a behavioral, specific measure of systems thinking, the GMAT percentile effect is slightly biased down. Therefore, people who discuss systems and multiple causal relationships with others might be seen as too analytic by others and hamper their sense of career success. This could suppress the efficacy of their cognitive intelligence "ability" (i.e., how they can think and analyze, but not necessarily explain or discuss the analysis with others as suggested by scoring higher in standardized tests like the GMAT).

As noted earlier, we introduce the competencies in Model 3 in order to see which subscale has the strongest effect independent of the competence composites. However, we believe the higherorder factors to be better predictors of life satisfaction, career satisfaction and career success. We also tested the strength and significance of plausible interaction effects by specifying two-way interactions among the three competency measures, as well as two-way interactions of each competency measure with key control variables, such as time since graduation, GMAT percentile, and age at graduation. None of these interaction effects were large or statistically significant at 0.050 level.

It should be noted that we relied on the "residual centering" approach in constructing our interaction terms to reduce collinearity with main effects which typically results in inflated standard errors for estimated interaction effects. Residual centering is a two-stage procedure that ensures orthogonality between a two-way interaction term and its constituent main effects (see Little et al., 2006). First, the interaction term is regressed (using ordinary least squares procedure) on its two constituent main effects and the residuals from this regression are saved. These residuals are then used to represent the interaction term in the SEM. Relying on residuals in this way isolates the pure interaction effect independent of the main effects and thus reduces the potential collinearity that may otherwise inflate the standard error for the interaction term. This procedure is particularly effective in SEM analyses with small data sets, as in our study (Lance, 1988; Marsh et al., 2007).

DISCUSSION

The significant findings are summarized in **Figure 2**. We found that Hypothesis 1 was partially supported, in that demonstrating emotional intelligence competencies at the time of graduation did predict career satisfaction and success, but not life satisfaction. Hypothesis 2 is weakly supported. While SI in composite did not predict life or career satisfaction or career success, when disaggregated into its constituent competencies, teamwork predicted life satisfaction and influence negatively predicted all three of the dependent variables. Hypothesis 3 was slightly supported in a mixed manner. The GMAT measure of g did not show any impact on any of the three dependent variables in models 1 and 2, but did for life satisfaction and career success in Model 3. Furthermore,

| Life Satisfaction | Career Satisfaction | Career Success |
|--|--|---|
| - Achievement orientation + Adaptability | + Emotional intelligence + Adaptability | + Emotional intelligence + Adaptability |
| - Influence | - Influence | - Influence |
| + Teamwork - Cognitive intelligence competencies | | - Systems thinking |
| + GMAT | | + GMAT |
| + Current salary - Age at graduation | + Current salary - Age at graduation | + Current salary - Age at graduation |
| + Length of marriage + Being female | + Length of marriage | + Length of marriage - Time since graduation |
| + Number of children | | |
| FIGURE 2 Summary of significant findings from any | of the three models tested. | |

the cognitive competencies showed a negative effect on life satisfaction in Model 2, and its component of System Thinking showed a negative impact on career success in Model 3.

This confirms the expectations from competency and career theory, and a recent meta-analysis on EI and job satisfaction (Miao et al., 2014). But it does not support holistic adult development theory with a lack of findings on life satisfaction. Our results confirm Lounsbury et al.'s (2003) findings but conflict with Rode et al. (2008) and Carmeli et al. (2009). As suggested by Rode et al. (2008), who did not find support for emotional intelligence and career success, it appears that later career abilities have a positive impact on career success.

With time, employees who display stronger skills and abilities receive greater appreciation which may lead to better opportunities and optimistic career assessments. Carmeli et al. (2009) showed a positive relationship between emotional intelligence and life satisfaction. One possible explanation is that Carmeli et al. (2009) measured emotional intelligence with the Schutte et al. (1998) scale, which is a self-report measure of appraisal, regulation and utilization of emotion. Emotional intelligence in this study was measured by specific competencies and rated by others in addition to the self, but only the others' views were used in this study as a behavioral measure, avoiding the possible self-deception effects of self-assessment (Dunning et al., 2004; Hollander, 2008) and common method bias. Another major difference lies in the design. Carmeli et al. (2009) measured participant's emotional intelligence and then measured career satisfaction 3 weeks later. It is possible that the link between how employees felt about their ability to manage their emotions was due to an overall feeling of general well-being, which accounted for higher ability and satisfaction scores. Our results seem to indicate that over time how well people can manage their emotions as a whole, may not impact how satisfied they are in their lives.

However, in taking a closer look, we see that some emotional competencies do impact assessment of life satisfaction. In particular, demonstrating adaptability positively predicted all three dependent variables and demonstrating achievement orientation negatively predicted life satisfaction. This suggests that people who are emotionally competent at the time of graduation can use some of their emotional competence to cultivate better careers, where they are more satisfied and feel successful. Adapting to life's challenges and taking advantage of opportunities seems to be an important competence to develop in order to respond to the complex world of work and life in 1992—2006. Others have cited adaptability as a "meta-competency" in leadership (Heifetz and Linsky, 2002) and careers (Hall, 1996). It may not be the composite set of competencies that affect life satisfaction as predicted by competency theory, but specific ones. From a holistic adult development perspective, adaptability may be a core capability for all of life's domains.

Adaptability is seen in the evolutionary psychology literature as a core competence (Buller, 2005). It allows a person to adapt or go along with emerging conditions, which is the opposite to the influence competence in which the person seeks to obtain compliance from others and "push" his/her environment. Adaptability also allows a type of problem solving or adjustment. It seems to require noticing and selecting or choosing to which aspect of a situation one should adjust. For example, when a spouse complains about their partner not doing things together, one reaction would be to plan more things. But this ignores the possibility that the real issue is emotional availability and presence with the spouse. Adaptability as a competence allows a person to attend to such changes and when used well provides an ability to adapt more effectively. Adaptability seems less ego-involved in selecting choices as to what to change and probably attaches less self-affirmation to acceptance and continuity to an earlier idea or approach.

As to the negative relationship of achievement orientation and life satisfaction, as we described earlier, McClelland and Boyatzis (1982) showed that achievement motivation helped a person advance from entry to middle-level of management but was negatively related to promotion beyond middle level management. Furthermore, McClelland (1961) explained how people with higher needs for achievement were perpetually dissatisfied when they reached a goal, they immediately set another one and did not have much interest in relishing or even languishing on the goal attained.

Surprisingly, demonstrating social intelligence competence overall failed to significantly predict any of the dependent variables in the model. These results seem to echo the non-significant findings by Cote et al. (2011) in attempting to predict social understanding on career satisfaction. But this may have been a result of some social intelligence competencies having a positive effect and some having a negative effect, thereby washing out the overall cluster impact. The same dynamic may have contributed to the lack of the emotional intelligence competence cluster showing results for life satisfaction.

Hypothesis 2 was weakly supported in that demonstrating influence had a negative effect on all three dependent variables, and teamwork had a positive effect on life satisfaction. These findings suggest that people who use influence more frequently than others are pushing on their environment and trying to get more from others. This finding may speak to a level of frustration that they feel when others do not respond by showing sufficient impact. The ability to work with others appears to move beyond the team setting and into other aspects of life. When people develop cooperation skills they are more likely to have better relationships in other arenas of life. People who are successful at convincing others may be acting out of a high need to control social interactions. While these people may in fact be successful at controlling social interactions and getting what they need from others, they may subsequently feel dissatisfied when their attempts are unsuccessful. Long term life satisfaction may emerge from less pushing others and more working with others.

A contribution from this study to competency and adult development theory may be that the ability to adapt to events, opportunities and the environment may be more functional in life and careers than asserting oneself on others and trying to change things. In this sense, adaptability, used as just described, satisfies a more Eastern philosophical position.

Other aspects of social intelligence competence have been shown to relate to long term career success, such as networking (Wolff and Moser, 2009), but our findings did not show this effect. The difference might have been that prior work only looked out 3 years and ours was 5–19 years. But this defies common sense and advice for people to network and build and use relationships. It is more likely that the difference between these results and the Wolff and Moser (2009) results is that they used a self-report measure of a person's networks, and we used a behavioral measure of how frequently others saw a person using the networking competence.

Hypothesis 3 was also weakly supported in a complex manner in that demonstrating cognitive intelligence competencies negatively affected life satisfaction, and systems thinking in particular negatively affected career success. But once all variables were entered in to the model, GMAT scores were positively predictive of life satisfaction and career success. This could originate from a dynamic where higher cognitive intelligence competence may stimulate a more skeptical view of life or less social skills and result in others being offended or not "liking" a person at work.

Contrary to more traditional views, higher levels of cognitive intelligence competencies appear to have no bearing on career satisfaction or career success levels. This may be because people come across to others as more abstract, analytic, or intellectual than desired. It may also suggest that people who often see and discuss multiple causal relationships see so many factors in situations that they may imply difficulty in being rational or even display an inability to make a clear or easy decision. An important distinction between this research and most other comparable studies is that they often use self-assessment measures of a person's competence, EI/SI/CI, or skills. In this study, we used a behavioral measure coming from multiple informants' reports of a person's behavior. The difference has repeatedly been shown as crucial but often research administration convenience overwhelms good sense and practice. For example, McClelland (1985) reported results from a study by Carol Constantian showing a Thematic Apperception Test (TAT) measure of a person's affiliation motives predicted how often a person was with others. In the same study, self-assessed social skills predicted a person's social values, but not their behavior. On the other hand, there may be competencies or arenas of talent that are more sensitive in self-assessment than in demonstrated behavior, such as cognitive competencies involving thought processes.

Another distinction worth noting is that although all of the behavioral competencies assessed in these measures are related to effectiveness in various jobs, most of the studies have been concurrent or 1 to 2 year longitudinal studies of performance. In this study, we examined a much longer time period. Even if all of the competencies are predictive of effectiveness in a job, it does not mean they all carry the same weight. The SEM analysis helps us to determine the strongest relationships. In addition, we examined career satisfaction and self-perceived career success, not effectiveness.

Demographic variables showed some interesting effects. Current salary positively predicted life and career satisfaction as well as career success as motivation theory would predict (Herzberg, 1966). Salary is a popular measure or comparative social status indicator of how well one is progressing according to social comparison theory. Being younger at the time of graduation from the MBA predicted all three dependent variables. Relative deprivation theory would claim that older graduates, when adding 5–19 years more, feel that time has slipped by and the future is known rather than a rosy hope (Walker and Smith, 2001). The negative relationship of time since graduation to career success supports this argument that people who had graduated more recently were reporting greater career success.

Length of marriage positively predicted all three dependent variables, but the number of one's children only predicted life satisfaction. Again, Herzberg's theory, which built on Maslow's hierarchy of needs would suggest that salary satisfies needs for security and social status, but a stable marriage and children satisfy higher social needs. Length of marriage suggests stability at home may allow for energy and attention to be devoted at work and to one's career. Having more children may possibly put a strain on people's ability to engage with work. Finally, another interesting result was that being female was positively related to life satisfaction, but gender showed no consistent relationship to the career variables.

Satisfaction is a self-attributed, perception of one's inner state in the context of social comparison. Career satisfaction was distinctly predicted by the set of EI competencies as compared to life satisfaction. But this was most likely because Achievement Orientation negatively predicted life satisfaction. In addition, teamwork, being female and having children led to greater life satisfaction. CI competencies were negatively related to life satisfaction. Achievement orientation and cognitive competencies are more individualistic and analytic. The distinctive positive predictors of life satisfaction are social. These two sets reflect the antagonistic neural domains (Jack et al., 2012). Competency theory explains that behavioral dispositions (i.e., competencies) at graduation increase the likelihood of seeking opportunities for the effective use of these competencies, which in turn reinforce those dispositions. This data suggests the analytic find less social experiences and then may feel they have sacrificed too much in life for work.

IMPLICATIONS FOR FUTURE CAREER RESEARCH AND FOR MANAGEMENT EDUCATION PRACTICE

People define and redefine their careers over time via learning experiences (Hall, 2002). An opportunity for further research exists in better understanding the relationship between emotional and social competencies and cognitive ability in terms of the sense-making and learning people experience regarding their careers. For example, it seems likely that those who are high in self-awareness and social awareness upon entering the workforce may have a different level of insight in making sense of their career experience than those with lower levels of experience. To better prepare for the complexity of their careers, there has been a call for management educators to help students better understand their emotions to be better equipped to understand the emotions associated with failure and setback during their careers (Kaiser and Kaplan, 2006). We see the work done by career scholars as a key area to draw upon to further scholarly work on emotional and social competence that can in turn influence management education practice. These results also show that more research must be done to explore the different levels of cognitive intelligence, not just fluid and crystalized intelligence and other various forms of general mental ability (Nisbett et al., 2012).

Concern over the efficacy of management degree programs has resulted in outcome assessment becoming standard practice in higher education. Outcome assessment is now required from all management degree programs by the accrediting agencies, such as the Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business (AACSB), European Foundation for Management Development, and for universities within the European Union through the Bologna Accord (Porter and McKibbin, 1988). Still, management educators often struggle with how to organize and conduct outcome assessment (Batista et al., 2012). Our study provides an example of how such assessment studies can be conducted.

While we have laid the groundwork for theorizing on the relationship between emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence and subsequent life and career satisfaction, as well as career success, future researchers should continue the development of an overarching theory to explain these relationships. Alternatively, future researchers might further explore the differential impact of specific emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies on long-term career outcomes of interest. Developing a greater understanding of how the various competencies impact career and life outcomes could have significant implications for which competencies are targeted for development in management education programs. Doing so will also help working professionals better understand where to target their time and resources to help them navigate turbulent career waters.

In our study, adaptability and teamwork in particular were significant predictors of the selected career outcome measures. While teamwork is often an area of focus for student development, management programs might better prepare their students for successful careers, as well as increase their likelihood of achieving career and life satisfaction by also helping them develop their adaptability. Our results also suggest potential value in helping students become aware of and learn to mitigate the potential negative impact of influence and achievement orientation competencies. While we need to enhance general cognitive ability, it is possible that given the high level of g of people admitted to MBA programs, spending more time attempting to further enhance their fluid intelligence and abstract reasoning may be more of a distraction from other capabilities on which they need development.

This study used a multi-rater assessment to measure student emotional and social competence. MBA students and managers at work are often inundated with self-assessment surveys and the respective feedback from those surveys. On the other hand, as noted earlier, it is well established that people are both biased and unreliable when they assess their own abilities (Dunning et al., 2004), and management education practice and research are not immune to these challenges (Taylor, 2014). Providing students with multi-rater feedback not only serves as a source of outcome assessment upon graduation and beyond (as used in this study), but such feedback will also aid students and managers by proving them more reliable feedback earlier in their careers that can better prepare them for the workplace where the use of multi-rater feedback assessments has become routine (Taylor, 2014).

Finally, our study emphasizes the importance of scholars continuing to investigate the impact of emotional, social, and cognitive intelligence on key outcomes after graduation. This in turn invites management scholars to measure the degree to which management education and leadership development programs are helping graduate students develop emotional and social competence more than the focus on cognitive development. At a time when scholars are making a clarion call for management education to become more relevant (e.g., Druskat et al., 2005; Lorsch, 2009; Bennis, 2010), we believe further study of the development and application of emotional and social competence in management education is an important way to add relevance.

LIMITATIONS

One limitation to this study is the fact that we could not get comparable sized samples from each of the cohort years. While we controlled for time since graduation and age at graduation, the unevenness of the subsamples may have distorted the findings. Another limitation is that we were not able to account for culture or country of origin nor country in which the person has been working. Future research should seek to replicate these results with a sample of professionals who have not been through an MBA program. The degree program itself may bias the original sample. Future research should also examine the pattern of predictive results from self-assessment of the same competencies, as well as the value added of what students learned from their MBA program (i.e., the difference between how they were seen by others at graduation as compared to entry into the program).

Although the compilation of results from three measures might be seen as a limitation, The SEM analysis reported here was replicated for only those respondents whose scores were based on either the EAQ or the ECI instruments which had predominantly the same items (67% of the items were the same, and others were similar). We excluded respondents whose scores were based on the CII which might be considered to overlap with the other two to a lesser degree. The objective of auxiliary analysis was to determine if the estimates reported here were sensitive to potential differences across the three instruments. The results indicated negligible differences compared to findings shown in **Table 2** and none that changed levels of significance, suggesting that our estimates were not sensitive to differences across the instruments used for key measures in the study.

Finally, it is important to note that our results are limited in their generalizability given the sample we have used in this study. Participants in this study were not representative of the general population, but instead were MBA graduates and, therefore, likely have an above average cognitive intelligence.

CONCLUSION

A person's emotional, social and cognitive competencies can predict life and career satisfaction and career success years, if not decades later. It increases the importance that should be placed on development of these competencies in management and leadership development, whether in a graduate program or organization-based training and development. Our work also extends the call for career scholars to further study the ways in which emotional and social competencies can redefine how we understand careers and career success.

REFERENCES

- Alexander, C. N., Druker, S. M., and Langer, E. J. (1990). "Introduction: major issues in the exploration of adult growth," in *Higher Stages of Human Development*, eds C. N. Alexander and E. J. Langer (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 3–34.
- Ashkanasy, N. M., and Daus, C. S. (2005). Rumors of the death of emotional intelligence in organizational behavior are vastly exaggerated. J. Organ. Behav. 26, 441–452. doi: 10.1002/job.320
- Batista, J. M., Boyatzis, R. E., Gerli, F., and Taylor, S. N. (2012). "Outcome assessment in management education," in *Personal Development Workshop Conducted* at the Annual Meeting of the Academy of Management, Boston, MA, August 2012.
- Bennis, W. (2010). Comment on "regaining lost relevance." J. Manage. Inquiry 19, 22–24. doi: 10.1177/1056492609350791
- Boyatzis, R. E. (1982). *The Competent Manager: A Model for Effective Performance*. New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons.
- Boyatzis, R. E. (1994). Stimulating self-directed change: a required MBA course called managerial assessment and development. J. Manage. Edu. 18, 304–323. doi: 10.1177/105256299401800303
- Boyatzis, R. E. (2009). A behavioral approach to emotional intelligence. J. Manage. Dev. 28, 749–770. doi: 10.1108/02621710910987647
- Boyatzis, R. E., Cowen, S. S., and Kolb, D. A. (1995). Innovation in Professional Education: Steps on a Journey from Teaching to Learning. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Boyatzis, R. E., and McKee, A. (2005). *Resonant Leadership*. Boston, MA, Harvard Business School Press.
- Boyatzis, R. E., and Saatcioglu, A. (2008). A twenty year view of trying to develop emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies in graduate management education. J. Manage. Dev. 27, 92–108. doi: 10.1108/02621710810840785

- Boyatzis, R. E., Stubbs, E. C., and Taylor, S. N. (2002). Learning cognitive and emotional intelligence competencies through graduate management education. *Acad. Manage. J. Learn. Edu.* 1, 150–162. doi: 10.5465/AMLE.2002.8509345
- Buller, D. J. (2005). Adapting Minds: Evolutionary Psychology and the Persistent Quest for Human Nature. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Campbell, J. P., Dunnette, M. D., Lawler, E. E. III, and Weick, K. E. (1970). Managerial Behavior, Performance, and Effectiveness. New York, NY: McGraw Hill.
- Carmeli, A., Yitzhak-Halevy, M., and Weisberg, J. (2009). The relationship between emotional intelligence and psychological wellbeing. J. Manage. Psychol. 24, 66–78. doi: 10.1108/02683940910922546
- Cherniss, C. (2010). Emotional intelligence: towards clarification of a concept. Ind. Organ. Psychol. 3, 110–126. doi: 10.1111/j.1754-9434.2010. 01231.x
- Cherniss, C., and Boyatzis, R. E. (2013). "Leader interpersonal and influence skills: the soft skills of leadership," in *Building Interpersonal Skills in Management Programs* ed R. E. Riggio and S. J. Tan (New York, NY: Routledge), 53–72.
- Cote, S., Kraus, M. W., Cheng, B. H., Oveis, C., van der Lowe, I., Lian, H., et al. (2011). Social power facilitates the effect of prosocial orientation on empathic accuracy. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 101, 217–232. doi: 10.1037/a0023171
- Cote, S., and Miners, C. T. H. (2006). Emotional intelligence, cognitive intelligence and job performance. Adm. Sci. Q. 51, 1–28. doi: 10.2189/asqu.51.1.1
- Detterman, D. K., and Daniel, M. H. (1989). Correlations of mental tests with each other and with cognitive variables are highest for low IQ groups. *Intelligence* 13, 349–359. doi: 10.1016/S0160-2896(89)80007-8
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., and Grifin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. J. Pers. Assess. 49, 71–75. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4901_13
- Dreher, G. F., and Bretz, R. D. (1991). Cognitive ability and career attainment: moderating effects of early career success. J. Appl. Psychol. 76, 392–397. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.76.3.392
- Druskat, V., Mount, G., and Sala, F., (Eds.). (2005). *Emotional Intelligence and Work Performance*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Dunning, D., Heath, C., and Suls, J. M. (2004). Flawed self-assessment: Implications for health, education, and the workplace. *Psychol. Sci. Public Int.* 5, 69–106. doi: 10.1111/j.1529-1006.2004.00018.x
- Flanagan, J. C. (1954). The critical incident technique. *Psychol. Bull.* 51, 327–335. doi: 10.1037/h0061470
- Goleman, D. (1995). Emotional Intelligence. New York, NY: Bantam.

Goleman, D. (1998). Working with Emotional Intelligence. New York, NY: Bantam.

- Goleman, D. (2006). Social Intelligence. New York, NY: Bantam.
- Goleman, D., Boyatzis, R. E., and McKee, A. (2002). Primal Leadership: Realizing the Power of Emotional Intelligence. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Press.
- Greenhaus, J. H. (2003). "Career dynamics," in *Comprehensive Handbook of Psychology. Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, Vol. 12, eds W. C. Borman, D. R. Ilgen, and R. J. Klimoski (New York, NY: Wiley), 519–540.
- Greenhaus, J. H., Parasuraman, S., and Wormley, W. M. (1990). Effects of race on organizational experiences, job-performance evaluations, and career outcomes. *Acad. Manage. J.* 33, 64–86. doi: 10.2307/256352
- Gunz, H. P., and Heslin, P. A. (2005). Reconceptualizing career success. J. Organ. Behav. 26, 105–111. doi: 10.1002/job.300
- Hall, D. T. (Ed.). (1996). The Career is Dead: Long Live the Career. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Hall, D. T. (2002). Careers In and Out of Organizations. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Heifetz, R. A., and Linsky, M. (2002). Leadership on the line: Staying Alive Through the Dangers of Leading. Boston, MA: Harvard Business School Press.
- Herzberg, F. (1966). Work and the Nature of Man. Cleveland: World Publishing
- Heslin, P. A. (2003). Self- and other-referent criteria of career success. J. Career Assess. 11, 262–286. doi: 10.1177/1069072703254500
- Heslin, P. A. (2005). Conceptualizing and evaluating career success. J. Organ. Behav. 26, 113–136. doi: 10.1002/job.270
- Higgins, M., Dobrow, S. R., and Roloff, K. S. (2010). Optimism and the boundaryless career: The role of developmental relationships. J. Organ. Behav. 31, 749–769. doi: 10.1002/job.693
- Hollander, E. P. (ed.). (2008). Inclusive Leader: The Essential Leader-Follower Relationship. New York, NY: Routledge Press.
- Jack, A. I., Dawson, A., Begany, K., Leckie, R. L., Barry, K., Ciccia, A., et al. (2012). fMRI reveals reciprocal inhibition between social and physical cognitive domains. *Neuroimage* 66C, 385–401. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.10.061

- Jordan, P. J., Ashkanasy, N. M., and Hartel, C. E. J. (2002). Emotional intelligence as a moderator of emotional and behavioral reactions to job insecurity. Acad. Manage. Rev. 27, 361–372. doi: 10.2307/4134384
- Joseph, D., Jin, J., Newman, D., and O'Boyle, E. H. (2014). Why does self-reported emotional intelligence predict job performance? A meta-analytic investigation of mixed EI. J. Appl. Psychol. doi: 10.1037/a0037681. [Epub ahead of print].
- Kaiser, R. B., and Kaplan, R. B. (2006). The deeper work of executive development: outgrowing sensitivities. Acad. Manage. Learn. Edu. 5, 463–483. doi: 10.5465/AMLE.2006.23473207
- Kotter, J. P. (1982). The General Managers. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Lance, C. (1988). Residual centering, exploratory and confirmatory moderator analysis, and decomposition of effects in path models containing interactions. *Appl. Psychol. Meas.* 12, 163–175. doi: 10.1177/014662168801200205
- Lindebaum, D. (2009). Rhetoric or remedy? A critique on developing emotional intelligence. Acad. Manag. Learn. Edu. 8, 225–237. doi: 10.5465/AMLE.2009.41788844
- Little, T. D., James, A. B., and Keith, F. W. (2006). "On the merits of orthogonalizing powered and product terms: implications for modeling interactions among latent variables. *Struct. Equ. Model.* 13, 497–519. doi: 10.1207/s15328007sem1304_1
- Lopes, P. N., Salovey, P., and Straus, R. (2003). Emotional intelligence, personality, and the perceived quality of social relationships. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 35, 641–658. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00242-8
- Lorsch, J. W. (2009). Regaining lost relevance. J. Manage. Inquiry 18, 108–117. doi: 10.1177/1056492607313088
- Lounsbury, J. W., Loveland, J. M., Sundstrom, E. D., Gibson, L. W., Drost, A. W., and Hamrick, F. L. (2003). An investigation of personality traits in relation to career satisfaction. *J. Career Assess.* 11, 287–307. doi: 10.1177/1069072703254501
- Luthans, F., Hodgetts, R. M., and Rosenkrantz, S. A. (1988). *Real Managers*. Cambridge, MA: Ballinger Press.
- Marsh, H. W., Zhonglin, W., Kit-Tai, H., Little, T. D., Bovaird, J. A., and Widaman, K. F. (2007). Unconstrained structural equation models of latent interactions: contrasting residual- and mean-centered approaches. *Struct. Equ. Model.* 14, 570–580. doi: 10.1080/10705510701303921
- Matthews, G., Zeidner, M., and Roberts, R. (2002). *Emotional Intelligence: Science and Myth*. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- McClelland, D. C. (1961). The Achieving Society. New York, NY: Van Nostrand. doi: 10.1037/14359-000
- McClelland, D. C. (1985). Human Motivation. Glenview, IL: Scott Foresman.
- McClelland, D. C., and Boyatzis, R. E. (1982). Leadership motive pattern and long term success in management. J. Appl. Psychol. 67, 737–743. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.67.6.737
- Mentkowski, M., and Associates. (2000). *Learning that Lasts: Integrating Learning, Development, and Performance in College and Beyond*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Miao, C., Humphrey, R., and Qian, S. (2014). "Employee emotional intelligence, leaders emotional intelligence and employee/subordinate job satisfaction: A meta-analysis," in *Unpublished manuscript Virginia Commonwealth University* (Richmond, VA: Virginia Commonwealth University).
- Nisbett, R. E., Aronson, J., Blair, C., Dickens, W., Flynn, J., Halpern, D. F., et al. (2012). Intelligence: new findings and theoretical developments. *Am. Psychol.* 67, 130–159. doi: 10.1037/a0026699
- O'Boyle, E. H. Jr., Humphrey, R. H., Pollack, J. M., Hawver, T. H., and Story, P. A. (2011). The relation between emotional intelligence and job performance: a meta-analysis. J. Organ. Behav. 32, 788–818. doi: 10.1002/job.714

- Pascarella, E. T., and Terenzini, P. T. (1991). How College Affects Students: Findings and Insights from Twenty Years of Research. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Petrides, K. V., Pita, R., and Kokkinaki, F. (2007). The location of trait emotional intelligence in personality factor space. Br. J. Psychol. 98, 273–289. doi: 10.1348/000712606X120618
- Porter, L., and McKibbin, L. (1988). Management Education and Development: Drift or Thrust Into the 21st Century? New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Rode, J. C., Arthaud-Day, M. L., Mooney, C. H., Near, J. P., and Baldwin, T. T. (2008). Ability and personality predictors of salary, perceived job success, and perceived career success in the initial career stage. *Int. J. Select. Assess.* 16, 292–299. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2389.2008.00435.x
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imag. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Schein, E. H. (1978). Career Dynamics: Matching Individual and Organization Needs. Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley.
- Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., Hall, L. E., Haggerty, D. J., Cooper, J. T., Golden, C. J., et al. (1998). Development and validation of a measure of emotional intelligence, *Pers. Ind. Diff.*, 25, 167–177. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(98) 00001-4
- Spencer, L. M. Jr., and Spencer, S. M. (1993). Competence at Work: Models for Superior Performance. New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons.
- Taylor, S. N. (2014). Student self-assessment and multisource feedback assessment: exploring benefits, limitations, and remedies. J. Manag. Edc, 38, 360–384. doi: 10.1177/1052562913488111
- Thornton, G. C. III., and Byham, W. C. (1982). Assessment Centers and Managerial Performance. New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Walker, I., and Smith, H. J. (2001). Relative Deprivation: Specification, Development, and Integration. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511527753
- Walter, F., Cole, M. S., and Humphrey, R. H. (2011). Emotional intelligence: sine qua non of leadership or folderol? *Acad. Manag. Perspect.* 25, 45–59. doi: 10.5465/AMP.2011.59198449
- Wolff, H.-G., and Moser, K. (2009). Effects of networking on career success: a longitudinal study. J. Appl. Psychol. 94, 196–206. doi: 10.1037/ a0013350
- Wolff, S. B. (2007). Emotional and Social Competency Inventory: Technical Manual up-Dated ESCI Research Titles and Abstracts. Boston, MA: The Hay Group.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 24 October 2014; accepted: 26 November 2014; published online: 16 December 2014.

Citation: Amdurer E, Boyatzis RE, Saatcioglu A, Smith ML and Taylor SN (2014) Long term impact of emotional, social and cognitive intelligence competencies and GMAT on career and life satisfaction and career success. Front. Psychol. **5**:1447. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.01447

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Amdurer, Boyatzis, Saatcioglu, Smith and Taylor. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Maintaining Life Satisfaction in Adolescence: Affective Mediators of the Influence of Perceived Emotional Intelligence on Overall Life Satisfaction Judgments in a Two-Year Longitudinal Study

Nicolás Sánchez-Álvarez^{1*}, Natalio Extremera² and Pablo Fernández-Berrocal³

¹ Emotions Lab, Faculty of Psychology, University of Málaga, Málaga, Spain, ² Department of Social Psychology, Faculty of Psychology, University of Málaga, Málaga, Málaga, Spain, ³ Department of Basic Psychology, Faculty of Psychology, University of Málaga, Málaga, Spain

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Lynne D. Roberts, Curtin University, Australia

Reviewed by:

Frank Daniel Baughman, The University of Western Australia, Australia K. V. Petrides, University College London, UK

*Correspondence:

Nicolás Sánchez-Álvarez nsa@uma.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 20 February 2015 Accepted: 23 November 2015 Published: 22 December 2015

Citation:

Sánchez-Álvarez N, Extremera N and Fernández-Berrocal P (2015) Maintaining Life Satisfaction in Adolescence: Affective Mediators of the Influence of Perceived Emotional Intelligence on Overall Life Satisfaction Judgments in a Two-Year Longitudinal Study. Front. Psychol. 6:1892. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01892 Much attention has been paid to the psychological processes underlying the improvement in mood states and human well-being, particularly during adolescence. Theoretical and empirical research suggests that emotional skills may play a role in enhancing perceived well-being; however, the mechanisms involved in during adolescence are unclear. The purpose of this study was to extend understanding by investigating the potential mediators of the relationship between emotional intelligence (EI) and life satisfaction in a 2-years study. Participants were 269 high school students (145 girls and 124 boys) who completed the self-report perceived emotional intelligence (PEI) Scale, the Satisfaction with Life Scale, and the Positive Affect and Negative Affect Scale three times at 1-year intervals. The three-step longitudinal design corroborated earlier research indicating that positive and negative affect mediate the relationships between El and life satisfaction. Students with high PEI tended to have more positive experiences and fewer negative experiences, which contributed to their greater life satisfaction. No sex differences were found in the multi-group analyses, suggesting that the causal relationships are similar in both sexes. These findings extend our understanding of the complex network of relationships involving PEI and life satisfaction in adolescence. Implications and limitations of the findings are discussed.

Keywords: perceived emotional intelligence, subjective well-being, life satisfaction, positive and negative affect, mediation, positive psychology

INTRODUCTION

In recent decades many studies have reported positive relationships between emotional skills and well-being outcomes (Mikolajczak et al., 2008; Zeidner et al., 2009). Although there is growing interest in identifying the psychological processes that enhance positive emotions and life satisfaction, there is a lack of understanding of the emotional processes which underpin subjective well-being. Research indicates that emotional skills play a vital role in coping with stress (Salovey et al., 1999), suggesting that inappropriate use of emotional skills might result in various emotional disorders (Gohm and Clore, 2002a; Nolen-Hoeksema, 2003). There is, however, a dearth of scientific literature on the relationship between emotional skills and well-being (Sánchez-Álvarez et al., in press). This study focuses on the influence of emotional self-efficacy, also known as perceived emotional intelligence (PEI), and subjective well-being (SWB), and considers how the different components of SWB (cognitive and affective) might act as mediators.

PEI and Cognitive SWB

The concept of PEI should be defined relative to trait emotional intelligence (EI) and ability EI (Petrides and Furnham, 2000). Following the development of the theory of EI (Mayer and Salovey, 1997) two approaches to evaluating emotional skills have emerged: self-assessment scales such as the Trait Meta-Mood Scale (TMMS; Salovey et al., 1995) and ability measures such as the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT 2.0; Mayer et al., 2002), a multi-dimensional measure based on performance on various tasks. Although ability measures are beginning to be recommended (Mayer and Salovey, 1997), self-assessment measures are more commonly used in the mental health field owing to the interest in emotional beliefs (Fernández-Berrocal and Extremera, 2008). Scores on the TMMS, which evaluates an individual's perception of his or her emotional skills, or PEI (Salovey et al., 2002) have been shown to correlate with many mental health and psychological adjustment variables in non-clinical populations. PEI is a constellation of emotional self-perceptions and thus located at the lower end of Eysenckian and Big Five factor personality hierarchies (Petrides et al., 2007). PEI, as measured with the TMMS, is defined as a continuous, reflective process associated with beliefs about the attention one pays to one's emotional state (attention to feelings), mood clarity and perceived ability to regulate one's emotional state (emotional repair) (Salovey and Mayer, 1990). Cognitive SWB is a measure of one's evaluation of emotional information throughout one's life (Pavot and Diener, 2008) and is usually evaluated using the Satisfaction with Life Scale (SWLS; Diener et al., 1985). There is some controversy about the nature of the relationship between PEI dimensions and life satisfaction; some studies have reported that life satisfaction was related to attention to feelings, mood clarity and emotional repair (Bastian et al., 2005) whereas others found that only mood clarity and emotional repair were related to life satisfaction (Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005; Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Rey et al., 2011), or that only mood clarity (Palmer et al., 2002) or emotional repair was related to life satisfaction (Thompson et al., 2007). In summary, these studies indicate that TMMS-based measures of various PEI dimensions are important predictors of scores on indices of cognitive SWB.

In general, individuals with high perceived ability to interpret emotional information and deal more effectively with emotional issues achieve a greater sense of life satisfaction (Lazarus, 1991; Mayer and Salovey, 1997; Salovey et al., 1999). Although there are several reports that PEI is associated with life satisfaction (Gohm and Clore, 2002b; Palomera and Brackett, 2006; Kong et al., 2012), few longitudinal studies have been carried out (for an exception see Extremera et al., 2011). Experimental and longitudinal research is required to elucidate the causal structure of the relationships between PEI dimensions and life satisfaction.

PEI and Affective SWB

Affective well-being represents the balance between an individual's experience of positive and negative emotions (Diener et al., 1999) and is usually evaluated using the Positive Affect and Negative Affect Scale (PANAS; Watson et al., 1988). Certain PEI dimensions are associated with high rates of positive emotions and lower rates of negative emotions (Palmer et al., 2002; Palomera and Brackett, 2006; Gallagher and Vella-Brodrick, 2008; Augusto-Landa et al., 2012; Koydemir and Schütz, 2012). Attention to feelings is positively correlated with negative affect (Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Thompson et al., 2011), and negatively correlated with positive affect (Palmer et al., 2002; Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Palomera and Brackett, 2006) whereas mood clarity is negatively correlated with negative affect (Palmer et al., 2002; Palomera and Brackett, 2006) and positively correlated with positive affect (Gohm and Clore, 2002a; Palmer et al., 2002; Augusto-Landa et al., 2006). Like mood clarity, emotional repair is negatively correlated with negative affect (Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Palomera and Brackett, 2006) and positively with positive affect (Gohm and Clore, 2002a; Kafetsios and Zampetakis, 2008; Augusto-Landa et al., 2012). This body of research suggests that individuals with high PEI may spend less time in negative moods and more time in positive moods relative to those with low PEI (Salovey and Mayer, 1990; Koydemir and Schütz, 2012). Again, most of this empirical evidence is from cross-sectional studies, although there has been one longitudinal study (Ciarrochi et al., 2008).

PEI, Cognitive, and Affective SWB

The two components of SWB are considered separate constructs although they are moderately associated (Diener, 1994). PEI is differently related to the two components, offering evidence of continuity of the processes involved in SWB (Brackett and Mayer, 2003; Austin et al., 2005; Schutte and Malouff, 2011). Some research has suggested that PEI, positive and negative affect and life satisfaction are sequentially related (Karademas, 2007; Vergara et al., 2015). Affective SWB is a measure of one's current experience of positive and negative emotions, whereas cognitive SWB is one's assessment of emotions experienced in the past and present (Diener, 1994). This implies the existence of a direct path from affective SWB to cognitive SWB (Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Kesebir and Diener, 2008); in other words, individuals rely on the balance between their experiences of pleasure and displeasure to judge their life satisfaction (Schimmack et al., 2008). Schimmack et al. (2002) found that affective SWB was directly influenced by certain personality traits, whilst their influence on cognitive SWB was mediated by affective SWB. Another psychological process which might underlie this relationship is the ability to use the information provided by emotions intelligently, which is essential to physical and psychological adaptation (Mayer and Salovey, 1997). Gignac (2006) and Kong and Zhao (2013) devised and tested models of the relationship between PEI and life satisfaction in young adults, demonstrating that it is mediated by certain affective processes. Both studies used structural equation modeling with latent variables based on a global PEI variable and therefore did not provide information about the relationships in which specific aspects of PEI were involved. The lack of findings in previous studies, where the relationship between the different dimensions of PEI with affective processing and life satisfaction, is not described (Kong and Zhao, 2013). Previous research indicated that attention to the feelings was prospectively related to negative affect, but not positive affect (Thompson et al., 2011). There is also some evidence that there positive emotions are strongly associated with mood clarity and emotional repair (Palmer et al., 2002; Palomera and Brackett, 2006). As the various TMMS subscores relate to different aspects of emotional skill their relationships with the two aspects of SWB may also varv.

Because all the studies discussed above were cross-sectional they do not provide evidence about causality (Gignac, 2006; Kong and Zhao, 2013). Longitudinal data are needed to determine the direction of causal relationships (Willett and Sayer, 1996). In an emerging field such as SWB research, longitudinal studies have the potential to provide evidence that would otherwise remain lacking. For example, Wright (2007) pointed out that one of the advantages of longitudinal research is that it allows the researcher to model time as an independent variable. Whereas theories often explicitly state the importance of time, longitudinal data actually allow the use of time as a research variable. Second, in a meta-analysis (Conley, 1984) it was pointed out that longitudinal data enable one to estimate the temporal stability of a construct, i.e., determine the extent of intra-individual temporal variance. Cross-sectional research investigates inter-individual variance in order to determine associations between variables at individual level, whereas longitudinal data also provide information about intra-individual variance over time. Longitudinal data can address questions about temporal fluctuation in scores (do individuals' responses vary significantly over time) or questions related to both intraand inter-individual variance (e.g., do attitudes fluctuate more over time in neurotics than emotionally stable individuals?). Longitudinal research can also yield information about the sequence of changes in variables or responses. If we can show, for example, that an increase in PEI is followed by an increase in SWB and that a decrease in PEI is followed by a decrease in SWB this provides some basis for inferring a causal relationship between SWB and PEI, whereas cross-sectional data only provide evidence of an association between the two variables. Although there is no substitute for experimental research when it comes to providing evidence of causality, longitudinal design research can help to tease out complex relationships among variables by asking questions such as, does cognition go before emotion, vice versa, or both? Data on the pattern of temporal changes in a set of variables may lead to insights that cross-sectional research would not. In summary, longitudinal research has several advantages to over cross-sectional research or even experimental research (Avey et al., 2008).

This Study

This study had three aims. The first was to examine the relationships between the various aspects of PEI, positive and negative affect and life satisfaction. Second, we wanted to use longitudinal research to determine the extent to which the various aspects of PEI could account for life satisfaction after taking into account the role of positive and negative affect. Third, we sought to extend the previous literature by investigating positive and negative affect as potential mediators of the relationship between PEI and life satisfaction over a 2-years period.

Based on earlier findings we expected that PEI, mood clarity and emotional repair would be positively associated with life satisfaction and positive affect, and that attention to feelings would be negatively associated life satisfaction and positively associated with negative affect. We also expected that positive affect would be positively associated with life satisfaction and negatively associated with negative affect. Furthermore, we hypothesized that positive and negative affect would mediate the relationship between PEI and life satisfaction during a 2-years follow-up study.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

The sample for this study consisted of 269 adolescents from southern Spain (145 girls and 124 boys) recruited from various high schools; they participated voluntarily and anonymously. Participants completed the package of questionnaires at the beginning of the first academic semester in three successive years. The package of questionnaires comprised the TMMS, the PANAS and the SWLS as part of a larger battery of questionnaires used for other purposes. At the first assessment ages ranged from 12 to 16 years (M = 13.26, SD = 1.05), the mean age of the boys was 13.24 years (SD = 1.11) and the mean age of the girls was 13.28 years (SD = 1.10). This study was carried out in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and ethical guidelines and was approved by the Research Ethics Committee of the University of Málaga.

Measures

Perceived Emotional Intelligence

It was measured with the self-report TMMS (Salovey et al., 1995), which is considered a proxy for PEI (Salovey et al., 2002). The TMMS evaluates the extent to which people attend to and value their feelings (attention to feelings), feel clear rather than confused about their feelings (mood clarity), and use positive thinking to repair negative moods (emotional repair). The shortened Spanish version (Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2004) includes 24 items from the original version (eight for each subscale). The original 48 items were subjected to principal components analysis with varimax rotation. Items with loadings ≤ 0.40 were removed. The analysis indicated that the scale had three main factors - attention, clarity, and repair – which is consistent with evidence an analysis of the structure of the original English version (Salovey et al.,

1995). This Spanish version has shown acceptable internal consistency and satisfactory test-retest reliability and scores are negatively correlated with depression and ruminative responses and positively correlated with life satisfaction. Further details on the scoring, reliability, and validity of the Spanish version of TMMS can be found elsewhere (Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2004).

Life Satisfaction

It was measured with the Spanish version of the SWLS (Diener et al., 1985) to assess perceived global life satisfaction. Both English and Spanish versions are considered to have adequate discriminant validity and internal consistency (Diener et al., 1985; Atienza et al., 2003). The SWLS consists of five items to which responses are given on a seven-point Likert scale ranging from 1 = strongly disagree to 7 = strongly agree.

Positive Affect and Negative Affect

It was assessed with PANAS (Watson et al., 1988), a twenty-item inventory consisting of 10 adjectives describing positive affect (e.g., excited, interested) and 10 adjectives describing negative affect (e.g., distressed, irritable). The scale was administered in the general format with the instructions to 'rate the extent to which you generally feel this way' on a scale ranging from 1 (very slightly or not at all) to 5 (extremely).

Procedures

The questionnaires were administered to the sample in the following order: TMMS, PANAS, and finally the SWLS. The questionnaires were administered in scheduled high school classes by trained instructors. The average time taken to complete the set of questionnaires was 40 min. A researcher was present throughout testing and participants were encouraged to ask questions about the questionnaires. Informed consent was obtained from all participants.

Design

We used a three-step, longitudinal design with 1 year between assessments. Our longitudinal model also included the effect of positive affect and negative affect (mediating variables) on the relationship between the TMMS dimensions (independent variables) and life satisfaction (dependent variable).

Analysis Strategy

We used structural equation modeling (SEM) with maximum likelihood estimation (a common SEM method; Schermelleh-Engel et al., 2003), implemented in the AMOS 20 software, to assess the direct and indirect relationships between investigated variables. The estimated model consisted of three assessments at 1-year intervals. SEM is used to determine predictive relationships between variables (Cole and Maxwell, 2003). The adjusted model was evaluated with residual mean squared error approximation (RMSEA; values <0.08 indicate acceptable fit), normed fix index (NFI), incremental fix index (IFI), and comparative fit index (CFI); for all these fit indices values >0.90 indicate acceptable fit (Kline, 1998).

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics

Means, standard deviations, and pairwise correlations for all variables are presented in **Table 1**. Attention to feelings was positively correlated with negative affect at all three timepoints, whereas mood clarity and emotional repair were positively correlated with positive affect and life satisfaction at all three timepoints.

Structural Model

Based on earlier research (Gignac, 2006; Kong and Zhao, 2013), we developed a cross-lagged panel model, drawing on mediation models proposed by Baron and Kenny (1986). The model included all measured variables, direct paths from TMMS dimensions to positive affect, negative affect, and life satisfaction, and direct paths from positive affect and negative affect to life satisfaction. Preliminary analysis indicated two types of mediation, one involving positive affect and the other involving negative affect. In accordance with the recommended protocol for the AMOS software we then tested a three-step longitudinal model with two-way mediation. The results are reported in Figure 1. Both mediation effects (affection negative way, and positive affect way) are integrated into a single model. This model was an acceptable fit to the data ($X^2 = 173,074$; p = 1.502; g.l. = 67; NFI = 0.908; IFI = 0.941; CFI = 0.938; RMSEA = 0.073), overall the model accounted for 32% of the variance in life satisfaction.

As shown in **Table 2** there were indirect associations between TMMS dimensions and positive and negative affect and life satisfaction. The strongest indirect associations were those involving attention to feelings and mood clarity; those involving emotional repair were weaker.

DISCUSSION

This study was designed to examine the mediation of the relationships between PEI and life satisfaction by positive and negative affect in a sample of adolescents. Consistent with our hypothesis, correlational analysis showed that attention to feelings was positively correlated with negative affect (Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Thompson et al., 2011), whereas mood clarity was positively correlated with positive affect (Gohm and Clore, 2002a; Palmer et al., 2002; Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Rey et al., 2011) and life satisfaction (Palmer et al., 2002; Bastian et al., 2005; Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005). Emotional repair was positive correlated with positive affect (Gohm and Clore, 2002a; Augusto-Landa et al., 2006, 2012; Kafetsios and Zampetakis, 2008) and life satisfaction (Bastian et al., 2005; Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2005; Augusto-Landa et al., 2006; Rey et al., 2011). Our data indicated that these association are stable over time and are consistent with

| TABLE 1 Pearson product moment correlation coefficients, means, and coefficient Alphas. | duct mom | ent correls | ation coeff | ficients, m | eans, and | coefficien | it Alphas. | | | | | | | | | | | |
|---|----------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-----------|------------|------------|--------|---------|--------|--------------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|---------|------|
| | - | 0 | ю | 4 | 5 | 9 | 7 | 80 | 6 | 10 | ÷ | 42 | 13 | 44 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 |
| (1) Attention (T1) | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (2) Clarity (T1) | 0.39** | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (3) Repair (T1) | 0.25** | 0.54** | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (4) Positive affect (T1) | 0.12** | 0.42** | 0.44** | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (5) Negative affect (T1) | 0.29** | -0.01 | 0.01 | -0.10 | I | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (6) Life satisfaction (T1) | -0.07 | 0.24** | 0.29** | 0.46** | -0.34** | I | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (7) Attention (T2) | 0.46** | 0.08 | 0.01 | 0.05 | 0.14* | 0.01 | I | | | | | | | | | | | |
| (8) Clarity (T2) | 0.05 | 0.33** | 0.34** | 0.23** | -0.16* | 0.17** | 0.17** | I | | | | | | | | | | |
| (9) Repair (T2) | 0.02 | 0.16** | 0.42** | | -0.17** | 0.22** | 0.07 | 0.49** | I | | | | | | | | | |
| (10) Positive affect (T2) | 0.02 | 0.17** | 0.18** | 0.49** | -0.07 | 0.35** | 0.04 | 0.27** | 0.27** | I | | | | | | | | |
| (11) Negative affect (T2) | 0.23** | 0.01 | -0.01 | -0.08 | 0.44** | -0.30** | 0.23** | -0.05 | -0.18** | 0.01 | I | | | | | | | |
| (12) Life satisfaction (T2) | -0.14* | 0.12* | 0.17** | 0.29** | -0.29** | 0.57** | -0.05 | 0.24** | 0.31** | 0.43** | -0.33** | I | | | | | | |
| (13) Attention (T3) | 0.38** | 0.19** | 0.14* | 0.13* | 0.13* | 0.09 | 0.47** | -0.01 | 0.07 | -0.02 | 0.02 | -0.01 | I | | | | | |
| (14) Clarity (T3) | 0.15** | 0.34** | 0.27** | 0.27** | -0.04 | 0.28** | 0.21** | 0.41** | 0.29** | 0.23** | -0.08 | 0.27** | 0.42** | I | | | | |
| (15) Repair (T3) | 0.10 | 0.22** | 0.43** | 0.25** | -0.03 | 0.22** | 0.06 | 0.33** | 0.48** | 0.26** | -0.17^{**} | 0.31** | 0.30** | 0.55** | I | | | |
| (16) Positive affect (T3) | 0.02 | 0.20** | 0.22** | 0.39** | -0.06 | 0.28** | 0.01 | 0.27** | 0.22** | 0.47** | -0.07 | 0.28** | 0.19** | 0.45** | 0.39** | Ι | | |
| (17) Negative affect (T3) | 0.22** | -0.01 | -0.04 | -0.05 | 0.29** | -0.23** | 0.14* | -0.01 | -0.05 | -0.01 | 0.50** | -0.22** | 0.19** | -0.02 | -0.08 | 0.02 | I | |
| (18) Life satisfaction (T3) | -0.10 | 0.13* | 0.23** | 0.30** | -0.24** | 0.57** | -0.14 | 0.17** | 0.25** | 0.34** | -0.26** | 0.54** | 0.08 | 0.34** | 0.34** | 0.36** | -0.31** | Ι |
| M | 3.05 | 3.07 | 3.35 | 3.44 | 2.26 | 4.82 | 2.98 | 3.09 | 3.30 | 3.47 | 2.24 | 4.90 | 3.11 | 3.21 | 3.32 | 3.40 | 2.35 | 4.90 |
| SD | 0.81 | 0.77 | 0.81 | 0.69 | 0.64 | 1.41 | 0.79 | 0.71 | 0.79 | 0.65 | 0.64 | 1.27 | 0.79 | 0.78 | 0.80 | 0.58 | 0.64 | 1.25 |
| Alpha | 0.83 | 0.79 | 0.78 | 0.81 | 0.79 | 0.84 | 0.85 | 0.81 | 0.80 | 0.81 | 0.80 | 0.85 | 0.86 | 0.86 | 0.84 | 0.77 | 0.79 | 0.87 |
| N = 269; *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01. | < 0.01. | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |



previous studies showing that emotionally intelligent people can use positive emotions to manage anxiety and stress in the face of negative events (Tugade and Fredrickson, 2002) and that they are likely to use adaptive strategies, such as social support and emotional expression, rather than maladaptive strategies, such as rumination, to cope with stressful situations (Matthews et al., 2006). In general, it appears that emotional skill, as assessed by the TMMS dimensions, is negatively associated with physical symptoms of stress and positively associated with a more adaptive reaction to stressors. It may be that individuals who perceive their feelings clearly and believe that they can repair negative mood states turn their attentional resources toward coping with and minimizing the impact of stressful events (Salovey et al., 2002) whereas individuals with low scores on TMMS dimensions tend to engage in extended rumination in order to understand how they feel. Rumination and the absence of attempts to attend to, clarify, and repair mood might lead to prolonged physiological arousal and hence to negative health outcomes (Nolen-Hoeksema et al., 1994; Gross, 1998; Fernández-Abascal and Martín-Díaz,

2015). It is likely to retrieve positive memories as a way of regulating mood (Ciarrochi et al., 2000) and to take advantage of high social competence, extensive social networks, and effective coping strategies (Salovey et al., 2000). The individuals are able to identify and interpret emotional signals and regulate their actions

| | Attention (T1) | Clarity (T1) | Repair (T1) |
|------------------------|----------------|--------------|-------------|
| Positive affect (T3) | _ | 0.034 | 0.012 |
| Negative affect (T3) | 0.084 | - | - |
| Life satisfaction (T3) | -0.026 | 0.027 | 0.016 |

To check the robustness of the three-step longitudinal model, the integrity of the model was verified by gender, multi-group analysis was used to identify significant differences in the model by sex (Marsh, 1987). Test results invariance (Byrne et al., 1989) showed that differences between groups in the model were not significant $|\chi^2|(122, N = 269) = 117.497; p = 0.598]$. Therefore the three-wave longitudinal model is consistent and provides a robustness test for both sexes (Kong and Zhao, 2013).

autonomously, thus promoting positive affect and avoiding negative affect (Mayer and Salovey, 1997) and experiencing a sense of satisfaction with their lives. In line with these findings, our results provide evidence that adolescents with high PEI experienced more positive affect, less negative, and greater life satisfaction than those with lower PEI over the course of a 2-years period.

The most important finding of this study is that in adolescents positive and negative affect partially mediated the relationship between PEI and life satisfaction over a period of 2 years. The three-step longitudinal model of this study corroborates other reports that positive and negative affect act as mediators of the relationship between EI and life satisfaction (Gignac, 2006; Kong and Zhao, 2013), indicating that high PEI tends to results in more positive experiences and fewer negative experiences, thus contributing to greater life satisfaction. Kong and Zhao (2013) reported that the relationship between EI and life satisfaction was fully mediated by positive and negative affect, but we found only partial mediation, implying that PEI influences various life satisfaction factors indirectly by maintaining enabling individuals to maintain a positive affective balance. Our data are consistent with the model described by Gignac (2006). The differences between our finding and those of Kong and Zhao (2013) might be due to differences in the instruments used to measure PEI, the latent variables in the structural equation model or cultural differences between the samples.

This study also differs from previous studies in the use of TMMS dimensions to represent emotional variables in the model. Including the TMMS dimensions allowed us to assess how they were individually related to affective balance and life satisfaction. Attention to feelings was found to have more influence on negative affect than the component of PEI with positive affect, in line with previous results linking attention to feelings with negative ruminative processes over time. It has been suggested that rumination might be partly responsible for emotional distress and lack of well-being associated with greater attention to feelings (Fisher et al., 2010; Salguero et al., 2011). In general, our results support our initial hypothesis about the indirect effects of aspects of PEI on life satisfaction, providing perhaps the strongest evidence so far that PEI is an effective predictor of SWB.

This study was based on longitudinal data from a large sample of adolescents collected at three timepoints over a 2-years period. This longitudinal design allowed us to evaluate the timing of PEI and components of well-being. In line with our hypothesis, our results suggest that PEI plays a causal role in positive and negative affect and life satisfaction, and that affective balance is causally related to life satisfaction (Schimmack et al., 2008). Multi-group structural analysis confirmed that the temporal sequence model was identical for both sexes (Marsh, 1987),

REFERENCES

Andrei, F., Mancini, G., Trombini, E., Baldaro, B., and Russo, P. M. (2014). Testing the incremental validity of Trait emotional intelligence: evidence from an Italian sample of adolescents. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 64, 24–29. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.02.007 suggesting that the structure of the causal relationships is similar in both sexes.

Early research suggested that EI interventions improve wellbeing in young people (Brackett et al., 2010; Ruíz-Aranda et al., 2012), but the mechanisms underlying their effects were not understood. This study allowed us to evaluate how various emotional processes influenced SWB in adolescents (Qualter et al., 2012; Keefer et al., 2013). We found that all aspects of PEI influenced life satisfaction, positively in the case of mood clarity and emotional repair, and negatively in the case of attention to feelings. But an effect indirect predictors were also found through positive and negative affect (Gignac, 2006). This suggests that adolescents who pay less attention to their feelings experience less negative affect and more positive affect and hence feel greater satisfaction with their lives. Similarly, adolescents who perceived their mood more clearly and are better at emotional repair experience less negative affect and more positive affect and hence greater satisfaction with their lives (Frederickson et al., 2012; Gugliandolo et al., 2015). Becoming more aware one's emotions and regulating them effectively are negatively associated with negative emotions (Salovey et al., 1999) and positively associated with positive emotions through time (Mikolajczak et al., 2008).

The findings of this study should, however, be interpreted in the light of several limitations. First, we did not assess personality traits, which are another potential influence on perceptions of well-being. Future research in this field should include some assessment of personality type (Andrei et al., 2014; Di Fabio and Saklofske, 2014). To increase generalisability of results future studies should use more diverse samples (Kristensen et al., 2014). We also recommend investigating whether these findings can be replicated in other cultures and nationalities (Bastian et al., 2014).

Despite these limitations the study makes an important contribution to understanding in this field and provides some support for a model of in which affective balance acts as a partial mediator of the relationship between EI and life satisfaction in adolescence. By using a longitudinal design we were able to probe the causal relationships between variables and achieve a better understanding of the chronology of the influence of PEI on affective and cognitive SWB. These findings could be used to improve interventions designed to increase adolescents' sense of well-being.

FUNDING

This research was financed by the Spanish Ministry of Economy (PSI2012-38813; PSI2012-37490), and Innovation and Development Agency of Andalusia, Spain (SEJ-07325).

Atienza, F. L., Balaguer, I., and García-Merita, M. (2003). Satisfaction with life scale: analysis of factorial invariance across sexes. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 35, 1255–1260. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00332-X

Augusto-Landa, J. M., López-Zafra, E., Berrios-Martos, M. P., and Pulido, M. (2012). Analyzing the relations among perceived emotional intelligence, affect balance and burnout. *Behav. Psychol.* 20, 151–168.

- Augusto-Landa, J. M., López-Zafra, E., Martínez De Antoñana, R., and Pulido, M. (2006). Perceived emotional intelligence and life satisfaction among university teachers. *Psicothema* 18, 152–157.
- Austin, E. J., Saklofske, D. H., and Egan, V. (2005). Personality, well-being and health correlates of trait emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 38, 547–558. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2004.05.009
- Avey, J. B., Luthans, F., and Mhatre, K. H. (2008). A call for longitudinal research in positive organizational behavior. J. Organ. Behav. 29, 705–711. doi: 10.1002/job.517
- Baron, R. M., and Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 51, 1173–1182. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.51.6.1173
- Bastian, A., Burns, R., and Nettelbeck, T. (2005). Emotional intelligence predicts life skills, but not as well as personality and cognitive abilities. *Pers. Individ. Diff.* 39, 1135–1145. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.04.006
- Bastian, B., Kuppens, P., De Roover, K., and Diener, E. (2014). Is valuing positive emotion associated with life satisfaction? *Emotion* 14, 639–645. doi: 10.1037/a0036466
- Brackett, M. A., and Mayer, J. D. (2003). Convergent, discriminant, and incremental validity of competing measures of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 29, 1147–1158. doi: 10.1177/0146167203254596
- Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., Reyes, R., and Salovey, P. (2010). Using emotional literacy to improve classroom social-emotional processes. *Presented to WT Grant/Spencer Grantees' Meeting*. Washington, DC.
- Byrne, B. M., Shavelson, R. J., and Muthén, B. (1989). Testing for the equivalence of factor covariance and mean structures: the issue of partial measurement invariance. *Psychol. Bull.* 105, 456–466. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.105. 3.456
- Ciarrochi, J., Chan, A., and Caputti, P. (2000). A critical evaluation of the emotional intelligence construct. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 28, 539–561. doi: 10.1016/s0191-8869(00)00108-2
- Ciarrochi, J., Heaven, P. C. L., and Supavadeeprasit, S. (2008). The link between emotion identification skills and socio-emotional functioning in early adolescence: a 1-year longitudinal study. J. Adolesc. 31, 565–582. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2007.10.004
- Cole, D. A., and Maxwell, S. E. (2003). Testing mediational models with longitudinal data: questions and tips in the use of structural equation modeling. *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* 112, 558–577. doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.112.4.558
- Conley, J. J. (1984). The hierarchy of consistency: a review and model of longitudinal findings on adult individual differences in intelligence, personality, and self-opinion. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 5, 11–25. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(84) 90133-8
- Di Fabio, A., and Saklofske, D. H. (2014). Promoting individual resources: the challenge of trait emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 65, 19–23. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.026
- Diener, E. (1994). Assessing subjective well-being: progress and opportunities. *Soc. Indic. Res.* 31, 103–157. doi: 10.1007/978-90-481-2354-4_3
- Diener, E., Emmons, A., Larsen, J., and Griffin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale: a measurement of life satisfaction. J. Pers. Assess. 49, 71–75. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4901_13
- Diener, E., Suh, E. M., Lucas, R. E., and Smith, H. L. (1999). Subjective well-being: three decades of progress. *Psychol. Bull.* 125, 276–302. doi: 10.1037//0033-2909.125.2.276
- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2005). Perceived emotional intelligence and life satisfaction: predictive and incremental validity using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 39, 937–948. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005. 03.012
- Extremera, N., Salguero, M., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2011). Trait meta-mood and subjective happiness: a 7-week prospective study. J. Happiness Stud. 12, 509–517. doi: 10.1007/s10902-010-9233-7
- Fernández-Abascal, E. G., and Martín-Díaz, M. D. (2015). Dimensions of emotional intelligence related to physical and mental health and to health behaviors. *Front. Psychol.* 6:317. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00317
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Extremera, N. (2008). "A review of trait meta-mood research," in Advances in Psychology Research, ed. A. Columbus (San Francisco, CA: Nova Science Publishers), 17–45.

- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Extremera, N., and Ramos, N. (2004). Validity and reliability of the Spanish modified version of the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. *Psychol. Rep.* 94, 751–755. doi: 10.2466/pr0.94.3.751-755
- Fisher, J. E., Sass, S. M., Heller, W., Silton, R. L., Edgar, J. C., Stewart, J. L., et al. (2010). Time course of processing emotional stimuli as a function of perceived emotional intelligence, anxiety, and depression. *Emotion* 10, 486–497. doi: 10.1037/a0018691
- Frederickson, N., Petrides, K. V., and Simmonds, E. (2012). Trait emotional intelligence as a predictor of socioemotional outcomes in early adolescence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 52, 317–322. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.10.034
- Gallagher, E. N., and Vella-Brodrick, D. A. (2008). Social support and emotional intelligence as predictors of subjective well-being. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 44, 1551–1561. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.01.011
- Gignac, G. E. (2006). Self-reported emotional intelligence and life satisfaction: testing incremental predictive validity hypotheses via structural equation modeling (SEM) in a small sample. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 40, 1569–1577. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.01.001
- Gohm, C. L., and Clore, G. L. (2002a). Four latent traits of emotional experience and their involvement in well-being, coping, and attributional style. *Cogn. Emot.* 16, 495–518. doi: 10.1080/02699930143000374
- Gohm, C. L., and Clore, G. L. (2002b). "Affect as information: an individual differences approach," in *The Wisdom of Feelings: Psychological Processes in Emotional Intelligence*, eds L. Feldmann-Barrett and P. Salovey (New York, NY: Guilford), 89–113.
- Gross, J. J. (1998). The emerging field of emotion regulation: an integrative review. *Rev. Gen. Psychol.* 3, 271–299. doi: 10.1037//1089-2680.2.3.271
- Gugliandolo, M. C., Costa, S., Cuzzocrea, F., Larcan, R., and Petrides, K. V. (2015). Trait emotional intelligence and behavioral problems among adolescents: a cross-informant design. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 74, 16–21. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.09.032
- Kafetsios, K., and Zampetakis, L. A. (2008). Emotional intelligence and job satisfaction: testing the mediatory role of positive and negative affect at work. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 44, 710–720. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.10.004
- Karademas, E. C. (2007). Positive and negative aspects of well-being: common and specific predictors. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 43, 277–287. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.11.031
- Keefer, K. V., Holden, R. R., and Parker, J. D. (2013). Longitudinal assessment of trait emotional intelligence: measurement invariance and construct continuity from late childhood to adolescence. *Psychol. Assess.* 25, 1255–1272. doi: 10.1037/a0033903
- Kesebir, P., and Diener, E. (2008). In pursuit of happiness: empirical answers to philosophical questions. *Perspect. Psychol. Sci.* 3, 117–125. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-6916.2008.00069.x
- Kline, R. B. (1998). Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Kong, F., and Zhao, J. (2013). Affective mediators of the relationship between trait emotional intelligence and life satisfaction in young adults. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 54, 197–201. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.08.028
- Kong, F., Zhao, J., and You, X. (2012). Emotional intelligence and life satisfaction in Chinese university students: the mediating role of self-esteem and social support. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 53, 1039–1043. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2012.07.032
- Koydemir, S., and Schütz, A. (2012). Emotional intelligence predicts components of subjective well-being beyond personality: a two-country study using self- and informant reports. J. Positive Psychol. 2, 107–118. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2011.647050
- Kristensen, H. A., Parker, J. D., Taylor, R. N., Keefer, K. V., Kloosterman, P. H., and Summerfeldt, L. J. (2014). The relationship between trait emotional intelligence and ADHD symptoms in adolescents and young adults. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 65, 36–41. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2014.01.031
- Lazarus, R. (1991). Progress on a cognitive-motivational relation theory of emotions. Am. Psychol. 46, 819–834. doi: 10.1037/0003-066x.46.8.819
- Marsh, H. W. (1987). The factorial invariance of responses by males and females to a multidimensional self-concept instrument: substantive and methodological issues. *Multivar. Behav. Res.* 22, 457–480. doi: 10.1207/s15327906mbr2204_5
- Matthews, G., Emo, A., Funke, G., Zeidner, M., Roberts, R., and Costa, P. (2006). Emotional intelligence, personality, and task-induced stress. J. Exp. Psychol. 12, 96–107. doi: 10.1037/1076-898x.12.2.96

- Mayer, J., and Salovey, P. (1997). "What is emotional intelligence?," in *Emotional Development and Emotional Intelligence: Implications for Educators*, eds P. Salovey and D. Sluyter (New York, NY: Basic Books), 3–31.
- Mayer, J., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. (2002). Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT), Version 2.0. Toronto, ON: Multi-Health Systems.
- Mikolajczak, M., Nelis, D., Hansenne, M., and Quoidbach, J. (2008). If you can regulate sadness, you can probably regulate shame: associations between trait emotional intelligence, emotion regulation and coping efficiency across discrete emotions. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 44, 1356–1368. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.12.004
- Nolen-Hoeksema, S. (2003). "The response styles theory," in Depressive Rumiation: Nature, Theory and Treatment of Negative Thinking in Depression, eds C. Papageoriou and A. Wells (New York: Wiley), 107–123.
- Nolen-Hoeksema, S., Parker, L. E., and Larson, J. (1994). Ruminative coping with depressed mood following loss. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 67, 92–104. doi: 10.1037//0022-3514.67.1.92
- Palmer, B., Donaldson, C., and Stough, C. (2002). Emotional intelligence and life satisfaction. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 33, 1091–1100. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(01)00215-X
- Palomera, R., and Brackett, M. (2006). Frequency of positive affect as a possible mediator between perceived emotional intelligence and life satisfaction. *Ansiedad y Estrés* 12, 231–239.
- Pavot, W., and Diener, E. (2008). The satisfaction with Life Scale and the emerging construct of life satisfaction. J. Positive Psychol. 3, 137–152. doi: 10.1080/17439760701756946 MID:NOPMID
- Petrides, K. V., and Furnham, A. (2000). On the dimensional structure of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 29, 313–320. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99) 00195-6
- Petrides, K. V., Pita, R., and Kokkinaki, F. (2007). The location of trait emotional intelligence in personality factor space. Br. J. Psychol. 98, 273–289. doi: 10.1348/000712606X120618
- Qualter, P., Gardner, K. J., Pope, D. J., Hutchinson, J. M., and Whiteley, H. E. (2012). Ability emotional intelligence, trait emotional intelligence, and academic success in British secondary schools: a 5year longitudinal study. *Learn. Individ. Dif.* 22, 83–91. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2011.11.007
- Rey, L., Extremera, N., and Pena, M. (2011). Perceived emotional intelligence. Self-Esteem and Life Satisfaction in Adolescents. *Psychosoc. Intervention* 20, 227–234. doi: 10.5093/in2011v20n2a10
- Ruíz-Aranda, D., Castillo, R., Salguero, M., Cabello, R., Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Balluerka, N. (2012). Short- and midterm effects of emotional intelligence training on adolescent mental health. *J. Adolesc. Health* 51, 462–467. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.02.003
- Salguero, J. M., Palomera, R., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2011). Perceived emotional intelligence as predictor of psychological adjustment in adolescents: a 1-year prospective study. *Euro. J. Psychol. Educ.* 27, 21–34. doi: 10.1007/s10212-011-0063-8
- Salovey, P., Bedell, B., Detweiler, J., and Mayer, J. (1999). "Coping intelligently: emotional intelligence and the coping process," in *Coping: The Psychology of What Works*, ed. C. Snyder (New York, NY: Oxford University Press), 141–164.
- Salovey, P., Bedell, B., Detweiler, J., and Mayer, J. (2000). "Current directions in emotional intelligence research," in *Handbook of Emotions*, 2nd Edn, eds M. Lewis and J. Haviland-Jones (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 504–520.
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. (1990). Emotional intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211. doi: 10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG
- Salovey, P., Mayer, J., Goldman, S., Turvey, C., and Palfai, T. (1995). "Emotional attencion, clarity, and repair: exploring emotional intelligence using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale," in *Emotion, Disclosure, and Health*, ed. J. Pennebaker (Washington, DC: American Psychological Association), 125–154.
- Salovey, P., Stroud, L., Woolery, A., and Epel, E. (2002). Perceived emotional intelligence, estress reactivy and symptom reports: futher explorations

using the Trait Meta-Mood Scale. Psychol. Health 17, 611-627. doi: 10.1080/08870440290025812

- Sánchez-Álvarez, N., Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (in press). The relation between emotional intelligence and subjective well-being: a meta-analytic investigation. J. Positive Psychol. doi: 10.1080/17439760.2015. 1058968
- Schermelleh-Engel, K., Moosbrugger, H., and Müller, H. (2003). Evaluating the fit of structural equation models: tests of significance and descriptive good-nessof-fit measures. *Methods Psychol. Res. Online* 8, 23–74. doi: 10.1037/a0014694
- Schimmack, U., Diener, E., and Oishi, S. (2002). Life-satisfaction is a momentary judgment and a stable personality characteristic: the use of chronically accessible and stable sources. *J. Pers.* 70, 345–384. doi: 10.1111/1467-6494.05008
- Schimmack, U., Schupp, J., and Wagner, G. G. (2008). The influence of environment and personality on the affective and cognitive component of subjective well-being. *Soc. Indic. Res.* 89, 41–60. doi: 10.1007/s11205-007-9230-3
- Schutte, N. S., and Malouff, J. M. (2011). Emotional intelligence mediates the relationship between mindfulness and subjective well-being. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 50, 1116–1119. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2011.01.037
- Thompson, B., Waltz, J., Croyle, K., and Pepper, A. (2007). Trait meta-mood and affect as predictors of somatic symptoms and life satisfaction. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 43, 1786–1795. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2007.05.017
- Thompson, R. J., Mata, J., Jaeggi, S. M., Buschkuehl, M., Jonides, J., and Gotlib, I. H. (2011). Concurrent and prospective relations between attention to emotion and affect intensity: an experience sampling study. *Emotion* 11, 1489–1494. doi: 10.1037/a0022822
- Tugade, M., and Fredrickson, B. (2002). "Positive emotions and emotional intelligence," in *The Wisdom of Feelings*, eds L. Feldman Barrett and P. Salovey (New York, NY: Guilford), 319–340.
- Vergara, A. I., Alonso-Alberca, N., San-Juan, C., Aldás, J., and Vozmediano, L. (2015). Be water: direct and indirect relations between perceived emotional intelligence and subjective well-being. *Aus. J. Psychol.* 67, 47–54. doi: 10.1111/ajpy.12065
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., and Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 54, 1063–1070. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063
- Willett, J. B., and Sayer, A. G. (1996). "Cross-domain analyses of change over time: combining growth modeling and covariance structure analysis," in Advanced Structural Equation Modeling: Issues and Techniques, eds G. A. Marcoulides and R. E. Schumacke (Mahwah, NJ: Psychology Press), 125–146.
- Wright, T. A. (2007). "A look at two methodological challenges for scholars interested in positive organizational behavior," in *Positive Organizational Behavior: Accentuating the Positive at Work*, eds D. Nelson and C. L. Cooper (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage), 177–190.
- Zeidner, M., Matthews, G., and Roberts, R. (2009). What we Know about Emotional Intelligence. How It Affects Learning, Work, Relationships, and Our Mental Health. Cambridge: MIT Press.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Sánchez-Álvarez, Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



READING and FEELING: the effects of a literature-based intervention designed to increase emotional competence in second and third graders

Irina R. Kumschick¹*, Luna Beck², Michael Eid¹, Georg Witte¹, Gisela Klann-Delius¹, Isabella Heuser³, Rüdiger Steinlein² and Winfried Menninghaus⁴

¹ Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin, Germany

² Humboldt-University Berlin, Berlin, Germany

³ Charité University Hospital Berlin, Berlin, Germany

⁴ Max-Planck-Institute for Empirical Aesthetics, Frankfurt am Main, Germany

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Melinda J. Mollette, Gwinnett County Public Schools, USA Thomas James Lundy, virtuallaboratory.net, inc., USA

*Correspondence:

Irina R. Kumschick, Department of Educational Science and Psychology, School Pedagogy and School Improvement Research, Freie Universität Berlin, Habelschwerdter Allee 45, D-14195 Berlin, Germany e-mail: irina.rosa.kumschick@fu-berlin.de

Emotional competence has an important influence on development in school. We hypothesized that reading and discussing children's books with emotional content increases children's emotional competence. To examine this assumption, we developed a literaturebased intervention, named READING and FEELING, and tested it on 104 second and third graders in their after-school care center. Children who attended the same care center but did not participate in the emotion-centered literary program formed the control group (n = 104). Our goal was to promote emotional competence and to evaluate the effectiveness of the READING and FEELING program. Emotional competence variables were measured prior to the intervention and 9 weeks later, at the end of the program. Results revealed significant improvements in the *emotional vocabulary, explicit emotional knowledge*, and *recognition of masked feelings*. Regarding the treatment effect for detecting masked feelings, we found that boys benefited significantly more than girls. These findings underscore the assumption that children's literature is an appropriate vehicle to support the development of emotional competence in middle childhood.

Keywords: emotional competence, emotion understanding and knowledge, literature-based intervention, afterschool care center, second and third graders

INTRODUCTION

Over the past two decades, there has been an increasing interest in the importance of emotional competence not only in adults but also in children. Children with a high level of emotional competence are more able to regulate their feelings and are more successful at interacting with their peer group (Schultz et al., 2001; Smith, 2001; Trentacosta and Fine, 2010). They are not only quite popular among their classmates and make more friends but they also have better relationships with teachers (Ladd et al., 1999; Hamre and Pianta, 2001) and perform better academically (Gumora and Arsenio, 2002; Trentacosta and Izard, 2007; Denham et al., 2012). Thus, emotional competence is just as important as the improvement of cognitive and social skills.

Every individual will acquire various emotional skills in the course of his or her lifespan, thus becoming more and more emotionally competent. This paper uses the definition suggested by Saarni (1999, p. 5) who conceptualized emotional competence as a set of eight skills:

- (1) Awareness of one's emotional state, including the knowledge that it is possible to experience mixed feelings
- (2) Ability to discern others' emotions based on the knowledge about situational and expressive cues
- (3) Ability to use the vocabulary of emotion and expression terms of one's (sub)culture

- (4) Capacity of empathic and sympathetic involvement in others' emotional experience
- (5) Understanding that inner emotional states do not need to correspond to outer expression, neither in oneself nor in others (masked feelings)
- (6) Capacity for adaptive coping with aversive or distressing emotions by using self-regulatory strategies
- (7) Awareness that the structure of relationships is largely defined by how emotions are communicated within the relationship
- (8) Capacity for emotional self-efficacy

Saarni (1999) pointed out that these skills are not independent from each other because an increase in one skill can lead to gains in competence in one or more of the other skills. Like Denham (1998), she emphasized that each child has an emotional understanding and knowledge according to the child's age which can be practiced and increased only within the framework of interpersonal situations. The quality of interaction with parents as well as the management of emotions in interaction with peers or teachers is decisively influenced by the child's possession or lack of these skills. Thus, emotional and social competence are not entirely distinct: both follow overlapping developmental pathways and are complex, transactional, multifaceted constructs, consisting of a number of components (Rose-Krasnor, 1997; Saarni, 1999; Halberstadt et al., 2001) which are influenced by the continuous interplay between internal (e.g., ego identity, emotional self-efficacy) and external (e.g., school practices) factors (Humphrey et al., 2010).

The transition from kindergarten to elementary school can be regarded as an important milestone for social emotional development. With the start of kindergarten or school, the daily emotional challenges children have to face become more manifold, complex, and intensive. It is not only the case that children's attachment needs with peers, (Salisch, 2001; Kerns et al., 2006) as well as with teachers, (Hamre and Pianta, 2001; Garner and Waajid, 2008) play an increasingly important role-the emotional lexicon, viewed as the comprehension and the use of mental states with an emotional dimension, also grows decisively in the time period from kindergarten to fifth grade (Baron-Cohen et al., 2010). Thus, it is especially important to foster emotional competence in elementary school, that means to train children explicitly in understanding how certain situations evoke specific emotions, in how to reflect one's own and others' emotional experience and in how to talk in an adequate way about them.

To improve emotional competence, intervention programs designed for children can play a major role. Nevertheless, Buckley et al. (2003, p. 11) criticize:

Indeed, the socialization of emotional competence includes not only behavioral but also emotional understanding and knowledge aspects (i.e., knowledge about one's own feeling, emotional dissemblance). The level of a child's understanding of emotions or emotional knowledge is one essential source of individual differences that correlates with socioeconomic status in the peer group, attachment to teachers and school achievement (Izard et al., 2001, 2008; Miller et al., 2005). For instance, children with a low level of emotion knowledge are often rejected by peers, what in turn leads to withdrawal and, under vulnerable dispositions, to social anxiety (Schultz et al., 2001) or other, more externalizing, behavior problems (Speltz et al., 1999). In addition, Izard et al.'s (2001) path analysis identified emotion knowledge as a mediator of associations between verbal ability and academic competence. They argued that deficits in this ability, viewed as misperception or misinterpretation of emotion cues, contribute to negative behavioral outcomes and learning problems. Furthermore, to be aware of one's own feelings and to acknowledge associated causes can be seen as a resilience factor in adolescence. For example, a teenager who is able to be aware of his or her own feeling of anger has a lower risk of drug abuse (Hessler and Katz, 2010). In sum, the knowledge and understanding aspects of emotional competence provides the foundation for emotional communication and social relationships with a long-term effect on motivational, psychological, occupational, and private development (Saarni, 1999; Izard et al., 2001; Trentacosta et al., 2006).

Furthermore, children in elementary school with lower emotional competence not only exhibit poorer academic development but they may also have less opportunity to improve their emotional skills, both at home and in the classroom. Therefore, a process that promotes emotional knowledge and understanding needs to be implemented within the framework of the peer group.

From the aspect of an adequate means to influence and enhance emotional competence, it is evident that a large body of stimulus material can be found in the field of children's literature (Hogan, 2011). Through the reading of books which explicitly represent emotional experience through words, children gain not only in their cognitive abilities but also in their emotional knowledge (Beazidou et al., 2012). Obviously, both language abilities and the representation of emotional processes can be communicated via the framework of children's literature (Hogan, 2011; Isbell et al., 2004; Wasik et al., 2006). Beazidou et al. (2012) indicated that, if teachers use the right literacy strategies, children's books hold the potential to increase the specific emotional vocabulary (see skill 3). Moreover, storybook reading provides the opportunity to adopt several emotional perspectives of various characters and to engage children in emotional discourse (Hogan, 2011).

Language abilities, especially the presence of an emotion vocabulary, operate as a key factor in increasing emotional competence (Saarni, 1999, 2002). For instance, Troesch et al. (2012) showed that language skills predicted emotional knowledge in kindergarten children with an immigrant background. Indeed, a considerable amount of research revealed not only a significant relationship between language and emotional competence (Cutting and Dunn, 1999; Izard et al., 2001; Schultz et al., 2001; Harris and Pons, 2003; Pons et al., 2003; Bosacki and Moore, 2004; Beck et al., 2012), but also demonstrated that children with language impairment have limited abilities in several aspects of emotional competence (Redmond and Rice, 1998; Lindsay and Dockrell, 2000; Ford and Milosky, 2003; McCabe and Meller, 2004; Brinton et al., 2007; Nelson et al., 2011). This is in line with new research results that confirm a strong interrelation between various facets of emotional and language competences in middle childhood (Beck et al., 2012).

Altogether, it seems that language and literature are appropriate vehicles to develop emotional knowledge. Nevertheless, after thoroughly reviewing the existing literature we did not find any study that explicitly used the interactive reading of books to foster emotional competence in middle childhood. Hence, the major aim of the present study was to develop and evaluate a new intervention program on the basis of children's literature aimed at improving emotional competence in children within the peer group setting. The development of adaptive and age-appropriate material and techniques was ensured by an interdisciplinary research team consisting of psychologists, linguists, psychiatrists, and literary scholars. Within the intervention program, the following aspects of emotional competence should be addressed: the understanding of emotions and emotional processes of others (in children's literature), and the conscious perception and comprehension of emotional dissemblance and mixed feelings as well as emotional language in the story.

[&]quot;Intervention programs most often emphasize broad social competencies as opposed to emotional competencies (...). For the most part existing assessment tools focus on three specific skills of emotional competence: emotional expression, empathy, and adaptive coping (see skills 3, 4, and 6). Less attention has been given to the remaining three skills: emotional awareness, understanding the emotions of others, and emotional dissemblance (see skills 1, 2, and 5). Given that the skills of emotional competence are reciprocally related, these omissions present a noteworthy limitation."

DEVELOPMENT OF THE LITERATURE-BASED INTERVENTION READING AND FEELING

Particular attention was paid to the selection of the book. It needed to be age-appropriate, and it had to offer stimulus material for our subsequent work on the emotion-focused goals of the intervention. The book was selected in cooperation with specialists of children's literature and children themselves. The final decision was made in favor of the book *Ein Schaf fürs Leben* (English title: Sheep with boots) written by the Dutch author Matter (2003). A literary analysis was conducted by a literary scholar in order to ensure the age-appropriateness of the book.

Certain characteristics of *Ein Schaf fürs Leben* (Matter, 2003), a story about a wolf and a sheep, were important for our decision to use it for our intervention: the emotional states and related thoughts, action tendencies, the physical body, and the facial expressions of both—the protagonist (the wolf) and the antagonist (the sheep)—are described in great detail. In addition, the wolf displays a lot of masked and mixed feelings while the sheep is very emotionally direct and displays congruence between inner state and outer expressions. The book explicates behavioral tendencies and the regulation of an emotion using the example of anxiety. Thus, *Ein Schaf fürs Leben* provides its readers a stage for various forms of empathetic shifts in perspective and can be considered to be an adequate stimulus material.

The content of the book was divided into units to be read and discussed by the participants. The length of the intervention was set to eight sessions of 90 min each. In addition, the general and detailed aims for each of the eight units were specified. Finally, an intervention manual with detailed explanations (e.g., precisely formulated, open questions concerning the text) was developed. Each reading unit was discussed after a first draft by our interdisciplinary research team and evaluated in terms of helpful learning strategies and age-appropriateness before it was included as part of the manual. An overview of the eight units composing the READING and FEELING program is given in **Table 1**.

Each of the eight sessions included the introduction of the topic (by reading the selected text), a free discourse concerning the present topic, a structured group activity (often with body experiences, theater, or other creative techniques) and individual silent work (by using an emotion diary). During discourses concerning the selected text, the intervention instructors were encouraged to share their experiences and feelings with the group and, thus, assist as a role model in demonstrating appropriate emotional communication skills (Waliski and Carlson, 2008). Furthermore, the instructors were trained to support the group processes: with the help of open questions, they should enable each child to participate as a full member of the literature discussion group and to verbalize own thoughts about the text in order to learn that one's own personal interpretation might differ from the interpretation of peers (Astington and Filippova, 2005; Certo et al., 2010).

Prior to the intervention, parents received a letter containing detailed information about the reading program and about how the acquired data would be utilized. According to government regulations, parental authorization was required for the free participation of all children in the READING and FEEL-ING program (LDA Brandenburg, 2010). To support the aims of the intervention, we especially encouraged them to answer all questions raised by their children about emotions during the course of the 8-week program.

The development of the literature-based intervention aimed at increasing four language-related emotional competences: explicit emotional knowledge, emotional vocabulary, detection and appropriate labeling of mixed feelings, and recognition of masked feelings. Primarily, we wanted to know whether the READING and FEELING program is an appropriate vehicle to increase emotional competence in second and third graders. In addition, we sought to determine whether children had increased their capability of analyzing and understanding texts.

MATERIALS AND METHODS DESIGN

The study was carried out in the form of a controlled quasiexperimental intervention and control group design (n = 208) with pre- and post-test assessment. An equal number of intervention and control group children were selected from ten after-school care centers. Children were asked to participate in the intervention or the control group as part of their afternoon care program. The control group took part in the regular day care program, i. e., the children were playing in groups instructed by an educator. The major aim of the evaluation study was to find out whether replacing the regular daycare program by a literature-based intervention would increase emotional competences. The educators were asked to assign the children to one of the two groups. Finally, 15 groups, each with seven children, participated in our intervention program during two consecutive weekly lessons (45 min per lesson) over a period of 8 weeks. All children (including the 104 in the control group) were tested before the first session of the intervention and directly after the last session of the intervention (in the following called "time t1 and t2").

Prior to the program implementation, four intervention instructors were specially trained and prepared during a 2-day training session based on a standardized intervention manual (description and overview; see **Table 1**). The instructors then had the opportunity to practice teaching the lessons. All of the intervention instructors were aged between 30 and 40 years. In all but one case, they were students of psychology who had already successfully completed an apprenticeship in a corresponding professional area and, in some cases, they even possessed working experience in the educational field. Weekly supervision sessions with the intervention instructors were implemented to ensure the accuracy, quality, and consistency of the program across the 15 groups. Thus, any problem that arose could be addressed, discussed, and supervised in the supervision sessions.

SUBJECT SELECTION AND DATA COLLECTION

Participants were recruited from 10 after-school childcare centers in a small city in Brandenburg, which is a federal state of Germany. Brandenburg has a very low proportion of immigrants (2.6%). Consequently, ethnic minorities were severely underrepresented in the present sample of children. Ninety-eight percent of the participants were Caucasian, while four children were either Asian or African. A majority of the children (98.1%) were Germanspeaking (monolingual), while a minority of the participants was speaking another mother tongue such as Vietnamese or Lingala.

Table 1 | Overview of eight lessons for the literature-based intervention READING and FEELING.

| Торіс | Aims | Diary of emotion tasks |
|--|--|---|
| 1. Reading unit: The evaluation of an emotional stimulus from the perspective of the protagonist | Reflect on implicit prejudices related to the role models in the children's book (sheep/wolf). When considering techniques of sensory perception, motor actions and | Semantic research project: Elaborate on the term "experiences" (a key concept |
| | introspective experience show that emotions are interactions between feeling, thinking, and behavior (e.g., embodied experiences with the verb "trotting"). Affective empathy: Empathize with the perspective of the protagonists and assign them appropriate emotions. | in the book) through personal interviews with others and observation |
| 2. Reading unit: The difference between true and masked feelings | Work out the different emotional motivations of the two protagonists for the example of the emotion "joy": The sheep shows emotions directly/the wolf hides his intention. | Emotion reporter: Interview other people about the topic "hiding/masking emotions" |
| | Work on the connection between the valence of emotions and the showing of emotions directly or masking them. Clarify the meaning of the term "experiences." Understand that emotions can be recognized by describing movements, facial expressions, gestures, and breathing. | |
| 3. Reading unit: Masked feelings | Introduction and development of the topic "masked feelings" by analyzing relevant text excerpts. Lying and body language: examine the indicators that make masked feelings readable. Narrative abilities: present progress of the story visually and continue telling the | Emotion reporter: Interview people on "mixed feelings" |
| 4. Reading unit: Mixed feelings | story with the help of a different illustration. Introduction and development of the topic "Ambivalence of feelings/mixed feelings": after playfully imitating the two opposite inner voices of the wolf, passages with two different emotions are analyzed to promote understanding of the connection between inner voices and emotions. The inner voices of wolf and sheep are hidden in the text. Those feelings have to be extracted from the text so that they become apparent. | Emotion reporter: Interview people about "fearful situations" and how they handle them |
| 5. Reading unit: Inner voices of the characters and their feelings. | Closer look at the connection between inner voices and emotions, in picking up the inner phrases (aspects of the last unit), and physiological aspects of an emotion. Corresponding emotions are to be assigned to the inner voices. Individually select inner voices in the text. Experience that the inner voices in the new text unit elicit fear. As an example examine the feeling of fear: Recognize the sheep's emotion, name it, and describe the four components of perception. | Emotion reporter: Collect emotion words for 1 week and write them down |
| 6. Reading unit: Coping with | Understand that sheep and wolf change due to their (emotional) encounter. (Make | Bring a stuffed animal or a |
| anxiety and changeability of | reference to the stereotypical prejudices of the first reading unit.) Use the character | pillow to the next meeting. |
| feelings | of the wolf to show that emotions change. Bring up the wolf's perception and coping strategy for fear based on the text. | |
| 7. Reading unit: Memorization | Memorize by listening: The whole story is presented as an audio book. By this, the children have the opportunity of repeating the topics they have worked on so far. | |
| 8. Reading unit: Applying the | "Emotion-in-text-task": The children will apply their newly gained knowledge to an | |
| newly acquired knowledge to a | unfamiliar text during the reading exercise. Note: The children in the control group | |
| different text. | complete the same exercise. | |

The children completed one unit per week; one unit consisted of two subsequent lessons (45 min each). The diary of emotion was completed by the children between the different units.

Within each of the 10 after-school childcare centers, a minimum of two groups (an intervention group and a control group with seven children each) were created. In sum, 208 second and third grade children were selected for the study.

To determine the appropriate sample size, we consulted power tables for research designs where the assignment to the intervention or control group is not done on the level of individuals but on the level of groups. This was necessary because our literaturebased intervention is a group-based program. We assumed a medium effect size of the intervention, a small intraclass correlation, and we determined that each group should consist of seven children because this group size seemed to be appropriate for implementing the literature-based intervention. According to power tables, 15 intervention groups of seven children each were needed (Barcikowski, 1981). Thus, 104 intervention group children (65 female; 30 7-year-olds, 50 8-year-olds, 24 9-year-olds) and 104 control group children (62 female; 31 7-year-olds, 55 8-year-olds, 18 9-year-olds) completed emotional competences tests before the intervention (t1). At time t1, the mean age in the literature-based intervention group was M = 7.94 (SD = 0.72) and in the control group, M = 7.91 (SD = 0.72).

Due to illness and relocation we experienced 6% attrition. Therefore, we conducted a logistic regression to analyze whether systematic dropouts existed in terms of sex, age, language, and emotional competence variables. Regarding the observed variables, there were no systematic dropouts at the post-test [χ^2 (7) = 8.43, p = 0.30]. At time t2, the mean age in the intervention group was M = 8.13 (SD = 0.72) and in the control group, M = 8.06 (SD = 0.66).

MEASURES

The present study assessed emotional and language competence as well as text analysis capability as follows:

Emotional competence variables, which we expected to change due to the intervention (emotional vocabulary, identification of masked feelings, explicit emotional knowledge, ability to discover mixed feelings), were assessed prior to (t1) and after the intervention (t2) with the help of a board game that was specifically developed for this purpose. In order to control language proficiency, multiple facets of language competence were measured at t1. Research assistants conducted direct assessments with children in the control group and intervention group in quiet locations at the after-school childcare centers. Each assessment involved a face-to-face interaction between the investigator and each tested child, which lasted for approximately $1\frac{1}{2}$ h.

In addition, the text analysis capability of the children concerning different emotional aspects (performed only once at t2) was measured in the framework of a group test. Using a new text, the children were supposed to complete a reading exercise and apply the knowledge they had obtained throughout the course of the literature-based intervention. This *emotion-in-texttask* comprised the last session of the emotion-centered literary program. Control children also completed this task, and this assessment was carried out as a paper-and-pencil version suitable for group testing. The children worked independently on the emotion-in-text-task with limited response time.

EMOTIONAL COMPETENCE VARIABLES

The *laboratory of feelings* is a board game consisting of five rooms drawn on the board through which the child must lead the figure of a Martian who does not know what emotions are. In each room the child has to solve a riddle or to answer questions about emotions in order to help the Martian understand the concept of emotions. This board game allowed the assessment of the following areas of emotional competence:

Emotional vocabulary

After being asked *Please name all of the different feelings you can think of*, children should list all the feelings they could think of (see also Kusche et al., unpublished). Children received one point for each correctly stated feeling but none for an incorrect response (e.g., the description of the behavior). The target variable was the number of correctly listed feelings (open–ended response format).

Explicit emotional knowledge

In response to a short sample situation (e.g., "Imagine a boy, let's call him Peter. Peter plays in a soccer game and he just scored the winning goal") we asked the children five questions concerning different components of an emotion (Scherer, 2001): (a) The conceptual attribution or label for the feeling in the given situation (How does Peter feel?), (b) Peter's thoughts concerning that feeling, (c) the physiological reaction involved in that feeling, (d) the behavioral tendencies connected with that feeling, and (e) the facial expressions and body language that go along with that feeling. Sample situations were provided for five basic emotions: joy, sadness, surprise, fear, and anger. One point was given for each component answered correctly and none for an incorrect response. Thus, children were assigned a number of points ranging from 0 to 25 (Cronbach's a pretest = 0.75; α post-test = 0.75). All responses were assessed by two independent, trained raters. Interrater reliability was computed on 625 randomly selected answers (Cohen's κ pre-test = 0.93; κ post-test = 0.91).

Recognition of masked feelings

After listening to a short story, the children had to recognize if somebody was masking or hiding his/her real feeling and to identify the true feeling. A multiple choice response scale with four categories was presented with the instruction to choose one answer. The scale consisted of six items presenting short stories according to which the children had to estimate the hidden feelings of two people. For example: Peter comes home. His parents have been arguing repeatedly in recent months. "Is Daddy there?" he asks. His mother sighs and says in a husky voice. "Hmm ..., not tonight. No." Then she claps her hands, smiles and shouts a bit too cheerfully: "To the table, rascal! I've made you a pancake!" Peter does not think it is a good sign if Dad is not there. He feels lonely and like he is being let down by the whole world but he smiles and responds: "Wow, delicious pancakes!" What feeling is Peter masking? What feeling is his mother masking? (Response possibilities: joy, disgust, sadness, pride, anger). The task was considered to be correct only if the child correctly recognized the masked feelings of both people. (The items are homogeneous according to a one parameter logistic test model, model-based reliability estimates: pre-test:0.61; post-test:0.60).
Recognition of mixed feelings

After listening to a short story (presented on the computer), the children had to decide what the protagonist was feeling. A multiple choice item with four categories (two of them correct) was provided for each story. The children had to select the correct two feelings by pressing a computer button. The target variable was the number of correctly detected feelings. This scale covered seven situations. Item example: *imagine that you spent your vacation together with your beloved grandmother. Today is the day of your departure. Your grandmother brings you to the train station and at the last moment she gives you a present that you have been wanting for a long time. What are you feeling? Response possibilities: sadness, anger, jealousy, happiness, and/or disgust. (The items are homogeneous according to a one parameter logistic test model, model-based reliability estimates: pre-test:0.61; post-test:0.63).*

To avoid memory effects from the pre- to the post-test, parallel tests with different stories were developed for the recognition of masked and mixed feelings as well as for the knowledge about different dimensions of emotions. All new measures that were developed by the authors were checked for reliability, validity, and feasibility during preliminary studies.

LANGUAGE COMPETENCE VARIABLES

In order to control for differences in language competence, a measure of general language abilities was constructed and used as a covariate in further analyses. In the study, the following facets of language competence were assessed.

Receptive vocabulary

To measure the receptive vocabulary, the German adaptation of the Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test (PPVT) from Dunn and Dunn (2004) was used. In this test the children had to match an image with the correct word. For each item four possible images were presented. This test consisted of 88 computer-based items. Internal consistency was $\alpha = 0.83$. For each correct answer, one point was given.

Literacy

We assessed children's reading comprehension by using the "Information comprehension test for primary schools," (ELFE; Lenhard and Schneider, 2006). ELFE 1–6 is a reading comprehension test that is used for children from first to fifth grade. For our purposes we used the computer-based version of the test. Reading comprehension is assessed on the basis of the following aspects adding up to three subscales: comprehension of words, comprehension of phrases, and comprehension of texts (comprehensive reading). According to Lenhard and Schneider (2006), Cronbach's α varies between $\alpha = 0.92$ and $\alpha = 0.97$.

Verbal fluency

To assess semantic-lexical skills, children were encouraged to list as many animals as possible in 60 s. No point was given for repetitions. The calculated interrater reliability of this test was Cohen's $\kappa = 0.90$.

Narrative abilities

Within the scope of this test of narrative skills, children were encouraged to tell a story based on the textless picture book A Boy, a Dog, a Frog and a Friend (Mayer and Mayer, 1971). The children's narratives were coded by two independent raters regarding the presence of 25 basic components (e.g., the introduction of the characters, fading of goal one, conflict theme one, resolution of conflict one, and so on). The interrater reliability computed on the basis of 20 randomly chosen narratives is Cohen's $\kappa = 0.87$. The test has an internal consistency of $\alpha = 0.87$. As another aspect of children's narrative skills we assessed the applied evaluative devices (ED). ED form a heterogeneous group of interpretative, linguistic devices including explicit and implicit perspective marks. These perspective marks are used to make a story more exciting and to guide the attention of the listener. According to the categories of Reilly et al. (1990) and Bamberg and Damrad-Frye (1991), the following linguistic marks were coded by two independent raters: mental states (e.g., to think, to know, to remember, to believe), causality (why, because), verbal marks of being unsure (e.g., maybe), onomatopoeic telling (e.g., the dog barks: "woof woof"), and negation (something is marked by a negation: e.g., He had no parents). The computed interrater reliability of 20 randomly chosen narratives was Cohen's $\kappa = 0.90.$

A factor analysis showed that these facets measure a general factor of language abilities (Beck et al., 2012). Thus, a language factor score for every child was calculated by computing an initial principal component analysis.

TEXT ANALYSIS CAPABILITY

Emotion-in-text-task

To test the increase in children's general analysis capability of different emotional aspects in children's literature, we conducted an emotion-in-text-task (this was also carried out with the children in the control group). Each child had to stop at five tables situated in a room. At each table the child was required to answer emotion-focused questions to a text excerpt. Before beginning this test, the test instructor determined that each child was capable of understanding the underlying text. This was important because all tasks were time limited and based on five different text excerpts from one and the same underlying text. Furthermore, all tasks (the children completed in rotation) were related to issues that had been processed in the emotion-centered literary program. Thus, children had to recognize mixed and masked feelings, to locate and detect emotional words on the basis of another text excerpt, and to mark the components of an emotion (cognitive, physiological, expression, and behavior tendencies). Furthermore, they had to label a feeling after reading the description of an emotional situation. The reliability of this scale was $\alpha = 0.64.$

DATA ANALYSES

To test the effects of the literature-based program, a multivariate, manifest Change-Model was conducted. The analysis was performed with the computer program Mplus (Muthén and Muthén, 2010). Since the children were educated in small groups we had to include the multilevel structure in the database by selecting the MLR Complex estimation method. Thus, a cluster variable was incorporated in the model for the small group membership. Furthermore, the missing values were taken into account by the use of the Mplus full-information maximum likelihood estimator. The model is displayed in Figure 1.

The independent variables were language competence, age, group (intervention versus control), sex, and the interaction of the latter two. The correlations between the five independent variables were permitted. As already mentioned, for language competence we performed a confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) including the variables of receptive vocabulary, literacy, verbal fluency, and narrative abilities (Beck et al., 2012). The age variable was centered.

The dependent variables were emotional vocabulary, explicit emotional knowledge, recognition of masked feelings, and recognition of mixed feelings. In the multivariate Change-Model, the difference values for all four variables of emotional competence were defined so that for each criterion variable an intercept and a slope could be estimated. The correlations between the residuals of the criterion variables were permitted-also across the various facets of emotional competence.

For the analysis of the emotion-in-text-task, we conducted an ANCOVA with the between-subject factor group (control/ intervention) and the control variables language competence and age.

RESULTS

RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLES

Correlations of the five independent variables as well as means and SDs are depicted in Table 2. We found a significant positive relationship between language competence and age (r = 0.22, p < 0.01). Moreover, the interaction of the group and sex variables correlated with the factor group (r = 0.67, p < 0.01) and with sex (r = 0.53, p < 0.01). Apart from that, there were no significant



the residuals of the various facets of emotional competence have been omitted in this figure for better readability. VOE: Emotional Vocabulary; EEK:

Recognition of mixed emotions; t1: time t1; t2: time t2; l: Intercept; S: Slope. The colored arrows indicate the regressive dependencies

| Table 2 Correlations between the independent variables and |
|--|
| descriptive Statistics. |

| | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 |
|-------------------------|--------|--------|-------|--------|-------|
| (1) Group | 1 | | | | |
| (2) Sex | 0.02 | 1 | | | |
| (3) Group*Sex | 0.67** | 0.53** | 1 | | |
| (4) Language competence | 0.08 | 0.08 | 0.08 | 1 | |
| (5) Age | 0.02 | 0.01 | -0.04 | 0.22** | 1 |
| М | 0.50 | 0.61 | 0.31 | 0.02 | -0.00 |
| SD | 0.50 | 0.49 | 0.46 | 4.29 | 0.71 |

n = 205, **p < 0.01 (two-tailed).

correlations. In addition, the descriptive statistics showed that the average of language competence (due to the principal component analysis) and age (due to centering) is zero.

EFFECTIVENESS OF THE LITERATURE-BASED INTERVENTION READING AND FEELING

Results of the Change-Model are presented in **Table 3**. The regression weights of intercepts revealed that no significant group differences existed at time t1. Prior to the intervention, the two groups had (in all four dependent variables) equal levels of emotional competence and did not differ by sex, (control or intervention) group and the interaction of both. In addition, we found significant correlations between language competence and each facet of emotional competence (p < 0.001) at time t1. Based on these results, we can conclude that the two groups were compatible prior to the intervention. Moreover, it became obvious that children with a higher level of language competence had an initial better test result in emotional competence.

The regression weights of slopes showed that the factor group significantly predicted the improvement in three facets of emotional competence to the benefit of the intervention group. Children in the intervention group reached a significant enhancement in their emotional vocabulary (B = 1.25, p < 0.001), explicit emotional knowledge (B = 1.32, p < 0.05) and recognition of masked feelings (B = 1.05, p < 0.001) compared to the children in the control group. It should be noted that the intervention effect with respect to the recognition of masked feelings was moderated by sex (interaction of sex and group: B = -1.14, p < 0.05). In terms of this variable, boys profited significantly more than girls. No significant treatment effect was found with respect to recognition of mixed feelings.

GENERAL TEXT ANALYSIS CAPABILITY

We calculated the intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) to test whether we had to take into account the clustering effect concerning the *Emotion-in-text-task-scale*. With an estimate of 0.001, the ICC was extremely low; therefore, it was not necessary to correct the *SEs*. To investigate if children of both groups differ significantly in their text analysis skills after the intervention, we calculated an ANCOVA with the between-subject factors group and sex, controlling for language competence and age. A partial eta-square of $\eta^2 = 0.00$ and F(1, 125) = 0.44 revealed no difference between the self-reliant text analysis skills of both groups (p = 0.51), but there was a gender effect in favor of girls concerning the *emotionin-text-task* scale with F(1, 125) = 9.88, which was significant with a partial eta-square of $\eta^2 = 0.08$ (p < 0.01). However, no interaction was found between the factors group and sex [F(1,125) = 0.69, p = 0.42, $\eta^2 = 0.01$].

DISCUSSION

The results of the current study generally support the assumption that a literature-based intervention increases emotional competences in children. The READING and FEELING program had a particularly beneficial effect on the enhancement of *emotional vocabulary* and *explicit emotional knowledge* of second and third graders. Furthermore, the effects of the program partly varied by gender of child. Thus, especially boys were positively influenced in their capability to *recognize masked feelings*. Overall, the current study confirms our hypothesis that children's literature can be used as a model for analyzing everyday emotional processes and can consequently support emotional development.

Regarding the increase of emotional vocabulary and explicit emotional knowledge, we assume that the active, varied, and exciting approach contributed to the enhancement—particularly the variety of different learning techniques (Beazidou et al., 2012). As can be seen in **Table 1**, participants were engaged in several ways to highlight and discuss the different emotional perceptions of the story's protagonists (e.g., the description of emotional expressions, interactions, related thoughts, and behavior in emotion-laden situations).

The explicit emotional knowledge refers to the ability to understand an emotional experience as a complex occurrence consisting of different components (Scherer, 2001). To ensure the promotion of explicit emotional knowledge, we highlighted, discussed, and experienced the various components during program lessons in manifold ways. For example, children had the opportunity for body experiences: in order to better understand what the verb "trotting" in the story means-the children were supposed to imagine and then to act out what it looks like when the protagonist is trotting through the snow. With the involvement of further instructions such as "What feeling(s) might be associated with this way of moving?" and "Is this a good or a bad feeling?," children learn (through conscious self-perception during motor actions) that the way of *moving* is directly connected to a feeling. Thus, the intervention promoted children's active attempts to realize and understand the interaction between feeling, thinking, and behavior.

Moreover, the teachers were explicitly trained to act as role models by using elaborated words for feelings and explaining them and by giving information regarding emotions (Weare, 2000; Beazidou et al., 2012). Our intervention instructors were not only trained and encouraged to be role models by verbally expressing their emotions, but were also reminded on a weekly basis to explain feelings precisely. It might be that this verbal behavior of the teacher especially supported the enhancement of emotional vocabulary in children. In future studies, a collection of explained words or concepts for emotions would provide additional useful information.

| | | Intercept | | Slope | | | | |
|----------------------------|---------|-----------|-------|---------|------|-------|--|--|
| | В | SE | β | В | SE | β | | |
| Emotional vocabulary | | | | | | | | |
| Group | -0.10 | 0.43 | -0.03 | 1.25*** | 0.36 | 0.28 | | |
| Sex | -0.08 | 0.30 | -0.02 | 1.09*** | 0.26 | 0.24 | | |
| Sex*Group | -0.23 | 0.46 | -0.06 | -0.92 | 0.52 | -0.19 | | |
| Language competence | 0.13*** | 0.03 | 0.30 | -0.00 | 0.03 | -0.01 | | |
| Age | 0.21 | 0.17 | 0.08 | -0.46* | 0.24 | -0.15 | | |
| Explicit emotional knowled | dge | | | | | | | |
| Group | 0.39 | 0.82 | 0.05 | 1.32* | 0.74 | 0.19 | | |
| Sex | 0.34 | 0.43 | 0.04 | 1.11 | 0.58 | 0.15 | | |
| Sex*Group | -0.14 | 0.89 | -0.02 | -1.52 | 0.95 | -0.20 | | |
| Language competence | 0.44*** | 0.06 | 0.49 | -0.11* | 0.05 | -0.13 | | |
| Age | 0.14 | 0.43 | 0.03 | 1.52 | | -0.02 | | |
| Recognition of masked fee | lings | | | | | | | |
| Group | -0.29 | 0.24 | -0.12 | 1.05*** | 0.36 | 0.29 | | |
| Sex | -0.18 | 0.21 | -0.07 | 0.59 | 0.34 | 0.16 | | |
| Sex*Group | 0.17 | 0.32 | 0.07 | -1.14* | 0.49 | -0.29 | | |
| Language competence | 0.07*** | 0.02 | 0.25 | 0.10** | 0.03 | 0.23 | | |
| Age | -0.25** | 0.09 | -0.14 | -0.35** | 0.14 | -0.14 | | |
| Recognition of mixed feeli | ngs | | | | | | | |
| Group | 0.09 | 0.28 | 0.03 | 0.25 | 0.35 | 0.08 | | |
| Sex | 0.36 | 0.29 | 0.11 | 0.20 | 0.42 | 0.06 | | |
| Sex*Group | -0.00 | 0.37 | -0.00 | -0.55 | 0.48 | -0.16 | | |
| Language competence | 0.15*** | 0.03 | 0.43 | 0.03 | 0.03 | 0.07 | | |
| Age | 0.20 | 0.14 | 0.09 | -0.37* | 0.17 | -0.16 | | |

Table 3 | Parameter estimates, standard errors and beta's for the emotional competence measures.

n = 205; control group = 0, intervention group = 1; male = 0, female = 1; *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001.

In addition, results revealed a significant difference between participating and non-participating boys: boys in the treatment group especially improved their ability to recognize masked emotions, compared to the boys who were in the control group. How can we explain that this variable was affected most by the intervention in the group of boys? According to Saarni's (2002) motivational categories, it is suggested that especially for boys in adolescence the ability to mask their feelings is a strategy to protect their self-esteem, to avoid negative consequences, and to manage their emotions according to the scripts of cultural display rules. Boys have to mask their feelings of anger and sadness within the peer group in order to avoid being teased (Zeman and Shipman, 1997). Therefore, it might be that, for boys, the knowledge about masked feelings is of special interest in order to prepare them for future developmental challenges such as adolescence (Brody and Hall, 1993; Zeman and Shipman, 1997). However, for boys, the aim of promoting the understanding and the use of hidden feelings in social interactions with the help of children's literature has been achieved. Furthermore, the significantly higher score in the recognition of masked feelings could be due to the fact that the boys identified themselves more with the figure of the wolf in the book than the girls did.

The findings of the current study are limited in respect to two measured variables: no significant improvement could be detected in the recognition of mixed feelings as well as in the general ability to analyze literary texts. Altogether, it seems possible that second and third graders may simply have been too young to understand the complex concept of mixed feelings. Indeed, developmental research found that the ability to perceive and verbalize ambivalent feelings is only reliably available in later children's development, at the age of 10 - 11 years (Salisch and Kunzmann, 2005). Another explanation for this finding may be that an 8-week literary intervention might be too short to perceptibly improve the ability to recognize and identify mixed feelings. Nevertheless, the program may have triggered important learning processes in terms of this variable with an effect that is detectable only later.

In addition, the results of the emotion-in-text-task indicated that the literature-based intervention did not noticeably increase the ability to deal with a new text excerpt in a text-analytic way. One reason might be that the techniques we used for explaining emotional phenomena during the intervention did not improve the literary analysis capacity in general. On the other hand, it is also possible that effectiveness with respect to this variable becomes evident only over time. Consequently, in future studies a followup assessment could provide insights into long term effects on the recognition of mixed feelings and the ability to analyze a literary text.

FUTURE IMPLICATIONS AND DIRECTIONS

In summary, our findings indicate that our relatively short literary program is a feasible and promising intervention to stimulate greater understanding of emotions and emotion-related phenomena that was successfully implemented in 104 children in afterschool care. The implementation of the literature-based intervention has shown that-contrary to behavioral-based approaches used in most interventions-a literary approach can influence children on a cognitive-affective level. This implies as well that the changes are not context specific. Rather, they form the foundations on which this new knowledge can be applied in a variety of different settings. Furthermore, we consider the greatest strengths of the present study to be found in the interdisciplinary approach (combining psychology and comparative literature) and the high degree of standardization of the methods and measures (e.g., the development of a manual with precisely formulated questions or the training and weekly supervision with the intervention instructors).

In conclusion, although further studies are required for analyzing the conditions under which emotional competence is best promoted in children, our present findings can be considered as an appeal for utilizing the multifaceted opportunities children's literature provides in the school environment. Not only are early academic skills promoted by children's literature, going beyond this, it also provides the potential to foster the theoretical education of emotional competence as well as social relationship skills through presentation in an emotion-focused way.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

With the support of the Cluster of Excellence "Languages of Emotion" at Freie Universität Berlin, funded by the German Excellence Initiative.

REFERENCES

- Astington, J. W., and Filippova, E. (2005). "Language as the route into other minds," in Other Minds: How Humans Bridge the Divide Between Self and Others, ed. B. F. Malle (New York: Guilford Press), 209–222.
- Bamberg, M., and Damrad-Frye, R. (1991). On the ability to provide evaluative comments: further explorations of children's narrative competencies. J. Child Lang. 18, 689–710. doi: 10.1017/S0305000900011314
- Barcikowski, R. S. (1981). Statistical power with group mean as the unit of analysis. J. Educ. Behav. Stat. 6, 267–285. doi: 10.3102/10769986006003267
- Baron-Cohen, S., Golan, O., Wheelwright, S., Granader, Y., and Hill, J. (2010). Emotion word comprehension from 4 to 16 years old: a developmental survey. *Front. Evol. Neurosci.* 2:109. doi: 10.3389/fnevo.2010.00109
- Beazidou, E., Botsoglou, K., and Vlachou, M. (2012). Promoting emotional knowledge: strategies that Greek preschool teachers employ during book reading. *Early Child Dev. Care* 183, 613–626. doi: 10.1080/03004430.2012. 678490
- Beck, L., Kumschick, I. R., Eid, M., and Klann-Delius, G. (2012). Relationship between language competence and emotional competence in middle childhood. *Emotion* 12, 503–514. doi: 10.1037/a0026320
- Bosacki, S. L., and Moore, C. (2004). Preschoolers' understanding of simple and complex emotions: links with gender and language. *Sex Roles* 50, 659–675. doi: 10.1023/B:SERS.0000027568.26966.27

- Brinton, B., Spackman, M. P., Fujiki, M., and Ricks, J. (2007). What should Chris say? The ability of children with specific language impairment to recognize the need to dissemble emotions in social situations. *J. Speech Lang. Hear Res.* 50, 798–811. doi: 10.1044/1092-4388(2007/055)
- Brody, L. R., and Hall, J. A. (1993). "Gender and emotion," in *Handbook of Emotions*, eds M. Lewis and J. M. Haviland (New York: Guilford Press), 447–460.
- Buckley, M., Storino, M., and Saarni, C. (2003). Promoting emotional competence in children and adolescents: implications for school psychologists. *Sch. Psychol. Q.* 18, 177–191. doi: 10.1521/scpq.18.2.177.21855
- Certo, J., Moxley, K., Reffitt, K., and Miller, J. A. (2010). I learned how to talk about a book: children's perceptions of literature circles across grade and ability levels. *Lit. Res. Instr.* 49, 243–263. doi: 10.1080/19388070902947352
- Cutting, A. L., and Dunn, J. (1999). Theory of Mind, emotion understanding, language, and family background: individual differences and interrelations. *Child Dev.* 70, 853–865. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.00061
- Denham, S. A. (1998). *Emotional Development in Young Children*. New York: The Guilford Press.
- Denham, S. A., Bassett, H. H., Thayer, S. K., Mincic, M. S., Sirotkin, Y. S., and Zinsser, K. (2012). Observing preschoolers' social-emotional behavior: structure, foundations, and prediction of early school success. J. Genet. Psychol. 173, 246– 278. doi: 10.1080/00221325.2011.597457
- Dunn, L. M., and Dunn, L. M. (2004). PPVT Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test. Frankfurt: Harcourt.
- Ford, J. A., and Milosky, L. M. (2003). Inferring emotional reactions in social situations: differences in children with language impairment. J. Speech Lang. Hear Res. 46, 21–30. doi: 10.1044/1092-4388(2003/002)
- Garner, P. W., and Waajid, B. (2008). The associations of emotion knowledge and teacher–child relationships to preschool children's school-related developmental competence. J. Appl. Dev. Psychol. 29, 89–100. doi: 10.1016/j.appdev.2007.12.001
- Gumora, G., and Arsenio, W. F. (2002). Emotionality, emotion regulation, and school performance in middle school children. J. Sch. Psychol. 40, 395–413. doi: 10.1016/S0022-4405(02)00108-5
- Halberstadt, A. G., Dunsmore, J. C., and Denham, S. A. (2001). Spinning the pinwheel, together: more thoughts on affective social competence. *Soc. Dev.* 10, 130–136. doi: 10.1111/1467-9507.00153
- Hamre, B. K., and Pianta, R. C. (2001). Early teacher–child relationships and the trajectory of children's school outcomes through eighth grade. *Child Dev.* 72, 625–638. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.00301
- Harris, P. L., and Pons, F. (2003). "Perspectives actuelles sur la compréhension des émotions chez l'enfant," in *Les émotions. Cognition, Langage et Développement*, eds J. M. Colletta and A. Tcherkassof (Sprimont: Pierre Mardaga), 209–228.
- Hessler, D. M., and Katz, L. F. (2010). Brief report: associations between emotional competence and adolescent risky behavior. J. Adolesc. 33, 241–246. doi: 10.1016/j.adolescence.2009.04.007
- Hogan, P. C. (2011). What Literature Teaches us About Emotion. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511976773
- Humphrey, N., Kalambouka, A., Wigelsworth, M., Lendrum, A., Lennie, C., and Farrell, P. (2010). New beginnings: evaluation of a short social–emotional intervention for primary-aged children. *Educ. Psychol.* 30, 513–532. doi: 10.1080/01443410.2010.483039
- Isbell, R., Sobol, J., Lindauer, L., and Lowrance, A. (2004). The effects of storytelling and story reading on the oral language complexity and story comprehension of young children. *Early Child. Educ. J.* 32, 157–163. doi: 10.1023/B:ECEJ.0000048967.94189.a3
- Izard, C. E., Fine, S., Schultz, D., Mostow, A., Ackerman, B., and Youngstrom, E. (2001). Emotion knowledge as a predictor of social behavior and academic competence in children at risk. *Psychol. Sci.* 12, 18–23. doi: 10.1111/1467-9280.00304
- Izard, C. E., King, K. A., Trentacosta, C. J., Morgan, J. K., Laurenceau, J.-P., Krauthamer-Ewing, E. S., et al. (2008). Accelerating the development of emotion competence in head start children: effects on adaptive and maladaptive behavior. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 20, 369–397. doi: 10.1017/S0954579408000175
- Kerns, K. A., Tomich, P. L., and Kim, P. (2006). Normative trends in children's perceptions of availability and utilization of attachment figures in middle childhood. *Soc. Dev.* 15, 1–22. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2006.00327.x
- Ladd, G. W., Birch, S. H., and Buhs, E. S. (1999). Children's social and scholastic lives in kindergarten: related spheres of influence? *Child Dev.* 70, 1373–1400. doi: 10.1111/1467-8624.00101

- LDA Brandenburg. (2010). Brandenburgisches Datenschutzgesetz [Data Protection Act of the Federal State of Brandenburg], (GVBl.I/10, [Nr. 21]). Retrieved from: http://www.bravors.brandenburg.de/sixcms/detail.php?gsid=land_bb_bravors_ 01.c.46767.de
- Lenhard, W., and Schneider, W. (2006). ELFE 1–6. Ein Leseverständnistest für Erst- bis Sechstkläessler [Reading comprehension test for grades 1–6]. Göettingen: Hogrefe.
- Lindsay, G., and Dockrell, J. (2000). The behaviour and self-esteem of children with specific speech and language difficulties. *Br. J. Educ. Psychol.* 70, 583–601. doi: 10.1348/000709900158317
- Matter, M. (2003). Ein Schaf fürs Leben [Sheep with boots]. Hamburg: Oetinger.
- Mayer, M., and Mayer, M. (1971). A Boy, a Dog, a Frog, and a Friend. New York: Dial Press.
- McCabe, P. C., and Meller, P. J. (2004). The relationship between language and social competence: how language impairment affects social growth. *Psychol. Sch.* 41, 313–321. doi: 10.1002/pits.10161
- Miller, A. L., Gouley, K. K., Seifer, R., Zakriski, A., Eguia, M., and Vergnani, M. (2005). Emotion knowledge skills in low-income elementary school children: associations with social status and peer experiences. *Soc. Dev.* 14, 637–651. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2005.00321.x
- Muthén, L. K., and Muthén, B. O. (2010). *Mplus User's Guide*, 6th Edn. Los Angeles, CA: Muthén & Muthén.
- Nelson, K. E., Welsh, J. A., Trup, E. M. V., and Greenberg, M. T. (2011). Language delays of impoverished preschool children in relation to early academic and emotion recognition skills. *First Lang.* 31, 164–194. doi: 10.1177/0142723710391887
- Pons, F., Lawson, J., Harris, P. L., and De Rosnay, M. (2003). Individual differences in children's emotion understanding: effects of age and language. *Scand. J. Psychol.* 44, 347–353. doi: 10.1111/1467-9450.00354
- Redmond, S. M., and Rice, M. L. (1998). The socioemotional behaviors of children with SLI: social adaptation or social deviance? J. Speech Lang. Hear. Res. 41, 688–700. doi: 10.1044/jslhr.4103.688
- Reilly, J., Klima, E. S., and Bellugi, U. (1990). Once more with feeling: affect and language in children from atypical populations. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 2, 367–392. doi: 10.1017/S0954579400005782
- Rose-Krasnor, L. (1997). The nature of social competence: a theoretical review. *Soc. Dev.* 6, 111–135. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.1997.tb00097.x
- Saarni, C. (1999). The Development of Emotional Competence, 1st Edn. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Saarni, C. (2002). "Die Entwicklung emotionaler Kompetenz in Beziehungen [The development of emotional competence in relationships]," in *Emotionale Kompetenz entwickeln* [Developing emotional competence], ed. M. von Salisch (Stuttgart: Kohlhammer), 3–30.
- Salisch, M. v. (2001). Children's emotional development: challenges in their relationships to parents, peers, and friends. *Int. J. Behav. Dev.* 25, 310–319. doi: 10.1080/01650250143000058
- Salisch, M. v., and Kunzmann, U. (2005). "Emotionale Entwicklung über die Lebensspanne [Emotional development across the lifespan]," in Soziale, Emotionale und Persönlichkeitsentwicklung, Enzyklopädie der Psychologie [Social, Emotional and Personality Development. Encyclopedia of Psychology], ed. J. B. Asendorpf (Göttingen: Hogrefe), 22–49.
- Scherer, K. R. (2001). "Appraisal considered as a process of multi-level sequential checking," in *Appraisal Processes in Emotion: Theory, Methods, Research*, eds K. R. Scherer, A. Schorr, and T. Johnstone (Oxford: Oxford University Press), 92–120.
- Schultz, D., Izard, C. E., Ackerman, B. P., and Youngstrom, E. A. (2001). Emotion knowledge in economically disadvantaged children: self-regulatory antecedents

and relations to social difficulties and withdrawal. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 13, 53–67. doi: 10.1017/S0954579401001043

- Smith, M. (2001). Social and emotional competencies: contributions to young African-American children's peer acceptance. *Early Educ. Dev.* 12, 49–72. doi: 10.1207/s15566935eed1201-4
- Speltz, M. L., McClellan, J., DeKlyen, M., and Jones, K. (1999). Preschool boys with oppositional defiant disorder: clinical presentation and diagnostic change. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 38, 838–845. doi: 10.1097/00004583-199907000-00013
- Trentacosta, C. J., and Fine, S. E. (2010). Emotion knowledge, social competence, and behavior problems in childhood and adolescence: a meta-analytic review. *Soc. Dev.* 19, 1–29. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2009.00543.x
- Trentacosta, C. J., and Izard, C. E. (2007). Kindergarten children's emotion competence as a predictor of their academic competence in first grade. *Emotion* 7, 77–88. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.7.1.77
- Trentacosta, C. J., Izard, C. E., Mostow, A. J., and Fine, S. E. (2006). Children's emotional competence and attentional competence in early elementary school. *Sch. Psychol.* Q. 21, 148–170. doi: 10.1521/scpq.2006.21.2.148
- Troesch, L. M., Keller, K., and Grob, A. (2012). Emotion knowledge of children with German as second language: the contribution of language skills. *Rapid Paper* presented at the 21st Congress of the International Association for Cross-Cultural Psychology (IACCP), Stellenbosch, South Africa.
- Waliski, A., and Carlson, L. (2008). Group work with preschool children: effect on emotional awareness and behavior. J. Spec. Group Work 33, 3–21. doi: 10.1080/01933920701476714
- Wasik, B. A., Bond, M. A., and Hindman, A. (2006). The effects of a language and literacy intervention on Head Start children and teachers. *J. Educ. Psychol.* 98, 63–74. doi: 10.1037/0022-0663.98.1.63
- Weare, R. (2000). Promoting Mental, Emotional, and Social Health: A Whole School Approach. London: Routledge.
- Zeman, J., and Shipman, K. (1997). Social-contextual influences on expectancies for managing anger and sadness: the transition from middle childhood to adolescence. *Dev. Psychol.* 33, 917–924. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.33. 6.917

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 29 September 2014; accepted: 26 November 2014; published online: 16 December 2014.

Citation: Kumschick IR, Beck L, Eid M, Witte G, Klann-Delius G, Heuser I, Steinlein R and Menninghaus W (2014) READING and FEELING: the effects of a literature-based intervention designed to increase emotional competence in second and third graders. Front. Psychol. **5**:1448. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01448

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology.

Copyright © 2014 Kumschick, Beck, Eid, Witte, Klann-Delius, Heuser, Steinlein and Menninghaus. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



PERVALE-S: a new cognitive task to assess deaf people's ability to perceive basic and social emotions

José M. Mestre^{1*}, Cristina Larrán¹, Joaquín Herrero², Rocío Guil¹ and Gabriel G. de la Torre¹

¹ Laboratorio de Inteligencia Emocional, Departamento de Psicología, Universidad de Cádiz, Cadiz, Spain, ² Centro de Educación Especial para Sordos, Junta de Andalucía, Jerez de la Frontera, Spain

A poorly understood aspect of deaf people (DP) is how their emotional information is processed. Verbal ability is key to improve emotional knowledge in people. Nevertheless, DP are unable to distinguish intonation, intensity, and the rhythm of language due to lack of hearing. Some DP have acquired both lip-reading abilities and sign language, but others have developed only sign language. PERVALE-S was developed to assess the ability of DP to perceive both social and basic emotions. PERVALE-S presents different sets of visual images of a real deaf person expressing both basic and social emotions, according to the normative standard of emotional expressions in Spanish Sign Language. Emotional expression stimuli were presented at two different levels of intensity (1: low; and 2: high) because DP do not distinguish an object in the same way as hearing people (HP) do. Then, participants had to click on the more suitable emotional expression. PERVALE-S contains video instructions (given by a sign language interpreter) to improve DP's understanding about how to use the software. DP had to watch the videos before answering the items. To test PERVALE-S, a sample of 56 individuals was recruited (18 signers, 8 lip-readers, and 30 HP). Participants also performed a personality test (High School Personality Questionnaire adapted) and a fluid intelligence (Gf) measure (RAPM). Moreover, all deaf participants were rated by four teachers for the deaf. Results: there were no significant differences between deaf and HP in performance in PERVALE-S. Confusion matrices revealed that embarrassment, envy, and jealousy were worse perceived. Age was just related to social-emotional tasks (but not in basic emotional tasks). Emotional perception ability was related mainly to warmth and consciousness, but negatively related to tension. Meanwhile, Gf was related to only social-emotional tasks. There were no gender differences.

Keywords: emotional perception ability, deaf, assessing emotional perception, emotional knowledge in deaf people, emotional perception measure, adaptation criteria in deaf people

Introduction

Perceiving emotions is an important ability to build emotional intelligence (EI). As it was many times stated, the first branch (of 1997 Mayer and Salovey EI model) is clearly defined as perceiving emotions accurately in oneself and others (Mayer et al., 2004). Perception is a cognitive process, which has traditionally been divided into two interdependent directions: top-down and bottom-up (Kosslyn and Smith, 2006). According to Galotti (2008),

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pablo Fernández-Berrocal, University of Malaga, Spain

Reviewed by:

Ai-Girl Tan, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore Catherine S. Daus, Southern Illinois University Edwardsville, USA Heribert Harald Freudenthaler, University of Graz, Austria

*Correspondence:

José M. Mestre, Laboratorio de Inteligencia Emocional, Departamento de Psicología, Universidad de Cádiz, Campus Universitario de Puerto Real, Puerto Real 11519, Cadiz, Spain josemi.mestre@uca.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 28 February 2015 Accepted: 23 July 2015 Published: 07 August 2015

Citation:

Mestre JM, Larrán C, Herrero J, Guil R and de la Torre GG (2015) PERVALE-S: a new cognitive task to assess deaf people's ability to perceive basic and social emotions. Front. Psychol. 6:1148. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01148

data-driven or bottom-up processing occurs when an interpretation emerges from the data. Perceiving emotional expressions "accurately" must thus be largely data-driven because it should reflect precision in the interpersonal relationships where emotions have an important role (Roberts et al., 2006; MacCann and Roberts, 2008; Grunes et al., 2013). In the case of bottomup processing of emotional stimuli, the interpretation of an emotional expression scene needs to be determined mostly by information from the senses rather than expectations. Nevertheless, in many situations, knowledge or expectations are involved in emotional perception. This process is named schema-driven or top-down processing. Top-down perception processes encompass the mental abilities to drive both the observation and external stimuli into a priori concepts of an understanding exploration (Goldstein, 2008). As Bruner (1973) summarized, people perceive "beyond the information given" constantly in our mental processes, such as learning to add assumptions and supplemental information derived from past experience to the evidence of our senses to understand the emotional world. Likewise, the accurate perception of emotions should encompass both top-down and bottom-up processes.

To understand how deaf people (DP) perceive emotions, it is necessary to develop an instrument that considers how DP process information (input) from the emotional stimuli. While hearing people (HP) perceive emotions through different channels (iconic and echoic sense organs), DP use mostly iconic emotional inputs. Moreover, there are differences in the perception of iconic-emotion inputs between DP and HP. Strong evidence of this difference comes from the activation of the neural circuits for recognizing emotions. Signers (DP) have to identify other factors in facial expressions (other than the emotion) to compensate for the hearing impairment. Indeed, HP activate the right superior temporal sulcus (STS) while DP show bilateral STS activation, during emotional perception tasks (McCullough et al., 2005). This instrument should distinguish both basic and social emotional expressions according to Spanish codes for DP, as we explain in the Section "Materials and Methods."

The distinction between basic and social emotions have been based in the remarkably consistent findings provided by two experienced research teams led by Ekman and Izard about facial expressions and the distinction between basic and social emotions (see Ekman, 2006, for a deeper explanation). According to Ekman (1992), basic emotions have nine characteristics, which distinguishes from the rest of emotions. These well-known characteristics are: distinctive universal signal (1), physiology (2), and universals in antecedents events (3); also have presence in primates (4), coherence among emotional response (5), a quick start (6), a short duration (7), automatic appraisal (8), and, finally, unexpected occurrence (9). However, social emotions are defined as affective states that depend on the social context and arise when people interact each other, and they are related to the self as well (Lamm and Singer, 2010).

As emotion perception in the brain differs between DP and HP, the cognitive process involved (top-down or bottom-up) could differ as well. For example, Rieffe et al. (2003) indicated

that deaf children understand emotional emergence differently from their hearing peers. The authors proposed that hearing children are more interested on why an emotion arose, while deaf children seemed more attentive to the achievement of a desired emotional state, without reasoning much on why that state occurred (Rieffe et al., 2003). Another study investigated how DP process to a particular story. The authors found that DP kept less details than hearing peers, and that DP tended to make interpretations different from those of HP (Cambra et al., 2010). Meanwhile, Dyck and Denver (2003) and Dyck et al. (2004) have found differences between DP and HP in emotional iconic information processing. DP showed deficits in every single scale in comparison with HP, even when compared in the same age intervals (Dyck and Denver, 2003; Dyck et al., 2004). Thus, iconic perception is critical in the understanding of how DP perceive their environments (Ziv et al., 2013). Moreover, social emotion development involved more cognitive effort and time than basic emotions (Arsenio, 2003).

Evidence of how DP and HP differ in the iconic perception of emotions comes from a study of Letourneau and Mitchell (2011). The authors tested 12 HP and 12 DP who were beginners in American Sign Language to examine whether the specialized experience can alter typically observed gaze patterns. Participants had to "judge the emotion and identity of expressive faces (including whole faces, and isolated top and bottom halves), while accuracy and fixations were recorded" (Letourneau and Mitchell, 2011, p. 563). All individuals recognized faces more accurately from top compared to bottom halves, and emotional expressions from bottom compared to top halves. HP paid more attention to the bottom half when they had to evaluate an emotion. In contrast, DP fixated equally on the top and bottom halves regardless of task demands (identity or emotion). The authors suggested that DP could maximize their ability to gather information from expressive faces.

Another important deficit in emotional perception ability (EPA) in DP is prosody or intonation (Most et al., 1999). Important meaningful emotional information is conveyed in prosody, but DP are unable to access it. However, what happens when DP learn to speak? One way could be through cochlear implants. Wiefferink et al. (2013) compared performance in emotion recognition tasks between children with cochlear implants and hearing children. They found that (a) children with cochlear implants were less competent in the emotion recognition tasks than hearing peers, and (b) despite having cochlear implants, these children had some aspects of emotion recognition tasks affected, including their abilities to understand emotions conveyed non-verbally. A possible explanation is that children with cochlear implants may not have effectively developed prosody. However, it was evident that these children were able to understand language, albeit with "metallic" sounds (Kermit, 2009).

Another way for DP to learn to speak is through learning to read lips and spoken language. A few years ago, several European countries (including Spain) promoted various laws for developing language abilities in DP, especially bilingualism (sign language and oral language). An ability to read lips and develop oral language could be learned simultaneously or successively (Acosta-Rodríguez, 2003). Being able to lip-read could be more advantageous in comparison to only signing. Ludlow et al. (2010) showed that only signing deaf children had problems in identifying emotions, and that this inability affected their social skills negatively. Both the delay in language acquisition and/or absence of oral language lead DP to lack opportunities for talking about their personal experiences, and therefore, fewer chances to develop normal emotional perception. Indeed, earlier acquisition of language in DP (signing and/or lip-reading) improved their scores in Theory of Mind (ToM) tasks (a top-down perception) on interpreting what emotions were experienced by others (Meristo et al., 2007; Glickman, 2009; Morgan et al., 2014). However, other studies did not find differences between DP and HP regarding their emotional, social, and communicative development (Masataka, 1996; Peterson and Slaughter, 2006; Meronen and Ahonen, 2008).

The relationship between EPA and social adaptation has been described many times (see Kumschick et al., 2014, for instance). Hosie et al. (2000) developed a study to examine how hearing and deaf children understand socially displayed rules, and how they express and conceal emotions. Regarding displaying rule knowledge, the authors did not find differences between deaf children and hearing peers. However, deaf children reported having difficulties concealing happiness and anger. The difficulty in concealing these two emotions might be disadvantageous to deaf children in some social situations, where both emotions need to be regulated properly. An interesting study about how deaf and hearing children's parents rated their children's academic and social aspects found that hearing children and their parents rated the children's friendships more positively than did deaf children and their parents. However, the authors found that deaf children and deaf parents rated the children's social skills more positively. The authors suggested that as these children used sign language at home, the social skills learned at home were generalized to the school context (Marschark et al., 2012). Similar findings have been observed in other cultures, such as Argentina (Ipiña et al., 2010) or Brazil (Prietch and Filgueiras, 2013).

The next point to discuss is the theoretical framework to study emotion perception in DP and how to measure it. Many emotional perception measures were developed and validated based on emotional knowledge (EK); especially if this tool is for use on children under social adaptation criteria (Denham, 1986; Morris et al., 2013; Mestre et al., 2014). EK is a theoretical construct which includes mainly: both recognizing and labeling expressions of emotions and understanding their transition from their causes to their consequences (Morgan et al., 2009). However, some revised studies on the perception of emotions in DP (especially with children) used ToM tasks as criteria (as autism studies do), rather than social adaptation criteria. Dyck and Denver (2003) pointed out that children with language impairment have difficulties, among others, in: (a) second-order ToM tasks (understanding false beliefs; do not appear until children are older, at around 3-5 years of age; see Hughes and Leekam, 2004 for a review); (b) recognizing non-verbal emotional expressions; and (c) matching facial expressions (especially with emotional intonation, for hearing impairment).

In contrast, EK includes a set of factors interrelated to emotional perception, such as age, gender, and verbal intelligence, due to the understanding that at certain ages cognitive and emotional development are mutually dependent (Morris et al., 2013). This is precisely the problem in assessing verbal intelligence. Building a tool to assess EPA (or EK) in DP should encompass the entire construct of EK. It is thus necessary to pay attention to the special characteristics discussed above. Most existing instruments assume that DP could understand written language. However, there is in fact a high illiteracy rate among the deaf population (Massone and Baez, 2009). Could a fluid intelligence (Gf) test be used instead of a verbal one? Using a Gftest would also allow us to examine the role of Gf on emotional perception. Another question is the appropriate age at which to administer the tool; for testing our developed tool, we used a sample ranging in age from 12 to 30 years. This is because we are interested in identifying standard performance, instead of how deaf children will score it.

Another factor often ignored in emotional perception among DP is personality. In principle, DP should not have personality traits different from HP. However, HP tend to misunderstand this reality, and tend to assign some traits as stubborn or distrustful to the deaf (Rodríguez-Ortiz, 2005). According with this idea, some studies have pointed out that emotional perception (measured as a part of the MSCEIT, Mayer et al., 2004) had a low-to-moderate relationship with some personality traits, especially Neuroticism (negatively), Openness and Consciousness (both positively; see Mayer et al., 1990; Day and Carroll, 2004; Lopes et al., 2012). However, some studies showed that personality traits and mood states are involved in the emotional perception processing (for instance, Rusting, 1998). Some personality traits stimulate certain mood states that then influence on the emotional perception. As example, Knyazev et al. (2008) found that personality could systematically influence in how people perceive facial expressions of other people. For instance, they pointed out that some traits, both agreeableness and conscientiousness, prepossessed to perceive the faces in a friendly way. However, anxiety and aggressiveness overrate or misunderstand the intentions of other people.

Finally, an emotional perception instrument for DP should consider how emotional stimuli are to be presented. Regarding emotional facial expressions, Fernandez-Dols (2013) strongly recommended to "restore a balance between the top-down and bottom-up strategies" for displaying emotional expression stimuli. An emotional expression "is a continuous flow of muscular movements from bodies moving in a three-dimensional world which produces events with flexible and contextdependent meanings" (Fernandez-Dols, 2013, p. 6). Following this advice (and from others Elfenbein, 2013; Hassin et al., 2013), we included videos of emotional expression. The videos used as emotional stimuli were of a lip-reading DP.

In order to address the issues explained above, we designed a pilot study to assess DP's EPA using a software created for DP. Following the suggestions from Leon et al. (2011) about how to proceed in pilot studies, we prefer to address objectives rather than research questions and hypothesis. There are several purposes of conducting a pilot study: one of them is assessment procedures. Another relevant question, a "pilot study does not provide a meaningful effect size estimate for planning subsequent studies due to the imprecision inherent in data from small samples" (Leon et al., 2011, p. 626).

The objectives of the pilot study were:

- (a) To analyze the emotional perception achievement among groups (signers, lip-reading deaf, and hearing), which involves making a confusion matrix¹ of both basic and social emotions, according to group performance;
- (b) To check whether the instrument fits the EK construct (should be related to age and intelligence; gender would be not involved because of sample age); and
- (c) Based on EPA and personality studies, we expect to find:
 - (c.1) Regarding personality: positive relationships of EPA with verbal intelligence and some personality traits (consciousness and warmth). However, it is expected negative relationships between EPA and the next traits: tension, excitability, dominance, apprehension, and self-sufficiency.
 - (c.2) Regarding adaptation criteria: positive relationships between EPA and all adaptation criteria, excepting unrest, which is expected a negative relationship.

Materials and Methods

Participants

A total of 56 individuals were identified according to the language used (signers, lip-reading DP, and HP). Participants were required to have normal or corrected-to-normal vision, and no learning disabilities (including illiteracy). We decided not to include children with cochlear implants because most of them were under 12 years old. All parents of participants under 18 years old signed a consent form for their children's inclusion in the pilot study. Deaf participants (n = 26) were included in the research under the supervision of the director of the Centro de Educación Especial para Sordos (Special Education Center for Deaf), Jerez de la Frontera (Southern Spain). Hearing participants were collected from the same geographical area, and had similar characteristics to the deaf sample (age range: 12-30 years, 60% male). We decided not to include two deaf participants because their parents were also deaf. Participants received a brief report about their outcomes. Table 1 summarizes the demographic characteristic of the participants.

The ethics committee of the deaf school (November 25, 2013) approved the pilot study after we presented the project to them. All participants and parents of under-18 children signed both an agreement of collaboration and a consent to participate in this research (December 30, 2013).

| TABLE 1 | Frequency, Sex, and Age information by group. |
|---------|---|
|---------|---|

| Groups | N | Sex frequency | | AGE | | |
|---------------------|----|---------------|-------|------|-------|--|
| | | (female/male) | м | SD | Range | |
| Signers | 18 | 7/11 | 21.06 | 6.31 | 12–32 | |
| Lip-readers | 8 | 2/6 | 16.63 | 5.34 | 12–29 | |
| Hearing people (HP) | 30 | 11/19 | 23.4 | 4.48 | 12–32 | |
| Total | 56 | 20/36 | 21.68 | 5.65 | 12–32 | |

Signers are deaf people (DP) without lip-reading abilities who learnt Spanish Sign Language (SSL); Lip-readers are DP who learnt both to speak and read lips, also in SSL; HP have no trouble hearing.

Measures

Emotional Perception

PERVALE-S (*Test de Tareas Cognitivas de Percepción y Valoración de Emociones en sordos*, Test of cognitive tasks for perceiving and valuing emotions in deaf; Herrero et al., 2009).

PERVALE-S is an improved version of a software specially designed to assess both basic and social EPA in DP. The instrument developed both basic and social emotional expressions. Although there is no unanimity, we considered as basic emotions: fear, joy, sadness, disgust, anger, and surprise (especially last one is quite controversial). For our emotional perception instrument, we decided to include anxiety, jealousy, envy, and embarrassment as social emotions. However, it is necessary to explain briefly how jealousy and envy are different (we did not consider to include guilty, so embarrassment should not be confused with guilty), and both emotions have different expressions too in Spanish signal code for DP. According to Salovey and Rodin (1988), jealousy and envy could have quantitative differences besides other semantic considerations. However, other authors have demonstrate that both emotions have qualitative differences. Parrott and Smith (1993) introduced new methodologies in order to clarify how both emotions reveal differences. In their experiments, they pointed out that envy was "characterized by feelings of inferiority, longing, resentment, and disapproval of the emotion." However, jealousy "was characterized by fear of loss, distrust, anxiety, and anger" (Parrott and Smith, 1993, p. 906). The social-emotional expression items of the instrument show different stimuli regarding the Spanish-deaf expression for both emotions.

The answer scale in the first version of the instrument had to be changed from five levels to three (1: a little; 2: a lot; and 3: without emotion), because DP had problems differentiating beyond three levels of intensity of an emotional expression stimulus. In the previous study, we also discovered that DP had difficulties discriminating between close frequency adverbs (e.g., the difference in meaning between "very" and "quite a bit" was not apparent to the deaf sample). Another important difference between PERVALE-S and a regular EK tool is the stimuli presented. To more accurately identify the emotion expressed, DP need to watch the upper body (especially arm movements) rather than just the emotional expression on the face. Thus, the emotional stimuli presented should include "simultaneous or successive facial movements linked to affective reactions"-involving mostly bottom-up perception processesand "appraisals, social motives, or strategies of regulation, but

¹According to wikipedia, "a confusion matrix, also known as a contingency table or an error matrix, is a specific table layout that allows visualization of the performance of an algorithm, typically a supervised learning one (in unsupervised learning it is usually called a matching matrix). Each column of the matrix represents the instances in a predicted class, while each row represents the instances in an actual class. The name stems from the fact that it makes it easy to see if the system is confusing two classes (i.e., commonly mislabeling one as another)."

also to cognitive processes or cultural conventions"—involving especially top-down perception processes (Fernandez-Dols and Crivelli, 2013, p. 27). Nevertheless, showing just the face might not be enough for DP—emotional expression stimuli for the deaf must show moving arms and faces, all in a videotaped emotional expression (Herrero et al., 2009).

The final version has several inserted videos in the program interface. There are three types of videos (see **Figure 1**): (A) an instruction video at the top left of the interface with simultaneous oral and Spanish Sign Language (SSL) explaining how to use the program. In this video, the instructor asks participants to view all stimuli before starting to answer them, because there are two types of emotion stimuli (with different emotional expression intensity, high and low) for each basic emotion (fear, sad, surprise, anger, joyful, and disgust) and for each social emotion (anxiety, jealousy, envy, and embarrassment). In addition, there was one stimulus without emotional expression for each basic and social emotional test section. The right answer for each item was obtained via consensus among six deaf signal interpreters. The section on basic emotion contains 13 items and that of social emotion contains nine items; (B) a central bigger video with the stimuli to be answered below; and (C) a smaller video, which is presented when the yellow circle is clicked on. This video consists of an interpreter explaining what the displayed emotion is (using SSL, if the user wanted further information about the emotion label). If the participant's answer matched the emotion and the intensity, then s/he obtains one point; if the answer matched the emotion but not the intensity, then it is scored as 0.5 point. The neutral item was scored 1.0 if the participant gave the correct answer-no emotion shown-and 0.0 for any other answer. Therefore, the possible score that could be obtained in the section on basic emotion ranges from 0 to 13 points, and the social emotion section from zero to nine points. Hence, the maximum total score is 22.0 points. Outcomes are presented in percentages to facilitate interpretation. Finally, the software generates an excel file with the answers given by participants.

The internal consistency obtained was highly moderate (Cronbach's alpha 0.73) for the total scale, 0.69 for the basic emotions scale, 0.68 for the social emotions scale. However, Zumbo et al. (2007) recommended using polychoric correlations by omega coefficients as a better estimator of reliability for



items with a categorical nature, where values can be interpreted similarly to the alpha coefficient. Following the authors' suggestion, the calculated PERVALE-S omega values were 0.78 for the total scale, 0.75 for basic emotion, and 0.73 for social emotion. Intraclass correlation among expert referees (n = 6) for the software was 0.89 (p < 0.001), indicating a high level of agreement for each instrument item. Lastly, the correlation between sections and total PERVALE-S scores were calculated. The correlations between the basic and social emotion sections and the total scale were, respectively, r = 0.715 and r = 0.88 (both p < 0.001).

Fluid Intelligence (Gf)

Raven's Standard Progressive Matrices test (RSPM; Raven et al., 1993) was administered to the participants. RSPM comprises 60 problems, and is divided into five sets (A–E) of increasing difficulty. Each set starts with easy problems and ends with more difficult ones. Each item contains a matrix of geometric design with one cell of the matrix removed, and there are six or eight alternatives given to insert in the place of the missing cell, one of which fits correctly. All participants were tested individually, without time limit, and RSPM instructions were given to DP using SSL by an interpreter. We used the achievement rate [(number of correct answers/60) \times 100] as an index. Errors were not discounted, as in other intelligence tests. RSPM obtained good internal consistency in this study (Cronbach's alpha = 0.872).

Personality

Because we sampled participants aged 12 years and older, we decided to administer a Spanish adaptation of the HSPQ (High School Personality Questionnaire; Cattell and Cattell, 1995). This questionnaire also contained videos providing instructions on how to answer the test and explanations of each of the 14 HSPQ scales. All deaf participants were instructed to watch the video before answering the HSPQ. HP received a brief verbal explanation about how to proceed. According to our experience with frequency adverbs, explained above, we used an answer scale with three levels (1: a little; 2: medium; and 3: much). This test assesses 14 personality factors, which are summarized in **Table 2**.

Adaptation School Criteria for Deaf

We designed a questionnaire to administer to the educators at the Special Education Center for the Deaf, which all the DP in our study attended. All of them belonged to this school, or still belong to it. We asked four educators at the school to rate from 1: "nothing related to him/her" to 6: "completely related to him/her." These professionals (teachers and counselors) had known each DP in our study for at least 2 years. We addressed five questions to be answered independently for each professional. These questions were related to: (1) adaptation to school rules; (2) impulsiveness control; (3) academic achievement; (4) peer acceptation; and (5) degree of conflict with others. Intraclass correlation for each question among the educators were 0.92, 0.91, 0.84, 0.87, 0.88, respectively.

TABLE 2 | High School Personality Questionnaire (HSPQ) Factors.

| HSPQ factor | Low score = close to 1 | Dimension | High score = close to 3 |
|----------------|---------------------------|---------------------|----------------------------|
| A | Reserved | Warmth | Outgoing |
| В | Less | Intelligence | More |
| С | Changeable | Emotional stability | Stable |
| D | Phlegmatic | Excitability | Excitable |
| E | Compliant | Dominance | Dominant |
| F | Sober | Cheerfulness | Enthusiastic |
| G | Rebellious | Consciousness | Rule-bound |
| Н | Shy | Boldness | Extroverted |
| I | Realistic | Sensivity | Sensitive |
| J | Vigorous | Withdrawal | Doubtful |
| 0 | Placid | Apprehension | Apprehensive |
| Q ₂ | Dependent | Self-sufficiency | resourceful |
| Q ₃ | Undisciplined | Self-discipline | Controlled |
| Q ₄ | Relaxed | Tension | Tense |

Scores on each item range from 1 to 3.

These indices indicated a high degree of agreement among raters.

Procedure

All measures were presented in the following order: HSPQ, RSPM, and PERVALE-S. Signers and lip-reading DP below 17 years old performed all the tests in the Center for Deaf Education (Jerez, Spain). HP and DP 18 years old and above performed the tests at the Emotional Intelligence Lab of the University of Cadiz (Puerto Real, Spain). An interpreter was always present with the deaf sample, even if they did not require her help. All measures were performed individually. HP performed the same version of each measure, except with a prior verbal explanation. Participants received a brief report about their scores on Gf and emotional perception.

Results

Emotional Perception Achievement Among Groups

Our primary objective was to investigate whether DP perform worse than HP using an appropriate emotional perception tool developed for DP. **Table 3** shows the scores obtained in each section of the PERVALE-S by linguistic group.

| Linguistic code | То | tal | Basic e | emotions | Social emotions | | |
|-----------------------------|-------|-------|---------|----------|-----------------|-------|--|
| | м | SD | м | SD | м | SD | |
| Just signer deaf $(n = 18)$ | 79.13 | 12.56 | 84.19 | 13.12 | 74.07 | 16.39 | |
| Lip-reading deaf $(n = 8)$ | 70.30 | 11.03 | 83.65 | 6.74 | 56.94 | 21.36 | |
| Hearing ($n = 30$) | 79.44 | 11.28 | 86.28 | 12.27 | 72.59 | 15.84 | |

Numbers represent percentages.

Lip-reading DP performed worse, especially in the social emotion section. **Figure 2** provides extra information about performance by PERVALE-S section and linguistic group.

However, the non-parametric equivalent of the ANOVA, the Kruskall–Wallis test, did not reveal any significant difference between the three groups. The findings were as follows: (a) total score $\chi^2 = 3.81$ (p = 0.15); (b) basic emotions section $\chi^2 = 1.09$ (p = 0.58); and (c) social emotions section $\chi^2 = 3.56$ (p = 0.17). We were also interested in displaying both basic and social confusion matrices by linguistic group. According to the results of the Kruskall–Wallis test, we illustrate both matrices using the entire sample, rather than by linguistic group (see **Tables 4** and 5).

In order to identify the influences of age and *Gf*, we also analyzed their relationship with PERVALE-S scores. For signers (n = 18; mean age = 21.06, SD = 6.31), the age by task section correlations were $r_{\text{age-basic}} = 0.25$ (p > 0.05), $r_{\text{age-social}} = 0.48$ (p < 0.01); and the age with *Gf* (M = 76.11, SD = 20.46) correlation was r = 0.69 (p < 0.001). For lip-readers (n = 8; mean age = 16.86, SD = 5.73), the age by task section correlations were $r_{\text{age-basic}} = -0.09$ (p > 0.05), $r_{\text{age-social}} = 0.61$ (p < 0.001), and the age -Gf correlation was r = 0.08 (p > 0.05). Finally, for HP (n = 30; mean age = 23.4, SD = 4.48), the age by task section correlations were $r_{\text{age-basic}} = 0.01$ (p > 0.05), and $r_{\text{age-social}} = 0.25$ (p > 0.05).



| FIGURE 2 Box-plot of bot PERVALE-S sections | by linguistic code group. |
|---|---------------------------|
|---|---------------------------|

| ITEM | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | Success | ¹ / ₂ Success | Error |
|------|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|---------|-------------------------------------|-------|
| 1 | 50 | 5 | | | | | | | | | | | 1 | 89.3 | 8.9 | 1.8 |
| 2 | 7 | 44 | 1 | | | | | | 1 | З | | | | 78.6 | 12.5 | 9.0 |
| 3 | | | 40 | 14 | 2 | | | | | | | | | 71.4 | 25.0 | 3.6 |
| 4 | | | 1 | 55 | | | | | | | | | | 98.2 | 1.8 | 0 |
| 5 | | | | | 42 | 13 | | | | | | | 1 | 75.0 | 23.2 | 1.8 |
| 6 | | | | 1 | 9 | 45 | 1 | | | | | | | 80.4 | 16.1 | 3.6 |
| 7 | | | | | | | 32 | 4 | 15 | 2 | 2 | | 1 | 57.1 | 7.1 | 35.8 |
| 8 | | | | | | | 7 | 49 | | | | | | 87.5 | 12.5 | 0 |
| 9 | | | | | | | | | 45 | 11 | | | | 80.4 | 19.6 | 0 |
| 10 | | 6 | | | | 1 | | | 6 | 43 | | | | 76.8 | 10.7 | 12.5 |
| 11 | | | | | 2 | 1 | 1 | | 1 | | 41 | 9 | 1 | 73.2 | 16.1 | 10.8 |
| 12 | | | 5 | 2 | | 1 | 1 | 2 | | | 9 | 36 | | 64.3 | 16.1 | 19.6 |
| 13 | 3 | | | | | | | | | | 2 | | 51 | 91.1 | _ | 8.9 |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

TABLE 4 | Confusion matrix for basic emotions (frequency response).

Success percentage rate, medium success percentage rate (matching the emotion but not the intensity; 1/2 success), and error percentage rate. The correct frequencies are displayed in boldface.

Emotion 1 is less intensely expressed than Emotion 2.

1: Happiness 1; 2: Happiness 2; 3: Disgust 1; 4: Disgust 2; 5: Angry 1; 6: Angry 2; 7: Fear 1; 8: Fear 2; 9: Surprise 1; 10: Surprise 2; 11: Sadness 1; 12: Sadness 2; 13: Neutral or no emotion expressed.

| Item | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | Success | ¹ / ₂ Success | Error |
|------|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|---------|-------------------------------------|-------|
| 1 | 48 | 6 | | | 1 | | 1 | | | 85.7 | 10.7 | 3.6 |
| 2 | 1 | 50 | 1 | | 1 | 1 | | 2 | | 89.3 | 1.8 | 9.0 |
| 3 | 2 | 1 | 24 | 8 | 14 | 6 | | | 1 | 42.9 | 14.3 | 42.9 |
| 4 | | 1 | 12 | 18 | 7 | 18 | | | | 32.1 | 21.4 | 46.4 |
| 5 | 1 | | 16 | 4 | 27 | 5 | 2 | | 1 | 48.2 | 8.9 | 42.9 |
| 6 | 2 | 2 | 5 | 18 | 13 | 15 | 1 | | | 26.8 | 23.2 | 50.0 |
| 7 | 2 | | | | | | 47 | 7 | | 83.9 | 12.5 | 3.6 |
| 8 | | | | | | | 10 | 46 | | 82.1 | 17.9 | 0 |
| 9 | | 1 | 3 | | 2 | | | | 50 | 89.3 | _ | 10.7 |

Success percentage rate, medium success percentage rate (matching the emotion but not the intensity; 1/2 success), and error percentage rate. The correct frequencies are displayed in boldface.

Social Emotion 1 is expressed less intensely than Social Emotion 2.

1: Anxiety 1; 2: Anxiety 2; 3: Jealousy 1; 4: Jealousy 2; 5: Envy 1; 6: Envy 2; 7: Embarrassment 1; 8: Embarrassment 2; 9: Neutral or no emotion expressed.

Regarding main mistakes by language code, we found different percentages in the errors made within the signer group when identifying emotions: joy, fear, surprise, and "no emotion" (22.2% of the signer sample), jealousy and envy (38.9% of sample). Different percentages emerged among lip-readers: joy and surprise (42.9%), fear (57.1%), anxiety (28.6%), envy, jealousy, and embarrassment (57.1%). The percentages among HP were 40% for fear, 16.7% for surprise and sadness, and 46.7% for jealousy and envy. *Post hoc* Kruskall–Wallis analysis confirmed significant differences between groups in according next items: joy-1 (p = 0.015), anger-2 (p = 0.02), and no emotion in the basic emotion section (p = 0.03).

Next, we checked whether both PERVALE-S fits into the EK construct and EPA is related to some personality traits. **Table 6** shows the correlations between PERVALE-S sections and age, sex, *Gf*, and personality traits.

Our last objective was to test the expected relationship between PERVALE-S sections and adaptation school criteria. **Table 7** shows the rho correlations.

The results show that personality and *Gf* do not belong to the EK construct. However, *Gf* was not related to any adaptation criteria. Among personality traits, we found almost significant relationships: adaptation to school rules and impulsiveness control were negatively related to tension (Q₄) $r_{\text{tension-adaptation}} = -0.50$, $r_{\text{tension-impulsiviness}} = 0.62$, p < 0.05. Academic achievement was positively related to sensitivity (I) r = 0.54, p < 0.01; and negatively related to apprehension r = -0.48, self-sufficiency r = -0.50, and tension (Q₄) r = -0.43(last three p < 0.05). Peer acceptation was positively related to sensitivity (I) r = 0.42, p < 0.05. Unrest was positively related to dominance (E) r = 0.44 and tension (Q₄) r = 0.51 (both p < 0.05).

However, Mann–Whitney analysis did not show any significant difference between the genders for all ratings.

Discussion

This pilot sudy; only signer DPs are increasingly uncommon now due to the advent of cochlear implantstudy had some difficulties

| TABLE 6 Correlations between PERVALE-S and age, sex, fluid |
|---|
| intelligence (Gf), and HSPQ measures ($N = 55$, after eliminating case 41). |

| | М | SD | Total | Basic | Social |
|---|-------|-------|---------|---------|---------|
| Age | 21.68 | 5.65 | 0.391** | 0.124 | 0.447** |
| Sex (1: male; 2: female) | - | - | 0.101 | 0.132 | 0.048 |
| Raven's Standard Progressive Matrices test (RSPM) <i>Gf</i> | 80.71 | 15.12 | 0.288* | 0.163 | 0.281* |
| HSPQ A: Warmth | 2.27 | 0.73 | 0.231 | 0.233 | 0.157 |
| HSPQ B: Intelligence | 2.43 | 0.60 | 0.142 | 0.229 | 0.039 |
| HSPQ C: Emotional stability | 2.38 | 0.75 | 0.087 | 0.036 | 0.094 |
| HSPQ D: Excitability | 2.14 | 0.70 | -0.066 | -0.121 | -0.008 |
| HSPQ E: Dominance | 1.91 | 0.61 | -0.252 | -0.099 | -0.276* |
| HSPQ F: Cheerfulness | 2.14 | 0.70 | 0.141 | 0.040 | 0.165 |
| HSPQ G: Consciousness | 2.43 | 0.68 | 0.253 | 0.347** | 0.110 |
| HSPQ H: Boldness | 1.96 | 0.66 | -0.057 | -0.096 | -0.013 |
| HSPQ I: Sensivity | 2.32 | 0.57 | 0.131 | 0.094 | 0.115 |
| HSPQ J: Withdrawal | 1.64 | 0.70 | -0.051 | -0.066 | -0.025 |
| HSPQ O: Apprehension | 1.68 | 0.66 | -0.219 | -0.242 | -0.135 |
| HSPQ Q2: Self-sufficiency | 1.38 | 0.52 | -0.265* | -0.196 | -0.228 |
| HSPQ Q3: Self-discipline | 2.21 | 0.59 | 0.089 | 0.180 | 0.000 |
| HSPQ Q4: Tension | 1.71 | 0.73 | -0.237 | -0.303* | -0.118 |

Significant rho relationships are in boldface.

Correlations were calculated using Spearman's rho. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01; one tailed.

recruiting lip-readers, because most of them did not belong to the deaf school anymore. In addition, we could recruit only 18 signers for the pilot st and the inclusion of verbal language education in the school curriculum. However, we decided not to include DPs with cochlear implants because most of them were below 12 years old. Finally, we included a sample of HP to compare their performance with the deaf sample.

Testing PERVALE-S among Linguistic Groups

The main goal of the pilot study was to test the new version of PERVALE-S. Generally, participants performed better in the basic emotion section compared to the social one. Emotional

TABLE 7 | Correlations between PERVALE-S and adaptation criteria.

| м | SD | Basic emotion | Social emotion |
|------|------------------------------|---|---|
| 3.78 | 1.15 | 0.17 | 0.21 |
| 3.45 | 1.27 | 0.41* | -0.08 |
| 3.26 | 1.23 | 0.11 | 0.16 |
| 3.33 | 1.01 | 0.01 | 0.06 |
| 2.15 | 1.19 | - 0.45 * | - 0.39 * |
| | 3.78 3.45 3.26 3.33 | 3.78 1.15 3.45 1.27 3.26 1.23 3.33 1.01 | 3.78 1.15 0.17 3.45 1.27 0.41* 3.26 1.23 0.11 3.33 1.01 0.01 |

Significant relationships are in boldface (DP: n = 26).

Correlations were calculated using Spearman's rho. *p < 0.05 one tailed.

development studies have pointed out that social emotion development takes more cognitive effort and time than basic emotions (Arsenio, 2003). Indeed, EPA—the first branch of the EI ability model (Mayer and Salovey, 2007)—forms the basis on which other branches (using, understanding, and managing) grow. The ability to perceive basic emotions (matching the correct emotion) takes about 6–8 years to develop, while social emotions require about 12 years (Zeidner et al., 2003; Mestre et al., 2007). This corroborates with our finding that age is correlated to the social emotion section but not the basic emotion section (r = 0.447, p < 0.01).

Regarding the first objective of this pilot study, the correct answer rate by section was around 70%, which is an appropriate score for future standards. Except among lip-readers in the social emotion section, who were also younger than the other participants. Even so, the non-parametric ANOVA did not reveal any difference between linguistic groups. However, the analysis of the influence of age by group revealed some relationships, especially among signers. In this case, age was related to both sections. In the lip-reading group, age was related to just the social emotion section. Probably, both age and sample size compromised this finding in the lip-readers group. No age by section relationships were found in the hearing group. Cautiously, our results are comparable to those of previous studies (Dyck and Denver, 2003; González et al., 2011). Thus, DP probably need more time to identify the emotion expressed compared to HP, perhaps due to fewer opportunities to obtain experience in matching emotional expressions (Alegria and Lechat, 2005). Another complementary explanation comes from the lack of abilities for listening. DP need to compensate for their disabilities in hearing to enhance their accuracy in emotional perceptions. For this purpose, they need to spend more time to obtain similar performance standards (Letourneau and Mitchell, 2011). Gf could be a mediating variable in this relationship, as catalyst for emotional learning (Farrelly and Austin, 2007; Belke et al., 2008; Ono et al., 2011).

There is an interesting theoretical debate about facial expression of emotion and the meaning of motor expression (Nelson and Russell, 2013). However, it is also necessary to identify the underlying determinants and production mechanisms in order to widely encompass the nature of this process, and choose fundamental assumptions and predictions regarding the patterning of facial expressions for different emotions (Scherer et al., 2013). The PERVALE-S items were based on idiosyncratic emotional expressions for the deaf from the south of Spain. For this purpose, we worked with six expert

deaf interpreters and confirmed that they highly agreed on the right answer for each item (intraclass correlation was 0.89, p < 0.001). We also report the advice given by interpreters about this idiosyncratic emotional culture in DP (Lederberg et al., 2013); thus, the PERVALE-S items might not be appropriate for other cultures, however, HP performed similarly to DP.

The confusion matrices showed that many mistakes were made in the social emotion section. In the basic emotion section, the deaf participants had difficulty identifying joyfulness (42.9% for lip-readers and 22.2% for signers) which is unusual. In fact, it is the easiest emotion to identify for children (Mestre et al., 2011). However, it is normal to have difficulty identifying surprise and fear (57.1% for identifying fear and 42.9% for surprise among lip-readers; Ekman, 1999; Jessen et al., 2012). HP erred mainly on fear when it was expressed with low intensity (40%). There were similar mistakes from the three groups in the social emotion section. Jealousy and envy were less likely to be identified correctly (from 36.7 to 57.1%, respectively). This outcome is interesting because it bolsters an idea pointed out by Salovey and Rodin (1988). The authors reported that jealousy seemed more intense than envy; moreover, both emotions seemed to be experienced practically in the same way. Hence, it is more a question of quantitative than qualitative experience (for more information, see Salovey, 1991). In other words, jealousy and envy require considerable cognitive development to be perceived correctly (Oatley and Johnson-Laird, 2014). Indeed, the relationship found between Gf and social emotion in this study (r = 0.28, p < 0.05) hints at a mediating role of intelligence in the perception of social or complex emotion in DP.

Does PERVALE-S Fit into the EK Construct?

Emotional knowledge is a classic topic for emotional perception in children; however, it can also be used for other ages, for instance, sections A and E of MSCEIT (Mayer et al., 2003; for cross-cultural validation see Karim and Weisz, 2010). Critics have recently discussed if it is possible to measure the EI framework entirely (Maul, 2012a,b). PERVALE-S is a special instrument for measuring the first branch (perceiving).

Gender has been reported as an important variable in EI (Castro-Schilo and Kee, 2010), and in emotional perception (Chiaburu and Gray, 2008). In this study, gender was not significant because of the sample age. Future studies should confirm our results of no differences between groups.

Another question is how other EK measures have been computed. Take, for instance, the EMT (Emotional Match Task, Morgan et al., 2009). This instrument has been validated in Spain (see Alonso-Alberca et al., 2012) with a good reliability and promising validation processes. Nevertheless, some aspects of this task are still under debate. Some EMT items are computed the same way across different population subsets. For example, in the first part of EMT there are two ambiguous items, item number 8 and item number 11, the answers "sad" or "anger" have the same valor (they both are computed as "1"). Both emotions had similar accuracy rates although sadness and anger have different facial expressions (Ekman, 1999). In our opinion, this decision favors the psychometric properties of the instrument. In contrast, we believe that an emotional perception instrument

should encompass different levels of achievement, as in an exam (Seal et al., 2009). Verbal intelligence might be used as a screening factor in future studies on emotion perception in DP, while *Gf* (e.g., Raven's measure) should be tested as a mediating variable in EK score, even among HP. It is too early to recommend PERVALE-S as a tool for assessing emotional perception in DP. As cochlear implants are increasingly prevalent, the next step would be to test the instrument on a sample with cochlear implants. Therefore, prosody is another factor to include in the study of emotional perception or EK.

Age and intelligence were related to PERVALE-S, but social emotion should be redesigned, removing at least the envy items following Salovey and Rodin's (1988) suggestions (quantitative difference). Another topic under debate is whether newborn deaf should be implanted, according to pilot study findings, these results should not be taken as support for the defenders of cochlear implant devices for deaf. However, we assume that technology will improve tremendously in the future, and that "metallic sounds" will be controlled. If DP indeed decode emotions similarly to HP, then another social adaptation barrier will disappear.

The Role of Personality Traits

In fact, our personality test adapted for the deaf might be considered as semantic differential with three levels of agreement (1: "a little", 2: "medium", 3: "much"). We used HSPQ traits and created a pptx file embedded with videos. All participants understood how to fill it. This was another challenge because we did not assume that the deaf participants would understand the 144-item HSPQ.

We founded that participants who scored lower in the social emotion section perceived themselves as more dominant (r = -0.276, p < 0.05). Dominance and EPA are included in the hypothesis of subordination (Snodgrass, 1992), which states that the increased capacity of women (and compliant people) to perceive emotions is due to traditional social subordination which they have been or are being subjected to (for further reading see Elfenbein et al., 2002). The key idea of this hypothesis is that it is more important for subordinates to understand the emotions of those whom they are subordinated to (Keltner et al., 2003).

Regarding the basic emotion section, this subscale was positively related to consciousness (r = 0.347, p > 0.01) and negatively related to tension (r = -0.265, p < 0.05). Consciousness (and unconsciousness emotion processes) is attracting interest from emotional perception researchers (see Barret et al., 2005). People who pay attention to their tasks (as PERVALE-S) tend to score higher in this performance test as well (Matsumoto et al., 2000; Barret et al., 2005; Matsumoto, 2006). In contrast, neuroticism or tension predicts lower performance in emotional perception tasks (Matsumoto et al., 2000). Finally, the HSPQ trait of self-sufficiency was negatively related to overall PERVALE-S performance (r = -0.265, p < 0.05). Participants who prefers to work in groups, instead of alone, obtained better scores in the instrument. EI abilities are related to social interactions (Lopes et al., 2004, 2011; Grant et al., 2014). This is consistent with the relationship found in the present study.

This may be because individuals who perceive themselves as easygoing are more interested in developing their social competence (Gross, 1998).

Adaptation Criteria

In order to determine the predictive validity of the instrument, we asked four teachers who were familiar with the deaf participants to rate them along five social adaptation criteria. This strategy was used successfully to determine the predictive validity of EI (Mestre et al., 2006; Lopes et al., 2011, 2012). The level of agreement for each criterion was appropriate. Hearing participants were excluded from posterior multiple regression analysis. The final sample for this part of the study was 26 deaf participants. Stepwise multiple regression analysis revealed that both basic emotion section scores and age were related to impulsiveness control and to unrest. Traditionally, impulsiveness has been related to being able to regulate one's emotions in school (Gross and Thompson, 2007). The consulted teachers agreed to consider this point of view. The deaf participants who were rated as being able to control their impulse better also scored higher in the basic emotion section. Unrest or conflict was also related negatively to basic emotions and age after regression analysis. This relation between emotional competence and unrest has been described previously, especially among males (Mestre et al., 2006; Lopes et al., 2012). Thus, the finding of this relationship in our study might be due to more than half the sample being male (68%). However, the Mann-Whitney analysis did not reveal this gender influence.

Despite these findings, we recommend prudence in the interpretation of the current results. PERVALE-S is still under review and predictive validity investigations are necessary. Currently, the instrument is being used to train emotional competence among DP.

Conclusion

Limitations and Strengths

The sample size and the lack of similar studies using an emotional perception instrument adapted for DP is a strong limitation. The research design did not allow the making of causal inferences, despite the multiple regression analysis used. Nevertheless, this was a pilot study whose main objective was to test the new instrument and derive standard scores for future investigations with DP. To develop an instrument for the deaf was a challenge, as well as adapting the HSPQ.

Removing verbal intelligence influences from the pilot study and developing an emotional perception instrument for DP minimized traditional differences in the emotional perception assessment between DP and HP. This pilot study provides an interesting contribution to the literature on emotional perception and deaf. In addition, it is a first step to assess EI in DP. The main problem in assessing EI is verbal intelligence (especially in the third branch: understanding emotions, see Beck et al., 2012), and verbal intelligence is a measure of crystallized intelligence (Mackintosh, 2003). Because of these influences, some emotionally competent people obtained low scores in some EI performance test as MSCEIT (Amitay and Mongrain, 2007; Nafukho, 2010). Therefore, the development of instruments such as PERVALE-S allows the separation of the influence of verbal ability on non-linguistic EI studies.

Emotional knowledge and many emotional perception tests have not included social emotion stimuli. This might be due to problems with using static stimuli to simulate existential emotional states, such as anxiety, jealousy, and embarrassment (Krumhuber et al., 2013). Some social emotions are existential, for instance anxiety, jealousy, embarrassment, or envy (Lazarus and Lazarus, 1996). Indeed, participants often committed high error percentages (Lazarus and Lazarus, 1996). Avoiding social emotion stimuli does not encompass the whole emotional sphere and how to face it (Summerfeldt et al., 2006). Moreover, the relationship between Gf and social emotion should be explored with a bigger sample. Previous studies have suggested the role of non-linguistic abilities in the EI (see Albanese et al., 2010). Another strength is that PERVALE-S fits in the current perception theories (top–down versus bottom–up).

Generalizability and Heuristics

It was difficult to recruit the deaf sample, due to the changing situation regarding DP. For example, Spanish deaf students are receiving an inclusive education instead of in a special school

References

- Acosta-Rodríguez, V. M. (2003). Un estudio de la sordera como construcción social: visiones externas versus visiones internas. *Rev. Logop. Foniatría Audiol.* 23, 178–194. doi: 10.1016/S0214-4603(03)75762-3
- Albanese, O., De Stasio, S., Di Chiacchio, C., Fiorilli, C., and Pons, F. (2010). Emotion comprehension: the impact of nonverbal intelligence. J. Genet. Psychol. 171, 101–15. doi: 10.1080/00221320903548084
- Alegria, J., and Lechat, J. (2005). Phonological processing in deaf children: when lipreading and cues are incongruent. J. Deaf Stud. Deaf Educ. 10, 122–133. doi: 10.1093/deafed/eni013
- Alonso-Alberca, N., Vergara, A. I., Fernandez-Berrocal, P., Johnson, S. R., and Izard, C. E. (2012). The adaptation and validation of the Emotion Matching Task for preschool children in Spain. *Int. J. Behav. Dev.* 36, 489–494. doi: 10.1177/0165025412462154
- Amitay, O. A., and Mongrain, M. (2007). From emotional intelligence to intelligent choice of partner. J. Soc. Psychol. 147, 325–343. doi: 10.3200/SOCP.147.4
- Arsenio, W. F. (2003). Emotional intelligence and the intelligence of emotions: a developmental perspective on mixed EI models. *Hum. Dev.* 46, 97–103. doi: 10.1159/000068582
- Barret, L. F., Niedenthal, P. M., and Winkielman, P. (2005). *Emotion and Consciousness*. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Beck, L., Kumschick, I. R., Eid, M., and Klann-Delius, G. (2012). Relationship between language competence and emotional competence in middle childhood. *Emotion* 12, 503–514. doi: 10.1037/a0026320
- Belke, E., Humphreys, G. W., Watson, D. G., Meyer, A. S., and Telling, A. L. (2008). Top-down effects of semantic knowledge in visual search are modulated by cognitive but not perceptual load. *Percept. Psychophys.* 70, 1444–1458. doi: 10.3758/PP.70.8.1444

Bruner, J. S. (1973). The Relevance of Education. New York: Norton.

- Cambra, C., Leal, A., and Silvestre, N. (2010). Graphical representations of a television series: a study with deaf and hearing adolescents. *Span. J. Psychol.* 13, 765–776. doi: 10.1017/S1138741600002420
- Castro-Schilo, L., and Kee, D. W. (2010). Gender differences in the relationship between emotional intelligence and right hemisphere lateralization for facial processing. *Brain Cogn.* 73, 62–67. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2010. 03.003

(Kelman and Branco, 2009). Furthermore, there is ongoing debate about whether cochlear implants should be given to all newborn deaf (Kermit, 2009). Some Spanish deaf communities are awaiting studies that support their point of view against cochlear implantation (Herrero et al., 2009), but this pilot study is not an answer for or against of the cochlear implant. Our point of view is that the deaf community claims for a major interest on their issues from HP rather than vice-versa. Moreover, DP should not perceive the cochlear implant as a menace for their own culture or way of life (Wang et al., 2011). However, this research itself might help to change some HP stereotypes about the affectivity of DP, due to their emotional performances were similar to HP.

Finally, we considered cognitive information processing in DP (just iconic inputs) when the new version of PERVALE-s was developed (i.e., reducing the levels of the answer scale from 5 to 3); however, we are unsure if this software could be generalized to another deaf community due to the special dialect for Southern SSL. However, hearing participants seemed to understand most of the basic emotions and committed the same errors as the deaf in the social emotion section (envy and jealousy). This software is easily translatable for any researcher interested in the software. In addition, the videos could be replaced.

- Cattell, R. B., and Cattell, M. D. (1995). HSPQ. Cuestionario de Personalidad Para Adolescentes [HSPQ. Personality Questionnaire for Adolescents]. Madrid: TEA Ediciones, S. A.
- Chiaburu, D. S., and Gray, B. (2008). Emotional incompetence or gender-based stereotyping? J. Appl. Behav. Sci. 44, 293–314. doi: 10.1177/0021886308316704
- Day, A. L., and Carroll, S. A. (2004). Using an ability-based measure of emotional intelligence to predict individual performance, group performance, and group citizenship behaviours. *Pers. Indiv. Differ.* 36, 1443–1458. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(03)00240-X
- Denham, S. A. (1986). Social cognition, prosocial behavior, and emotion in preschoolers: contextual validation. *Child Dev.* 57, 194–201. doi: 10.2307/1130651
- Dyck, M. J., and Denver, E. (2003). Can the emotion recognition ability of deaf children be enhanced? A pilot study. J. Deaf Stud. Deaf Educ. 8, 348–356. doi: 10.1093/deafed/eng019
- Dyck, M. J., Farrugia, C., Shochet, I. M., and Holmes-Brown, M. (2004). Emotion recognition/understanding ability in hearing or vision-impaired children: do sounds, sights, or words make the difference? J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 45, 789–800. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00272.x
- Ekman, P. (1992). An argument for basic emotions. Cogn. Emot. 6, 169–200. doi: 10.1080/02699939208411068
- Ekman, P. (1999). "Facial expressions," in *Handbook of Cognition and Emotion*, eds T. Dalgleisg and M. Power (New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons), 226–232.
- Ekman, P. (2006). "Cross-cultural studies of facial expression," in *Darwin and Facial Expression*, ed. P. Ekman (Cambridge, MA: Malor Books), 169–221.
- Elfenbein, H. A. (2013). Nonverbal dialects and accents in facial expressions of emotion. *Emot. Rev.* 5, 90–96. doi: 10.1177/1754073912451332
- Elfenbein, H. A., Marsh, A. A., and Ambady, N. (2002). "Emotional intelligence nd the recognition of emotion from facial expression," in *The Wisdom in Feeling: Psychological Processes in Emotional Intelligence*, eds L. F. Barret and P. Salovey (New York, NY: Guilford Press), 37–59.
- Farrelly, D., and Austin, E. J. (2007). Ability EI as an intelligence? Associations of the MSCEIT with performance on emotion processing and social tasks and with cognitive ability. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 1043–1063. doi: 10.1080/02699930601069404
- Fernandez-Dols, J. M. (2013). Advances in the study of facial expression: an introduction to the special section. *Emot. Rev.* 5, 13–17. doi: 10.1177/1754073912457209

- Fernandez-Dols, J.-M., and Crivelli, C. (2013). Emotion and expression: naturalistic studies. *Emot. Rev.* 5, 24–29. doi: 10.1177/1754073912457229
- Galotti, K. M. (2008). Cognitive Psychology: In and Out of the Laboratory, 4th Edn. Belmont, CA: Thomson Wadsworth.
- Glickman, N. S. (2009). Adapting best practices in CBT for deaf and hearing persons with language and learning challenges. J. Psychother. Integr. 19, 354– 384. doi: 10.1037/a0017969
- Goldstein, E. B. (2008). Cognitive Psychology: Connecting Mind, Research, and Everyday Experience, 2nd Edn. Belmont, CA: Thomson Wadsworth.
- González, M. T. D., Guil, F. G., López, L., Salmerón, R., and García, G. (2011). Evaluación neuropsicológica en niños sordos: resultados preliminares obtenidos con la batería AWARD neuropsychological. *Electron. J. Res. Educ. Pychol.* 9, 849–868.
- Grant, L., Kinman, G., and Alexander, K. (2014). What's all this talk about emotion? Developing emotional intelligence in social work students. Soc. Work Educ. 33, 874–889. doi: 10.1080/02615479.2014.891012
- Gross, J. J. (1998). Sharpening the focus: emotion regulation, arousal, and social competence. *Psychol. Inq.* 9, 287–290. doi: 10.1207/s15327965pli0904_8
- Gross, J. J., and Thompson, R. A. (2007). "Emotion regulation: conceptual foundations," in *Handbook of Emotion Regulation*, ed. J. J. Gross (New York, NY: Guilford), 3–24.
- Grunes, P., Gudmundsson, A., and Irmer, B. (2013). To what extent is the Mayer and Salovey (1997) model of emotional intelligence a useful predictor of leadership style and perceived leadership outcomes in Australian educational institutions? *Educ. Manag. Adm. Leadersh.* 42, 112–135. doi: 10.1177/1741143213499255
- Hassin, R. R., Aviezer, H., and Bentin, S. (2013). Inherently ambiguous: facial expressions of emotions, in context. *Emot. Rev.* 5, 60–65. doi: 10.1177/1754073912451331
- Herrero, J., Mestre, J. M., Guil, R., and Muñoz, J. (2009). PERVALE-S. Test de Tareas Cognitivas de Percepción y Valoración de Emociones en sordos/Cognitive Task Test of Perception and Valoration of emotions in deaf people. Cadiz, Registro General de Patetens y de la Propiedad Intelectual. Junta de Andalucía: Propiedad Intelectual.
- Hosie, J. A., Russell, P. A., Gray, C. D., Scott, C., Hunter, N., Banks, J. S., et al. (2000). Knowledge of display rules in prelingually deaf and hearing children. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* 41, 389–398. doi: 10.1111/1469-7610.00623
- Hughes, C., and Leekam, S. (2004). What are the links between theory of mind and social relations? Review, reflections and new directions for studies of typical and atypical development. *Soc. Dev.* 13, 590–619. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2004.00285.x
- Ipiña, M. J., Molina, L., Guzmán, R., and Reyna, C. (2010). Comparación del desempeño social en niños con sordera profunda y audición normal, según distintos informantes. *Electron. J. Res. Educ. Pychol.* 8, 1077–1098.
- Jessen, S., Obleser, J., and Kotz, S. A. (2012). How bodies and voices interact in early emotion perception. Edited by Ayse Pinar Saygin. *PLoS ONE* 7:e36070. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0036070
- Karim, J., and Weisz, R. (2010). Cross-cultural research on the reliability and validity of the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). *Cross Cult. Res.* 44, 374–404. doi: 10.1177/1069397110377603
- Kelman, C., and Branco, A. (2009). (Meta)communication strategies in inclusive classes for deaf students. Am. Ann. Deaf 154, 371–381. doi: 10.1353/aad.0.0112
- Keltner, D., Gruenfeld, D., and Andersen, C. (2003). Power, approach, and inhibition. *Psychol. Rev.* 110, 265–284. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.110.2.265
- Kermit, P. (2009). Deaf or Deaf? Questioning Alleged Antinomies in the Bioethical Discourses on Cochlear Implantation and Suggesting an Alternative Approach to Deafness. *Scand. J. Disabil. Res.* 11, 159–174. doi: 10.1080/15017410902830744
- Knyazev, G. G., Bocharov, A. V., Levin, E. A., Savostyanov, A. N., and Slobodskoj-Plusnin, J. Y. (2008). Anxiety and oscillatory responses to emotional facial expressions. *Brain Res.* 1227, 174–188. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008.06.108
- Kosslyn, S. M., and Smith, E. E. (2006). Cognitive Psychology; Mind and brain. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Krumhuber, E. G., Kappas, A., and Manstead, S. R. (2013). Effects of dynamic aspects of facial expressions: a review. *Emot. Rev.* 5, 41–46. doi: 10.1177/1754073912451349
- Kumschick, I. R., Beck, L., Eid, M., Witte, G., Klann-Delius, G., Heuser, I., et al. (2014). READING and FEELING: the effects of a literature-based intervention

designed to increase emotional competence in second and third graders. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1448. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01448

- Lamm, C., and Singer, T. (2010). The role of anterior insular cortex in social emotions. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 214, 579–591. doi: 10.1007/s00429-010-0251-3
- Lazarus, R. S., and Lazarus, B. N. (1996). Passion and Reason: Making Sense of Our Emotions. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Lederberg, A., Schick, B., and Spencer, P. (2013). Language and literacy development of deaf and hard-of-hearing children: successes and challenges. *Dev. Psychol.* 49, 15–30. doi: 10.1037/a0029558
- Leon, A. C., Davis, L. L., and Kraener, H. C. (2011). The role and interpretation of pilot studies in clinical research. J. Psychiatr. Res. 45, 626–629. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2010.10.008
- Letourneau, S. M., and Mitchell, T. V. (2011). Gaze patterns during identity and emotion judgments in hearing adults and deaf users of American Sign Language. *Perception* 40, 563–575. doi: 10.1068/p6858
- Lopes, P. N., Brackett, M. A., Nezlek, J. B., Schütz, A., Sellin, I., and Salovey, P. (2004). Emotional intelligence and social interaction. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 30, 1018–1034. doi: 10.1177/0146167204264762
- Lopes, P. N., Mestre, J. M., Guil, R., Kremenitzer, J. P., and Salovey, P. (2012). The role of knowledge and skills for managing emotions in adaptation to school: social behavior and misconduct in the classroom. *Am. Educ. Res. J.* 49, 710–742. doi: 10.3102/0002831212443077
- Lopes, P. N., Nezlek, J. B., Extremera, N., Hertel, J., Fernández-Berrocal, P., Schütz, A., et al. (2011). Emotion regulation and the quality of social interaction: does the ability to evaluate emotional situations and identify effective responses matter? J. Pers. 79, 429–467. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2010.00689.x
- Ludlow, A., Heaton, P., Rosset, D., Hills, P., and Deruelle, C. (2010). Emotion recognition in children with profound and severe deafness: do they have a deficit in perceptual processing? *J. Clin. Exp. Neuropsychol.* 32, 923–928. doi: 10.1080/13803391003596447
- MacCann, C., and Roberts, R. D. (2008). New paradigms for assessing emotional intelligence: theory and data. *Emotion* 8, 540–551. doi: 10.1037/a0012746
- Mackintosh, N. (2003). The fractionation of working memory maps onto different components of intelligence. *Intelligence* 31, 519–531. doi: 10.1016/S0160-2896(03)00052-7
- Marschark, M., Bull, R., Sapere, P., Nordmann, E., Skene, W., Lukomski, J., et al. (2012). Do you see what i see? School perspectives of deaf children, hearing children, and their parents. *Eur. J. Spec. Needs Educ.* 27, 483–497. doi: 10.1080/08856257.2012.719106
- Masataka, N. (1996). Perception of motherese in a signed language by 6-month-old deaf infants. Dev. Psychol. 32, 874–879. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.32.5.874
- Massone, M. I., and Baez, M. (2009). Deaf children's construction of writing. Sign Lang. Stud. 9, 457–479. doi: 10.1353/sls.0.0023
- Matsumoto, D. (2006). Are cultural differences in emotion regulation mediated by personality traits? J. Cross Cult. Psychol. 37, 421–437. doi: 10.1177/0022022106288478
- Matsumoto, D., LeRoux, J., Wilson-Cohn, C., Raroque, J., Kooken, K., Ekman, P., et al. (2000). A new test to measure emotion recognition ability: Matsumoto and Ekman's Japanese and Caucasian Brief Affect Recognition Test (JACBERT). J. Nonverbal Behav. 24, 179–209. doi: 10.1023/A:1006668120583
- Maul, A. (2012a). The validity of the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT) as a measure of emotional intelligence. *Emot. Rev.* 4, 394–402. doi: 10.1177/1754073912445811
- Maul, A. (2012b). Higher standards of validity evidence are needed in the measurement of emotional intelligence. *Emot. Rev.* 4, 411–412. doi: 10.1177/1754073912446357
- Mayer, J. D., DiPaolo, M., and Salovey, P. (1990). Perceiving affective content in ambiguous visual stimuli: a component of emotional intelligence. J. Pers. Assess. 54, 772–781. doi: 10.1080/00223891.1990.9674037
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (2007). "¿Qué es la inteligencia emocional?" in *Manual de Inteligencia Emocional*, eds J. M. Mestre and P. Fernandez-Berrocal (Madrid: Piramide), 25–45.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2004). Emotional intelligence: theory, findings, and implications. *Psychol. Ing.* 15, 197–215. doi: 10.1207/s15327965pli1503_02
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., Caruso, D. R., and Sitarenios, G. (2003). Measuring emotional intelligence with the MSCEIT V2.0. *Emotion* 3, 97–105. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.3.1.97

- McCullough, S., Emmorey, K., and Sereno, M. (2005). Neural organization for recognition of grammatical and emotional facial expressions in deaf asl signers and hearing nonsigners. *Brain Res. Cogn. Brain Res.* 22, 193–203. doi: 10.1016/j.cogbrainres.2004.08.012
- Meristo, M., Falkman, K. M., Hjelmquist, E., Tedoldi, M., Surian, L., and Siegal, M. (2007). Language access and theory of mind reasoning: evidence from deaf children in bilingual and oralist environments. *Dev. Psychol.* 43, 1156–1169. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.43.5.1156
- Meronen, A., and Ahonen, T. (2008). Individual differences in sign language abilities in deaf children. Am. Ann. Deaf 152, 495–504. doi: 10.1353/aad.2008.0015
- Mestre, J. M., Guil, R., Lopes, P., Salovey, P., and Gil-Olarte, P. (2006). Emotional intelligence and social and academic adaptation to school. *Psicothema* 18, 112–118.
- Mestre, J. M., Guil, R., Martinez-Cabañas, F., Larran, C., and Gonzalez de la Torre, G. (2011). Validación de una prueba para evaluar la capacidad de percibir, expresar y valorar emociones en niños de la etapa infantil. *Rev. Electrón. Interuniversitaria Formación Profesorado* 38, 37–54.
- Mestre, J. M., Núñez-Vázquez, I., and Guil, R. (2007). "Aspectos psicoevolutivos, psicosociales y diferenciales de la inteligencia emocional," In *Manual de Inteligencia Emocional*, eds J. M. Mestre and P. Fernández-Berrocal (Madrid: Pirámide), 151–170.
- Mestre, J. M., Pérez-Alarcón, I., Larrán, C., Guil, R., and Hidalgo, V. (2014). "PERCEXPVAL: un instrumento para medir la capacidad para percibir y valorar emociones básicas en niños de la etapa infantil (3-6 años). Resultados recientes en su comparación con el Emotion Match Task (EMT)," In Avances en el Estudio de la Motivación y de la Emoción, eds A. Acosta, J. L. Megías, and J. Lupiáñez (Granada: Universidad de Granada), 181–187.
- Morgan, G., Meristo, M., Mann, W., Hjelmquist, E., Surian, L., and Siegal, M. (2014). Mental state language and quality of conversational experience in deaf and hearing children. *Cogn. Dev.* 29, 41–49. doi: 10.1016/j.cogdev.2013.10.002
- Morgan, J. K., Izard, C. E., and King, K. A. (2009). Construct validity of the emotion matching task: preliminary evidence for convergent and criterion validity of a new emotion knowledge measure for young children. *Soc. Dev.* 19, 52–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9507.2008.00529.x
- Morris, C., Denham, S. A., Bassett, H. H., and Curby, T. W. (2013). Relations among teachers' emotion socialization beliefs and practices, and preschoolers' emotional competence. *Early Educ. Dev.* 24, 979–999. doi: 10.1080/10409289.2013.825186
- Most, T., Weisel, A., and Tur-Kaspa, H. (1999). Contact with students with hearing impairments and the evaluation of speech intelligibility and personal qualities. *J. Spec. Educ.* 33, 103–111. doi: 10.1177/002246699903300204
- Nafukho, F. M. (2010). Emotional intelligence and performance: need for additional empirical evidence. Adv. Dev. Hum. Resour. 11, 671–689. doi: 10.1177/1523422309360838
- Nelson, N. L., and Russell, J. A. (2013). Universality revisited. *Emot. Rev.* 5, 8–15. doi: 10.1177/1754073912457227
- Oatley, K., and Johnson-Laird, P. N. (2014). Cognitive approaches to emotions. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 18, 134–140. doi: 10.1016/j.tics.2013.12.004
- Ono, M., Sachau, D. A., Deal, W. P., Englert, D. R., and Taylor, M. D. (2011). Cognitive ability, emotional intelligence, and the big five personality dimensions as predictors of criminal investigator performance. *Crim. Justice Behav.* 38, 471–491. doi: 10.1177/0093854811399406
- Parrott, W. G., and Smith, R. H. (1993). Distinguishing the experiences of envy and jealousy. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 64, 906–920. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.64.6.906
- Peterson, C. C., and Slaughter, V. P. (2006). Telling the story of theory of mind: deaf and hearing children's narratives and mental state understanding. Br. J. Dev. Psychol. 24, 151–179. doi: 10.1348/026151005X60022
- Prietch, S. S., and Filgueiras, L. V. L. (2013). "Developing Emotion-Libras 2.0 an Instrument to Measure the Emotional Quality of Deaf Persons while using

Technology," in *Emerging Research and Trends in Interactivity and the Human-Computer Interface*, eds K. Blashki and P. Isaías (Hershey, PA: IGI Global).

- Raven, J. C., Court, J. H., and Raven, J. (1993). Test de Matrices Progresivas. Escalas Coloreada, General y Avanzada. Manual. Buenos Aires: Paidós.
- Rieffe, C., Terwogt, M. M., and Smit, C. (2003). Deaf children on the causes of emotions. *Educ. Psychol.* 23, 159–168. doi: 10.1080/0144341032000039547
- Roberts, R. D., Schulze, R., O'Brien, K., MacCann, C., Reid, J., and Maul, A. (2006). Exploring the validity of the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT) with established emotions measures. *Emotion* 6, 663–669. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.6.4.663
- Rodríguez-Ortiz, I. R. (2005). *El Desarrollo Socioemocional de las Personas sordas* (*The Social-Emotional Development of Deaf People*). Abstract dissertation at CIVE, Congreso International Virtual de Educacion (International Congress of Virtual Education), Palma de Mallorca.
- Rusting, C. L. (1998). Personality, mood, and cognitive processing of emotional information: three conceptual frameworks. *Psychol. Bul.* 124, 165–196. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.124.2.165
- Salovey, P. (1991). The Psychology of Jealousy and Envy. New York, NY: Guildford Press.
- Salovey, P., and Rodin, J. (1988). Coping with envy and jealousy. J. Soc. Clin. Psychol. 7, 15-33. doi: 10.1521/jscp.1988.7.1.15
- Scherer, K. R., Mortillaro, M., and Mehu, M. (2013). Understanding the mechanisms underlying the production of facial expression of emotion: a componential perspective. *Emot. Rev.* 5, 47–53. doi: 10.1177/1754073912451504
- Seal, C. R., Sass, M. D., Bailey, J. R., and Liao-Troth, M. (2009). Integrating the emotional intelligence construct: the relationship between emotional ability and emotional competence. *Organ. Manag. J.* 6, 204–214. doi: 10.1057/omj. 2009.28
- Snodgrass, S. E. (1992). Further effects of role versus gender on interpersonal sensivity. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 48, 813–838.
- Summerfeldt, L. J., Kloosterman, P. H., Antony, M. M., and Parker, J. D. A. (2006). Social anxiety, emotional intelligence, and interpersonal adjustment. *J. Psychopathol. Behav. Assess.* 28, 57–68. doi: 10.1007/s10862-006-4542-1
- Wang, Y., Su, Y., Fang, P., and Zhou, Q. (2011). Facial expression recognition: can preschoolers with cochlear implants and hearing aids catch it? *Res. Dev. Disabil.* 32, 2583–2588. doi: 10.1016/j.ridd.2011.06.019
- Wiefferink, C. H., Rieffe, C., Ketelaar, L., De Raeve, L., and Frijns, J. H. M. (2013). Emotion understanding in deaf children with a cochlear implant. *J. Deaf Stud. Deaf Educ.* 18, 175–186. doi: 10.1093/deafed/ens042
- Zeidner, M., Matthews, G., Roberts, R. D., and MacCann, C. (2003). Development of emotional intelligence: towards a multi‐ level investment model. *Hum. Dev.* 46, 69–96. doi: 10.1159/000068580
- Ziv, M., Most, T., and Cohen, S. (2013). Understanding of emotions and false beliefs among hearing children versus deaf children. J. Deaf Stud. Deaf Educ. 18, 161–174. doi: 10.1093/deafed/ens073
- Zumbo, B. D., Gadermann, A. M., and Zeisser, C. (2007). Ordinal versions of coefficients alpha and theta for Likert rating scales. J. Mod. Appl. Stat. Methods 6, 21–29.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Mestre, Larrán, Herrero, Guil and de la Torre. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Implicit theories and ability emotional intelligence

Rosario Cabello^{1*} and Pablo Fernández-Berrocal²

¹ Department of Psychology, Faculty of Education, University of Castilla-La Mancha, Ciudad Real, Spain, ² Department of Basic Psychology, Faculty of Psychology, University of Málaga, Málaga, Spain

Previous research has shown that people differ in their implicit theories about the essential characteristics of intelligence and emotions. Some people believe these characteristics to be predetermined and immutable (entity theorists), whereas others believe that these characteristics can be changed through learning and behavior training (incremental theorists). The present study provides evidence that in healthy adults (N = 688), implicit beliefs about emotions and emotional intelligence (EI) may influence performance on the ability-based Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). Adults in our sample with incremental theories about emotions and El scored higher on the MSCEIT than entity theorists, with implicit theories about El showing a stronger relationship to scores than theories about emotions. Although our participants perceived both emotion and El as malleable, they viewed emotions as more malleable than El. Women and young adults in general were more likely to be incremental theorists than men and older adults. Furthermore, we found that emotion and El theories mediated the relationship of gender and age with ability El. Our findings suggest that people's implicit theories about El may influence their emotional abilities, which may have important consequences for personal and professional El training.

Keywords: emotional intelligence, MSCEIT, implicit theories, gender, age, mediation

Introduction

Individuals can differ substantially in how much they believe that essential human characteristics such as intelligence and emotions are malleable. Those termed "entity theorists" regard such attributes as relatively fixed and difficult to change; others, termed "incremental theorists," view the same attributes as malleable and changeable with effort and time (Dweck and Leggett, 1988). Being an incremental theorist has been associated with different positive outcomes such as better academic and professional achievement, and better mental health and well-being (Dweck, 2012), yet we are unaware of studies that have analyzed how an individual's implicit theories of emotions and emotional intelligence (EI) influence his or her EI. The present study therefore sought to examine how such implicit theories relate to ability EI.

Emotional Intelligence

In the quarter-century since Salovey and Mayer (1990) published the concept of EI, various theoretical models and instruments have been developed. The most widely applied theoretical models are mixed models and the ability model (Mayer et al., 2008). Mixed models conceptualize EI as a conglomeration of characteristics, including empathy, motivation, persistence, optimism, and social skills. Mixed EI is typically measured through self-report instruments, and it overlaps extensively with personality traits and measures of emotional/psychological well-being

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jason C. Immekus, University of Louisville, USA

Reviewed by:

Neal M. Ashkanasy, The University of Queensland, Australia Christian Wandeler, California State University, Fresno, USA

*Correspondence:

Rosario Cabello, Department of Psychology, Faculty of Education, University of Castilla-La Mancha, Ronda de Calatrava 3, Ciudad Real 13071, Spain rosario.cabello@uclm.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Educational Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 27 February 2015 Accepted: 11 May 2015 Published: 22 May 2015

Citation:

Cabello R and Fernández-Berrocal P (2015) Implicit theories and ability emotional intelligence. Front. Psychol. 6:700. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00700

(Oconnor and Little, 2003; Grubb and McDaniel, 2007; Webb et al., 2013). The ability model, in contrast, defines EI as the integration of several capacities: "the ability to perceive accurately, appraise, and express emotion; the ability to access and/or generate feelings when they facilitate thought; the ability to understand emotion and emotional knowledge; and the ability to regulate emotions to promote emotional and intellectual growth" (Mayer and Salovey, 1997). Ability EI is assessed in adults using the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT; Mayer et al., 2002), which assesses each of the four abilities ("branches") of perceiving, facilitating, understanding, and managing emotions (Mayer et al., 2003). MSCEIT scores show a positive relationship with various domains of daily life, including mental and physical health, social functioning, and academic and workplace performance (e.g., Ashkanasy and Daus, 2005; Daus and Ashkanasy, 2005; Mayer et al., 2008; Brackett et al., 2011; O'Boyle et al., 2011).

Ability EI appears to vary significantly with gender. While numerous studies of ability EI using such instruments as the MSCEIT have reported women to perform significantly better than men (e.g., Mayer et al., 1999; Ciarrochi et al., 2000; Brackett and Mayer, 2003; Palmer et al., 2005; Extremera et al., 2006; Goldenberg et al., 2006; Farrelly and Austin, 2007; McIntyre, 2010), the effect size of gender varies substantially. Some studies have reported small gender differences (e.g., Lumley et al., 2005; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2012), while others have reported medium differences (e.g., Palmer et al., 2005; Farrelly and Austin, 2007). A meta-analysis of ability EI concluded the effect size to be 0.47 (Joseph and Newman, 2010).

Ability EI may also vary with age, but here the literature is less clear. While some studies reported significantly higher ability EI in older adults (Mayer et al., 1999), other studies have found no significant association between age and ability EI (Farrelly and Austin, 2007; Webb et al., 2013). Part of this discrepancy may arise from the fact that most studies on this question examine a relatively narrow age range in university populations, with all participants younger than 30 years. One study examining subjects ranging from 18 to 76 years old reported a small negative association between age and ability IE (Cabello et al., 2014).

Implicit Theories

Implicit theories function like knowledge structures (Chiu et al., 1997; Plaks et al., 2009), through which people interpret themselves and others; individuals generally act in accordance with these theories (Dweck, 2012; Leith et al., 2014). Thus, implicit theories profoundly affect human behavior, and understanding natural variation in those theories may help predict how people will respond to particular stimuli, psychotherapy, or behavioral training. For example, individuals can hold different implicit theories about the malleability of various cognitive, emotional, and behavioral domains of human nature (Dweck et al., 1995a). These domains include intelligence, emotion, social skills, relationships, management skills, social judgment, and stereotyping (for a review, see Dweck, 2012). So-called entity theorists consider these domains as relatively fixed and difficult to change. In contrast, incremental theorists view these same attributes as malleable and changeable with effort and time (Dweck and Leggett, 1988).

Implicit theories of intelligence appear to be significant determinants of human psychology and behavior. Studies indicate that individuals with incremental theories of intelligence regard effort as positive and necessary for improving ability (Dweck and Leggett, 1988; Blackwell et al., 2007), and such people tend to set themselves learning goals aimed at enhancing their malleable traits (Dweck and Leggett, 1988; Robins and Pals, 2002; Mangels et al., 2006). They tend to be more persistent and strategic than those with entity theories of intelligence (Robins and Pals, 2002; Blackwell et al., 2007; Nussbaum and Dweck, 2008), and they are more likely to cultivate mastery-oriented strategies to overcome developmental challenges such as the start of adolescence and the transition from primary school to secondary school (Blackwell et al., 2007).

Implicit theories of emotions also strongly affect human psychology and behavior. Several studies with university students or adults have shown that compared to those holding entity theories about the malleability of emotions, those holding incremental theories more frequently use cognitive reappraisal as an emotional regulation strategy, experience more positive and fewer negative emotions, receive greater social support, are more likely to use mastery-oriented strategies rather than helpless strategies, and harbor higher expectations of success (Tamir et al., 2007; Burnette et al., 2013; De Castella et al., 2013).

Schumann et al. (2014) reported that people's beliefs about empathy are positively associated with empathic concern (Study 1, r = 0.21), based on a measure of dispositional tendencies to feel empathy for others in everyday life. In fact, data from that study suggest that empathic behavior is more strongly associated with people's beliefs about empathy than with their selfreported levels of empathy. This suggests that implicit theories of empathy and self-reported levels of empathy are related but distinct, which coincides with a meta-analysis of self-report studies (Burnette et al., 2013), indicating only a small to moderate relationship between implicit theories and self-regulatory processes (range, 0.15-0.24). Thus, the available evidence suggests that people's theories about whether or not emotional abilities can change and be developed does not overlap with—and can be separated from-what people self-report about their emotional abilities.

Similarly, implicit theories of intelligence and emotions are related but distinct; some academic and emotional outcomes are affected by both theories, while others are affected only by one or the other (Romero et al., 2014). In addition, several studies with university students suggest that they view emotions as more malleable than intelligence (Tamir et al., 2007).

Whether age and gender affect implicit theories about intelligence and emotions is unclear. Some studies have failed to show significant differences between men and women (Dweck et al., 1995a; Tamir et al., 2007; Doron et al., 2009), and a metaanalysis found the available evidence to be inconclusive (Burnette et al., 2013). Similarly, while some studies have found no significant association between age and implicit theories (Dweck et al., 1995a), others have reported that people differentiate into incremental and entity theorists around 13 years of age (Diseth et al., 2014), and that older adults (ranging from 18 to 70 years) are more likely to hold entity theories (Spinath et al., 2003).

The Present Study

Although implicit theories have been linked with numerous domains of human nature, we are unaware of studies exploring possible relationships of theories about emotions or EI with ability EI. This led to the present study with the following objectives (O) and hypotheses (H):

- O1. Examine how implicit theories of emotions and EI are related and how much individuals perceive these domains to be malleable. We hypothesized that emotions would be perceived as more malleable than EI (H1), based on previous work (Tamir et al., 2007).
- O2. Examine whether and how implicit theories of emotion and EI are associated with ability EI. Because implicit theories have domain-specific implications (Dweck et al., 1995a; Romero et al., 2014), we expected implicit theories of EI to be more linked to ability EI and more predictive of ability EI than implicit theories of emotion (H2).
- O3. Examine possible effects of gender and age on implicit theories about emotions and EI.
- O4. Determine whether implicit theories about emotions and EI mediate the relationship of gender or age with ability EI.

Materials and Methods

Participants and Procedure

The sample comprised 688 healthy adults (37% men) ranging in age from 18 to 73 years (M = 36.02, SD = 14.9). Participants were recruited via posters on the local university campus, at retirement homes and in local newspapers. They received no financial compensation or incentive in exchange for participation in the study. Participants were accepted into the study to ensure a broad, balanced distribution of gender, age, and socio-economic status. Volunteers were not accepted into the study if they were younger than 18 years or if they had any physical or psychological disability that would compromise their ability to fill out the MSCEIT. Participants completed the questionnaires themselves at home. Data were collected over two consecutive years with the help of a team of research assistants. The study was carried out in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethics approval was obtained from the Research Ethics Committee, University of Málaga.

Instruments

Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (Version 2.0; Mayer et al., 2002; Extremera and Fernández-Berrocal, 2009). Ability EI was measured using a Spanish translation of the MSCEIT, which shows similar psychometric properties as the original instrument (Extremera et al., 2006); this test has been validated for adults aged 17 and older. The MSCEIT uses two tasks to measure each of the four branches of EI (perceiving, facilitating, understanding, and managing emotions), comprising a total of eight tasks. The instrument provides separate scores for each branch as well as an overall score for total EI. Scores can be calculated based on expert or consensus norms, which correlate strongly with each other (r > 0.90; Mayer et al., 2003). In the present study, we used only total EI score, which we calculated using consensus norms. Scores computed by the test publishers are standardized (M = 100, SD = 15), and the reliability of the two halves is 0.93 based on the consensus criterion. The test-retest reliability of the global MSCEIT is 0.86 after 3 weeks (Brackett and Mayer, 2003).

Implicit Theories of Emotion (Tamir et al., 2007). We evaluated implicit theories about the malleability of emotions using the scale adapted by Tamir et al. (2007) from the scale originally created by Dweck (1999) to evaluate implicit theories about intelligence. The scale consists of four items, two assessing incremental theories ("Everyone can learn to control their emotions"; "If they want to, people can change the emotions that they have") and two assessing entity theories ("No matter how hard they try, people can't really change the emotions that they have"; "The truth is, people have very little control over their emotions"). The participants were asked to report their agreement on a 7-point Likert scale. Entity statements were reverse-scored such that higher scores reflected a more incremental theory of emotions. The Spanish translation of the Implicit Theories of Emotion instrument was created using a back-translation procedure involving two independent translators, both of whom have PhDs in psychology and who are experts in the topic. In the present sample, the Cronbach alpha was 0.75.

Implicit Theories of EI. Implicit theories about the malleability of EI were evaluated using a scale adapted by us from the scale originally developed by Dweck (1999) to evaluate implicit theories about intelligence. The scale comprises two statements assessing incremental theories ("No matter how much emotional intelligence you have, you can always change it quite a bit"; "You can always significantly change how emotionally intelligent you are") and two assessing entity theories ("You can learn new things, but you can't really change your basic emotional intelligence"; "Your emotional intelligence is something about you that you can't change very much"). Participants were asked to report their agreement on a 7-point Likert scale. Entity statements were reverse-scored such that higher scores reflected a more incremental theory of emotions. The Spanish translation of the Implicit Theories of Emotional Intelligence instrument was created using a back-translation procedure involving two independent translators, both of whom have PhDs in psychology and who are experts in the topic. In the present sample, the Cronbach alpha was 0.74.

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS 20.0 (IBM, USA). Preliminary analyses were carried out to compute descriptive statistics, as well as to detect relationships among age, gender, implicit theories about emotions or EI, and total ability EI scores. To examine whether theories about emotions or about EI explained a greater proportion of the observed variance in ability EI, we conducted two analyses of two-step hierarchical regression in which the predictor variables were implicit theories of emotions or EI, while the criterion variable was total ability EI score. To determine whether gender and age were related to ability EI through implicit theories about emotions or EI, we used a parallel mediation model in the PROCESS algorithm (Hayes, 2013). PROCESS is a conditional process modeling program for

use with SPSS that utilizes an ordinary least squares- or logisticbased path analytical framework to test for both direct and indirect effects (Hayes, 2013). To test the significance of a mediation effect, PROCESS generates the Sobel test value and percentilebased bias-corrected bootstrap confidence intervals (CIs) for each indirect effect; the indirect effect is judged significant when the CI does not contain 0 (p < 0.05).

Results

Preliminary Analyses

Means, standard deviations, and correlations for all variables are shown in **Table 1**. Our sample tended to view as malleable both emotions (M = 19.69) and EI (M = 18.92; **Table 1**). This is consistent with previous studies on implicit theories of emotions (Tamir et al., 2007) and intelligence (Dweck et al., 1995a). In addition, our subjects viewed emotions as more malleable than EI based on a paired-samples t test [t(687) = 4.20, p < 0.0001]. This supports our hypothesis H1 and is consistent with previous studies on implicit theories of emotions (Tamir et al., 2007) and intelligence (Dweck et al., 1995a).

Implicit theories of emotions and EI significantly and positively correlated with each other with a medium effect size (r = 0.43, p < 0.01). Thus, both types of theory were related but distinct and separable in our study. We performed all subsequent analyses using both implicit theories.

Implicit Theories of Emotions and Total Ability El

Implicit theories of both emotion and EI correlated significantly with ability EI scores on the MSCEIT. Incremental theories were associated with higher ability EI. To determine whether theories of emotions or EI explained a greater proportion of the observed variance in ability EI, we conducted two analyses of two-step hierarchical regression to isolate the variance explained by each scale. The predictor variables were implicit theories of emotions or EI, while the criterion variable was total ability EI score. In the first model, we performed regression by adding implicit theories of emotions to the model, followed by implicit theories of EI. In the second model, the order of addition of the implicit theories to the model was reversed to control for the variance explained by implicit theories of EI. Both types of implicit theories explained a relatively small proportion of the variance in total ability EI. Higher scores in either type of implicit theory predicted higher total ability EI. In the second model, when implicit theories of EI were added first to the model, a larger proportion of variance was explained ($R^2 = 0.07$; Table 2). In other words, theories of EI explained a larger proportion of the total variance.

Gender and Age Differences in Implicit Theories of Emotion or El

In order to investigate O3, we analyzed whether gender and age were related to implicit theories of emotions and EI. Women held significantly more incremental theories of emotions than men [t(432) = -4.99, p < 0.0001, d = 0.36] with a small effect size, and significantly more incremental theories of EI [t(432) = -5.91, p < 0.0001, d = 0.50] with a medium effect

TABLE 1 | Descriptive statistics and correlations.

| | м | SD | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 |
|-------------------------|--------|-------|---------|---------|--------|--------|---|
| 1. Gender | 0.63 | 0.48 | _ | | | | |
| 2. Age | 36.02 | 14.87 | -0.23** | _ | | | |
| 3. Theories of El | 18.92 | 4.33 | 0.22** | -0.35** | - | | |
| 4. Theories of emotions | 19.69 | 4.61 | 0.19** | -0.27** | 0.43** | - | |
| 5. Ability El | 102.62 | 12.63 | 0.19** | -0.30** | 0.26** | 0.21** | - |

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.

TABLE 2 | Regression to predict total ability EI from implicit theories of either emotion or EI.

| Criterion variable | β | |
|---|--------|----------------------------|
| | Step | Final |
| Ability El Model 1 | | |
| Theories of emotions | 0.21** | 0.12* |
| Theories of El R ² R ² change | 0.04** | 0.21** 0.08** 0.04** |
| Model 2 | | |
| Theories of El | 0.26** | 0.21** |
| Theories of emotions R^2 R^2 change | 0.07** | 0.12* 0.08** 0.01* |

*p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.

size. At the same time, women showed significantly higher total ability EI [t(432) = -4.88, p < 0.0001, d = 0.35] with a small effect size. Incremental theories of emotions and EI correlated negatively with age: older adults were less likely than younger ones to hold incremental theories. Age, in turn, correlated negatively with ability EI: older people scored lower for total ability EI than younger adults.

Mediation by Implicit Theories of the Association of Age or Gender with Total Ability El

We used a parallel mediation model to explore whether gender and age were related to total ability EI via implicit theories of emotions and EI (O4). We used PROCESS Model 4 for parallel mediation, and all indirect effects were subjected to follow-up bootstrap analyses with 10,000 bootstrap samples and 95% biascorrected CI. In this way, predictor variables (gender and age), the criterion variable (ability EI) and mediators (implicit theories of emotions and EI) were tested in a single model.

In **Table 3**, column *a* shows the effect of gender or age on the mediators (implicit theories of emotions and EI); column *b*, the effect of implicit theories on the criterion variable (ability EI); column *c*, the total effect (direct and indirect) of gender or age on total ability EI; and column c', the direct effect of gender or age on total ability EI while controlling implicit theories. The results show that both types of implicit theories mediated the relationship of gender and age with total ability EI (**Figure 1**). The bootstrapped 95% CI confirmed that both types of implicit theories exerted significant indirect effects on the relationship of gender or age

| Predictor | Criterion | Mediator | а | b | С | c′ | Sobel z | 95% CI |
|-----------|------------|--|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Gender | Ability El | Theories of emotions Theories of El | 1.804** (0.357) 1.997** (0.333) | 0.285* (0.111) 0.544** (0.119) | 4.895** (0.979) 4.895** (0.979) | 3.293** (0.981) 3.293** (0.981) | 2.257* 3.602** | [0.146, 1.043] [0.577, 1.770] |
| Age | Ability El | Theories of emotions Theories of El | -0.083** (0.011) -0.102** (0.010) | 0.238* (0.110) 0.418** (0.120) | -0.254** (0.031) -0.254** (0.031) | -0.191* (0.033) -0.191* (0.033) | 2.056* 3.264** | [-0.034, -0.003] [-0.070, -0.019] |

Standard errors are presented in parentheses below the non-standardized B coefficients. Column a shows the coefficient of gender or age in the regression to predict the mediator; column b, the coefficient of the mediator in the regression to predict the criterion variable; column c, the coefficient of gender or age in the regression to predict the criterion variable; and column c', the coefficient of gender or age in the regression to predict the criterion variable; column c', the coefficient of gender or age in the regression to predict the criterion variable; and column c', the coefficient of gender or age in the regression to predict the criterion variable while controlling the mediator. *p < 0.05; **p < 0.01.



with total ability EI. When the combination of gender and both types of implicit theories was examined, gender accounted for 3.4% of the observed variance in total ability EI; both types of implicit theories accounted for 6% (overall $R^2 = 0.094$). When the combination of age and both types of implicit theories was examined, age accounted for 9% of the observed variance in total ability EI; both types of implicit theories accounted for 3% (overall $R^2 = 0.12$).

Discussion

This study is the first to our knowledge that provides evidence that implicit theories of emotion and EI influence total ability EI on the MSCEIT, such that incremental theorists show higher ability EI. This finding is consistent with hypothesis H2 and with previous studies showing that those who believe they can change their emotions use effective strategies such as cognitive reappraisal and mastery-oriented strategies more frequently than individuals who hold entity theories, and that incremental theorists experience fewer negative emotions (Tamir et al., 2007; Burnette et al., 2013). Our finding is also consistent with studies showing that university students holding incremental theories about intelligence adopt mastery-oriented strategies to face developmental challenges such as the start of adolescence and the change from primary school to high school (Blackwell et al., 2007; Cury et al., 2008).

Our participants perceived implicit theories about both emotion and EI as malleable, and they viewed theories about emotions as more malleable, consistent with our hypothesis H1. This result suggests that people tend to think of emotions as less stable than EI, consistent with previous work on implicit theories of emotions and intelligence (Tamir et al., 2007), as well as with widespread notions of the stability of intelligence (Spinath et al., 2003).

Our data further indicate that implicit theories about emotions and EI, while related, do not overlap and can be separated from each other. A similar relationship has been reported for implicit theories of emotion and intelligence (Tamir et al., 2007), such as when predicting academic and emotional functioning in adolescents (Romero et al., 2014). Our data suggest that one key difference between theories of emotions and of EI is that they appear to influence total ability EI to different extents. We found that theories of EI explained more of the observed variance in ability EI than theories of emotions, consistent with our hypothesis H2.

Motivated in part by the lack of clear evidence for or against an association of gender or age with implicit theories of emotions or intelligence, we wanted to examine whether either sociodemographic variable was associated with incremental or entity theories in our sample (O3). We found that women had more incremental theories of emotions and EI than men, in accordance with findings from Spinath et al. (2003), but in contrast to several studies reporting no significant difference between genders (Dweck et al., 1995a; Tamir et al., 2007; Doron et al., 2009). This discrepancy may reflect the fact that many previous studies used relatively young, university-based samples that may not be representative of the general adult population. In the present study, we analyzed a sample of 688 adults with ages ranging from 18 to 73 years; therefore, our results may provide a more valid point of reference than previous studies. We found that young adults were more likely than older ones to have incremental theories, which is consistent with previous work (Spinath et al., 2003). These findings suggest that women and young adults are more likely to hold incremental theories than men and older adults.

We found another significant effect of gender and age: women and young adults in our sample showed higher total ability EI than men or older individuals. Similar results have been reported in previous work (Joseph and Newman, 2010; Fernández-Berrocal et al., 2012; Cabello et al., 2014). This result, together with our finding that gender and age influence implicit theories of emotions and EI, led us to identify both types of theories as mediators of the relationship of gender and age with total ability EI (O4). This suggests that implicit theories may help to explain the observed influence of gender and age on ability EI. Even so, implicit theories explained only 6% of the observed variance in ability EI, while gender explained only 3.4%. The fact that most variance was not explained by the factors we examined indicates the existence of other, more important factors, which should be examined in future studies. Our findings serve as a cautionary tale against simplistic interpretations of emotion or EI as being determined primarily by gender or age.

Our results associating incremental theories about EI with higher total ability EI extends previous studies linking incremental theories with better academic achievement, more effective decision-making, and more effortful behavior (Dweck, 1999; Blackwell et al., 2007). This raises the question of how implicit theories of EI may influence ability EI. It stands to reason, based on Dweck's early research on implicit theories, that people who believe that EI can be cultivated will be more willing to make efforts to do so through hard work, appropriate strategies and seeking help from others. Such individuals may be more likely to view an emotionally or socially challenging situation not as a potential danger but as an opportunity for emotional learning and progress. Future studies should examine whether and how implicit theories of EI and ability EI are associated with such real-life consequences.

These findings may have important implications for interventions with adults. For example, it may be advisable to complement EI interventions with guided reflection or writing tasks about the malleability of emotions and EI. This may help ensure that the subsequent EI intervention has a profound and long-lasting effect. Previous work has shown that direct and indirect interventions in adolescents and adults can increase incremental beliefs about intelligence, leading to long-lasting effects (Aronson et al., 2002; Blackwell et al., 2007). Indeed, training in the malleability of several human domains, such as emotions, has been shown to be useful not only for improving academic and professional performance but also for learning and developing (Dweck et al., 1995b; Dweck, 2012; Burnette et al., 2013). Our data suggest that men and older people may benefit in particular from interventions that target implicit theories of emotions and EI, since these individuals are more likely to hold entity theories about these domains. Developing their incremental beliefs may facilitate improvement in ability EI. It may be more efficient to target implicit theories of EI than theories of emotions, since most individuals in our sample considered EI to be less malleable. Future studies should explore effective methods for integrating interventions to increase incremental beliefs about EI into training programs. For example, studies should examine whether interventions to consolidate and support EI change are more effective when conducted at the beginning or end of EI-based training.

Limitations and Future Directions

While this study does provide the first evidence linking implicit theories of emotions and EI with ability EI, its conclusions are limited in several ways. Its cross-sectional nature and reliance on a single instrument to assess ability EI preclude inferences about causality in the relationship between implicit theories and EI. Our research was inspired by Dweck's implicit theory and previous findings suggesting that implicit theories predict distinct emotional abilities (Burnette et al., 2013; Schumann et al., 2014). However, our cross-sectional design prevents us from excluding the possibility of causality in the opposite direction: people with high EI may gradually develop more incremental theories than people with low EI. Prospective studies are needed to verify our mediation results suggesting that incremental theories lead to higher ability EI. It would be quite interesting to ask, for example, whether manipulating implicit theories of emotions or EI durably increases EI functioning. Longitudinal interventional studies should also test whether training that addresses implicit theories of EI can lead to better mental and social functioning than EI training alone. Another limitation of our study is that we examined only implicit theories of emotions and EI but not several other variables, such as implicit theories of intelligence, that may

also contribute to the observed variance in total ability EI. Indeed, the variables in our model explain only a small proportion of the variance, suggesting the existence of unidentified factors.

Future work along these lines may provide more insight into how the association between implicit theories and EI evolves over a lifetime. Evidence suggests that training in social and emotional competencies is crucial and should begin in early years and continue throughout one's lifetime (Ruiz-Aranda et al., 2012; Rivers et al., 2013; Kumschick et al., 2014). Future studies should also examine the relationships between implicit theories of EI and selfreport measures of EI to examine whether they are related to each other similarly or differently to how they are related to ability EI.

In summary, our findings contribute to the growing literature on implicit theories and emotional functioning, which

References

- Aronson, J., Fried, C. B., and Good, C. (2002). Reducing the effects of stereotype threat on African American college students by shaping theories of intelligence. *J. Exp. Soc. Psychol.* 38, 113–125. doi: 10.1006/jesp.2001.1491
- Ashkanasy, N. M., and Daus, C. S. (2005). Rumors of the death of emotional intelligence in organizational behavior are vastly exaggerated. J. Organ. Behav. 26, 441–452. doi: 10.1002/job.320
- Blackwell, L. S., Trzesniewski, K. H., and Dweck, C. S. (2007). Implicit theories of intelligence predict achievement across an adolescent transition: a longitudinal study and an intervention. *Child Dev.* 78, 246–263. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.00995.x
- Brackett, M. A., and Mayer, J. D. (2003). Convergent, discriminant, and incremental validity of competing measures of emotional intelligence. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 29, 1147–1158. doi: 10.1177/0146167203254596
- Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., and Salovey, P. (2011). Emotional intelligence: implications for personal, social, academic, and workplace success. Soc. Pers. Psychol. Compass 5, 88–103. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-9004.2010.00334.x
- Burnette, J. L., O'Boyle, E. H., VanEpps, E. M., Pollack, J. M., and Finkel, E. J. (2013). Mind-sets matter: a meta-analytic review of implicit theories and self-regulation. *Psychol. Bull.* 139, 655–701. doi: 10.1037/a0029531
- Cabello, R., Navarro Bravo, B., Latorre, J. M., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2014). Ability of university-level education to prevent age-related decline in emotional intelligence. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 6:7. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2014.00037
- Chiu, C. Y., Hong, Y. Y., and Dweck, C. S. (1997). Lay dispositionism and implicit theories of personality. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 73, 19–30. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.73.1.19
- Ciarrochi, J. V., Chan, A. Y. C., and Caputi, P. (2000). A critical evaluation of the emotional intelligence construct. *Pers. Individ. Differ.* 28, 539–561. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00119-1
- Cury, F., Da Fonseca, D., Zahn, I., and Elliot, A. (2008). Implicit theories and IQ test performance: a sequential mediational analysis. *J. Exp. Soc. Psychol.* 44, 783–791. doi: 10.1016/j.jesp.2007.07.003
- Daus, C. S., and Ashkanasy, N. M. (2005). The case for the ability-based model of emotional intelligence in organizational behavior. J. Organ. Behav. 26, 453–466. doi: 10.1002/job.321
- De Castella, K., Goldin, P., Jazaieri, H., Ziv, M., Dweck, C. S., and Gross, J. J. (2013). Beliefs about emotion: links to emotion regulation, wellbeing, and psychological distress. *Basic Appl. Soc. Psychol.* 35, 497–505. doi: 10.1080/01973533.2013.840632
- Diseth, Å., Meland, E., and Breidablik, H. J. (2014). Self-beliefs among students: grade level and gender differences in self-esteem, self-efficacy and implicit theories of intelligence. *Learn. Individ. Differ.* 35, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.lindif.2014.06.003
- Doron, J., Stephan, Y., Boiché, J., and Le Scanff, C. (2009). Coping with examinations: exploring relationships between students' coping strategies, implicit theories of ability, and perceived control. *Br. J. Educ. Psychol.* 79, 515–528. doi: 10.1348/978185409X402580
- Dweck, C. S. (1999). Self-theories: Their Role in Motivation, Personality and Development. Philadelphia, PA: Taylor & Francis/Psychology Press.

affects quality of life, social adjustment, and professional performance. Incremental theories about intelligence and emotions have already been shown to contribute to an orientation toward learning and development (Dweck, 2012; Yeager and Dweck, 2012). Here we illustrate how implicit theories about emotions and EI are associated with ability EI, softening the impact that socio-demographic factors such as gender and age may have. This suggests that manipulating those theories may be useful in EI training.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported in part by projects SEJ-7326 and PSI2012-37490 (Spain).

- Dweck, C. S. (2012). "Implicit theories," in *The Handbook of Theories of Social Psychology*, eds P. Van Lange, A. Kruglanski, and T. Higgins (London: SAGE Publications Ltd), 43–62.
- Dweck, C. S., Chiu, C., and Hong, Y. (1995a). Implicit theories and their role in judgments and reactions: a word from two perspectives. *Psychol. Ing.* 6, 267–285. doi: 10.1207/s15327965pli0604_1
- Dweck, C. S., Chiu, C., and Hong, Y. (1995b). Implicit theories: elaboration and extension of the model. *Psychol. Inq.* 6, 322–333. doi: 10.1207/s15327965pli0604_12
- Dweck, C. S., and Leggett, E. L. (1988). A social-cognitive approach to motivation and personality. *Psychol. Rev.* 95, 256–273. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.95.2.256
- Extremera, N., and Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2009). MSCEIT, Test de Inteligencia Emocional de Mayer-Salovey-Caruso. Madrid: TEA Ediciones.
- Extremera, N., Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Salovey, P. (2006). Spanish version of the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). Version 2.0: reliabilities, age and gender differences. *Psicothema* 18(Suppl.), 42–48.
- Farrelly, D., and Austin, E. J. (2007). Ability EI as an intelligence? Associations of the MSCEIT with performance on emotion processing and social tasks and with cognitive ability. *Cogn. Emot.* 21, 1043–1063. doi: 10.1080/02699930601069404
- Fernández-Berrocal, P., Cabello, R., Castillo, R., and Extremera, N. (2012). Gender differences in emotional intelligence: the mediating effect of age. *Psychol. Behav.* 20, 77–89.
- Goldenberg, I., Matheson, K., and Mantler, J. (2006). The Assessment of emotional intelligence: a comparison of performance-based and self-report methodologies. *J. Pers. Assess.* 86, 33–45. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa8601_05
- Grubb, W. L., and McDaniel, M. A. (2007). The fakability of bar-on's emotional quotient inventory short form: catch me if you can. *Hum. Perform.* 20, 43–59. doi: 10.1080/08959280709336928
- Hayes, A. F. (2013). Introduction to Mediation, Moderation, and Conditional Process Analysis: A Regression-Based Approach. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Joseph, D. L., and Newman, D. A. (2010). Emotional intelligence: an integrative meta-analysis and cascading model. J. Appl. Psychol. 95, 54–78. doi: 10.1037/a0017286
- Kumschick, I. R., Beck, L., Eid, M., Witte, G., Klann-Delius, G., Heuser, I., et al. (2014). READING and FEELING: the effects of a literature-based intervention designed to increase emotional competence in second and third graders. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1448. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01448
- Leith, S., Ward, C., Giacomin, M., Landau, E., Ehrlinger, J., and Wilson, A. E. (2014). Changing theories of change: strategic shifting in implicit theory endorsement. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 107, 597–620. doi: 10.1037/a0037699
- Lumley, M. A., Gustavson, B. J., Partridge, R. T., and Labouvie-vief, G. (2005). Assessing alexithymia and related emotional ability constructs using multiple methods: interrelationships among measures. *Emotion* 5, 329–342. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.5.3.329
- Mangels, J. A., Butterfield, B., Lamb, J., Good, C., and Dweck, C. S. (2006). Why do beliefs about intelligence influence learning success? A social cognitive neuroscience model. Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci. 1, 75–86. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsl013
- Mayer, J. D., Caruso, D. R., and Salovey, P. (1999). Emotional intelligence meets traditional standards for an intelligence. *Intelligence* 27, 267–298. doi: 10.1016/S0160-2896(99)00016-1

- Mayer, J. D., Roberts, R. D., and Barsade, S. G. (2008). Human abilities: emotional intelligence. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 59, 507–536. doi: 10.1146/annurev. psych.59.103006.093646
- Mayer, J. D., and Salovey, P. (1997). "What is emotional intelligence?," in Emotional Development and Emotional Intelligence: Implications for Educators, eds P. Salovey and D. Sluyter (New York, NY: Basic Books), 3-31.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., and Caruso, D. R. (2002). Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT) User Manual. Toronto, ON: MHS.
- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., Caruso, D. R., and Sitarenios, G. (2003). Measuring emotional intelligence with the MSCEIT V2.0. Emotion 3, 97–105. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.3.1.97
- McIntyre, H. H. (2010). Gender differences in the nature and linkage of higherorder personality factors to trait and ability emotional intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 48, 617–622. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2009.12.019
- Nussbaum, A. D., and Dweck, C. S. (2008). Defensiveness versus remediation: selftheories and modes of self-esteem maintenance. *Pers. Soc. Psychol. Bull.* 34, 599–612. doi: 10.1177/0146167207312960
- O'Boyle, E. H., Humphrey, R. H., Pollack, J. M., Hawver, T. H., and Story, P. (2011). The relation between emotional intelligence and job performance: a meta-analysis. *J. Organ. Behav.* 32, 788–818. doi: 10.1002/ job.714
- Oconnor, R., and Little, I. (2003). Revisiting the predictive validity of emotional intelligence: self-report versus ability-based measures. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 35, 1893–1902. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(03)00038-2
- Palmer, B. R., Gignac, G., Manocha, R., and Stough, C. (2005). A psychometric evaluation of the Mayer-Salovey-Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test Version 2.0. *Intelligence* 33, 285–305. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2004.11.003
- Plaks, J. E., Levy, S. R., and Dweck, C. S. (2009). Lay theories of personality: cornerstones of meaning in social cognition. *Soc. Pers. Psychol. Compass* 3, 1069–1081. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-9004.2009.00222.x
- Rivers, S. E., Tomeney, S., Obryon, E., and Brackett, M. A. (2013). Developing emotional skills in early childhood settings using Preschool RULER. *Psychol. Educ. Rev.* 37, 20–25.
- Robins, R. W., and Pals, J. L. (2002). Implicit self-theories in the academic domain: implications for goal orientation, attributions, affect, and self-esteem change. *Self Identity* 1, 313–336. doi: 10.1080/15298860290106805

- Romero, C., Master, A., Paunesku, D., Dweck, C. S., and Gross, J. J. (2014). Academic and emotional functioning in middle school: the role of implicit theories. *Emotion* 14, 227–234. doi: 10.1037/a0035490
- Ruiz-Aranda, D., Castillo, R., Salguero, J. M., Cabello, R., Fernández-Berrocal, P., and Balluerka, N. (2012). Short- and midterm effects of emotional intelligence training on adolescent mental health. J. Adolesc. Health 51, 462–467. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.02.003
- Salovey, P., and Mayer, J. (1990). Emotional Intelligence. Imagin. Cogn. Pers. 9, 185-211.
- Schumann, K., Zaki, J., and Dweck, C. S. (2014). Addressing the empathy deficit: beliefs about the malleability of empathy predict effortful responses when empathy is challenging. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 107, 475–493. doi: 10.1037/a0036738
- Spinath, B., Spinath, F. M., Riemann, R., and Angleitner, A. (2003). Implicit theories about personality and intelligence and their relationship to actual personality and intelligence. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 35, 939–951. doi: 10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00310-0
- Tamir, M., John, O. P., Srivastava, S., and Gross, J. J. (2007). Implicit theories of emotion: affective and social outcomes across a major life transition. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 92, 731–744. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.92.4.731
- Webb, C. A., Schwab, Z. J., Weber, M., DelDonno, S., Kipman, M., Weiner, M. R., et al. (2013). Convergent and divergent validity of integrative versus mixed model measures of emotional intelligence. *Intelligence* 41, 149–156. doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2013.01.004
- Yeager, D. S., and Dweck, C. S. (2012). Mindsets that promote resilience: when students believe that personal characteristics can be developed. *Educ. Psychol.* 47, 302–314. doi: 10.1080/00461520.2012.722805

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2015 Cabello and Fernández-Berrocal. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

